Fontiers Research topics



HORMONAL CROSS-TALK IN PLANT DEVELOPMENT AND STRESS RESPONSES

Topic Editors Sergi Munné-Bosch and Maren Müller





FRONTIERS COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

© Copyright 2007-2014 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved.

All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88919-212-0 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88919-212-0

ABOUT FRONTIERS

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

FRONTIERS JOURNAL SERIES

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing.

All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

DEDICATION TO QUALITY

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view.

By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

WHAT ARE FRONTIERS RESEARCH TOPICS?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area!

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

HORMONAL CROSS-TALK IN PLANT DEVELOPMENT AND STRESS RESPONSES

Topic Editors: Sergi Munné-Bosch, University of Barcelona, Spain Maren Müller, University of Barcelona, Spain



In contrast to animals, plants can continuously cease and resume growth. This flexibility in their architecture and growth patterns is partly achieved by the action of plant hormones. Plant hormones are structurally diverse compounds that act usually at nanomolar concentrations and include five groups of the so-called "classic" hormones, namely auxins, cytokinins (CK), gibberellins (GA), abscisic acid (ABA) and ethylene. Jasmonates (JA), salicylates (SA), strigolactones (SL), brassinosteroids (BR), polyamines and some peptides were recognized as new families of plant hormones. To date, auxin, CK, GA, SL, BR and polyamines are identified as the major developmental growth regulators, whereas ABA, ethylene, SA and JA are often implicated in stress responses. Recent studies support the contention

that hormone actions build a signaling network and mutually regulate several signaling and metabolic systems, which are essential both for plant development and plant responses to biotic and abiotic stresss. Some examples include auxin and GAs in growth regulation; CKs, auxin, ABA and SL in apical dominance; auxin and BR in cell expansion; ethylene and CKs in the inhibition of root and hypocotyl elongation; ethylene, ABA and GAs in some plant stress responses; or SA, JA and auxin in plant responses to pathogens, to name just a few of the reported hormonal interactions. Although earlier work greatly advanced our knowledge of how hormones affect plant growth and development and stress responses focusing on a single compound, it is now evident that physiological processes are regulated in a complex way by the cross-talk of several hormones. In this Research Topic, we aim at collecting a comprehensive set of original research and review papers focused on hormonal crosstalk in plants.

Table of Contents

- **05** Hormonal Cross-Talk in Plant Development and Stress Responses Sergi Munné-Bosch and Maren Müller
- 07 Interaction of PLS and PIN and Hormonal Crosstalk in Arabidopsis Root Development

Junli Liu, Saher Mehdi, Jennifer Topping, Jirí Friml and Keith Lindsey

- 15 The Identification and Differential Expression of Eucalyptus Grandis Pathogenesis-Related Genes in Response to Salicylic Acid and Methyl Jasmonate Ronishree Naidoo, Linda Ferreira, Dave K. Berger, Alexander A. Myburg and Sanushka Naidoo
- 24 Tomato Transcriptome and Mutant Analyses Suggest a Role for Plant Stress Hormones in the Interaction Between Fruit and Botrytis Cinerea Barbara Blanco-Ulate, Estefania Vincenti, Ann L. T. Powell and Dario Cantu
- **40 ABA Crosstalk With Ethylene and Nitric Oxide in Seed Dormancy and Germination** Erwann Arc, Julien Sechet, Françoise Corbineau, Loïc Rajjou and Annie Marion-Poll
- 59 A Dynamic Interplay Between Phytohormones is Required for Fruit Development, Maturation, and Ripening

Peter McAtee, Siti Karim, Robert Schaffer and Karine David

- 66 Disease Resistance or Growth: The Role of Plant Hormones in Balancing Immune Responses and Fitness Costs Nicolas Denancé, Andrea Sánchez-Vallet, Deborah Goffner and Antonio Molina
- 78 Open or Close the Gate Stomata Action Under the Control of Phytohormones in Drought Stress Conditions

Agata Daszkowska-Golec and Iwona Szarejko

- 94 When Stress and Development Go Hand in Hand: Main Hormonal Controls of Adventitious Rooting in Cuttings
 Cibele T. da Costa, Márcia R. de Almeida, Carolina M. Ruedell, Joseli Schwambach,
- Felipe S. Maraschin and Arthur G. Fett-Neto
 113 The Interaction Between Strigolactones and Other Plant Hormones in the Regulation of Plant Development

Xi Cheng, Carolien Ruyter-Spira and Harro Bouwmeester

129 Cytokinin Cross-Talking During Biotic and Abiotic Stress Responses Jose Antonio O'Brien and Eva Benkova

Hormonal cross-talk in plant development and stress responses

Sergi Munné-Bosch * and Maren Müller

Departament de Biologia Vegetal, Facultat de Biologia, Universitat de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain *Correspondence: smunne@ub.edu

Edited by:

Simon Gilroy, University of Wisconsin - Madison, USA

Keywords: hormonal balance, hormone interaction, hormone interplay, plant hormones, phytohormones

In contrast to animals, plants can continuously cease and resume growth. This flexibility in their architecture and growth patterns is partly achieved by the action of plant hormones. Plant hormones are structurally diverse compounds that act usually at nanomolar concentrations and include five groups of the so-called "classic" hormones, namely auxins, cytokinins, gibberellins, abscisic acid, and ethylene. Jasmonates, salicylates, strigolactones, brassinosteroids, polyamines, and some peptides were recognized as new families of plant hormones. Hormones build a signaling network and mutually regulate several signaling and metabolic systems, which are essential both for plant development and plant responses to biotic and abiotic stresses. Although earlier work greatly advanced our knowledge of how hormones affect plant growth and development and stress responses focusing on a single compound, it is now evident that physiological processes are regulated in a complex way by the cross-talk of several hormones. In this Research Topic, we aim at collecting a comprehensive set of original research and review papers focused on hormonal crosstalk in plants.

The goal of this Research Topic is to bring together recent work of experts studying hormonal crosstalk in plant development and stress response. Understanding how hormones and genes interact to coordinate plant growth is a major challenge in developmental biology. The activities of auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin depend on the cellular context and exhibit either synergistic or antagonistic interactions. Liu et al. (2013) use experimentation and network construction to elucidate the role of the interaction of the POLARIS peptide (PLS) and the auxin efflux carrier PIN proteins in the crosstalk of three hormones (auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin) in Arabidopsis root development. Naidoo et al. (2013) elegantly describe the transcriptional response of PR genes (EgrPR2, EgrPR3, EgrPR4, EgrPR5, and EgrLOX) identified in Eucalyptus grandis in response to SA and methyl jasmonate (MeJA) treatment. Blanco-Ulate et al. (2013) analyzed a transcriptome study of tomato fruit infected with Botrytis cinerea in order to profile the expression of genes for the biosynthesis, modification and signal transduction of ethylene, salicylic acid, jasmonic acid, and abscisic acid, hormones that may be not only involved in ripening, but also in fruit interactions with pathogens. The changes in relative expression of key genes during infection and assays of susceptibility of fruit with impaired synthesis or perception of these hormones were used to formulate hypotheses regarding the involvement of these regulators in the outcome of the tomato fruit-B. cinerea interaction.

A series of reviews also add to the current knowledge of hormonal cross-talk in the regulation of plant development and stress responses. Arc et al. (2013) review our current knowledge of ABA crosstalk with ethylene and NO, both volatile compounds that have been shown to counteract ABA action in seeds and to improve dormancy release and germination. McAtee et al. (2013) review current evidence on the topic and elegantly describe the hormonal cross-talk in the developing seed and its surrounding fruit tissue during fruit development. Denancé et al. (2013) address novel insights on the regulatory roles of the ABA, SA, and auxin in plant resistance to pathogens and describe the complex interactions among their signal transduction pathways. The strategies developed by pathogens to evade hormone-mediated defensive responses are also reviewed. Based on these data it is also discussed how hormone signaling could be manipulated to improve the resistance of crops to pathogens. From another perspective, Daszkowska-Golec and Szarejko (2013) review recent findings on phytohormone crosstalk, including changes in signaling pathways and gene expression that impact on modulating stress response through the closing or opening of stomata. da Costa et al. (2013) review current evidence indicating a clear hormonal cross-talk in the regulation of adventitious rooting. Cheng et al. (2013) review current evidence on the recently discovered phytohormone class, strigolactones and their crosstalk with other plant hormones-such as auxin, cytokinin, abscisic acid (ABA), ethylene (ET), and gibberellins (GA)during different physiological processes. Finally, O'Brian and Benkkova discuss the complex hormonal cross-talk in plant responses to environmental stress, with a focus on cytokinins and other hormones, such as abscisic acid, jasmonates, salicylates, ethylene, and auxin. Of particular interest is the discussion of the impact of this research in the biotechnological industry.

In conclusion, taken together these original and review articles reflect the explosion of interest and considerable progress that has recently been made in the dynamic field of plant biology, with a particular focus on better understanding hormonal cross-talk in plant development and stress responses. It will be intriguing to see how future work on hormonal cross-talk in plants will continue. We hope that the articles that have been compiled will provide new insights into this topic and shed new light concerning the complex but exciting phenomenon of hormonal cross-talk in plant development and stress responses.

REFERENCES

- Arc, E., Sechet, J., Corbineau, F., Rajjou, L., and Marion-Poll, A. (2013). ABA crosstalk with ethylene and nitric oxide in seed dormancy and germination. *Front. Plant Sci.* 4:63. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00063
- Blanco-Ulate, B., Vincenti, E., Powell, A. L., and Cantu, D. (2013). Tomato transcriptome and mutant analyses suggest a role for plant stress hormones in the interaction between fruit and *Botrytis cinerea*. Front. Plant Sci. 4:142. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00142
- Cheng, X., Ruyter-Spira, C., and Bouwmeester, H. (2013). The interaction between strigolactones and other plant hormones in the regulation of plant development. *Front. Plant Sci.* 4:199. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00199
- da Costa, C. T., de Almeida, M. R., Ruedell, C. M., Schwambach, J., Maraschin, F. S., and Fett-Neto, A. G. (2013). When stress and development go hand in hand: main hormonal controls of adventitious rooting in cuttings. *Front. Plant Sci.* 4:133. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00133
- Daszkowska-Golec, A., and Szarejko, I. (2013). Open or close the gate—stomata action under the control of phytohormones in drought stress conditions. *Front. Plant Sci.* 4:138. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00138
- Denancé, N., Sánchez-Vallet, A., Goffner, D., and Molina, A. (2013). Disease resistance or growth: the role of plant hormones in balancing immune responses and fitness costs. *Front. Plant Sci.* 4:155. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00155
- Liu, J., Mehdi, S., Topping, J., Friml, J., and Lindsey, K. (2013). Interaction of PLS and PIN and hormonal crosstalk in *Arabidopsis* root development. *Front. Plant Sci.* 4:75. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00075

- McAtee, P., Karim, S., Schaffer, R., and David, K. (2013). A dynamic interplay between phytohormones is required for fruit development, maturation, and ripening. *Front. Plant Sci.* 4:79. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00079
- Naidoo, R., Ferreira, L., Berger, D. K., Myburg, A. A., and Naidoo, S. (2013). The identification and differential expression of *Eucalyptus grandis* pathogenesisrelated genes in response to salicylic acid and methyl jasmonate. *Front. Plant Sci.* 4:43. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00043
- O'Brien, J. A., and Benkova, E. (2013). Cytokinin cross-talking during biotic and abiotic stress responses. *Front. Plant Sci.* 4:451. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00451

Received: 27 November 2013; accepted: 09 December 2013; published online: 24 December 2013.

Citation: Munné-Bosch S and Müller M (2013) Hormonal cross-talk in plant development and stress responses. Front. Plant Sci. 4:529. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00529

This article was submitted to Plant Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science.

Copyright © 2013 Munné-Bosch and Müller. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Interaction of PLS and PIN and hormonal crosstalk in *Arabidopsis* root development

Junli Liu¹*, Saher Mehdi¹, Jennifer Topping¹, Jirí Friml² and Keith Lindsey¹*

¹ The Integrative Cell Biology Laboratory and The Biophysical Sciences Institute, School of Biological and Biomedical Sciences,

Durham University, Durham, UK

² VIB Department of Plant Systems Biology and Department Plant Biotechnology and Bioinformatics, University of Gent, Gent, Belgium

Edited by:

Sergi Munné-Bosch, University of Barcelona, Spain

Reviewed by:

Ashverya Laxmi, National Institute of Plant Genome Research, India Rameshwar Sharma, University of Hyderabad, India

*Correspondence:

Junli Liu and Keith Lindsey, The Integrative Cell Biology Laboratory and The Biophysical Sciences Institute, School of Biological and Biomedical Sciences, Durham University, South Road, Durham DH1 3LE, UK. e-mail: junli.liu@durham.ac.uk; keith.lindsey@durham.ac.uk

Understanding how hormones and genes interact to coordinate plant growth is a major challenge in developmental biology. The activities of auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin depend on cellular context and exhibit either synergistic or antagonistic interactions. Here we use experimentation and network construction to elucidate the role of the interaction of the POLARIS peptide (PLS) and the auxin efflux carrier PIN proteins in the crosstalk of three hormones (auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin) in Arabidopsis root development. In ethylene hypersignaling mutants such as *polaris* (*pls*), we show experimentally that expression of both PIN1 and PIN2 significantly increases. This relationship is analyzed in the context of the crosstalk between auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin: in pls, endogenous auxin, ethylene and cytokinin concentration decreases, approximately remains unchanged and increases, respectively. Experimental data are integrated into a hormonal crosstalk network through combination with information in literature. Network construction reveals that the regulation of both PIN1 and PIN2 is predominantly via ethylene signaling. In addition, it is deduced that the relationship between cytokinin and PIN1 and PIN2 levels implies a regulatory role of cytokinin in addition to its regulation to auxin, ethylene, and PLS levels. We discuss how the network of hormones and genes coordinates plant growth by simultaneously regulating the activities of auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin signaling pathways.

Keywords: hormonal crosstalk, root development, auxin flux, PIN proteins, PLS protein, signaling network

INTRODUCTION

Hormone signaling systems coordinate plant growth and development through a range of complex interactions. The activities of auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin depend on cellular context and exhibit either synergistic or antagonistic interactions. Additionally, auxin is directionally transported through plant tissues, providing positional and vectorial information during development (Vanneste and Friml, 2009). Hormones and the associated regulatory and target genes form a network in which relevant genes regulate hormone activities and hormones regulate gene expression (Chandler, 2009; Depuydt and Hardtke, 2011; Vanstraelen and Benkov, 2012). In addition, hormones also interact with other signals such as glucose to control root growth (Kushwah et al., 2011). An important question for understanding these complex interactions is: what are the mechanisms that regulate the fluxes of plant hormones and levels of the proteins encoded by the regulatory and target genes?

Patterning in *Arabidopsis* root development is coordinated via a localized auxin concentration maximum in the root tip (Sabatini et al., 1999), requiring the regulated expression of specific genes. This auxin gradient has been hypothesized to be sinkdriven (Friml et al., 2002) and computational modeling suggests that auxin efflux carrier activity may be sufficient to generate the gradient in the absence of auxin biosynthesis in the root (Grieneisen et al., 2007; Wabnik et al., 2010). However, other experimental studies show that local auxin biosynthesis modulates gradient-directed planar polarity in *Arabidopsis*, and a local source of auxin biosynthesis contributes to auxin gradient homeostasis (Ikeda et al., 2009). Thus genetic studies show that auxin biosynthesis (Ikeda et al., 2009; Normanly, 2010; Zhao, 2010), the AUX1/LAX influx carriers (Swarup et al., 2005, 2008; Jones et al., 2008; Krupinski and Jonsson, 2010), and the PIN auxin efflux carriers (Petrásek et al., 2006; Grieneisen et al., 2007; Krupinski and Jonsson, 2010; Mironova et al., 2010) all play important roles in the formation of auxin gradients. Since auxin concentration is regulated by these and diverse interacting hormones, it cannot change independently of these various components in space and time.

Therefore, a quantitative understanding of the effects of any perturbation experiment on auxin gradients and root development (e.g., genetic perturbations or exogenously applied hormones) must be analyzed in the context of hormonal interactions. For example, ethylene promotes auxin flux in the root, in a process dependent on the POLARIS (PLS) peptide (Ruzicka et al., 2007; Swarup et al., 2007; Liu et al., 2010). Furthermore, PIN levels are positively regulated by ethylene and auxin in *Arabidopsis* roots (Ruzicka et al., 2007). Interestingly, cytokinin can negatively regulate PIN levels (Ruzicka et al., 2009), while repressing auxin biosynthesis and promoting ethylene responses (Nordstrom et al., 2004; Chandler, 2009; Liu et al., 2010). Cytokinin also has the capacity to modulate auxin transport, by transcriptional regulation of the *PIN* genes (Ruzicka et al., 2009).

We previously developed a hormonal interaction network for a single *Arabidopsis* cell by iteratively combining modeling with experimental analysis (Liu et al., 2010). We described how such a network regulates auxin concentration in the *Arabidopsis* root, by controling the relative contribution of auxin influx, biosynthesis and efflux; and by integrating auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin signaling. Here we integrate PIN-mediated auxin flux with interacting hormone signaling modules. Specifically, we build on the hormonal crosstalk model (Liu et al., 2010) and construct a network to describe interaction of PLS and PIN proteins and hormonal crosstalk in *Arabidopsis* root development, using experimental data in the literature and our measurements.

RESULTS

RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN AUXIN, ETHYLENE, CYTOKININ, AND PLS

Our previous experimental measurements have shown the following response of auxin, ethylene, cytokinin to *PLS* expression. In the *polaris* (*pls*) mutant, auxin concentration decreases, cytokinin concentration increases and ethylene concentration remains approximately unchanged (Casson et al., 2002; Chilley et al., 2006; Liu et al., 2010). In the *PLS* overexpressing transgenic *PLOSox*, auxin concentration increases, and ethylene concentration remains approximately unchanged. In the *pls etr1* double mutant, auxin concentration is approximately recovered to the same level as that in wild-type seedlings.

In addition, the exogenous application of indole acetic acid (IAA) to wild-type seedlings increases both endogenous auxin concentration and *PLS* expression, while exogenous application of cytokinin to wild-type seedlings decreases both endogenous auxin concentration and PLS expression. Moreover, when 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid (ACC) is exogenously applied to wild-type seedlings, auxin concentration increases, but *PLS* expression decreases. However, in *pls*, although endogenous auxin concentration is lower than that in wild-type, the exogenous application of ACC further decreases auxin concentration (Chilley et al., 2006; Liu et al., 2010).

Therefore, PLS has a role in the crosstalk between auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin. By iteratively combining modeling with experimental analysis (Liu et al., 2010), we developed a hormonal crosstalk network. We described how such a network regulates auxin concentration in the *Arabidopsis* root, by controling the relative contribution of auxin influx, biosynthesis and efflux; and by integrating auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin signaling.

EXPERIMENTAL MEASUREMENTS OF THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN PINs AND PLS

Here we experimentally determined PIN1 and PIN2 protein levels in the seedling root of wild-type, *pls* mutant, *PLSox*, *etr1*mutant, and *pls etr1* double mutant (**Figure 1**). Immunolocalization studies revealed that both PIN1 and PIN2protein levels increase in the *pls* mutant, and decrease in *PLSox*. In the ethylene-insensitive *etr1* mutant, PIN1 and PIN2 levels are lower than in wild-type. In addition, the double mutant *pls etr1* exhibits reduced PIN1 and PIN2 levels compared to *pls* and slightly lower PIN1 and PIN2 levels compared to wild-type.

These experimental data show that PLS and PIN1/PIN2 form an interaction network, which regulates hormonal crosstalk between

auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin. Previously, we were able to model interactions between auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin (Liu et al., 2010). Here we describe an expanded network that integrates the interactions between these hormones and PIN auxin transporters, based on the newly identified relationship between PLS and PINs (**Figures 1A,B**) and previous experimental data on ethylene effects on auxin transport (Ruzicka et al., 2007; Swarup et al., 2007) and PLS effects on ethylene responses (Chilley et al., 2006). All the analysis in this work is applicable to both PIN1 and PIN2, and we use the term PIN generically. We do not consider other forms of PINs, as our experiments and modeling focus on the auxin fluxes through the plasma membrane in this work.

NETWORK FOR INTERACTION OF PIN AND PLS AND HORMONAL CROSSTALK

Experimentally measured data (Figure 1A) are applicable for tissues rather than for a single cell. PIN1 and PIN2 levels in Figure 1B are the overall levels of the whole tissues. However, the interaction of PIN and PLS is at the cellular level. In order to use experimental data to analyze the interaction of PIN and PLS at a cellular level, the data for tissues have to be linked to the interactions in each cell (Figure 2). To do this, the following assumptions are made. First, all measured data are at steady states. Second, all fluxes or concentrations are relative to the respective counterparts in wild-type. If the auxin flux from shoot to root is increased or reduced, the influx in a single cell is considered to be correspondingly increased or reduced. This is because, at a steady state, the sum of total auxin influx from all neighboring cells and auxin biosynthesis rate in the cell must be equal to the total auxin efflux from the cell (Figure 2). Therefore, for all connecting cells in a tissue, the auxin flux from shoot to root affect the influx of all cells. A third assumption is that, when the level of PIN is compared, we assume the location of PIN does not change. For example, in the pls mutant, both PIN1 and PIN2protein levels increase (Figure 1). We consider this occurs at the original location of PIN1 and PIN2.

At a cellular level, PIN and PLS interact and a hormonal crosstalk network forms (**Figure 2**). Auxin fluxes and biosynthesis rates are regulated by all components in the network. At a tissue level, multiple cells interact and auxin gradients emerge (**Figure 2**). The current analysis concentrates on the study of the regulatory network for hormonal crosstalk: namely how PIN and PLS interacts at a cellular level and how hormonal crosstalk occurs. The spatial distribution of auxin in the root is due to spatial setting of PIN in multiple interacting cells, as modeled by Grieneisen et al. (2007).

In order to analyze the interaction of PIN and PLS and crosstalk with other hormonal signaling systems, we integrate the newly identified relationship between PLS and PIN (**Figure 1**) with the experimental data in the literature. When these data are incorporated into the network (Liu et al., 2010), two regulatory relationships emerge: first, that ethylene signaling promotes PIN levels; and second, that a decrease in PIN levels occurs following exogenous application of cytokinin (Ruzicka et al., 2009). Network construction for the interactions between hormonal pathways and PIN protein levels is described as follows.

First, an increase in PIN level (Figure 1) and the observed simultaneous decrease in auxin concentration in the *pls* mutant



standard errors of the mean (n = 10).



(Chilley et al., 2006; Liu et al., 2010) imply that ethylene signaling also regulates PIN levels. This regulatory relationship is derived as follows. Experimentally, it has been shown that exogenous application of IAA and ACC can each increase PIN transcription and protein levels at the plasma membrane (Paciorek et al., 2005; Vanneste and Friml, 2009). However, exogenous application of cytokinin reduces PIN levels (Ruzicka et al., 2009). Moreover, exogenous application of IAA or ACC increases endogenous auxin concentration, as shown by experimental data (Stepanova et al., 2007; Ruzicka et al., 2009) and as analyzed by modeling analysis (Liu et al., 2010). Furthermore, exogenous application of cytokinin decreases endogenous auxin concentration (Eklof et al., 1997; Nordstrom et al., 2004). In contrast, a recent report shows that exogenous application of cytokinin promotes auxin biosynthesis in young, developing tissues (Jones et al., 2010). We construct networks for both effects of cytokinin, based on biological knowledge and our own experimental observations. Figure 3 shows the case that cytokinin decreases endogenous auxin concentration. For the case in which cytokinin promotes auxin biosynthesis, the network is exactly the same as in Figure 3 except for the positive regulation of cytokinin to auxin biosynthesis.

As exogenous application of ACC increases both PIN levels and endogenous auxin concentration (Ruzicka et al., 2007), and as exogenous application of cytokinin decreases both PIN levels (Ruzicka et al., 2009) and endogenous auxin concentration (Nordstrom et al., 2004), one possibility is that exogenous ACC and cytokinin exert their effects on PINs by affecting endogenous auxin concentration. However, in pls, an increase in PIN levels (Figures 1A,B) corresponds to a decrease in auxin concentration (Figure 4C in Chilley et al., 2006). This indicates that auxin is not the only regulator of PIN levels, as otherwise PIN levels should decrease in *pls*. Therefore, ethylene signaling also regulates auxin efflux and this is realized by its regulation of PIN levels (Liu et al., 2010). The decrease in auxin concentration (Figure 4C in Chilley et al., 2006) and the increase in ethylene signaling in pls have opposite effects on PIN levels: the reduced auxin concentration that decreases PLS expression in turn reduces PIN levels, while the increase in ethylene signaling increases PIN levels (Chilley et al., 2006; Liu et al., 2010). The net effect is an increase in PIN levels. Therefore, when PLS expression changes, effects of ethylene signaling on PINs are more dominant than the effects of auxin. Experimental work (Chilley et al., 2006) and modeling (Liu et al., 2010) show that, in pls, endogenous ethylene concentration (evolution) is the same as in wild-type. Therefore, PLS regulates ethylene signaling rather than its synthesis, possibly due to interaction between PLS protein and ETHYLENE RESISTANT 1 (ETR1) (Chilley et al., 2006; Liu et al., 2010). In addition, the relationship between PIN levels and pls, etr1, and pls etr1 double mutants supports the (at least genetic, if not physical) interaction between PLS and ETR1: In pls and etr1, PIN protein levels increase and decrease, respectively. Moreover, the double mutant pls etr1 exhibits reduced PIN levels compared to pls, but increased PIN levels compared to *etr1* (Figure 1).

Therefore, the positive regulation of *PIN* expression by ethylene signaling is included in the network (**Figure 3**). The inclusion



FIGURE 3 | Network for the interaction of PIN and PLS and hormonal crosstalk in the situation in which cytokinin decreases endogenous auxin concentration (Eklof et al., 1997; Nordstrom et al., 2004). The network includes four modules: an auxin signaling module; an ethylene signaling module; a cytokinin signaling module; and a PIN function module. In a previous study (Liu et al., 2010), the first three modules were described in detail. In this work, we integrate the PIN function module with the three hormone signaling modules. The three thick black dashed lines represent the regulatory relationships directly supported by experimental evidence: auxin positively regulates PIN (e.g., PIN1) levels and transcriptional effects associated with auxin regulation were identified; PIN internalization is inhibited by auxin; auxin efflux carrier activity (PIN1 and PIN2) positively regulates auxin transport. The two thick red dashed lines represent the regulatory relationships derived by the combined analysis of experimental evidence and the hormonal crosstalk network described previously (Liu et al., 2010). The reaction rates are: v1: total auxin influx from all neighboring (Figure 2 and text for details); v2: auxin biosynthesis rate in the cell; v3: total auxin efflux from the cell: v4: rate for conversion of the inactive form of the auxin receptor to its active form; v5: rate for conversion of the active form of

of this regulation is consistent with the experimental observations following exogenous application of IAA and ACC. When IAA is exogenously applied, both *PLS* expression and ethylene responses increase (Casson et al., 2002; Stepanova et al., 2007; Liu et al., 2010). Increasing *PLS* expression leads to decreased ethylene signaling, while increasing ethylene concentration increases ethylene responses. Therefore, application of exogenous IAA has antagonistic effects on ethylene signaling that regulates PIN levels. In addition, the increase of auxin concentration due to exogenous IAA application increases PIN levels. The overall effects of exogenous application of IAA lead to an increase in PIN levels. When ACC is exogenously applied, both endogenous ethylene and auxin concentrations increase, and *PLS* expression levels decrease the auxin receptor to its inactive form; v6: transcription rate of the POLARIS (PLS) gene; v7: decay rate of PLS mRNA; v8: translation rate of the PLS protein; v9: decay rate of PLS protein; v10: rate for conversion of the inactive form of the ethylene receptor to its active form by PLS protein (PLSp); v11: rate for conversion of the active form of ethylene receptor to its inactive form; v12: ethylene biosynthesis rate; v13: rate for removal of ethylene; v14: rate for conversion of the inactive form of the CONSTITUTIVE TRIPLE RESPONSE 1 (CTR1) protein to its active form; v15: rate for conversion of the active form of CTR1 protein to its inactive form; v16: rate for activation of the ethylene signaling response; v17: rate for removal of the unknown ethylene signaling component, X; v18: rate for cytokinin biosynthesis; v19: rate for removal of cytokinin; v20: transcription rate of the PIN gene; v21: rare for the decay of PIN mRNA; v22: translation rate of PIN protein; v23: rate for decay of PIN protein in cvtosol; v24; rate for transport of PIN protein from cvtosol to plasma membrane; v25: rate for internalization of PIN protein. When exogenous hormones are applied: v26: rate for uptake of IAA when exogenous IAA is applied; v27: rate for uptake of ACC when exogenous ACC is applied; v28: rate for uptake of cytokinin when exogenous cytokinin is applied.

(Chilley et al., 2006; Liu et al., 2010). Increase in ethylene concentration and decrease in PLS expression synergistically enhance ethylene responses. Therefore, when ACC is exogenously applied, auxin, ethylene and PLS all synergistically enhance PIN levels. Therefore, exogenous application of ACC leads to an increase in PIN levels.

The relationship between cytokinin and PIN levels implies an additional regulatory role of cytokinin in addition to its regulation to auxin, ethylene and PLS levels. This regulatory relationship is derived as follows. When cytokinin is exogenously applied, both endogenous cytokinin and ethylene concentrations increase, but *PLS* expression decreases (Liu et al., 2010). However, there are two opposite experimental observations for cytokinin effects:

endogenous auxin either decreases (Eklof et al., 1997; Nordstrom et al., 2004) or increases (Jones et al., 2010).

Both decreased PLS protein and increased ethylene concentration synergistically enhance ethylene signaling (Casson et al., 2002; Liu et al., 2010). Following our analysis above, this increases PIN levels. When cytokinin positively regulates auxin biosynthesis (Jones et al., 2010), exogenous application of cytokinin increases endogenous auxin concentration and this positively regulates PIN levels. Therefore, when cytokinin is exogenously applied, changes in auxin, ethylene, and *PLS* expression all lead to the increase in PIN levels. However, it has been shown experimentally that exogenous application of cytokinin results in a reduction of PIN levels (Ruzicka et al., 2009). This implies that cytokinin has an additional role in regulating PIN levels, in addition to its regulation of auxin, ethylene, and PLS levels.

When cytokinin negatively regulates auxin biosynthesis, exogenous application of cytokinin decreases endogenous auxin concentration (Eklof et al., 1997; Nordstrom et al., 2004). The decrease in auxin concentration reduces PIN levels. However, the decrease in PLS expression and the increase in ethylene simultaneously enhance PIN levels. In the pls mutant, auxin concentration is low and ethylene concentration remains approximately unchanged (Liu et al., 2010). As analyzed above, due to the strong interaction between PLS protein and ETR1, PIN levels increase (Figures 1A,B) even though the auxin concentration has been reduced to a large extent (Petrásek et al., 2006; Figure 4C in Chilley et al., 2006). Based on experimental data (Chilley et al., 2006), we estimate that in pls roots, auxin concentration is 0.14 µM, compared with 0.23 µM in wild-type (Liu et al., 2010). Following exogenous application of cytokinin, an additional factor, i.e., an increase in ethylene concentration, also enhances ethylene signaling responses. Therefore, PIN levels should increase. However, experimental work shows that exogenous application of cytokinin results in the reduction of PIN levels (Ruzicka et al., 2009). Therefore, an explanation of the experimental results requires an additional regulatory role for cytokinin in controling PIN levels, and this is included in Figure 3.

In addition, PIN endocytic internalization is inhibited by auxin (Paciorek et al., 2005). Therefore, we have included in the network the inhibition by auxin of the cycling between PINpm (PIN at plasma membrane) to PINpi (PIN in cytosol). Therefore, by integrating our experimental data (**Figure 1**) with the experimental data in the literature, a hormonal crosstalk network of auxin, cytokinin and ethylene is revealed (**Figure 3**).

HORMONAL CROSSTALK NETWORK AND ROOT GROWTH

As described in **Figures 2** and **3**, the concentrations of all three hormones (auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin) in root growth are mutually regulated by a hormonal crosstalk network. Therefore, they cannot change independently. Any genes that affect either the transport or biosynthesis of one of the three hormones have roles in the concentrations of all three hormones, as we demonstrated for the interaction of PIN and PLS. Auxin distribution is a versatile mechanism mediating a broad range of developmental responses (Petrásek and Friml, 2009). Both ethylene and cytokinin have roles in cell division (Ortega-Martínez et al., 2007; Dello Ioio et al., 2007). Therefore, an improved understanding of the roles

of hormones and genes in root growth requires the analysis of hormonal crosstalk in space and time. For example, in *pls*, root elongation rate is slower than in wild-type (Casson et al., 2002). Due to the action of the hormonal crosstalk network (**Figure 3**) and as evidenced by experimental measurements, auxin concentration decreases, cytokinin concentration increases and ethylene concentration remains approximately unchanged (Casson et al., 2002; Chilley et al., 2006; Liu et al., 2010). As auxin concentration regulates the rates of cell division (Dello Ioio et al., 2007), the reduction of root elongation rate in *pls* is due to the changes in both auxin and cytokinin concentrations, as ethylene concentration remains approximately unchanged in *pls*.

DISCUSSION

Transport-mediated, differential auxin distribution is a versatile mechanism mediating a broad range of developmental responses (Petrásek and Friml, 2009). The PIN-based auxin transport network can integrate various endogenous and environmental signals that modulate polarity or subcellular trafficking of PIN proteins, which are considered to be major regulatory mechanisms for PIN activity (Kleine-Vehn and Friml, 2008; Grunewald and Friml, 2010).

Nonetheless, experimental analyses have shown also that PIN levels in *Arabidopsis* vary in response to a range of hormones. Auxin positively regulates levels of several PIN proteins in different developmental contexts (Bilou et al., 2005; Laskowski et al., 2006; Chapman and Estelle, 2009; Vanneste and Friml, 2009) by a signaling pathway regulating transcription (Woodward and Bartel, 2005). Ethylene also upregulates PINs (e.g., PIN2) to remove auxin from the more distal region of the root tip (Ruzicka et al., 2007). Moreover, cytokinin negatively regulates PIN levels (Ruzicka et al., 2009). It is also evident that ethylene activates the biosynthesis of auxin locally in the root tip (Stepanova et al., 2007; Swarup et al., 2007), and that both auxin and cytokinin can synergistically activate the biosynthesis of ethylene (Chilley et al., 2006; Stepanova et al., 2007).

However, ethylene can also be synthesized without exogenous auxin and cytokinin application, such as in its role in root hair production (Tanimoto et al., 1995). When PIN levels change following a change in the concentration/response of a given hormone, it does not necessarily mean that the given hormone predominantly regulates PIN levels. This is because changing the concentration/response of a given hormone may also change the concentrations/responses of other hormones. As shown in this work, PIN levels are simultaneously regulated by auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin via the action of PLS. Therefore, PINs and hormones form an entangled network, and any perturbation in the network will cause changes in other components. As a result, auxin concentration is regulated by these and diverse interacting hormones via a hormonal crosstalk network, as demonstrated in the **Figure 3**.

This work demonstrates that integration of experimental measurements with existing knowledge in the literature is able to reveal how PIN1, PIN2, and three hormones (auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin) form an entangled network via the action of PLS. Our methodology involves two major steps. First, the PIN levels are measured (**Figure 1A**) and quantified (**Figure 1B**). Quantification of images shows the trends of the PIN levels (**Figure 1B**). Second, integrating experimental trends into existing knowledge reveals the crosstalk of PIN1, PIN2, auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin via the action of PLS. As all components in **Figure 3** form an entangled network, changing one component leads to changes in the others. Therefore, we propose that, in order to reveal the key regulatory points in the network, novel modeling methodology should be developed to dissect the regulation of the hormonal crosstalk network in the future.

The Arabidopsis genome contains eight PIN genes (Grunewald and Friml, 2010; Peer et al., 2011). Different PINs may have different locations and they may play different roles in auxin biology (Grunewald and Friml, 2010; Peer et al., 2011). For example, PIN1 and PIN2 exhibit primarily polar localizations on the plasma membrane while PIN3, PIN4, and PIN7 exhibit both polar and apolar plasma membrane localizations (Peer et al., 2011). In addition, hormones may regulate PIN levels differentially. For example, cytokinin can negatively regulate levels of PIN1, PIN2 and PIN3, but it positively regulates PIN7 levels (Ruzicka et al., 2007). In the current paper we construct the interaction network of PIN1, PIN2, auxin, ethylene, and cytokinin via the action of PLS. Following the methodology developed in this work, the interaction networks between other PINs, hormones and other genes could be constructed by measuring data similar to those described in Figures 1A,B. Moreover, as described in Figure 2, populating the hormonal crosstalk network in a spatial setting should be able to further model how auxin gradients are dependent on hormonal crosstalk in root development.

In addition, other phytohormones such as gibberellin and brassinosteroids are also important signals in the regulation of root development (Depuydt and Hardtke, 2011; Garay-Arroyo et al., 2012; Vanstraelen and Benkov, 2012). Although the effects of gibberellin and brassinosteroids on root development have been subjected to mathematical modeling studies (Middleton et al., 2012; van Esse et al., 2012), the networks describing their crosstalk with other hormones have not been constructed. The principle developed in this work can be used to further integrate the hormonal crosstalk for other phytohormones and genes in the future.

REFERENCES

- Blilou, I., Xu, J., Wildwater, M., Willemsen, V., Paponov, I., Friml, J., et al. (2005). The PIN auxin efflux facilitator network controls growth and patterning in *Arabidopsis* roots. *Nature* 433, 39–44.
- Casson, S. A., Chilley, P. M., Topping, J. F., Evans, I. M., Souter, M. A., and Lindsey, K. (2002). The POLARIS gene of *Arabidopsis* encodes a predicted peptide required for correct root growth and leaf vascular patterning. *Plant Cell* 14, 1705– 1721.
- Casson, S. A., Topping, J. F., and Lindsey, K. (2009). MERISTEM-DEFECTIVE, an RS domain protein, is required for meristem patterning

and function in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant J.* 57, 857–869.

- Chandler, J. W. (2009). Auxin as compère in plant hormone crosstalk. *Planta* 231, 1–12.
- Chapman, E. J., and Estelle, M. (2009). Mechanism of auxin-regulated gene expression in plants. *Annu. Rev. Genet.* 43, 265–285.
- Chilley, P. M., Casson, S. A., Tarkowski, P., Hawkins, N., Wang, K. L., Hussey, P. J., et al. (2006). The POLARIS peptide of *Arabidopsis* regulates auxin transport and root growth via effects on ethylene signaling. *Plant Cell* 18, 3058–3072.
- Dello Ioio, R., Linhares, F. S., Scacchi, E., Casamitjana-Martinez, E., Heid-stra, R., Costantino, P., et al.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

PLANT MATERIALS

Wild-type (Col-0, C24) ecotypes and the *pls* and *pls etr1* mutants of *Arabidopsis thaliana* have been described previously (Topping and Lindsey, 1997; Casson et al., 2002; Chilley et al., 2006). *pls* DR5::GFP seedlings were generated by crossing (Liu et al., 2010). For *in vitro* growth studies, seeds were stratified, surface-sterilized and plated on growth medium (half-strength Murashige and Skoog medium (Sigma, Poole, UK), 1% sucrose, and 2.5% phytagel (Sigma) at $22 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C as described (Casson et al., 2009). For silver application experiments, seeds were germinated aseptically on growth medium or growth medium containing 10 μ M silver nitrate.

MICROSCOPY AND IMAGE ANALYSIS

Confocal images (for GFP imaging) were taken with a Bio-Rad Radiance 2000 microscope (Bio-Rad, Hemel Hempstead, UK) after counterstaining tissues with 10 mg/ml propidium iodide as described (Casson et al., 2009).

For comparisons of PIN protein signal intensities, at least three independent experiments were carried out. For each experiment at least 10 roots were evaluated with five random regions selected for signal intensity quantification for each. All fluorescence signals were evaluated on a Zeiss LSM 5 Exciter or Leica TCS SP2 confocal laser scanning microscopes. The same microscope settings were used for each independent experiment, and pixel intensities were taken into account when the images between controls and samples were compared. The average fluorescence intensity was measured with ImageJ (National Institutes of Health, http://rsb.info.nih.gov/ij). Statistics were evaluated with Excel (Microsoft). Results were visualized as average intensities with error bars representing standard deviation of the mean.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Junli Liu and Keith Lindsey gratefully acknowledge Research Councils UK and the Biotechnology & Biological Sciences Research Council for funding in support of this study. Jirí Friml was supported by grants from the Research Foundation-Flanders (Odysseus) and Körber European Science Award.

(2007). Cytokinins determine Arabidopsis root-meristem size by controlling cell differentiation. *Curr. Biol.* 17, 678–682.

- Depuydt, S., and Hardtke, C. S. (2011). Hormone signalling crosstalk in plant growth. regulation. *Curr. Biol.* 21, R365–R373.
- Eklof, S., Åstot, C., Blackwell, J., Moritz, T., Olsson, O., and Sandberg, G. (1997). Auxin–cytokinin interactions in transgenic tobacco. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 38, 225–235.
- Garay-Arroyo, A., Sanchez, M. D. L.
 P., Garcıa-Ponce, B., Azpeitia, E., and Alvarez-Buylla, E. R. (2012).
 Hormone symphony during root growth and development. *Dev. Dyn.* 241,1867–1885.
- Grieneisen, V. A., Xu, J., Marée, A. F. M., Hogeweg, P., and Scheres, B. (2007). Auxin transport is sufficient to generate a maximum and gradient guiding root growth. *Nature* 449, 1008–1013.
- Grunewald, W., and Friml, J. (2010). The march of the PINs: developmental plasticity by dynamic polar targeting in plant cells. *EMBO J.* 29, 2700–2714.
- Friml, J., Benkova, E., Blilou, I., Wisniewska, J., Hamann, T., Ljung, K., et al. (2002). AtPIN4 mediates sink-driven auxin gradients and root patterning in *Arabidopsis. Cell* 108, 661–673.
- Ikeda, Y., Men, S., Fischer, U., Stepanova, A. N., Alonso, J. M., Ljung, K., et al. (2009). Local

auxin biosynthesis modulates gradient directed planar polarity in *Arabidopsis. Nat. Cell Biol.* 11, 731–738.

- Jones, A. R., Kramer, E. M., Knox, K., Swarup, R., Bennett, M. J., Lazarus, C. M., et al. (2008). Auxin transport through non-hair cells sustains roothair development. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 11, 78–84.
- Jones, B., Gunneras, S. A., Petersson, S. V., Tarkowski, P., Graham, N., May, S., et al. (2010). Cytokinin regulation of auxin synthesis in *Arabidopsis* involves a homeostatic feedback loop regulated via auxin and cytokinin signal transduction. *Plant Cell* 22, 2956–2969.
- Kleine-Vehn, J., and Friml, J. (2008). Polar targeting and endocytic recycling in auxin-dependent plant development. *Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol.* 24, 447–473.
- Krupinski, P., and Jonsson, H. (2010). Modeling auxin-regulated development. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 2, a001560.
- Kushwah, S., Jones, A. M., and Laxmi, A. (2011). Cytokinin interplay with ethylene, auxin, and glucose signaling controls *Arabidopsis* seedling root directional growth. *Plant Physiol.* 156, 1851–1866.
- Laskowski, M., Biller, S., Stanley, K., Kajstura, T., and Prusty, R. (2006). Expression profiling of auxin-treated *Arabidopsis* roots: toward a molecular analysis of lateral root emergence. *Plant Cell Physiol*.47, 788–792.
- Liu, J. L., Mehdi, S., Topping, J., Tarkowski, P., and Lindsey, K. (2010). Modelling and experimental analysis of hormonal crosstalk in *Arabidopsis*. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 6, 373.
- Middleton, A. M., Ubeda-Tomas, S., Griffiths, J., Holman, T., Hedden, P., Thomas, S. G., et al. (2012). Mathematical modeling elucidates the role of transcriptional feedback in gibberellin signalling. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, 7571–7576.
- Mironova, V. V., Omelyanchuk, N. A., Yosiphon, G., Fadeev, S. I., Kolchanov, N. A., Mjolsness, E., et al.

(2010). A plausible mechanism for auxin patterning along the developing root. *BMC Sys. Biol.* 4:98. doi: 10.1186/1752-0509-4-98

- Nordstrom, A., Tarkowski, P., Tarkowska, D., Norbaek, R., Åstot, C., Dolezal, K., et al. (2004). Auxin regulation of cytokinin biosynthesis in Arabidopsis thaliana: a factor of potential importance for auxincytokinin-regulated development. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 101, 8039–8044.
- Normanly, J. (2010). Approaching cellular and molecular resolution of auxin biosynthesis and metabolism. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 2, a001594.
- Ortega-Martínez, O., Pernas, M., Carol, R. J., and Dolan, L. (2007). Ethylene modulates stem cell division in the *Arabidopsis thaliana* root. *Science* 317, 507–510.
- Paciorek, T., Zazimalova, E., Ruthardt, N., Petrasek, J., Stierhof, Y. D., Kleine-Vehn, J., et al. (2005). Auxin inhibits endocytosis and promotes its own efflux from cells. *Nature* 435, 1251– 1256.
- Peer, W. A., Blakeslee, J. J., Yang, H., and Murphy, A. S. (2011). Seven things we think we know about auxin transport. *Mol. Plant* 4, 487–504.
- Petrásek, J., and Friml, J. (2009). Auxin transport routes in plant development. *Development* 136, 2675–2688.
- Petrásek, J., Mravec, J., Bouchard, R., Blakeslee, J. J., Abas, M., Seifertová, D., et al. (2006). PIN proteins perform a rate-limiting function in cellular auxin efflux. *Science* 312, 914–918.
- Ruzicka, K., Ljung, K., Vanneste, S., Podhorska, R., Beeckman, T., Friml, J., et al. (2007). Ethylene regulates root growth through effects on auxin biosynthesis and transportdependent auxin distribution. *Plant Cell* 19, 2197–2212.
- Ruzicka, K., Simásková, M., Duclercq, J., Petrásek, J., Zazímalová, E., Simon, S., et al. (2009). Cytokinin regulates root meristem activity via modulation

of the polar auxin transport. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 106, 4284– 4289.

- Sabatini, S., Sabatini, S., Beis, D., Wolkenfelt, H., Murfett, J., Guilfoyle, T., et al. (1999). An auxin-dependent distal organizer of pattern and polarity in the *Arabidopsis* root. *Cell* 99, 463–472.
- Stepanova, A. N., Jun, J., Likhacheva, A. V., and Alonso, J. M. (2007). Multilevel interactions between ethylene and auxin in *Arabidopsis* roots. *Plant Cell* 19, 2169–2185.
- Swarup, K., Benková, E., Swarup, R., Casimiro, I., Péret, B., Yang, Y., et al. (2008). The auxin influx carrier LAX3 promotes lateral root emergence. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 10, 946–954.
- Swarup, R., Kramer, E. M., Perry, P., Knox, K., Leyser, H. M., Haseloff, J., et al. (2005). Root gravitropism requires lateral root cap and epidermal cells for transport and response to a mobile auxin signal. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 7, 1057–1065.
- Swarup, R., Perry, P., Hagenbeek, D., Van Der Straeten, D., Beemster, G. T., Sandberg, G., et al. (2007). Ethylene upregulates auxin biosynthesis in *Arabidopsis* seedlings to enhance inhibition of root cell elongation. *Plant Cell* 19, 2186–2196.
- Tanimoto, M., Roberts, K., and Dolan, L. (1995). Ethylene is a positive regulator of root-hair development in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant J.* 8, 943–948.
- Topping, J. F., and Lindsey, K. (1997). Promoter trap markers differentiate structural and positional components of polar development in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Cell* 9, 1713–1725.
- Vanneste, S., and Friml, J. (2009). Auxin: a trigger for change in plant development. *Cell* 136, 1005–1016.
- Vieten, A., Vanneste, S., Wisniewska, J., Benková, E., Benjamins, R., Beeckman, T., et al. (2005). Functional redundancy of PIN proteins is accompanied by auxin-dependent cross-regulation of PIN expression. *Development* 132, 4521–4531.

- Vanstraelen, M., and Benkov, E. (2012). Hormonal interactions in the regulation of plant development. *Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol.* 28, 463–487.
- Wabnik, K., Kleine-Vehn, J., Balla, J., Sauer, M., Naramoto, S., Reinöhl, V., et al. (2010). Emergence of tissue polarization from synergy of intracellular and extracellular auxin signaling. *Mol. Sys. Biol.* 6, 447.
- Woodward, A. W., and Bartel, B. (2005). Auxin: regulation, action, and interaction. *Ann. Bot.* 95, 707–735.
- van Esse, G. W., van Mourik, S., Stigter, H., ten Hove, C. A., Molenaar, J., and de Vries, S. C. (2012). A mathematical model for BRASSINOSTEROID INSENSITIVE1-mediated signaling in root growth and hypocotyl elongation. *Plant Physiol.* 160, 523-532.
- Zhao, Y. (2010). Auxin biosynthesis and its role in plant development. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 61, 49–64.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 07 December 2012; accepted: 17 March 2013; published online: 05 April 2013.

Citation: Liu J, Mehdi S, Topping J, Friml J and Lindsey K (2013) Interaction of PLS and PIN and hormonal crosstalk in Arabidopsis root development. Front. Plant Sci. 4:75. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00075

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Plant Cell Biology, a specialty of Frontiers in Plant Science.

Copyright © 2013 Liu, Mehdi, Topping, Friml and Lindsey. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.



The identification and differential expression of *Eucalyptus grandis* pathogenesis-related genes in response to salicylic acid and methyl jasmonate

Ronishree Naidoo^{1,2}, Linda Ferreira^{1,2}, Dave K. Berger^{2,3}, Alexander A. Myburg^{1,2} and Sanushka Naidoo^{1,2}*

¹ Department of Genetics, University of Pretoria, Pretoria, South Africa

² Forestry and Agricultural Biotechnology Institute, University of Pretoria, Pretoria, South Africa

³ Department of Plant Science, University of Pretoria, Pretoria, South Africa

Edited by:

Sergi Munné-Bosch, University of Barcelona, Spain

Reviewed by:

Jin-Long Qiu, Chinese Academy of Sciences, China Maria Elizabeth Abreu, Universidade Federal do Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

*Correspondence:

Sanushka Naidoo, Department of Genetics, University of Pretoria, Private bag X20, Pretoria 0028, South Africa. e-mail: sanushka.naidoo@ fabi.up.ac.za

Two important role players in plant defence response are the phytohormones salicylic acid (SA) and jasmonic acid (JA); both of which have been well described in model species such as Arabidopsis thaliana. Several pathogenesis related (PR) genes have previously been used as indicators of the onset of SA and JA signaling in Arabidopsis. This information is lacking in tree genera such as *Eucalyptus*. The aim of this study was to characterize the transcriptional response of PR genes (EgrPR2, EgrPR3, EgrPR4, EgrPR5, and EgrLOX) identified in Eucalyptus grandis to SA and methyl jasmonate (MeJA) treatment as well as to qualify them as diagnostic for the two signaling pathways. Using the genome sequence of E. grandis, we identified candidate Eucalyptus orthologs EarPR2, EarPR3, EarPR4, EgrPR5, and EgrLOX based on a co-phylogenetic approach. The expression of these genes was investigated after various doses of SA and MeJA (a derivative of JA) treatment as well as at various time points. The transcript levels of EgrPR2 were decreased in response to high concentrations of MeJA whereas the expression of EgrPR3 and EgrLOX declined as the concentrations of SA treatment increased, suggesting an antagonistic relationship between SA and MeJA. Our results support EgrPR2 as potentially diagnostic for SA and EgrPR3, EgrPR4, and EgrLOX as indicators of MeJA signaling. To further validate the diagnostic potential of the PR genes we challenged E. grandis clones with the fungal necrotrophic pathogen *Chrysoporthe austroafricana*. The tolerant clone showed high induction of EgrPR2 and decreased transcript abundance of EgrPR4. Pre-treatment of the susceptible genotype with 5 mM SA resulted in lesion lengths comparable to the tolerant genotype after artificial inoculation with C. austroafricana. Thus expression profiling of EgrPR2 and EgrPR4 genes could serve as a useful diagnostic approach to determine which of the two signaling pathways are activated against various pathogens in Eucalyptus.

Keywords: Eucalyptus, salicylic acid, methyl jasmonate, PR genes, defence, PR2, PR4

INTRODUCTION

The defence mechanisms that are employed by plants to deter pathogens have been well-studied in various model organisms such as *Arabidopsis thaliana*. These model systems have created a foundation for understanding general host responses to pathogens. Following the plants perception of an invading pathogen, a plethora of defences responses are activated. Among these responses is the activation of various phytohormone signaling molecules including salicylic acid (SA), jasmonic acid (JA), ethylene (ET), abscisic acid (ABA), auxin, cytokinins (CK), gibberelins (GA), and brassinosteriods (BR). In particular, the phytohormones SA and JA have been extensively investigated in various pathosystems. These studies have shown that biotrophic pathogens are impeded by the activation of the SA pathway whereas necrotrophic pathogens are targeted by induction of JA and ET signaling pathways (Glazebrook, 2005). Each of these

www.frontiersin.org

signaling cascades has been shown to involve the activation of certain signature defence genes, e.g., Pathogenesis Related (PR) genes, which can be representative of the induction of a pathway (Reymond and Farmer, 1998).

Stimulation of the SA pathway can be represented by an increase in the expression levels of *PR1*, *PR2*, and *PR5* defence genes (Kunkel and Brooks, 2002; Delaure et al., 2008). Arabidopsis SA signaling mutants *npr1*, *nim1*, and *sai1* as well as plants expressing the bacterial salicylate hydroxylase (*nahG*) are all impaired in their ability to induce expression of the *PR1*, *PR2*, and *PR5* thereby indicating that these PR candidates can be used as a measure of SA signaling induction (Cao et al., 1994; Delaney et al., 1995; Shah et al., 1997). In the case of *eds* and *pad* mutants, there is a lack of SA signaling thereby allowing for increase in JA signaling due to the lack of antagonism by SA (Zhou et al., 1998; Gupta et al., 2000; Nawrath et al., 2002;

Glazebrook et al., 2003). Transgenic plants over-expressing these SA signature defence genes have also been shown to result in increased resistance against pathogens such as Phytophthora parasitica and Alternaria alternata (Alexander et al., 1993; Jach et al., 1995). Induction of a derivative of JA, MeJA, can be represented in Arabidopsis by an increase in the expression levels of PR3, *PR4*, Vegetative Storage Protein (*VSP*), and Lipoxygenase (*LOX*). Over-expression of these proteins has also been shown to confer resistance to Phytophthora nicotianae and Rhizoctonia solani (Boter et al., 2004; Mishina and Zeier, 2007; Kusajima et al., 2010). Mutants of the JA signaling pathway in Arabidopsis, e.g., fad3/7/8, coi1, and jar1 have been shown to inhibit the expression of PR3, PR4, VSP, and LOX and thus increase the susceptibility of the mutant lines to numerous pathogens (Staswick et al., 1998; Vijayan et al., 1998; Norman-Setterblad et al., 2000). Additional JA mutants, mpk4 and ssi2, display increased levels of PR1, PR2, and PR5 whilst impaired in JA defence gene expression, thereby indicating that these mutants are involved in JA and SA antagonism (Petersen et al., 2000; Kachroo et al., 2001; Shah et al., 2001). Consequently PR3, PR4, and LOX defence genes can be used as indicators for the onset of JA signaling. One can thus refer to PR2 and PR5 as signature defence response genes for SA and PR3, PR4, and LOX as signature defence response genes for JA. Although there have been significant advances in the understanding of plant defences in model systems, signature defence genes associated with SA and JA in woody plants such as Eucalyptus has not been extensively explored.

Eucalyptus species and hybrid clones are commercially planted because of their valuable wood and fiber properties which have been exploited by the pulp and paper industry. Due to the importance and value associated with this genus of hardwood trees, the initiative to sequence the genome of Eucalyptus grandis was undertaken by the US Department of Energy (DOE-Joint Genome Institute) in 2008. Currently, the first annotated version of the genome, released in January 2011, is available through Phytozome v7.0 and consists of 4952 scaffolds including 11 linkage groups/chromosomal assemblies (Phytozome, 2010). This resource provides a useful platform for elucidating various physiological aspects of Eucalyptus, such as their responses to biotic and abiotic factors. Although Eucalyptus trees are generally disease tolerant, they can and do succumb to diseases caused by a wide range of pathogens (Wingfield et al., 2008). A stepping stone for improving our understanding of Eucalyptus responses would be to identify genes associated with the SA and JA signaling pathways in these trees. The first aim of this study was to identify Eucalyptus orthologs of signature defence genes specific for the SA (PR2 and PR5) and JA (PR3, PR4, and LOX) signaling pathways using sequence information from other plant species and the E. grandis genome sequence. Secondly we aimed to characterize the expression profiles of the putative orthologs using reverse transcriptase quantitative PCR (RT-qPCR). Transcript profiling that was conducted under mock induction of the signaling pathways revealed dose-dependent induction of the orthologous signature defence genes, as well as key time points for their expression. Furthermore, the orthologous genes were found to corroborate the antagonistic relationship observed between SA and JA in Arabidopsis. The ability of these putative signature defence genes

to respond to fungal infection by *Chrysoporthe austroafricana* was examined in tolerant (TAG5) and susceptible (ZG14) *E. grandis* genotypes (Van Heerden et al., 2005). Expression profiling of these signature genes revealed the possible involvement of SA in defence against *C. austroafricana*.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

PLANT MATERIAL

Disease free *E. grandis* (Clone A, Mondi Tree Improvement Research) plantlets were propagated *in vitro* and following rooting the plantlets were transferred to Jiffy pots and grown at 25–28°C under long day (16 h) conditions under light intensity of 300–500 lum/sqf. Potted cuttings of *E. grandis* clonal genotypes, ZG14 and TAG5 (Mondi) with a stem diameter of 1 cm, were subsequently used for the infection trial with *C. austroafricana* and kept under the same conditions as stated above.

PHYLOGENETIC IDENTIFICATION OF PUTATIVE ORTHOLOGS FOR SIGNATURE DEFENCE GENES ASSOCIATED WITH SA AND MeJA

The Arabidopsis thaliana amino acid sequences of the genes of interest were obtained from The Arabidopsis Information Resource (TAIR, version 10) (https://www.arabidopsis.org). A BLASTP similarity search was conducted against the predicted E. grandis proteome (first ab initio and homology-based annotation) using the amino acid sequence as a query. This analysis was performed in Phytozome v7.0 (www.phytozome.net) and predicted *E. grandis* transcripts with *e*-values $< 10^{-50}$ were downloaded. Putative Populus trichocarpa orthologs of the gene of interest were retrieved from NCBI and added to the analysis using the same BLAST parameters. Aligned sequences were imported into MEGA v5.01 (Tamura et al., 2011) for the construction of a neighbor joining (NJ) tree. Confidence in the clades was substantiated by a bootstrap value calculated after 10,000 permutations. For the maximum likelihood (ML) analysis, the aligned sequences were assessed using Prottest 3.0 (Abascal et al., 2005) and PhyML 3.0 (Guindon and Gascuel, 2003) was used to perform the ML analysis using the parameters of the best model obtained from the Prottest results. Confidence in the clades was substantiated by a bootstrap value calculated after 1000 permutations. Furthermore the expression pattern of the selected gene model across different tissues was assessed on the Eucalyptus Genome Integrative Explorer (EucGenIE, http://eucgenie.bi.up.ac.za, Mizrachi et al., 2010). Following the identification of putative orthologs in E. grandis based on the expression data and NJ and ML trees, primers were designed and verified in Phytozome v7.0 using a BLASTN similarity search against the E. grandis genome (Table 1). Eucalyptus orthologs for PR1a (AT2G14610), VSP1 (AT5G24780), and PDF1.2 (AT5G44420) could not be identified based on the phylogenetic approach and were thus not assessed further.

DOSE RESPONSE OF PUTATIVE ORTHOLOGOUS SIGNATURE DEFENCE GENES FOR SA AND MeJA SIGNATURE DEFENCE GENES

SA and MeJA phytohormones were administered to *E. gran*dis (clone A) plantlets by spraying the aerial portions with varying concentrations of the inducers until run-off. The following inducer concentrations were assessed: $25 \,\mu$ M, $50 \,\mu$ M,

Primer name	Forward primer (5′–3′)	Reverse primer (5′–3′)	Amplicon size (bp)		
SA SIGNATURE DEFENCE GENES					
*EgrPR2	GCTCTACAACCAGCGCAATATC	GCCAACTGCTATGTACCTGAAC	214		
EgrPR5	CCTGTTGGACGTCAACGCC	GTCGTCGTACTCGAAGATT	167		
JA SIGNATURE DEF	ENCE GENES				
EgrPR3	CGGCCGCGAAGTCGTTCCC	AACTATAACTACGGGCAAT	277		
EgrPR4	ATGCCGTGAGCGCATACTG	GCGTGTTGGTCCTGGTGTT	156		
EgrLOX2	ATGAACACTTGCTTCCATT	TCCTACCATACGTGAACAA	165		
REFERENCE GENES					
EgrARF	TGCGTACCGAGTTGTTGAGG	GTTGCACAGGTGCTCTGGAT	195		
EgrFBA	TGAAGACATGGCAAGGAAGG	GTACCGAAGTTGCTCCGAAT	190		
EgrIDH	TGGAACTGTTGAGTCTGG	TTAGGACCATGAATGAGGAG	59		

Table 1 | Primer sequence of Eucalyptus target signature defence genes and reference genes assessed using RT-qPCR.

*Egr, E. grandis.

100 μ M, 250 μ M, 500 μ M, 1 mM, and 5 mM. Sodium salicylate (Riedel-de Haen, Seelze, Germany) was used to prepare the SA solutions (adjusted to pH 7.0 with NaOH solution) with the addition of 0.1% Tween® 20 (Sigma-Aldrich, Missouri, USA). MeJA (methyl jasmonate 95%, Sigma-Aldrich) was prepared with the addition of 0.1% ethanol (100%) as well as 0.1% Tween® 20 (Sigma-Aldrich). Control plants for SA treatment were sprayed with distilled water containing 0.1% Tween® 20. The control plants for the MeJA treatment were sprayed with distilled water sprayed with distilled water sprayed and 0.1% ethanol. Aerial parts of the plantlets were harvested 24 h post-treatment (hpt). Three biological replicates of consisting of five plants each was harvested for the control and treated samples.

INVESTIGATION OF THE EXPRESSION PROFILES OF PUTATIVE *E. grandis* ORTHOLOGS OVER A TIME COURSE

Phytohormones, SA and MeJA, were administered to *E. grandis* (clone A) plantlets as described in the previous section. A single concentration selected from the dose response experiment for SA and MeJA was assessed at the following time points: 6, 12, 24, and 48 hpt. Controls were harvested at each individual time point as well as at time zero which refers to the time prior to the application of inducers. Three biological replicates consisting of five plants each was harvested for the control and treated samples at the different time points.

INFECTION TRIAL WITH CHRYSOPORTHE AUSTROAFRICANA

Ramets of two *E. grandis* clones, TAG5 and ZG14 trees, with an approximate stem diameter of 1 cm were inoculated with the fungus *C. austroafricana* CMW2113 as previously described (Roux et al., 2003). Lesion lengths were recorded and plant material (stem tissue, 1 cm above and below the lesion) was harvested at 48 h post-inoculation, the earliest time point at which confirmation of infection was observed, as well as 2 and 6 weeks post-inoculation (wpi). Three biological replicates consisting of three trees each was harvested for the control and inoculated samples. Re-isolation of the fungus was performed by excising a piece from the periphery of the lesion after 6 weeks and placing the block on 2% Malt Extract Agar (Merck, Gauteng, South

Africa). Confirmation of infection by *C. austroafricana* was done by observing the culture morphology after 5 days.

RNA EXTRACTION AND FIRST STRAND cDNA SYNTHESIS

Total RNA was extracted from the plant powder using a modified cetyl-trimethyl-ammonium-bromide (CTAB) extraction protocol (Zeng and Yang, 2002). Extracted samples were treated with RNase-free DNaseI enzyme (Qiagen Inc, Valencia, CA) and subsequently column purified using the RNeasy[®] MinElute Kit (Qiagen Inc) as per the manufacturer's instructions. Purified RNA (1 μ g) was used as the template for reverse transcription using Improm II reverse transcriptase enzyme (Promega, Wisconsin, USA).

REVERSE TRANSCRIPTASE QUANTITATIVE PCR (RT-qPCR) ANALYSIS

Reverse transcriptase quantitative PCR was performed according to the Minimum Information for Publication of Quantitative Real-Time PCR Experiments guidelines (MIQE) (Bustin et al., 2009). For each target, three biological replicates and three technical replicates per biological replicate was performed. The LightCycler® 480 SYBR Green I Master Mix (2× concentration) kit (Roche, Mannheim, Germany) was used to perform the RT-qPCR experiments on the LightCycler® 480 Real-Time PCR system (Roche Diagnostics, GmBH, Basa, Switzerland) according to the manufactures instructions. Reactions were set up in 11 µl volumes containing: 1 µl (1:10 diluted cDNA template), 5 µl LightCycler[®] 480 SYBR Green I Master Mix, 0.5 µM of each primer, and water to make up the total volume. For each primer pair, a negative no template control was included. Samples were normalized to a combination of the following reference genes: ADP ribosylation factor (EgrARF), Fructose bisphosphate aldolase (EgrFBA), and NADP-isocitrate dehydrogenase (EgrIDH, Boava et al., 2010). Relative quantification and normalization was performed using *qBASE* plus v1.0 (Hellemans et al., 2007). The datasets were tested for normality using the Shapiro-Wilk's test with the statistical software package Analyse-it® (Analyse-it Software, Ltd., Leeds, UK). The pairwise comparison Kruskal–Wallis test (p < 0.05) was applied to investigate significant differential expression unless otherwise stated.

RESULTS

PHYLOGENETIC IDENTIFICATION OF PUTATIVE ORTHOLOGS FOR PR GENES ASSOCIATED WITH THE SALICYLIC ACID AND JASMONIC ACID SIGNALING PATHWAYS IN *Eucalyptus grandis*

Putative orthologs of defence genes that are known to be responsive to the SA and JA signaling pathways from Arabidopsis were identified in E. grandis using BLAST algorithms and phylogenetic analyses (Table 2). All of the genes, except for EgrPR2, had predicted transcripts that were congruent with the annotated sequence of E. grandis located on Phytozome v7.0. Further investigation into EgrPR2 revealed a region on scaffold 1:33791675_33792649 that had the highest similarity to the Arabidopsis candidate. Therefore an ab initio prediction of this region was performed using GeneMark (designated GM_Egrandis_V1_Scaffold1) and the result of this was included in the phylogenetic tree. The Arabidopsis PR2 gene formed a clade with GM Egrandis V1 Scaffold1 that was accompanied by a strong bootstrap statistical support in the ML phylogenetic tree (Results not shown) and the GeneMark predicted gene model therefore was selected as the putative ortholog (Table 2).

EXPRESSION PROFILING OF THE PUTATIVE ORTHOLOGOUS *EgrPR* GENES AT VARIOUS CONCENTRATIONS OF SA AND JA REVEALS DOSE-SPECIFIC INDUCTION

Following the identification of putative orthologs of signature defence genes of the SA and JA signaling pathways, we investigated the expression profile of the candidates under various doses of phytohormone application. Putative orthologous defence signature genes for the SA pathway, EgrPR2 and EgrPR5 both displayed increased transcript abundance at $25 \,\mu$ M SA (Figure 1A). Although both targets had increased transcript abundance at $25 \,\mu$ M, EgrPR2 had a much higher increase (16-fold compared to the control) at 5 mM and therefore this concentration was used for further experiments. Putative orthologs for the following candidates, EgrPR3, EgrPR4, and EgrLOX2 were profiled as signature defence genes of the JA pathway. EgrPR3 and EgrPR4 exhibited increased transcript abundance at a common concentration of 100 µM. EgrPR3 was also significantly increased at 25 µM and 5 mM but the fold change was lower than at 100 µM for EgrPR4 (Figure 1B). Although the expression of EgrLOX2 was significantly induced at 1 mM, it was decided to proceed with 100 µM

Table 2 | Predicted gene models and corresponding genomic scaffold regions selected as putative orthologs for the SA and MeJA defence signature genes in *E. grandis*.

Gene	TAIR ID	Predicted gene model	Genomic scaffold region
EgrPR2	AT3G57260	*GM_Egrandis_V1_Scaffold1	Scaffold_1: 33791675–33792649
EgrPR3	AT3G12500	Eucgr.101495	Scaffold_9: 25149898–25151718
EgrPR4	AT3G04720	Eucgr.B02124	Scaffold_2: 42319519–42320281
EgrPR5	AT1G75040	Eucgr.A00487	Scaffold_1: 7623283-7624480
EgrLOX2	AT3G45140	Eucgr.J00825	Scaffold_10: 8809509–8814780

*No predicted transcript on Phytozome v7.0 for the selected scaffold region.





FIGURE 1 | Relative transcript abundance of *EgrPR* **signature defence genes under hormone treatment. (A)** Putative SA signature defence genes following normalization with *EgrARF* and *EgrFBA*. **(B)** Putative MeJA signature defence genes following normalization with *EgrARF* and *EgrIDH*. The y-axis represents the relative transcript abundance ratios expressed in arbitrary units. The x-axis shows the respective concentration range that was applied to the aerial parts of *E. grandis* plants. Error bars show the standard error of the mean of the biological replicates (n = 3) sampled after 24 hpt. Significance, indicated by *, is relative to the control for each target and was calculated by the Kruskal–Wallis test (p < 0.05).

for further experiments as both *EgrPR3* and *EgrPR4* exhibited significant differential expression at this concentration.

EXPRESSION OF *EgrPR* DEFENCE GENES VALIDATE SA–JA ANTAGONISM IN *E. grandis*

To investigate the hypothesis that SA and JA display an antagonistic relationship, the candidates were assessed by profiling the SA defence signature genes in material induced with MeJA and *vice versa*. The antagonistic relationship between SA and JA was clearly validated to occur in *E. grandis* in tissue treated with the phytohormone at selected concentrations. *EgrPR2* was suppressed at higher concentrations of MeJA relative to the control (**Figure 2A**). *EgrPR3* expression was reduced at 100 μ M, 250 μ M, 1 mM, and 5 mM whereas *EgrLOX2* was significantly lower at 100 μ M, 1 mM, and 5 mM SA. *EgrPR4* had higher abundance at 25 μ M SA and was not repressed at any of the other concentrations (**Figure 2B**).

TIME-DEPENDENT EXPRESSION OF PUTATIVE *EgrPR* GENES IDENTIFIES KEY POINTS OF INDUCTION

To investigate the expression profile of the suite of signature defence genes over a time course, 100 µM MeJA and 5 mM SA was applied to aerial portions of the E. grandis (clone A) tissue culture plants and the harvested material was profiled over various time points. The relative expression values for each time point was compared to the T = 0 control as well as the time specific control using the Kruskal-Wallis test (Note that the significance indicated on the graphs is only in relation to the time specific control). The T = 0 control was included in the experiment to indicate the basal level of gene expression prior to any treatment. Transcript abundance of the SA signature defence gene candidate, EgrPR2 was significantly increased at 12, 24, and 48 hpt with a drastic peak at 24 hpt followed by a decline at 48 hpt (Figure 3A). EgrPR5 displayed a gradual increase in expression from 6 to 48 hpt, with the expression of the target showing statistical significance all the time points except 12 hpt (Figure 3B). Signature defence genes for JA, EgrPR3, EgrPR4, and EgrLOX2 all displayed altered levels of expression at the various time points (Figures 3C-E). EgrPR4 transcript levels increased progressively from 6 to 48 hpt, with all the time points being statistically significant (**Figure 3D**). Notably the level at which *EgrPR2* and *EgrPR4* are expressed at 24 hpt was approximately the same level as was observed in the dose response experiment, thereby indicating reproducibility of the results.

EXPRESSION PROFILING OF THE PUTATIVE ORTHOLOGOUS DEFENCE GENES DURING INFECTION BY A PATHOGEN QUALIFIES THE POTENTIAL OF THE CANDIDATES TO BE DIAGNOSTIC OF SA AND MeJA AND IMPLICATES SA IN DEFENCE AGAINST *C. austroafricana*

The potential of these defence signature genes to be used as diagnostic markers was investigated under pathogen stress by employing the E. grandis-C. austroafricana pathosystem. Using the Kruskal–Wallis statistic test a significant difference (p =0.0295) was observed between the lesion lengths of TAG5 (4.8 \pm 2.1 cm) and ZG14 (8.2 \pm 3 cm) at 6 wpi whereas no significance was observed at 48 h and 2 wpi. In TAG5, the SA signature gene *EgrPR2* showed significant differential expression at 2 and 6 wkpi (Figure 4A). In TAG5, the JA signature genes, EgrPR4 significantly decreased at 2 wpi and increased once again at 6 wpi. Despite significant up-regulation of EgrPR4 at 6 wpi in TAG5 compared to its control, the level to which it was induced was lower than EgrPR2 levels (Figure 4B). In ZG14, the level of expression of EgrPR2 was only significantly up-regulated at 6 wpi (Figure 4A) whereas the expression of EgrPR4 transcripts was found to be significantly up-regulated at 2 and 6 wpi (Figure 4B). The pre-treatment of the susceptible genotype of *Eucalytpus* with 5 mM SA, prior to manual inoculation with C. austroafricana, resulted in a smaller lesion lengths $(5 \pm 0.5 \text{ cm})$ compared to the untreated plants $(7 \pm 0.6 \text{ cm})$ at 5 wpi (One-Way ANOVA, p < 0.05). These lesion lengths were comparable to lesions found on the tolerant genotype $(4.8 \pm 0.4 \text{ cm})$.

DISCUSSION

PR genes have been shown to be indicators of the SA and MeJA signaling pathways and can be termed signatures of these pathways. This study aimed to identify orthologs of signature







defence genes **(B)** were normalized with *EgrARF* and *EgrFBA*. The x-axis represents the concentration range for the applied inducer. Error bars show the standard error of the mean of the biological replicates (n = 3). Significance, indicated by *, is relative to the control in each graph and was calculated by the Kruskal–Wallis test (p < 0.05).



FIGURE 3 | Relative transcript abundance of putative orthologs for SA and MeJA signature defence genes assessed during the time course trial. (A) EgrPR2; (B) EgrPR5; (C) EgrPR3; (D) EgrPR4; (E) EgrLOX2. The y-axis represents the relative expression ratios expressed in arbitrary units. The x-axis represents the time course (h) post-treatment with 5 mM SA (A and B) and 100 μ M MeJA (C-E).

Samples were normalized with *EgrARF* and *EgrFBA*. Error bars are show the standard error of the mean of the biological replicates (n = 3). White boxes represent the control samples whereas the colored boxes represent the treated samples. Significance between the control and treated samples is indicated by * at a specific time point and was calculated by the Kruskal–Wallis test (p < 0.05).



EgrPR signature defence genes during infection with *C. austroafricana.* (A) *EgrPR2*; (B) *EgrPR4*. The y-axis represents the relative expression ratios expressed in arbitrary units. The x-axis represents the time points post-inoculation at which the samples were analyzed. Error bars show the standard error of the mean of the biological replicates (n = 3). Samples were normalized to *EgrARF* and *EgrFBA*. Light and dark solid boxes represent the TAG5 control and inoculated samples respectively whereas the light and dark striped boxes represent the ZG14 control and inoculated samples respectively. Significance, indicated by *, is relative to the control and was calculated by the Student's *t*-test (p < 0.05).

defence genes for the SA and MeJA signaling pathways from *A. thaliana* in *E. grandis* using sequence similarity and phylogenetic analysis. Phylogenetics provides a solid starting point for selecting candidates to investigate, however it does not provide definitive evidence that the selected gene is the true functional ortholog (Chen et al., 2007). *Eucalyptus, Populus,* and *Arabidopsis* share an ancient hexaploidization event and therefore on average there should be three genes in each species relative to the ancestor (Jaillon et al., 2007). These genes may have undergone various gene loss and/or duplication events which have changed this number for many genes and gene families thereby possibly creating multiple functional orthologs. The putative orthologous signature defence genes identified here provide suitable candidates for further investigation in complementation and functional studies to better understand the role of these genes in *E. grandis*.

ORTHOLOGS FOR *EgrPR* SIGNATURE DEFENCE GENES EXHIBIT DOSE-SPECIFIC INDUCTION AND PATHWAY SPECIFICITY FOR *EgrPR2*, *EgrPR4*, AND *EgrLOX*

Based on the premise that the candidates identified through phylogeny were defence signature genes for SA and JA, we subsequently investigated the expression of these targets under various doses of phytohormone treatment. The concentrations used in this study were based on experiments conducted in A. thaliana and on the level of the phytohormone following a pathogen challenge in other model organisms (Rasmussen et al., 1991; Jung et al., 2007). The transcript abundance levels of the putative SA signature defence genes, EgrPR2 and EgrPR5 were increased (Figure 1A) by application of the inducer which was consistent with literature in Arabidopsis (Reymond and Farmer, 1998; Kunkel and Brooks, 2002; Delaure et al., 2008). Furthermore, when these genes were evaluated for their specificity to the SA pathway, it was clearly demonstrated that expression levels of EgrPR2 was suppressed by higher concentrations of MeJA (Figure 2A). These results suggest that in E. grandis EgrPR2 could serve as a diagnostic signature gene for the SA pathway. Expression of the MeJA defence signature genes, EgrPR3 and EgrLOX2 were significantly differentially regulated at varying concentrations of this phytohormone. These signature genes were additionally repressed at high concentrations of SA treatment confirming the suppressive effect of SA on MeJA responses. Transcripts of EgrPR4 were found to be up-regulated by the application of MeJA, but showed no differential expression under SA treatment other than at $25 \,\mu$ M. Nonetheless, EgrPR4 can be utilized as a defence signature for MeJA as expression levels of this gene were significantly altered upon application of that phytohormone. The data suggests that the known antagonistic relationship between MeJA and SA in Arabidopsis may also occur in Eucalyptus. All of the MeJA responsive defence signature genes profiled in this study were found to be diagnostic to the MeJA pathway in E. grandis and could serve as suitable markers for the pathway. Although SA and JA predominantly have an antagonistic relationship (Pieterse et al., 2009), there have been situations whereby these pathways act synergistically (Mur et al., 2006; Lazniewska et al., 2010). The outcome of the interaction between SA and JA seems to be largely dependent of the timing of activation and the concentration of the phytohormones (Mur et al., 2006).

TIME DEPENDENT EXPRESSION PROFILES SUGGEST THAT MeJA AND SA SIGNATURE DEFENCE GENES IN *E. grandis* ARE DIFFERENTIALLY REGULATED AS EARLY AS 6 hpt

To further elucidate the expression profiles of the Eucalyptus signature defence genes, we investigated the response of the candidates over time. The time at which a host's defences are activated has a crucial role in determining the outcome of a pathogen interaction. Susceptibility may not only be due to the lack of required artillery (e.g., defence genes), but also to the delayed activation of the genes required to curb the pathogen (Loon, 2009). Elucidating the time dependent expression profiles of the putative orthologous signature genes under mock induction of the signaling pathways would provide a glimpse into how the genes would respond under pathogen conditions. SA hormone levels in tobacco plants infected with tobacco mosaic virus (Malamy et al., 1990, 1996) parallels the expression profile observed for EgrPR2 in this study (Figure 3A) under application of SA in E. grandis. In contrast to EgrPR2, EgrPR5 was shown to gradually increase over the time points with a maximum expression level detected at 48 hpt (Figure 3B). This suggests that the signature defence genes identified in this study respond to mock induction of the signaling pathway in a similar manner as they would under pathogen incursion. Tobacco plants that have been treated with exogenous MeJA displayed time course patterns similar to that found in E. grandis for LOX and PR3 (Bell and Mullet, 1993). In E. grandis, EgrLOX2 transcript levels were significantly up-regulated as early as 12 hpt followed by a decline at 24 hpt (Figure 3E). This could indicate a possible role for EgrLOX2 in the early stages of defence activation in a host as this gene is involved in jasmonate biosynthesis. EgrPR3 displayed a similar profile with the level of transcripts increasing from 6 to 48 hpt in E. grandis (Figure 3C) compared to increasing levels from 8 to 24 h post-MeJA treatment in tobacco (Rickauer et al., 1997). A microarray time course study in which Arabidopsis plants were treated with MeJA revealed that EgrPR4 transcripts began to increase as early as 1 h then slowly declined by 24 h (Jung et al., 2007). Conversely in E. grandis, EgrPR4 increased from 6 hpt with the maximum expression level detected at 48 hpt (Figure 3D). Although the time points differ between the two organisms, the general trend of expression remains the same. The observed increase in the transcript levels of EgrPR3 and EgrPR4 over time could also be due to the role of these proteins in the host during defence. Both of these genes encode for products that target and alter the cell wall composition of a fungal pathogen and during infection an increase in expression would be beneficial in preventing the spread of the pathogen (Selitrennikoff, 2001).

PATHOGENICITY EXPERIMENTS CONDUCTED WITH *C. austroafricana* ESTABLISHES THE DIAGNOSTIC POTENTIAL OF THE *EgrPR* SIGNATURE DEFENCE GENES AND ELUCIDATES THE IMPORTANCE OF SA IN DEFENCE AGAINST THIS PATHOGEN

In *Arabidopsis*, the involvement of a specific signaling pathway during an interaction with a pathogen can be elucidated by the diagnostic ability of the assigned signature genes. This study examined the diagnostic potential of the putative orthologous signature genes for SA and MeJA found in Eucalyptus upon infection with C. austroafricana. It was found that at 2 wpi there was no substantial difference in lesion length between TAG5 and ZG14 whilst at 6 wpi there was a significant lesion difference, suggesting that during the initial 2 weeks following infection the tolerant host was able to initiate a certain response to curb the spread of the disease. Interestingly, the signature defence gene expression profiles that were observed in the two hosts suggest a probable role of SA in the tolerance mechanism of TAG5. In the incompatible interaction (TAG5 and C. austroafricana), at 2 and 6 wpi, EgrPR2 transcripts were considerably up-regulated compared to the control, whereas up-regulation only occurred at 6 wpi in the compatible interaction (ZG14 and C. austroafricana) and to a lower lever (Figure 4A). In addition, the level of MeJA signaling at 2 wpi was lower in the incompatible interaction compared to the compatible interaction as indicated by the expression levels of EgrPR4 (Figure 4B). The antagonistic relationship between SA and MeJA evidently occurs within these hosts at this time point and could possibly have a key role in determining the outcome of the interaction with C. austroafricana. From other plant species, *PR2* is known to encode for the β -1, 3-glucanase enzyme which facilitates the enzymatic degradation of the glucan component of fungal cell walls (Theis and Stah, 2004). In TAG5, the elevated level of EgrPR2 could contribute to confining the spread of C. austroafricana by hydrolyzing the β -1, 3-glucan component of the cell wall. In the review by Selitrennikoff (2001), it's hypothesized that this particular glucan component maybe abundant in the hypal apex of a growing fungus and degradation of the β -1, 3-glucan may lead to a loss in rigidity of the cell wall thereby resulting in cell lysis and eventual cell death. EgrPR2 was significantly up-regulated at the later time points (2 and 6 wpi) but not at the early time point of 48 hpi (Figure 4A) suggesting that the lack of an early response could be a partial reason as to why TAG5 is tolerant but not fully resistant against C. austroafricana. Based on the premise that SA may facilitate tolerance, ZG14 plants were sprayed with 5 mM SA to determine if this hormone would increase the tolerance of this host. A significant reduction in the lesion lengths of ZG14 treated with SA was observed and the lesions were of similar length to that seen in the tolerant TAG5 plants. Induction of systemic resistance in E. urophylla

REFERENCES

- Abascal, F., Zardoya, R., and Posada, D. (2005). ProtTest: selection of best-fit models of protein evolution. *Bioinformatics* 21, 2104–2105.
- Alexander, D., Goodman, R. M., Gut-Rella, M., Glascock, C., Weymann, K., Friedrich, L., et al. (1993). Increased tolerance to two oomycete pathogens in transgenic tobacco expressing pathogenesisrelated protein 1a. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 90, 7327–7331.
- Azaiez, A., Boyle, B., Levée, V., and Séguin, A. (2009). Transcriptome profiling in hybrid poplar following interactions with *Melampsora* rust fungi. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 22, 190–200.
- Bell, E., and Mullet, J. E. (1993). Characterization of an Arabidopsis lipoxygenase gene responsive to methyl jasmonate and wounding. *Plant Physiol.* 103, 1133–1137.
- Boava, L. P., Laia, M. L., Jacob, T. R., Dabbas, K. M., Goncalves, J. F., Ferro, J. A., et al. (2010). Selection of endogenous genes for gene expression studies in *Eucalyptus* under biotic (*Puccinia psidii*) and abiotic (acibenzolar-S-methyl) stresses using RT-qPCR. *BMC Res. Notes* 3:43. doi: 10.1186/1756-0500-3-43
- Boter, M., Ruiz-Rivero, O., Abdeen, A., and Prat, S. (2004). Conserved MYC transcription factors play a key role in jasmonate signaling both in

upon application of 5 mM SA has been previously documented (Ran et al., 2005). *EgrPR4* encodes a hevein-like protein which acts like a chitin binding protein by targeting the β -chitin component of the cell wall. These proteins migrate to the cell walls of an invading fungus and disrupt the formation of the septa and hyphal tips (Selitrennikoff, 2001; Theis and Stah, 2004). In ZG14, *EgrPR4* was elevated at 2 wpi however the host was still susceptible to *C. austroafricana*. A possible explanation for this is that the level to which this gene is expressed was not high enough to curb the pathogen. Timing of defence gene expression is crucial in a pathogen interaction and the lack of significant *EgrPR4* expression at 48 h in TAG5 or in ZG14, may contribute to the ability of *C. austroafricana* to proliferate within these hosts during the initial 2 weeks of infection.

Our results suggest that *EgrPR2* and *EgrPR4* were diagnostic of SA and MeJA signaling pathways respectively against *C. austroafricana* as SA was recognized as playing a role in enhancing tolerance against the pathogen in *Eucalyptus*. It is possible that other signaling pathways may have a role in contributing to resistance in this interaction. The involvement of SA in facilitating a defence response to a necrotrophic pathogen is in contrast to the published literature from *Arabidopsis* which implicates the involvement of the MeJA pathway (Glazebrook, 2005). In spite of this, there have been studies that have shown that SA could also assist in impeding necrotrophic pathogens (Ferrari et al., 2003; Azaiez et al., 2009). It may also be possible that in tree species the roles of SA and MeJA in pathogen defence could differ from what is known in *Arabidopsis*.

This study provides a first step toward understanding hormone mediated defence responses of *Eucalyptus* trees. It is envisaged that expression profiling of the diagnostic markers, *EgrPR2* and *EgrPR4*, can be adopted as a tool to determine which of the two major defence pathways are active against different pathogens in *Eucalyptus* in future.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Mondi, Sappi South Africa and the National Research Foundation (NRF) for funding. Opinions expressed and conclusions arrived at are those of the authors and are not necessarily to be attributed to the NRF.

tomato and *Arabidopsis*. *Genes Dev.* 18, 1577–1591.

- Bustin, S. A., Benes, V., Garson, J. A., Hellemans, J., Huggett, J., Kubista, M., et al. (2009). The MIQE guidelines: minimum information for publication of quantitative real-time PCR experiments. *Clin. Chem.* 55, 611–622.
- Cao, H., Bowling, S. A., Gordon, A. S., and Dong, X. (1994). Characterization of an Arabidopsis mutant that is nonresponsive to inducers of systemic acquired resistance. *Plant Cell* 6, 1583–1592.
- Chen, F., Mackey, A. J., Vermunt, J. K., and Roos, D. S. (2007). Assessing performance of orthology detection strategies applied to eukaryotic

genomes. PLoS ONE 2:e383. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0000383

- Delaney, T. P., Friedrich, L., and Ryals, J. A. (1995). Arabidopsis signal transduction mutant defective in chemically and biologically induced disease resistance. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 92, 6602–6606.
- Delaure, S. L., Hemelrijck, W. V., Bolle, M. F. C. D., Cammue, B. P. A., and De Coninck, B. M. A. (2008). Building up plant defenses by breaking down proteins. *Plant Sci.* 174, 375–385.
- Ferrari, S., Plotnikova, J. M., Lorenzo, G. D., and Ausubel, F. M. (2003). Arabidopsis local resistance to *Botrytis cinerea* involves salicylic acid and camalexin and requires

EDS4 and *PAD2* but not *SID2*, *EDS5* or *PAD4*. *Plant I*, 35, 193–205.

- Glazebrook, J. (2005). Contrasting mechanisms of defense against biotrophic and necrotrophic pathogens. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 43, 205–227.
- Glazebrook, J., Chen, W., Estes, B., Chang, H.-S., Nawrath, C., Metraux, J.-P., et al. (2003). Topology of the network integrating salicylate and jasmonate signal transduction derived from global expression profiling. *Plant J.* 34, 217–228.
- Guindon, S., and Gascuel, O. (2003). A simple, fast, and accurate algorithm to estimate large phylogenies by maximum likelihood. *Syst. Biol.* 52, 696–704.
- Gupta, V., Willits, M. G., and Glazebrook, J. (2000). Arabidopsis thaliana EDS4 contributes to Salicylic Acid (SA)-dependent expression of defense responses: evidence for inhibition of jasmonic acid signaling by SA. Mol. Plant Microbe Interact. 13, 503–511.
- Hellemans, J., Mortier, G., Paepe, A. D., Speleman, F., and Vandesompele, J. (2007). qBase relative quantification framework and software for management and automated analysis of real-time quantitative PCR data. *Genome Biol.* 8:R19. doi: 10.1186/gb-2007-8-2-r19
- Jach, G., Gornhardt, B., Mundy, J., Logemann, J., Pinsdorf, E., Leah, R., et al. (1995). Enhanced quantitative resistance against fungal disease by combinatorial expression of different barley antifungal proteins in transgenic tobacco. *Plant J.* 8, 97–109.
- Jaillon, O., Aury, J.-M., Noel, B., Policriti, A., Clepet, C., Casagrande, A., et al. (2007). The grapevine genome sequence suggests ancestral hexaploidization in major angiosperm phyla. *Nature* 449, 463–468.
- Jung, C., Lyou, S. H., Yeu, S., Kim, M. A., Rhee, S., Kim, M., et al. (2007). Microarray-based screening of jasmonate-responsive genes in *Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Cell Rep.* 26, 1053–1063.
- Kachroo, P., Shanklin, J., Shah, J., Whittle, E. J., and Klessig, D. F. (2001). A fatty acid desaturase modulates the activation of defense signaling pathways in plants. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 98, 9448–9453.
- Kunkel, B. N., and Brooks, D. M. (2002). Cross talk between signaling pathways in pathogen defense. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 5, 325–331.
- Kusajima, M., Yasuda, M., Kawashima, A., Nojiri, H., Yamane, H., Nakajima, M., et al. (2010).

Suppressive effect of abscisic acid on systemic acquired resistance in tobacco plants. *J. Gen. Plant Pathol.* 76, 161–167.

- Lazniewska, J., Macioszek, V. K., Lawrence, C. B., and Kononowicz, A. K. (2010). Fight to the death: *Arabidopsis thaliana* defense response to fungal necrotrophic pathogens. Acta Physiologiae Plantarum 32, 1–10.
- Loon, L. C. V. (2009). Advances in Botanical Research: Plant Innate Immunity. San Diego, CA: Academic Press.
- Malamy, J., Carr, J. P., Klessig, D. F., and Raskin, I. (1990). Salicylic acid: a likely endogenous signal in the resistance response of tobacco to viral infection. *Science* 250, 1002–1004.
- Malamy, J., Sanchez-Casas, P., Hennig, J., Guo, A., and Klessig, D. F. (1996). Dissection of the Salicylic acid signalling pathway in tobacco. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 9, 474–482.
- Mishina, T. E., and Zeier, J. (2007). Pathogen-associated molecular pattern recognition rather than development of tissue necrosis contributes to bacterial induction of systemic acquired resistance in *Arabidopsis. Plant J.* 50, 500–513.
- Mizrachi, E., Hefer, C. A., Ranik, M., Joubert, F., and Myburg, A. A. (2010). De novo assembled expressed gene catalog of a fast-growing *Eucalyptus* tree produced by Illumina mRNA-Seq. *BMC Genomics* 11:681. doi: 10.1186/1471-2164-11-681
- Mur, L. A. J., Kenton, P., Atzorn, R., Miersch, O., and Wasternack, C. (2006). The outcomes of concentration-specific interactions between salicylate and jasmonate signaling include synergy, antagonism, and oxidative stress leading to cell death. *Plant Physiol.* 140, 249–262.
- Nawrath, C., Heck, S., Parinthawong, N., and Métraux, J.-P. (2002). *EDS5*, an essential component of salicylic acid–dependent signaling for disease resistance in *Arabidopsis*, is a nember of the MATE transporter family. *Plant Cell* 14, 275–286.
- Norman-Setterblad, C., Vidal, S., and Palva, E. T. (2000). Interacting signal pathways control defense gene expression in *Arabidopsis* in response to cell wall-degrading enzymes from *Erwinia carotovora*. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact*. 13, 430–438.
- Petersen, M., Brodersen, P., Naested, H., Andreasson, E., Lindhart, U., Johansen, B., et al. (2000). *Arabidopsis* MAP Kinase 4 negatively regulates systemic acquired resistance. *Cell* 103, 1111–1120.

- Phytozome. (2010). Eucalyptus Grandis Genome Project 2010. Accessed March 4, 2011. Available online at: http://www.phytozome.net/ eucalyptus
- Pieterse, C. M. J., Leon-Reyes, A., Ent, S. V. D., and Wees, S. C. M. V. (2009). Networking by smallmolecule hormones in plant immunity. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 5, 308–316.
- Ran, L. X., Li, Z. N., Wu, G. J., Loon, L. C. V., and Bakker, P. A. H. M. (2005). Induction of systemic resistance against bacterial wilt in *Eucalyptus urophylla* by fluorescent *Pseudomonas spp. Eur. J. Plant Pathol.* 113, 59–70.
- Rasmussen, J. B., Hammerschmidt, R., and Zook, M. N. (1991). Systemic induction of salicylic acid accumulation in cucumber after inoculation with *Pseudomonas* syringae pv syringae. Plant Physiol. 97, 1342–1347.
- Reymond, P., and Farmer, E. E. (1998). Jasmonate and salicylate as global signals for defense gene expression *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 1, 404–411.
- Rickauer, M., Brodschelm, W., Bottin, A., Veronesi, C., Grimal, H., and Esquerre-Tugaye, M. T. (1997). The jasmonate pathway is involved differentially in the regulation of different defence responses in tobacco cells. *Planta* 202, 155–162.
- Roux, J., Myburg, H., Wingfield, B. D., and Wingfield, M. J. (2003). Biological and phylogenetic analyses suggest that two *Cryphonectria spp*.cause cankers of *Eucalyptus* in Africa. *Plant Dis.* 87, 1329–1332.
- Selitrennikoff, C. P. (2001). Antifungal Proteins. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 67, 2883–2894.
- Shah, J., Kachroo, P., Nandi, A., and Klessig, D. F. (2001). A recessive mutation in the *Arabidopsis SSI2* gene confers SA- and NPR1independent expression of PR genes and resistance against bacterial and oomycete pathogens. *Plant J.* 25, 563–574.
- Shah, J., Tsui, F., and Klessig, D. F. (1997). Characterization of a salicylic acid–insensitive mutant (sai1) of Arabidopsis thaliana, identified in a selective screen utilizing the SA-inducible expression of the tms2 Gene. Mol. Plant Microbe Interact. 10, 69–78.
- Staswick, P. E., Yuen, G. Y., and Lehman, C. C. (1998). Jasmonate signaling mutants of *Arabidopsis* are susceptible to the soil fungus *Pythium irregulare*. *Plant J*. 15, 747–754.
- Tamura, K., Peterson, D., Peterson, N.,Stecher, G., Nei, M., and Kumar,S. (2011). MEGA5: molecular evolutionary genetics analysis using

maximum likelihood, evolutionary distance, and maximum parsimony methods. *Mol. Biol. Evol.* 28, 2731–2739.

- Theis, T., and Stah, U. (2004). Antifungal proteins: targets, mechanisms and prospective applications. *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* 61, 437–455.
- Van Heerden, S. W., Amerson, H. V., Preisig, O., Wingfield, B. D., and Wingfield, M. J. (2005). Relative pathogenicity of *Cryphonectria cubensis* on *Eucalyptus* clones differing in their resistance to *C. cubensis*. *Plant Dis.* 89, 659–662.
- Vijayan, P., Shockey, J., Levesque, C. A., Cook, R. J., and Browse, J. (1998). A role for jasmonate in pathogen defense of *Arabidopsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 95, 7209–7214.
- Wingfield, M. J., Slippers, B., Hurley, B. P., Coutinho, T. A., Wingfield, B. D., and Roux, J. (2008). Eucalypt pests and diseases: growing threats to plantation productivity. *South. For.* 70, 139–144.
- Zeng, Y., and Yang, T. (2002). RNA isolation from highly viscous samples rich in polyphenols and polysaccharides. *Plant Mol. Biol. Rep.* 20, 417a–417e.
- Zhou, N., Tootle, T. L., Tsui, F., Klessig, D. F., and Glazebrook, J. (1998). *PAD4* functions upstream from salicylic acid to control defense responses in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Cell* 10, 1021–1030.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 14 December 2012; accepted: 19 February 2013; published online: 06 March 2013.

Citation: Naidoo R, Ferreira L, Berger DK, Myburg AA and Naidoo S (2013) The identification and differential expression of Eucalyptus grandis pathogenesis-related genes in response to salicylic acid and methyl jasmonate. Front. Plant Sci. 4:43. doi: 10.3389/fpls. 2013.00043

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Plant Cell Biology, a specialty of Frontiers in Plant Science.

Copyright © 2013 Naidoo, Ferreira, Berger, Myburg and Naidoo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any thirdparty graphics etc.



Tomato transcriptome and mutant analyses suggest a role for plant stress hormones in the interaction between fruit and *Botrytis cinerea*

Barbara Blanco-Ulate^{1,2}, Estefania Vincenti¹, Ann L. T. Powell¹ and Dario Cantu^{2*}

¹ Department of Plant Sciences, University of California, Davis, Davis, CA, USA

² Department of Viticulture and Enology, University of California, Davis, Davis, CA, USA

Edited by:

Maren Müller, University of Barcelona, Spain

Reviewed by:

Helene Sanfacon, Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, Canada Autar K. Mattoo, United States Department of Agriculture, USA

*Correspondence:

Dario Cantu, Department of Viticulture and Enology, University of California, Davis, One Shields Ave., Davis, CA 95616, USA. e-mail: dacantu@ucdavis.edu

Fruit-pathogen interactions are a valuable biological system to study the role of plant development in the transition from resistance to susceptibility. In general, unripe fruit are resistant to pathogen infection but become increasingly more susceptible as they ripen. During ripening, fruit undergo significant physiological and biochemical changes that are coordinated by complex regulatory and hormonal signaling networks. The interplay between multiple plant stress hormones in the interaction between plant vegetative tissues and microbial pathogens has been documented extensively, but the relevance of these hormones during infections of fruit is unclear. In this work, we analyzed a transcriptome study of tomato fruit infected with Botrytis cinerea in order to profile the expression of genes for the biosynthesis, modification and signal transduction of ethylene (ET), salicylic acid (SA), jasmonic acid (JA), and abscisic acid (ABA), hormones that may be not only involved in ripening, but also in fruit interactions with pathogens. The changes in relative expression of key genes during infection and assays of susceptibility of fruit with impaired synthesis or perception of these hormones were used to formulate hypotheses regarding the involvement of these regulators in the outcome of the tomato fruit-B. cinerea interaction.

Keywords: plant-pathogen, ripening, resistance, susceptibility, ethylene, salicylic acid, jasmonic acid, microarray

INTRODUCTION

Disease resistance or susceptibility of a plant depends not only on the specific plant-pathogen combination, but also on the developmental stage of the host tissues. The ripening process of fleshy fruit is an example of a developmental transition that coincides with increased susceptibility to pathogens. Ripening involves a complex network of regulatory and hormone-mediated pathways leading to significant changes in the physiological and biochemical properties of the fruit (Giovannoni, 2004). Among the ripening events, modifications in cell wall structure and composition, conversion of starch into simple sugars, changes in apoplastic pH and redox state, and decline in the concentration of antimicrobial metabolites contribute to susceptibility of fruit to pathogens (Prusky and Lichter, 2007; Cantu et al., 2008a,b). The enhanced susceptibility of ripe fruit to pathogens could be a default outcome of ripening or, alternatively, could be promoted by some, but not all, ripening processes (Cantu et al., 2009).

Fruit pathogens exhibit necrotrophic, biotrophic, or hemibiotrophic lifestyles (Prusky and Lichter, 2007; Cantu et al., 2008b), categories that reflect different infection strategies (Glazebrook, 2005). Necrotrophs, such as the ascomycete, *Botrytis cinerea*, cause necrosis by deploying hydrolytic enzymes (Van Kan, 2006), secreting toxins (Govrin et al., 2006; Dalmais et al., 2011) and/or hijacking the plant's enzymatic machinery (Cantu et al., 2009). Biotrophs depend on the integrity of plant host tissues and have developed strategies to deceive the host to obtain nutrients without inducing plant defenses or cell death (Perfect et al., 1999; Glazebrook, 2005). Hemibiotrophs are those pathogens that switch lifestyles at different developmental phases and/or in certain environmental conditions (Glazebrook, 2005; Kleemann et al., 2012). Therefore, the infection strategies of different pathogens challenge the competency of the plant host to respond and deploy effective defense mechanisms.

Tomato (*Solanum lycopersicum*) has served as a model organism to study fruit ripening (Giovannoni, 2004) and has emerged as an informative experimental system to characterize the molecular regulation of the ripening-related susceptibility to pathogens, in particular to necrotrophic fungi, such as *B. cinerea* (Powell et al., 2000; Flors et al., 2007; Cantu et al., 2008a, 2009). *B. cinerea* fails to develop in unripe (mature green, MG) tomato fruit, but as fruit start their ripening program and become ripe (red ripe, RR), concurrently they become more susceptible to infections, which lead to rapid breakdown of host tissues and extensive microbial colonization (Cantu et al., 2009).

The roles of the plant stress hormones, ethylene (ET), salicylic acid (SA), jasmonic acid (JA), and abscisic acid (ABA), in the control of plant developmental processes and the initiation of defense mechanisms against necrotrophic, biotrophic, or hemibiotrophic pathogens have been documented mostly for vegetative tissues (Doares et al., 1995b; Díaz et al., 2002; Wasternack, 2007; AbuQamar et al., 2008; Asselbergh et al., 2008; Bari and Jones, 2009; Pieterse et al., 2009; Cutler et al., 2010; López-Gresa et al., 2010; El Oirdi et al., 2011; Rivas-San Vicente and Plasencia, 2011; Nambeesan et al., 2012; Pieterse et al., 2012; Vandenbussche and Van Der Straeten, 2012). However, our understanding of how these hormones influence plant–pathogen interactions in fruit is still limited.

The gaseous hormone, ET, is involved in the control of terminal developmental programs, such as organ abscission, leaf and flower senescence, and fleshy fruit ripening (Patterson and Bleecker, 2004; Barry and Giovannoni, 2007; Klee and Giovannoni, 2011; Graham et al., 2012; Pech et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2013). ET also modulates plant resistance and susceptibility to pathogens. Thus, from one point of view, ET controls a variety of immune responses in conjunction with other signaling networks; but from another perspective, it promotes senescence or ripening, processes which facilitate infection by pathogens (Van Loon et al., 2006; Cantu et al., 2009; Van Der Ent and Pieterse, 2012).

JA influences flower development and may be involved in some ripening processes, depending on the plant species (Peña-Cortés et al., 2004). The best-known function of JA is to regulate plant immune responses against insects and pathogens, particularly necrotrophs (Glazebrook, 2005; Browse, 2009). JA may also play a role in resistance against abiotic stresses, including mechanical stress, salinity, and UV irradiation (Ballaré, 2011).

SA is a phenolic compound with hormonal features that is crucial for the establishment of basal defenses, effector-triggered immunity, and both local and systemic acquired resistance (Durrant and Dong, 2004; Vlot et al., 2009). SA is typically involved in the activation of plant defenses against biotrophs and hemibiotrophs, but it also appears to enhance susceptibility to necrotrophs by antagonizing the JA signaling pathway through the regulatory protein NPR1 and by inhibition of auxin signaling (Glazebrook, 2005; Beckers and Spoel, 2006; Koornneef et al., 2008; Spoel and Dong, 2008).

ABA regulates many aspects of plant development, including seed dormancy and germination, and plays a significant role in tolerance to abiotic stress (Fujita et al., 2006; Wasilewska et al., 2008). ABA also can influence the outcome of plant-microbe interactions. Negative and positive roles have been described for this hormone depending on the pathosystem, developmental stage of the host, and/or the environmental conditions in which the plant-pathogen interaction occurs (Mauch-Mani and Mauch, 2005; Ton et al., 2009; Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2011). In general, ABA suppresses plant resistance mechanisms by antagonizing SA- and JA/ET-dependent immune responses (Anderson et al., 2004; Mohr and Cahill, 2007; Sánchez-Vallet et al., 2012), thereby promoting susceptibility (Spoel and Dong, 2008). In addition, negative regulation involving systemic acquired resistance activation and ABA synthesis has been documented (Yasuda et al., 2008).

Genome-wide transcriptional profiling studies have been valuable in the study of hormonal signaling during plant–pathogen interactions (Glazebrook, 2005) because they enable researchers to monitor the activation or suppression of multiple pathways simultaneously. We used hybridization-based microarray data obtained from tomato fruit infected with *B. cinerea* to characterize the patterns of expression of genes involved in hormone biosynthesis and signaling to infer the potential role of stress hormones in fruit–pathogen interactions. The expression profiles of important genes were validated and extended by qRT-PCR using independent biological material at different stages of infection. We integrated the gene expression results with susceptibility phenotypes of fruit compromised in hormone synthesis and perception, in order to provide a model describing how ET, SA, JA and ABA influence the susceptibility of tomato fruit to *B. cinerea*.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

TRANSCRIPTOME ANALYSIS HORMONE-RELATED GENES

Genes that have been previously described as involved in the synthesis, modification, signaling, and response of ET, SA, JA, and ABA were selected based on their functional annotation from the Arabidopsis Hormone Database (AHD) 2.0 (http://ahd.cbi.pku. edu.cn) (Jiang et al., 2011). The amino acid sequences of the 414 selected genes were retrieved from the Arabidopsis TAIR10 collection (http://arabidopsis.org) and used as queries in a BLASTP search (e-value $\leq 1e^{-3}$, low complexity filter "on") against all of the predicted proteins in the tomato (Solanum lycopersicum) genome sequence (ITA2.3 release; http://solgenomics.net). A total of 326 sequences with identity greater than 60% and with alignment coverage more than 70% of the query length were considered putative tomato homologs of the Arabidopsis hormonerelated proteins. In addition, the sequences of 19 known tomato protein gene sequences related to ET synthesis and signaling pathways were added to the dataset. Corresponding unigene sequences and Affymetrix array chip probes were then obtained, respectively, from GenBank (http://ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/genbank/) and Affymetrix (http://www.affymetrix.com/analysis/) to extract the normalized hybridization values from the microarray analysis of Botrytis cinerea-infected tomato fruit (Cantu et al., 2009; http:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/geo/query/acc.cgi?acc=GSE14637) at the MG and RR stages and at 1 day post-inoculation (dpi). The resulting dataset (141 tomato genes) was used to identify significant $(P \le 0.05)$ fold changes in ET, SA, JA, and ABA-related genes that are in common or uniquely regulated by infection of MG and RR fruit by *B. cinerea* and by ripening of healthy fruit.

PLANT MATERIAL

The *NahG* tomato line (cv. Moneymaker) expressing the *Pseudomonas putida* SA hydroxylase gene (*NahG*) under regulation of the constitutive promoter 35S were developed by Brading et al. (2000) and kindly provided by Dr. J. Jones (John Innes Centre, Norwich, UK). The *sitiens* tomato mutant and its wild-type background cv. Moneymaker were contributed by the Tomato Genetics Research Center (TGRC; UC Davis, CA). Tomato (*Solanum lycopersicum*) cv. Ailsa Craig (AC), the *NahG* transgenic line, the *sitiens* mutant line, and their wild-type nontransgenic control line (cv. Moneymaker) were grown in greenhouse and field conditions during 2008, 2009, and 2012 in Davis, California. Fruit were tagged at 3 days post-anthesis (dpa) and harvested at 31 dpa for MG fruit and at 42 dpa for RR fruit. Ripening stages of the fruit were confirmed by the color, size, and texture.

FUNGAL CULTURE AND FRUIT INOCULATION

B. cinerea (B05.10) was provided by Dr. J. A. L. van Kan (Department of Phytopathology, Wageningen University). Conidia, collected from sporulating cultures grown on 1% potato dextrose agar (Difco), were counted and diluted to 500 conidia μL^{-1} for inoculations. Fruit were disinfected and inoculated as in Cantu et al. (2008a). Briefly, on the day of harvest fruit were surface sterilized by submersion in a solution of 10% (v/v) bleach followed by three deionized water rinses. At the time of inoculation fruit were wounded at seven sites to a depth of 2 mm and a diameter of 1 mm. Six out of the seven sites were inoculated with 10 µL of a water suspension containing 5000 conidia of B. cinerea and the seventh site was mock-inoculated with 10 µL of sterile water (wounded control). Healthy fruit were not wounded or inoculated. All fruit samples were incubated at 20°C in high humidity. Susceptibility was determined daily for 3 dpi as disease incidence (percentage inoculation sites showing symptoms of tissue maceration or soft rot). The evaluation of susceptibility was repeated with three separate harvests of fruit using 10-15 fruits per experiment. The significance of the susceptibility data was analyzed by ANOVA followed by Tukey's post-hoc test using R (R Foundation for Statistical Computing). For percentage values, statistical analysis was carried out after angular transformation.

ETHYLENE AND 1-MCP TREATMENTS

Fruit were placed in air-tight chambers containing either $10 \,\mu$ L/L ET, low (12 nL/L), or high (450 nL/L) levels of 1-methylcyclopropene (1-MCP; SmartFresh[®], kindly contributed by AgroFresh Inc.) for 18 h at 20°C. As controls, fruit at the same stage were placed in an identical closed chamber without ET or 1-MCP. Immediately after treatment, fruit were divided into three replication groups and inoculated with *B. cinerea* and assessed for disease incidence as described above.

RNA ISOLATION

To confirm the gene expression changes identified in the reanalysis of the microarray hybridization data, additional MG and RR fruit (cv. AC) were inoculated as above with B. cinerea or kept uninoculated (i.e., healthy). Fruit pericarp and epidermal tissues were collected after 1 and 3 days post-inoculation (dpi) and high-quality RNA was isolated. Five biological replicates were produced per sample and each replicate consisted of independent pools of 3-5 fruits. Two grams of tissue per sample were ground in liquid nitrogen and 10 mL of the RNA extraction buffer (CTAB 2% v/v, PVP 2% v/v, 100 mM Tris pH 8, 2 M NaCl, 25 mM EDTA, 0.5 g/L spermidine, 10 mM β-mercaptoethanol) were added. The samples were immediately incubated for 5 min at 65°C. Two extractions with one equal volume of chloroform:isoamyl alchohol (24:1, v/v) followed by centrifugation at 4000 rpm for 45 min at 4°C were performed. The supernatant was recovered and 1/10 volume of 1M KOAc was added followed by centrifugation at 4000 rpm for 20 min at 4°C. The supernatant was collected and 1/4 volume of 10 M LiCl was added. Samples were incubated overnight at -20° C and then centrifuged at 4000 rpm for 45 min at 4°C. The supernatant was discarded and the RNA pellet was further purified using the RNeasy Plant Mini Kit (Qiagen®). DNAse treatment (RNase-Free DNase Set,

Qiagen[®]) was done in column during the purification step. The RNA was resuspended in 35 µL of nuclease-free water. The RNA concentration and purity were measured using NanoDrop 2000c Spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, Inc.). The RNA integrity was checked by agarose gel electrophoresis.

QUANTITATIVE RT-PCR

cDNA was synthesized from the prepared RNA using M-MLV Reverse Transcriptase (Promega). qRT-PCR was performed on a StepOnePlus PCR System using Fast SYBR Green Master Mix (Applied Biosystems). All qRT-PCR reactions were performed with the following cycling conditions: 95°C for 10 min, followed by 40 cycles of 95°C for 3s and 60°C for 30s. Tomato actin (Solyc03g078400) was used as reference gene and process in parallel with the genes of interest. Primer efficiencies were calculated using 4-fold cDNA dilutions (1:1, 1:4, 1:16, 1:64, and 1:256) in duplicate as well as checking for amplification in a negative control without DNA. The efficiencies of the primer sets used in this study were all above 90% (Table S3). Specificity of the primers was checked by analyzing dissociation curves ranging from 60 to 95°C. The $2^{-\Delta\Delta}CT$ method (Livak and Schmittgen, 2001) was used to normalize and calibrate transcript values relative to the endogenous constitutive gene (actin, Solyc03g078400) control. Within analyses, the same calibrator was used for all genes so the scales of their linearized values are comparable. Data presented is from 3 to 5 biological replicates per treatment and per stage.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

TRANSCRIPTOMIC ANALYSIS AND VALIDATION OF HORMONAL-RELATED GENES DURING FRUIT INFECTION BY *B. cinerea*

Although the complete sequence of the tomato genome is available (The Tomato Genome Consortium, 2012), an integration of genome annotations with functional information is required to assign biological importance to gene sequences and generate a framework for the study of developmental processes and signaling networks. The study of stress hormonal pathways in tomato fruit has focused mainly on the characterization of ET-related genes involved in the initiation of ripening (Barry and Giovannoni, 2007; Klee and Giovannoni, 2011; Pech et al., 2012). The roles of the stress hormones, SA, JA, and ABA, for the outcomes of fruit infections have not been extensively investigated.

We previously used microarray hybridization technology to characterize the expression changes of ripening-related genes in relation to the increased susceptibility to *B. cinerea* of ripe fruit. Using RNA from tomato fruit at two ripening stages, MG and RR at 1 dpi with *B. cinerea*, we profiled the expression of several cell wall modifying genes (e.g., polygalacturonase, expansin, and glucanases) and few hormone-related genes (e.g., *ACS2*, *ACO5*, *AOS*) (Cantu et al., 2009). The shortage of functional annotations for genes represented on the microarray has limited the identification of genes involved in hormonal pathways related to stress and pathogen responses.

Here we report (1) the identification of a set of 345 hormonerelated tomato genes, which includes 19 known ET-related genes and 326 tomato genes that show significant homology to Arabidopsis genes involved in ET, SA, JA, and ABA pathways; (2) the re-annotation of the hormone-related genes on the Affymetrix Tomato Chip, and (3) the transcriptional changes of these hormonal-related genes in response to *B. cinerea* using published microarray results (Cantu et al., 2009).

Hormone-related Arabidopsis gene sequences were retrieved from the AHD 2.0 (Jiang et al., 2011) and BLASTP searches were used to identify their homologous copies in the tomato genome (minimum *e*-value < $1e^{-3}$; alignment coverage >70% of the query length; identity >60%). We selected the AHD 2.0 because it is currently the most comprehensive and up-to-date database of hormone-related genes; it includes 1318 gene accessions for eight different plant hormones, which had been extracted from 906 scientific papers published before August 2010. From this database, we identified 128 genes related to ET, 72 genes related to SA, 55 genes related to JA, and 159 genes related to ABA pathways (Jiang et al., 2011).

Among the homologous tomato genes identified, 141 genes (**Table S1**) were found to be expressed in tomato fruit based on the microarray data. Of these 141 genes, we focused on those with significant changes in expression ($P \le 0.05$) that (1) were in common during infection of tomato fruit by *B. cinerea* regardless of the ripening stage, (2) that were responses to *B. cinerea* but are specific to the ripening stage and phenotype of the fruit (i.e., MG: resistant and RR: susceptible), and (3) that were common in response to infection and as a consequence of ripening. As result, we identified 65 stress hormone-related genes that showed differential expression in response to *B. cinerea* (**Figure 1**).

Relative expression changes of 20 hormone-related genes (8 ET genes, 3 SA genes, 2 JA genes, 6 ABA genes, and 1 gene related to multiple hormones) were measured by qRT-PCR using independent preparations of RNA from *B. cinerea*-infected (1 dpi) and equivalent healthy tomato fruit at MG and RR stages, in order to validate the results from the microarray analysis (**Figure 3**; **Table S2**). Additionally, gene expression was measured at 3dpi to determine whether the up- or down-regulation of the expression of these genes is maintained or modified as infection progresses (**Figure 3**; **Table S2**).

For the 20 genes analyzed, 88% of all expression comparisons, i.e., infection of MG fruit (MG infected vs. healthy), infection of RR fruit (RR infected vs. healthy), and ripening (RR healthy vs. MG healthy) were observed in both the microarray and in the qRT-PCR data. However, by qRT-PCR only 59% of the gene expression changes were significant ($P \le 0.05$), mostly because of inter-sample variability (**Table S2**); in fact, the qRT-PCR coefficient of variation (CV; 20.88%) was almost three times higher than the microarray CV (7.06%). Even with the high CV of the qRT-PCR experiments, there was a strong correlation between the microarray and the qRT-PCR data (Pearson coefficient R = 0.76, $P = 2.04e^{-7}$) (**Figure 2**).

In the following sections, the expression profiles of genes involved in ET, JA, SA, and ABA biosynthesis and signaling are presented and discussed in light of the susceptibility to *B. cinerea* of fruit that are either hormone-insensitive or hormone-deficient.

ETHYLENE (ET)

The expression of 50% of the ET biosynthetic genes identified in fruit was altered as consequence of infection with







B. cinerea (Figure 1; Table S1). Three patterns of transcriptional reprogramming were identified in the microarray analysis: (1) increased expression of S-adenosyl-L-methionine (SAM) synthetase genes, *LeSAMS1*, and *LeSAMS3*, which decline during ripening of healthy fruit (Van De Poel et al., 2012a); (2) up-regulation of two members of the 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid (ACC) synthase (ACS) gene family; and (3) down-regulation of an ACC oxidase (ACO) gene in *B. cinerea* infected MG fruit.

Increases in LeSAMS1 and LeSAMS3 expression have been detected in tomato vegetative tissues under high salinity conditions and following ABA treatment, suggesting a link between SAM and stress tolerance (Espartero et al., 1994). Besides being a substrate for ET synthesis, SAM is also utilized for the production of polyamines (PAs) and is the primary methyl-donor for modification of essential macromolecules (Van De Poel et al., 2012b). Both ET and PAs, and possibly the relative concentrations of each, mediate biotic and abiotic stress responses in fruit and vegetative tissues (Bitrián et al., 2012; Nambeesan et al., 2012). PAs have been shown to reduce the rate of fruit ripening while ET accelerates it (Mehta et al., 2002; Nambeesan et al., 2010). Therefore, enhanced SAM production and changes in the relative synthesis or abundance of ET/PA may be associated with resistance to pathogen infection, particularly in MG fruit for which the upregulation of LeSAMS3 after B. cinerea inoculation was validated by qRT-PCR; expression increased further at a later time during the infection process (i.e., 3 dpi) (Figure 3).

Tomato ACS and ACO isoforms are differentially expressed depending on the developmental process; some are specifically associated with ripening (e.g., *LeACS1a*, *LeACS2*, *LeACS4*, *LeACO1*, *LeACO3*, and *LeACO4*) while others act preferentially in vegetative tissues and immature fruit (Cara and Giovannoni, 2008; Yokotani et al., 2009; Klee and Giovannoni, 2011; Pech et al., 2012). These expression patterns relate to different systems of ET production, described later. From the microarray analysis, premature increased expression of two ACS genes involved in the tomato ripening process, *LeACS1a* and *LeACS2*, occurs in *B. cinerea*-infected MG fruit, which might suggest that pathogen infections activate the synthesis of ET, thereby accelerating the onset of the ripening process and subsequently inducing susceptibility as proposed by Cantu et al. (2009). On the other hand, down-regulation of the ET biosynthetic gene *LeACO5* only in MG fruit as consequence of infection (**Figures 1, 3; Tables S1, S2**) can be interpreted as a counteracting effort by the plant to control the pathogen-induced increase in ET production.

Infection of fruit affects the expression of 40% of the ET signaling components that are transcribed in fruit (Figure 1; Table S1). Expression of the ET receptors LeETR4, LeETR5 and NR decrease after pathogen inoculation at both fruit ripening stages (Figure 1), and the down-regulation was validated in RR fruit at 1 and 3 days after B. cinerea infection for both LeETR5 and NR genes (Figure 3; Table S2). ET receptors are negative regulators of the signaling pathway (Hua and Meyerowitz, 1998), and both their de-phosphorylation and degradation are induced upon ET binding, thereby activating responses to the hormone (Kevany et al., 2007; Kamiyoshihara et al., 2012). However, during fruit ripening, increases in the transcript levels of these receptors do not correlate with protein accumulation or receptor activity (Kevany et al., 2007). Therefore, the impact on ET perception caused by the down-regulation of the expression of the ET receptors observed during infection of fruit should be evaluated further by examining receptor protein levels and phosphorylation state. For example, the reduction in ET sensitivity caused by mutation in the NR receptor (i.e., constitutive receptor activation) was shown to enhance resistance of tomato leaves to several pathogens (Lund et al., 1998) and to reduce susceptibility of tomato fruit to B. cinerea infection (Cantu et al., 2009).

The expression of the primary ET response factors LeEIL3 and LeEIL4 is suppressed as a consequence of exposure of tomato fruit to B. cinerea and up-regulated during fruit ripening (Figure 1; Table S1). The down-regulation after fruit infection was validated for LeEIL4 (Figure 3), while for LeEIL3 only the suppression in infected MG fruit was statistically significant (Table S2). The LeEIL1-4 genes encode redundant transcription factors that bind to secondary response elements in order to activate downstream ET responses (Tieman et al., 2001). In Arabidopsis leaves infected with the bacterial pathogen Pseudomonas syringae, the ET response factors EIN3 and EIL1 appear to negatively regulate plant immune responses by disrupting the pathogen-induced accumulation of SA (Chen et al., 2009). Thus, the decrease in LeEIL4 and LeEIL43 expression during fruit infection may represent a plant strategy to modulate the intensity of the ET response to B. cinerea, and/or to avoid the repression of SA biosynthesis.

The expression of other ET signaling component genes (with the exception of *LeERF4*) also is enhanced during ripening, but specific expression changes after infection depend on the ripening stage of the fruit (**Figure 1**; **Tables S1, S2**). For example, the protein kinase *LeCTR4* is up-regulated in infected RR fruit, and *LeERF1* expression increased in infected MG fruit but is



reduced in infected RR fruit. Even though LeERF1 has been reported to induce fruit ripening and softening (Li et al., 2007), its over-expression also is associated with resistance of RR tomato fruit to the necrotroph, *Rhizopus nigricans* (Pan et al., 2013). In addition, ERF1 serves as an intersection point between ET

and JA response pathways triggering plant defenses, particularly against necrotrophs (Lorenzo and Solano, 2005; Pieterse et al., 2012). By qRT-PCR no change in expression of *LeERF1* was detected in infected RR fruit; therefore, further analyses using additional biological material, including infections of fruit with

other pathogens, are necessary to reliably assess the regulation of *ERF1* expression in responses to infections.

Experimental observations have suggested that low concentrations of ET are required to induce defense responses in fruit prior to pathogen infection (Ku et al., 1999; Akagi et al., 2011), while high and/or persistent ET levels have been related to increased pathogen susceptibility (Marcos et al., 2005). ET production in fruit is considered to be under the control of two systems, designated Systems 1 and 2. The role of each system is specific to the plant species (climacteric vs. non-climacteric) and developmental stage (Pech et al., 2012). System 1 is characterized by low levels of ET synthesis due to auto-inhibition and is present throughout early fruit development and during ripening of nonclimacteric fruit (e.g., strawberry, grape, citrus, and pepper). System 2 refers to the autocatalytic synthesis of ET that is active at the onset of ripening in climacteric fruit (e.g., tomato, apple, peach, and avocado) and that leads to high levels of accumulated hormone (Yokotani et al., 2009; Klee and Giovannoni, 2011; Pech et al., 2012). It is possible that ET is generated in unripe fruit after pathogen recognition under System 1 and that this pathogen-induced concentration of ET specifically activates the expression of defense genes and/or other resistance pathways, but once the ET levels surpass a threshold, induction of System 2 and the associated climacteric ripening, or the activation of senescence/ripening pathways in non-climacteric fruit, may lead to enhanced susceptibility regardless of the defense mechanisms activated. Therefore, ET can act as a promoter of susceptibility or resistance depending on its levels in the tissue and on the developmental stage of the host; in the case of fruit, this corresponds to the point at which the tissue is competent to respond to different ET concentrations.

The hypothesis that ET responses during tomato fruit infection depend on the concentration and perception of this hormone is supported by the results shown in Figure 4. In this experiment, tomato fruit at MG and RR stages were pre-treated with either high levels of ET (10 μ L/L), or low (12 nL/L) or high (450 nL/L) levels of the ET inhibitor, 1-MCP, prior to inoculation with B. cinerea. 1-MCP, which disrupts ET responses by essentially irreversibly binding to the plant cell ET receptors and maintaining their phosphorylation state (Kamiyoshihara et al., 2012), has been widely used to study ripening and disease development in fruit (Blankenship and Dole, 2003; Watkins, 2006; Cantu et al., 2009; Zhang et al., 2009b). Pre-treatment of fruit with ET had no effect on infections of MG fruit by B. cinerea; these fruit were about to enter the climacteric phase of ripening and were capable of perceiving the hormone. Pre-treatment with ET also did not affect infections of RR fruit, which had already established ET-induced ripening processes. Pre-treatment with low levels of 1-MCP initially reduced infections in both MG and RR fruit; however, resistance was maintained only in MG fruit in which the climacteric increase of ET was delayed. Pre-treatment with high levels of 1-MCP prematurely induced susceptibility in MG fruit but did not influence RR fruit infections. These observations suggest that low concentrations of 1-MCP may block some but not all ET receptors probably because of limited amounts of the inhibitor and continuing de novo generation of receptors. Thus, ET might be perceived in an appropriate concentration to promote resistance in the presence of low 1-MCP levels. In contrast, high 1-MCP levels may block ET perception longer and, thereby, hamper resistance response mechanisms that rely on ET perception. Previous studies also confirmed that application of high concentrations of 1-MCP (>450 nL/L) prior to inoculation with other pathogens (e.g., Colletotrichum spp., Dothiorella spp., Penicillium spp.) often induces rapid decomposition of climacteric and non-climacteric fruit, while application of low concentrations (5-100 nL/L) tends to reduce or stop infections (Ku et al.,





Craig). Immediately prior to inoculation and within 2 h of harvest, fruit were treated for 18 h with air, 10 μ L/L ET and 12 nL/L 1-MCP or 450 nL/L 1-MCP. Asterisks indicate significant differences within treatments at a given time point and developmental stage (* $P \leq$ 0.05, *** $P \leq$ 0.001).

1999; Porat et al., 1999; Hofman et al., 2001; Bower et al., 2003; Janisiewicz et al., 2003; Adkins et al., 2005; Marcos et al., 2005).

ET-mediated defenses are generally effective for controlling biotrophs, but are frequently inadequate against necrotrophs (Van Loon et al., 2006; Cantu et al., 2009; Van Der Ent and Pieterse, 2012). Certain necrotrophic pathogens, such as Penicillium digitatum and B. cinerea, are capable of producing ET, possibly as a virulence factor (Achilea et al., 1985; Cristescu et al., 2002; Zhu et al., 2012) and/or to induce ET synthesis in the host, thus promoting premature senescence or ripening (Marcos et al., 2005; Swartzberg et al., 2008; Cantu et al., 2009). However, it is not possible to distinguish experimentally in infected tissues between the ET synthesized by the pathogen or by the host. While it is known that ET is synthesized by B. cinerea using the 2-keto-4-methylthiobutyric acid pathway (Cristescu et al., 2002) rather than the ACC pathway used in plants, the genes responsible for ET biosynthesis by B. cinerea have not been identified so inferences about total ET abundance based on biosynthetic gene expression of both organisms cannot be made yet. The dissimilar roles of ET in necrotrophic and biotrophic infections may relate to the model of ET concentration-dependent responses of plant tissues. Low levels of ET may effectively control both biotrophs and necrotrophs, but higher ET levels may favor only necrotrophic infections. Whether a pathogen is capable of perceiving ET and responding to the hormone during its development or when interacting with the host is also relevant in infections and should be explored further.

SALICYLIC ACID (SA)

Two routes of SA biosynthesis had been described in plants, the isochorismate (IC) pathway and the phenylalanine ammonialyase (PAL) pathway, but neither pathway has been completely resolved (Dempsey et al., 2011). SA synthesis in response to pathogen infection and abiotic stress is apparently preferentially by the IC pathway (Wildermuth et al., 2001; Garcion et al., 2008; Tsuda et al., 2008), while the PAL pathway may have a minor contribution in local resistance (Ferrari et al., 2003). No significant changes in gene expression in either SA biosynthesis pathway were detected in the microarray analysis. Only the expression of WES1, a SA-modification enzyme, increased as consequence of ripening and infection, as shown in the microarray and validation studies (Figure 1; Table S1). Further up-regulation of WES1 was also observed later in infection (3 dpi) in both MG and RR fruit (Figure 3). WES1 catalyzes SA-Asp conjugation (Zhang et al., 2007). The SA-Asp conjugate is considered to be an inactive form of SA and a target for catabolism (Dempsey et al., 2011). Thus, this result may suggest that SA inactivation occurs during fruit ripening and is a generalized response of tomato fruit to pathogen challenge regardless of the ripening stage. Moreover, SA can influence the levels of other hormones, including ET (Ding and Yi Wang, 2003), and in fruit it could interfere with the regulation of ripening. Further characterization of the SA synthesis pathways and studies of the hormone's production/modification during fruit development are needed to understand fully its impacts on fruit-pathogen interactions.

SA signaling occurs via NPR1-dependent and -independent pathways (Vlot et al., 2009). NPR1 is a transcriptional

co-regulator of SA responses and has been recently identified as a receptor of SA in plants (Wu et al., 2012). In the NPR1-dependent pathway, NPR1 monomers interact with members of the TGA family of bZIP transcription factors to regulate expression of SAresponsive genes (Kesarwani et al., 2007; Vlot et al., 2009). TGA factors can be activators or repressors depending on the presence of SA and their ability to form specific protein complexes (Pontier et al., 2001; Zhang et al., 2003). From the microarray and qRT-PCR results, the down-regulation of a tomato homolog of TGA6 in MG fruit (1 dpi) and its up-regulation in RR fruit (at 1 and 3 dpi) suggest that this gene may serve as a control point to modulate SA signaling during fruit-pathogen interactions (Figures 1, 3; Tables S1, S2). Tomato TGAs have been previously implicated in resistance against biotrophs (Ekengren et al., 2003) and can be recruited by necrotrophic pathogens to induce susceptibility (Rahman et al., 2012).

Independently from NPR1, the protein kinases MAPK3 and MAPK6 have been shown to be important in systemic acquired resistance and priming for resistance (Menke et al., 2004; Beckers et al., 2009; Galletti et al., 2011). Pre-treatment with low concentration of SA prior to pathogen encounters induces the accumulation of inactive MAPK3 and MAPK6 in vegetative tissues and once an infection occurs, these kinases are rapidly activated to enhance the expression of defense genes (Beckers et al., 2009). The phosphatases, PTP1 and MKP1, inactivate both MAPK3 and MAPK6 and therefore suppress the downstream SA signaling pathway (Bartels et al., 2009). In infected fruit, a significant decrease in expression of a PTP1 homolog is observed only in resistant (i.e., MG) fruit, which may lead to the activation of the MAPKs. In particular, a tomato homolog of MAPK6 (i.e., MAPK6_b) appears to be significantly up-regulated in MG fruit after B. cinerea inoculation (1 dpi) (Figures 1, 3; Tables S1, S2). These results indicate that SA responses via the MAPK pathway may be distinct from those mediated by NPR1 and that these responses may be necessary for both basal and induced defenses in MG fruit.

The susceptibility of the NahG tomato line, which does not accumulate SA (Brading et al., 2000), provides additional support for the hypothesis that some SA responses can contribute to resistance in fruit (Figure 5A). When we inoculated *NahG* fruit with *B. cinerea* conidia, the fruit at the MG stage were significantly more susceptible to B. cinerea infection than their wild-type counterparts and did not generate the localized necrotic response surrounding the inoculation site that is common in resistant unripe fruit [i.e., a lignified and suberized layer of necrotized cells; Figure 5A; (Cantu et al., 2009)]. The localized necrotic response in MG fruit is associated with an oxidative burst that is visible within 18h after pathogen inoculation (Cantu et al., 2009), which could be potentiated by SA as part of a positive feedback loop between this hormone and reactive oxygen species (Overmyer et al., 2003; Vlot et al., 2009). On the other hand, RR fruit from NahG and wild-type plants were equally susceptible to B. cinerea and no necrotic response was evident with either genotype (data not shown). These results suggest that unripe MG fruit are capable of promoting SA-mediated responses, possibly independently from those influenced by NPR1 (e.g., MAPK-related),



and thereby, may prime fruit for resistance without favoring susceptibility.

JASMONIC ACID (JA)

The increase in expression of JA biosynthetic and the subsequent accumulation of JA occurs locally as a consequence of pathogen, insect or physical damage to plant tissues (Cheong et al., 2002; Wasternack, 2007; Browse, 2009). Up-regulation of three tomato homologs encoding JA biosynthetic enzymes, allene oxide synthase (AOS), 12-oxo-cis-10,15-phytodienoic acid (OPDA) reductase 3 (OPR3), and 3-oxo-2-(cis-2'-pentenyl)cyclopentane-1-octanoic acid (OPC)-8:CoA ligase (OPCL1) was observed during infections of MG and RR fruit (Figure 1; Table S1). The expression of the OPR3 homolog was confirmed in *B. cinerea*-infected fruit after 1 and 3 dpi (Figure 3; Table S2). In addition, up-regulation of a JAR1 homolog is detected in RR fruit at 1 dpi (Figures 1, 3; Tables S1, S2), but at 3 dpi its expression is down-regulated in both MG and RR tissues (Figure 3; Table S2). JAR1 is a GH3 acyl-adenylase that conjugates isoleucine to JA, activating the hormone (Staswick and Tiryaki, 2004; Thines et al., 2007) and it is required to activate JA-related responses of Arabidopsis leaves against necrotrophic infection (Staswick et al., 1998).

In the microarray data, transcriptional changes in response to *B. cinerea* are only evident for homologs of two downstream JA-responsive factors (*MYB57* and *TTG1_a*) and a member of the SCFCOI1 complex (*CUL1*). Transcriptional reprogramming of important JA-signaling components (e.g., *COI1*, *MYC2*) was not evident during tomato fruit infection or during ripening

(Figure 1; Table S1), which may indicate that activation of JA-related defenses in fruit occurs via other signaling pathways. In contrast, when B. cinerea infects petunia flowers it was been reported that expression of COI1 is activated in the absence of ET signaling (Wang et al., 2013), which indicates that JA signaling pathways could be differentially activated as consequence of fungal infection depending on the plant tissue and the presence/absence of endogenous ET levels. Both JA and ET synergistically activate the expression of a large set of defense genes (Thomma et al., 2001; Glazebrook, 2005; Lorenzo and Solano, 2005) through the transcription factors, ERF1 and ORA59 (Lorenzo and Solano, 2005; Pré et al., 2008). These shared JA- and ET-regulated responses are preferentially triggered when ET is present, while responses unique to JA are induced mostly in the absence of ET (Lorenzo et al., 2004; Pieterse et al., 2009).

SA and JA signaling pathways are generally considered antagonistic (Beckers and Spoel, 2006; Koornneef et al., 2008; Spoel and Dong, 2008; Pieterse et al., 2009, 2012). The antagonism is dependent on NPR1 and influenced by the hormone concentration and the timing of the SA/JA signal initiation (Mur et al., 2006; Koornneef et al., 2008; Leon-Reyes et al., 2010). This interplay between SA and JA might reduce fitness costs from the unnecessary deployment of defenses and could serve as a regulatory mechanism allowing plants to adjust their defense strategies in response to the pathogen's lifestyle (Pieterse et al., 2009; Van Der Ent and Pieterse, 2012). However, some pathogens can exploit the SA/JA antagonism for their own benefit (Alkan et al., 2011; El Oirdi et al., 2011); for example, *B. cinerea* produces an elicitor of SA responses through the NPR1-dependent pathway, which leads to the inactivation of two JA-response genes, *Proteinase I* and *II*, that are required for resistance against necrotrophs (El Oirdi et al., 2011).

ET can counteract the negative effects of NPR1 on JA responses, but it also enhances the NPR1-dependent expression of SA defense genes (De Vos et al., 2006; Spoel et al., 2007; Leon-Reyes et al., 2009). Leon-Reyes et al. (2010) proposed that the concurrent activation of ET and JA pathways promotes plant insensitivity to subsequent SA-mediated suppression of JAdependent defenses, which then favors effective resistance against pathogens of different lifestyles. Hence, localized synthesis and perception of JA, ET, and SA at the appropriate relative concentration and timing appear to be required for plant resistance. During infections of fruit, ET, SA, and JA networks might interact to stimulate defenses. Nonetheless, accumulation of susceptibility factors as a consequence of ET-triggered senescence/ripening and the antagonism between SA and JA responses may represent opposing influences in the fruit-pathogen interaction and, thus, lead to susceptibility.

ABSCISIC ACID (ABA)

Increased expression of the tomato 9-cis-epoxycarotenoid dioxygenase 1 (*LeNCED1*), a key ABA biosynthetic gene, occurs during early infection (1 dpi) of susceptible (RR) fruit (**Figures 1, 3**; **Tables S1, S2**), which suggests a link between ABA synthesis and fruit susceptibility. Several plant pathogens, including *B. cinerea*, generate ABA during infection or use effectors to induce its production by the host, facilitating senescence/ripening and subsequent colonization of the ripened tissue (Siewers et al., 2004, 2006; De Torres-Zabala et al., 2007, 2009).

ABA has been involved in fruit ripening of climacteric and non-climacteric fruit (Zhang et al., 2009a; Koyama et al., 2010; Jia et al., 2011; Soto et al., 2013). Exogenous treatments of ABA induce the expression of the ripening-associated ET biosynthetic genes LeACS2, LeACS4, and LeACO1, thereby, triggering ET production and ripening (Zhang et al., 2009a). In tomato fruit, expression of the 9-cis-epoxycarotenoid dioxygenase 1 (LeNCED1) increases at the onset of ripening prior to the ET climacteric rise (Zhang et al., 2009a). A slight induction of LeNCED1 was detected in infected MG fruit (1 and 3 dpi), which could have been prematurely induced to initiate climacteric ripening; however, a significant decrease in expression occurs at the late stage of ripening (Figure 3; Table S2). The development and analysis of a genetic knock-out mutant line in LeNCED1 will be instrumental to understand the impact of ABA synthesis during the increase in ripe fruit susceptibility.

The expression of *FLACCA*, a tomato molybdenum cofactor synthase that is involved in ABA biosynthesis, increases as consequence of ripening, but it is reduced in response to the *B. cinerea* infection (**Figure 1**; **Table S1**). These observations indicate that the plant may reduce the expression of *FLACCA* in an effort to contain the rise in ABA production caused by the pathogen colonization; however, experimental evidence is needed to test this hypothesis.

The interaction between tomato fruit and *B. cinerea* results in significant changes in the expression of 37% genes involved in

the ABA signaling pathway (**Figure 1**; **Table S1**). Alterations in regulators of ABA signaling/responses (e.g., receptors and transcription factors) are detected as well as changes in membrane protein channels (e.g., *KAT1*).

In general, increased expression of the *PYL/PYR/RCAR* receptors was observed in RR fruit (**Figure 1**; **Table S1**). The PYL/PYR/RCAR receptors are positive regulators of ABA response by blocking the PP2Cs inhibitors (Raghavendra et al., 2010; Cutler et al., 2010). In Arabidopsis, suppression of three PP2C clade A phosphatases results in constitutive activation of ABA signaling and increased susceptibility to fungal infection (Sánchez-Vallet et al., 2012). In agreement with these results, significant up-regulation of a *RCAR1* homolog (*RCAR_a*) and down-regulation of a PP2C homolog in infected RR fruit at 1 and 3 dpi provides further support for a positive relationship between ABA responses and susceptibility (**Figure 3**; **Table S2**).

Enhanced expression of suppressor genes (e.g., tomato homologs of *HOS3a* and *RACK1*) throughout the ABA hormonesignaling network is detected after inoculation with *B. cinerea* of resistant MG fruit (**Figures 1**, **3**; **Tables S1**, **S2**). In contrast to the increased expression in MG fruit, the homolog *RACK1_a* is significantly down-regulated in RR fruit at 1 and 3 dpi (**Figure 3**; **Table S2**). Previous studies have demonstrated a role for RACK1 in the activation of defense mechanisms in response to pathogens in rice. The rice *RACK1* homolog (i.e., *RACK1A*) triggers ROS production, defense gene expression, and disease resistance by interacting with OsRac1, a Rac/Rop small GTPase involved in basal immune responses (Nakashima et al., 2008). It is plausible that tomato homolog of *RACK1* has a similar role in fruit by controlling infections in MG fruit.

The contribution of ABA to the enhanced susceptibility of ripe fruit is supported by the disease development assays with the tomato sitiens mutant which fails to synthesize ABA (Harrison et al., 2011). Inoculation of RR sitiens fruit with B. cinerea resulted in a significant decrease in disease incidence when compared to the infected wild-type RR fruit (Figure 5B). Interestingly, about 40% of the inoculated sites in RR sitiens fruit displayed the typical localized necrotic response of wild-type MG green fruit (Figure 5B). MG sitiens fruit are as resistant as MG wild-type fruit (data not shown). The molecular mechanisms that mediate the reduction of susceptibility in RR sitiens fruit are not known; however, analysis of necrotrophic infections in leaves of sitiens plants suggest that a strong induction of defense-related genes (e.g., PR-1), the oxidative burst, and an increase in cuticle permeability might be crucial for the resistant phenotype of this mutant (Asselbergh et al., 2007; Curvers et al., 2010).

CONCLUDING REMARKS

Plants modulate the ET, SA, JA, and ABA hormone networks to induce immune responses against the attacks by various classes of pathogens (Pieterse et al., 2012). Recent studies indicate that other hormones such as auxin, gibberellins, cytokinins, cell wall oligogalacturonides, and brassinosteroids might also be implicated in responses to pathogens either directly or by interacting with other hormones (Doares et al., 1995a; Bari and Jones, 2009). The interactions among hormones provide the plant with a powerful regulatory potential, but also give opportunities for pathogens to



FIGURE 6 | Overview of key expression changes of genes involved in genes in ethylene (ET), salicylic acid (SA), jasmonic acid (JA), and abscisic acid (ABA) pathways during the tomato fruit–*Botrytis cinerea* interaction. Schematic depictions of the ET, SA, JA, and ABA biosynthesis/modification and signaling/response pathways summarize the microarray analysis and qRT-PCR results and highlight changes in transcript abundance affected by fungal infection or by ripening *per se* (Cantu et al., 2009). Proteins identified in the microarray analysis with significant homology to Arabidopsis genes or known ethylene-related genes are in black bold font; whereas proteins that were not detected in our study or are hypothetical are indicated in gray bold font. Black solid lines indicate well-characterized steps or interactions, while gray solid lines refer to steps/interactions that have not

manipulate the plant defense-signaling networks to their advantage (Van Der Ent and Pieterse, 2012). Plants in their natural environments infrequently interact with a single pathogen species, or rather they are impacted by microbial communities, herbivores, of and other plants, all of which could individually, collectively or cooperatively influence responses to contact with pathogens. This complexity should be taken into account when studying plant–pathogen associations.

In fruit, high levels of ET and ABA, which stimulate senescence/ripening processes, may facilitate colonization by necrotrophs. The balance between SA and JA responses seems to be crucial for resistance in unripe fruit, while ABA production correlates with ripe fruit susceptibility. ET, at appropriate concentrations, also contributes to the resistance of fruit by activating JA and/or ET responses and possibly by blocking the antagonistic effect of SA on JA signaling. Hence, the role of plant hormones in promoting fruit resistance or susceptibility depends on the interaction of several factors, including: (1) the concentration of the hormones, (2) the timing of the synthesis and perception of the hormones, (3) the competence of the host tissue to respond to active forms of the hormones, and (5) the pathogen's infection strategy, including its own production of hormones.

The interaction between tomato fruit and B. cinerea causes transcriptional reprograming of multiple plant hormone networks simultaneously, and, depending on the developmental stage of the fruit contributes to either resistance or susceptibility outcomes. In Figure 6, we provide an overview of key expression changes of genes involved in biosynthesis, modification, signaling, and response pathways of the hormones (i.e., ET, SA, JA, and ABA) that, based on our transcriptome profiling analysis and validation, we propose to be part of the regulation of the resistance-to-susceptibility transition associated with ripening and healthy fruit ripening. Analytical methods that allow the simultaneous profiling of multiple signaling molecules that are produced during fruit infections (Müller and Munné-Bosch, 2011), will shed further light on the signaling networks that control fruit susceptibility in the context of ripening, but the challenge of identifying whether the hormones are synthesized by the host or by the pathogens will still be a limitation.

New strategies to study complex gene networks involved in hormone signaling in fruit-pathogen interactions, including the analysis of natural or induced mutants (i.e.: TILLING populations) in both plants and pathogens, the use of been experimentally confirmed. Dashed lines refer to protein translocation between cellular compartments. In the signaling pathways, solid white figures correspond to positive regulators of hormonal responses while solid black figures indicate negative regulators. Gene expression changes caused by *B. cinerea* infections of tomato fruit at two ripening stages (MG-inf and RR-inf), that are common to infection of fruit at both stages (Infection), or that occur during ripening of healthy fruit (Ripening) are identified next to the appropriate proteins in the pathways. Up-regulation of gene expression is depicted by a short up arrow and down-regulation by a short down arrow. The detailed microarray and qRT-PCR results are presented in **Tables S1, S2** in the supplementary material and the references used to build this figure are listed in **Table S4**.

laser micro-dissection and cell-specific transcriptomics, and metabolomics can contribute novel important information to our understanding of the biological and ecological importance of plant development in modulating resistance and susceptibility. From an applied perspective, evaluating the specific hormonal events that promote fruit susceptibility may facilitate the development of commodities that ripen successfully and yet are less susceptible to pathogen infection.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Dr. John Labavitch (Department of Plant Sciences, UC Davis) for the critical reading of the manuscript and the valuable suggestions. We also acknowledge William M. Christie, Danh Huynh, and KaLai Lam Cheng for technical assistance. This work was partially supported by funding to Dario Cantu from the College of Agricultural and Environmental Sciences and the Department of Viticulture and Enology (UC Davis) and to Ann L. T. Powell from NSF (IOS0957264). Support to Barbara Blanco-Ulate was provided by the Consejo Nacional de Ciencia y Tecnología (Ministerio de Ciencia y Tecnología, Costa Rica) and by the Department of Plant Sciences (UC Davis).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://www.frontiersin.org/Plant_Cell_Biology/10.3389/fpls. 2013.00142/abstract

Table S1 | Microarray expression data for the 141 putative

hormone-related genes expressed in fruit. The table includes the Arabidopsis (TAIR, http://arabidopsis.org) and tomato accessions (Sol Genomics Network, http://solgenomics.net), the Affymetrix probes and annotations, the gene names, and the log2-fold changes of the comparisons between inoculated and control fruit (i.e., MG I/H and RR H/I) or during ripening (i.e., RR H/MG H). Different putative tomato homologs for the same Arabidopsis gene are distinguished by a letter after the gene name, for example *MAPK6_a* and *MAPK6_b*.

Table S2 | Candidate stress hormone-related genes used for qRT-PCR

analysis. Changes in relative expression (log2) between infected and control fruit (i.e., MG I/H and RR H/I) at 1 dpi or during ripening (i.e., RR H/MG H) of the 20 genes used in the validation of the microarray results, and their correspondent changes at 3 dpi. Non-significant changes ($P \leq 0.05$) are indicated in gray font.

Table S3 | Primer sequences used for qRT-PCR.

Table S4 | References utilized to build the diagrams in Figure 6.
REFERENCES

- AbuQamar, S., Chai, M.-F., Luo, H., Song, F., and Mengiste, T. (2008). Tomato protein kinase 1b mediates signaling of plant responses to necrotrophic fungi and insect herbivory. *Plant Cell* 20, 1964–1983.
- Achilea, O., Chalutz, E., Fuchs, Y., and Rot, I. (1985). Ethylene biosynthesis and related physiological changes in *Penicillium digitatum*-infected grapefruit (*Citrus paradisi*). *Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol.* 26, 125–134.
- Adkins, M. F., Hofman, P. J., Stubbings, B. A., and Macnish, A. J. (2005). Manipulating Avocado Fruit Ripening with 1-methylcyclopropene. *Postharvest Biol. Technol.* 35, 33–42.
- Akagi, A., Dandekar, A. M., and Stotz, H. U. (2011). Resistance of *Malus domestica* fruit to *Botrytis cinerea* depends on endogenous ethylene biosynthesis. *Phytopathology* 101, 1311–1321.
- Alkan, N., Fluhr, R., and Prusky, D. (2011). Ammonium secretion during *Colletotrichum coccodes* infection modulates salicylic and jasmonic acid pathways of ripe and unripe tomato fruit. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 25, 85–96.
- Anderson, J. P., Badruzsaufari, E., Schenk, P. M., Manners, J. M., Desmond, O. J., Ehlert, C., et al. (2004). Antagonistic interaction between abscisic acid and jasmonate-ethylene signaling pathways modulates defense gene expression and disease resistance in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell* 16, 3460–3479.
- Asselbergh, B., Curvers, K., Franca, S. C., Audenaert, K., Vuylsteke, M., Van Breusegem, F., et al. (2007). Resistance to *Botrytis cinerea* in *sitiens*, an abscisic acid-deficient tomato mutant, involves timely production of hydrogen peroxide and cell wall modifications in the epidermis. *Plant Physiol*. 144, 1863–1877.
- Asselbergh, B., De Vleesschauwer, D., and Höfte, M. (2008). Global Switches and Fine-Tuning ABA Modulates Plant Pathogen Defense. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 21, 709–719.
- Ballaré, C. L. (2011). Jasmonateinduced defenses: a tale of intelligence, collaborators and rascals. *Trends Plant Sci.* 16, 249–257.
- Bari, R., and Jones, J. (2009). Role of plant hormones in plant defence responses. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 69, 473–488.
- Barry, C., and Giovannoni, J. (2007). Ethylene and fruit ripening. *J. Plant Growth Regul.* 26, 143–159.

- Bartels, S., Anderson, J. C., González Besteiro, M. A., Carreri, A., Hirt, H., Buchala, A., et al. (2009). MAP kinase phosphatase1 and protein tyrosine phosphatase1 are repressors of salicylic acid synthesis and SNC1-mediated responses in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell* 21, 2884–2897.
- Beckers, G. J. M., Jaskiewicz, M., Liu, Y., Underwood, W. R., He, S. Y., Zhang, S., et al. (2009). Mitogen-activated protein kinases 3 and 6 are required for full priming of stress responses in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant Cell* 21, 944–953.
- Beckers, G. J. M., and Spoel, S. H. (2006). Fine-tuning plant defence signalling: salicylate versus jasmonate. *Plant Biol.* 8, 1–10.
- Bitrián, M., Zarza, X., Altabella, T., Tiburcio, A. F., and Alcázar, R. (2012). Polyamines under abiotic stress: metabolic crossroads and hormonal crosstalks in plants. *Metabolites* 2, 516–528.
- Blankenship, S. M., and Dole, J. M. (2003). 1-Methylcyclopropene: a review. *Postharvest Biol. Technol.* 28, 1–25. Bower, J. H., Biasi, W. V., and Mitcham,
- Bower, J. H., Biasi, W. V., and Mitcham, E. J. (2003). Effects of ethylene and 1-MCP on the quality and storage life of strawberries. *Postharvest Biol. Technol.* 28, 417–423.
- Brading, P. A., Hammond-Kosack, K. E., Parr, A., and Jones, J. D. G. (2000). Salicylic acid is not required for Cf-2- and Cf-9-dependent resistance of tomato to *Cladosporium fulvum*. *Plant J.* 23, 305–318.
- Browse, J. (2009). Jasmonate passes muster: a receptor and targets for the defense hormone. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 60, 183–205.
- Cantu, D., Blanco-Ulate, B., Yang, L., Labavitch, J. M., Bennett, A. B., and Powell, A. L. T. (2009). Ripening-regulated susceptibility of tomato fruit to *Botrytis cinerea* requires NOR but not RIN or ethylene. *Plant Physiol.* 150, 1434–1449.
- Cantu, D., Vicente, A. R., Greve, L. C., Dewey, F. M., Bennett, A. B., Labavitch, J. M., et al. (2008a). The intersection between cell wall disassembly, ripening, and fruit susceptibility to *Botrytis cinerea*. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 105, 859–864.
- Cantu, D., Vicente, A. R., Labavitch, J. M., Bennett, A. B., and Powell, A. L. T. (2008b). Strangers in the matrix: plant cell walls and pathogen susceptibility. *Trends Plant Sci.* 13, 610–617.
- Cara, B., and Giovannoni, J. J. (2008). Molecular biology of ethylene

during tomato fruit development and maturation. *Plant Sci.* 175, 106–113.

- Chen, H., Xue, L., Chintamananid, S., Germaine, H., Linb, H., Cuib, H., et al. (2009). ETHYLENE INSENSITIVE3 and ETHYLENE INSENSITIVE3-LIKE1 Repress SALICYLIC ACID INDUCTION DEFICIENT2 expression to negatively regulate plant innate immunity in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 21, 2527–2540.
- Cheong, H. W., Chang, H.-S., Gupta, R., Wang, X., Zhu, T., and Luan, S. (2002). Transcriptional profiling reveals novel interactions between wounding, pathogen, abiotic stress, and hormonal responses in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiol.* 129, 661–667.
- Cristescu, S. M., De Martinis, D., Te Lintel Hekkert, S., Parker, D. H., and Harren, F. J. M. (2002). Ethylene production by *Botrytis cinerea in vitro* and in tomatoes. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 68, 5342–5350.
- Curvers, K., Seifi, H., Mouille, G., De Rycke, R., Asselbergh, B., Van Hecke, A., et al. (2010). ABA deficiency causes changes in cuticle permeability and pectin composition that influence tomato resistance to *Botrytis cinerea. Plant Physiol.* 154, 847–860.
- Cutler, S. R., Rodriguez, P. L., Finkelstein, R. R., and Abrams, S. R. (2010). Abscisic acid: emergence of a core signaling network. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 61, 651–679.
- Dalmais, B., Schumacher, J., Moraga, J., Le Pêcheur, P., Tudzynski, B., Collado, I. G., et al. (2011). The *Botrytis cinerea* phytotoxin botcinic acid requires two polyketide synthases for production and has a redundant role in virulence with botrydial. *Mol. Plant Pathol.* 12, 564–579.
- De Torres-Zabala, M., Bennett, M. H., Truman, W. H., and Grant, M. R. (2009). Antagonism between salicylic and abscisic acid reflects early host–pathogen conflict and moulds plant defence responses. *Plant J.* 59, 375–386.
- De Torres-Zabala, M., Truman, W., Bennett, M. H., Lafforgue, G., Mansfield, J. W., Rodriguez Egea, P., et al. (2007). *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. *tomato* hijacks the arabidopsis abscisic acid signalling pathway to cause disease. *EMBO J.* 26, 1434–1443.
- De Vos, M., Van Zaanen, W., Koornneef, A., Korzelius, J. P., Dicke, M., Van Loon, L. C., et al. (2006). Herbivore-induced resistance against microbial pathogens

in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiol.* 142, 352–363.

- Dempsey, D. M. A., Vlot, A. C., Wildermuth, M. C., and Klessig, D. F. (2011). Salicylic acid biosynthesis and metabolism. *Arabidopsis Book* 9:e0156. doi: 10.1199/tab.0156
- Díaz, J., ten Have, A., and van Kan, J. A. L. (2002). The role of ethylene and wound signaling in resistance of tomato to *Botrytis cinerea*. *Plant Physiol.* 129, 1341–1351.
- Ding, C.-K., and Yi Wang, C. (2003). The dual effects of methyl salicylate on ripening and expression of ethylene biosynthetic genes in tomato fruit. *Plant Sci.* 164, 589–596.
- Doares, S. H., Syrovets, T., Weiler, E. W., and Ryan, C. A. (1995a). Oligogalacturonides and chitosan activate plant defensive genes through the octadecanoid pathway. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 92, 4095–4098.
- Doares, S. H., Narvaez-Vasquez, J., Conconi, A., and Ryan, C. A. (1995b). Salicylic acid inhibits synthesis of proteinase inhibitors in tomato leaves induced by systemin and jasmonic acid. *Plant Physiol.* 108, 1741–1746.
- Durrant, W. E., and Dong, X. (2004). Systemic acquired resistance. *Annu. Rev. Phytopathol.* 42, 185–209.
- Ekengren, S. K., Liu, Y., Schiff, M., Dinesh-Kumar, S. P., and Martin, G. B. (2003). Two MAPK cascades, NPR1, and TGA transcription factors play a role in pto-mediated disease resistance in tomato. *Plant J.* 36, 905–917.
- El Oirdi, M., El Rahman, T. A., Rigano, L., El Hadrami, A., Rodriguez, M. C., Daayf, F., et al. (2011). *Botrytis cinerea* manipulates the antagonistic effects between immune pathways to promote disease development in tomato. *Plant Cell* 23, 2405–2421.
- Espartero, J., Pintor-Toro, J. A., and Pardo, J. M. (1994). Differential accumulation of Sadenosylmethionine synthetase transcripts in response to salt stress. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 25, 217–227.
- Ferrari, S., Plotnikova, J. M., De Lorenzo, G., and Ausubel, F. M. (2003). Arabidopsis local resistance to *Botrytis cinerea* involves salicylic acid and camalexin and requires EDS4 and PAD2, but not SID2, EDS5 or PAD4. *Plant J.* 35, 193–205.
- Flors, V., Leyva Mde, L., Vicedo, B., Finiti, I., Real, M. D., García-Agustín, P., et al. (2007). Absence of the Endo-β-1, 4-glucanases Cel1 and Cel2 reduces susceptibility to *Botrytis cinerea* in tomato. *Plant J.* 52, 1027–1040.

- Fujita, M., Fujita, Y., Noutoshi, Y., Takahashi, F., Narusaka, Y., Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, K., et al. (2006). Crosstalk between abiotic and biotic stress responses: a current view from the points of convergence in the stress signaling networks. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 9, 436–442.
- Galletti, R., Ferrari, S., and De Lorenzo, G. (2011). Arabidopsis MPK3 and MPK6 play different roles in basal and oligogalacturonide- or flagellininduced resistance against *Botrytis cinerea. Plant Physiol.* 157, 804–814.
- Garcion, C., Lohmann, A., Lamodière, E., Catinot, J., Buchala, A., Doermann, P., et al. (2008). Characterization and biological function of the ISOCHORISMATE SYNTHASE2 gene of Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol. 147, 1279–1287.
- Giovannoni, J. J. (2004). Genetic regulation of fruit development and ripening. *Plant Cell* 16, S170–S180.
- Glazebrook, J. (2005). Contrasting mechanisms of defense against biotrophic and necrotrophic pathogens. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 43, 205–227.
- Govrin, E. M., Rachmilevitch, S., Tiwari, B. S., Solomon, M., and Levine, A. (2006). An Elicitor from *Botrytis cinerea* induces the hypersensitive response in *Arabidopsis thaliana* and other plants and promotes the gray mold disease. *Phytopathology* 96, 299–307.
- Graham, L. E., Schippers, J. H. M., Dijkwel, P. P., and Wagstaff, C. (2012). "Ethylene and senescence processes," in *Annual Plant Reviews*, ed M. T. McManus (Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell), 305–341.
- Harrison, E., Burbidge, A., Okyere, J. P., Thompson, A. J., and Taylor, I. B. (2011). Identification of the tomato ABA-deficient mutant *sitiens* as a member of the ABA-aldehyde oxidase gene family using genetic and genomic analysis. *J. Plant Growth Regul.* 64, 301–309.
- Hofman, P. J., Jobin-Decor, M., Meiburg, G. F., Macnish, A. J., and Joyce, D. C. (2001). Ripening and quality responses of avocado, custard apple, mango and papaya fruit to 1-methylcyclopropene. *Aust. J. Exp. Agr.* 41, 567–572.
- Hua, J., and Meyerowitz, E. M. (1998). Ethylene responses are negatively regulated by a receptor gene family in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Cell* 94, 261–271.
- Janisiewicz, W. J., Leverentz, B., Conway, W. S., Saftner, R. A., Reed, A. N., and Camp, M. J. (2003). Control of bitter rot and blue mold of apples by integrating heat and

antagonist treatments on 1-MCP treated fruit stored under controlled atmosphere conditions. *Postharvest Biol. Technol.* 29, 129–143.

- Jia, H.-F., Chai, Y.-M., Li, C.-L., Lu, D., Luo, J.-J., Qin, L., et al. (2011). Abscisic acid plays an important role in the regulation of strawberry fruit ripening. *Plant Physiol.* 157, 188–199.
- Jiang, Z., Liu, X., Peng, Z., Wan, Y., Ji, Y., He, W., et al. (2011). AHD2.0: an update version of Arabidopsis hormone database for plant systematic studies. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 39, D1123–D1129.
- Kamiyoshihara, Y., Tieman, D. M., Huber, D. J., and Klee, H. J. (2012). Ligand-induced alterations in the phosphorylation state of ethylene receptors in tomato fruit. *Plant Physiol.* 160, 488–497.
- Kesarwani, M., Yoo, J., and Dong, X. (2007). Genetic interactions of TGA transcription factors in the regulation of pathogenesis-related genes and disease resistance in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiol.* 144, 336–346.
- Kevany, B. M., Tieman, D. M., Taylor, M. G., Cin, V. D., and Klee, H. J. (2007). Ethylene receptor degradation controls the timing of ripening in tomato fruit. *Plant J.* 51, 458–467.
- Klee, H. J., and Giovannoni, J. J. (2011). Genetics and control of tomato fruit ripening and quality attributes. *Annu. Rev. Genet.* 45, 41–59.
- Kleemann, J., Rincon-Rivera, L. J., Takahara, H., Neumann, U., Van Themaat, E. V. L., Van Der Does, H. C., et al. (2012). Sequential delivery of host-induced virulence effectors by appressoria and intracellular hyphae of the phytopathogen *Collectrichum higginsianum. PLoS Pathog.* 8:e1002643. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002643
- Koornneef, A., Leon-Reyes, A., Ritsema, T., Verhage, A., Den Otter, F. C., Van Loon, L. C., et al. (2008).
 Kinetics of salicylate-mediated suppression of jasmonate signaling reveal a role for redox modulation. *Plant Physiol.* 147, 1358–1368.
- Koyama, K., Sadamatsu, K., and Goto-Yamamoto, N. (2010). Abscisic acid stimulated ripening and gene expression in berry skins of the cabernet sauvignon grape. *Funct. Integr. Genomics* 10, 367–381.
- Ku, V. V. V., Wills, R. B. H., and Ben-Yehoshua, S. (1999). 1-Methylcyclopropene can differentially affect the postharvest life of strawberries exposed to ethylene. *HortScience* 34, 119–120.
- Leon-Reyes, A., Du, Y., Koornneef, A., Proietti, S., Körbes, A. P., Memelink,

J., et al. (2010). Ethylene signaling renders the jasmonate response of Arabidopsis insensitive to future suppression by salicylic acid. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 23, 187–197.

- Leon-Reyes, A., Spoel, S. H., De Lange, E. S., Abe, H., Kobayashi, M., Tsuda, S., et al. (2009). Ethylene modulates the role of NONEXPRESSOR OF PATHOGENESIS-RELATED GENES1 in cross talk between salicylate and jasmonate signaling. *Plant Physiol.* 149, 1797–1809.
- Li, Y., Zhu, B., Xu, W., Zhu, H., Chen, A., Xie, Y., et al. (2007). LeERF1 positively modulated ethylene triple response on etiolated seedling, plant development and fruit ripening and softening in tomato. *Plant Cell Rep.* 26, 1999–2008.
- Livak, K. J., and Schmittgen, T. D. (2001). Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the $2-\Delta\Delta$ CT method. *Methods* 25, 402–408.
- López-Gresa, M. P., Maltese, F., Bellés, J. M., Conejero, V., Kim, H. K., Choi, Y. H., et al. (2010). Metabolic response of tomato leaves upon different plant–pathogen interactions. *Phytochem. Anal.* 21, 89–94.
- Lorenzo, O., Chico, J. M., Sánchez-Serrano, J. J., and Solano, R. (2004). JASMONATE-INSENSITIVE1 encodes a MYC transcription factor essential to discriminate between different jasmonate-regulated defense responses in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 16, 1938–1950.
- Lorenzo, O., and Solano, R. (2005). Molecular players regulating the jasmonate signalling network. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 8, 532–540.
- Lund, S. T., Stall, R. E., and Klee, H. J. (1998). Ethylene regulates the susceptible response to pathogen infection in tomato. *Plant Cell* 10, 371–382.
- Marcos, J. F., González-Candelas, L., and Zacarías, L. (2005). Involvement of ethylene biosynthesis and perception in the susceptibility of citrus fruits to *Penicillium digitatum* Infection and the accumulation of defence-related mRNAs. J. Exp. Bot. 56, 2183–2193.
- Mauch-Mani, B., and Mauch, F. (2005). The role of abscisic acid in plantpathogen interactions. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 8, 409–414.
- Mehta, R. A., Cassol, T., Li, N., Ali, N., Handa, A. K., and Mattoo, A. K. (2002). Engineered polyamine accumulation in tomato enhances phytonutrient content, juice quality, and vine life. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 20, 613–618.
- Menke, F. L. H., Van Pelt, J. A., Pieterse, C. M. J., and Klessig, D. F. (2004).

Silencing of the mitogen-activated protein kinase *MPK6* compromises disease resistance in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell* 16, 897–907.

- Mohr, P., and Cahill, D. (2007). Suppression by ABA of salicylic acid and lignin accumulation and the expression of multiple Genes, in Arabidopsis infected with *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. tomato. *Funct. Integr. Genomics* 7, 181–191.
- Müller, M., and Munné-Bosch, S. (2011). Rapid and sensitive hormonal profiling of complex plant samples by liquid chromatography coupled to electrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometry. *Plant Methods* 7:37. doi: 10.1186/1746-4811-7-37
- Mur, L. A. J., Kenton, P., Atzorn, R., Miersch, O., and Wasternack, C. (2006). The Outcomes of concentration-specific interactions between salicylate and jasmonate signaling include synergy, antagonism, and oxidative stress leading to cell death. *Plant Physiol.* 140, 249–262.
- Nakashima, A., Chen, L., Thao, N. P., Fujiwara, M., Wong, H. L., Kuwano, M., et al. (2008). RACK1 functions in rice innate immunity by interacting with the Rac1 immune complex. *Plant Cell* 20, 2265–2279.
- Nambeesan, S., Abuqamar, S., Laluk, K., Mattoo, A. K., Mickelbart, M. V., Ferruzzi, M. G., et al. (2012). Polyamines attenuate ethylenemediated defense responses to abrogate resistance to *Botrytis cinerea* in tomato. *Plant Physiol*. 158, 1034–1045.
- Nambeesan, S., Datsenka, T., Ferruzzi, M. G., Malladi, A., Mattoo, A. K., and Handa, A. K. (2010). Overexpression of yeast spermidine synthase impacts ripening, senescence and decay symptoms in tomato. *Plant J.* 63, 836–847.
- Overmyer, K., Broschè, M., and Kangasjärvi, J. (2003). Reactive oxygen species and hormonal control of cell death. *Trends Plant Sci.* 8, 335–342.
- Pan, X. Q., Fu, D. Q., Zhu, B. Z., Lu, C. W., and Luo, Y.-B. (2013). Overexpression of the ethylene response factor *Slerf1* gene enhances resistance of tomato fruit to *Rhizopus nigricans. Postharvest Biol. Technol.* 75, 28–36.
- Patterson, S. E., and Bleecker, A. B. (2004). Ethylene-dependent and -independent processes associated with floral organ abscission in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiol.* 134, 194–203.

- Pech, J.-C., Purgatto, E., Bouzayen, M., and Latché, A. (2012). "Ethylene and fruit ripening," in Annual Plant Reviews, ed M. T. McManus (Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell), 275–304.
- Peña-Cortés, H., Barrios, P., Dorta, F., Polanco, V., Sánchez, C., Sánchez, E., et al. (2004). Involvement of jasmonic acid and derivatives in plant response to pathogen and insects and in fruit ripening. J. Plant Growth Regul. 23, 246–260.
- Perfect, S. E., Hughes, H. B., O'Connell, R. J., and Green, J. R. (1999). *Collectotrichum*: a model genus for studies on pathology and fungalplant interactions. *Fungal Genet. Biol.* 27, 186–198.
- Pieterse, C. M. J., Leon-Reyes, A., Van Der Ent, S., and Van Wees, S. C. M. (2009). Networking by smallmolecule hormones in plant immunity. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 5, 308–316.
- Pieterse, C. M. J., Van der Does, D., Zamioudis, C., Leon-Reyes, A., and Van Wees, S. C. M. (2012). Hormonal modulation of plant immunity. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 28, 489 -521.
- Pontier, D., Miao, Z.-H., and Lam, E. (2001). Trans-dominant suppression of plant TGA factors reveals their negative and positive roles in plant defense responses. *Plant J.* 27, 529–538.
- Porat, R., Weiss, B., Cohen, L., Daus, A., Goren, R., and Droby, S. (1999). Effects of ethylene and 1-Methylcyclopropene on the postharvest qualities of 'Shamouti' oranges. *Postharvest Biol. Technol.* 15, 155–163.
- Powell, A. L. T., Van Kan, J. A. L., Ten Have, A., Visser, J., Greve, L. C., Bennett, A. B., et al. (2000). Transgenic expression of pear *PGIP* in tomato limits fungal colonization. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 13, 942–950.
- Pré, M., Atallah, M., Champion, A., De Vos, M., Pieterse, C. M. J., and Memelink, J. (2008). The AP2/ERF domain transcription factor ORA59 integrates jasmonic acid and ethylene signals in plant defense. *Plant Physiol.* 147, 1347–1357.
- Prusky, D., and Lichter, A. (2007). Activation of quiescent infections by postharvest pathogens during transition from the biotrophic to the necrotrophic stage. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 268, 1–8.
- Raghavendra, A. S., Gonugunta, V. K., Christmann, A., and Grill, E. (2010). ABA perception and signalling. *Trends Plant Sci.* 15, 395–401.

- Rahman, T. A. E., Oirdi, M. E., Gonzalez-Lamothe, R., and Bouarab, K. (2012). Necrotrophic pathogens use the salicylic acid signaling pathway to promote disease development in tomato. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 25, 1584–1593.
- Rivas-San Vicente, M., and Plasencia, J. (2011). Salicylic acid beyond defence: its role in plant growth and development. J. Exp. Bot. 62, 3321–3338.
- Robert-Seilaniantz, A., Grant, M., and Jones, J. D. G. (2011). Hormone crosstalk in plant disease and defense: more than just jasmonatesalycilate antagonism. *Annu. Rev. Phytopathol.* 49, 317–343.
- Sánchez-Vallet, A., López, G., Ramos, B., Delgado-Cerezo, M., Riviere, M.-P., Llorente, F., et al. (2012). Disruption of abscisic acid signalling constitutively activates arabidopsis resistance to the necrotrophic fungus Plectosphaerella cucumerina. Plant Physiol. 160, 2109–2124.
- Siewers, V., Kokkelink, L., Smedsgaard, J., and Tudzynski, P. (2006). Identification of an abscisic acid gene cluster in the grey mold *Botrytis cinerea*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 72, 4619–4626.
- Siewers, V., Smedsgaard, J., and Tudzynski, P. (2004). The P450 monooxygenase *Bc*ABA1 Is essential for abscisic acid biosynthesis in *Botrytis cinerea*. *Appl. Environ*. *Microbiol*. 70, 3868–3876.
- Soto, A., Ruiz, K. B., Ravaglia, D., Costa, G., and Torrigiani, P. (2013). ABA may promote or delay peach fruit ripening through modulation of ripening- and hormone-related gene expression depending on the developmental stage. *Plant Physiol. Biochem.* 64, 11–24.
- Spoel, S. H., and Dong, X. (2008). Making sense of hormone crosstalk during plant immune responses. *Cell Host Microbe* 3, 348–351.
- Spoel, S. H., Johnson, J. S., and Dong, X. (2007). Regulation of tradeoffs between plant defenses against pathogens with different lifestyles. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 104, 18842–18847.
- Staswick, P. E., and Tiryaki, I. (2004). The oxylipin signal jasmonic acid is activated by an enzyme that conjugates it to isoleucine in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell* 16, 2117–2127.
- Staswick, P. E., Yuen, G. Y., and Lehman, C. C. (1998). Jasmonate signaling mutants of *Arabidopsis* are susceptible to the soil fungus *Pythium irregulare*. *Plant J*. 15, 747–754.

- Swartzberg, D., Kirshner, B., Rav-David, D., Elad, Y., and Granot, D. (2008). *Botrytis cinerea* induces senescence and is inhibited by autoregulated expression of the *IPT* gene. *Eur. J. Plant Pathol.* 120, 289–297.
- The Tomato Genome Consortium. (2012). The tomato genome sequence provides insights into fleshy fruit evolution. *Nature* 485, 635–641.
- Thines, B., Katsir, L., Melotto, M., Niu, Y., Mandaokar, A., Liu, G., et al. (2007). JAZ repressor proteins are targets of the SCFCOI1 complex during jasmonate signalling. *Nature* 448, 661–665.
- Thomma, B. P., Penninckx, I. A., Cammue, B. P., and Broekaert, W. F. (2001). The complexity of disease signaling in Arabidopsis. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 13, 63–68.
- Tieman, D. M., Ciardi, J. A., Taylor, M. G., and Klee, H. J. (2001). Members of the tomato *LeEIL* (*EIN3-like*) gene family are functionally redundant and regulate ethylene responses throughout plant development. *Plant J.* 26, 47–58.
- Ton, J., Flors, V., and Mauch-Mani, B. (2009). The multifaceted role of ABA in disease resistance. *Trends Plant Sci.* 14, 310–317.
- Tsuda, K., Sato, M., Glazebrook, J., Cohen, J. D., and Katagiri, F. (2008). Interplay between MAMP-triggered and SA-mediated defense responses. *Plant J.* 53, 763–775.
- Vandenbussche, F., and Van Der Straeten, D. (2012). "The Role of Ethylene in Plant Growth and Development," in Annual Plant Reviews, ed M. T. McManus (Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell), 219–242.
- Van De Poel, B., Bulens, I., Markoula, A., Hertog, M. L., Dreesen, R., Wirtz, M., et al. (2012a). Targeted systems biology profiling of tomato fruit reveals coordination of the yang cycle and a distinct regulation of ethylene biosynthesis during postclimacteric ripening. *Plant Physiol.* 160, 1498–1514.
- Van De Poel, B., Bulens, I., Oppermann, Y., Hertog, M. L., Nicolai, B. M., Sauter, M., et al. (2012b). S-adenosyl-I-methionine usage during climacteric ripening of tomato in relation to ethylene and polyamine biosynthesis and transmethylation capacity. *Physiol. Plant.* doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3054.2012.01703.x. [Epub ahead of print].

- Van Der Ent, S., and Pieterse, C. M. J. (2012). "Ethylene: multitasker in plant–attacker interactions," in *Annual Plant Reviews*, ed M. T. McManus (Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell), 343–377.
- Van Kan, J. A. L. (2006). Licensed to kill: the lifestyle of a necrotrophic plant pathogen. *Trends Plant Sci.* 11, 247–253.
- Van Loon, L. C., Geraats, B. P. J., and Linthorst, H. J. M. (2006). Ethylene as a modulator of disease resistance in plants. *Trends Plant Sci.* 11, 184–191.
- Vlot, A. C., Dempsey, D. M. A., and Klessig, D. F. (2009). Salicylic Acid, a multifaceted hormone to combat disease. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 47, 177–206.
- Wang, H., Liu, G., Li, C., Powell, A. L. T., Reid, M. S., Zhang, Z., et al. (2013). Defence responses regulated by jasmonate and delayed senescence caused by ethylene receptor mutation contribute to the tolerance of petunia to *Botrytis cinerea*. *Mol. Plant Pathol.* 14, 453–469.
- Wasilewska, A., Vlad, F., Sirichandra, C., Redko, Y., Jammes, F., Valon, C., et al. (2008). An update on abscisic acid signaling in plants and more Mol. Plant 1, 198–217.
- Wasternack, C. (2007). Jasmonates: an update on biosynthesis, signal transduction and action in plant stress response, growth and development. *Ann. Bot.* 100, 681–697.
- Watkins, C. B. (2006). The use of 1-methylcyclopropene (1-MCP) on fruits and vegetables. *Biotechnol. Adv.* 24, 389–409.
- Wildermuth, M. C., Dewdney, J., Wu, G., and Ausubel, F. M. (2001). Isochorismate synthase is required to synthesize salicylic acid for plant defence. *Nature* 414, 562–565.
- Wu, Y., Zhang, D., Chu, J. Y., Boyle, P., Wang, Y., Brindle, I. D., et al. (2012). The Arabidopsis NPR1 protein is a receptor for the plant defense hormone salicylic acid. *Cell Rep.* 1, 639–647.
- Yasuda, M., Ishikawa, A., Jikumaru, Y., Seki, M., Umezawa, T., Asami, T., et al. (2008). antagonistic interaction between systemic acquired resistance and the abscisic acid– mediated abiotic stress response in Arabidopsis. *Plant Cell* 20, 1678–1692.
- Yokotani, N., Nakano, R., Imanishi, S., Nagata, M., Inaba, A., and Kubo, Y. (2009). Ripening-associated ethylene biosynthesis in tomato fruit is autocatalytically and developmentally regulated. *J. Exp. Bot.* 60, 3433–3442.

- Zhang, M., Yuan, B., and Leng, P. (2009a). Cloning of 9-cisepoxycarotenoid dioxygenase (NCED) gene and the role of ABA on fruit ripening. Plant Signal Behav. 4, 460–463.
- Zhang, Z., Huber, D. J., Hurr, B. M., and Rao, J. (2009b). Delay of tomato fruit ripening in response to 1-methylcyclopropene is influenced by internal ethylene levels. *Postharvest Biol. Technol.* 54, 1–8.
- Zhang, Y., Tessaro, M. J., Lassner, M., and Li, X. (2003). Knockout analysis of arabidopsis transcription factors TGA2, TGA5, and

TGA6 reveals their redundant and essential roles in systemic acquired resistance. *Plant Cell* 15, 2647–2653.

- Zhang, Z., Li, Q., Li, Z., Staswick, P. E., Wang, M., Zhu, Y., et al. (2007). Dual regulation role of GH3.5 in salicylic acid and auxin signaling during Arabidopsis-*Pseudomonas* syringae interaction. *Plant Physiol.* 145, 450–464.
- Zhu, P., Xu, L., Zhang, C., Toyoda, H., and Gan, S.-S. (2012). Ethylene produced by *Botrytis cinerea* can affect early fungal development and can be used as a marker for infection during storage of

grapes. *Postharvest Biol. Technol.* 66, 23–29.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 15 March 2013; accepted: 25 April 2013; published online: 14 May 2013.

Citation: Blanco-Ulate B, Vincenti E, Powell ALT and Cantu D (2013) Tomato transcriptome and mutant analyses suggest a role for plant stress hormones in the interaction between fruit and Botrytis cinerea. Front. Plant Sci. 4:142. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00142

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Plant Cell Biology, a specialty of Frontiers in Plant Science.

Copyright © 2013 Blanco-Ulate, Vincenti, Powell and Cantu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.

ABA crosstalk with ethylene and nitric oxide in seed dormancy and germination

Erwann Arc^{1,2}, Julien Sechet¹, Françoise Corbineau³, Loïc Rajjou^{1,2} and Annie Marion-Poll¹*

¹ Institut Jean-Pierre Bourgin (UMR1318 INRA – AgroParisTech), Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique, Saclay Plant Science, Versailles, France

² UFR de Physiologie végétale, AgroParisTech, Paris, France

³ Germination et Dormance des Semences, UR5 UPMC-EAC 7180 CNRS, Université Pierre et Marie Curie-Paris 6, Paris, France

Edited by:

Sergi Munné-Bosch, University of Barcelona, Spain

Reviewed by:

Inhwan Hwang, Pohang University of Science and Technology, South Korea Dawei Yan, University of Toronto, Canada

*Correspondence:

Annie Marion-Poll, Institut Jean-Pierre Bourgin (UMR1318 INRA – AgroParisTech), Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique, Saclay Plant Science, Route de Saint Cyr, F-78026 Versailles Cedex, France. e-mail: annie.marion-poll@versailles. inra.fr

Dormancy is an adaptive trait that enables seed germination to coincide with favorable environmental conditions. It has been clearly demonstrated that dormancy is induced by abscisic acid (ABA) during seed development on the mother plant. After seed dispersal, germination is preceded by a decline in ABA in imbibed seeds, which results from ABA catabolism through 8'-hydroxylation. The hormonal balance between ABA and gibberellins (GAs) has been shown to act as an integrator of environmental cues to maintain dormancy or activate germination. The interplay of ABA with other endogenous signals is however less documented. In numerous species, ethylene counteracts ABA signaling pathways and induces germination. In Brassicaceae seeds, ethylene prevents the inhibitory effects of ABA on endosperm cap weakening, thereby facilitating endosperm rupture and radicle emergence. Moreover, enhanced seed dormancy in Arabidopsis ethylene-insensitive mutants results from greater ABA sensitivity. Conversely, ABA limits ethylene action by down-regulating its biosynthesis. Nitric oxide (NO) has been proposed as a common actor in the ABA and ethylene crosstalk in seed. Indeed, convergent evidence indicates that NO is produced rapidly after seed imbibition and promotes germination by inducing the expression of the ABA 8'-hydroxylase gene, CYP707A2, and stimulating ethylene production. The role of NO and other nitrogen-containing compounds, such as nitrate, in seed dormancy breakage and germination stimulation has been reported in several species. This review will describe our current knowledge of ABA crosstalk with ethylene and NO, both volatile compounds that have been shown to counteract ABA action in seeds and to improve dormancy release and germination.

Keywords: abscisic acid, dormancy, ethylene, germination, hormone, nitric oxide, seed

INTRODUCTION

Survival of plant species mainly relies on the sexual reproduction to give birth to new individuals. In flowering plants, the seed is the main unit of dispersal and allows colonization of new geographic areas. As a consequence of the double fertilization process, a mature angiosperm seed contains a diploid embryo and protective layers comprising the triploid endosperm, a nourishing tissue for the embryo, and the seed coat of maternal origin. During development on the mother plant, after embryogenesis completion, reserve accumulation takes place and is followed, in so-called orthodox seeds, by an intense dehydration leading to low seed water content upon dispersal. In many species, a dormant state is also induced during the maturation phase, preventing pre-harvest germination and allowing seed survival until environmental conditions become suitable for germination and seedling establishment (Bentsink and Koornneef, 2008; Finkelstein et al., 2008; North et al., 2010).

Dormancy has been defined as a developmental state in which a viable seed fails to germinate under favorable environmental conditions (Bewley, 1997), but different definitions and classifications have been proposed. Finch-Savage and Leubner-Metzger (2006) summarized a classification proposed by Baskin and Baskin (2004), based on the fact that dormancy results from physiological and developmental (or morphological) properties of the seed. Dormancy is therefore divided in five classes: (1) physiological dormancy (PD) can be released by different stratification (moist chilling) treatments depending on its depth, (2) morphological dormancy (MD) is due to a delay of embryo development, (3) morphophysiological dormancy (MPD) is combining both PD and MD, (4) physical dormancy (PY) is correlated with seed coat impermeability to water and needs disruption of the seed coat (scarification) to be released, and finally (5) combinational dormancy combining PY and PD. Most species display a non-deep PD corresponding to a dormancy that can be released, depending on the species, by gibberellin (GA) treatment, stratification, scarification, or a period of dry storage (after-ripening). In this case, seeds generally combine a coat-imposed dormancy due to the covering layers of the seed (seed coat and endosperm) that prevent the radicle protrusion, and an embryo dormancy due to its incapacity to induce radicle growth.

When dormancy is released, seeds can germinate under favorable conditions, specific to each species. The germination process, that begins with seed imbibition and finishes with a developed plantlet, is divided in three distinct phases of water uptake. Phase I starts with a fast water uptake and the activation of respiratory metabolism and transcriptional and translational activities. During phase II water uptake ceases, seed reserve mobilization begins and testa rupture occurs. Later, in the third phase water uptake resumes and endosperm rupture allows radicle protrusion; then starts the post-germination phase with high water uptake, mobilization of the major part of reserves and first cell divisions, until the complete seedling development (Bewley, 1997; Nonogaki et al., 2010; Weitbrecht et al., 2011). Germination sensu stricto ends with radicle protrusion. It is often described has the resulting consequence of the growth potential of the embryo and the resistance of the surrounding layers. Endosperm weakening is an essential part of the modification of seed envelopes for the progress of germination and involves the activation of cell-wall modifying enzymes (Finch-Savage and Leubner-Metzger, 2006; Endo et al., 2012; Linkies and Leubner-Metzger, 2012). After dormancy release, storage/imbibition of non-dormant seeds in unfavorable conditions for germination can trigger a secondary dormancy. This is a way to protect seeds against germination too late in the year and induce a seasonal cycling of dormancy level in seeds (Cadman et al., 2006; Footitt et al., 2011).

The regulation of seed dormancy and germination by the hormonal balance between abscisic acid (ABA) and GA, in response to environmental signals, is well documented in a number of recent reviews (Finkelstein et al., 2008; Seo et al., 2009; Nambara et al., 2010; Nonogaki et al., 2010; Weitbrecht et al., 2011; Graeber et al., 2012; Rajjou et al., 2012). The present review will describe recent knowledge about key players in the ABA metabolism and signaling pathways that control dormancy induction and maintenance and convergent evidences supporting the role of two other signaling compounds, nitric oxide (NO) and ethylene, in dormancy breakage and germination, and their interactions with ABA metabolism and signaling pathways.

ABA HOMEOSTASIS AND SIGNALING IN DORMANCY CONTROL

ABA SYNTHESIS

Abscisic acid is formed by cleavage of C40 oxygenated carotenoids, also called xanthophylls, which are produced in plastids from C₅ precursors (Ruiz-Sola and Rodríguez-Concepción, 2012). Key genes encoding enzymes of the ABA biosynthesis pathway have been identified through mutant selection for altered germination phenotypes, giving further evidence of the major role of ABA in the regulation of seed dormancy and germination (Figure 1). For instance, the first ABA-deficient mutant, identified in Arabidopsis thaliana, was isolated in a GA biosynthesis mutant gal suppressor screen, on its ability to germinate in the absence of GA. It was shown to be defective in zeaxanthin epoxidase (ZEP) activity, like a Nicotiana plumbaginifolia mutant selected later on its early germination phenotype (Koornneef et al., 1982; Marin et al., 1996). ZEP catalyzes the epoxidation of zeaxanthin into violaxanthin and is encoded, in Arabidopsis, by the ABA1 gene (Audran et al., 2001; Xiong et al., 2002). Violaxanthin is then converted into neoxanthin, by neoxanthin synthase (NSY), likely encoded by the Arabidopsis ABA4 gene (Dall'Osto et al., 2007; North et al., 2007). Despite impairment in ABA4 function completely prevents neoxanthin synthesis, the aba4 mutant exhibits no obvious dormancy





phenotype, due the formation of *cis*-violaxanthin by an alternate pathway (North et al., 2007). Both *cis*-violaxanthin and *cis*neoxanthin cleavage gives rise to xanthoxin, the C₁₅ aldehyde precursor of ABA. Since *cis*-isomerization of violaxanthin and neoxanthin is required prior to cleavage, an unknown isomerase might be involved. The *VIVIPAROUS14* (*VP14*) gene in maize (*Zea mays*) has been shown to encode a 9-*cis*-epoxycarotenoid dioxygenase (NCED), which catalyzes the oxidative cleavage of either 9'-*cis*neoxanthin or 9-*cis*-violaxanthin (Schwartz et al., 1997; Tan et al., 1997). *NCED* genes have been then identified in a number of other plant species (Nambara and Marion-Poll, 2005). In *Arabidopsis*, *VP14*-related gene family is composed of nine members, five of which (*NCED2*, *NCED3*, *NCED5*, *NCED6*, and *NCED9*) encode xanthoxin-producing enzymes (Iuchi et al., 2001; Toh et al., 2008).

In *Arabidopsis* plastids, ZEP is associated mainly to envelope and slightly to thylakoid membranes (Figure 1). In contrast NSY/ABA4 is presumably tightly bound to the envelope since this protein is predicted to contain four transmembrane domains and is exclusively found in the envelope fraction (Joyard et al., 2009). In contrast, NCED proteins have been detected either in stroma or thylakoid membrane-bound compartments, or both (Tan et al., 2003). In addition, recent VP14 structural analysis suggested that this enzyme might penetrate the surface of thylakoid membrane to access and transfer carotenoid substrates to its catalytic center (Messing et al., 2010). The scattered location of ZEP, NSY, and NCED suggests that the production of xanthoxin inside plastids may require transport mechanisms of lipid-soluble carotenoid molecules, which are not currently understood. Since the following enzymatic reactions take place in the cytosol, xanthoxin is also presumed to migrate from plastid to cytosol by a still unknown mechanism.

Abscisic aldehyde is synthesized from xanthoxin, by an enzyme belonging to short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase family, which is named SDR1 and is encoded by the *ABA2* gene in *Arabidopsis* (Rook et al., 2001; Cheng et al., 2002; Gonzalez-Guzman et al., 2002). The oxidation of the ABA-aldehyde is the final step of ABA biosynthesis, and is catalyzed by an abscisic aldehyde oxidase. In *Arabidopsis*, four homologous aldehyde oxidase (*AAO*) genes have been characterized, but only one of them, *AAO3*, encodes a protein that has proven activity on abscisic aldehyde (Seo et al., 2000). Activity of this molybdoenzyme requires the activation of its molybdenum co-factor (Moco) by addition of a sulfur atom to the Mo center, which is catalyzed by a Moco sulfurase, which has been named ABA3 in *Arabidopsis* (Bittner et al., 2001; Xiong et al., 2001).

ABA CATABOLISM

Abscisic acid inactivation is a crucial mechanism to fine-tune ABA levels, which occurs by either oxidation or conjugation (Figure 1). The major catabolic route is the 8'-hydroxylation of ABA by the CYP707A subfamily of P450 monooxygenases (Kushiro et al., 2004; Saito et al., 2004). Spontaneous 8'-hydroxy-ABA isomerization gives rise to phaseic acid (PA), which is then converted to dihydrophaseic acid (DPA) by a still unknown reductase. ABA can also be hydroxylated at the C-7' and C-9' positions. As 8'hydroxylation, 9'-hydroxylation is catalyzed by CYP707A as a side reaction, and neoPA is then formed by spontaneous isomerization (Zhou et al., 2004; Okamoto et al., 2011). The conjugation of ABA with glucose to form the ABA-glucose ester (ABA-GE) is catalyzed by an ABA glucosyltransferase, and in Arabidopsis only UGT71B6 exhibits a selective glucosylation activity toward the natural enantiomer (+)-ABA (Lim et al., 2005; Priest et al., 2006). Subsequent hydrolysis of conjugates constitutes an alternative pathway for ABA synthesis in response to dehydration stress. Two glucosidases BG1 and BG2, localizing respectively in the endoplasmic reticulum or the vacuole, have been identified (Lee et al., 2006; Xu et al., 2012).

Deficiency in either ABA synthesis or ABA inactivation by 8'-hydroxylation leads to strong dormancy phenotypes, respectively dormancy loss or strengthening (Nambara and Marion-Poll, 2005; Seo et al., 2009; Nambara et al., 2010). In contrast, reports on functional analysis of mutant or overexpressing lines in ABA conjugation or ABA-GE hydrolysis did not yet describe the implication of these processes in dormancy control. Nevertheless, ABA conjugation may contribute to ABA breakdown upon germination, as shown in lettuce (*Lactuca sativa*; Chiwocha et al., 2003).

ABA SIGNALING PATHWAY

Genetic analyses suggest that PYR/PYL/RCAR (pyrabactin resistance1/PYR1-like/regulatory components of ABA receptor) ABA receptors, clade A type 2C protein phosphatases (PP2C) and group III sucrose non-fermenting1-related protein kinase2 (SnRK2) subfamily are essential core components of the upstream signal transduction network that regulates ABA-responsive processes, including dormancy and germination (reviewed in Cutler et al., 2010). PYR/PYL/RCAR proteins constitute a 14-member family, belonging to the START-domain superfamily, also called Bet v I-fold (Ma et al., 2009; Park et al., 2009). ABA binding induces receptor conformation changes allowing the formation of a protein complex with PP2C and the inhibition of phosphatase activity (Figure 2). The clade A PP2C, including ABA INSENSI-TIVE1 (ABI1) and ABI2, also interact with three SnRK2 (SnRK2.2, SnRK2.3, and SnRK2.6) and, in the absence of ABA, dephosphorylate a serine residue whose phosphorylation is required for kinase activity (Soon et al., 2012). When ABA is present, PP2C binding to the receptor releases inhibition of SnRK2 activity, which can phosphorylate downstream targets.

Other types of receptors and a large number of genes, whose mutations alter ABA germination sensitivity, have been reported to participate in ABA signaling. In particular, regulatory mechanisms such as RNA processing, RNA/protein stability or chromatin remodeling have an important role. However, they will not be detailed here, since their role in ABA crosstalk with ethylene and NO in seeds still requires further investigation. In Arabidopsis seeds, extensive evidence including mutant phenotypes strongly supports a central role of the PYR/PYL, PP2C, SnRK2 complex in ABA signaling (reviewed in Cutler et al., 2010; Nambara et al., 2010). Germination of a pyr/pyl sextuple mutant is highly insensitive to ABA, as also observed for the snrk2.2 snrk2.3 snrk2.6 triple mutant (Fujii and Zhu, 2009; Gonzalez-Guzman et al., 2012). Moreover the snrk2 triple mutant exhibits loss of dormancy and even seed vivipary under high humidity conditions (Nakashima et al., 2009). Conversely, in accordance with PP2C being negative regulators of ABA signaling, germination in triple pp2c mutants was slower than in wild type and was inhibited by very low ABA concentrations (Rubio et al., 2009). In contrast, the gainof-function mutations abi1-1 and abi2-1, which prevent PP2C binding to PYL/PYR/RCAR, lead to ABA insensitivity and reduced dormancy (Ma et al., 2009; Park et al., 2009).

Basic leucine zipper transcription (bZIP) factors of the ABA-RESPONSIVE ELEMENTS (ABRE) BINDING FACTOR/ABA RESPONSE ELEMENT BINDING FACTOR/ABA INSENSI-TIVE5 (ABF/AREB/ABI5) clade have been shown in different species to constitute SnRK2 downstream targets and regulate ABRE containing genes (Johnson et al., 2002; Kobayashi et al., 2005; Umezawa et al., 2009). Several family members are expressed at different seed stages and exhibit partially redundant or antagonistic functions, and ABI5 appears to have a predominant role in the regulation of a subset of late embryogenesis abundant (LEA) proteins during late seed development (Bensmihen et al., 2002;



nitric oxide signaling pathways in the regulation of seed germination and dormancy. This scheme is based on genetic analyses, microarray data, and physiological studies on seed responsiveness to ABA, ethylene, or NO. ABA binding to PYR/PYL/RCAR receptor induces the formation of a protein complex with PP2C and the inhibition of phosphatase activity. In the absence of ABA, PP2C dephosphorylate SnRK2. When ABA is present, PP2C binding to the receptor releases inhibition of SnRK2 activity, which can phosphorylate downstream targets, including ABI5-related transcription factors. Interactions between ABI3 and ABI5 mediate transcriptional regulation of ABA-responsive genes. Ethylene positively regulates its own biosynthesis, by acting on ACC synthesis catalyzed by ACS and subsequent conversion to ethylene by ACO. This last step is also subject to ABA inhibition. Ethylene is perceived by receptors (among which ETR1) located in the endoplasmic reticulum; its binding leads to the deactivation of the receptors that become enable to recruit CTR1. Release of CTR1 inhibition allows EIN2 to act as a positive

Finkelstein et al., 2005). *abi5* mutation confers ABA-insensitive germination, but it does not impair seed dormancy, suggesting that other factors might be involved in dormancy induction (Finkelstein, 1994). Nevertheless, ABI5 has been clearly proven to act as a major inhibitor of germination processes in imbibed seeds, notably through its up-regulation by stress-induced ABA accumulation (Lopez-Molina et al., 2001; Piskurewicz et al., 2008). ABI3/VIVIPAROUS1 (VP1) interacts with ABI5 for the regulation of a number of ABA-responsive genes during seed maturation and germination (Lopez-Molina et al., 2002; Piskurewicz et al., 2008,

regulator of ethylene signaling pathway. EIN2 acts upstream of nuclear transcription factors, such as EIN3, EILs, and ERBPs/ERFs. Ethylene down-regulates ABA accumulation by both inhibiting its synthesis and promoting its inactivation, and also negatively regulates ABA signaling. In germinating seeds, NO enhances ABA catabolism and may also negatively regulate ABA synthesis and perception. Moreover, NO promotes both ethylene synthesis and signaling pathway. ABA, abscisic acid; ABI3, ABA insensitive3; ABI5, ABA insensitive5; ACC, 1-aminocyclopropane 1-carboxylic acid; ACO, ACC oxidase; ACS, ACC synthase; CTR1, constitutive triple response 1; CYP707A, ABA-8'-hydroxylase; EIL, EIN3-like; EIN, ethylene-insensitive; EREBP, ethylene-responsive element binding protein; ERF, ethylene response factor; Et, ethylene; ETR1, ethylene receptor1; NCED, 9-cis-epoxycarotenoid dioxygenase; NO, nitric oxide; PP2C, clade A type 2C protein phosphatases; PYR/PYL/RCAR, pyrabactin resistance1/PYR1-like /regulatory components of ABA receptor; SnRK2, group III sucrose non-fermenting-1-related protein kinase 2; a dashed line is used when regulatory targets are not precisely identified.

2009). However, in contrast to *abi5*, *abi3* mutants do not only exhibit ABA-resistant germination, but also other phenotypes including desiccation intolerance and precocious germination. They share these maturation defects with *fusca3* (*fus3*) and *leafy cotyledon2* (*lec2*) mutants, which, like *abi3*, carry mutations in B3 transcription factor family genes. These factors form a complex network regulating the expression of reserve storage and LEA genes by their binding to RY motif, and it has been suggested that the lack of dormancy induction in mutants might indirectly result from early seed developmental defects (Gutierrez et al., 2007;

Finkelstein et al., 2008; Santos-Mendoza et al., 2008; Graeber et al., 2012). Nevertheless *fus3* mutation has been shown to affect ABA levels in developing seeds (Gazzarrini et al., 2004). In addition, ABA-specific phenotypes of *abi3/vp1* mutants strongly suggest an involvement in ABA-regulated dormancy induction, but down-stream dormancy genes still remain elusive. Nevertheless, one of these might be the recently identified *seed dormancy4* (*Sdr4*) gene in rice, which encodes a nuclear protein of unknown function (Sugimoto et al., 2010).

The Arabidopsis DELAY OF GERMINATION1 (DOG1) gene, whose precise function is still unknown, has been identified as a major regulator of seed dormancy (Bentsink et al., 2006). In accordance, protein accumulation in dry seeds well correlates with dormancy depth, and both transcript and protein levels are increased upon cool conditions of seed maturation, which increase seed dormancy (Kendall et al., 2011; Nakabayashi et al., 2012). Despite dog1 dormancy phenotypes are similar to ABA synthesis and signaling mutants, current evidence suggests that DOG1 and ABA act in independent pathways. Nevertheless regulation of dormancy depth by DOG1 requires a functional ABA signaling pathway (Nakabayashi et al., 2012), and DOG1 has been reported to be implicated in the ABA-mediated sugar signaling pathway, together with ABI4, an APETALA2 transcription factor involved in reserve mobilization at germination (Penfield et al., 2006; Teng et al., 2008). Another mutation, named despierto (dep), also causes dormancy loss (Barrero et al., 2010). DEP gene encodes a C3HC4 RING (Really Interesting New Gene)-finger protein, whose targets are unknown. In addition to similarity in mutant phenotypes, expression of both DEP and DOG1 genes is maximal during late seed development and decreases during imbibition. Moreover dep mutation reduces DOG1 transcript levels in developing seeds and vice versa. It also down-regulates the expression of several ABA biosynthesis and signaling genes, including NCED6, NCED9, and ABI3, suggesting its action in dormancy induction may involve the ABA signaling pathway (Barrero et al., 2010).

SPATIOTEMPORAL REGULATION OF ABA LEVEL AND SIGNALING IN DORMANCY AND GERMINATION

Abscisic acid is produced in all seed tissues (testa, endosperm, embryo), as suggested by the spatiotemporal expression of ABA biosynthesis genes (Lefebvre et al., 2006; Frey et al., 2012). However, ABA accumulated in seeds also originates from synthesis in vegetative tissues and transport to the seed (Frey et al., 2004; Kanno et al., 2010). Several ABA transporters have been recently identified, which belong to either the ATP-binding cassette (ABC) or nitrate transporter 1 (NRT1)/peptide transporter (PTR) families (Kang et al., 2010; Kuromori et al., 2010; Kanno et al., 2012). ABC transporter G family member 25 (ABCG25) functions as a plasma membrane ABA exporter, whereas both ABCG40 and AIT1 (ABA IMPORTER1) are plasma membrane uptake transporters. Despite mutations in these three genes induce alterations in germination sensitivity to ABA, suggesting a possible function in seeds, the precise contribution of any of them to either ABA supply from mother plant to seeds or its translocation between maternal and/or embryonic seed tissues needs further investigation. Another ABC transporter gene, ABCG22, has been reported to be involved in ABA-regulated water stress tolerance, but its function in ABA

transport remains uncertain (Kuromori et al., 2011). ABA levels are maximal during mid-seed development, with a large fraction produced in maternal tissues (Karssen et al., 1983; Kanno et al., 2010). Maternal ABA has a major contribution to the regulation of many aspects of seed development, but only ABA produced by zygotic tissues at late maturation stages imposes dormancy (Karssen et al., 1983; Frey et al., 2004).

Carotenoid cleavage by NCED and ABA inactivation by CYP707A 8'-hydroxylase have been proven to constitute key regulatory steps for the control of ABA levels, which affect seed dormancy and germination in response to environmental cues (Nambara and Marion-Poll, 2005; Seo et al., 2009; Nambara et al., 2010). Among the five Arabidopsis NCED genes, NCED6 and NCED9 exhibit the highest expression levels in developing seeds and show distinctive expression patterns. NCED6 is specifically expressed in endosperm, whereas NCED9 expression is detected in testa and embryo. Furthermore mutant analysis indicated that ABA production in both embryo and endosperm contributes to dormancy induction (Lefebvre et al., 2006; Frey et al., 2012). In barley (Hordeum vulgare), the two HvNCED genes also exhibit differential spatiotemporal patterns of expression. In contrast to HvNCED2, HvNCED1 transcript levels vary depending on environmental conditions during grain development and modulate ABA accumulation at late maturation stages (Chono et al., 2006). ABA inactivation by CYP707A during seed maturation also regulates dry seed ABA levels and dormancy depth, as deduced from cyp707a mutant analysis (Okamoto et al., 2006). Moreover, the seed dormancy increase under cold-maturation conditions is not only correlated with DOG1 up-regulation, as mentioned above, but also with CYP707A2 down-regulation (Kendall et al., 2011).

Upon imbibition, dormancy maintenance and germination are also regulated by both ABA catabolism and neo-synthesis. A decrease in ABA levels at imbibition has been observed in both dormant and non-dormant seeds in several species; nevertheless dormant seeds maintain higher ABA levels and in accordance exhibit lower CYP707A transcript levels, as shown in Arabidopsis and barley (Millar et al., 2006). Barley HvABA8'OH1 transcripts were detected in coleorhiza cells near the root apex and Arabidopsis CYP707A2 in endodermis and micropylar endosperm next to the radicle (Millar et al., 2006; Okamoto et al., 2006). Moreover, it is well documented in several species that unfavorable light or temperature conditions prevent germination by coordinated regulation of NCED and CYP707A gene expression (Seo et al., 2006; Gubler et al., 2008; Toh et al., 2008; Leymarie et al., 2009; Argyris et al., 2011). Furthermore, dormancy cycling by seasonal variation of soil temperature has been recently linked to the regulation of ABA metabolism and signaling genes. Deep dormancy in winter is correlated with increased ABA levels and NCED6 expression, together with that of DOG1 and MOTHER OF FLOWERING LOCUS T (MFT). MFT encodes a phosphatidylethanolamine-binding protein, which is regulated by ABI3 and ABI5, and feedback regulates ABA signaling by repressing ABI5 (Xi et al., 2010). In contrast, shallow dormancy in summer is correlated with a reduction in ABA levels and an up-regulation of CYP707A2 and ABI2, which negatively regulates ABA signaling (Footitt et al., 2011).

In Arabidopsis, despite endosperm consists in a single cell layer in mature seeds, convergent evidence demonstrated its major role in ABA control of seed dormancy and germination. Firstly, whereas the removal of whole seed coat (endosperm and testa) releases mechanical constraints and allows development of embryos dissected from dormant seeds, the preservation of the endosperm after testa removal maintains dormancy (Bethke et al., 2007a). Secondly, using a "seed coat bedding assay," Lee et al. (2010) showed that diffusion of endospermic ABA from dormant seed envelopes could prevent growth of non-dormant embryos, including those of ABA-deficient aba2 mutants. In isolated embryos, translocated ABA was able to induce ABI5 protein accumulation, whose level was correlated with dormancy maintenance. In addition, in a previous study, ABI5 transcript was detected in the embryo and the micropylar endosperm of imbibed seeds, suggesting a role in the inhibition of both embryo growth and endosperm rupture by ABA (Penfield et al., 2006). The tissue-specificity of ABA sensitivity is also likely regulated by the spatiotemporal expression of upstream ABA signaling components, as suggested by the differential expression of PYR/PYL genes in embryo and/or endosperm of imbibed seeds (Gonzalez-Guzman et al., 2012).

ETHYLENE BIOSYNTHESIS, SIGNALING, AND ABA CROSSTALK IN SEED GERMINATION ETHYLENE BIOSYNTHESIS AND SIGNALING

Ethylene biosynthesis pathway in germinating seeds is the same as that described in other plant organs (Figure 3), in which S-adenosyl-methionine (S-AdoMet) and 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid (ACC) are the main intermediates (Yang and Hoffman, 1984; Wang et al., 2002; Rzewuski and Sauter, 2008). The first step of ethylene biosynthesis is the conversion of S-AdoMet to ACC catalyzed by ACC synthase (S-adenosyl-Lmethionine methylthioadenosine-lyase, ACS), the by-product being 5'-methylthioadenosine (MTA), which is recycled back to methionine through the Yang cycle (Yang and Hoffman, 1984; Kende, 1993). The second step corresponds to the oxidation of ACC by ACC oxidase (ACO) to form ethylene, CO₂, and hydrogen cyanide (HCN). Cyanide produced during this final step of ethylene synthesis is detoxified to β -cyanoalanine by β -cyanoalanine synthase (β -CAS). Both ACS and ACO are encoded by a multigene family. In Arabidopsis, nine active ACS genes have been characterized (Yamagami et al., 2003; Wang et al., 2005; Dong et al., 2011). Most of them can be induced by cycloheximide (ACS2, ACS4, ACS6), wounding (ACS2, ACS4), and ethylene treatment (ACS2, ACS6; reviewed in Wang et al., 2002). In addition, ACS6 can also be induced by cyanide (Smith and Arteca, 2000) or ozone treatment (Vahala et al., 1998). ACO activity controls in vivo ethylene production and has fundamental contribution during seed germination (Matilla and Matilla-Vazquez, 2008; Linkies and Leubner-Metzger, 2012).

In *Arabidopsis*, five membrane-localized receptors have been identified: ethylene resistant 1 (ETR1), ETR2, ethylene response sensor 1 (ERS1), ERS2, and ethylene insensitive 4 (EIN4; **Figure 2**). Among them, ETR1 and ERS1 contain three transmembrane domains in the N-terminus and a histidine kinase domain in the C-terminus. In contrast, ETR2, EIN4, and ERS2 have four transmembrane regions and a serine–threonine kinase domain in



FIGURE 3 | Ethylene biosynthesis pathway. *S*-adenosyl-methionine (*S*-AdoMet) is synthesized from the methionine by the *S*-adenosyl-methionine synthetase (SAM synthetase) with one ATP molecule expensed per *S*-AdoMet synthesized. *S*-AdoMet is then converted to 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid (ACC) by ACC synthase, 5'-methylthioadenosine (MTA) being a by-product. MTA is recycled to methionine by successive enzymatic reactions involving various intermediates (MTR, 5-methylthioribose; KMB, 2-keto-4-methylthiobutyrate), which constitute the methionine (Yang) cycle. *S*-AdoMet is also the precursor of the spermidine/spermine biosynthesis pathway. Ethylene production is catalyzed by the ACC oxidase using ACC as substrate, and generates carbon dioxide and hydrogen cyanide. Malonylation of ACC to malonyl-ACC (MACC) reduces ACC content and consequently ethylene production.

the C-terminus (Kendrick and Chang, 2008). Binding of C₂H₄ to the receptors occurs in the hydrophobic N-terminal part of the receptor dimer and requires a copper co-factor (Hall et al., 2007). The signaling pathway of C_2H_4 is controlled by CTR1 (constitutive triple response 1), a serine-threonine protein kinase that acts as a negative regulator, downstream of the receptor and upstream of EIN2. C2H4 binding results in the inactivation of the receptor-CTR1 complex, and in turn allows activation of a kinase cascade controlling EIN2 and its transcription factors in the nucleus such as EIN3, EIL1, ethylene-responsive element binding proteins (EREBPs)/ethylene-responsive factors (ERFs), which activate the transcription of ethylene-responsive genes (Wang et al., 2002; Liu et al., 2004; Rzewuski and Sauter, 2008; Yoo et al., 2008; Stepanova and Alonso, 2009). EIN2 works downstream of CTR1 and upstream of EIN3 (Alonso et al., 1999). Recently, Qiao et al. (2009) demonstrated that EIN2 protein level is regulated through its degradation by the proteasome in the presence of the hormone via 2 F-Box proteins ETP1 and ETP2; in the presence of C₂H₄, ETP1 and ETP2 levels are low, thus increasing EIN2 protein level.

SEED RESPONSIVENESS TO EXOGENOUS ETHYLENE

The influence of ethylene on seed germination is well documented (Corbineau and Côme, 1995; Kepczynski and Kepczynska, 1997; Matilla, 2000; Matilla and Matilla-Vazquez, 2008). Ethylene, ethephon (an ethylene-releasing compound), or ACC (the precursor of ethylene) stimulate seed germination in numerous species, among which several parasitic plants such as Orobanche ramosa (Chun et al., 1979) and some Striga species (Egley and Dale, 1970; Bebawi and Eplee, 1986). Application of ethylene promotes germination of either primary dormant or secondary dormant seeds (Table 1). It breaks seed coat-imposed dormancy in cocklebur (Xanthium pennsylvanicum; Katoh and Esashi, 1975; Esashi et al., 1978), subterranean clover (Trifolium subterraneum; Esashi and Leopold, 1969), Rumex crispus (Taylorson, 1979) and Arabidopsis (Siriwitayawan et al., 2003), and embryo dormancy in apple (Malus domestica; Kepczynski et al., 1977; Sinska and Gladon, 1984), sunflower (Helianthus annuus; Corbineau et al., 1990), and beechnut (Fagus sylvatica; Calvo et al., 2004a). It can also overcome thermodormancy in lettuce (Abeles, 1986) or secondary dormancy in sunflower (Corbineau et al., 1988), Amaranthus caudatus (Kepczynski et al., 1996a), and Amaranthus paniculatus (Kepczynski and Kepczynska, 1993). Likewise, it stimulates germination of non-dormant seeds placed in non-optimal conditions (Kepczynski and Kepczynska, 1997; Matilla, 2000). For example, it can overcome the inhibition of germination imposed by high temperatures (Abeles, 1986; Gallardo et al., 1991) or osmotic agents (Negm and Smith, 1978; Kepczynski and Karssen, 1985), and alleviates the salinity effect in numerous halophytes (Khan et al., 2009).

The stimulatory effect of exogenous ethylene increases with hormone concentration, and the efficient concentrations range from 0.1 to 200 μ L L⁻¹, depending on species and depth of their dormancy. Ethylene at 1.25 μ L L⁻¹ allows 100% germination of dormant *Arabidopsis* seeds incubated at 25°C in darkness, when dormant sunflower seeds required 12.5 μ L L⁻¹ to fully germinate

at 15°C. Breaking of dormancy during chilling of apple seeds, or during dry storage of sunflower achenes, results in an increasing sensitivity to ethylene (Sinska, 1989; Corbineau and Côme, 2003). In *Stylosanthes humilis*, non-dormant seeds are at least 50-fold more sensitive to ethylene than freshly harvested dormant ones (Ribeiro and Barros, 2006). Improvement of dormant seed germination does not require a continuous application of ethylene; a short treatment in the presence of this compound is sufficient to improve germination of dormant seeds in various species (Schönbeck and Egley, 1981; Corbineau and Côme, 2003; Kepczynski et al., 2003). Seed responsiveness to ethylene decreases during prolonged pre-incubation under conditions favoring the maintenance of dormancy, probably due to an induction of a secondary dormancy (Speer et al., 1974; Esashi et al., 1978; Jones and Hall, 1984; Corbineau and Côme, 2003).

INVOLVEMENT OF ETHYLENE BIOSYNTHESIS AND SIGNALING IN SEED GERMINATION

Ethylene production begins as the imbibition phase starts and increases with the germination progression. Its development differs among species (reviewed in Kepczynski and Kepczynska, 1997; Matilla, 2000; Matilla and Matilla-Vazquez, 2008), however, the radicle protrusion through the seed coat is always associated with a peak of ethylene release. A close relationship between the ability to produce ethylene and seed vigor has been reported in numerous species (Samimy and Taylor, 1983; Gorecki et al., 1991; Khan, 1994; Chonowski et al., 1997), and ACC-dependent C_2H_4 production was proposed as a marker of seed quality (Corbineau, 2012).

Table 1 | Species whose seed dormancy is broken by ethylene or ethephon, an ethylene-releasing compound, or 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid (ACC).

Species	Type of dormancy	Reference
Amaranthus caudatus	Primary and secondary dormancies	Kepczynski and Karssen (1985);
		Kepczynski et al. (1996a, 2003)
Amaranthus paniculatus	Secondary dormancy	Kepczynski and Kepczynska (1993)
Amaranthus retroflexus	Primary dormancy	Kepczynski et al. (1996b)
Arabidopsis thaliana	Primary dormancy	Siriwitayawan et al. (2003)
Arachis hypogaea	Primary dormancy	Ketring and Morgan (1969)
Chenopodium album	Primary dormancy	Machabée and Saini (1991)
Fagus sylvatica	Embryo primary dormancy	Calvo et al. (2004a)
Helianthus annuus	Embryo primary dormancy	Corbineau et al. (1990)
	Secondary dormancy	Corbineau et al. (1988)
Lactuca sativa	Thermodormancy	Speer et al. (1974)
	Secondary dormancy	Abeles (1986)
Pyrus malus	Embryo primary dormancy	Kepczynski et al. (1977);
		Sinska and Gladon (1984)
Rumex crispus	Primary and secondary dormancies	Taylorson (1979);
		Samimy and Khan (1983)
Stylosanthes humilis	Primary dormancy	Ribeiro and Barros (2006)
Trifolium subterraneum	Primary dormancy	Esashi and Leopold (1969)
Xanthium pennsylvanicum	Primary and secondary dormancies	Katoh and Esashi (1975);
		Esashi et al. (1978)

Ethylene production depends on both ACS activity that modulates ACC content, and the activity of ACO, the key enzyme that converts ACC into ethylene. Evolution of ethylene production during germination is associated with an increase in ACO activity, as well as a progressive accumulation of ACS and ACO transcripts, with generally a sharp increase during endosperm rupture or/and radicle protrusion (Gomez-Jimenez et al., 1998; Matilla and Matilla-Vazquez, 2008; Linkies et al., 2009; Iglesias-Fernandez and Matilla, 2010; Linkies and Leubner-Metzger, 2012). In Sisymbrium officinale, SoACS7 level is very low during seed imbibition, a more notable expression being detected when endosperm rupture reached 50-100%, whereas SoACO2 expression is detected at early stages during seed imbibition, and then rises during the germination process (Iglesias-Fernandez and Matilla, 2010). Similarly, expression of PsACO1 in pea (Pisum sativum; Petruzzelli et al., 2003) and BrACO1 in turnip (Brassica rapa; Rodriguez-Gacio et al., 2004) is maximal at radicle emergence. In two Brassicaceae species, Arabidopsis and Lepidium sativum, ACO1 and ACO2 have been demonstrated to be the major ACOs involved in ethylene synthesis in seeds (Linkies et al., 2009; Linkies and Leubner-Metzger, 2012). In Lepidium sativum, the correlation between ACO1 and ACO2 transcript accumulation with in vivo ACO enzyme activity suggests that ACO is regulated at the transcriptional level during germination.

Ethylene has been shown to regulate its own synthesis by inducing ACO transcription (Lin et al., 2009). It is required for the stimulation of ACO gene expression in pea (Petruzzelli et al., 2000, 2003), beechnut (Calvo et al., 2004b), and turnip (Puga-Hermida et al., 2003). In contrast, expression of *SoACS7* in *Sisymbrium officinale* and *PsACS1* in pea is not affected (Petruzzelli et al., 2000, 2003; Iglesias-Fernandez and Matilla, 2010).

Induction of thermodormancy is often associated with a reduced ethylene production, which may result in chickpea (*Cicer arietinum*) from a greater ACC-malonyltransferase activity and an *S*-AdoMet channeling toward the polyamine pathway, thus reducing ethylene precursor availability (Martinez-Reina et al., 1996), or also from ACO activity inhibition, as observed in chickpea and sunflower (Corbineau et al., 1988; Gallardo et al., 1991). Incubation at high temperature (35°C) of lettuce seeds induces a reduction in ethylene production (Prusinski and Khan, 1990), associated with a complete repression of *LsACS1* and a reduced expression of *ACO-A* (homologous to *AtACO4*; Argyris et al., 2008).

In contrast, treatments (chilling, GA, HCN...) that break seed dormancy often lead to an increase in ethylene production (reviewed in Kepczynski and Kepczynska, 1997; Matilla and Matilla-Vazquez, 2008). Cyanide treatment, which breaks embryo dormancy in apple and sunflower, stimulates ethylene production (Oracz et al., 2008; Gniazdowska et al., 2010). In apple 5-dayold seedlings, it increases ACS and ACO activities (Bogatek et al., 2004), whereas in sunflower it reduces *in vivo* ACC-dependent ethylene production (i.e., *in vivo* ACO activity) and *HaACS* and *HaACO* expression (Oracz et al., 2008). However, in *Arabidopsis*, cold stratification down-regulates the expression of *ACOs*, but results in transient expression of ACS (Narsai et al., 2011; Linkies and Leubner-Metzger, 2012).

Studies using inhibitors of ACS activity (AVG: aminoethoxyvinylglycine; AOA: amino-oxyacetic acid), ACO activity (CoCl₂; α -AIB: α -aminoisobutyric acid), or ethylene action (2,5 NBD: 2,5-norbornadiene; STS: silver thiosulfate) demonstrated that ethylene evolved by seeds plays a promotive role in germination and dormancy breakage (Kepczynski et al., 1977, 2003; Sinska and Gladon, 1989; Corbineau et al., 1990; Esashi, 1991; Longan and Stewart, 1992; Gallardo et al., 1994; Hermann et al., 2007). Conversely, application of exogenous ACC stimulates germination of various ethylene-sensitive seeds such as lettuce (Fu and Yang, 1983), sunflower (Corbineau et al., 1990), cocklebur (Satoh et al., 1984), Amaranthus caudatus (Kepczynski, 1986) and Amaranthus retroflexus (Kepczynski et al., 1996b), chickpea (Gallardo et al., 1994), sugar beet (Beta vulgaris; Hermann et al., 2007). Thermodormancy in lettuce, Amaranthus caudatus and chickpea is also reversed by exogenous ACC (Gallardo et al., 1996; Kepczynski et al., 2003). This stimulatory effect of ACC suggests that dormancy might be related to low C₂H₄ production due to insufficient levels of endogenous ACC, i.e., low ACS activity.

Analysis of mutant lines altered in ethylene biosynthesis and signaling pathway demonstrated the involvement of ethylene in regulating seed germination. Mutations in ETHYLENE RESIS-TANT1 (ETR1) and ETHYLENE INSENSITIVE2 (EIN2) genes result in poor germination and deeper dormancy compared to wild type, in contrast constitutive triple response1 (ctr1) seeds germinate slightly faster (Bleecker et al., 1988; Leubner-Metzger et al., 1998; Beaudoin et al., 2000; Subbiah and Reddy, 2010). ERFs genes might also play a key (pivotal) role in ethylene responsiveness and germination regulation (Leubner-Metzger et al., 1998; Pirrello et al., 2006). In beechnut, Jimenez et al. (2005) demonstrated that the expression of FsERF1, a transcription factor involved in C_2H_4 signaling and sharing high homology with *Arabidopsis ERFs*, increases during dormancy release in the presence of ethephon or after chilling. In sunflower, ERF1 expression is fivefold higher in non-dormant than in dormant embryos, and also markedly stimulated by gaseous HCN, which breaks dormancy (Oracz et al., 2008). Beechnut FsERF1 is almost undetectable in dormant seeds incubated under high temperature conditions that maintain dormancy, or in the presence of germination inhibitors, either ABA or AOA, an inhibitor of ethylene biosynthesis, but increases during moist chilling that progressively breaks dormancy (Mortensen et al., 2004; Jimenez et al., 2005). In tomato (Solanum lycopersicon), SIERF2 transcript accumulation is higher in germinating seeds than in non-germinating ones, and its overexpression in transgenic lines results in premature seed germination (Pirrello et al., 2006). Interestingly, in lettuce seeds, expression of genes involved in ethylene signaling (CTR1, EIN2, and ETR1) is less affected by high temperature than that of biosynthesis genes (ACS and ACO; Argyris et al., 2008).

CROSSTALK BETWEEN ETHYLENE AND ABA Effect of ABA on ethylene metabolism

The antagonistic interaction between ABA and C_2H_4 during germination was demonstrated in numerous species (Leubner-Metzger et al., 1998; Beaudoin et al., 2000; Ghassemian et al., 2000; Kucera et al., 2005; Matilla and Matilla-Vazquez, 2008). In Arabidopsis and Lepidium sativum, ethylene counteracts the inhibitory effects of ABA on endosperm cap weakening and endosperm rupture (Linkies et al., 2009). ABA also increases the ethylene requirement to release primary and secondary dormancies (Kepczynski and Kepczynska, 1997; Corbineau and Côme, 2003; Kepczynski et al., 2003). Inhibition of germination by ABA is associated with a reduction in ethylene production (Kepczynski and Kepczynska, 1997; Matilla, 2000). ABA clearly inhibits in vivo ACO activity, and this inhibition correlates with a decreased accumulation of ACO transcripts (Bailly et al., 1992; Petruzzelli et al., 2000, 2003; Linkies et al., 2009). In Arabidopsis, the accumulation of ACO1 transcripts in both the embryo and endosperm during germination is inhibited by ABA, and the high levels of ACO1 transcripts in ABA-insensitive mutants suggests the regulation of ACO expression by ABA (Penfield et al., 2006; Carrera et al., 2008; Linkies et al., 2009). In the embryo, ACO2 transcript accumulation is also inhibited by ABA (Penfield et al., 2006). In Lepidium sativum, inhibition of both ACO1 and ACO2 by ABA is restricted to the endosperm cap (Linkies et al., 2009). In accordance, microarray analysis in Arabidopsis aba2 mutant detected an up-regulation of ACO transcript accumulation (Cheng et al., 2009). Moreover, inhibition of shoot growth in tomato ABAdeficient mutants, flacca and notabilis, and in Arabidopsis aba2 results from increased ethylene production (Sharp et al., 2000; LeNoble et al., 2004). In contrast to pea, chickpea, Lepidium sativum, and Arabidopsis, there is an ABA-mediated up-regulation of ACC accumulation and ACO expression in sugar beet seeds (Hermann et al., 2007).

Effect of ethylene on ABA metabolism and signaling

Treatment with exogenous ethylene or ACC does not affect ABA content nor expression of genes involved in ABA biosynthesis in Lepidium sativum (Linkies et al., 2009) and sugar beet (Hermann et al., 2007). Nevertheless, seeds of Arabidopsis ethylene-insensitive mutants, etr1 and ein2, exhibit higher ABA content than wild type and consistently germinate more slowly (Kende et al., 1998; Beaudoin et al., 2000; Ghassemian et al., 2000; Chiwocha et al., 2005; Wang et al., 2007). ABA-GE levels are reduced in etr1-2 seeds; increased ABA accumulation might therefore be attributed to a decrease in ABA conjugation (Chiwocha et al., 2005). However, ethylene may also regulate other enzymatic steps, since a microarray analysis reported NCED3 up-regulation in ein2 and CYP707A2 down-regulation in etr1-1 (Cheng et al., 2009). High ABA levels in ein2 were also associated with an up-regulation of ABA1 (Wang et al., 2007), which was, however, not detected on microarrays (Cheng et al., 2009).

Several reports suggest that, during germination, ethylene not only acts on ABA metabolism to reduce ABA levels, but also negatively regulates ABA signaling (Gazzarrini and McCourt, 2001; Kucera et al., 2005). Indeed, mutations that reduce ethylene sensitivity (e.g., *etr1, ein2*, and *ein6*) result in an increase in ABA sensitivity, while increased ethylene sensitivity in *ctr1* and *eto1* reduces ABA sensitivity (Beaudoin et al., 2000; Ghassemian et al., 2000; Brady and McCourt, 2003; Chiwocha et al., 2005; Kucera et al., 2005; Linkies et al., 2009; Subbiah and Reddy, 2010). Mutations in *CTR1*, for example, enhance the ABA insensitivity of *abi1-1* seeds, when C₂H₄-insensitive mutants like *ein2* reduce it

In addition, overexpression in *Arabidopsis* seeds of a beechnut tyrosine phosphatase, *FsPTP1*, reduces dormancy, through both ABA signaling down-regulation and *EIN2* up-regulation, suggesting that the negative role of *FsPTP1* in ABA signaling might result from modulation of C_2H_4 signaling (Alonso-Ramirez et al., 2011). This central role of EIN2 in mediating cross-links between hormonal response pathways has also been reported in plant response to abiotic and biotic stresses (Wang et al., 2007).

Despite the existence of interactions between the ABA and ethylene signaling pathways, genetic evidence indicates that they may mainly act in parallel, since double mutants obtained by crossing ethylene mutants (*ctr1*, *ein1*, *ein3*, and *ein6*) with the *aba2* mutant exhibit phenotypes resulting from both ABA deficiency and altered ethylene sensitivity (Cheng et al., 2009).

NITRIC OXIDE HOMEOSTASIS, SIGNALING AND CROSSTALK WITH ABA AND ETHYLENE

NITRIC OXIDE: CHEMICAL NATURE AND REACTIVITY

Nitric oxide is an inorganic, uncharged, gaseous free radical that can readily diffuse through cell membranes. Upon production, released NO can adjust to the cellular redox environment leading to the formation of diverse biologically active compounds referred to as reactive nitrogen species (RNS; Stamler et al., 1992). Thus, its biological half-life is assumed to be in the order of seconds depending on the redox environment and the initial amount (Saran et al., 1990). While NO production can be beneficial at relatively low levels, uncontrolled accumulation, referred to as nitrosative stress, can result in detrimental consequences in plant cells. A strict control of NO levels is therefore required for cell survival. The regulation of NO biosynthesis, localization, and duration along with the control of NO removal (or storage) is therefore of paramount importance in determining the biological consequences of NO accumulation and thus for its role as secondary messenger (Besson-Bard et al., 2008; Moreau et al., 2010; Baudouin, 2011). The chemical reactivity of NO makes it an unusual signal molecule that can readily act on a wide range of targets, especially proteins (Besson-Bard et al., 2008). The signal it mediates can also be modulated along the signal transduction pathways depending on the biological environment, thus adding to the complexity of NO signaling.

THE DISTINCT PATHWAYS FOR NITRIC OXIDE BIOSYNTHESIS IN PLANTS AND THEIR RELATIVE CONTRIBUTION IN SEEDS

Due to their importance as basis for NO-mediated signaling, the biosynthesis pathways of NO in plants have been the subjects of intense investigations during the last decade (Besson-Bard et al., 2008; Corpas et al., 2009; Moreau et al., 2010; Gupta et al., 2011). The existence of several sources of NO associated with enzymatic or non-enzymatic reactions has been reported but only a few have been completely elucidated so far. Here we will mainly focus on the reactions proven or suggested to be relevant in the context of seed physiology (**Figure 4**), as NO synthesis was previously reviewed in Simontacchi et al. (2007) and Sirova et al. (2011).



FIGURE 4 | Simplified overview of NO biosynthesis and homeostasis in plant cells. This scheme is inspired from Moreau et al. (2010). Nitrate (NO₂) assimilation produces nitrite (NO₂) in a reaction catalyzed by nitrate reductase (NR). The subsequent reduction of nitrite into NO can occur enzymatically, either through NR activity or mitochondrial electron transport chains, and via non-enzymatic reactions (reductive pathways). Alternatively, NO synthesis can result from oxidative reactions from hydroxylamine polyamines or L-arginine (L-Arg; oxidative pathways). NO synthesis from L-Arg could account for the nitric oxide synthase-like (NOS-like) activity detected in plants. The pool of NO is then influenced by non-symbiotic hemoglobin 1 (nsHb1) dioxygenase activity, which converts NO into NO₂ NO can also react with reduced glutathione or thiol groups leading to the reversible formation of S-nitrosothiols (e.g., GSNO, S-nitrosoglutathione; S-nitrosylated proteins). Red arrows highlight the so-called nitrate-NO cycle that may take place under hypoxia. Green arrows correspond to biosynthesis reactions while blue arrows indicate reactions involved in NO homeostasis.

Nitric oxide synthase-like activity

In animals, NO biosynthesis is mainly catalyzed by three isoforms of NO synthase (NOS; Alderton et al., 2001). These enzymes metabolize L-arginine (L-Arg) into L-citrulline and NO *via* the following reaction:

> L-Arg + NAD(P)H,H⁺ + O₂ ⇒ L-citrulline + NAD(P)⁺ + H₂O + NO

To date, despite the identification of a green alga NOS (Foresi et al., 2010), the search for a NOS homolog enzyme in higher plants only encountered failure, although biochemical assay high-lighted the existence of a NOS-like activity in several plant tissues and organelles (Fröhlich and Durner, 2011). Moreover, exogenous application of NOS inhibitors (structural analogs of L-Arg such as L-NAME, *N*-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester) significantly reduced NO release under diverse conditions in several plant species (Crawford, 2006). Using these approaches, a NOS-like activity was detected in sorghum (*Sorghum bicolor*) and soybean (*Glycine max*) imbibed seeds (Simontacchi et al., 2007). Nonetheless, the liability of such proofs is now debated in light of the discovery of other L-Arg-dependent NO synthesis pathways (Tun et al., 2006). Moreover, the recent finding that L-NAME can affect NO production

by interfering with nitrate reductase (NR) activity discredits its use as a NOS inhibitor in plants (Rasul et al., 2012). Thus, after more than a decade of intense research in the area and despite the proven occurrence of L-Arg-dependent NO biosynthesis, the mere existence of NOS is now questioned in plants (Fröhlich and Durner, 2011).

Nitrate reductase

Apart from its well-known role in nitrate reduction and assimilation, the cytosolic NR has been shown to catalyze the reduction of nitrite to NO, using NAD(P)H as electron donor, both *in vitro* and *in vivo*, *via* the following reaction (Yamasaki et al., 1999; Rockel et al., 2002):

 $NAD(P)H + 3H_3O^+ + 2NO_2^- \Rightarrow NAD(P)^+ + 2NO + 5H_2O$

In vivo, NR would be responsible at least in part for the basal level of NO production with a low reduction efficiency (in the order of 1% of the total NR activity). However, the nitrite reductase activity of NR (NR-NiR) can drastically increase under certain conditions such as oxygen deprivation (Rockel et al., 2002). Overall, conditions leading to NR-mediated nitrite production exceeding the rate of nitrite removal can lead to a substantial increase in NO production by NR. Both the nitrate and nitrite reductase activities of NR are tightly controlled by post-translational modifications (PTM; Lillo et al., 2004; Park et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2011). In Arabidopsis, NR and NR-NiR activities are stimulated by sumoylation mediated by the E3 SUMO ligase AtSIZ1 (Park et al., 2011). Furthermore, the H₂O₂-induction of NO biosynthesis in Arabidopsis roots was recently proposed to depend on mitogen-activated protein kinase 6 (MPK6)-mediated phosphorylation of one of the NR isoforms (Ser 627 in Arabidopsis NIA2; Wang et al., 2010, 2011). Moreover, NO was reported to inhibit NR activity in wheat leaves (Rosales et al., 2011). In Arabidopsis seedlings, GA may also negatively regulate light-induced NR activity at post-translational level (Zhang et al., 2011).

Distinct studies reported an implication of NR in NO-mediated signal transduction pathways (Bright et al., 2006; Neill et al., 2008; Gupta et al., 2011). In seeds, the NO-mediated positive effect of NO_2^- and NO_3^- on dormancy release supports an involvement of nitrite-dependent reductive pathways in NO biosynthesis, possibly via NR-NiR activity or at least depending on NR activity in the case of exogenous NO_3^- (Bethke et al., 2006b). Accordingly, NR activity was detected concomitantly with a NOS-like activity in soybean and sorghum embryonic axes, both enzymatic activities appeared to parallel the accumulation of NO upon seed imbibition (Simontacchi et al., 2007).

In *Arabidopsis*, NR is encoded by two homologous genes, *NIA1* and *NIA2* (Wilkinson and Crawford, 1991). The relative contribution of these two isoforms to NO production was suggested to differ with a possible predominant involvement of NIA1 in NO production (Baudouin, 2011). Despite NO has been demonstrated to break seed dormancy (Bethke et al., 2006b; Liu et al., 2009), NR involvement in *Arabidopsis* seed germination remains unclear. Two distinct research groups assessed the germination characteristics of the *nia1nia2* double mutant (also named G'4-3), obtained by Wilkinson and Crawford (1993). In the first study, G'4-3 seeds

were found to be less dormant than wild type seeds (Alboresi et al., 2005), but more dormant in the second (Lozano-Juste and Leon, 2010). Differences in culture environments of mother plants, germination conditions or duration of seed storage may explain these contrasted results (Clerkx et al., 2004; Matakiadis et al., 2009).

Polyamines and hydroxylamines

Upon exogenous application of the polyamines, spermine (spm) and spermidine (spd), a rapid NO production from *Arabidopsis* seedlings has been observed under aerobic conditions (Tun et al., 2006). In plants, the tri-amine Spd and tetra-amine Spm are formed by successive additions of aminopropyl groups [resulting from *S*-AdoMet decarboxylation] to the diamine putrescine (Put; reviewed in Wimalasekera et al., 2011a). Put can be synthesized either from L-Arg (by L-Arg decarboxylase) or from L-ornithine (by ornithine decarboxylase). However, as *Arabidopsis* lacks ornithine decarboxylase activity, polyamines are exclusively produced from L-Arg (Hanfrey et al., 2001). Thus, NO biosynthesis from polyamines can be considered as a L-Arg-dependent pathway in *Arabidopsis*.

Plant cells are also able to produce NO through hydroxylamine oxidation and this reaction is promoted by reactive oxygen species (ROS) accumulation (Rümer et al., 2009). Thus, NO might be responsible for the positive effect of exogenous hydroxylamines on seed germination (Hendricks and Taylorson, 1974). However, the relevance of such pathway to NO synthesis remains unclear.

Nitric oxide production in the apoplast

The existence of a root specific plasma membrane nitrite-NO reductase (Ni-NOR) was reported in tobacco (*Nicotiana tabacum*; Stöhr et al., 2001). This enzyme would catalyze the reduction of nitrite into NO in the apoplast and could act in tandem with a plasma membrane-bound NR (PM-NR; Eick and Stöhr, 2012). Its implication has been proposed in several physiological processes in roots (Stöhr and Stremlau, 2006), but has not been so far investigated in seeds.

The non-enzymatic reduction of nitrite to NO can also occur under acidic pH and could be promoted by the presence of reductants (Mallick et al., 2000):

$$2HNO_2 \Rightarrow NO + NO_2 + H_2O \Rightarrow 2NO + 2O_2 + H_2O$$

This non-enzymatic reaction may be of paramount importance in seeds as an intense NO production was observed during early *Arabidopsis* seed imbibition next to the aleurone layer (Liu et al., 2009). Sodium nitroprusside (SNP) releases dormancy by generating both NO and cyanide. In C24 dormant seeds, the cell impermeable NO scavenger, cPTIO (2-(4-carboxyphenyl)phenyl-4,4,5,5-tetramethylimidazoline-1-oxyl 3-oxide), was demonstrated to efficiently impede SNP dormancy release, suggesting that the apoplast might be either an important pathway for NO movement or a site for NO production (Bethke et al., 2006b).

Mitochondrial respiration

Depending on the oxygen availability, several hemeproteins can either act as NO scavengers or NO producers. In hypoxic mitochondria, deoxyhemeproteins can catalyze a NR-independent nitrite reduction into NO using electrons from the electron transport chain (Planchet et al., 2005). The re-oxidation of NO into nitrite can then occur either non-enzymatically inside the mitochondria, or in the cytosol, through the nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH)-dependent dioxygenase activity of class-1 non-symbiotic hemoglobin (nsHb1) that metabolizes NO into nitrate, which is subsequently reduced into nitrite by NR (Igamberdiev and Hill, 2004; Perazzolli et al., 2004). These reactions constitute the so-called hemoglobin-NO cycle (displayed in red in Figure 4; Igamberdiev et al., 2010). nsHb1 proteins participate in NO scavenging, thereby playing an essential role in NO homeostasis. Accordingly, modulation of nsHb1 expression in plants was shown to directly impact NO levels at distinct developmental stages including in seeds (Hebelstrup and Jensen, 2008; Thiel et al., 2011) and in diverse environmental conditions (Dordas, 2009; Cantrel et al., 2011).

The very active mitochondrial respiration upon seed imbibition may result in an oxygen consumption exceeding the atmospheric diffusion, thus leading to localized hypoxia in germinating seeds (Benamar et al., 2008). In such conditions, nitrite-dependent NO production may occur in mitochondria and modulate respiration through reversible NO-mediated inhibition of cytochrome c oxidase (COX), thereby regulating oxygen consumption to avoid anoxia (Benamar et al., 2008). Therefore, this nitritedependent NO biosynthesis in mitochondria may be of significant importance in germinating seeds. However, its possible role in NO-mediated dormancy release has not yet been established.

Overall, current evidence supports the co-existence of several distinct NO biosynthesis pathways in seeds. Their relative contribution is probably highly dependent on both oxygen and ROS levels that may change along the time-course of imbibition. Further investigations will be required to elucidate the regulation of NO accumulation during seed imbibition.

S-nitrosoglutathione: a reversible "storage" pool of nitric oxide?

As for plant hormones, any mechanism directly influencing NO levels besides biosynthesis pathways may have a pivotal role in the regulation of NO signaling. In particular, since NO can react with reduced glutathione (GSH) to form *S*-nitrosoglutathione (GSNO), GSNO has been proposed to constitute a storage and transport form for NO in plants and seeds (Sakamoto et al., 2002). Such modulation of NO storage pool would have a significant impact on NO levels. GSNO can further be metabolized by the GSNO reductase (GSNOR). Accordingly, *gsnor* mutants have multiple phenotypes suggesting GSNOR involvement in several growth and developmental processes including seed germination (Lee et al., 2008; Holzmeister et al., 2011; Kwon et al., 2012).

MOLECULAR TARGETS OF NITRIC OXIDE IN SEEDS

Due to its chemical nature, NO is highly reactive and can interact with diverse molecules in plant cells. A number of NO-regulated genes have been identified in plants (Besson-Bard et al., 2009). These genes encode proteins involved in a wide range of functions from signal transduction to stress responses. However, the main challenge remains to pinpoint the direct molecular targets of NO, which are still poorly documented in plants. However, it is generally assumed that proteins constitute direct relevant NO targets. Besides its capacity to bind to transition metals of metalloproteins, NO can cause protein PTM, such as cysteine *S*-nitrosylation or tyrosine nitration (Moreau et al., 2010). These modifications remain poorly characterized in plants and particularly in seeds. However, as discussed below, there is strong experimental evidence indicating that NO signaling in seeds could principally rely on PTM of specific proteins (Delledonne, 2005).

Many S-nitrosylated proteins identified in plants are implicated in various metabolic processes (Lindermayr et al., 2005; Abat et al., 2008; Romero-Puertas et al., 2008; Tanou et al., 2009; Palmieri et al., 2010). In dry Arabidopsis seeds, a β -subunit of the mitochondrial ATP synthase complex was found to be S-nitrosylated, suggesting that NO could participate in the regulation of the seed energy status (Arc et al., 2011). In wheat seeds, a parallel increase in NO and protein S-nitrosylation was reported during sensu stricto germination (Sen, 2010). At least 13 modified proteins were detected, but not identified. In recalcitrant Antiaris toxicaria seeds, desiccation impedes subsequent germination by enhancing H₂O₂ accumulation (Bai et al., 2011). This stress is associated with an increased carbonylation and a reduced S-nitrosylation of the antioxidant enzymes of the ascorbate-GSH pathway. Conversely, NO pre-treatments promote germination of desiccated seeds through PTM pattern reversion that enhances antioxidant enzyme activities (Bai et al., 2011). The balance between carbonvlation and S-nitrosylation of these proteins was proposed to act as molecular switch tuning their activity according to the redox environment (Lounifi et al., 2013).

CROSSTALK BETWEEN NO, ETHYLENE, AND ABA

In stomatal guard cells, ABA-induced stomatal closure is mediated by the successive accumulation of ROS and NO, acting as secondary messengers in ABA signaling (Neill et al., 2008). Even though similar actors are present in seeds, the picture is quite different, as both ROS and NO counteract ABA-inhibition of seed dormancy release and germination (Bethke et al., 2006b; Liu et al., 2010). This obvious discrepancy of NO action between seeds and stomata highlights the specificity of the seed signaling pathways (**Figure 2**).

In imbibed seeds, the application of ABA biosynthesis inhibitors, fluridone or norflurazon, reduces ABA neo-synthesis and promotes dormancy release and germination. In tomato seeds, the NO scavenger, cPTIO, was shown to prevent germination stimulation by fluridone (Piterkova et al., 2012). Conversely, in dormant Arabidopsis C24 seeds, SNP enhances the positive effect of norflurazon on germination and also decreases seed sensitivity to exogenous ABA (Bethke et al., 2006a). Taken together, these results suggest that NO reduces both ABA accumulation and sensitivity. In agreement, pharmacological experiments demonstrated that NO enhances CYP707A2 gene expression in Arabidopsis seeds (Liu et al., 2009). Indeed, during the first stage of seed imbibition, a rapid accumulation of NO, possibly at the endosperm layer, was suggested as required for rapid ABA catabolism and dormancy breaking. A similar NO accumulation during imbibition was also observed in germinating seeds from other species (Simontacchi et al., 2007). Recently, in Arabidopsis, NO was suggested to act upstream of GA in a signaling pathway leading to vacuolation of protein storage vacuoles in aleurone cells, a process inhibited by ABA (Bethke et al., 2007a). Since the growth of isolated embryos was unaffected by NO donors or scavengers, the endosperm layer might be the primary site of NO synthesis and action in seeds, and in accordance was shown to perceive and respond to NO (Bethke et al., 2007a). Besides its effect on the hormonal balance, it has been speculated that NO may accelerate flux through the pentose phosphate pathway by indirectly increasing the oxidation of NADPH (Hendricks and Taylorson, 1974; Bethke et al., 2007b). An increase in glucose catabolism via this pathway may in turn promote dormancy release (Roberts and Smith, 1977).

Several lines of evidence suggest that NO crosstalk with ABA and ethylene may involve protein modifications. Among the proteins recently identified as candidates for a regulation by tyrosine nitration in Arabidopsis seedlings (Lozano-Juste et al., 2011), at least two may be involved in the interplay between ABA and NO in seeds. The first one is the Moco sulfurase ABA3 that catalyzes the conversion from the de-sulfo to the sulfo form of the Moco (Wollers et al., 2008). The de-sulfo form of Moco (also call the "oxo" form) is the co-factor of NR, involved in nitrite and NO generation in plants while the sulfo form is the cofactor of the aldehyde oxydase required for the last step of ABA synthesis (Mendel, 2007). If proven, modulation of ABA3 activity by nitration could affect the equilibrium between ABA and NO production in plants. The second protein is the E3 SUMO ligase AtSIZ1 recently demonstrated to stimulate NR and NR-NiR activities, and negatively regulate ABA signaling by ABI5 sumoylation (Miura et al., 2009; Park et al., 2011). Thus, such modifications could have an important impact in seeds. Similarly, PTM contribution in the NO regulation of ethylene action has been also reported. In Arabidopsis, the up-accumulation of NO under hypoxia stimulates ethylene biosynthesis, possibly through PTM of key enzymes such as ACS and ACO by S-nitrosylation (Hebelstrup et al., 2012). In contrast, ethylene biosynthesis can be reversibly inhibited by NO through S-nitrosylation of methionine adenosyltransferase (MAT), leading to the reduction of the S-AdoMet pool (Lindermayr et al., 2006).

S-AdoMet is the precursor of ethylene and polyamines, thus a negative feedback regulation may exist between ethylene and the polyamine-dependent NO biosynthesis. Consistently, NO and ethylene accumulation are negatively correlated in ripe fruits (Manjunatha et al., 2012). In addition, exogenous Spm was shown to reduce ethylene production in apple seeds (Sinska and Lewandowska, 1991). Accordingly, an antagonism may exist between a positive polyamine effect mediated by NO and a negative effect due to a competition with ethylene biosynthesis for S-AdoMet. Furthermore, a copper amine oxidase (CuAO1) involved in polyamine catabolism has also been shown to regulate NO biosynthesis and participate to ABA signaling (Wimalasekera et al., 2011b). Indeed, seedlings of Arabidopsis cuao1 mutant are impaired in both polyamine and ABA-induced NO synthesis, and mutant seeds also display a reduced sensitivity to exogenous ABA during germination (Wimalasekera et al., 2011b).

As mentioned above, in Brassicaceae species, ethylene positively regulates seed germination by stimulating the weakening and rupture of seed testa and endosperm by counteracting the inhibitory action of ABA on radicle protrusion (Linkies et al., 2009). In apple embryos, inhibition of ethylene biosynthesis prevents the promotion of dormancy release and germination by NO donors (Gniazdowska et al., 2007). Dormancy breaking of apple seeds by NO induces a transient production of ROS, stimulating ethylene accumulation thanks to an increase in both ACS and ACO activity (Gniazdowska et al., 2010). NO may also act on ethylene signaling since EREBPs were described as a class of transcription factors induced by NO (Parani et al., 2004). Moreover during tobacco seed germination, EREBP-3 that is transiently induced just before endosperm rupture is stimulated by ethylene and inhibited by ABA (Leubner-Metzger et al., 1998). Therefore, a synergic link seems to exist, at different levels, between NO and ethylene during seed germination, that counteracts ABA action.

CONCLUSION

Significant advances have been recently obtained in the understanding of the ABA and ethylene metabolism and signaling pathways. In contrast, current knowledge on NO biosynthesis, signaling and action is far too incomplete, especially in seeds, and would require further investigation. Future research efforts should also lead to the identification of downstream target genes of signaling components, in order to fully understand how ABA is able to induce and maintain dormancy, or ethylene to stimulate germination. Moreover unraveling the role of posttranslational mechanisms will be particularly crucial to developing a deeper understanding of hormonal pathways and deciphering NO regulatory network.

REFERENCES

- Abat, J. K., Mattoo, A. K., and Deswal, R. (2008). S-nitrosylated proteins of a medicinal CAM plant Kalanchoe pinnata – ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase/oxygenase activity targeted for inhibition. FEBS J. 275, 2862– 2872.
- Abeles, F. B. (1986). Role of ethylene in *Lactuca sativa* cv Grand Rapids seed germination. *Plant Physiol.* 81, 780–787.
- Alboresi, A., Gestin, C., Leydecker, M. T., Bedu, M., Meyer, C., and Truong, H. N. (2005). Nitrate, a signal relieving seed dormancy in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell Environ.* 28, 500–512.
- Alderton, W. K., Cooper, C. E., and Knowles, R. G. (2001). Nitric oxide synthases: structure, function and inhibition. *Biochem. J.* 357, 593–615.
- Alonso, J. M., Hirayama, T., Roman, G., Nourizadeh, S., and Ecker, J. R. (1999). EIN2, a bifunctional transducer of ethylene and stress responses in *Arabidopsis. Science* 284, 2148– 2152.
- Alonso-Ramirez, A., Rodriguez, D., Reyes, D., Jimenez, J. A., Nicolas, G., and Nicolas, C. (2011). Functional analysis in *Arabidopsis* of FsPTP1, a tyrosine phosphatase from beechnuts, reveals its role as a negative regulator of ABA signaling and seed

dormancy and suggests its involvement in ethylene signaling modulation. *Planta* 234, 589–597.

- Arc, E., Galland, M., Cueff, G., Godin, B., Lounifi, I., Job, D., et al. (2011). Reboot the system thanks to protein post-translational modifications and proteome diversity: how quiescent seeds restart their metabolism to prepare seedling establishment. *Proteomics* 11, 1606–1618.
- Argyris, J., Dahal, P., Hayashi, E., Still, D. W., and Bradford, K. J. (2008). Genetic variation for lettuce seed thermoinhibition is associated with temperature-sensitive expression of abscisic acid, gibberellin, and ethylene biosynthesis, metabolism, and response genes. *Plant Physiol.* 148, 926–947.
- Argyris, J., Truco, M. J., Ochoa, O., McHale, L., Dahal, P., Van Deynze, A., et al. (2011). A gene encoding an abscisic acid biosynthetic enzyme (LsNCED4) collocates with the high temperature germination locus Htg6.1 in lettuce (*Lactuca* sp.). *Theor. Appl. Genet.* 122, 95–108.
- Audran, C., Liotenberg, S., Gonneau, M., North, H., Frey, A., Tap-Waksman, K., et al. (2001). Localisation and expression of zeaxanthin epoxidase mRNA in *Arabidopsis* in response to drought stress and during seed development. *Aust. J. Plant Physiol.* 28, 1161–1173.

Nitric oxide and ethylene crosstalk with ABA involves interactions at multiple levels in metabolism and signaling pathways. It would be important to discriminate the hierarchy among these signaling pathways, identify major regulatory nodes and determine whether the environmental factors, which regulate germination and dormancy, modulate this hierarchy.

Moreover, control of seed dormancy and germination involves distinct physiological processes, in tissues of different origin, to achieve a coordinated regulation of embryo arrest or growth and surrounding structure maintenance or rupture. Although hormonal signaling networks in seeds and whole plants share common components, sets of specific regulatory factors, among which only few are known, are likely working in restricted seed territories. Current research combining genetic tools and recent technologies including microdissection, transcriptome profiling, high-throughput proteomics, metabolomics, and system biology, should help to identify missing regulatory components and unravel complex interactions between signal transduction pathways.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by ANR-blanc ABSIG (2010-BLAN-1233 01) to Annie Marion-Poll and Julien Sechet and by a doctoral fellowship from the French Ministry of Higher Education and Research to Erwann Arc.

- Bai, X., Yang, L., Tian, M., Chen, J., Shi, J., Yang, Y., et al. (2011). Nitric oxide enhances desiccation tolerance of recalcitrant *Antiaris toxicaria* seeds via protein S-nitrosylation and carbonylation. *PLoS ONE* 6:e20714. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0020714
- Bailly, C., Corbineau, F., and Côme, D. (1992). The effects of abscisic acid and methyl jasmonate on 1-aminocyclopropane 1-carboxylic acid conversion to ethylene in hypocotyl segments of sunflower seedlings, and their control by calcium and calmodulin. *Plant Growth Regul.* 11, 349–355.
- Barrero, J. M., Millar, A. A., Griffiths, J., Czechowski, T., Scheible, W. R., Udvardi, M., et al. (2010). Gene expression profiling identifies two regulatory genes controlling dormancy and ABA sensitivity in *Arabidopsis* seeds. *Plant J.* 61, 611–622.
- Baskin, J. M., and Baskin, C. C. (2004). A classification system for seed dormancy. Seed Sci. Res. 14, 1–16.
- Baudouin, E. (2011). The language of nitric oxide signalling. *Plant Biol.* 13, 233–242.
- Beaudoin, N., Serizet, C., Gosti, F., and Giraudat, J. (2000). Interactions between abscisic acid and ethylene signaling cascades. *Plant Cell* 12, 1103–1115.

- Bebawi, F. F., and Eplee, R. E. (1986). Efficacy of ethylene as a germination stimulant of *Striga hermonthica*. *Weed Sci.* 34, 694–698.
- Benamar, A., Rolletschek, H., Borisjuk, L., Avelange-Macherel, M. H., Curien, G., Mostefai, H. A., et al. (2008). Nitrite-nitric oxide control of mitochondrial respiration at the frontier of anoxia. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1777, 1268–1275.
- Bensmihen, S., Rippa, S., Lambert, G., Jublot, D., Pautot, V., Granier, F., et al. (2002). The homologous ABI5 and EEL transcription factors function antagonistically to fine-tune gene expression during late embryogenesis. *Plant Cell* 14, 1391–1403.
- Bentsink, L., Jowett, J., Hanhart, C. J., and Koornneef, M. (2006). Cloning of DOG1, a quantitative trait locus controlling seed dormancy in *Arabidopsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 17042–17047.
- Bentsink, L., and Koornneef, M. (2008). Seed dormancy and germination. Arabidopsis Book 6:e0119. doi: 10.1199/tab.0119
- Besson-Bard, A., Astier, J., Rasul, S., Wawer, I., Dubreuil-Maurizi, C., Jeandroz, S., et al. (2009). Current view of nitric oxide-responsive genes in plants. *Plant Sci.* 177, 302–309.
- Besson-Bard, A., Pugin, A., and Wendehenne, D. (2008). New insights into

nitric oxide signaling in plants. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 59, 21–39.

- Bethke, P. C., Libourel, I. G. L., Aoyama, N., Chung, Y. Y., Still, D. W., and Jones, R. L. (2007a). The Arabidopsis aleurone layer responds to nitric oxide, gibberellin, and abscisic acid and is sufficient and necessary for seed dormancy. *Plant Physiol.* 143, 1173–1188.
- Bethke, P. C., Libourel, I. G. L., and Jones, R. L. (2007b). "Nitric oxide in seed dormancy and germination," in Annual Plant Reviews, Vol. 27, Seed Development, Dormancy and Germination, eds K. Bradford and H. Nonogaki (Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd), 153–175.
- Bethke, P. C., Libourel, I. G. L., and Jones, R. L. (2006a). Nitric oxide reduces seed dormancy in *Arabidop*sis. J. Exp. Bot. 57, 517–526.
- Bethke, P. C., Libourel, I. G. L., Reinohl, V., and Jones, R. L. (2006b). Sodium nitroprusside, cyanide, nitrite, and nitrate break *Arabidopsis* seed dormancy in a nitric oxide-dependent manner. *Planta* 223, 805–812.
- Bewley, J. D. (1997). Seed germination and dormancy. *Plant Cell* 9, 1055–1066.
- Bittner, F., Oreb, M., and Mendel, R. R. (2001). ABA3 is a molybdenum cofactor sulfurase required for activation of aldehyde oxidase and xanthine dehydrogenase in *Arabidopsis thaliana. J. Biol. Chem.* 276, 40381– 40384.
- Bleecker, A. B., Estelle, M. A., Somerville, C., and Kende, H. (1988). Insensitivity to ethylene conferred by a dominant mutation in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Science* 241, 1086– 1089.
- Bogatek, R., Sykala, A., and Krysiak, C. (2004). Cyanide-induced ethylene biosynthesis in dormant apple embryos. *Acta Physiol. Plant.* 26, 16.
- Brady, S. M., and McCourt, P. (2003). Hormone cross-talk in seed dormancy. J. Plant Growth Regul. 22, 25–31.
- Bright, J., Desikan, R., Hancock, J. T., Weir, I. S., and Neill, S. J. (2006). ABAinduced NO generation and stomatal closure in *Arabidopsis* are dependent on H2O2 synthesis. *Plant J.* 45, 113–122.
- Cadman, C. S. C., Toorop, P. E., Hilhorst, H. W. M., and Finch-Savage, W. E. (2006). Gene expression profiles of *Arabidopsis* Cvi seeds during dormancy cycling indicate a common underlying dormancy control mechanism. *Plant J.* 46, 805–822.
- Calvo, A. P., Nicolas, C., Lorenzo, O., Nicolas, G., and Rodriguez, D.

(2004a). Evidence for positive regulation by gibberellins and ethylene of ACC oxidase expression and activity during transition from dormancy to germination in *Fagus sylvatica* L. seeds. *J. Plant Growth Regul.* 23, 44–53.

- Calvo, A. P., Nicolas, C., Nicolas, G., and Rodriguez, D. (2004b). Evidence of a cross-talk regulation of a GA 20oxidase (FsGA200x1) by gibberellins and ethylene during the breaking of dormancy in *Fagus sylvatica* seeds. *Physiol. Plant.* 120, 623–630.
- Cantrel, C., Vazquez, T., Puyaubert, J., Reze, N., Lesch, M., Kaiser, W. M., et al. (2011). Nitric oxide participates in cold-responsive phosphosphingolipid formation and gene expression in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *New Phytol.* 189, 415–427.
- Carrera, E., Holman, T., Medhurst, A., Dietrich, D., Footitt, S., Theodoulou, F. L., et al. (2008). Seed after-ripening is a discrete developmental pathway associated with specific gene networks in *Arabidopsis. Plant J.* 142, 1493–1510.
- Cheng, W. H., Chiang, M. H., Hwang, S. G., and Lin, P. C. (2009). Antagonism between abscisic acid and ethylene in *Arabidopsis* acts in parallel with the reciprocal regulation of their metabolism and signaling pathways. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 71, 61–80.
- Cheng, W. H., Endo, A., Zhou, L., Penney, J., Chen, H. C., Arroyo, A., et al. (2002). A unique short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase in *Arabidopsis* glucose signaling and abscisic acid biosynthesis and functions. *Plant Cell* 14, 2723–2743.
- Chiwocha, S. D. S., Abrams, S. R., Ambrose, S. J., Cutler, A. J., Loewen, M., Ross, A. R. S., et al. (2003). A method for profiling classes of plant hormones and their metabolites using liquid chromatography– electrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometry: an analysis of hormone regulation of thermodormancy of lettuce (*Lactuca sativa L.*) seeds. *Plant J.* 35, 405–417.
- Chiwocha, S. D. S., Cutler, A. J., Abrams, S. R., Ambrose, S. J., Yang, J., and Kermode, A. R. (2005). The ert1-2 mutation in Arabidopsis thaliana affects the abscisic acid, auxin, cytokinin and gibberellin metabolic pathways during maintenance of seed dormancy, moist-chilling and germination. Plant J. 42, 35–48.
- Chono, M., Honda, I., Shinoda, S., Kushiro, T., Kamiya, Y., Nambara, E., et al. (2006). Field studies on the regulation of abscisic acid content and germinability during grain development of barley: molecular

and chemical analysis of pre-harvest sprouting. *J. Exp. Bot.* 57, 2421–2434.

- Chonowski, M., Corbineau, F., and Côme, D. (1997). Physiological and biochemical changes induced in sunflower seeds by osmopriming and subsequent drying, storage and aging. Seed Sci. Res. 7, 323–332.
- Chun, D., Wilhelm, S., and Sagen, J. E. (1979). "Components of record germination in vitro of branched broomrape, Orobanche ramosa L.," in Supplement to the Proceedings of the Second International Symposium on Parasitic Weeds, eds L. J. Musselman, A. D. Worsham, and R. E. Eplee (Raleigh, NC: North Carolina State University), 18–22.
- Clerkx, E. J. M., Blankestijn-De Vries, H., Ruys, G. J., Groot, S. P. C., and Koornneef, M. (2004). Genetic differences in seed longevity of various *Arabidopsis* mutants. *Physiol. Plant.* 121, 448–461.
- Corbineau, F. (2012). Markers of seed quality: from present to future. *Seed Sci. Res.* 22, S61–S68.
- Corbineau, F., Bagniol S., and Côme, D. (1990). Sunflower (*Helianthus annuus* L.) seed dormancy and its regulation by ethylene. *Isr. J. Bot.* 39, 313–325.
- Corbineau, F., and Côme, D. (1995). "Control of seed germination and dormancy by gaseous environment," in *Seed Development and Germination*, eds J. Kigel and G. Galili (New York: Marcel Dekker), 397–424.
- Corbineau, F., and Côme, D. (2003). "Germination of sunflower seeds as related to ethylene synthesis and sensitivity – an overview," in *Biology* and Biotechnology of the Plant Hormone Ethylene, Vol. III, eds M. Vendrell, H. Klee, J. C. Pech, and F. Romojaro (Amsterdam: IOS Press), 216–221.
- Corbineau, F., Rudnicki, R. M., and Côme, D. (1988). Induction of secondary dormancy in sunflower seeds by high temperature. Possible involvement of ethylene biosynthesis. *Physiol. Plant.* 73, 368–373.
- Corpas, F. J., Palma, J. M., Del Rio, L. A., and Barroso, J. B. (2009). Evidence supporting the existence of L-arginine-dependent nitric oxide synthase activity in plants. *New Phytol.* 184, 9–14.
- Crawford, N. M. (2006). Mechanisms for nitric oxide synthesis in plants. *J. Exp. Bot.* 57, 471–478.
- Cutler, S. R., Rodriguez, P. L., Finkelstein, R. R., and Abrams, S. R. (2010). Abscisic acid: emergence of a core signaling network. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 61, 651–679.

- Dall'Osto, L., Cazzaniga, S., North, H., Marion-Poll, A., and Bassi, R. (2007). The *Arabidopsis* aba4-1 mutant reveals a specific function for neoxanthin in protection against photooxidative stress. *Plant Cell* 19, 1048–1064.
- Delledonne, M. (2005). NO news is good news for plants. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 8, 390–396.
- Dong, H., Zhen, Z., Peng, J., Chang, L., Gong, Q., and Wang, N. N. (2011). Loss of ACS7 confers abiotic stress tolerance by modulating ABA sensitivity and accumulation in *Arabidopsis. J. Exp. Bot.* 62, 4875– 4887.
- Dordas, C. (2009). Nonsymbiotic hemoglobins and stress tolerance in plants. *Plant Sci.* 176, 433–440.
- Egley, G. H., and Dale, J. E. (1970). Ethylene, 2-chloroethylphosphonic acid and witchweed germination. *Weed Sci.* 18, 586–589.
- Eick, M., and Stöhr, C. (2012). Denitrification by plant roots? New aspects of plant plasma membrane-bound nitrate reductase. *Protoplasma* 249, 909–918.
- Endo, A., Tatematsu, K., Hanada, K., Duermeyer, L., Okamoto, M., Yonekura-Sakakibara, K., et al. (2012). Tissue-specific transcriptome analysis reveals cell wall metabolism, flavonol biosynthesis and defense responses are activated in the endosperm of germinating *Arabidopsis thaliana* seeds. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 53, 16–27.
- Esashi, Y. (1991). "Ethylene and seed germination," in *The Plant Hormone Ethylene*, eds A. K. Mattoo and J. C. Suttle (Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press), 133–157.
- Esashi, Y., and Leopold, A. C. (1969). Dormancy regulation in subterranean clover seeds by ethylene. *Plant Physiol.* 44, 1470–1472.
- Esashi, Y., Okazaki, M., Yanai, N., and Hishinuma, K. (1978). Control of the germination of secondary dormant cocklebur seeds by various germination stimulants. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 19, 1497–1506.
- Finch-Savage, W. E., and Leubner-Metzger, G. (2006). Seed dormancy and the control of germination. *New Phytol.* 171, 501–523.
- Finkelstein, R., Gampala, S. S., Lynch, T. J., Thomas, T. L., and Rock, C. D. (2005). Redundant and distinct functions of the ABA response loci ABA-INSENSITIVE(ABI)5 and ABRE-BINDING FACTOR (ABF)3. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 59, 253–267.
- Finkelstein, R. R. (1994). Mutations at two new *Arabidopsis* ABA response

loci are similar to the abi3 mutations. *Plant J.* 5, 765–771.

- Finkelstein, R. R., Reeves, W., Ariizumi, T., and Steber, C. (2008). Molecular aspects of seed dormancy. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 59, 387–415.
- Footitt, S., Douterelo-Soler, I., Clay, H., and Finch-Savage, W. E. (2011). Dormancy cycling in *Arabidopsis* seeds is controlled by seasonally distinct hormone-signaling pathways. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 20236– 20241.
- Foresi, N., Correa-Aragunde, N., Parisi, G., Calo, G., Salerno, G., and Lamattina, L. (2010). Characterization of a nitric oxide synthase from the plant kingdom: NO generation from the green alga Ostreococcus tauri is light irradiance and growth phase dependent. Plant Cell 22, 3816– 3830.
- Frey, A., Effroy, D., Lefebvre, V., Seo, M., Perreau, F., Berger, A., et al. (2012). Epoxycarotenoid cleavage by NCED5 fine-tunes ABA accumulation and regulates seed dormancy and drought tolerance with other NCED family members. *Plant J.* 70, 501–512.
- Frey, A., Godin, B., Bonnet, M., Sotta, B., and Marion-Poll, A. (2004). Maternal synthesis of abscisic acid controls seed development and yield in *Nicotiana plumbaginifolia*. *Planta* 218, 958–964.
- Fröhlich, A., and Durner, J. (2011). The hunt for plant nitric oxide synthase (NOS): is one really needed? *Plant Sci.* 181, 401–404.
- Fu, J. R., and Yang, S. F. (1983). Release of heat pretreatment-induced dormancy in lettuce seeds by ethylene or cytokinin in relation to the production of ethylene and the synthesis of 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid during germination. J. Plant Growth Regul. 2, 185–192.
- Fujii, H., and Zhu, J. K. (2009). Arabidopsis mutant deficient in 3 abscisic acid-activated protein kinases reveals critical roles in growth, reproduction, and stress. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 106, 8380–8385.
- Gallardo, M., Del Mar Delgado, M., Sanchez-Calle, I. M., and Matilla, A. J. (1991). Ethylene production and 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid conjugation in thermoinhibited *Cicer arietinum* L. seeds. *Plant Physiol*. 97, 122–127.
- Gallardo, M., Gallardi, M. E., Matilla, A., Munoz de Ruedo, P., and Sanchez-Calle, I. M. (1994). Inhibition of polyamine synthesis by cyclohexylamine stimulates the ethylene pathway and accelerates the germination

of *Cicer arietinum* seeds. *Physiol. Plant.* 91, 9–16.

- Gallardo, M., Sanchez-Calle, I. M., Munoz de Ruedo, P., and Matilla, A. (1996). Alleviation of thermoinhibition in chick-pea seeds by putrescine involves the ethylene pathway. *Aust. J. Plant Physiol.* 23, 479–487.
- Gazzarrini, S., and McCourt, P. (2001). Genetic interactions between ABA, ethylene and sugar signaling pathways. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 4, 387–391.
- Gazzarrini, S., Tsuchiya, Y., Lumba, S., Okamoto, M., and McCourt, P. (2004). The transcription factor FUSCA3 controls developmental timing in *Arabidopsis* through the hormones gibberellin and abscisic acid. *Dev. Cell* 7, 373–385.
- Ghassemian, M., Nambara, E., Cutler, S., Kawaide, H., Kamiya, Y., and McCourt, P. (2000). Regulation of abscisic acid signaling by the ethylene response pathway in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Cell* 12, 1117–1126.
- Gniazdowska, A., Dobrzynska, U., Babanczyk, T., and Bogatek, R. (2007). Breaking the apple embryo dormancy by nitric oxide involves the stimulation of ethylene production. *Planta* 225, 1051–1057.
- Gniazdowska, A., Krasuska, U., and Bogatek, R. (2010). Dormancy removal in apple embryos by nitric oxide or cyanide involves modifications in ethylene biosynthetic pathway. *Planta* 232, 1397–1407.
- Gomez-Jimenez, M. C., Matilla, A. J., and Garrido, D. (1998). Isolation and characterization of a cDNA encoding an ACC oxidase from *Cicer arietinum* and its expression during embryogenesis and seed germination. *Aust. J. Plant Physiol.* 25, 765–773.
- Gonzalez-Guzman, M., Apostolova, N., Belles, J. M., Barrero, J. M., Piqueras, P., Ponce, M. R., et al. (2002). The short-chain alcohol dehydrogenase ABA2 catalyzes the conversion of xanthoxin to abscisic aldehyde. *Plant Cell* 14, 1833–1846.
- Gonzalez-Guzman, M., Pizzio, G. A., Antoni, R., Vera-Sirera, F., Merilo, E., Bassel, G. W., et al. (2012). *Arabidopsis* PYR/PYL/RCAR receptors play a major role in quantitative regulation of stomatal aperture and transcriptional response to abscisic acid. *Plant Cell* 24, 2483–2496.
- Gorecki, R. J., Ashino, H., Satoh, S., and Esashi, Y. (1991). Ethylene production in pea and cocklebur seeds of differing vigour. J. Exp. Bot. 42, 407–414.
- Graeber, K., Nakabayashi, K., Miatton, E., Leubner-Metzger, G., and Soppe,

W. J. (2012). Molecular mechanisms of seed dormancy. *Plant Cell Environ*. 35, 1769–1786.

- Gubler, F., Hughes, T., Waterhouse, P., and Jacobsen, J. (2008). Regulation of dormancy in barley by blue light and after-ripening: effects on abscisic acid and gibberellin metabolism. *Plant Physiol.* 147, 886–898.
- Gupta, K. J., Fernie, A. R., Kaiser, W. M., and Van Dongen, J. T. (2011). On the origins of nitric oxide. *Trends Plant Sci.* 16, 160–168.
- Gutierrez, L., Van Wuytswinkel, O., Castelain, M., and Bellini, C. (2007). Combined networks regulating seed maturation. *Trends Plant Sci.* 12, 294–300.
- Hall, B., Shakeel, S., and Schaller, G. (2007). Ethylene receptors: ethylene perception and signal transduction. *J. Plant Growth Regul.* 26, 118–130.
- Hanfrey, C., Sommer, S., Mayer, M. J., Burtin, D., and Michael, A. J. (2001). *Arabidopsis* polyamine biosynthesis: absence of ornithine decarboxylase and the mechanism of arginine decarboxylase activity. *Plant J.* 27, 551–560.
- Hebelstrup, K. H., and Jensen, E. O. (2008). Expression of NO scavenging hemoglobin is involved in the timing of bolting in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Planta* 227, 917–927.
- Hebelstrup, K. H., Van Zanten, M., Mandon, J., Voesenek, L. A., Harren, F. J., Cristescu, S. M., et al. (2012).
 Haemoglobin modulates NO emission and hyponasty under hypoxiarelated stress in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *J. Exp. Bot.* 63, 5581–5591.
- Hendricks, S. B., and Taylorson, R. B. (1974). Promotion of seed germination by nitrate, nitrite, hydroxylamine, and ammonium salts. *Plant Physiol.* 54, 304–309.
- Hermann, K., Meinhard, J., Dobrev, P., Linkies, A., Pesek, B., Hess, B., et al. (2007). 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid and abscisic acid during the germination of sugar beet (*Beta vulgaris* L.): a comparative study of fruits and seeds. *J. Exp. Bot.* 58, 3047–3060.
- Holzmeister, C., Frohlich, A., Sarioglu, H., Bauer, N., Durner, J., and Lindermayr, C. (2011). Proteomic analysis of defense response of wildtype *Arabidopsis thaliana* and plants with impaired NO-homeostasis. *Proteomics* 11, 1664–1683.
- Igamberdiev, A. U., Bykova, N. V., Shah, J. K., and Hill, R. D. (2010). Anoxic nitric oxide cycling in plants: participating reactions and possible mechanisms. *Physiol. Plant.* 138, 393–404.

- Igamberdiev, A. U., and Hill, R. D. (2004). Nitrate, NO and haemoglobin in plant adaptation to hypoxia: an alternative to classic fermentation pathways. *J. Exp. Bot.* 55, 2473–2482.
- Iglesias-Fernandez, R., and Matilla, A. (2010). Genes involved in ethylene and gibberellins metabolism are required for endosperm-limited germination of Sisymbrium officinale L. seeds. Planta 231, 653–664.
- Iuchi, S., Kobayashi, M., Taji, T., Naramoto, M., Seki, M., Kato, T., et al. (2001). Regulation of drought tolerance by gene manipulation of 9-cis-epoxycarotenoid dioxygenase, a key enzyme in abscisic acid biosynthesis in Arabidopsis. Plant J. 27, 325–333.
- Jimenez, J. A., Rodriguez, D., Calvo, A. P., Mortensen, L. C., Nicolas, G., and Nicolas, C. (2005). Expression of a transcription factor (FsERF1) involved in ethylene signaling during the breaking of dormancy in *Fagus sylvatica* seeds. *Physiol. Plant.* 125, 373–380.
- Johnson, R. R., Wagner, R. L., Verhey, S. D., and Walker-Simmons, M. K. (2002). The abscisic responsive PKABA1 interacts with a seedspecific abscisic acid response element-binding factor TaABF, and phosphorylates TaABF peptide sequences. *Plant Physiol.* 130, 837–846.
- Jones, J. F., and Hall, M. A. (1984). Studies on the requirement for carbon dioxide and ethylene for germination of *Spergula arvensis* L. seeds. *Plant Sci. Lett.* 16, 87–93.
- Joyard, J., Ferro, M., Masselon, C., Seigneurin-Bernya, D., Salvi, D., Garin, J., et al. (2009). Chloroplast proteomics and the compartmentation of plastidial isoprenoid biosynthetic pathways. *Mol. Plant* 2, 1154–1180.
- Kang, J., Hwang, J. U., Lee, M., Kim, Y. Y., Assmann, S. M., Martinoia, E., et al. (2010). PDR-type ABC transporter mediates cellular uptake of the phytohormone abscisic acid. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 107, 2355– 2360.
- Kanno, Y., Hanada, A., Chiba, Y., Ichikawa, T., Nakazawa, M., Matsui, M., et al. (2012). Identification of an abscisic acid transporter by functional screening using the receptor complex as a sensor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, 9653–9658.
- Kanno, Y., Jikumaru, Y., Hanada, A., Nambara, E., Abrams, S. R., Kamiya, Y., et al. (2010). Comprehensive hormone profiling in developing *Arabidopsis* seeds: examination

of the site of ABA biosynthesis, ABA transport and hormone interactions. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 51, 1988– 2001.

- Karssen, C. M., Brinkhorst-van der Swan, D. L. C., Breekland, A. E., and Koornneef, M. (1983). Induction of dormancy during seed development by endogenous abscisic acid deficient genotypes of *Arabidopsis thaliana* (L.) Heynh. *Planta* 157, 158–165.
- Katoh, H., and Esashi, Y. (1975). Dormancy and impotency of cocklebur seeds. I. CO₂, C₂H₄, O₂ and high temperature. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 16, 687–696.
- Kendall, S. L., Hellwege, A., Marriot, P., Whalley, C., Graham, I. A., and Penfield, S. (2011). Induction of dormancy in *Arabidopsis* summer annuals requires parallel regulation of DOG1 and hormone metabolism by low temperature and CBF transcription factors. *Plant Cell* 23, 2568– 2580.
- Kende, H. (1993). Ethylene biosynthesis. Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol. 44, 283–307.
- Kende, H., van der Knaap, E., and Cho, H. T. (1998). Deepwater rice: a model plant to study stem elongation. *Plant Physiol*. 118, 1105–1110.
- Kendrick, M. D., and Chang, C. (2008). Ethylene signaling: new levels of complexity and regulation. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 11, 479–485.
- Kepczynski, J. (1986). Inhibition of *Amaranthus caudatus* seed germination by polyethylene glycol-6000 and abscisic acid and its reversal by ethephon or aminocyclopropane-1carboxylic acid. *Physiol. Plant.* 67, 588–591.
- Kepczynski, J., Bihun, M., and Kepczynska, E. (1996a). Induction and release of secondary dormancy in *Amaranthus caudatus* L. seeds. *Plant Physiol. Biochem.* Special Issue S03–S50, 42.
- Kepczynski, J., Corbineau, F., and Côme, D. (1996b). Responsiveness of Amaranthus retroflexus seeds to ethephon, 1-aminocyclopropane-1carboxylic acid and gibberellic acid in relation to temperature and dormancy. Plant Growth Regul. 20, 259–265.
- Kepczynski, J., Bihun, M., and Kepczynska, E. (2003). The release of secondary dormancy by ethylene in *Amaranthus caudatus* L. seeds. Seed Sci. Res. 13, 69–74.
- Kepczynski, J., and Karssen, C. M. (1985). Requirement for the action of endogenous ethylene during germination of non-dormant seeds of *Amaranthus caudatus. Physiol. Plant.* 63, 49–52.

- Kepczynski, J., and Kepczynska, E. (1993). "The effect of putrescine, ethephon and ACC on germination of thermodormant Amaranthus paniculatus L. seed," in Basic and Applied Aspects of Seed Biology, Fourth International Workshop on Seeds, eds D. Côme and F. Corbineau (Paris: ASFIS), 537–554.
- Kepczynski, J., and Kepczynska, E. (1997). Ethylene in seed dormancy and germination. *Physiol. Plant.* 101, 720–726.
- Kepczynski, J., Rudnicki, R. M., and Khan, A. A. (1977). Ethylene requirement for germination of partly afterripened apple embryo. *Physiol. Plant.* 40, 292–295.
- Ketring, D. L., and Morgan, P. W. (1969). Ethylene as a component of the emanations from germinating peanut seeds and its effect on dormant Virginia-type seeds. *Plant Physiol.* 44, 326–330.
- Khan, A. A. (1994). ACC-derived ethylene production, a sensitive test for seed vigor. J. Am. Soc. Hortic. Sci. 119, 1083–1090.
- Khan, M. A., Ansari, R., Gul, B., and Li, W. Q. (2009). Dormancy and germination responses of halophyte seeds to the application of ethylene. *C. R. Biol.* 332, 806–815.
- Kobayashi, Y., Murata, M., Minami, H., Yamamoto, S., Kagaya, Y., Hobo, T., et al. (2005). Abscisic acid-activated SnRK2 protein kinases function in the gene-regulation pathway of ABA signal transduction by phosphorylating ABA response element-binding factors. *Plant J.* 44, 939–949.
- Koornneef, M., Jorna, M. L., Brinkhorst-van der Swan, D. L. C., and Karssen, C. M. (1982). The isolation of abscisic acid (ABA) deficient mutants by selection of induced revertants in non-germinating gibberellin-sensitive lines of Arabidopsis thaliana (L.) Heynh. Theor. Appl. Genet. 61, 385–393.
- Kucera, B., Cohn, M. A., and Leubner-Metzger, G. (2005). Plant hormone interactions during seed dormancy release and germination. *Seed Sci. Res.* 15, 281–307.
- Kuromori, T., Miyaji, T., Yabuuchi, H., Shimizu, H., Sugimoto, E., Kamiya, A., et al. (2010). ABC transporter AtABCG25 is involved in abscisic acid transport and responses. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 107, 2361– 2366.
- Kuromori, T., Sugimoto, E., and Shinozaki, K. (2011). Arabidopsis mutants of AtABCG22, an ABC transporter gene, increase water transpiration and drought susceptibility. *Plant J.* 67, 885–894.

- Kushiro, T., Okamoto, M., Nakabayashi, K., Yamagishi, K., Kitamura, S., Asami, T., et al. (2004). The Arabidopsis cytochrome P450 CYP707A encodes ABA 8'-hydroxylases: key enzymes in ABA catabolism. EMBO J. 23, 1647–1656.
- Kwon, E., Feechan, A., Yun, B. W., Hwang, B. H., Pallas, J. A., Kang, J. G., et al. (2012). AtGSNOR1 function is required for multiple developmental programs in *Arabidopsis. Planta* 236, 887–900.
- Lee, K. H., Piao, H. L., Kim, H. Y., Choi, S. M., Jiang, F., Hartung, W., et al. (2006). Activation of glucosidase via stress-induced polymerization rapidly increases active pools of abscisic acid. *Cell* 126, 1109–1120.
- Lee, K. P., Piskurewicz, U., Tureckova, V., Strnad, M., and Lopez-Molina, L. (2010). A seed coat bedding assay shows that RGM2-dependent release of abscisic acid by the endosperm controls embryo growth in *Arabidopsis* dormant seeds. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 107, 19108– 19113.
- Lee, U., Wie, C., Fernandez, B. O., Feelisch, M., and Vierling, E. (2008). Modulation of nitrosative stress by Snitrosoglutathione reductase is critical for thermotolerance and plant growth in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 20, 786–802.
- Lefebvre, V., North, H., Frey, A., Sotta, B., Seo, M., Okamoto, M., et al. (2006). Functional analysis of *Arabidopsis* NCED6 and NCED9 genes indicates that ABA synthesized in the endosperm is involved in the induction of seed dormancy. *Plant J.* 45, 309–319.
- LeNoble, M. E., Spollen, W. G., and Sharp, R. E. (2004). Maintenance of shoot growth by endogenous ABA: genetic assessment of the involvement of ethylene suppression. *J. Exp. Bot.* 55, 237–245.
- Leubner-Metzger, G., Petruzzelli, L., Waldvogel, R., Vogeli-Lange, R., and Meins, F. (1998). Ethyleneresponsive element binding protein (EREBP) expression and the transcriptional regulation of class I beta-1,3-glucanase during tobacco seed germination. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 38, 785–795.
- Leymarie, J., Benech-Arnold, R. L., Farrant, J. M., and Corbineau, F. (2009). Thermodormancy and ABA metabolism in barley grains. *Plant Signal. Behav.* 4, 205–207.
- Lillo, C., Meyer, C., Lea, U. S., Provan, F., and Oltedal, S. (2004). Mechanism and importance of post-translational regulation of nitrate reductase. *J. Exp. Bot.* 55, 1275–1282.

- Lim, E. K., Doucet, C. J., Hou, B., Jackson, R. G., Abrams, S. R., and Bowles, D. J. (2005). Resolution of (+)-abscisic acid using an Arabidopsis glycosyltransferase. Tetrahedron Asymmetry 16, 143–147.
- Lin, Z., Zhong, S., and Grierson, D. (2009). Recent advances in ethylene research. J. Exp. Bot. 60, 3311–3336.
- Lindermayr, C., Saalbach, G., Bahnweg, G., and Durner, J. (2006). Differential inhibition of *Arabidopsis* methionine adenosyltransferases by protein *S*-nitrosylation. *J. Biol. Chem.* 281, 4285–4291.
- Lindermayr, C., Saalbach, G., and Durner, J. (2005). Proteomic identification of S-nitrosylated proteins in *Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol.* 137, 921–930.
- Linkies, A., and Leubner-Metzger, G. (2012). Beyond gibberellins and abscisic acid: how ethylene and jasmonates control seed germination. *Plant Cell Rep.* 31, 253–270.
- Linkies, A., Muller, K., Morris, K., Tureckova, V., Wenk, M., Cadman, C. S., et al. (2009). Ethylene interacts with abscisic acid to regulate endosperm rupture during germination: a comparative approach using *Lepidium sativum* and *Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Cell* 21, 3803–3822.
- Liu, Q., Zhou, G. Y., and Wen, C. K. (2004). Ethylene signal transduction in Arabidopsis. J. Plant Physiol. Mol. Biol. 30, 241–250.
- Liu, Y., Shi, L., Ye, N., Liu, R., Jia, W., and Zhang, J. (2009). Nitric oxideinduced rapid decrease of abscisic acid concentration is required in breaking seed dormancy in *Arabidop*sis. New Phytol. 183, 1030–1042.
- Liu, Y., Ye, N., Liu, R., Chen, M., and Zhang, J. (2010). H2O2 mediates the regulation of ABA catabolism and GA biosynthesis in *Arabidopsis* seed dormancy and germination. *J. Exp. Bot.* 61, 2979–2990.
- Longan, D. C., and Stewart, G. R. (1992). Germination of the seeds of parasitic angiosperms. *Seed Sci. Res.* 2, 179–190.
- Lopez-Molina, L., Mongrand, S., and Chua, N. H. (2001). A postgermination developmental arrest checkpoint is mediated by abscisic acid and requires the ABI5 transcription factor in *Arabidopsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 98, 4782–4787.
- Lopez-Molina, L., Mongrand, S., McLachlin, D. T., Chait, B. T., and Chua, N. H. (2002). ABI5 acts downstream of ABI3 to execute an ABAdependent growth arrest during germination. *Plant J.* 32, 317–328.
- Lounifi, I., Arc, E., Molasiotis, A., Job, D., Rajjou, L., and Tanou, G. (2013).

Interplay between protein carbonylation and nitrosylation in plants. *Proteomics* 13, 568–578

- Lozano-Juste, J., Colom-Moreno, R., and Leon, J. (2011). In vivo protein tyrosine nitration in *Arabidopsis thaliana. J. Exp. Bot.* 62, 3501–3517.
- Lozano-Juste, J., and Leon, J. (2010). Enhanced abscisic acid-mediated responses in nia1nia2noa1-2 triple mutant impaired in NIA/NR- and AtNOA1-dependent nitric oxide biosynthesis in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol. 152, 891–903.
- Ma, Y., Szostkiewicz, I., Korte, A., Moes, D., Yang, Y., Christmann, A., et al. (2009). Regulators of PP2C phosphatase activity function as abscisic acid sensors. *Science* 324, 1064– 1068.
- Machabée, S., and Saini, H. S. (1991). Differences in requirement for endogenous ethylene during germination of dormant and nondormant seeds of *Chenopodium album* L. J. Plant Physiol. 138, 97–101.
- Mallick, N., Mohn, F. H., Rai, L. C., and Soeder, C. J. (2000). Evidence for the non-involvement of nitric oxide synthase in nitric oxide production by the green alga *Scenedesmus obliquus*. *J. Plant Physiol.* 156, 423–426.
- Manjunatha, G., Gupta, K. J., Lokesh, V., Mur, L. A., and Neelwarne, B. (2012). Nitric oxide counters ethylene effects on ripening fruits. *Plant Signal. Behav.* 7, 476–483.
- Marin, E., Nussaume, L., Quesada, A., Gonneau, M., Sotta, B., Hugueney, P., et al. (1996). Molecular identification of zeaxanthin epoxidase of *Nicotiana plumbaginifolia*, a gene involved in abscisic acid biosynthesis and corresponding to the ABA locus of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *EMBO J.* 15, 2331– 2342.
- Martinez-Reina, G., Matilla, A. J., Martin-Remesal, C., Gallardo, M., and Munoz De Rueda, P. (1996). Biochemical properties of 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylate N-malonyltransferase activity from early growing embryonic axes of chick-pea (*Cicer arietinum* L.) seeds. *J. Exp. Bot.* 47, 1771–1778.
- Matakiadis, T., Alboresi, A., Jikumaru, Y., Tatematsu, K., Pichon, O., Renou, J. P., et al. (2009). The Arabidopsis abscisic acid catabolic gene CYP707A2 plays a key role in nitrate control of seed dormancy. *Plant. Physiol*. 149, 949–960.
- Matilla, A. J. (2000). Ethylene in seed formation and germination. *Seed Sci. Res.* 10, 111–126.
- Matilla, A. J., and Matilla-Vazquez, M. A. (2008). Involvement of ethylene

in seed physiology. Plant Sci. 175, 87-97.

- Mendel, R. R. (2007). Biology of the molybdenum cofactor. *J. Exp. Bot.* 58, 2289–2296.
- Messing, S. A. J., Gabelli, S. B., Echevarria, I., Vogel, J. T., Guan J. C., Tan, B. C., et al. (2010). Structural insights into maize Viviparous14, a key enzyme in the biosynthesis of the phytohormone abscisic acid. *Plant Cell* 22, 2970–2980.
- Millar, A. A., Jacobsen, J. V., Ross, J. J., Helliwell, C. A., Poole, A. T., Scofield, G., et al. (2006). Seed dormancy and ABA metabolism in *Arabidopsis* and barley: the role of ABA 8'-hydroxylase. *Plant J.* 45, 942–954.
- Miura, K., Lee, J., Jin, J. B., Yoo, C. Y., Miura, T., and Hasegawa, P. M. (2009). Sumoylation of ABI5 by the *Arabidopsis* SUMO E3 ligase SIZ1 negatively regulates abscisic acid signaling. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 5418–5423.
- Moreau, M., Lindermayr, C., Durner, J., and Klessig, D. F. (2010). NO synthesis and signaling in plants – where do we stand? *Physiol. Plant.* 138, 372–383.
- Mortensen, L. C., Rodriguez, D., Nicolas, G., Eriksen, E. N., and Nicolas, C. (2004). Decline in a seed-specific abscisic acid-responsive glycine rich protein (GRPF1) mRNA may reflect the release of seed dormancy in *Fagus* sylvatica during moist prechilling. *Seed Sci. Res.* 14, 27–34.
- Nakabayashi, K., Bartsch, M., Xiang, Y., Miatton, E., Pellengahr, S., Yano, R., et al. (2012). The time required for dormancy release in *Arabidopsis* is determined by DELAY OF GER-MINATION1 protein levels in freshly harvested seeds. *Plant Cell* 24, 2826– 2838.
- Nakashima, K., Fujita, Y., Kanamori, N., Katagiri, T., Umezawa, T., Kidokoro, S., et al. (2009). Three Arabidopsis SnRK2 protein kinases, SRK2D/SnRK2.2, SRK2E/SnRK2.6/OST1 and SRK2I/SnRK2.3, involved in ABA signaling are essential for the control of seed development and dormancy. Plant Cell Physiol. 50, 1345–1363.
- Nambara, E., and Marion-Poll, A. (2005). ABA biosynthesis and catabolism. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 56, 165–185.
- Nambara, E., Okamoto, M., Tatematsu, K., Yano, R., Seo, M., and Kamiya, Y. (2010). Abscisic acid and the control of seed dormancy and germination. *Seed Sci. Res.* 20, 55–67.
- Narsai, R., Law, S. R., Carrie, C., Xu, L., and Whelan, J. (2011). In

depth temporal transcriptome profiling reveals a crucial developmental switch with roles for RNA processing and organelle metabolism that are essential for germination in *Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Physiol.* 157, 1342–1362.

- Negm, F. B., and Smith, O. E. (1978). Effects of ethylene and carbon dioxide on the germination of osmotically inhibited lettuce seeds. *Plant Physiol.* 49, 869–872.
- Neill, S., Barros, R., Bright, J., Desikan, R., Hancock, J., Harrison, J., et al. (2008). Nitric oxide, stomatal closure, and abiotic stress. *J. Exp. Bot.* 59, 165–176.
- Nonogaki, H., Bassel, G. W., and Bewley, J. D. (2010). Germination – still a mystery. *Plant Sci.* 179, 574–581.
- North, H., Baud, S., Debeaujon, I., Dubos, C., Dubreucq, B., Grappin, P., et al. (2010). *Arabidopsis* seed secrets unravelled after a decade of genetic and omics-driven research. *Plant J.* 61, 971–981.
- North, H., De Almeida, A., Boutin, J. P., Frey, A., To, A., Botran, L., et al. (2007). The *Arabidopsis* ABA-deficient mutant aba4 demonstrates that the major route for stressinduced ABA accumulation is via neoxanthin isomers. *Plant J.* 50, 810–824.
- Okamoto, M., Kushiro, T., Jikumaru, Y., Abrams, S. R., Kamiya, Y., Seki, M., et al. (2011). ABA 9'-hydroxylation is catalyzed by CYP707A in *Arabidopsis*. *Phytochemistry* 72, 717–722.
- Okamoto, M., Kuwahara, A., Seo, M., Kushiro, T., Asami, T., Hirai, N., et al. (2006). CYP707A1 and CYP707A2, which encode abscisic acid 8'-hydroxylases, are indispensable for proper control of seed dormancy and germination in *Arabidop*sis. Plant Physiol. 141, 97–107.
- Oracz, K., El-Maarouf-Bouteau, H., Bogatek, R., Corbineau, F., and Bailly, C. (2008). Release of sunflower seed dormancy by cyanide: cross-talk with ethylene signaling pathway. *J. Exp. Bot.* 59, 2241–2251.
- Palmieri, M. C., Lindermayr, C., Bauwe, H., Steinhauser, C., and Durner, J. (2010). Regulation of plant glycine decarboxylase by S-nitrosylation and glutathionylation. *Plant Physiol.* 152, 1514–1528.
- Parani, M., Rudrabhatla, S., Myers, R., Weirich, H., Smith, B., Leaman, D. W., et al. (2004). Microarray analysis of nitric oxide responsive transcripts in *Arabidopsis. Plant Biotechnol. J.* 2, 359–366.
- Park, B. S., Song, J. T., and Seo, H. S. (2011). Arabidopsis nitrate reductase activity is stimulated by the E3

SUMO ligase AtSIZ1. Nat. Commun. 2, 400.

- Park, S. Y., Fung, P., Nishimura, N., Jensen D. R., Fujii, H., Zhao, Y., et al. (2009). Abscisic acid inhibits type 2C protein phosphatases via the PYR/PYL family of START proteins. *Science* 324, 1068–1071.
- Penfield, S., Li, Y., Gilday, A. D., Graham, S., and Graham, I. A. (2006). Arabidopsis ABA INSENSITIVE4 regulates lipid mobilization in the embryo and reveals repression of seed germination by the endosperm. Plant Cell 18, 1887–1899.
- Perazzolli, M., Dominici, P., Romero-Puertas, M. C., Zago, E., Zeier, J., Sonoda, M., et al. (2004). Arabidopsis nonsymbiotic hemoglobin AHb1 modulates nitric oxide bioactivity. *Plant Cell* 16, 2785–2794.
- Petruzzelli, L., Coraggio, I., and Leubner-Metzger, G. (2000). Ethylene promotes ethylene biosynthesis during pea seed germination by positive feedback regulation of 1aminocyclo-propane-1-carboxylic acid oxidase. *Planta* 211, 144–149.
- Petruzzelli, L., Sturaro, M., Mainieri, D., and Leubner-Metzger, G. (2003). Calcium requirement for ethylenedependent responses involving 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid oxidase in radicle tissues of germinated pea seeds. *Plant Cell Environ.* 26, 661–671.
- Pirrello, J., Jaimes-Miranda, F., Sanchez-Ballesta, M. T., Tournier, B., Khalil-Ahmad, Q., Regad, F., et al. (2006). SI-ERF2, a tomato ethylene response factor involved in ethylene response and seed germination. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 47, 1195–1205.
- Piskurewicz, U., Jikumaru, Y., Kinoshita, N., Nambara, E., Kamiya, Y., and Lopez-Molina, L. (2008). The gibberellic acid signaling repressor RGL2 inhibits *Arabidopsis* seed germination by stimulating abscisic acid synthesis and ABI5 activity. *Plant Cell* 20, 2729–2745.
- Piskurewicz, U., Tureckova, V., Lacombe, E., and Lopez-Molina, L. (2009). Far-red light inhibits germination through DELLAdependent stimulation of ABA synthesis and ABI3 activity. *EMBO J.* 28, 2259–2271.
- Piterkova, J., Luhova, L., Hofman, J., Tureckova, V., Novak, O., Petrivalsky, M., et al. (2012). Nitric oxide is involved in light-specific responses of tomato during germination under normal and osmotic stress conditions. Ann. Bot. 110, 767–776.
- Planchet, E., Jagadis Gupta, K., Sonoda, M., and Kaiser, W. M. (2005). Nitric oxide emission from tobacco

ABA, ethylene, and NO crosstalk in seeds

leaves and cell suspensions: rate limiting factors and evidence for the involvement of mitochondrial electron transport. *Plant J.* 41, 732–743.

- Priest, D. M., Ambrose, S. J., Vaistij, F. E., Elias, L., Higgins, G. S., Ross, A. R., et al. (2006). Use of the glucosyltransferase UGT71B6 to disturb abscisic acid homeostasis in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant J.* 46, 492–502.
- Prusinski, J., and Khan, A. A. (1990). Relationship of ethylene production to stress alleviation in seeds of lettuce cultivars. J. Am. Soc. Hortic. Sci. 115, 294–298.
- Puga-Hermida, M. I., Gallardo, M., Rodroguez-Gacio, M. D., and Matilla, A. J. (2003). The heterogeneity of turnip-tops (*Brassica rapa*) seeds inside the silique affects germination, the activity of the final step of the ethylene pathway, and abscisic acid and polyamine content. *Funct. Plant Biol.* 30, 767–775.
- Qiao, H., Chang, K. N., Yazaki, J., and Ecker, J. R. (2009). Interplay between ethylene, ETP1/ETP2 F-box proteins, and degradation of EIN2 triggers ethylene responses in *Arabidopsis*. *Genes Dev.* 23, 512–521.
- Rajjou, L., Duval, M., Gallardo, K., Catusse, J., Bally, J., Job, C., et al. (2012). Seed germination and vigor. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 63, 507–533.
- Rasul, S., Dubreuil-Maurizi, C., Lamotte, O., Koen, E., Poinssot, B., Alcaraz, G., et al. (2012). Nitric oxide production mediates oligogalacturonide-triggered immunity and resistance to *Botrytis cinerea* in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant Cell Environ*. 35, 1483–1499.
- Ribeiro, D. M., and Barros, R. S. (2006). Sensitivity to ethylene as a major component in the germination of seeds of *Stylosanthes humilis. Seed Sci. Res.* 16, 37–45.
- Roberts, E. H., and Smith, R. D. (1977). "Dormancy and the pentose phosphate pathway," in *The Physiology* and Biochemistry of Seed Dormancy and Germination, ed. A. A. Khan (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 385–411.
- Rockel, P., Strube, F., Rockel, A., Wildt, J., and Kaiser, W. M. (2002). Regulation of nitric oxide (NO) production by plant nitrate reductase in vivo and in vitro. J. Exp. Bot. 53, 103–110.
- Rodriguez-Gacio, M. C., Nicolas, C., and Matilla, A. J. (2004). The final step of the ethylene biosynthesis pathway in turnip tops (*Brassica rapa*): molecular characterization of the 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylate oxidase BrACO1 throughout zygotic embryogenesis

and germination of heterogeneous seeds. *Physiol. Plant.* 121, 132–140.

- Romero-Puertas, M. C., Campostrini, N., Matte, A., Righetti, P. G., Perazzolli, M., Zolla, L., et al. (2008). Proteomic analysis of S-nitrosylated proteins in Arabidopsis thaliana undergoing hypersensitive response. Proteomics 8, 1459–1469.
- Rook, F., Corke, F., Card, R., Munz, G., Smith, C., and Bevan, M. W. (2001). Impaired sucrose-induction mutants reveal the modulation of sugarinduced starch biosynthetic gene expression by abscisic acid signalling. *Plant J.* 26, 421–433.
- Rosales, E. P., Iannone, M. F., Groppa, M. D., and Benavides, M. P. (2011). Nitric oxide inhibits nitrate reductase activity in wheat leaves. *Plant Physiol. Biochem.* 49, 124–130.
- Rubio, S., Rodrigues, A., Saez, A., Dizon, M. B., Galle, A., Kim, T. H., et al. (2009). Triple loss of function of protein phosphatases type 2C leads to partial constitutive response to endogenous abscisic acid. *Plant Physiol*, 150, 1345–1355.
- Ruiz-Sola, M. A., and Rodríguez-Concepción, M. (2012). Carotenoid biosynthesis in *Arabidopsis*: a colorful pathway. *Arabidopsis Book* 10:e0158. doi: 10.1199/tab.0158
- Rümer, S., Gupta, K. J., and Kaiser, W. M. (2009). Plant cells oxidize hydroxylamines to NO. J. Exp. Bot. 60, 2065–2072.
- Rzewuski, G., and Sauter, M. (2008). Ethylene biosynthesis and signaling in rice. *Plant Sci.* 175, 32–42.
- Saito, S., Hirai, N., Matsumoto, C., Ohigashi, H., Ohta, D., Sakata, K., et al. (2004). Arabidopsis CYP707As encode (+)-abscisic acid 8'-hydroxylase, a key enzyme in the oxidative catabolism of abscisic acid. Plant Physiol. 134, 1439–1449.
- Sakamoto, A., Ueda, M., and Morikawa, H. (2002). Arabidopsis glutathionedependent formaldehyde dehydrogenase is an S-nitrosoglutathione reductase. FEBS Lett. 515, 20–24.
- Samimy, C., and Khan, A. A. (1983). Secondary dormancy, growthregulator effects, and embryo growth potential in curly dock (*Rumex* crispus) seeds. Weed Sci. 31, 153–158. Samimy, C., and Taylor, A. G. (1983).
- Influence of seed quality on ethylene production of germinating snap bean seeds. J. Am. Soc. Hortic. Sci. 108, 767–769.
- Santos-Mendoza, M., Dubreucq, B., Baud, S., Parcy, F., Caboche M., and Lepiniec, L. (2008). Deciphering gene regulatory networks that control seed development and maturation in *Arabidopsis. Plant J.* 54, 608–620.

- Saran, M., Michel, C., and Bors, W. (1990). Reaction of NO with O^{2–}. Implications for the action of endothelium-derived relaxing factor (EDRF). *Free Radic. Res. Commun.* 10, 221–226.
- Satoh, S., Takeda, Y., and Esashi, Y. (1984). Dormancy and impotency of cocklebur seeds. IX. Changes in ACC-ethylene conversion activity and ACC content of dormant and non-dormant seeds during soaking. *J. Exp. Bot.* 35, 1515–1524.
- Schönbeck, M. W., and Egley, G. H. (1981). Phase-sequence of redroot pigweed seed germination responses to ethylene and other stimuli. *Plant Physiol.* 68, 175–179.
- Schwartz, S. H., Tan, B. C., Gage, D. A., Zeevaart, J. A., and McCarty, D. R. (1997). Specific oxidative cleavage of carotenoids by VP14 of maize. *Science* 276, 1872–1874.
- Sen, S. (2010). S-nitrosylation process acts as a regulatory switch for seed germination in wheat. Am. J. Plant Physiol. 5, 122–132.
- Seo, M., Hanada, A., Kuwahara, A., Endo, A., Okamoto, M., Yamauchi, Y., et al. (2006). Regulation of hormone metabolism in *Arabidopsis* seeds: phytochrome regulation of abscisic acid metabolism and abscisic acid regulation of gibberellin metabolism. *Plant J.* 48, 354–366.
- Seo, M., Nambara, E., Choi, G., and Yamaguchi, S. (2009). Interaction of light and hormone signals in germinating seeds. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 69, 463–472.
- Seo, M., Peeters, A. J., Koiwai, H., Oritani, T., Marion-Poll, A., Zeevaart, J. A., et al. (2000). The Arabidopsis aldehyde oxidase 3 (AAO3) gene product catalyzes the final step in abscisic acid biosynthesis in leaves. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 97, 12908– 12913.
- Sharp, R. E., LeNoble, M. E., Else, M. A., Thorne, E. T., and Gherardi, F. (2000). Endogenous ABA maintains shoot growth in tomato independently of effects on plant water balance: evidence for an interaction with ethylene. *J. Exp. Bot.* 51, 1575– 1584.
- Simontacchi, M., Jasid, S., and Puntarulo, S. (2007). "Enzymatic sources of nitric oxide during seed germination," in *Nitric Oxide in Plant Growth*, *Development and Stress Physiology*, eds. L. Lamattina and J. Polacco (Berlin: Springer), 73–90.
- Sinska, I. (1989). Interaction of ethephon with cytokinin and gibberellin during the removal of apple seed dormancy and germination of embryos. *Plant Sci.* 64, 39–44.

- Sinska, I., and Gladon, R. (1984). Ethylene and the removal of embryonal apple seed dormancy. *HortScience* 19, 73–75.
- Sinska, I., and Gladon, R. (1989). Effects of inhibitors of synthesis and action of ethylene on apple seed stratification and embryo germination. *Acta Physiol. Plant.* 11, 307–316.
- Sinska, I., and Lewandowska, U. (1991). Polyamines and ethylene in the removal of embryonal dormancy in apple seeds. *Physiol. Plant.* 81, 59–64.
- Siriwitayawan, G., Geneve, R. L., and Downie, A. B. (2003). Seed germination of ethylene perception mutants of tomato and *Arabidopsis. Seed Sci. Res.* 13, 303–314.
- Sirova, J., Sedlarova, M., Piterkova, J., Luhova, L., and Petrivalsky, M. (2011). The role of nitric oxide in the germination of plant seeds and pollen. *Plant Sci.* 181, 560–572.
- Smith, J. M., and Arteca, R. N. (2000). Molecular control of ethylene production by cyanide in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Physiol. Plant.* 109, 180–187.
- Soon, F. F., Ng, L. M., Zhou, X. E., West, G. M., Kovach, A., Tan, M. H., et al. (2012). Molecular mimicry regulates ABA signaling by SnRK2 kinases and PP2C phosphatases. *Science* 335, 85–88.
- Speer, H. L., Hsiao, A. I., and Vidaver, W. (1974). Effects of germination promoting substances given in conjunction with red light on the phytochrome-mediated germination of dormant lettuce seeds (*Lactuca sativa L.*). *Plant Physiol.* 54, 852–854.
- Stamler, J. S., Singel, D. J., and Loscalzo, J. (1992). Biochemistry of nitric oxide and its redox-activated forms. *Science* 258, 1898–1902.
- Stepanova, A. N., and Alonso, J. M. (2009). Ethylene signaling and response: where different regulatory modules meet. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 12, 548–555.
- Stöhr, C., and Stremlau, S. (2006). Formation and possible roles of nitric oxide in plant roots. *J. Exp. Bot.* 57, 463–470.
- Stöhr, C., Strube, F., Marx, G., Ullrich, W. R., and Rockel, P. (2001). A plasma membrane-bound enzyme of tobacco roots catalyses the formation of nitric oxide from nitrite. *Planta* 212, 835–841.
- Subbiah, V., and Reddy, K. J. (2010). Interactions between ethylene, abscisic acid and cytokinin during germination and seedling establishment in *Arabidopsis. J. Biosci.* 35, 451–458.

- Sugimoto, K., Takeuchi, Y., Ebana, K., Miyao, A., Hirochika, H., Hara, N., et al. (2010). Molecular cloning of Sdr4, a regulator involved in seed dormancy and domestication of rice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 107, 5792–5797.
- Tan, B. C., Joseph, L. M., Deng, W. T., Liu, L., Li, Q. B., Cline, K., et al. (2003). Molecular characterization of the *Arabidopsis* 9-*cis* epoxycarotenoid dioxygenase gene family. *Plant J.* 35, 44–56.
- Tan, B. C., Schwartz, S. H., Zeevaart, J. A., and McCarty, D. R. (1997). Genetic control of abscisic acid biosynthesis in maize. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 94, 12235– 12240.
- Tanou, G., Job, C., Rajjou, L., Arc, E., Belghazi, M., Diamantidis, G., et al. (2009). Proteomics reveals the overlapping roles of hydrogen peroxide and nitric oxide in the acclimation of citrus plants to salinity. *Plant J.* 60, 795–804.
- Taylorson, R. B. (1979). Response of weed seeds to ethylene and related hydrocarbons. *Weed Sci.* 27, 7–10.
- Teng, S., Rognoni, S., Bentsink, L., and Smeekens, S. (2008). The *Arabidopsis* GSQ5/DOG1 Cvi allele is induced by the ABA-mediated sugar signalling pathway, and enhances sugar sensitivity by stimulating ABI4 expression. *Plant J.* 55, 372–381.
- Thiel, J., Rolletschek, H., Friedel, S., Lunn, J. E., Nguyen, T. H., Feil, R., et al. (2011). Seed-specific elevation of non-symbiotic hemoglobin AtHb1: beneficial effects and underlying molecular networks in Arabidopsis thaliana. BMC Plant Biol. 11:48. doi: 10.1186/1471-2229-11-48
- Toh, S., Imamura, A., Watanabe, A., Nakabayashi, K., Okamoto, M., Jikumaru, Y., et al. (2008). High temperature-induced abscisic acid biosynthesis and its role in the inhibition of gibberellin action in *Arabidopsis* seeds. *Plant Physiol.* 146, 1368–1385.
- Tun, N. N., Santa-Catarina, C., Begum,
 T., Silveira, V., Handro, W., Floh,
 E. I., et al. (2006). Polyamines induce rapid biosynthesis of nitric oxide (NO) in *Arabidopsis thaliana*

seedlings. Plant Cell Physiol. 47, 346–354.

- Umezawa, T., Sugiyama, N., Mizoguchi, M., Hayashi, S., Myouga, F., Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, K., et al. (2009). Type 2C protein phosphatases directly regulate abscisic acid-activated protein kinases in *Arabidopsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 106, 17588–17593.
- Vahala, J., Schlagnhaufer, C. D., and Pell, E. J. (1998). Induction of an ACC synthase cDNA by ozone in light-grown *Arabidopsis thaliana* leaves. *Physiol. Plant.* 103, 45–50.
- Wang, K. L. C., Li, H., and Ecker, J. R. (2002). Ethylene biosynthesis and signaling networks. *Plant Cell* 14(Suppl.), S131–S151.
- Wang, N. N., Shih M. C., and Li, N. (2005). The GUS reporteraided analysis of the promoter activities of *Arabidopsis* ACC synthase genes AtACS4, AtACS5, and AtACS7 induced by hormones and stresses. J. Exp. Bot. 56, 909–920.
- Wang, P., Du, Y., Li, Y., Ren, D., and Song, C. P. (2010). Hydrogen peroxide-mediated activation of MAP kinase 6 modulates nitric oxide biosynthesis and signal transduction in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 22, 2981– 2998.
- Wang, P., Du, Y., and Song, C. P. (2011). Phosphorylation by MPK6: a conserved transcriptional modification mediates nitrate reductase activation and NO production? *Plant Signal. Behav.* 6, 889–891.
- Wang, Y., Liu, C., Li, K., Sun, F., Hu, H., Li, X., et al. (2007). Arabidopsis EIN2 modulates stress response through abscisic acid response pathway. Plant Mol. Biol. 64, 633–644.
- Weitbrecht, K., Müller, K., and Leubner-Metzger, G. (2011). First of the mark: early seed germination. *J. Exp. Bot.* 62, 3289–3309.
- Wilkinson, J. Q., and Crawford, N. M. (1991). Identification of the Arabidopsis CHL3 gene as the nitrate reductase structural gene NIA2. Plant Cell 3, 461–471.
- Wilkinson, J. Q., and Crawford, N. M. (1993). Identification and characterization of a chlorate-resistant mutant of *Arabidopsis thaliana* with

mutations in both nitrate reductase structural genes NIA1 and NIA2. *Mol. Gen. Genet.* 239, 289–297.

- Wimalasekera, R., Tebartz, F., and Scherer, G. F. (2011a). Polyamines, polyamine oxidases and nitric oxide in development, abiotic and biotic stresses. *Plant Sci.* 181, 593–603.
- Wimalasekera, R., Villar, C., Begum, T., and Scherer, G. F. (2011b). COP-PER AMINE OXIDASE1 (CuAO1) of Arabidopsis thaliana contributes to abscisic acid- and polyamineinduced nitric oxide biosynthesis and abscisic acid signal transduction. *Mol. Plant* 4, 663–678.
- Wollers, S., Heidenreich, T., Zarepour, M., Zachmann, D., Kraft, C., Zhao, Y., et al. (2008). Binding of sulfurated molybdenum cofactor to the C-terminal domain of ABA3 from *Arabidopsis thaliana* provides insight into the mechanism of molybdenum cofactor sulfuration. J. Biol. Chem. 283, 9642–9650.
- Xi, W., Liu, C., Hou, X., and Yu, H. (2010). MOTHER OF FT AND TFL1 regulates seed germination through a negative feedback loop modulating ABA signaling in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Cell* 22, 1733–1748.
- Xiong, L., Ishitani, M., Lee, H., and Zhu, J. K. (2001). The Arabidopsis LOS5/ABA3 locus encodes a molybdenum cofactor sulfurase and modulates cold stress- and osmotic stressresponsive gene expression. *Plant Cell* 13, 2063–2083.
- Xiong, L., Lee, H., Ishitani, M., and Zhu, J. K. (2002). Regulation of osmotic stress-responsive gene expression by the LOS6/ABA1 locus in *Arabidopsis*. *J. Biol. Chem.* 277, 8588–8596.
- Xu, Z. Y., Lee, K. H., Dong, T., Jeong, J. C., Jin, J. B., Kanno, Y., et al. (2012). A vacuolar beta-glucosidase homolog that possesses glucoseconjugated abscisic acid hydrolyzing activity plays an important role in osmotic stress responses in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 24, 2184– 2199.
- Yamagami, T., Tsuchisaka, A., Yamada, K., Haddon, W. F., Harden, L. A., and Theologis, A. (2003). Biochemical diversity among the 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylate

synthase isozymes encoded by the *Arabidopsis* gene family. *J. Biol. Chem.* 278, 49102–49112.

- Yamasaki, H., Sakihama, Y., and Takahashi, S. (1999). An alternative pathway for nitric oxide production in plants: new features of an old enzyme. *Trends Plant Sci.* 4, 128–129.
- Yang, S. F., and Hoffman, N. E. (1984). Ethylene biosynthesis and its regulation in higher plants. *Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol.* 35, 155–189.
- Yoo, S. D., Cho, Y. H., Tena, G., Xiong, Y., and Sheen, J. (2008). Dual control of nuclear EIN3 by bifurcate MAPK cascades in C2H4 signalling. *Nature* 451, 789–795.
- Zhang, Y., Liu, Z., Liu, R., Wang, L., and Bi, Y. (2011). Gibberellins negatively regulate light-induced nitrate reductase activity in *Arabidopsis* seedlings. *J. Plant Physiol.* 168, 2161–2168.
- Zhou, R., Cutler, A. J., Ambrose, S. J., Galka, M. M., Nelson, K. M., Squires, T. M., et al. (2004). A new abscisic acid catabolic pathway. *Plant Physiol.* 134, 361–369.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 08 January 2013; accepted: 05 March 2013; published online: 26 March 2013.

Citation: Arc E, Sechet J, Corbineau F, Rajjou L and Marion-Poll A (2013) ABA crosstalk with ethylene and nitric oxide in seed dormancy and germination. Front. Plant Sci. 4:63. doi: 10.3389/ fpls.2013.00063

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Plant Cell Biology, a specialty of Frontiers in Plant Science.

Copyright © 2013 Arc, Sechet, Corbineau, Rajjou and Marion-Poll. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.



A dynamic interplay between phytohormones is required for fruit development, maturation, and ripening

Peter McAtee^{1,2}, Siti Karim^{1,2}, Robert Schaffer^{1,2} and Karine David¹*

¹ School of Biological Sciences, The University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand ² The New Zealand Institute for Plant and Food Research Limited, Auckland, New Zealand

Edited by:

Maren Müller, University of Barcelona, Spain

Reviewed by:

Victoriano Valpuesta, Universidad de Málaga, Spain Ruud A. De Maagd, Plant Research International, Netherlands

*Correspondence:

Karine David, School of Biological Sciences, The University of Auckland, Private Bag 92019, Auckland 1142, New Zealand. e-mail: k.david@auckland.ac.nz

Plant species that bear fruit often utilize expansion of an ovary (carpel) or accessory tissue as a vehicle for seed dispersal. While the seed(s) develop, the tissue(s) of the fruit follow a common progression of cell division and cell expansion, promoting growth of the fruit. Once the seed is fully developed, the fruit matures and the surrounding tissue either dries or ripens promoting the dissemination of the seed. As with many developmental processes in plants, plant hormones play an important role in the synchronization of signals between the developing seed and its surrounding fruit tissue(s), regulating each phase of fruit development. Following pollination, fruit set is achieved through a de-repression of growth and an activation of cell division via the action of auxin and/or cytokinin and/or gibberellin. Following fruit set, growth of the fruit is facilitated through a relatively poorly studied period of cell expansion and endoreduplication that is likely regulated by similar hormones as in fruit set. Once the seeds reach maturity, fruit become ready to undergo ripening and during this period there is a major switch in relative hormone levels of the fruit. involving an overall decrease in auxin, gibberellin, and cytokinin and a simultaneous increase in abscisic acid and ethylene. While the role of hormones in fruit set and ripening is well documented, the knowledge of the roles of other hormones during growth, maturation, and some individual ripening components is sketchy.

Keywords: fruit development, ripening, hormonal regulation

BACKGROUND

The fruiting body of flowering (angiosperm) plants has evolved to best aid seed protection and dispersal. A diverse range of fruit types within angiosperm species exists and these variations are exemplified between fleshy fruits, that have evolved with an enlargement of the tissue surrounding the seed to create attractive flesh for seed dispersing animals, and "dry" fruit, that split open (dehisce) to release the seed via abiotic dispersal mechanisms. Evolutionary studies have revealed that plant species producing fleshy fruit have evolved from ancestral dry fruit producing species, suggesting common mechanisms between dry and fleshy fruit (Knapp, 2002). Pulling upon the literature from across different species, we have revealed common trends in the hormonal regulation of the different stages of fruit development (Figure 1). In all cases, dry or fleshy fruit undergo a progression of specific steps including: fruit set, fruit growth, maturation, and ripening/senescence. The crosstalk between hormones that occurs during most of these steps is scarce, nevertheless with the advent of genomic and high throughput technologies there has been significant progress in characterizing hormones and the expression of associated downstream genes in both model and non-model organisms. In this review, we aim to give an overview of the way plant hormones interact to control these different developmental steps and the switch(es) between them as well as highlight areas that require further research to understand these complex processes.

FRUIT SET

Fruit set is the first step in fruit development; it is established during and soon after fertilization. Seed bearing plants have a unique double fertilization event with two pollen nuclei fertilizing the embryo and the endosperm (Dumas et al., 1998; Raghavan, 2003; Hamamura et al., 2012). The role of hormones during embryo development and seed maturation has been well reviewed (for example: Gutierrez et al., 2007; Sun et al., 2010). The fertilization event leads to the development of the seed that de-represses cell division and fruit growth in a synchronized manner (review: Fuentes and Vivian-Smith, 2009). Fruit set has traditionally been attributed to the action of three hormones, auxin, and/or gibberellin, and/or cytokinin (Mariotti et al., 2011). Application of these hormones alone can trigger fruit development to a certain extent and, in many plant species, application in combination will induce normal fruit growth even in the absence of fertilization (parthenocarpy; Nitsch, 1952; Crane, 1964; Gillaspy et al., 1993; Vivian-Smith and Koltunow, 1999), indicating that an interplay between these hormones is necessary for fruit set and fruit growth. In many species, auxin and cytokinin levels in the seed increase during seed development until maturity (Nitsch, 1950; Blumenfeld and Gazit, 1970; Varga and Bruinsma, 1976; Yang et al., 2002; Devoghalaere et al., 2012) and in pea, removal of the seed leads to reduced gibberellin biosynthesis in the pericarp (García-Martínez and Carbonell, 1980; Ozga et al., 1992). These observations led



FIGURE 1 | (A) Hormonal changes that occur in a generic fruit during development and ripening. Differential hormone concentrations occur in the seed and the surrounding tissue with the developing seed influencing its environment. Multiple studies have shown that increases in auxin, cytokinin, gibberellin, and brassinosteroid at fruit set, and an involvement of auxin, gibberellin, and brassinosteroid at fruit growth. For fruit maturation there is an inhibition of auxin transport from the seed and increase in ABA. This triggers

the ripening/senescence program which leads to an increase in ABA and/or ethylene biosynthesis and response in the surrounding tissue. **(B)** The spectrum of ripening dependencies to ABA and ethylene. All fruit appear to respond to ABA and ethylene. In historically considered "climacteric fruit," ABA indirectly regulates ripening through ethylene. In "non-climacteric" fruit, the ABA has a more dominant role but the fruit still have ethylene-dependant ripening characters. to the "seed control" hypothesis where the seeds communicate through hormones to the surrounding tissue(s) to promote fruit growth through firstly cell division and later on cell expansion (Ozga et al., 2002).

At the molecular level, the main advances have been on how gibberellin and auxin pathways interact to promote fruit set in both dry fruit, such as Arabidopsis thaliana (Arabidopsis), and fleshy fruit, such as tomato (de Jong et al., 2009a; Carrera et al., 2012; Ruan et al., 2012). Early studies showed that elevated levels of gibberellins and auxin are present in fruits from plants that exhibit parthenocarpy (Talon et al., 1990) and auxin levels increase during seed development while gibberellin levels increase in the ovaries following fertilization (Olimpieri et al., 2007; Hu et al., 2008). In Arabidopsis, fruit development induced by auxin occurs solely through activation of gibberellin signaling and the current, simplified model, of auxin and gibberellin action is the following: auxin, synthesized in the ovules on fertilization is transported to the pericarp where it induces gibberellin biosynthesis (Zhao, 2010). In turn, the newly synthesized gibberellin will lead to the release of growth repression (Fuentes et al., 2012). There are additional layers of regulation, for example, it has been shown that a threshold level of gibberellins in the gynoecium is required to initiate auxin biosynthesis, providing a feedback loop (Vivian-Smith and Koltunow, 1999). Tomato fruit set can be achieved by application of auxin or gibberellin. Auxin appears to act partly through gibberellin, as it can induce gibberellin biosynthesis early during fruit development (Serrani et al., 2008), but each hormone seems to also play a specific role on its own. Auxininduced fruit contain many more cells compared to gibberellininduced fruits, which contain fewer larger cells (Bungerkibler and Bangerth, 1983). One of the key players in gibberellin-auxin crosstalk is an auxin response factor (ARF), SlARF7, which when mutated causes parthenocarpic fruit development. The mutated fruit display a thick pericarp with large cells having a similar appearance to gibberellin-induced fruit. Molecular analysis has showed that SlARF7 was partly controlling both auxin and gibberellin signaling (de Jong et al., 2009b, 2011). This pathway was further characterized through the analysis of the tomato procera parthenocarpic mutant, with a constitutive gibberellin response, and indicate that activation of the gibberellin signaling pathway after fertilization also controls SlARF7 expression (Carrera et al., 2012).

Cytokinin levels also increase after pollination (Matsuo et al., 2012). Although cytokinins are generally considered to play a critical role in the stimulation of cell division during fruit development (Wismer et al., 1995; Srivastava and Handa, 2005), very few experimental data support the involvement of this hormone in the initial cell division phase of fruit growth (Mariotti et al., 2011). It is well known that cytokinin promotes cell proliferation at shoot apical meristems and interact closely with auxin (Murray et al., 2012) and are likely to function in a similar manner in the developing gynoecia (Lindsay et al., 2006; Bartrina et al., 2011). A recent study in *Arabidopsis* showed that cytokinin plays at least two roles during fruit development: an early proliferation-inducing role at the medial region of the developing gynoecia and a later role during formation of fruit valve margins (Marsch-Martinez et al., 2012). Finally brassinosteroids might also have a role in fruit set (Fu et al.,

2008), however, the interaction with other hormones has not been investigated.

While auxin, gibberellins, and cytokinin levels are increasing at fruit set, abscisic acid (ABA) levels decrease (Hein et al., 1984; Kojima et al., 1993). Consistent with these observations, a transcriptomic analysis showed that mRNA levels of several ABA biosynthesis genes decrease after pollination, while expression of ABA degradation genes increases (Vriezen et al., 2008). ABA has also been shown to counteract the effect of gibberellin on fruit set in pea (García-Martínez and Carbonell, 1980). Expression of ethylene biosynthesis and signaling genes also decrease after pollination while in unpollinated tomato ovaries ethylene biosynthesis and signaling genes are highly expressed.

Overall, these data demonstrate that fruit set relies on a fine balance between plant hormones; the concerted action of auxin and/or gibberellin and/or cytokinin (dependency toward a specific hormone will likely depend on the plant species) will ultimately lead to activation of core cell cycle genes. We can also speculate that ABA and ethylene could have an antagonistic effect on fruit set but this will require further investigation (**Figure 1A**).

FRUIT GROWTH

The developing seed continually sends signals to the surrounding tissue to expand and there is usually a positive correlation between seed number and fruit size (Nitsch, 1970). The developing fruit must also signals back to the rest of the plant so that it is provided with enough nutrients and does not abort. The extent of growth of the fruit from anthesis to maturity is extremely variable; in some species the fruit enlarge relatively little while in others they may increase in volume many thousand times. Unique to fleshy fruit, concomitant with cell expansion, there is an accumulation of storage products and an increase in sugar accumulation (Coombe, 1976). While fruit expansion is a key event, there is little literature covering the role of hormones in the transition for the division to the expansion phases and to the sustained growth of the fruit. Drawing on literature outside the fruit environment it is clear that cell expansion is regulated by auxin, gibberellin, and brassinosteroid (Davies, 2010; Pattison and Catala, 2012).

Cell enlargement depends on both cell wall loosening and increases in turgor pressure (Cosgrove, 2005). While auxin mostly controls cell division during fruit set, it is thought to play an important role during the growth phase by influencing cell enlargement together with gibberellins (Csukasi et al., 2011). In tomato, the maintenance of auxin gradients, through the precise localization of auxin transporters, such as the PIN transporters, will be essential for fruit growth (Pattison and Catala, 2012). A transcriptomic approach focusing on the cell expansion phase revealed that in the growing exocarp and locular tissues, a range of cell wall-related proteins are up-regulated during the expansion stage of the fruit, as well as sugar transport proteins and various glycolytic enzymes. Some genes belonging to the expansins, endo-xyloglucan transferase and pectate lyases families have been shown to be regulated by either auxin, gibberellin, or both in tomato (de Jong et al., 2011; Carrera et al., 2012). A genome-wide approach in apple, focusing on the role of auxin during cell expansion, showed that auxin action potentially involves an ARF gene, which is linked to

quantitative trait loci (QTLs) for fruit size (Devoghalaere et al., 2012). ABA has also been associated with the expansion phase in tomato (Gillaspy et al., 1993) and ABA-deficient mutants have a reduced fruit size (Nitsch et al., 2012). The source of these hormones originates mostly from the seed and has to be transported to the surrounding tissue and/or is synthesized directly in the expanding tissue but, expect for auxin, our current knowledge is, however, limited in this area.

FRUIT MATURATION

Fruit maturity is a developmental point where the fruit has reached the competence to ripen, but has yet to start the ripening process. Auxin and maybe cytokinin appear to be key regulators of fruit maturation. Genetic studies have shown that the tomato ripening inhibitor (rin) mutant that displays a non-ripening phenotype, have higher levels of auxin and cytokinin at breaker stage compared to wild-type fruit (Davey and Van Staden, 1978; Rolle and Chism, 1989). The suppression of a *rin*-like MADS-box gene in apple (Ireland et al., 2013), resulted in a maintenance of high auxin concentration during fruit maturation and fruit that did not ripen (Ireland et al., 2013; Schaffer et al., 2013). In Arabidopsis and Bras*sica napus*, a low auxin is required for seed dehiscence (pod shatter) to occur (Chauvaux et al., 1997; Sorefan et al., 2009). A mutation in INDEHISCENT (IND) results in high levels of auxin within the valve margins of the dehiscence zone compared to wild-type controls and it has been postulated that this high intracellular auxin at least partially inhibits dehiscence (Sorefan et al., 2009). In tomato, reduction of auxin by the over-expression of a Capsicum chinense auxin-conjugating enzyme (GH3) leads to decreased auxin and an increased sensitivity to ethylene at an earlier stage of development (Liu et al., 2005). In strawberry, when achene's are removed from immature fruit, precocious ripening of the receptacle occurs (Given et al., 1988), this ripening can be stopped by the application of exogenous auxin. During fruit growth, auxin levels in the seed are higher than in the surrounding fruit tissue (Devoghalaere et al., 2012) and this suggests as the seeds become dormant, auxin biosynthesis or transport to the rest of the fruit is inhibited, allowing the mature fruit to ripen. This appears to be supported across fruit species as addition of auxin to mature fruit invariably delays ripening (Vendrell, 1985; Manning, 1994; Davies et al., 1997; Aharoni et al., 2002). It should also be noted that although seeds have a strong influence on maturity, parthenocarpic fruit still ripen suggesting a developmental regulation may also be involved.

The role of cytokinin during fruit maturation is less well documented but cytokinin-deficient *Arabidopsis* fruit show non-synchronous ripening with fewer viable seeds compared to controls suggesting cytokinin also has a role in the regulation of silique maturation and ripening (Werner et al., 2003). Finally decreases in free cytokinin and auxin levels are also observed before ripening in orange and grape (Minana et al., 1989; Bottcher et al., 2011).

One of the challenges in future work will be to better understand the molecular mechanisms underlying fruit maturation and interaction between these hormones.

FRUIT RIPENING/SENESCENCE

The progression of fruit ripening or senescence is a complex process involving changes to the metabolic and physiological traits of a fruit. In all fruit, in the tissue surrounding the seed, there is a color change and a change in cell wall composition causing either a dehiscence or a softening (Klee and Giovannoni, 2011). Unique to fleshy fruit there is often a breakdown of stored carbohydrates to sugars and a decrease in acidity along with an increase in flavor and aroma volatiles (Klee and Giovannoni, 2011). The control of ripening appears to be achieved predominantly through the ripening hormones ABA and ethylene (reviews: Fedoroff, 2002; Giovannoni, 2004; Setha, 2012), ethylene being the most studied. Fruit types that have a strong requirement for ethylene to ripen such as tomatoes, peaches, bananas, apples, and melon have previously been labeled climacteric and the role of ethylene in both these fruit types has been extensively reviewed (for example, Bapat et al., 2010; Paul et al., 2012). In peaches and tomato, indole-3-acetic acid (IAA) has also been reported to have some crosstalk with ethylene during ripening as (i) production of ethylene can be concomitant with an increase of IAA and (ii) auxin-signaling components can be up-regulated by ethylene and vice versa (Jones et al., 2002; Trainotti et al., 2007). In fruit that have a lower requirement of ethylene to ripen (referred as nonclimacteric fruit such as grape and citrus), ABA appears to have a stronger role (Setha, 2012). It has been shown that in the climacteric fruits tomato and banana, there is an increase in ABA preceding an increase in ethylene. Exogenous application of ABA induces ethylene through the biosynthesis genes (Jiang et al., 2000; Zhang et al., 2009), while a suppression of ABA leads to a delay in fruit ripening (Figure 1B; Sun et al., 2012a). In the dry dehiscent fruit Arabidopsis, again ABA increases with silique maturation (Kanno et al., 2010) and has been linked with the promotion of dehiscence, an ethylene mediated event (Child et al., 1998; Kou et al., 2012).

While there is a considerable amount of literature on fruit ripening, researchers have often only focused on a small number of physiological changes to document the ripening process. For example color change and/or fruit firmness are often used as a surrogate for ripening, with other ripening characters completely overlooked. It is becoming clear that some ripening traits are independently controlled from each other (Johnston et al., 2009; Ireland et al., 2013). The use of single physiological marker(s) may hence lead to a misrepresentation of this complex process. Here we have summarized the literature based on how different traits respond to hormones rather than considering ripening as one single process.

SUGAR ACCUMULATION

There is little literature on the hormonal control of starch hydrolysis and the resulting sugar accumulation. There have been a number of studies that have documented the metabolic changes that occur during maturation and ripening (Fait et al., 2008; Osorio et al., 2011, 2012), though the link between hormonal control and metabolite accumulation is limited; however, Johnston et al. (2009) observed in apple that, while this could progress independently of ethylene, it was highly sensitive to ethylene. In melon, the application of exogenous ABA was shown to promote starch hydrolysis (Sun et al., 2012b), different from growth section, however, this was confounded by the fact that the ABA also increased the ethylene levels.

COLOR CHANGE

Much of the literature documents the control of color change during fruit ripening. This is achieved by a combination chlorophyll loss (degreening) and production of secondary color metabolites such as carotenoids and anthocyanins. Color change in many fruit species is associated with an increase of ABA and/or ethylene. In apple, the degreening occurs independently of ethylene but ethylene can accelerate the process (Johnston et al., 2009). Citrus and melon also both require ethylene for the degreening of the skin. The production of secondary color metabolites is strongly ethylene regulated in tomato, though some intermediates can be produced in the absence of ethylene. Application of ABA to tomato fruit results in an enhanced onset of breaker stage compared to controls, further implicating ABA as being positive regulator of ripening in tomato (Buta and Spaulding, 1994). In grape and strawberry, the color change is strongly regulated by ABA (Devtieux et al., 2005; Jia et al., 2011), though application of 1-methylcyclopropene (1-MCP; an inhibitor of ethylene response) can delay this process, suggesting that ethylene may play a role (Chervin et al., 2004). There are also reports of color change being inhibited by brassinosteroids in grape and strawberry (Symons et al., 2006; Chai et al., 2013).

CELL WALL HYDROLYSIS

There is a considerable set of literature covering ripening related changes in the cell wall (review: Brummell, 2006). Depending on the fruit type these can manifest as a formation of a dehiscence zone, or through the softening of the flesh tissue. In each case there is a suite of cell wall-related genes that are up-regulated, and in many instances each is differentially regulated. In the case of fruit softening, loss of a single gene can be compensated by other gene action (Powell et al., 2003). In apple and melon, there are both ethylene-independent and ethylene-dependent softening which can be observed in the differential regulation of cell wall-related genes. In banana, it has been shown that ABA can act

REFERENCES

- Aharoni, A., Keizer, L. C. P., Van den Broeck, H. C., Blanco-Portales, R., Munoz-Blanco, J., Bois, G., et al. (2002). Novel insight into vascular, stress, and auxin-dependent and -independent gene expression programs in strawberry, a nonclimacteric fruit. *Plant Physiol.* 129, 1019–1031.
- Bapat, V. A., Trivedi, P. K., Ghosh, A., Sane, V. A., Ganapathi, T. R., and Nath, P. (2010). Ripening of fleshy fruit: molecular insight and the role of ethylene. *Biotechnol. Adv.* 28, 94–107.
- Bartrina, I., Otto, E., Strnad, M., Werner, T., and Schmulling, T. (2011). Cytokinin regulates the activity of reproductive meristems, flower organ size, ovule formation, and thus seed yield in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant Cell* 23, 69–80.
- Blumenfeld, A., and Gazit, S. (1970). Cytokinin activity in avocado seeds

during fruit development. *Plant Physiol.* 46, 331–333.

- Botondi, R., DeSantis, D., Bellincontro, A., Vizovitis, K., and Mencarelli, F. (2003). Influence of ethylene inhibition by 1-methylcyclopropene on apricot quality, volatile production, and glycosidase activity of low- and high-aroma varieties of apricots. J. Agric. Food Chem. 51, 1189–1200.
- Bottcher, C., Harvey, K., Forde, C. G., Boss, P. K., and Davies, C. (2011). Auxin treatment of preveraison grape (*Vitis vinifera* L.) berries both delays ripening and increases the synchronicity of sugar accumulation. *Aust. J. Grape Wine Res.* 17, 1–8.
- Brummell, D. A. (2006). Cell wall disassembly in ripening fruit. *Funct. Plant Biol.* 33, 103–119.
- Bungerkibler, S., and Bangerth, F. (1983). Relationship between cell number, cell size and fruit size of seeded fruits of tomato (*Lycopersicon*)

synergistically with ethylene to promote softening (Lohani et al., 2004) and in grape ABA has been shown to cause fruit softening (Cantin et al., 2007).

Studies of *Arabidopsis* silique dehiscence indicate that ethylene, jasmonic acid, and ABA work in conjunction with each other to promote normal floral organ abscission *via* the up-regulation of genes like *POLYGALACTURONASE* (*ADPG1*; Ogawa et al., 2009). In *Arabidopsis*, a delayed dehiscent phenotype is associated with reduction in the ability of *Arabidopsis* fruit to produce ethylene and that a wild-type time to dehiscence can be restored with treatment of exogenous ethylene (Child et al., 1998; Patterson, 2001). Finally salicylic acid has been shown to delay softening in banana (Srivastava and Dwivedi, 2000).

FLAVOR AND AROMA PRODUCTION

In apple, aroma volatiles are the least ethylene sensitive, and most ethylene-dependant of the ripening traits. Consistent with this, there are a significant number of publications linking the production of aroma with ethylene (Flores et al., 2002; Botondi et al., 2003; Defilippi et al., 2005; Schaffer et al., 2007). There is, however, remarkably little literature examining if other hormones contribute to the regulation of volatile production in fruit.

SUMMARY

It is clear that there is still considerable work needed to better understand the way that hormones interact during fruit development. While there are areas that have been quite extensively covered such as fruit set and the role of ethylene in fruit ripening, there are considerable gaps in our understanding of the hormonal control and crosstalk of other areas, such as fruit expansion, endoreduplication, starch hydrolysis, and flavor development. While much of the physiology is now documented there are considerable opportunities to further our molecular understanding of these complex processes.

esculentum Mill.), and those induced parthenocarpically by the application of plant growth regulators. *Plant Growth Regul.* 1, 143–154.

- Buta, J. G., and Spaulding, D. W. (1994). Changes in indole-3-acetic acid and abscisic acid levels during tomato (*Lycopersicon esculentum* Mill.) fruit development and ripening. *J. Plant Growth Regul.* 13, 163–166.
- Cantin, C. M., Fidelibus, M. W., and Crisostoc, C. H. (2007). Application of abscisic acid (ABA) at veraison advanced red color development and maintained postharvest quality of 'Crimson Seedless' grapes. *Postharvest Biol. Technol.* 46, 237–241.
- Carrera, E., Ruiz-Rivero, O., Peres, L. E., Atares, A., and Garcia-Martinez, J. L. (2012). Characterization of the procera tomato mutant shows novel functions of the SIDELLA protein in the control of flower morphology, cell division and expansion,

and the auxin-signaling pathway during fruit-set and development. *Plant Physiol.* 160, 1581–1596.

- Chai, Y.-M., Zhang, Q., Tian, L., Li, C. L., Xing, Y., Qin, L., et al. (2013). Brassinosteroid is involved in strawberry fruit ripening. *Plant Growth Regul.* 69, 63–69.
- Chauvaux, N., Child, R., John, K., Ulvskov, P., Borkhardt, B., Prinsen, E., et al. (1997). The role of auxin in cell separation in the dehiscence zone of oilseed rape pods. *J. Exp. Bot.* 48, 1423–1429.
- Chervin, C., El-Kereamy, A., Roustan, J. P., Latche, A., Lamon, J., and Bouzayen, M. (2004). Ethylene seems required for the berry development and ripening in grape, a non-climacteric fruit. *Plant Sci.* 167, 1301–1305.
- Child, R. D., Chauvaux, N., John, K., Ulvskov, P., and Van Onckelen, H. A. (1998). Ethylene biosynthesis in oilseed rape pods in relation

to pod shatter. J. Exp. Bot. 49, 829-838.

- Coombe, B. (1976). The development of fleshy fruits. *Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol.* 27, 207–228.
- Cosgrove, D. J. (2005). Growth of the plant cell wall. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 6, 850–861.
- Crane, J. C. (1964). Growth substances in fruit setting and development. Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. 15, 303–326.
- Csukasi, F., Osorio, S., Gutierrez, J. R., Kitamura, J., Giavalisco, P., Nakajima, M., et al. (2011). Gibberellin biosynthesis and signalling during development of the strawberry receptacle. *New Phytol.* 191, 376–390.
- Davey, J., and Van Staden, J. (1978). Endogenous cytokinins in the fruits of ripening and nonripening tomatoes. *Plant Sci. Lett.* 11, 359–364.
- Davies, C., Boss, P. K., and Robinson, S. P. (1997). Treatment of grape berries, a nonclimacteric fruit with a synthetic auxin, retards ripening and alters the expression of developmentally regulated genes. *Plant Physiol.* 115, 1155–1161.
- Davies, P. J. (2010). Plant Hormones: Biosynthesis, Signal Transduction, Action! Dordrecht: Springer.
- Defilippi, B. G., Dandekar, A. M., and Kader, A. A. (2005). Relationship of ethylene biosynthesis to volatile production, related enzymes, and precursor availability in apple peel and flesh tissues. J. Agric. Food Chem. 53, 3133–3141.
- de Jong, M., Mariani, C., and Vriezen, W. H. (2009a). The role of auxin and gibberellin in tomato fruit set. *J. Exp. Bot.* 60, 1523–1532.
- de Jong, M., Wolters-Arts, M., Feron, R., Mariani, C., and Vriezen, W. H. (2009b). The *Solanum lycopersicum* auxin response factor 7 (SIARF7) regulates auxin signaling during tomato fruit set and development. *Plant J.* 57, 160–170.
- de Jong, M., Wolters-Arts, M., Garcia-Martinez, J. L., Mariani, C., and Vriezen, W. H. (2011). The Solanum lycopersicum AUXIN RESPONSE FACTOR 7 (SIARF7) mediates crosstalk between auxin and gibberellin signalling during tomato fruit set and development. J. Exp. Bot. 62, 617–626.
- Devoghalaere, F., Doucen, T., Guitton, B., Keeling, J., Payne, W., Ling, T. J., et al. (2012). A genomics approach to understanding the role of auxin in apple (*Malus* \times *domestica*) fruit size control. *BMC Plant Biol.* 12:7. doi: 10.1186/1471-2229-12-7

- Deytieux, C., Geny, L., and Doneche, B. (2005) Relation between hormonal balance and polygalacturonase activity in grape berry. *Acta Hortic*. 682, 163–170.
- Dumas, C., Berger, F., Faure, J. E., and Matthys-Rochon, E. (1998). Gametes, fertilization and early embryogenesis in flowering plants. *Adv. Bot. Res.* 28, 231–261.
- Fait, A., Hanhineva, K., Beleggia, R., Dai, N., Rogachev, I., Nikiforova, V. J., et al. (2008). Reconfiguration of the achene and receptacle metabolic networks during strawberry fruit development. *Plant Physiol.* 148, 730–750.
- Fedoroff, N. V. (2002). Cross-talk in abscisic acid signaling. *Sci. STKE* 2002, re10.
- Flores, F., El Yahyaoui, F., de Billerbeck, G., Romojaro, F., Latche, A., Bouzayen, M., et al. (2002). Role of ethylene in the biosynthetic pathway of aliphatic ester aroma volatiles in Charentais Cantaloupe melons. *J. Exp. Bot.* 53, 201–206.
- Fu, F. Q., Mao, W. H., Shi, K., Zhou, Y. H., Asami, T., and Yu, J. Q. (2008). A role of brassinosteroids in early fruit development in cucumber. *J. Exp. Bot.* 59, 2299–2308.
- Fuentes, S., Ljung, K., Sorefan, K., Alvey, E., Harberd, N. P., and Ostergaard, L. (2012). Fruit growth in *Arabidopsis* occurs via DELLAdependent and DELLA-independent gibberellin responses. *Plant Cell* 24, 3982–3996.
- Fuentes, S., and Vivian-Smith, A. (2009). "Fertilization and fruit initiation," in *Fruit Development and Seed Dispersal*, ed. L. Østergaard, Vol. 38 (Oxford: Wiley Blackwell Publishing), 107–171.
- García-Martínez, J. L., and Carbonell, J. (1980). Fruit-set of unpollinated ovaries of *Pisum sativum* L. – influence of plant-growth regulators. *Planta* 147, 451–456.
- Gillaspy, G., Ben-David, H., and Gruissem, W. (1993). Fruits: a developmental perspective. *Plant Cell* 5, 1439–1451.
- Giovannoni, J. J. (2004). Genetic regulation of fruit development and ripening. *Plant Cell* 16, 170–180.
- Given, N. K., Venis, M. A., and Grierson, D. (1988). Hormonal-regulation of ripening in the strawberry, a non-climacteric fruit. *Planta* 174, 402–406.
- Gutierrez, L., Van Wuytswinkel, O., Castelain, M., and Bellini, C. (2007). Combined networks regulating seed maturation. *Trends Plant Sci.* 12, 294–300.

- Hamamura, Y., Nagahara, S., and Higashiyama, T. (2012). Double fertilization on the move. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 15, 70–77.
- Hein, M. B., Brenner, M. L., and Brun, W. A. (1984). Concentrations of abscisic acid and indole-3-acetic acid in soybean seeds during development. *Plant Physiol.* 76, 951–954.
- Hu, J., Mitchum, M. G., Barnaby, N., Ayele, B. T., Ogawa, M., Nam, E., et al. (2008). Potential sites of bioactive gibberellin production during reproductive growth in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 20, 320–336.
- Ireland, H. S., Yao, J. L., Tomes, S., Sutherland, P. W., Nieuwenhuizen, N., Gunaseelan, K., et al. (2013). Apple SEPALLATA1/2-like genes control fruit flesh development and ripening. *Plant J.* 73, 1044–1056.
- Jia, H. F., Chai, Y. M., Li, C. L., Lu, D., Luo, J. J., Qin, L., et al. (2011). Abscisic acid plays an important role in the regulation of strawberry fruit ripening. *Plant Physiol.* 157, 188–199.
- Jiang, Y., Joyce, D. C., and Macnish, A. J. (2000). Effect of abscisic acid on banana fruit ripening in relation to the role of ethylene. J. Plant Growth Regul. 19, 106–111.
- Johnston, J. W., Gunaseelan, K., Pidakala, P., Wang, M., and Schaffer, R. J. (2009). Co-ordination of early and late ripening events in apples is regulated through differential sensitivities to ethylene. J. Exp. Bot. 60, 2689–2699.
- Jones, B., Frasse, P., Olmos, E., Zegzouti, H., Li, Z. G., Latche, A., et al. (2002). Down-regulation of DR12, an auxin-response-factor homolog, in the tomato results in a pleiotropic phenotype including dark green and blotchy ripening fruit. *Plant J.* 32, 603–613.
- Kanno, Y., Jikumaru, Y., Hanada, A., Nambara, E., Abrams, S. R., Kamiya, Y., et al. (2010). Comprehensive hormone profiling in developing *Arabidopsis* seeds: examination of the site of ABA biosynthesis, ABA transport and hormone interactions. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 51, 1988–2001.
- Klee, H. J., and Giovannoni, J. J. (2011). Genetics and control of tomato fruit ripening and quality attributes. *Annu. Rev. Genet.* 45, 41–59.
- Knapp, S. (2002). Tobacco to tomatoes: a phylogenetic perspective on fruit diversity in the Solanaceae. J. Exp. Bot. 53, 2001–2022.
- Kojima, K., Kuraishi, S., Sakurai, N., and Fusao, K. (1993). Distribution of abscisic-acid in different parts of the

reproductive-organs of tomato. *Sci. Hortic*. 56, 23–30.

- Kou, X. H., Watkins, C. B., and Gan, S. S. (2012). Arabidopsis AtNAP regulates fruit senescence. J. Exp. Bot. 63, 6139–6147.
- Lindsay, D. L., Sawhney, V. K., and Bonham-Smith, P. C. (2006). Cytokinin-induced changes in CLAVATA1 and WUSCHEL expression temporally coincide with altered floral development in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Sci.* 170, 1111–1117.
- Liu, K. D., Kang, B. C., Jiang, H., Moore, S. L., Li, H. X., Watkins, C. B., et al. (2005). A GH3-like gene, CcGH3, isolated from *Capsicum chinense* L. fruit is regulated by auxin and ethylene. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 58, 447–464.
- Lohani, S., Trivedi, P. K., and Nath, P. (2004). Changes in activities of cell wall hydrolases during ethyleneinduced ripening in banana: effect of 1-MCP, ABA and IAA. *Postharvest Biol. Technol.* 31, 119–126.
- Manning, K. (1994). Changes in geneexpression during strawberry fruit ripening and their regulation by auxin. *Planta* 194, 62–68.
- Mariotti, L., Picciarelli, P., Lombardi, L., and Ceccarelli, N. (2011). Fruit-set and early fruit growth in tomato are associated with increases in indoleacetic acid, cytokinin, and bioactive gibberellin contents. J. Plant Growth Regul. 30, 405–415.
- Marsch-Martinez, N., Ramos-Cruz, D., Irepan Reyes-Olalde, J., Lozano-Sotomayor, P., Zuniga-Mayo, V. M., and de Folter, S. (2012). The role of cytokinin during *Arabidopsis* gynoecia and fruit morphogenesis and patterning. *Plant J.* 72, 222–234.
- Matsuo, S., Kikuchi, K., Fukuda, M., Honda, I., and Imanishi, S. (2012). Roles and regulation of cytokinins in tomato fruit development. *J. Exp. Bot.* 63, 5569–5579.
- Minana, F. M. H., Primomillo, E., and Primomillo, J. (1989). Isolation and identification of cytokinins from developing citrus-fruits. *Citriculture* 1–4, 367–379.
- Murray, J. A., Jones, A., Godin, C., and Traas, J. (2012). Systems analysis of shoot apical meristem growth and development: integrating hormonal and mechanical signaling. *Plant Cell* 24, 3907–3919.
- Nitsch, J. (1950). Growth and morphogenesis of the strawberry as related to auxin. *Am. J. Bot.* 37, 211–215.
- Nitsch, J. P. (1952). Plant hormones in the development of fruits. *Q. Rev. Biol.* 27, 33–57.
- Nitsch, J. P. (1970). "Hormonal factors in growth and development," in

The Biochemistry of Fruits and Their Products, ed. A. Hulme (London: Academic Press), 427–472.

- Nitsch, L., Kohen, W., Oplaat, C., Charnikhova, T., Cristescu, S., Michieli, P., et al. (2012). ABAdeficiency results in reduced plant and fruit size in tomato. J. Plant Physiol. 169, 878–883.
- Ogawa, M., Kay, P., Wilson, S., and Swain, S. M. (2009). ARABIDOPSIS DEHISCENCE ZONE POLYGALAC-TURONASE1 (ADPG1), ADPG2, and QUARTET2 are polygalacturonases required for cell separation during reproductive development in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 21, 216–233.
- Olimpieri, I., Siligato, F., Caccia, R., Mariotti, L., Ceccarelli, N., Soressi, G. P., et al. (2007). Tomato fruit set driven by pollination or by the parthenocarpic fruit allele are mediated by transcriptionally regulated gibberellin biosynthesis. *Planta* 226, 877–888.
- Osorio, S., Alba, R., Damasceno, C. M. B., Lopez-Casado, G., Lohse, M., Zanor, M. I., et al. (2011). Systems biology of tomato fruit development: combined transcript, protein, and metabolite analysis of tomato transcription factor (nor, rin) and ethylene receptor (Nr) mutants reveals novel regulatory interactions. *Plant Physiol*, 157, 405–425.
- Osorio, S., Alba, R., Nikoloski, Z., Kochevenko, A., Fernie, A. R., and Giovannoni, J. J. (2012). Integrative comparative analyses of transcript and metabolite profiles from pepper and tomato ripening and development stages uncovers speciesspecific patterns of network regulatory behavior. *Plant Physiol.* 159, 1713–1729.
- Ozga, J. A., Brenner, M. L., and Reinecke, D. M. (1992). Seed effects on gibberellin metabolism in pea pericarp. *Plant Physiol.* 100, 88–94.
- Ozga, J. A., van Huizen, R., and Reinecke, D. M. (2002). Hormone and seed-specific regulation of pea fruit growth. *Plant Physiol.* 128, 1379–1389.
- Patterson, S. E. (2001). Cutting loose. Abscission and dehiscence in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol. 126, 494–500.
- Pattison, R. J., and Catala, C. (2012). Evaluating auxin distribution in tomato (*Solanum lycopersicum*) through an analysis of the PIN and

AUX/LAX gene families. Plant J. 70, 585–598.

- Paul, V., Pandey, R., and Srivastava, G. C. (2012). The fading distinctions between classical patterns of ripening in climacteric and non-climacteric fruit and the ubiquity of ethylene – an overview. J. Food Sci. Technol. 49, 1–21.
- Powell, A. L. T., Kalamaki, M. S., Kurien, P. A., Gurrieri, S., and Bennett, A. B. (2003). Simultaneous transgenic suppression of LePG and LeExp1 influences fruit texture and juice viscosity in a fresh market tomato variety. J. Agric. Food Chem. 51, 7450– 7455.
- Raghavan, V. (2003). Some reflections on double fertilization, from its discovery to the present. *New Phytol.* 159, 565–583.
- Rolle, R. S., and Chism, G. W. (1989). Kinetic comparison of cytokinin nucleosidase activity isolated from normally ripening and mutant tomato varieties. *Plant Physiol.* 91, 148–150.
- Ruan, Y. L., Patrick, J. W., Bouzayen, M., Osorio, S., and Fernie, A. R. (2012). Molecular regulation of seed and fruit set. *Trends Plant Sci.* 17, 656–665.
- Schaffer, R. J., Friel, E. N., Souleyre, E. J. F., Bolitho, K., Thodey, K., Ledger, S., et al. (2007). A genomics approach reveals that aroma production in apple is controlled by ethylene predominantly at the final step in each biosynthetic pathway. *Plant Physiol*. 144, 1899–1912.
- Schaffer, R. J., Ireland, H. S., Ross, J. J., Ling, T. J., and David, K. M. (2013). SEPALLATA1/2-suppressed mature apples have low ethylene, high auxin and reduced transcription of ripening-related genes. *AoB Plants* 5, pls047.
- Serrani, J. C., Ruiz-Rivero, O., Fos, M., and Garcia-Martinez, J. L. (2008). Auxin-induced fruit-set in tomato is mediated in part by gibberellins. *Plant J.* 56, 922–934.
- Setha, S. (2012). Roles of abscisic acid in fruit ripening. *Walailak J. Sci. Technol.* 9, 297–308.
- Sorefan, K., Girin, T., Liljegren, S. J., Ljung, K., Robles, P., Galvan-Ampudia, C. S., et al. (2009). A regulated auxin minimum is required for seed dispersal in *Arabidopsis. Nature* 459, 583–586.
- Srivastava, A., and Handa, A. K. (2005). Hormonal regulation of tomato fruit

development: a molecular perspective. J. Plant Growth Regul. 24, 67–82.

- Srivastava, M. K., and Dwivedi, U. N. (2000). Delayed ripening of banana fruit by salicylic acid. *Plant Sci.* 158, 87–96.
- Sun, L., Sun, Y., Zhang, M., Wang, L., Ren, J., Cui, M., et al. (2012a). Suppression of 9-cis-epoxycarotenoid dioxygenase, which encodes a key enzyme in abscisic acid biosynthesis, alters fruit texture in transgenic tomato. *Plant Physiol*. 158, 283–298.
- Sun, Y., Chen, P., Duan, C., Tao, P., Wang, Y., Ji, K., et al. (2012b). Transcriptional regulation of genes encoding key enzymes of abscisic acid metabolism during melon (*Cucumis melo* L.) fruit development and ripening. J. Plant Growth Regul. doi: 10.1007/s00344-012-9293-5
- Sun, X., Shantharaj, D., Kang, X., and Ni, M. (2010). Transcriptional and hormonal signaling control of *Arabidopsis* seed development. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 13, 611–620.
- Symons, G. M., Davies, C., Shavrukov, Y., Dry, I. B., Reid, J. B., and Thomas, M. R. (2006). Grapes on steroids. Brassinosteroids are involved in grape berry ripening. *Plant Physiol.* 140, 150–158.
- Talon, M., Zacarias, L., and Primomillo, E. (1990). Hormonal changes associated with fruit-set and development in mandarins differing in their parthenocarpic ability. *Physiol. Plant.* 79, 400–406.
- Trainotti, L., Tadiello, A., and Casadoro, G. (2007). The involvement of auxin in the ripening of climacteric fruits comes of age: the hormone plays a role of its own and has an intense interplay with ethylene in ripening peaches. J. Exp. Bot. 58, 3299–3308.
- Varga, A., and Bruinsma, J. (1976). Roles of seeds and auxins in tomato fruit growth. Z. Pflanzenphysiol. 80, 95–104.
- Vendrell, M. (1985). Dual effect of 2,4-D on ethylene production and ripening of tomato fruit tissue. *Physiol. Plant.* 64, 559–563.
- Vivian-Smith, A., and Koltunow, A. M. (1999). Genetic analysis of growthregulator-induced parthenocarpy in *Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol.* 121, 437–451.
- Vriezen, W. H., Feron, R., Maretto, F., Keijman, J., and Mariani, C. (2008). Changes in tomato ovary transcriptome demonstrate complex

hormonal regulation of fruit set. *New Phytol.* 177, 60–76.

- Werner, T., Motyka, V., Laucou, V., Smets, R., Van Onckelen, H., and Schmulling, T. (2003). Cytokinindeficient transgenic *Arabidopsis* plants show multiple developmental alterations indicating opposite functions of cytokinins in the regulation of shoot and root meristem activity. *Plant Cell* 15, 2532–2550.
- Wismer, P. T., Proctor, J. T. A., and Elfving, D. C. (1995). Benzyladenine affects cell-division and cell-size during apple fruit thinning. *J. Am. Soc. Hortic. Sci.* 120, 802–807.
- Yang, J., Zhang, J., Huang, Z., Wang, Z., Zhu, Q., and Liu, L. (2002). Correlation of cytokinin levels in the endosperms and roots with cell number and cell division activity during endosperm development in rice. *Ann. Bot.* 90, 369–377.
- Zhang, M., Yuan, B., and Leng, P. (2009). The role of ABA in triggering ethylene biosynthesis and ripening of tomato fruit. *J. Exp. Bot.* 60, 1579–1588.
- Zhao, Y. D. (2010). Auxin biosynthesis and its role in plant development. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 61, 49–64.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 14 January 2013; accepted: 19 March 2013; published online: 17 April 2013.

Citation: McAtee P, Karim S, Schaffer R and David K (2013) A dynamic interplay between phytohormones is required for fruit development, maturation, and ripening. Front. Plant Sci. 4:79. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00079

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Plant Cell Biology, a specialty of Frontiers in Plant Science.

Copyright © 2013 McAtee, Karim, Schaffer and David. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.



Disease resistance or growth: the role of plant hormones in balancing immune responses and fitness costs

Nicolas Denancé^{1,2 *†}, Andrea Sánchez-Vallet^{3,4,5†}, Deborah Goffner^{1,2} and Antonio Molina^{4,5}

¹ UMR 5546, Laboratoire de Recherche en Sciences Végétales, Université de Toulouse, Castanet-Tolosan, France

² UMR 5546, Laboratoire de Recherche en Sciences Végétales, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique, Castanet-Tolosan, France

⁴ Centro de Biotecnología y Genómica de Plantas, Instituto Nacional de Investigación y Tecnología Agraria y Alimentaria, Universidad Politécnica de Madrid, Pozuelo de Alarcón. Spain

⁵ Departamento de Biotecnología, Escuela Técnica Superior de Ingenieros Agrónomos, Universidad Politécnica de Madrid, Madrid, Spain

Edited by:

Sergi Munné-Bosch, University of Barcelona, Spain

Reviewed by:

Víctor Flors, Universitat Jaume I, Spain M^a Isabel Trillas, Universitat de Barcelona, Spain

*Correspondence:

Nicolas Denancé, Laboratoire des Interactions Plantes-Microorganismes, UMR INRA/CNRS 441/2594, 24 Chemin de Borde Rouge, B.P.52627 Auzeville, 31326 Castanet-Tolosan, France.

e-mail: ndenance@toulouse.inra.fr

⁺Nicolas Denancé and Andrea Sánchez-Vallet have contributed equally to this work. Plant growth and response to environmental cues are largely governed by phytohormones. The plant hormones ethylene, jasmonic acid, and salicylic acid (SA) play a central role in the regulation of plant immune responses. In addition, other plant hormones, such as auxins, abscisic acid (ABA), cytokinins, gibberellins, and brassinosteroids, that have been thoroughly described to regulate plant development and growth, have recently emerged as key regulators of plant immunity. Plant hormones interact in complex networks to balance the response to developmental and environmental cues and thus limiting defense-associated fitness costs. The molecular mechanisms that govern these hormonal networks are largely unknown. Moreover, hormone signaling pathways are targeted by pathogens to disturb and evade plant defense responses. In this review, we address novel insights on the regulatory roles of the ABA, SA, and auxin in plant resistance to pathogens and we describe the complex interactions among their signal transduction pathways. The strategies developed by pathogens to evade hormone-mediated defensive responses are also described. Based on these data we discuss how hormone signaling could be manipulated to improve the resistance of crops to pathogens.

Keywords: abscisic acid, auxin, hormone crosstalk, pathogens, salicylic acid, trade-off, virulence factor

INTRODUCTION

In their natural environments, plants are under continuous biotic stress caused by different attackers (e.g., bacteria, fungi, viruses, oomycetes, and insects) that compromise plant survival and offspring. Given that green plants are the ultimate source of energy for most organisms, it is not surprising that plants have evolved a variety of resistance mechanisms that can be constitutively expressed or induced after pathogen or pest attack (Glazebrook, 2005; Panstruga et al., 2009). Plants have developed molecular mechanisms to detect pathogens and pests and to activate defense responses. The plant innate immune system relies in the specific detection by plant protein recognition receptors (PRRs) of relatively conserved molecules of the pathogen called pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs). This resistance response is known as PAMP-triggered immunity (PTI). Successful pathogens secrete effector proteins that deregulate PTI. To counteract this, plant resistance (R) proteins recognize effectors and activate effector-triggered immunity (ETI; reviewed in Dodds and Rathjen, 2010).

A fine-tune regulation of these immune responses is necessary because the use of metabolites in plant resistance may be detrimental to other physiological processes impacting negatively in other plant traits, such as biomass and seed production (Walters and Heil, 2007; Kempel et al., 2011). These physiological constrains, together with other factors such as the co-existence of plants with natural attackers, have contributed to drive the evolution

of a dynamic and complex network system. Defense layers from separate cellular components and from diverse physiological processes are interconnected to reduce the inherent fitness cost of being well-defended (Chisholm et al., 2006; Panstruga et al., 2009; Schulze-Lefert and Panstruga, 2011). The resistance response is regulated by phytohormones, that are small molecules which synergistically and/or antagonistically work in a complex network to regulate many aspects of plant growth, development, reproduction, and response to environmental cues (Pieterse et al., 2009; Santner et al., 2009; Jaillais and Chory, 2010). Recent progresses have been made in understanding the complex hormone network that governs plant immunity, giving rise to a database containing information of the hormone-regulated genes (e.g., in Arabidopsis thaliana) and the phenotypic description of hormone-related mutants (Peng et al., 2009). In parallel, it has been found that pathogens have developed sophisticated molecular mechanisms to deregulate the biosynthesis of hormones and/or to interfere with hormonal signaling pathways, thus, facilitating the overcoming of plant defense mechanisms (Jones and Dangl, 2006; Dodds and Rathjen, 2010). The essential roles of salicylic acid (SA) and ethylene (ET)/jasmonic acid (JA)-mediated signaling pathways in resistance to pathogens are well described (Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2011a). SA signaling positively regulates plant defense against biotrophic pathogens, that need alive tissue to complete their life cycle, whereas ET/JA pathways are commonly required for resistance to necrotrophic pathogens, that degrade

³ Laboratory of Phytopathology, Wageningen University, Wageningen, Netherlands

plant tissue during infection, and to herbivorous pests (Glazebrook, 2005; Bari and Jones, 2009). Several exceptions for this general rule have been described, and thus SA pathway is also required for plant resistance to particular necrotrophic pathogens, whereas ET/JA pathways were found to be essential for resistance to some biotrophic pathogens (Berrocal-Lobo et al., 2002; Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2011a). Additionally, other hormones such as auxins and abscisic acid (ABA), originally described for their function in the regulation of plant growth processes and the response to abiotic stresses, have recently emerged as crucial players in plant-pathogen interactions (Mauch-Mani and Mauch, 2005; Kazan and Manners, 2009; Ton et al., 2009; Fu and Wang, 2011). All the phytohormone pathways are linked to each other in a huge, complex and still obscure network. For example, ET, ABA, auxin, gibberellins, and cytokinins pathways are considered as hormone modulators of the SA–JA signaling backbone (Pieterse et al., 2012).

To develop hormone-based breeding strategies aiming to improve crop resistance to pathogens, we need to understand the intricate regulation of hormone homeostasis during plantpathogen interactions, and how pathogens interfere with this hormone regulation. Indeed, manipulation of a plant hormone pathway can result in enhanced resistance to a particular pathogen, but it could also have a strong negative effect on plant growth and resistance to a distinct type of pathogen with a different life style (Holeski et al., 2012). In this review, we will discuss novel insights on the complex role of phytohormones in balancing plant innate immunity and development, with a special focus on the regulatory crosstalk of auxins, SA, and ABA. We will also learn about decoy strategies employed by the attackers to disturb hormonemediated defense responses in plants, and we will describe how misregulation of these hormone pathways leads to strong effects on developmental features and on disease resistance to pathogens. Finally, we will discuss the potential of manipulating hormone homeostasis/signaling to improve crop resistance to pathogen.

HORMONE REGULATORY NETWORKS IN DISEASE RESISTANCE

AUXINS

Auxins are a group of molecules including IAA (indole-3-acetic acid) that regulate many aspects of plant development, such as apical dominance, root gravitropism, root hair, lateral root, leaf, and flower formation, and plant vasculature development (Kieffer et al., 2010; Swarup and Péret, 2012). Both direct and indirect effects of auxins on the regulation of pathogen resistance responses in plants have been described (Kazan and Manners, 2009). Indirect effects may be caused by auxins regulation of development-associated processes, such as cell wall architecture, root morphology, and stomata pattern. For example, treatment of rice with IAA impaired the resistance to *Xanthomonas oryzae* pv. *oryzae* probably as a consequence of the activation of the biosynthesis of cell wall-associated expansins that lead to cell wall loosening, which facilitates pathogen growth (Ding et al., 2008).

Auxins can negatively impact plant defense by interfering with other hormone signaling pathways or with PTI (Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2011a). The bacterial PAMP flg22, a peptide from flagellin protein (Boller and Felix, 2009; Pel and Pieterse, 2012), induces an *Arabidopsis* microRNA (miR393), which negatively regulates the mRNA levels of auxins receptors TIR1 (transport inhibitor response 1), AFB2 (auxin signaling F-box 2), and AFB3. Thus, the flg22-triggered suppression of auxin signaling leads to increased resistance to the bacterium *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. *tomato* DC3000 (*Pst*DC3000) and also to the oomycete *Hyaloperonospora arabidopsidis* (Navarro et al., 2006; Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2011b). The flg22-induced resistance to these biotrophic pathogens was explained by the observed induction of the SA signaling pathway. Supporting this hypothesis, it was found independently that treatment of *Arabidopsis* leaves with flg22 induces SA accumulation (Tsuda et al., 2008).

In Arabidopsis, SA treatment stabilizes the Aux/IAA proteins, leading to down-regulation of the expression of auxin-related genes. Moreover, the enhanced susceptibility to P. syringae pv. maculicola 4326 (Psm4326) of plants expressing the NahG gene (encoding a bacterial salicylate hydroxylase that degrades SA) is partially reverted by the axr2-1 mutation, that disrupts auxin signaling, further indicating that auxin signaling is part of the SA-induced resistance signaling pathway (Wang et al., 2007). Interaction between SA and auxins was further clarified by the characterization of the regulatory pattern of GH3.5 gene, which is involved in auxin homeostasis in Arabidopsis plants. Lines overexpressing GH3.5 have lower levels of Aux/IAA proteins, overexpression of SA signaling pathway and enhanced resistance to P. syringae (Park et al., 2007). Moreover, these transgenic lines also displayed enhanced resistance to abiotic stress and induction of the ABA regulatory pathway (Park et al., 2007).

The conjugated auxin-aspartic acid (IAA-Asp) has been recently reported to play a key role in regulating resistance to the necrotrophic fungus Botrytis cinerea and PstDC3000. In Arabidopsis, tomato, and Nicotiana benthamiana infected with these pathogens there is an enhanced expression of GH3.2 and GH3.4 genes, which encode two enzymes required for conjugation of auxins with Asp. Thus, upon pathogen infection, accumulation of IAA-Asp takes place, promoting the development of disease symptoms in infected plants (Gonzalez-Lamothe et al., 2012). The negative effects of auxins on the activation of plant resistance is further supported by the observed enhanced susceptibility of auxin-treated rice to X. oryzae (Ding et al., 2008) and of auxin-treated Arabidopsis to PstDC3000 (Navarro et al., 2006) and Fusarium culmorum (Petti et al., 2012). Disruption of auxin signaling in Arabidopsis mutants, such as axr1, axr2, and axr3, leads to enhanced resistance to F. oxysporum (Kidd et al., 2011). Nevertheless, auxins have also been shown to positively regulate Arabidopsis immunity as axr2-1 and axr1-1 mutants were more susceptible than wild-type plants to the necrotrophic fungi B. cinerea and Plectosphaerella cucumerina (Llorente et al., 2008).

One of the biosynthetic pathways of auxins is partially shared with those required for the biosynthesis of tryptophan-derived antimicrobials, such as indole glucosinolates and camalexin. This might lead to competition for the biosynthetic precursor of auxin and antimicrobials (Barlier et al., 2000; Grubb and Abel, 2006). The recently characterized *Arabidopsis wat1 (walls are thin1)* mutant exhibits specific enhanced resistance to vascular pathogens such as *Ralstonia solanacearum*. This response was associated to a misregulation of tryptophan derivatives (i.e., lower

levels of auxin and indole glucosinolates) specifically in roots, resulting in enhanced levels of SA which is, like tryptophan, a chorismate-derivative (Denancé et al., 2013). Collectively, these data demonstrate that auxins play a central role in balancing plant resistance responses.

ABSCISIC ACID

Abscisic acid is an isoprenoid compound that regulates developmental processes, such as seed development, desiccation, and dormancy (Wasilewska et al., 2008). In addition, the function of ABA as a regulator of abiotic stress has been thoroughly described (Shinozaki and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, 2007). ABA has also emerged as a complex modulator of plant defense responses (Asselbergh et al., 2008; Feng et al., 2012; Sánchez-Vallet et al., 2012). ABA can function as a positive or a negative regulator of plant defense depending on the plant-pathogen interaction analyzed (Mauch-Mani and Mauch, 2005; Asselbergh et al., 2008; Ton et al., 2009). ABA-impaired (biosynthesis or signaling) mutants in tomato (sitiens) and Arabidopsis (abi1-1, abi2-1, aba1-6, aba2-12, aao3-2, and pyr1pyl1pyl2pyl4) were shown to overexpress defensive-signaling pathways, leading to enhanced resistance to different pathogens such as B. cinerea, P. syringae, F. oxysporum, Plectosphaerella cucumerina, and Hyaloperonospora parasitica (Audenaert et al., 2002; Mohr and Cahill, 2003; de Torres-Zabala et al., 2007; de Torres Zabala et al., 2009; Garcia-Andrade et al., 2011; Sánchez-Vallet et al., 2012). Negative interactions of ABA with the major hormones involved in plant defense response (SA, JA, and ET) have been described by means of exogenous hormone treatments (Yasuda et al., 2008; de Torres Zabala et al., 2009; Sánchez-Vallet et al., 2012). For instance, almost 65% of the upregulated genes and 30% of the down-regulated genes in aba1-6 mutant were found to be up- or down-regulated by either ET, JA, or SA treatment (Sánchez-Vallet et al., 2012). Remarkably, these genes constitutively up-/down-regulated in aba1-6 mutant were differentially expressed in Arabidopsis wild-type plants inoculated with Plectosphaerella cucumerina, indicating that they form part of the defensive responses activated upon pathogen infection (Sánchez-Vallet et al., 2012). In addition, ABA plays a direct role in regulating R (resistance) protein activity. ABA and exposition of plants to high temperature both reduce the nuclear accumulation of SNC1 (suppressor of npr1-1, constitutive1) and RPS4 (resistant to Pseudomonas syringae 4) compromising disease resistance to P. syringae (Mang et al., 2012).

Abscisic acid can also positively regulate the resistance to some pathogens, such as *Alternaria brassicicola, R. solanacearum*, and *Pythium irregulare*, as ABA-deficient and-insensitive mutants (*abi1-1*, *abi2-1*, *abi4-1*, *aba1-6*, *aba2-12*, *aao3-2*, and *npq2-1*) were found to be more susceptible than wild-type plants to these pathogens (Adie et al., 2007; Hernandez-Blanco et al., 2007; Flors et al., 2008; Garcia-Andrade et al., 2011). In *Arabidopsis*, ABA has been shown to be required for JA biosynthesis that is essential for resistance to *Pythium irregulare* (Adie et al., 2007). This contrasts with the negative interaction of ABA- and JA-signaling in the modulation of *Arabidopsis* resistance to the necrotrophic fungus *Plectosphaerella cucumerina* (Sánchez-Vallet et al., 2012). Similarly, although ABA and SA have been shown to function antagonistically in the control of the resistance to some pathogens, they trigger stomata closure to avoid penetration of the bacteria P. syringae in Arabidopsis (Melotto et al., 2006). Plant treatment with flg22 is known to interfere with ABA signaling to induce stomata closure. The ABA- or flg22-induced stomata closure are impaired in lines overexpressing HSC70-1 (heat shock cognate70-1) and mutants in HSP90 (heat shock protein90; Clément et al., 2011), resulting in an increased susceptibility to both virulent and avirulent strains of P. syringae (Hubert et al., 2003; Takahashi et al., 2003; Noël et al., 2007). ABA is a key hormone in Arabidopsis response to R. solanacearum infection, as 40% of the genes up-regulated during the development of wilting symptoms were related to ABA, including those encoding proteins for ABA biosynthesis [i.e., 9-*cis*-epoxycarotenoid dioxygenase3 (NCED3)] or signaling [i.e., ABA-insensitive1 (ABI1) and ABI5; Hu et al., 2008]. More recently, it has been shown that pre-inoculation of Arabidopsis with an avirulent strain of R. solanacearum activates plant resistance to virulent isolates of this bacterium, and this resistance was correlated with the enhanced expression of ABA-related genes that resulted in a hostile environment for the infection development. These results suggest that ABA may be used in biological control of bacterial wilt caused by R. solanacearum (Feng et al., 2012).

SALICYLIC ACID

The function of SA in activating resistance against pathogens has been thoroughly described. In Arabidopsis, SA is synthesized from chorismate (a precursor of tryptophan and, consequently, of auxins) via two pathways, either through phenylalanine or through isochorismate (reviewed in Vlot et al., 2009). This second pathway, in which SID2/ICS1 (salicylic acid induction deficient 2/isochorismate synthase 1) is involved, is activated upon pathogen infection, such as Erysiphe or P. syringae, and after plant recognition of pathogen effectors or PAMPs (Tsuda et al., 2008; Vlot et al., 2009). Deficiency of SA biosynthesis in sid2-1 mutant leads to reduced resistance response in Arabidopsis plants (Nawrath and Métraux, 1999). SA is a regulator of plant resistance to biotrophic and hemibiotrophic pathogens, such as Hyaloperonospora arabidopsidis and P. syringae, and it also regulates systemic acquired resistance (SAR), a well-studied type of induced resistance (Glazebrook, 2005). In addition, SA is a central regulator of immunity. It interacts with other signaling pathways (e.g., ET and JA pathways), as a strategy to induce the proper resistance responses and to reduce the associated fitness costs (Vlot et al., 2009; Thaler et al., 2012).

NPR1 (non-expressor of PR genes 1), a well-known central player in SA signaling (Cao et al., 1997), and NPR3 and NPR4 proteins have been recently described as SA receptors (Fu et al., 2012; Wu et al., 2012). NPR1 localizes at the cytosol as an oligomer, and in the presence of SA, redox changes occurs in NPR1 that lead to the dissociation of NPR1 complex and to the translocation of the corresponding monomers to the nucleus. There, NPR1 protein activates the transcription of defensive genes, such as *PR* (*pathogenesis-related protein*), by interacting with TGA (TGACG sequence-specific binding protein) transcription factors (Dong, 2004; Tada et al., 2008; Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2011a). In *Arabidopsis*, EDS1 (enhanced disease susceptibility 1) is a major node required both for SA-dependent basal resistance against

virulent pathogens and for the activation of the ETI mediated by the TIR-NB-LRR (Toll-interleukin receptor domain-nucleotide binding domain-leucine rich repeat) resistance proteins (Parker et al., 1996; Falk et al., 1999). EDS1 protein is present in distinct pools at nuclei and cytoplasm, and these two EDS1 locations are required for a complete immune response (Garcia et al., 2010). Several EDS1 interactors have been identified, including PAD4 (phytoalexin deficient4), RPS4, RPS6, SAG101 (senescenceassociated gene101), SRFR1 (suppressor of RPS4-RLD1), and SNC1 (Feys et al., 2001, 2005; Bhattacharjee et al., 2011; Heidrich et al., 2011; Rietz et al., 2011). The EDS1-PAD4 complex is necessary for basal resistance and activation of SA-defense response (Rietz et al., 2011). Indeed mutations in EDS1 and PAD4 lead to reduce resistance to pathogens such as Hyaloperonospora parasitica and deficiency of the SA signaling pathway (Parker et al., 1996; Falk et al., 1999; Jirage et al., 1999). Transcriptional regulation of SA-defensive genes is also mediated by HDA19 (histone deacetylase19) that repressed SA-mediated basal defense to PstDC3000 (Choi et al., 2012). Up-regulation of SA marker genes (PR1, PR2, ICS1, EDS1, PAD4) and over-accumulation of SA take place in hda19 mutant, which correlates with its enhanced resistance phenotype to PstDC3000 pathogenic bacteria. Indeed, HDA19 targets PR1 and PR2 promoters to regulate gene expression. The mutation hda19 causes hyper-acetylation of histones in the promoters of PR genes and priming of SA-associated plant defense (Choi et al., 2012).

Negative crosstalk between SA and JA signaling pathways has been thoroughly described (Gimenez-Ibanez and Solano, 2013). For example, WRKY33, a positive regulator of JA-related genes, is a repressor of the SA pathway. In the wrky33 mutant there is an enhanced expression of several SA-regulated genes (SID2/ICS1, EDS5/SID1, PAD4, EDS1, NIMIN1, PR1, PR2, PR3) and increased accumulation of SA levels. In turn, SA induction contributes to down-regulate JA-signaling, and to increase the susceptibility of wrky33 plants to necrotrophic fungi (Birkenbihl et al., 2012; Sánchez-Vallet et al., 2012). NPR1 is a regulator of SA-mediated suppression of the JA/ET signaling pathway, as revealed using *npr1* mutant (Spoel et al., 2003). The Arabidopsis mediator subunit 16 (MED16) was recently described to be a positive regulator of SA-induced defense response and a negative regulator of JA/ET signaling pathway (Zhang et al., 2012). The negative crosstalk between SA and JA is exploited by P. syringae strains producing the phytotoxin coronatine (COR), an structural mimic of the active JA-Ile, to suppress SA signaling (Uppalapati et al., 2005; Zheng et al., 2012). P. syringae strains impaired in production of COR have reduced virulence on Arabidopsis wild-type plants but not on SA-deficient lines (e.g., sid2 and NahG; Brooks et al., 2005). In a search for Arabidopsis mutants in which the virulence of COR-deficient PstDC3000 mutant was recovered, several scord (susceptible to coronatine-deficient PstDC3000) mutants were found to be defective in SA signaling (Zeng et al., 2011). For instance, scord3 mutant plants are impaired in EDS5/SID1, a key protein required for SA biosynthesis, and consequently it has reduced SA levels compared with wild-type plants (Zeng et al., 2011), further corroborating the role of SA in resistance to pathogens.

DECOY STRATEGIES OF PATHOGENS: MANIPULATION OF THE HOST HORMONE MACHINERY PATHOGENS PRODUCE AND DEGRADE HORMONES

Auxins

Many pathogenic microbes and plant growth promoting rhizobacteria have evolved complete pathways for auxin biosynthesis with tryptophan as the main precursor (Spaepen et al., 2007). Auxin-producing phytopathogenic bacteria are mostly, but not exclusively, gall-inducing microbes. They include, for instance, Agrobacterium tumefaciens (Liu and Nester, 2006), Agrobacterium rhizogenes (Gaudin and Jouanin, 1995), Erwinia chrysanthemi (Yang et al., 2007), Erwinia herbicola (Brandl and Lindow, 1998), Pseudomonas fluorescens (Suzuki et al., 2003), P. putida (Leveau and Lindow, 2005), Pseudomonas savastanoi (Glickmann et al., 1998), P. syringae (Glickmann et al., 1998), R. solanacearum (Sequeira and Williams, 1964; Valls et al., 2006), and Rhodococcus fascians (Vandeputte et al., 2005). In R. solanacearum, auxin biosynthesis is governed by HrpG, a major regulator of bacterial virulence and response to metabolic signals (Valls et al., 2006). In Agrobacterium tumefaciens, two genes required for conversion of tryptophan to auxin are localized on the T-DNA region of the Ti plasmid injected into plant cells. Auxin biosynthesis is necessary for tumor gall formation and for pathogenicity of Agrobacterium (Lee et al., 2009): auxins negatively regulate the expression of genes necessary for the transfer of Agrobacterium T-DNA in plants and also inhibit the growth of several bacterial species in vitro (Liu and Nester, 2006).

Auxin biosynthesis in fungal pathogens seems to be limited to a few species. In *Ustilago maydis*, *U. esculenta*, and *U. scitaminea* auxin is produced (Chung and Tzeng, 2004; Reineke et al., 2008). In this case, auxin does not seem to be required for *U. maydis*-induced tumor formation or for pathogenicity, as a mutant defective in four genes encoding key auxin biosynthetic enzymes was compromised in auxin levels but not in tumor formation (Reineke et al., 2008). Additionally, other fungi have enzymatic tools to produce auxins, such as *Colletotrichum gloeosporioides* f. sp. *aeschynomene*, *Colletotrichum acutatum*, and *F. proliferatum* (Robinson et al., 1998; Chung et al., 2003; Maor et al., 2004; Tsavkelova et al., 2012). Nevertheless, the production of auxins by fungal pathogens has not been clearly demonstrated to be a virulent factor that favors plant colonization.

Abscisic acid

Several fungal species produce ABA, including *B. cinerea*, *Rhizoctonia solani*, *Ceratocystis fimbriata*, and *Rhizopus nigricans* (Dörffling et al., 1984; Inomata et al., 2004a). ABA biosynthesis by *B. cinerea* requires a cluster of four genes, *BcABA1* to *BcABA4* (Hirai et al., 2000; Inomata et al., 2004b; Siewers et al., 2004, 2006). Unlike plants, fungi, such as *B. cinerea* and *Cercospora* sp., use the mevalonate pathway to produce ABA (Hirai et al., 2000; Inomata et al., 2004a). The role of ABA as a *B. cinerea* virulence factor has not been fully demonstrated, but several published data support this hypothesis: (i) ABA biosynthesis in the fungus is stimulated by the host plant (Kettner and Därffling, 1995); (ii) exogenous treatment with ABA increased disease symptoms caused by the fungus on roses (Shaul et al., 1996); and (iii) ABA contributes to susceptibility to *B. cinerea* and other pathogens by suppressing defense responses in plants (Audenaert et al., 2002; Sánchez-Vallet et al., 2012).

Salicylic acid

Although SA biosynthesis has not been described in plant pathogens, it is known that some plant-associated bacteria can degrade salicylate. Indeed, the enzyme salicylate hydroxylase (NahG), that catalyzes the formation of catechol from salicylate, has been identified in various bacteria, such as P. putida and P. fluorescens (You et al., 1991; Chung et al., 2001).

PATHOGEN EFFECTORS INTERFERE WITH HORMONE SIGNALING IN PI ANTS

Effectors are proteins secreted by pathogens during infection to deregulate host immune responses. One common strategy implemented by effectors is the manipulation of the homeostasis of plant phytohormones, resulting in deactivation of the appropriate defense response (Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2007; Bari and Jones, 2009; Figures 1 and 2).

Bacteria and phytoplasma

In addition to the common example of the phytotoxin COR produced by P. syringae strains to manipulate the plant hormonal balance (Zheng et al., 2012), many phytopathogenic bacteria have developed large repertoires of type III effectors (T3E) which are necessarily injected through the syringe-like type III secretion system inside plant cells to deregulate plant immunity (Figure 1; Jones and Dangl, 2006; Boller and He, 2009; Büttner and He, 2009). The roles of bacterial effectors in plant immunity have been extensively reviewed elsewhere (Cui et al., 2009; Rivas and Genin, 2011; Deslandes and Rivas, 2012; Dou and Zhou, 2012; Howden and Huitema, 2012). Xanthomonas sp. bacteria synthesized TAL (transcription activator-like) effectors, such as AvrBs3 from X. axonopodis pv. vesicatoria (formerly X. campestris pv. vesicatoria), that are imported to the plant nuclei where they activate the expression of host target genes (Boch et al., 2009; Moscou and Bogdanove, 2009; Bogdanove et al., 2011). Five targets, designed as up-regulated by AvrBs3 1 to 5 (UPA1-5), are auxin-induced genes members of the SAUR (small auxin up RNA) family (Marois



Phytopathogenic bacteria, phytoplasmas, fungi, and oomycetes secrete various effectors inside plant cells during infectious process. Once in the Consequently, ABA-, SA-, or Auxin-mediated defense mechanisms are activated/repressed.



reprograming of defensive genes. The activation of these inducible resistance responses (PTI and/or ETI) negatively regulates the expression of developmental-associated genes impacting on plant fitness costs.

et al., 2002). Additionally, induction of the TAL target UPA20 provokes cell hypertrophy, a feature which is characteristic of auxin accumulation (Kay et al., 2007). Auxin is a susceptibility factor in Arabidopsis plants infected with PstDC3000, and consequently, auxin was hypothesized to be a potential target for bacterial effectors. Thus, the cysteine protease bacterial effector AvrRpt2 triggers auxin signaling pathway to enhance bacterial virulence in Arabidopsis lines lacking the resistance gene that normally recognizes this T3E. Transgenic plants expressing AvrRpt2 accumulated higher auxin levels and showed a constitutive activation of the auxin signaling pathway. Additionally, auxin levels in Arabidopsis leaves inoculated with PstDC3000avrRpt2 were higher than those in plants infected with PstDC3000 (Chen et al., 2007), indicating that AvrRpt2 modulates auxin pathway to enhance bacterial virulence, but this effect was found to be independent of SA (Chen et al., 2004). Auxin signaling seems to be a preferential target of phytoplasmas, some bacteria-like, obligate plant pathogens belonging to the class of Mollicutes that require sap-feeding insect herbivores as vectors for transmission to plants (Sugio et al., 2011). expression of genes, negative regulation of signaling pathways, etc.; see text for details). Positive and negative interactions are indicated by arrows and squares, respectively. GA, gibberellic acid; BR, brassinosteroids.

Indeed, TENGU (tengu-su inducer) is an effector of *Candidatus* phytoplasma asteris that, when expressed in *Arabidopsis* transgenic lines, causes dwarfism and abnormal reproductive organogenesis and flower sterility. These phenotypes, which are similar to the disease symptoms provoked by the phytoplasma, have been associated to alterations in hormone balance. Microarray analysis of transgenic *Arabidopsis* plants expressing TENGU demonstrated that many auxin-related genes were down-regulated, including genes of the *Aux/IAA*, *SAUR*, *GH3*, and *PIN* families (Hoshi et al., 2009). Thus, TENGU effector could interfere with auxin signaling in plants.

Several *P. syringae* effectors target SA. HopPtoM and AvrE are repressors of SA-dependent callose deposition but do not affect SA-responsive genes in *Arabidopsis* infected leaves (DebRoy et al., 2004). The effector HopI1 (previously named HopPmaI), that is essential for the virulence of *P. syringae* pv. *maculicola* (*Pma*) in *Arabidopsis*, *N. benthamiana*, and *N. tabacum*, has been found to be a modulator of SA-mediated defense responses. Indeed, the expression of HopI1 in *Arabidopsis acd6-1* (accelerated cell
death6-1) mutant reduces the enhanced SA levels and the constitutive induction of defense responses characteristic of this mutant (Jelenska et al., 2007). Another effector, HopZ1a, a cysteine protease from *P. syringae* that interferes with SA signaling, is able to suppress PstDC3000-induced expression of PR1 and PR5 and the SAR induced either by PstDC3000 (virulent) or PstDC3000avrRpt2 (avirulent) pathogens (Macho et al., 2010). Thus, HopZ1a contributes to Pst virulence by suppressing SAmediated defenses that takes place during ETI induced by other effectors such as AvrRpt2. EDS1, a key regulatory node of basal and induced resistance, is also targeted by bacterial pathogen effectors. AvrRps4 and HopA1, two PstDC3000 effectors, bind to EDS1 interfering with the interaction between EDS1 and TIR-NB-LRR resistance proteins, and consequently preventing the activation of the immune response (Bhattacharjee et al., 2011; Heidrich et al., 2011). In contrast to other effectors, HopW1-1, that forms part of the T3E repertoire of Pma, but not of that of PstDC3000 (Guttman et al., 2002), induces resistance in the Ws accession of Arabidopsis to Pma (Lee et al., 2008). This effect of HopW1-1 on Ws was corroborated by the fact that PstDC3000 strain expressing HopW1-1 has reduced growth and caused weak disease symptoms in the Ws plants. In a yeast two-hybrid screen, three Arabidopsis HopW1-1-interacting proteins (WIN2, WIN3) were found to bind to the effector (Lee et al., 2008). The enhanced resistance triggered by HopW1-1 was not caused by activation of a hypersensitive response, but it was dependent on an enhanced accumulation of SA. Indeed, pad4 mutants were almost completely compromised in their resistance response to HopW1-1.

HopAM1 contributes to P. syringae virulence by manipulating ABA-mediated responses in plants: it enhances stomata closure, suppresses infection-triggered callose deposition, and inhibits seed germination. Remarkably, HopAM1 increased P. syringae virulence on Arabidopsis plants grown under water-stressed conditions (Goel et al., 2008). Arabidopsis lines expressing HopAM1 showed enhanced colonization by the avirulent PstDC3000 hrcCmutant, impaired in T3SS, and did not develop callose-rich papillae that are normally induced by *hrcC*⁻ strain in wild-type plants (Goel et al., 2008). An effector of P. syringae pv. phaseolicola, HopAB2, promotes virulence on Arabidopsis and bean plants, and suppresses basal resistance to PstDC3000 hrpA⁻, a mutant compromised in T3SS (de Torres et al., 2006). Expression of HopAB2 in Arabidopsis plants induces the expression of NCED3, resulting in enhanced biosynthesis of ABA, which interferes with the accumulation of SA levels and the activation of SA-mediated resistance (de Torres-Zabala et al., 2007). Thus, HopAM1 and HopAB2 are suppressors of defense mechanisms by enhancing ABA responses and promoting disease susceptibility in plants.

Filamentous pathogens: oomycetes and fungi

Oomycete genomes contain a class of cytoplasmic proteins known as RXLRs that contain a conserved RXLR amino acid motif (arginine, any amino acid, leucine, arginine; Rehmany et al., 2005; Morgan and Kamoun, 2007). Two effectors from this class, HaRxL96 from *Hyaloperonospora arabidopsidis*, the causal agent of downy mildew on *Arabidopsis*, and its ortholog PsAvh163 from *Phytophthora sojae*, which causes soybean rot disease, interfere with plant immunity (Anderson et al., 2012). Remarkably, *Arabidopsis* plants expressing HaRxL96 or PsAvh163 became more susceptible to virulent and avirulent pathogens, indicating that these effectors repress basal resistance and ETI. In fact, the induction of SA-defensive genes, but not SA biosynthesis, that take places upon infection with avirulent strains of *Hyaloperonospora arabidopsidis*, was suppressed in the transgenic lines expressing HaRxL96 or PsAvh163, indicating that these effectors interfere with SA signaling to trigger plant susceptibility to oomycetes (Anderson et al., 2012).

Filamentous extracellular or obligate fungal pathogens secrete effectors via hyphae or haustoria (Stergiopoulos and de Wit, 2009; de Jonge et al., 2011). U. maydis is a basidiomycete fungus that causes smut disease on maize and its relative teosinte (Brefort et al., 2009; Djamei and Kahmann, 2012). Maize infection by U. maydis results in the repression of SA-associated PR1 defense gene expression during the early biotrophic phase of the interaction, while auxin production in the host is induced later during tumor formation (Doehlemann et al., 2008). One of the most highly expressed genes of U. maydis during plant colonization is the Cmu1 effector, a chorismate mutase protein (Skibbe et al., 2010). Cmu1 is required for full virulence since the induction of tumors is significantly reduced in a U. maydis cmu1 mutant (Djamei et al., 2011). Once inside plant cells, Cmu1 is localized in the cytoplasm, the nucleus and guard cells and it is spread to neighbor cells through plasmodesmata. A yeast two-hybrid analysis showed that Cmu1 interacts with two maize chorismate mutases, ZmCm1 and ZmCm2, which are found in plastids and cytoplasm in plants, respectively. Interestingly, SA levels were higher in maize inoculated with a *cmu1* mutant than with a wild-type strain, resulting in an increased resistance of the mutant to U. maydis. It was hypothesized that Cmu1 could act together with ZmCm2 in the plant cytoplasm to enhance the flow of the SA-precursor chorismate from the plastid (where SA biosynthesis takes place) to the cytosol. Consequently, in plastids, less chorismate would be available for SA biosynthesis (Djamei et al., 2011). These results indicate that SA biosynthesis pathway of maize is hijacked by U. maydis as a mechanism of virulence. Interestingly, such a mechanism was also described for the soybean cyst nematode Heterodera glycines and the root-knot nematode Meloidogyne javanica (Bekal et al., 2003; Doyle and Lambert, 2003). The virulence factor of Cladosporium fulvum Avr2 targets the tomato papain-like cysteine protease (PLCP) RCR3 and Phytophthora-inhibited protease 1 (PIP1) in order to deregulate basal immunity. RCR3 and PIP1 are specifically induced by treatment of tomato plants with the SA analog benzothiadiazole (BTH). Therefore, Avr2 seems to interfere with tomato SA signaling pathway (Shabab et al., 2008).

FITNESS COSTS OF DEFENSE RESPONSES REGULATED BY PHYTOHORMONES

The involvement of many plant growth regulatory phytohormones in the control of plant resistance responses to both biotic and abiotic stresses indicates the existence of a tight interconnection between two physiological processes: development and adaptation to environmental cues. The regulatory potential of the hormone network allows plants to quickly respond to environmental changes and, thus, to use the limited nutrient resources in a costefficient manner. This hypothesis is based on the idea that being well-defended (i.e., having strong, pre-existing defensive mechanisms) may not always be the best defensive strategy, most likely because allocation of metabolites and proteins to resistance may constrain other plant physiological processes (Walters and Heil, 2007; Manzaneda et al., 2010; Kempel et al., 2011). In line with this hypothesis, it is generally believed that hormone-induced resistance evolved to save energy under enemy-free conditions, as they will only incur energy costs when these defensive mechanisms are activated upon pathogen infection or insect attack (Walters and Heil, 2007). However, pathogens and pests evolve to get adapted to the continuous exposure to defensive genetic traits (i.e., antibiotic or antideterrent proteins and/or metabolites). Therefore, it is also possible that hormone-induced resistance evolved to slow down the potential adaptation of putative attackers to these biochemical barriers (Walters and Heil, 2007). All these physiological constrains, together with the co-existence of plants with natural attackers, have evolutionary driven the selection of plant innate immune system.

In different plant species there have been characterized mutants or transgenic lines showing constitutive activation of defensive mechanisms and enhanced resistance to particular pathogens. These resistance phenotypes are generally associated with the misregulation of particular hormone signaling pathways (Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2011a). The characterization of these mutants and transgenic plants has contributed to the identification of the molecular components involved in hormone biosynthesis and signaling pathways, and to the discovery of cross-regulatory nodes among these signaling pathways. Thus, Arabidopsis mutants constitutively overexpressing a specific hormone-dependent pathway (SA, ET, JA, ET + JA, etc.) show enhanced resistance to particular type of pathogens (reviewed by Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2011a; Holeski et al., 2012). However, this enhanced, constitutive resistance negatively impact plant fitness as these mutants have phenotypic alterations such as dwarfism, spontaneous lesions in different organs, accelerated senescence, delayed flowering, sterility, or reduced seed production (for a review, see Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2011a; Holeski et al., 2012; Thaler et al., 2012). These data indicate that plants have genetic determinants to fine-tune fitness/resistance balance. An example of this fine-tune regulation is represented by the SA receptor NPR3, that is a negative regulator of defensive response during Arabidopsis early flower development through its interaction with NPR1 and TGA2. Remarkably, the nrp3 plants exhibit increased resistance to P. syringae infection of immature flowers, but showed reduced fitness in comparison to that of wild-type plants (Shi et al., 2012).

Alteration of a particular hormone signaling pathway generally results in the miss-regulation of other signaling pathways due to the described complex regulatory network that exist among hormones. Thus, the negative cross-regulations among hormone pathways, such as auxin, ABA, and SA described in this review, lead to alterations in the pattern of resistance to natural attackers. That is, enhanced resistance to a particular pathogen (i.e., necrotroph) can be achieved in some of these mutants, but they generally undergo increased susceptibility to a different one (i.e., biotroph; Spoel et al., 2007; Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2011a). In some particular cases, such as in the ABA-deficient mutant *aba1*, broad spectrum resistance to both necrotrophic and biotrophic pathogen is observed, but this phenotype is also linked to a reduced adaptation of the mutant to abiotic stresses such as drought (Audenaert et al., 2002; de Torres-Zabala et al., 2007; de Torres Zabala et al., 2009; Garcia-Andrade et al., 2011; Sánchez-Vallet et al., 2012). As in nature, plants are exposed to many different biotic agents, but also to abiotic stress, hormone homeostasis is critical in the establishment of appropriate and effective defensive responses of plant against natural attackers and/or abiotic stresses in an ecological context (Figure 2). In line with the hypothesis of the critical role of hormones in balancing growth and response to environmental cues, it has been recently demonstrated that brassinosteroids, that control several developmental-associated processes, also modulate the efficiency of PTI in Arabidopsis (Belkhadir et al., 2012). The interaction between these two types of environmental stresses (biotic and abiotic) requires a complex adaptive molecular response involving many factors that we are just starting to understand (reviewed in Atkinson and Urwin, 2012).

Expressing constitutive resistance by the modification of hormone homeostasis/signaling encounters the risk of allocating resources to defense in the absence of natural pathogens and of impairing defensive mechanisms against particular natural attackers. One alternative to the constitutive, long-lasting activation of induced resistance is to fine-tune plant resistance mechanism by modulating the "immunological memory" of plants, as it has been described in animals (Conrath, 2011). An interesting phenomenon in this context is the so-called "priming" that is a condition whereby plants that have been subjected to prior attack will respond more quickly or more strongly to a subsequent attack. Given that resources are not committed until the threat returns, priming is thought to be a relatively low-cost mechanism of advancing plant defense (Conrath, 2011). Remarkably, the resistance response in primed plants treated with a low, non-effective concentration of a defensive hormone is also faster and stronger than that in non-primed plants (Conrath, 2011). It has been recently demonstrated the existence of an epigenetic regulation of priming, which explain the lack of significant transcriptional changes in primed plants unless they are exposed to the priming agent/hormone (Luna et al., 2012; Slaughter et al., 2012). The genetic control of priming shows similarities to the genetic mechanisms that regulate transgenerational defense induction in plants, such as the SA-dependent SAR and the inherited JA-dependent defense (Holeski et al., 2012; Thaler et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2012). Similarly, transgenerational priming has been also described (Luna et al., 2012; Slaughter et al., 2012). All these epigenetically inherited changes in defense can strongly alter plant responses to jasmonate and salicylate in offspring and therefore might negatively impact plant resistance to particular type of pathogens (Latzel et al., 2012; Luna et al., 2012).

Though all the published data clearly indicate a fitness cost associated to the constitutive activation of hormone-mediated resistance mechanisms, it must be considered that these experiments were generally performed under laboratory conditions, without nutrient limitations and ecological constraints (i.e., plants were infected with just one pathogen). Long-term experiments with model and crop plants under field conditions should be done to determine the potential use of hormone-mediated resistance in crop protection, as these experiments will provide information on the hormone-mediated effectiveness of disease control, but also on plant trade-offs and changes in the population structure of pathogens and pests. Also, a better understanding of the molecular and genetic mechanisms regulating hormonemediated resistance would be required to successfully manipulate hormone homeostasis/signaling and improve crop resistance to pathogens.

REFERENCES

- Adie, B. A., Perez-Perez, J., Perez-Perez, M. M., Godoy, M., Sanchez-Serrano, J. J., Schmelz, E. A., et al. (2007). ABA is an essential signal for plant resistance to pathogens affecting JA biosynthesis and the activation of defenses in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 19, 1665–1681.
- Anderson, R. G., Casady, M. S., Fee, R. A., Vaughan, M. M., Deb, D., Fedkenheuer, K., et al. (2012). Homologous RXLR effectors from *Hyaloperonospora arabidopsidis* and *Phytophthora sojae* suppress immunity in distantly related plants. *Plant* J. 72, 882–893.
- Asselbergh, B., De Vleesschauwer, D., and Hofte, M. (2008). Global switches and fine-tuning-ABA modulates plant pathogen defense. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 21, 709–719.
- Atkinson, N. J., and Urwin, P. E. (2012). The interaction of plant biotic and abiotic stresses: from genes to the field. J. Exp. Bot. 63, 3523–3543.
- Audenaert, K., De Meyer, G. B., and Hofte, M. M. (2002). Abscisic acid determines basal susceptibility of tomato to *Botrytis cinerea* and suppresses salicylic acid-dependent signaling mechanisms. *Plant Physiol.* 128, 491–501.
- Bari, R., and Jones, J. D. (2009). Role of plant hormones in plant defence responses. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 69, 473–488.
- Barlier, I., Kowalczyk, M., Marchant, A., Ljung, K., Bhalerao, R., Bennett, M., et al. (2000). The SUR2 gene of Arabidopsis thaliana encodes the cytochrome P450 CYP83B1, a modulator of auxin homeostasis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 97, 14819– 14824.
- Bekal, S., Niblack, T. L., and Lambert, K. N. (2003). A chorismate mutase from the soybean cyst nematode *Heterodera glycines* shows polymorphisms that correlate with virulence. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 16, 439– 446.
- Belkhadir, Y., Jaillais, Y., Epple, P., Balsemão-Pires, E., Dangl, J. L.,

and Chory, J. (2012). Brassinosteroids modulate the efficiency of plant immune responses to microbeassociated molecular patterns. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, 297–302.

- Berrocal-Lobo, M., Molina, A., and Solano, R. (2002). Constitutive expression of ETHYLENE-RESPONSE-FACTOR1 in Arabidopsis confers resistance to several necrotrophic fungi. Plant J. 29, 23–32.
- Bhattacharjee, S., Halane, M. K., Kim, S. H., and Gassmann, W. (2011). Pathogen effectors target *Arabidopsis* EDS1 and alter its interactions with immune regulators. *Science* 334, 1405–1408.
- Birkenbihl, R. P., Diezel, C., and Somssich, I. E. (2012). Arabidopsis WRKY33 is a key transcriptional regulator of hormonal and metabolic responses toward Botrytis cinerea infection. Plant Physiol. 159, 266–285.
- Boch, J., Scholze, H., Schornack, S., Landgraf, A., Hahn, S., Kay, S., et al. (2009). Breaking the code of DNA binding specificity of TALtype III effectors. *Science* 326, 1509– 1512.
- Bogdanove, A. J., Schornack, S., and Lahaye, T. (2011). TAL effectors: finding plant genes for disease and defense. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 13, 394–401.
- Boller, T., and Felix, G. (2009). A renaissance of elicitors: perception of microbe-associated molecular patterns and danger signals by patternrecognition receptors. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 60, 379–406.
- Boller, T., and He, S. Y. (2009). Innate immunity in plants: an arms race between pattern recognition receptors in plants and effectors in microbial pathogens. *Science* 324, 742–744.
- Brandl, M. T., and Lindow, S. E. (1998). Contribution of indole-3-acetic acid production to the epiphytic fitness of *Erwinia herbicola*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 64, 3256–3263.
- Brefort, T., Doehlemann, G., Mendoza-Mendoza, A., Reissmann, S., Djamei,

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was funded by the French National Agency for Research (ANRGénoplante WALLTALK ANR-07-GPLA-014 to Deborah Goffner) and by the Ministerio de Ciencia e Innovación from Spain (grant BIO2009-07167 to Antonio Molina). Work from Deborah Goffner's group was done in the Laboratoire de Recherche en Sciences Végétales, part of the Laboratoire d'Excellence (LABEX) entitled TULIP (ANR-10-LABX-41). Andrea Sánchez-Vallet is the recipient of a Marie-Curie Cofound Postdoctoral Fellow from the Universidad Politécnica de Madrid (Spain).

A., and Kahmann, R. (2009). Ustilago maydis as a pathogen. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 47, 423–445.

- Brooks, D. M., Bender, C. L., and Kunkel, B. N. (2005). The *Pseudomonas syringae* phytotoxin coronatine promotes virulence by overcoming salicylic acid-dependent defences in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Mol. Plant Pathol.* 6, 629–639.
- Büttner, D., and He, S. Y. (2009). Type III protein secretion in plant pathogenic bacteria. *Plant Physiol.* 150, 1656–1664.
- Cao, H., Glazebrook, J., Clarke, J. D., Volko, S., and Dong, X. (1997). The *Arabidopsis NPR1* gene that controls systemic acquired resistance encodes a novel protein containing ankyrin repeats. *Cell* 88, 57–63.
- Chen, Z., Agnew, J. L., Cohen, J. D., He, P., Shan, L., Sheen, J., et al. (2007). *Pseudomonas syringae* type III effector AvrRpt2 alters *Arabidopsis thaliana* auxin physiology. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 104, 20131–20136.
- Chen, Z., Kloek, A. P., Cuzick, A., Moeder, W., Tang, D., Innes, R. W., et al. (2004). The *Pseudomonas* syringae type III effector AvrRpt2 functions downstream or independently of SA to promote virulence on *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant J.* 37, 494–504.
- Chisholm, S. T., Coaker, G., Day, B., and Staskawicz, B. J. (2006). Host-microbe interactions: shaping the evolution of the plant immune response. *Cell* 124, 803–814.
- Choi, S.-M., Song, H.-R., Han, S.-K., Han, M., Kim, C.-Y., Park, J., et al. (2012). HDA19 is required for the repression of salicylic acid biosynthesis and salicylic acid-mediated defense responses in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant J.* 71, 135–146.
- Chung, K. R., Shilts, T., Erturk, U., Timmer, L. W., and Ueng, P. P. (2003). Indole derivatives produced by the fungus *Colletotrichum acutatum* causing lime anthracnose and postbloom fruit drop of citrus. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 226, 23–30.
- Chung, K. R., and Tzeng, D. D. (2004). Biosynthesis of indole-3-acetic acid

by the gall-inducing fungus Ustilago esculenta. J. Biol. Sci. 4, 744–750.

- Chung, Y. S., Lee, N. R., Cheon, C. L., Song, E. S., Lee, M. S., Kim, Y., et al. (2001). Molecular cloning of the nahG gene encoding salicylate hydroxylase from *Pseudomonas fluorescens. Mol. Cells* 11, 105–109.
- Clément, M., Leonhardt, N., Droillard, M.-J., Reiter, I., Montillet, J.-L., Genty, B., et al. (2011). The cytosolic/nuclear HSC70 and HSP90 molecular chaperones are important for stomatal closure and modulate abscisic acid-dependent physiological responses in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol. 156, 1481–1492.
- Conrath, U. (2011). Molecular aspects of defence priming. *Trends Plant Sci.* 16, 524–531.
- Cui, H., Xiang, T., and Zhou, J. M. (2009). Plant immunity: a lesson from pathogenic bacterial effector proteins. *Cell. Microbiol.* 11, 1453– 1461.
- DebRoy, S., Thilmony, R., Kwack, Y. B., Nomura, K., and He, S. Y. (2004). A family of conserved bacterial effectors inhibits salicylic acid-mediated basal immunity and promotes disease necrosis in plants. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 101, 9927–9932.
- de Jonge, R., Bolton, M. D., and Thomma, B. P. (2011). How filamentous pathogens co-opt plants: the ins and outs of fungal effectors. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 14, 400–406.
- Denancé, N., Ranocha, P., Oria, N., Barlet, X., Rivière, M.-P., Yadeta, K., et al. (2013). Arabidopsis wat1 (walls are thin1)-mediated resistance to vascular pathogens is accompanied by cross-regulation of salicylic acid and tryptophan metabolism. Plant J. 73, 225–239.
- Deslandes, L., and Rivas, S. (2012). Catch me if you can: bacterial effectors and plant targets. *Trends Plant Sci.* 17, 644–655.
- de Torres, M., Mansfield, J. W., Grabov, N., Brown, I. R., Ammouneh, H., Tsiamis, G., et al. (2006). *Pseudomonas* syringae effector AvrPtoB suppresses basal defence in Arabidopsis. Plant J. 47, 368–382.

- de Torres Zabala, M., Bennett, M. H., Truman, W. H., and Grant, M. R. (2009). Antagonism between salicylic and abscisic acid reflects early host–pathogen conflict and moulds plant defence responses. *Plant J.* 59, 375–386.
- de Torres-Zabala, M., Truman, W., Bennett, M. H., Lafforgue, G., Mansfield, J. W., Rodriguez Egea, P., et al. (2007). *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. tomato hijacks the Arabidopsis abscisic acid signalling pathway to cause disease. *EMBO J.* 26, 1434–1443.
- Ding, X., Cao, Y., Huang, L., Zhao, J., Xu, C., Li, X., et al. (2008). Activation of the indole-3acetic acid amido synthetase GH3-8 suppresses expansin expression and promotes salicylate- and jasmonateindependent basal immunity in rice. *Plant Cell* 20, 228–240.
- Djamei, A., and Kahmann, R. (2012). Ustilago maydis: dissecting the molecular interface between pathogen and plant. PLoS Pathog. 8:e1002955. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002955
- Djamei, A., Schipper, K., Rabe, F., Ghosh, A., Vincon, V., Kahnt, J., et al. (2011). Metabolic priming by a secreted fungal effector. *Nature* 478, 395–398.
- Dodds, P. N., and Rathjen, J. P. (2010). Plant immunity: towards an integrated view of plant-pathogen interactions. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 11, 539–548.
- Doehlemann, G., Wahl, R., Horst, R. J., Voll, L. M., Usadel, B., Poree, F., et al. (2008). Reprogramming a maize plant: transcriptional and metabolic changes induced by the fungal biotroph Ustilago maydis. Plant J. 56, 181–195.
- Dong, X. (2004). NPR1, all things considered. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 7, 547–552.
- Dörffling, K., Petersen, W., Sprecher, E., Urbasch, I., and Hanssen, H.-P. (1984). Abscisic acid in phytopathogenic fungi of the genera *Botrytis, Ceratocystis, Fusarium*, and *Rhizoctonia. Z. Naturforsch.* 39, 683–684.
- Dou, D., and Zhou, J.-M. (2012). Phytopathogen effectors subverting host immunity: different foes, similar battleground. *Cell Host Microbe* 12, 484–495.
- Doyle, E. A., and Lambert, K. N. (2003). *Meloidogyne javanica* chorismate mutase 1 alters plant cell development. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 16, 123–131.
- Falk, A., Feys, B. J., Frost, L. N., Jones, J. D. G., Daniels, M. J., and Parker, J. E. (1999). EDS1, an essential component of R gene-mediated disease

resistance in *Arabidopsis* has homology to eukaryotic lipases. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 96, 3292–3297

- Feng, D. X., Tasset, C., Hanemian, M., Barlet, X., Hu, J., Trémousaygue, D., et al. (2012). Biological control of bacterial wilt in *Arabidopsis thaliana* involves abscisic acid signalling. *New Phytol.* 194, 1035–1045.
- Feys, B. J., Moisan, L. J., Newman, M.-A., and Parker, J. E. (2001). Direct interaction between the *Arabidopsis* disease resistance signaling proteins, EDS1 and PAD4. *EMBO J.* 20, 5400– 5411.
- Feys, B. J., Wiermer, M., Bhat, R. A., Moisan, L. J., Medina-Escobar, N., Neu, C., et al. (2005). Arabidopsis SENESCENCE-ASSOCIATED GENE101 stabilizes and signals within an ENHANCED DISEASE SUSCEPTIBILITY1 complex in plant innate immunity. Plant Cell 17, 2601–2613.
- Flors, V., Ton, J., van Doorn, R., Jakab, G., Garcia-Agustin, P., and Mauch-Mani, B. (2008). Interplay between JA, SA and ABA signalling during basal and induced resistance against *Pseudomonas syringae* and *Alternaria brassicicola. Plant J.* 54, 81–92.
- Fu, J., and Wang, S. (2011). Insights into auxin signaling in plant–pathogen interactions. *Front. Plant Sci.* 2:74. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2011.00074
- Fu, Z. Q., Yan, S., Saleh, A., Wang, W., Ruble, J., Oka, N., et al. (2012). NPR3 and NPR4 are receptors for the immune signal salicylic acid in plants. *Nature* 486, 228–232.
- Garcia, A. V., Blanvillain-Baufumé, S., Huibers, R. P., Wiermer, M., Li, G., Gobbato, E., et al. (2010). Balanced nuclear and cytoplasmic activities of EDS1 are required for a complete plant innate immune response. *PLoS Pathog.* 6:e1000970. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1000970
- Garcia-Andrade, J., Ramirez, V., Flors, V., and Vera, P. (2011). Arabidopsis ocp3 mutant reveals a mechanism linking ABA and JA to pathogeninduced callose deposition. *Plant J.* 67, 783–794.
- Gaudin, V., and Jouanin, L. (1995). Expression of Agrobacterium rhizogenes auxin biosynthesis genes in transgenic tobacco plants. Plant Mol. Biol. 28, 123–136.
- Gimenez-Ibanez, S., and Solano, R. (2013). Nuclear jasmonate and salicylate signaling and crosstalk in defense against pathogens. *Front. Plant Sci.* 4:72. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00072
- Glazebrook, J. (2005). Contrasting mechanisms of defense against biotrophic and necrotrophic

pathogens. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 43, 205–227.

- Glickmann, E., Gardan, L., Jacquet, S., Hussain, S., Elasri, M., Petit, A., et al. (1998). Auxin production is a common feature of most pathovars of *Pseudomonas syringae*. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact*. 11, 156–162.
- Goel, A. K., Lundberg, D., Torres, M. A., Matthews, R., Akimoto-Tomiyama, C., Farmer, L., et al. (2008). The *Pseudomonas syringae* type III effector HopAM1 enhances virulence on water-stressed plants. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 21, 361–370.
- Gonzalez-Lamothe, R., El Oirdi, M., Brisson, N., and Bouarab, K. (2012). The conjugated auxin indole-3-acetic acid-aspartic acid promotes plant disease development. *Plant Cell* 24, 762–777.
- Grubb, C. D., and Abel, S. (2006). Glucosinolate metabolism and its control. *Trends Plant Sci.* 11, 89–100.
- Guttman, D. S., Vinatzer, B. A., Sarkar, S. F., Ranall, M. V., Kettler, G., and Greenberg, J. T. (2002). A functional screen for the type III (Hrp) secretome of the plant pathogen *Pseudomonas syringae. Science* 295, 1722–1726.
- Heidrich, K., Wirthmueller, L., Tasset, C., Pouzet, C., Deslandes, L., and Parker, J. E. (2011). Arabidopsis EDS1 connects pathogen effector recognition to cell compartmentspecific immune responses. Science 334, 1401–1404.
- Hernandez-Blanco, C., Feng, D. X., Hu, J., Sanchez-Vallet, A., Deslandes, L., Llorente, F., et al. (2007). Impairment of cellulose synthases required for *Arabidopsis* secondary cell wall formation enhances disease resistance. *Plant Cell* 19, 890–903.
- Hirai, N., Yoshida, R., Todoroki, Y., and Ohigashi, H. (2000). Biosynthesis of abscisic acid by the nonmevalonate pathway in plants, and by the mevalonate pathway in fungi. *Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem.* 64, 1448– 1458.
- Holeski, L. M., Jander, G., and Agrawal, A. A. (2012). Transgenerational defense induction and epigenetic inheritance in plants. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 27, 618–626.
- Hoshi, A., Oshima, K., Kakizawa, S., Ishii, Y., Ozeki, J., Hashimoto, M., et al. (2009). A unique virulence factor for proliferation and dwarfism in plants identified from a phytopathogenic bacterium. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 6416–6421.

- Howden, A. J. M., and Huitema, E. (2012). Effector-triggered posttranslational modifications and their role in suppression of plant immunity. *Front. Plant Sci.* 3:160. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2012.00160
- Hu, J., Barlet, X., Deslandes, L., Hirsch, J., Feng, D. X., Somssich, I., et al. (2008). Transcriptional responses of *Arabidopsis thaliana* during wilt disease caused by the soil-borne phytopathogenic bacterium, *Ralstonia solanacearum*. *PLoS ONE* 3:e2589. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0002589
- Hubert, D. A., Tornero, P., Belkhadir, Y., Krishna, P., Takahashi, A., Shirasu, K., et al. (2003). Cytosolic HSP90 associates with and modulates the *Arabidopsis* RPM1 disease resistance protein. *EMBO J.* 22, 5679–5689.
- Inomata, M., Hirai, N., Yoshida, R., and Ohigashi, H. (2004a). Biosynthesis of abscisic acid by the direct pathway via ionylideneethane in a fungus, *Cercospora cruenta. Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem.* 68, 2571–2580.
- Inomata, M., Hirai, N., Yoshida, R., and Ohigashi, H. (2004b). The biosynthetic pathway to abscisic acid via ionylideneethane in the fungus *Botrytis cinerea*. *Phytochemistry* 65, 2667– 2678.
- Jaillais, Y., and Chory, J. (2010). Unraveling the paradoxes of plant hormone signaling integration. *Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol.* 17, 642–645.
- Jelenska, J., Yao, N., Vinatzer, B. A., Wright, C. M., Brodsky, J. L., and Greenberg, J. T. (2007). A J domain virulence effector of *Pseudomonas* syringae remodels host chloroplasts and suppresses defenses. *Curr. Biol.* 17, 499–508.
- Jirage, D., Tootle, T. L., Reuber, T. L., Frost, L. N., Feys, B. J., Parker, J. E., et al. (1999). Arabidopsis thaliana PAD4 encodes a lipase-like gene that is important for salicylic acid signaling. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 96, 13583–13588.
- Jones, J. D., and Dangl, J. L. (2006). The plant immune system. *Nature* 444, 323–329.
- Kay, S., Hahn, S., Marois, E., Hause, G., and Bonas, U. (2007). A bacterial effector acts as a plant transcription factor and induces a cell size regulator. *Science* 318, 648–651.
- Kazan, K., and Manners, J. M. (2009). Linking development to defense: auxin in plant–pathogen interactions. *Trends Plant Sci.* 14, 373–382.
- Kempel, A., Schädler, M., Chrobock, T., Fischer, M., and van Kleunen, M. (2011). Tradeoffs associated with constitutive and induced plant resistance against herbivory. *Proc.*

Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 108, 5685–5689.

- Kettner, J., and Därffling, K. (1995). Biosynthesis and metabolism of abscisic acid in tomato leaves infected with *Botrytis cinerea*. *Planta* 196, 627–634.
- Kidd, B. N., Kadoo, N. Y., Dombrecht, B., Tekeoglu, M., Gardiner, D. M., Thatcher, L. F., et al. (2011). Auxin signaling and transport promote susceptibility to the root-infecting fungal pathogen *Fusarium oxysporum* in *Arabidopsis. Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 24, 733–748.
- Kieffer, M., Neve, J., and Kepinski, S. (2010). Defining auxin response contexts in plant development. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 13, 12–20.
- Latzel, V., Zhang, Y., Karlsson Moritz, K., Fischer, M., and Bossdorf, O. (2012). Epigenetic variation in plant responses to defence hormones. *Ann. Bot.* 110, 1423–1428.
- Lee, C.-W., Efetova, M., Engelmann, J. C., Kramell, R., Wasternack, C., Ludwig-Müller, J., et al. (2009). Agrobacterium tumefaciens promotes tumor induction by modulating pathogen defense in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Cell 21, 2948–2962.
- Lee, M. W., Jelenska, J., and Greenberg, J. T. (2008). *Arabidopsis* proteins important for modulating defense responses to *Pseudomonas syringae* that secrete HopW1-1. *Plant J.* 54, 452–465.
- Leveau, J. H., and Lindow, S. E. (2005). Utilization of the plant hormone indole-3-acetic acid for growth by *Pseudomonas putida* strain 1290. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 71, 2365– 2371.
- Liu, P., and Nester, E. W. (2006). Indoleacetic acid, a product of transferred DNA, inhibits vir gene expression and growth of Agrobacterium tumefaciens C58. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 103, 4658–4662.
- Llorente, F., Muskett, P., Sanchez-Vallet, A., Lopez, G., Ramos, B., Sanchez-Rodriguez, C., et al. (2008). Repression of the auxin response pathway increases *Arabidopsis* susceptibility to necrotrophic fungi. *Mol. Plant* 1, 496–509.
- Luna, E., Bruce, T. J., Roberts, M. R., Flors, V., and Ton, J. (2012). Nextgeneration systemic acquired resistance. *Plant Physiol.* 158, 844–853.
- Macho, A. P., Guevara, C. M., Tornero, P., Ruiz-Albert, J., and Beuzón, C. R. (2010). The *Pseudomonas syringae* effector protein HopZ1a suppresses effector-triggered immunity. *New Phytol.* 187, 1018–1033.
- Mang, H. G., Qian, W., Zhu, Y., Qian, J., Kang, H. G., Klessig, D. F.,

et al. (2012). Abscisic acid deficiency antagonizes high-temperature inhibition of disease resistance through enhancing nuclear accumulation of resistance proteins SNC1 and RPS4 in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 24, 1271–1284.

- Manzaneda, A. J., Kasavajhala, V. S. K., and Mitchell-Olds, T. (2010). Variation and fitness costs for tolerance to different types of herbivore damage in *Boechera stricta* genotypes with contrasting glucosinolate structures. *New Phytol.* 188, 464–477.
- Maor, R., Haskin, S., Levi-Kedmi, H., and Sharon, A. (2004). In planta production of indole-3-acetic acid by *Colletotrichum gloeosporioides* f. sp. aeschynomene. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 70, 1852–1854.
- Marois, E., Van den Ackerveken, G., and Bonas, U. (2002). The *Xanthomonas* type III effector protein AvrBs3 modulates plant gene expression and induces cell hypertrophy in the susceptible host. *Mol. Plant Microbe Interact.* 15, 637–646.
- Mauch-Mani, B., and Mauch, F. (2005). The role of abscisic acid in plant– pathogen interactions. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 8, 409–414.
- Melotto, M., Underwood, W., Koczan, J., Nomura, K., and He, S. Y. (2006). Plant stomata function in innate immunity against bacterial invasion. *Cell* 126, 969–980.
- Mohr, P. G., and Cahill, D. (2003). Abscisic acid influences the susceptibility of Arabidopsis thaliana to Pseudomonas syringae pv. tomato and Peronospora parasitica. Funct. Plant Biol. 30, 461–469.
- Morgan, W., and Kamoun, S. (2007). RXLR effectors of plant pathogenic oomycetes. *Curr. Opin. Microbiol.* 10, 332–338.
- Moscou, M. J., and Bogdanove, A. J. (2009). A simple cipher governs DNA recognition by TAL effectors. *Science* 326, 1501.
- Navarro, L., Dunoyer, P., Jay, F., Arnold, B., Dharmasiri, N., Estelle, M., et al. (2006). A plant miRNA contributes to antibacterial resistance by repressing auxin signaling. *Science* 312, 436–439.
- Nawrath, C., and Métraux, J. P. (1999). Salicylic acid inductiondeficient mutants of *Arabidopsis* express *PR-2* and *PR-5* and accumulate high levels of camalexin after pathogen inoculation. *Plant Cell* 11, 1393–1404.
- Noël, L. D., Cagna, G., Stuttmann, J., Wirthmüller, L., Betsuyaku, S., Witte, C.-P., et al. (2007). Interaction

between SGT1 and cytosolic/nuclear HSC70 chaperones regulates *Arabidopsis* immune responses. *Plant Cell* 19, 4061–4076.

- Panstruga, R., Parker, J. E., and Schulze-Lefert, P. (2009). SnapShot: plant immune response pathways. *Cell* 136, 978.e1–978.e3.
- Park, J. E., Park, J. Y., Kim, Y. S., Staswick, P. E., Jeon, J., Yun, J., et al. (2007). GH3-mediated auxin homeostasis links growth regulation with stress adaptation response in Arabidopsis. J. Biol. Chem. 282, 10036– 10046.
- Parker, J. E., Holub, E. B., Frost, L. N., Falk, A., Gunn, N. D., and Daniels, M. J. (1996). Characterization of *eds1*, a mutation in *Arabidopsis* suppressing resistance to *Peronospora parasitica* specified by several different *RPP* genes. *Plant Cell* 8, 2033–2046.
- Pel, M. J. C., and Pieterse, C. M. J. (2012). Microbial recognition and evasion of host immunity. *J. Exp. Bot.* 64, 1237–1248.
- Peng, Z. Y., Zhou, X., Li, L., Yu, X., Li, H., Jiang, Z., et al. (2009). Arabidopsis hormone database: a comprehensive genetic and phenotypic information database for plant hormone research in Arabidopsis. Nucleic Acids Res. 37, D975–D982.
- Petti, C., Reiber, K., Ali, S. S., Berney, M., and Doohan, F. M. (2012). Auxin as a player in the biocontrol of *Fusarium* head blight disease of barley and its potential as a disease control agent. *BMC Plant Biol.* 12:224. doi: 10.1186/1471-2229-12-224
- Pieterse, C. M. J., Leon-Reyes, A., Van der Ent, S., and Van Wees, S. C. M. (2009). Networking by smallmolecule hormones in plant immunity. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 5, 308–316.
- Pieterse, C. M. J., van der Does, D., Zamioudis, C., Leon-Reyes, A., and van Wees, S. C. M. (2012). Hormonal modulation of plant immunity. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 28, 489–521.
- Rehmany, A. P., Gordon, A., Rose, L. E., Allen, R. L., Armstrong, M. R., Whisson, S. C., et al. (2005). Differential recognition of highly divergent downy mildew avirulence gene alleles by RPP1 resistance genes from two *Arabidopsis* lines. *Plant Cell* 17, 1839–1850.
- Reineke, G., Heinze, B., Schirawski, J., Buettner, H., Kahmann, R., and Basse, C. W. (2008). Indole-3-acetic acid (IAA) biosynthesis in the smut fungus Ustilago maydis and its relevance for increased IAA levels in infected tissue and host tumour formation. Mol. Plant Pathol. 9, 339–355.

- Rietz, S., Stamm, A., Malonek, S., Wagner, S., Becker, D., Medina-Escobar, N., et al. (2011). Different roles of enhanced disease susceptibility1 (EDS1) bound to and dissociated from phytoalexin deficient4 (PAD4) in *Arabidopsis* immunity. *New Phytol.* 191, 107–119.
- Rivas, S., and Genin, S. (2011). A plethora of virulence strategies hidden behind nuclear targeting of microbial effectors. *Front. Plant Sci.* 2:104. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2011.00104
- Robert-Seilaniantz, A., Grant, M., and Jones, J. D. (2011a). Hormone crosstalk in plant disease and defense: more than just jasmonate-salicylate antagonism. *Annu. Rev. Phytopathol.* 49, 317–343.
- Robert-Seilaniantz, A., MacLean, D., Jikumaru, Y., Hill, L., Yamaguchi, S., Kamiya, Y., et al. (2011b). The microRNA miR393 re-directs secondary metabolite biosynthesis away from camalexin and towards glucosinolates. *Plant J.* 67, 218–231.
- Robert-Seilaniantz, A., Navarro, L., Bari, R., and Jones, J. D. (2007). Pathological hormone imbalances. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 10, 372–379.
- Robinson, M., Riov, J., and Sharon, A. (1998). Indole-3-acetic acid biosynthesis in *Colletotrichum gloeosporioides* f. sp. aeschynomene. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 64, 5030–5032.
- Sánchez-Vallet, A., Lopez, G., Ramos, B., Delgado-Cerezo, M., Riviere, M. P., Llorente, F., et al. (2012). Disruption of abscisic acid signalling constitutively activates *Arabidopsis* resistance to the necrotrophic fungus *Plectosphaerella cucumerina. Plant Physiol.* 160, 2109–2124.
- Santner, A., Calderon-Villalobos, L. I. A., and Estelle, M. (2009). Plant hormones are versatile chemical regulators of plant growth. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 5, 301–307.
- Schulze-Lefert, P., and Panstruga, R. (2011). A molecular evolutionary concept connecting nonhost resistance, pathogen host range, and pathogen speciation. *Trends Plant Sci.* 16, 117–125.
- Sequeira, L., and Williams, P. H. (1964). Synthesis of indoleacetic acid by *Pseudomonas solanacearum*. *Phytopathology* 54, 1240–1246.
- Shabab, M., Shindo, T., Gu, C., Kaschani, F., Pansuriya, T., Chintha, R., et al. (2008). Fungal effector protein AVR2 targets diversifying defense-related cys proteases of tomato. *Plant Cell* 20, 1169–1183.
- Shaul, O., Elad, Y., and Zieslin, N. (1996). Suppression of *Botrytis* blight in cut rose flowers with gibberellic

acid. Effects of exogenous application of abscisic acid and paclobutrazol. *Postharvest Biol. Technol.* 7, 145–150.

- Shi, Z., Maximova, S., Liu, Y., Verica, J., and Guiltinan, M. J. (2012). The salicylic acid receptor NPR3 is a negative regulator of the transcriptional defense response during early flower development in *Arabidopsis*. *Mol. Plant.* doi: 10.1093/mp/sss091 [Epub ahead of print].
- Shinozaki, K., and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, K. (2007). Gene networks involved in drought stress response and tolerance. *J. Exp. Bot.* 58, 221–227.
- Siewers, V., Kokkelink, L., Smedsgaard, J., and Tudzynski, P. (2006). Identification of an abscisic acid gene cluster in the grey mold *Botrytis cinerea*. App. Environ. Microbiol. 72, 4619–4626.
- Siewers, V., Smedsgaard, J., and Tudzynski, P. (2004). The P450 monooxygenase BcABA1 is essential for abscisic acid biosynthesis in *Botrytis cinerea*. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 70, 3868– 3876.
- Skibbe, D. S., Doehlemann, G., Fernandes, J., and Walbot, V. (2010). Maize tumors caused by Ustilago maydis require organ-specific genes in host and pathogen. Science 328, 89–92.
- Slaughter, A., Daniel, X., Flors, V., Luna, E., Hohn, B., and Mauch-Mani, B. (2012). Descendants of primed *Arabidopsis* plants exhibit resistance to biotic stress. *Plant Physiol.* 158, 835–843.
- Spaepen, S., Vanderleyden, J., and Remans, R. (2007). Indole-3acetic acid in microbial and microorganism-plant signaling. *FEMS Microbiol. Rev.* 31, 425–448.
- Spoel, S. H., Johnson, J. S., and Dong, X. (2007). Regulation of tradeoffs between plant defenses against pathogens with different life styles. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 104, 18842–18847.
- Spoel, S. H., Koornneef, A., Claessens, S. M., Korzelius, J. P., Van Pelt, J. A., Mueller, M. J., et al. (2003). NPR1 modulates cross-talk between salicylate- and jasmonate-dependent defense pathways through a novel function in the cytosol. *Plant Cell* 15, 760–770.

- Stergiopoulos, I., and de Wit, P. J. (2009). Fungal effector proteins. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 47, 233–263.
- Sugio, A., MacLean, A. M., Kingdom, H. N., Grieve, V. M., Manimekalai, R., and Hogenhout, S. A. (2011). Diverse targets of phytoplasma effectors: from plant development to defense against insects. *Annu. Rev. Phytopathol.* 49, 175–195.
- Suzuki, S., He, Y., and Oyaizu, H. (2003). Indole-3-Acetic acid production in *Pseudomonas fluorescens* HP72 and its association with suppression of creeping bentgrass brown patch. *Curr. Microbiol.* 47, 138–143.
- Swarup, R., and Péret, B. (2012). AUX/LAX family of auxin influx carriers – an overview. Front. Plant Sci. 3:225. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2012.00225
- Tada, Y., Spoel, S. H., Pajerowska-Mukhtar, K., Mou, Z., Song, J., Wang, C., et al. (2008). Plant immunity requires conformational changes [corrected] of NPR1 via Snitrosylation and thioredoxins. Science 321, 952–956.
- Takahashi, A., Casais, C., Ichimura, K., and Shirasu, K. (2003). HSP90 interacts with RAR1 and SGT1 and is essential for RPS2-mediated disease resistance in *Arabidopsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 100, 11777–11782.
- Thaler, J. S., Humphrey, P. T., and Whiteman, N. K. (2012). Evolution of jasmonate and salicylate signal crosstalk. *Trends Plant Sci.* 17, 260–270.
- Ton, J., Flors, V., and Mauch-Mani, B. (2009). The multifaceted role of ABA in disease resistance. *Trends Plant Sci.* 14, 310–317.
- Tsavkelova, E., Oeser, B., Oren-Young, L., Israeli, M., Sasson, Y., Tudzynski, B., et al. (2012). Identification and functional characterization of indole-3-acetamide-mediated IAA biosynthesis in plant-associated *Fusarium* species. *Fungal Genet. Biol.* 49, 48–57.
- Tsuda, K., Sato, M., Glazebrook, J., Cohen, J. D., and Katagiri, F. (2008). Interplay between MAMP-triggered and SA-mediated defense responses. *Plant J.* 53, 763–775.
- Uppalapati, S. R., Ayoubi, P., Weng, H., Palmer, D. A., Mitchell, R. E., Jones, W., et al. (2005). The

phytotoxin coronatine and methyl jasmonate impact multiple phytohormone pathways in tomato. *Plant J.* 42, 201–217.

- Valls, M., Genin, S., and Boucher, C. (2006). Integrated regulation of the type III secretion system and other virulence determinants in *Ralstonia* solanacearum. PLoS Pathog. 2:e82. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.0020082
- Vandeputte, O., Oden, S., Mol, A., Vereecke, D., Goethals, K., El Jaziri, M., et al. (2005). Biosynthesis of auxin by the gram-positive phytopathogen *Rhodococcus fascians* is controlled by compounds specific to infected plant tissues. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 71, 1169–1177.
- Vlot, A. C., Dempsey, D. M. A., and Klessig, D. F. (2009). Salicylic acid, a multifaceted hormone to combat disease. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 47, 177–206.
- Walters, D., and Heil, M. (2007). Costs and trade-off associated with induced resistance. *Physiol. Mol. Plant Pathol.* 71, 3–17.
- Wang, D., Pajerowska-Mukhtar, K., Culler, A. H., and Dong, X. (2007). Salicylic acid inhibits pathogen growth in plants through repression of the auxin signaling pathway. *Curr. Biol.* 17, 1784–1790.
- Wasilewska, A., Vlad, F., Sirichandra, C., Redko, Y., Jammes, F., Valon, C., et al. (2008). An update on abscisic acid signaling in plants and more. *Mol. Plant* 1, 198–217.
- Wu, Y., Zhang, D., Chu, J. Y., Boyle, P., Wang, Y., Brindle, I. D., et al. (2012). The *Arabidopsis* NPR1 protein is a receptor for the plant defense hormone salicylic acid. *Cell Rep.* 1, 639–647.
- Yang, S., Zhang, Q., Guo, J., Charkowski, A. O., Glick, B. R., Ibekwe, A. M., et al. (2007). Global effect of indole-3-acetic acid biosynthesis on multiple virulence factors of *Erwinia chrysanthemi* 3937. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 73, 1079–1088.
- Yasuda, M., Ishikawa, A., Jikumaru, Y., Seki, M., Umezawa, T., Asami, T., et al. (2008). Antagonistic interaction between systemic acquired resistance and the abscisic acid-mediated abiotic stress response in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Cell* 20, 1678–1692.

- You, I. S., Ghosal, D., and Gunsalus, I. C. (1991). Nucleotide sequence analysis of the *Pseudomonas putida* PpG7 salicylate hydroxylase gene (nahG) and its 3'-flanking region. *Biochemistry* 30, 1635–1641.
- Zeng, W., Brutus, A., Kremer, J. M., Withers, J. C., Gao, X., Jones, A. D., et al. (2011). A genetic screen reveals *Arabidopsis* stomatal and/or apoplastic defenses against *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. tomato DC3000. PLoS Pathog. 7:e1002291. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002291
- Zhang, X., Wang, C., Zhang, Y., Sun, Y., and Mou, Z. (2012). The Arabidopsis mediator complex subunit16 positively regulates salicylate-mediated systemic acquired resistance and jasmonate/ethylene-induced defense pathways. *Plant Cell* 24, 4294–4309.
- Zheng, X. Y., Spivey, N. W., Zeng, W., Liu, P. P., Fu, Z. Q., Klessig, D. F., et al. (2012). Coronatine promotes *Pseudomonas syringae* virulence in plants by activating a signaling cascade that inhibits salicylic acid accumulation. *Cell Host Microbe* 11, 587–96.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 14 January 2013; accepted: 05 May 2013; published online: 24 May 2013.

Citation: Denancé N, Sánchez-Vallet A, Goffner D and Molina A (2013) Disease resistance or growth: the role of plant hormones in balancing immune responses and fitness costs. Front. Plant Sci. 4:155. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00155

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Plant Cell Biology, a specialty of Frontiers in Plant Science.

Copyright © 2013 Denancé, Sánchez-Vallet, Goffner and Molina. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any thirdparty graphics etc.

Open or close the gate – stomata action under the control of phytohormones in drought stress conditions

Agata Daszkowska-Golec * and Iwona Szarejko

Department of Genetics, Faculty of Biology and Environmental Protection, University of Silesia, Katowice, Poland

Edited by:

Sergi Munné-Bosch, University of Barcelona, Spain

Reviewed by:

Sherryl Bisgrove, Simon Fraser University, Canada Leonor Alegre, Universitat de Barcelona, Spain

*Correspondence:

Agata Daszkowska-Golec, Department of Genetics, Faculty of Biology and Environmental Protection, University of Silesia, Jagiellonska 28, 40-032 Katowice, Poland. e-mail: agata.daszkowska@us.edu.pl Two highly specialized cells, the guard cells that surround the stomatal pore, are able to integrate environmental and endogenous signals in order to control the stomatal aperture and thereby the gas exchange. The uptake of CO₂ is associated with a loss of water by leaves. Control of the size of the stomatal aperture optimizes the efficiency of water use through dynamic changes in the turgor of the guard cells. The opening and closing of stomata is regulated by the integration of environmental signals and endogenous hormonal stimuli. The various different factors to which the guard cells respond translates into the complexity of the network of signaling pathways that control stomatal movements. The perception of an abiotic stress triggers the activation of signal transduction cascades that interact with or are activated by phytohormones. Among these, abscisic acid (ABA), is the best-known stress hormone that closes the stomata, although other phytohormones, such as jasmonic acid, brassinosteroids, cytokinins, or ethylene are also involved in the stomatal response to stresses. As a part of the drought response, ABA may interact with jasmonic acid and nitric oxide in order to stimulate stomatal closure. In addition, the regulation of gene expression in response to ABA involves genes that are related to ethylene, cytokinins, and auxin signaling. In this paper, recent findings on phytohormone crosstalk, changes in signaling pathways including the expression of specific genes and their impact on modulating stress response through the closing or opening of stomata, together with the highlights of gaps that need to be elucidated in the signaling network of stomatal regulation, are reviewed.

Keywords: stomata, guard cells, phytohormones, abiotic stress, ABA, jasmonic acid, crosstalk

INTRODUCTION

Stomata are specialized epidermal structures that are essential for plant survival and productivity. These structures consist of two guard cells around a pore. Every stoma is a molecular valve that acts in gas exchange, mainly CO2 and O2, which is necessary for optimal photosynthesis and which restricts water loss by modulating the transpiration level. The genes that are involved in the process of stomata development were crucial for the movement of plants from water to land during evolution since stomata facilitated gas exchange while limiting desiccation. The stomatal morphogenesis pathway has been identified in detail in Arabidopsis thaliana through investigations of many mutants with an impaired stomatal pattern or with other morphological defects in their epidermal cells. Cell distribution and differentiation require a balance between proliferation and cell specification in time and space. The differentiation of stomata is preceded by at least one asymmetric as well as a few symmetric cell divisions. It requires three different types of precursor cells: the meristemoid mother cell (MMC), meristemoids and the guard mother cell (GMC). The last step of stomatal development is the differentiation of the stoma itself within the structure of the guard cells. The number and pattern of stomata varies in different organs in A. thaliana. A common feature of patterning is that stomata are separated from each other by at least one epidermal cell. This pattern ensures the presence of neighbor cells for ion exchange, which is necessary for the regulation of the aperture width. For this reason, neighbor cells are

part of a stomatal complex (Nadeau and Sack, 2002; Nadeau, 2009; Lau and Bergmann, 2012; Pillitteri and Torii, 2012; Vatén and Bergmann, 2012). Recent research has shown that the mode of action of stomata depends on the integration of environmental and intracellular signals. Many environmental factors such as CO₂ concentration, biotic and abiotic stresses, and additionally different plant hormones, can modulate stomatal reaction. For plants that encounter dehydration stress, the most essential factor is the ability of stomata to close and thus prevent excess water loss. Opening and closing is achieved by the swelling and shrinking of the guard cells, which is driven by ion exchange; cytoskeleton reorganization and metabolite production; the modulation of gene expression and the posttranslational modification of proteins (reviewed in Kim et al., 2010). Swelling of the guard cells results in stomata opening since the content of ions and osmolites within them makes them bigger and thus able to move away from each other making the stomatal aperture larger. In contrast, closing is an opposite mechanism and results in the shrinking of the guard cells when the efflux of ions occurs.

Stomatal closure is the earliest plant response to water deficit (Schroeder et al., 2001b). This rapid reaction is regulated by a complex network of signaling pathways, in which the major and the best-known player, abscisic acid (ABA), acts in concert with jasmonates (JA), ethylene, auxins, and cytokinins (Nemhauser et al., 2006; Huang et al., 2008). The complexity of the response is mainly dependent on the initial threshold of stress and individual plant's stress history. Generally, ABA and JA are positive regulators of stomatal closure, while auxin and cytokinins are positive regulators of stomatal opening. The mode of action of ethylene is ambiguous because it can act as a positive or negative regulator, depending on the tissue and conditions (Nemhauser et al., 2006; Huang et al., 2008).

This paper presents a comprehensive review of the genetic and molecular basis of stomata action under the control of phytohormones, particularly when response to drought stress is considered.

OPEN OR CLOSE THE GATE – THE ROLE OF ABA, ION CHANNELS, AND DIURNAL CYCLE IN STOMATAL MOVEMENTS REGULATION

THE REGULATORY ROLE OF ION CHANNELS LOCALIZED IN THE GUARD CELL MEMBRANE IN THE OPENING AND CLOSING STOMATA

The guard cell turgor is dynamically adjusted to environmental conditions and hormonal signals in order to facilitate the proper gas exchange and prevent excessive water loss. Mature guard cells do not have plasmodesmata and for this reason most influx and efflux of solutes occurs via ion channels, transporters, and pumps that are localized in the plasma membrane (PM). The action of ion channels, transporters, and pumps that are essential for stomatal function is well documented and supported by molecular studies involving mutants in the genes encoding these protein. During the opening of the stomata, the H⁺-ATPase pump mediates the efflux of H⁺ from the guard cells. In plants, H⁺-ATPases belong to the multi-gene family of the P-type ATPases, with 11 genes in Arabidopsis, which are all expressed in the guard cells (Ueno et al., 2005). In the guard cells, the action of H⁺-ATPase activity is positively regulated by blue light and auxins, whereas Ca²⁺ and ABA act as negative regulators. The efflux of H⁺ hyperpolarizes the PM and leads to K⁺ uptake via activation of inward K⁺ rectifying channels, such as KAT1 (potassium channel in Arabidopsis thaliana 1), KAT2 (potassium channel in Arabidopsis thaliana 2), and AKT1 (Arabidopsis thaliana K⁺ transporter 1) (Schachtman et al., 1992; Pilot et al., 2001; Szyroki et al., 2001). Another signal that activates the influx of K⁺ via K⁺ channels is the acidification of the apoplast as a result of H⁺ extrusion from the guard cells. K⁺ uptake is balanced by counter-ions, mainly Cl⁻ obtained from the apoplast, malate²⁻ that is derived from starch breakdown or NO_3^- . The last one is transported from the apoplast by a nitrate transporter AtNRT1.1 (CHL1) [nitrate transporter 1 (chlorina1)]. The importance of NO_3^- uptake was confirmed by an analysis of an Arabidopsis clh1 mutant. The stomatal apertures of the chl1 mutant were smaller than those of the wild-type when nitrate was supplied. Furthermore, the chl1 mutant was drought tolerant (Guo et al., 2003). Ions supplied into the guard cells together with water transported via aquaporins generate the turgor that are necessary to keep stomata open (Figure 1A).

During stomatal closure, the inhibition of H⁺-ATPase and the activation of anion channels together result in membrane depolarization. Anion channels such as rapid channels (R-type) and slow channels (S-type) facilitate the efflux of malate^{2–}, Cl[–], and NO₃[–] (Roelfsema et al., 2004; Roelfsema and Hedrich, 2005). The decreased level of malate^{2–} in guard cells is also linked with the gluconeogenic conversion of malate^{2–} into starch (Willmer and Fricker, 1996). Membrane depolarization creates a driving force for the efflux of K⁺ via K⁺ outwardly rectifying channels such as GORK (guard cell outwardly rectifying K⁺ channel) (Jeanguenin et al., 2008). An *Arabidopsis gork* mutant displayed impaired stomatal closure, thus confirming the important role of GORK in elimination K⁺ ions and in the facilitation of stomatal closure (Hosy et al., 2003). Another event that accompanies stomatal closure is an elevation of the cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ concentration as a result of Ca²⁺-release via channels situated in both the PM and in the tonoplast (MacRobbie, 2006). Ca²⁺ channels are encoded by genes from three gene-families: TPC1 (two-pore channel 1) (Peiter et al., 2005), CNGC (cyclic nucleotide gated channel) (Finn et al., 1996), and GLR (glutamate receptor) (Lacombe et al., 2001). Taken together, the efflux of solutes from the guard cells leads to a reduced turgor and stomatal closure (**Figure 1B**).

ABSCISIC ACID – HOW THE PROPER LEVEL OF THE MAIN REGULATOR OF STOMATAL MOVEMENTS IS ACHIEVED IN PLANTS

Abscisic acid has been postulated as a main regulator of stomatal movements but its proper functioning depends on the appropriate level of biologically active ABA within the plant cells. This is achieved by synchronized processes such as ABA biosynthesis, catabolism, conjugation/deconjugation, and transport. These processes, which are well recognized and studied in various species, have confirmed the function of many enzymes involved in the biosynthesis, catabolism, conjugation/deconjugation, and transport of ABA. The exception, not fully recognized yet, is ABA signal transduction pathway. Although ABA has been the focus of many research groups since the early 90s, there are still many questions in regards to the function of the proteins involved in ABA signaling, protein interactions or the impact of the components of signalosome on specific physiological responses. Therefore, with the progress in studies on ABA signaling, the state of knowledge and the already known interaction web should be updated and verified.

Abscisic acid is synthesized in the plastids and cytosol, mainly in the vascular parenchyma cells but also in the guard cells, through the cleavage of a C40 carotenoid precursor, followed by a two-step conversion of the intermediate xanthoxin into ABA via ABA-aldehyde (Taylor et al., 2000; Finkelstein and Rock, 2002; Schwartz et al., 2003; Endo et al., 2008; Melhorn et al., 2008). The pathway begins with isopentenyl pyrophosphate (IPP), which is the biological isoprene unit and the precursor of all terpenoids, as well as many plant hormones. The next step is the epoxidation of zeaxanthin and antheraxanthin into violaxanthin, which is then catalyzed by zeaxanthin epoxidase (ZEP) (Marin et al., 1996). After a series of violaxanthin modifications that are controlled by the enzyme ABA4, violaxanthin is converted into 9-cis-epoxycarotenoid (North et al., 2007). Oxidative cleavage of the major epoxycarotenoid 9-cis-neoxanthin by the 9-cis-epoxycarotenoid dioxygenase (NCED) yields a C15 intermediate - xanthoxin (Schwartz et al., 1997). This step is the last one that occurs in plastids. Xanthoxin is exported to the cytoplasm where a two-step reaction via ABA-aldehyde occurs. The first step is catalyzed by a short-chain alcohol dehydrogenase/reductase (SDR) that is encoded by the AtABA2 (ABA deficient 2) gene (Rook et al., 2001; Cheng et al., 2002; Gonzalez-Guzman et al., 2002)



FIGURE 1 | Regulation of ion channels, pumps, and transporters localized in the plasma membrane of the guard cells during stomatal opening and closure. During stomatal opening **(A)** H⁺-ATPase pumps H⁺ from the guard cells and hyperpolarizes the membrane, which leads to the activation of K⁺ inward rectifying channels (KAT1, KAT2, AKT1). Anionic species such as malate^{2–} from the breakdown of starch and transported NO₃⁻ and Cl⁻ ions contribute to the intracellular solute buildup that can mediate the import of sugars or can be used for the synthesis of sugars. Ions supplied into the guard cells together with water transported via aquaporins generate the turgor that is needed to keep stomata opened.

and that generates ABA-aldehyde. Then, the ABA-aldehyde oxidase (AAO) with the molybdenum cofactor (MoCo) catalyzes the last step in the biosynthesis pathway - the conversion of ABAaldehyde into ABA (Seo et al., 2004) (Figure 2A). The appropriate level of active ABA is achieved not only through the biosynthesis and catabolism reactions performed by CYP707A1-4 (cytochrome P450, family 707, subfamily A, polypeptide 1, 2, 3, 4) (Kushiro et al., 2004; Figure 2B), but also by the inactivation of ABA through conjugation and deconjugation. ABA can be inactivated at the C-1 hydroxyl group by different chemical compounds that form various conjugates and that accumulate in vacuoles or in the apoplastic space (Dietz et al., 2000). The most widespread conjugate is ABA glucosyl ester (ABA-GE), which is catalyzed by ABA glucosyltransferase (Boyer and Zeevaart, 1982). Lee et al. (2006) identified the AtBG1 (beta-1,3-glucanase 1) protein that is responsible for the release of ABA from ABA-GE. Their findings showed that ABA deconjugation plays a significant role in providing an ABA pool that allows plants to adjust to changing physiological and environmental conditions (Figure 2C).

The ability of ABA to move long distances allows it to serve as a critical stress messenger. Kuromori et al. (2011) identified the ABA importer – ABCG22 (*Arabidopsis thaliana* ATP-binding cassette

During stomatal closure **(B)**, H⁺-ATPase is inhibited and S-type and R-type anion channels are activated. As the plasma membrane is depolarized, S-type and R-type channels facilitate the efflux of malate²⁻, Cl⁻, and NO₃⁻. At the same time, K⁺ outwardly rectifying channels such as GORK are activated through the depolarization of the membrane, which leads to the efflux of K⁺. The decreased level of malate²⁻ is also caused by the gluconeogenic conversion of malate into starch. The elevation of the Ca²⁺ concentration as a result of the release of Ca²⁺- via channels situated in both the plasma membrane and in the tonoplast is another event that accompanies stomatal closure.

G22). The gene encoding this transporter is mainly expressed in the guard cells. In addition, the expulsion of ABA into the intercellular space is mediated by transporters such as ABCG25 (*Arabidopsis thaliana* ATP-binding cassette G25). ABCG25 is expressed primarily in vascular tissues where ABA is synthesized (Kuromori et al., 2010). ABA delivery to the guard cells promotes a cascade of reactions that lead to stomatal closure and that inhibit stomatal opening in order to prevent water loss (**Figure 2D**).

After ABA is received from ABC transporters by the guard cells, the PYR/PYL/RCAR (pyrabactin-resistance 1/pyrabactin-resistance like/regulatory component of ABA receptor) perceives ABA intracellularly and forms complexes that inhibit clade A of PP2Cs (protein phosphatase 2C), the negative regulators of ABA signaling, such as ABI1 (ABA insensitive 1), ABI2 (ABA insensitive 2), HAB1 (hypersensitive to ABA1) (Ma et al., 2009; Park et al., 2009; Santiago et al., 2009; Nishimura et al., 2010). The inactivation of PP2Cs allows downstream targets to be phosphorylated and activated – Sucrose Non-fermenting 1-Related subfamily 2 protein Kinases (SnRK2) (Fujii and Zhu, 2009; Fujita et al., 2009; Umezawa et al., 2009; Kim et al., 2010). ABA receptors, PP2Cs, and SnRKs form the core of the early ABA signaling cascade (**Figure 2E**).



FIGURE 2 [Abscisic acid biosynthesis, catabolism, deconjugation, transport, and signaling. ABA biosynthesis (**A**) is mainly induced by upregulating *NCED3*, *ZEP*, and *AAO* genes. At the same time as the biosynthesis of ABA is induced, the catabolism (**B**) that is performed by CYP707A1-4 is inhibited. The balance between active and inactive ABA in the cell is achieved not only by the regulation of biosynthesis and catabolism but also by ABA conjugation and deconjugation. The most widespread conjugate

REGULATION OF STOMATAL MOVEMENTS DURING THE DIURNAL CYCLE – THE ROLE OF ABA

The ABA mode of action is linked to diurnal stomatal movements. It has been proposed that this link is based on both the molecular connections between ABA and circadian-clock pathways and on ABA biosynthesis and response to light (reviewed in Tallman, 2004). Although several studies have been carried out linking the diurnal cycle with ABA signaling, there is still a need for further research that would clarify this connection. It has been confirmed that the elevated ABA levels in the dark phase of the day are responsible for stomatal closure but, on the other hand, the molecular basis of the sensing CO_2 molecules by guard cells is still not well understood. This part of investigations still needs confirmation through the use of well-established methods.

In darkness, stomata are closed. This is probably caused by an intensive ABA accumulation through the biosynthesis of ABA in the guard cells and the simultaneous import of endogenous ABA from the apoplast to the guard cells using ABA transporters such is the ABA glucosyl ester (ABA-GE), which is catalyzed by ABA glucosyltransferase (**C**). ABA delivery to the guard cells via ABCG transporters such as AGCG22 (**D**) promotes a cascade of reactions. The core of early ABA signaling involves ABA receptors – PYR/PYL/RCAR proteins, PP2Cs, and SnRKs (**E**). After binding ABA to the receptor, the negative regulatory action of PP2Cs is inhibited and SnRKs are able to phosphorylate and activate downstream targets in order to transduce the ABA signal.

as ABCG22 (Kuromori et al., 2011), while at the same time, ABA catabolism processes are disfavored. Elevated ABA levels cause stomata closure via the activation of an ABA signaling cascade, the efflux of Ca^{2+} from internal stores, the activation of S-type and R-type anion channels that lead to the efflux of Cl^- , malate²⁻, and NO_3^- and the activation of the GORK channel that leads to the efflux of K⁺. During the night, elevated levels of CO₂ in the leaves were observed due to respiration. It has been proved that CO₂ has a positive effect on the stomatal closure process. The guard cells probably do not sense CO₂ molecules but instead HCO₃⁻ is synthesized from CO₂ (Hu et al., 2010), which activates S-type channels and leads to the efflux of Cl⁻, malate²⁻, and NO_3^- (Xue et al., 2011) (**Figure 3A**).

At first light, a depletion of endogenous ABA is observed through xanthophyll cycling, the isomerization of ABA precursors and the activation of ABA catabolism enzymes, such as CYP450 (cytochrome P450). The degradation of ABA liberates the guard cells to extrude H^+ via H^+ -ATPase (H^+ -pump) and accumulate



FIGURE 3 |The role of ABA in the diurnal regulation of stomatal movements. In the dark phase of the day (A), ABA biosynthesis is favored and at the same time the catabolism of ABA is inhibited. As a result of these processes, elevated levels of ABA are present in the guard cells. ABA activates the efflux of Ca^{2+} from internal stores, the activation of S-type and R-type anion channels leading to the efflux of Cl⁻, malate²⁻, and NO₃⁻, the activation of GORK channel, which leads to the efflux of K⁺ and consequently to the closing of stomatal pores. The decreased level of malate²⁻ is also

water and ions, such as K^+ , Cl^- , malate^{2–} in order to generate the turgor needed to keep stomata open. K^+ uptake is mainly responsible for the rapid increase of the turgor and the opening of stomata during the dawn (Humble and Raschke, 1971; Talbott and Zeiger, 1996). The accumulation of sugars such as glucose, fructose and sucrose has been reported during the light phase of the day (Talbott and Zeiger, 1998). In the midday, ABA is delivered to the apoplast around the guard cells through the xylem transpiration stream and the guard cells are regulated by steady-state ABA concentrations (**Figure 3B**).

In the evening, ABA biosynthesis outweighs the ABA catabolism in the guard cells, which leads to stomatal closure (for review, see Tallman, 2004).

ABA ON THE WAY TO REACHING THE GUARD CELLS UNDER DROUGHT STRESS CONDITIONS

Under drought stress conditions, ABA would reach a concentration high enough to cause ion efflux and an inhibition of sugar uptake by the guard cells in the midday, thus reducing the apertures caused by the gluconeogenic conversion of malate into starch. In the dawn **(B)**, the first light promotes ABA catabolism processes and the level of ABA biosynthesis decreases, which leads to a decreased concentration of active ABA in the guard cells. Low endogenous ABA levels no longer inhibit H⁺-ATPase (H⁺-pump), which is then able to extrude H⁺ from the guard cells. At the same time, the accumulation of water and ions, such as K⁺, Cl⁻, malate^{2–} occurs in order to generate the turgor that is needed to keep stomata open.

for the rest of the day. Analyses of ABA biosynthesis, catabolism, de/conjugation, and transport have been supported by various studies involving several species and different methods, such as mutant analysis, transcriptomics, proteomics, or immunohisto-chemical techniques. In order to define the role of ABA in stress response, the action of several components of the pathways mentioned were tested in response to stress. The engagement of such various techniques makes the state of knowledge in the field of ABA biosynthesis, catabolism, de/conjugation, and transport well supported and reliable.

It has been shown that ABA concentrations can increase up to 30-fold in response to drought stress (Outlaw, 2003). Water deficit promotes ABA biosynthesis via the upregulation of a key enzyme – NCED3. A significant increase in NCED transcript levels can be detected within 15–30 min after leaf detachment or dehydration treatment (Qin and Zeevaart, 1999; Thompson et al., 2000), which indicates that the activation of *NCED* genes can be fairly quick. Cheng et al. (2002) reported that the *AtNCED3*, *AtZEP* (*Zeaxan-thin epoxidase*), and *AtAAO3* (*ABA-aldehyde oxidase*) genes could

be induced in *Arabidopsis* by ABA and studies in rice showed that *OsNCED3* expression was induced by dehydration (Ye et al., 2011). An immunohistochemical analysis, using antibodies raised against AtNCED3, revealed that protein is accumulated in the leaf vascular parenchyma cells in response to drought stress. This was not detected in non-stressed conditions. These data indicate that drought-induced ABA biosynthesis occurs primarily in the vascular parenchyma cells and that vascular-derived ABA might trigger stomatal closure via the transport to the guard cells (Endo et al., 2008). *AtNCED3* expression is upregulated by drought conditions across the species observed and decreases after rehydration.

Drought, like the dark part of a diurnal cycle, also promotes the deconjugation of the ABA-glucose ester (ABA-GE), which is stored in the vacuoles of leaf cells and also circulates in the plant (Xu et al., 2002; Seiler et al., 2011). Both processes, intensive ABA biosynthesis and ABA deconjugation, lead to the accumulation of high levels of biologically active ABA. ABA delivery to the guard cells via ABCG transporters, such as AGCG22 that was mentioned above, promotes a cascade of reactions that lead to stomatal closure and that inhibit stomatal opening in order to prevent water loss (**Figure 2**).

ABA TRIGGERS CHANGES IN ION HOMEOSTASIS IN THE GUARD CELLS, WHICH LEADS TO STOMATAL CLOSURE UNDER STRESS

The ABA signaling network that leads to stomatal closure under stress is activated by the perception ABA. This begins a cascade of reactions that leads to the reduced turgor of the guard cells through ABA modulation of ion channel activities, including the regulated efflux of anions and potassium ions and the inhibition of K⁺ import. Recently, the core signalosome of ABA signaling including ABA receptors, phosphatases (PP2Cs), and kinases (SnRK2s) was established (Ma et al., 2009; Park et al., 2009; Santiago et al., 2009; Nishimura et al., 2010). Although its function is clear and confirmed by advanced molecular analysis, there is still a need to explain the impact of single components, such as kinases, on the regulation of the ion channels or the proton pump (e.g., AHA1), which is described below. On the other hand, the interaction between ABA regulated kinases SnRK2s and S-type anion channels, and the potassium inwardly rectifying channels, described below, has been well established and documented.

The inactivation of PP2Cs such as ABI1 and ABI2 by the complex ABA-receptor facilitates the phosphorylation and activation of a downstream target of phosphatases - SnRK2, such as SnRK2.2/D, SnRK2.3/E, and SnRK2.6/OST1/E, which are the key players in the regulation of ABA signaling and abiotic stress response (Fujii and Zhu, 2009; Fujita et al., 2009; Umezawa et al., 2009). Kinases are able to regulate the activity of ion channels and the proton pump. It was shown that ABA inhibits the action of a proton pump such as H⁺-ATPase. The dominant Arabidopsis mutant ost2 (opened stomata 2) in AHA1 (H⁺-ATPase 1 HA1) gene exhibited the constitutive activation of AHA1 H⁺-ATPase, which in turn resulted in an inability to close stomata in response to ABA (Merlot et al., 2007). The molecular mechanism of the inhibition of AHA1 by ABA has not yet been fully elucidated. One of the most direct pieces of evidence of the regulation of H⁺-ATPase by SnRK is the demonstration that specific calcium-stimulated kinase, PSK5 (a member of the SnRK3 kinase family), is able to

phosphorylate the closest homolog of AHA1 – AHA2 (H^+ -ATPase 1 HA2) in Ser392 localized in the C-terminus of the AHA2 protein. This reaction prevents the 14-3-3 protein, which is the main activator of AHA2 leading to the inhibition of H+-ATPase action, from binding (Fuglsang et al., 2007).

Sucrose Non-fermenting 1-Related subfamily 2 protein Kinases also regulate S-type anion channels and potassium inwardly rectifying channels such as SLAC1 (slow anion channel-associated 1) and KAT1 (K⁺ channel in Arabidopsis thaliana), respectively. The first one is activated by SnRK2, whereas KAT1 is inhibited. SLAC1 encodes the anion-conducting subunit of an S-type anion channel. In different species, S-type anion channels are activated in the guard cells by ABA, cytosolic Ca²⁺, and phosphorylation events (Schmidt et al., 1995; Pei et al., 1997; Leonhardt et al., 1999; Raschke et al., 2003; Roelfsema et al., 2004; Mori et al., 2006). The slac1 mutant displayed a strongly impaired response to a range of stomatal closing stimuli such as ABA and Ca²⁺ (Negi et al., 2008; Vahisalu et al., 2008). Increased SLAC1 activity causes an efflux of anions which results in depolarization of the membrane as a consequence of phosphorylation by SnRK. This in turn leads to the loss of K⁺ cations from the cell through the K⁺ efflux channel GORK (guard cell outward-rectifying K^+), which is activated by depolarization (Jeanguenin et al., 2008). KAT1 is an inward K⁺ channel that allows an influx of K⁺ inside the guard cell when the proton pump drives the PM to a negative potential. When plants encounter drought stress conditions and the ABA level rises, both the proton pumps (as mentioned above) and KAT1 are inactivated by SnRKs. It was shown that the activity of KAT1 is inhibited by an elevation of ABA and cytosolic Ca²⁺ (Schroeder and Hagiwara, 1989; Blatt and Armstrong, 1993; Grabov and Blatt, 1999) via phosphorylation by SnRK, which in turn results in a decreased influx of K⁺ into the guard cells (Hubbard et al., 2010). The loss of K⁺ and anions from the guard cells is accompanied by the efflux of water via aquaporins. Together, these events lead to a reduction of the turgor, which results in stomatal closure in response to ABA as a major signal of drought (Figure 3A).

Abscisic acid activates the Ca²⁺-permeable channels in the PM of the guard cells and triggers an influx of Ca²⁺ into the cytoplasm of the guard cells through the release of the second messenger, inositol-1,4,5-triphosphate (IP₃), which in turn activates the Ca^{2+} channels that are located in the vacuole and endoplasmic reticulum (Schroeder and Hagiwara, 1990; Hamilton et al., 2000; Krinke et al., 2007; Kwak et al., 2008). Ca²⁺-dependent protein kinases (CDPKs) are activated during drought stress and are able to control stomatal closure in an ABA-dependent manner. After ABA is perceived by a receptor, the action of PP2Cs such as ABI1 are inhibited. ABI1 was identified as a negative regulator of CPK21 (Ca²⁺ dependent protein kinase 21), which like SnRK phosphorylates SLAC1. SLAC1 phosphorylation, in turn, results in the activation of anion and the efflux of K⁺ (Geiger et al., 2010). An increased cytosolic Ca²⁺ level activates the Ca²⁺-dependent pathways that inhibit K⁺ import and trigger the depolarization of the membrane. Mori et al. (2006) identified two calcium-dependent kinases - CPK3 (calcium-dependent protein kinase 3) and CPK6 (calcium-dependent protein kinase 6) as positive regulators of ABA signaling in the guard cells during water stress. Inactivation of both genes led to a reduction in the activation of S-type channels by ABA and Ca²⁺, the impairment of the ABA activation of Ca²⁺ permeable channels and a decreased sensitivity of stomata to ABA. Disruption of the regulatory subunit *RCN1* (*roots curl in NPA*) of the gene encoding PP2A (protein phosphatase 2A) led to a reduction of the ABA activation of anion channels and a decreased sensitivity of stomata to ABA (Kwak et al., 2002, **Figure 4**).

Another protein involved in ABA signaling in stomata is GPA1. GPA1 is a positive regulator in the ABA-mediated inhibition of stomatal opening. *Arabidopsis* plants lacking GPA1 (G α subunit of G protein) showed a reduction in the inhibition of inward K⁺ currents and a reduced guard cell ABA-insensitivity in stomatal opening (Wang et al., 2001). The mutants *era1* (*enhanced response to ABA1*) and *abh1* (*ABA hypersensitive 1*), which are deficient in a farnesyl transferase subunit and RNA cap-binding protein, respectively, are ABA hypersensitive and showed an enhanced ABA activation of S-type channels (Pei et al., 1998; Schroeder et al., 2001a; Hugouvieux et al., 2002; **Figure 4**). However, the exact molecular role of ERA1 or ABH1 in stomatal regulation should be clarified in future research.

During stomatal closure, slow vacuolar (SV) channels activated by cytosolic Ca^{2+} contribute to the release of Ca^{2+} from vacuoles. SV channels were shown to be calcium permeable and it was suggested that they facilitate a brief transient efflux of cations, including Ca^{2+} , from vacuoles (Ward and Schroeder, 1994).



FIGURE 4 | ABA regulation of stomatal closure during drought stress. An increased level of endogenous ABA in response to drought activates a signal transduction pathway that involves a sequence of events such as the elevation of the cytosolic Ca^{2+} level, which consequently activates the anion channels (S-type and R-type), which leads to membrane depolarization. The latter activate GORK, which is responsible for extruding K⁺ from the guard cells. Simultaneous with the efflux of K⁺, an efflux of water is observed. Together, these events lead to a decrease in the turgor of the guard cells and to stomatal closure under drought conditions. The sequence of events, which is explained in detail in the main text and presented in green in the figure, is the core of the reactions that are induced or inhibited by different proteins that are activated by ABA. Blue arrows indicate activation, while red blunt ended lines indicate inhibition. Several of the genes involved in the processes described above and more are presented in **Table 1** together with a description of mutant phenotypes.

NO AND ROS IN RESPONSE TO DROUGHT STRESS AND ABA

The guard cells generate reactive oxygen species (ROS) such as hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) and nitric oxide (NO) in response to ABA (Pei et al., 2000; Zhang et al., 2001). Exogenous H₂O₂ activates permeable Ca²⁺ channels in the PM of *Arabidopsis* guard cells and inhibits inward K⁺ channels (Zhang et al., 2001; Kohler et al., 2003; Kwak et al., 2003). Taking into account the fact that ROS and NO signaling is not yet fully understood, there is a need for further analysis in order to elucidate their function, for example, the role of Ca²⁺ in ROS and NO action in guard cells should be clarified.

Reactive oxygen species production in *Arabidopsis* guard cells is mediated by two subunits of NADPH oxidase – AtrbohD (*Arabidopsis thaliana* respiratory burst oxidase homolog D) and



FIGURE 5 | Me-JA regulated stomatal closure during drought stress. MeJA, before it can be bound by a receptor in the plant cell, is converted into a biologically active form (+)-7-iso-Jasmonoyl-L-isoleucine (JA-Ile). JA-Ile is then bound by the receptor ^{SCF}COI complex that contains the coronatine insensitive1 (COI1) F-box protein. This interaction leads to the JAZ degradation which is negative regulator of MYC2. Inactive JAZ is not able to repress MYC2 function which in turn activates JA-responsive genes. MeJA induces the formation of ROS and NO, which activate the efflux of Ca²⁺ from internal stores and the influx from the apoplast by channels in plasma membrane. CPK6 acts downstream of NO and ROS signaling and therefore may be the target of an NO-stimulated influx of Ca²⁺ into the cytoplasm. As a feedback loop, MeJA-induced influx of Ca²⁺ into the cytoplasm activates CPK6, which in turn is able to activate the S-type anion channel – SLAC1, which then leads to the MeJA-stimulated stomatal closure.

Table 1 | Selected genes involved in the regulation of stomatal movement under stress.

Gene	Description	Mutant	Phenotype	Reference
ABH1	Encodes a nuclear cap-binding protein that forms a het- erodimeric complex with CBP20 and is involved in ABA signaling	abh1	ABA hypersensitive, shows enhanced ABA activation of S-type channels	Schroeder et al. (2001a), Hugouvieux et al. (2002)
ABI1	Encodes the protein phosphatase 2C involved in abscisic acid (ABA) signal transduction. Negative regulator of stom- atal closure promoted by ABA	abi1	Improper stomatal regulation leading to increased transpiration	Parcy and Giraudat (1997)
ABI2	Encodes the protein phosphatase 2C involved in abscisic acid (ABA) signal transduction. Negative regulator of stom- atal closure promoted by ABA	abi2	Improper stomatal regulation leading to increased transpiration	Pei et al. (1997)
AHA1	Encodes a plasma membrane proton ATPase	ost2	Constitutively activated H+-ATPases, insensitivity to ABA persisted stomatal opening and a reduced ability to close stomata in response to drought	Merlot et al. (2007)
ALMT12	Encodes an anion transporter involved in stomatal closure	almt12	Impaired stomatal closure in response to ABA, darkness and CO_2	Meyer et al. (2010)
AtrbohD	Encodes the NADPH/respiratory burst oxidase protein D (RbohD).Interacts with AtrbohF	atrbohd	Impaired stomatal closure in response to ABA	Kwak et al. (2003)
AtrbohF	Encodes the NADPH/respiratory burst oxidase protein F (RbohF). Interacts with AtrbohD	atrbohf	Impaired stomatal closure in response to ABA	Kwak et al. (2003)
COI	Encodes a protein containing Leu-rich repeats and a degenerate F-box motif	соі	Disrupted activation of S-type anion channels	Munemasa et al. (2007, 2011)
CPK10	Encodes the calcium-dependent protein kinase whose gene expression is induced by dehydration and high salt	cpk10	Sensitive to drought, impaired stomatal closure	Zou et al. (2010)
CPK21	Encodes a member of the calcium-dependent protein kinase	cpk21	Tolerant to osmotic and drought stress	Franz et al. (2010)
СРКЗ	Encodes the calcium-dependent protein kinase 3 (CPK3), a member of the <i>Arabidopsis</i> CDPK gene family. CPK3 is expressed in both guard cells and mesophyll cells. Functions in guard cell ion channel regulation	cpk3	Reduction in ABA and Ca^{2+} activation of S-type channels, impaired ABA acti- vation of Ca^{2+} permeable channels, decreased ABA sensitivity to stomatal closure	Mori et al. (2006)
СРК6	Encodes the calcium-dependent protein kinase 3 (CPK3), a member of the <i>Arabidopsis</i> CDPK gene family. CPK3 is expressed in both guard cells and mesophyll cells. Functions in guard cell ion channel regulation	cpk6	Reduction in ABA and Ca^{2+} activation of S-type channels, impaired ABA acti- vation of Ca^{2+} permeable channels, decreased ABA sensitivity to stomatal closure	Mori et al. (2006), Munemasa et al. (2011)
ERA1	Encodes a beta subunit of farnesyl-trans-transferase, which is involved in meristem organization and the ABA-mediated signal transduction pathway. Mutant phenotypes were observed in meristem organization and response to abscisic acid and drought	era1	ABA hypersensitive and showed enhanced ABA activation of S-type channels	Pei et al. (1998)
ERF7	Encodes a member of the ERF (ethylene response factor) subfamily B-1 of the ERF/AP2 transcription factor family (ATERF-7). The protein contains one AP2 domain. Phosphorylated by PKS3 <i>in vitro</i> . Involved in ABA-mediated responses	erf7	Increased sensitivity of stomata to ABA compared to the wild-type, enhanced drought tolerance	Song et al. (2005)
GORK	Encodes a guard cell outward potassium channel. Belongs to the Shaker family K+ channel	gork	Impaired stomatal closure	Hosy et al. (2003)

(Continued)

Table 1 | Continued

Gene	Description	Mutant	Phenotype	Reference
GPA1	Encodes an alpha subunit of a heterotrimeric GTP-binding protein. GPA1 is a positive regulator in ABA-mediated inhi- bition of stomatal opening	gpa1	Reduction in the inhibition of inward K ⁺ currents, reduced guard cell ABA-insensitivity in stomatal opening	Wang et al. (2001)
KAT1	Encodes a potassium channel protein (KAT1)	kat1	No impairment of stomatal action, but potassium currents were altered	Szyroki et al. (2001)
MRP5	Encodes a high-affinity inositol hexakisphosphate transporter that plays a role in guard cell signaling and phytate storage. It is a member of the MRP subfamily/ABC transporter subfamily C	mrp5	Impaired ABA regulation of Ca ²⁺ per- meable channels, defects in S-type channel regulation	Suh et al. (2007)
MYB15	Encodes a member of the R2R3 factor gene family	35S:myb15	More sensitive to ABA-induced stom- atal closure, improved drought toler- ance	Ding et al. (2009)
MYB44	Encodes a member of the R2R3 factor MYB gene family involved in mediating plant responses to a variety of abiotic stimuli	35S:myb44	More drought tolerant	Jung et al. (2007)
MYB60	Encodes a putative transcription factor of the R2R3-MYB gene family. Transcript increases under conditions that promote stomatal opening (white and blue light) and decreases under conditions that trigger stomatal closure (ABA, desiccation, darkness) with the exception of elevated CO ₂ . Expressed exclusively in the guard cells of all tissues. It is required for light-induced opening of stomata	myb60	Reduced stomatal aperture which helps to limit water loss during a drought	Cominelli et al. (2005)
MYB61	Encodes the putative transcription factor. Expressed in guard cells, plays a role in the regulation of stomatal pore size	myb61	Larger stomatal pores than the wild- type	Liang et al. (2005)
NFYA5	Encodes a member of the CCAAT-binding transcription factor (CBF-B/NF-YA) family. Expression is upregulated in response to ABA and drought	nfya5	Hypersensitive to drought because their stomata are more open than the wild-type	Li et al. (2008)
NPX1	Encodes NPX1 (Nuclear Protein X1), a nuclear factor that regulates abscisic acid responses	npx1	Stomata were more closed than the wild-type in response to ABA and were more drought tolerant	Kim et al. (2009)
NRT1.1 (CHL1)	Encodes NRT1.1 (CHL1), a dual-affinity nitrate transporter. The protein is expressed in guard cells and functions in stomatal opening	nrt1.1 (chl)	Lower transpiration rate and tolerant to drought	Guo et al. (2003)
PUB18	Encodes a protein containing a UND, a U-box and an ARM domain	pub18	Hypersensitive to ABA-mediated stomatal closure	Seo et al. (2012)
PUB19	Encodes PUB19, a plant U-box armadillo repeat protein. Involved in the salt inhibition of germination together with PUB18	pub19	Hypersensitive to ABA-mediated stomatal closure	Liu et al. (2011)
SLAC1	Encodes a membrane protein with 10 predicted transmem- brane helices. SLAC1 is a multispanning membrane protein that is expressed predominantly in the guard cells that play a role in regulating cellular ion homeostasis and S-type anion currents. SLAC1 is important for normal stomatal closure in response to a variety of signals including elevated CO ₂ , ozone, ABA, darkness and humidity. SLAC1:GFP localizes to the plasma membrane	slac1	Reduced stomatal closure response to ABA, CO_2 , Ca^{2+} and ozone treatments	Vahisalu et al. (2008)

Pink indicates genes that encode the negative regulators of ABA signaling, blue indicates genes that encode ion channels, pump, and transporters localized in the plasma membrane of guard cells, green indicates genes that encode the Ca²⁺-dependent protein kinases involved in the regulation of stomatal movements, brown indicates genes that encode the transcription factors involved in the regulation of stomatal movements.

AtrbohF (*Arabidopsis thaliana* respiratory burst oxidase homolog F). The significance of ROS involvement in stomatal closure was revealed by an analysis of the *atrbohD/atrbohF* double mutant, which showed impaired stomatal closure in response to ABA (Kwak et al., 2003). The protein, OST1 (open stomata1), displays dominant kinase activity during drought stress response and is able to activate NADPH oxidase (Sirichandra et al., 2009). Mutants in *OST1* showed a wilty phenotype in water deficit conditions because of the impairment of stomatal closure and ROS production (Mustilli et al., 2002; Yoshida et al., 2006; **Figure 4**).

Another crucial factor for stomatal closure is NO, which is generated in response to ABA (Neill et al., 2002, 2008). Exogenously applied NO donors triggered stomatal closure, whereas the application of an NO scavenger inhibited ABA-induced stomatal closure (Neill et al., 2002; **Figure 4**).

There is some evidence that both H_2O_2 and NO actions in the guard cells require calcium. In addition, H_2O_2 inhibits K⁺ channel activity, induces cytosolic alkalization in the guard cells and promotes NO signaling in response to ABA (Zhang et al., 2001; Kohler et al., 2003; Wang and Song, 2008). Conversely, NO neither stimulates H_2O_2 synthesis nor does it require H_2O_2 for its action (Bright et al., 2006).

THE SECOND VIOLIN IN THE CONCERT OF STOMATAL CLOSURE – THE ROLE OF JASMONATES IN THE REGULATION OF STOMATAL MOVEMENT

Jasmonates are lipid-derived phytohormones that are involved in the regulation of vegetative and reproductive growth and the defense response against abiotic stress (Katsir et al., 2008). JA biosynthesis is induced by stress conditions (Wasternack, 2007) and many genes related to JA signaling are regulated by drought stress (Huang et al., 2008). The positive role of JA in the regulation of stomatal closure was observed in many studies (Gehring et al., 1997; Suhita et al., 2003, 2004; Munemasa et al., 2007). Similar to the ABA signaling pathway, JA signaling has been under intense investigation, particularly in relation to stress response. With the progress in research, many new components and their roles in JA-mediated stress response will be identified. Although the interaction between ABA and JA signaling pathways in stomata function has been established, there is still a need for further investigation and identification of the nodes linking these two signaling pathways, such as CPK6, which is described below.

When JA or methyl JA (MeJA) are applied exogenously to plants, they are converted into a biologically active form (+)-7iso-Jasmonoyl-L-isoleucine (JA-Ile). JA-Ile is then bound by the receptor ^{SCF}COI complex that contains the coronatine insensitive1 (COI1) F-box protein (Fonseca et al., 2009; Sheard et al., 2010). This interaction leads to the degradation of the repressor protein, JAZ (Jasmonate ZIM-domain), by the 26S proteasome and as a result, to the activation of distinct JA response genes by MYC2 (MYC domain transcription factor 2) (Chini et al., 2007; Thines et al., 2007; Fernández-Calvo et al., 2011). In the absence of JA, JAZ inhibits MYC2, which is then unable to activate the transcription of JA-inducible genes (**Figure 5**).

Munemasa et al. (2011) identified CPK6 (Ca^{2+} dependent protein kinase 6), which had previously been studied by Mori et al. (2006) in regards to ABA signaling, as a positive regulator of MeJA signaling in the guard cells. CDPKs function as important cytosolic Ca²⁺ sensors in various plant physiological processes. Four kinases are involved in ABA signaling in *Arabidopsis* guard cells: CPK3, CPK6, CPK4, and CPK11; however, only mutations in the *CPK6* impaired MeJA-induced stomatal closure (Munemasa et al., 2011). Like ABA, MeJA activates S-type anion channels. In *coi1* (*coronatine insensitive 1*) and *cpk6* mutants, the activation of Stype anion channels was disrupted (Munemasa et al., 2007, 2011). Geiger et al. (2010) showed a direct interaction between CPK6 and the SLAC1 – S-type anion channel. The activation of SLAC1 by CPK6 was inhibited by the PP2Cs, ABI1, and ABI2, since *abi1* and *abi2* mutants exhibited insensitivity of stomata to MeJA, which leads to the inability of stomatal closure in response to MeJA (**Figure 6**).

The formation of ROS and NO in the guard cells is not only induced by ABA and ethylene but also by MeJA. It has been showed that both ROS and NO levels were decreased in MeJA-insensitive mutants (Munemasa et al., 2007). Suhita et al. (2004) showed that a disruption of both genes encoding NADPH oxidase, AtrbohD and AtrbohF, results in the impairment of MeJA-induced stomatal closure and ROS production. However, in the cpk6 Arabidopsis mutant, ABA- and MeJA-mediated the production of ROS and NO was not reduced. CPK6 acts downstream of NO and ROS signaling and therefore may be a target of the NO-stimulated influx of Ca²⁺ into the cytoplasm. As a feedback loop, MeJA-induced influx of Ca²⁺ into the cytoplasm activates CPK6, which in turn is able to activate the S-type anion channel – SLAC1 (Figure 5). This property of CPK6 makes it a node between the NO, ROS, ethylene and JA signaling pathways in ABA-induced stomatal closure (Munemasa et al., 2011; Figure 6).

Jasmonates interacts with the ABA pathway by increasing the influx of Ca²⁺, which stimulates CDPK and the resulting cascade in order to close stomata. Munemasa et al. (2007) reported that ABA or MeJA treatment triggers a reduction in the stomatal aperture within 10 min. MeJA-induced Ca²⁺ levels were significantly lowered and stomatal closure was impaired when ABA biosynthesis inhibitors were added or when ABA-deficient mutants were studied. This suggests that jasmonate-induced changes in stomatal movements require endogenous ABA. In order to clarify this hypothesis, Hossain et al. (2011) examined the effect of $0.1 \,\mu$ M of ABA on MeJA-induced stomatal closure in aba 2-2 (ABA deficient 2-2) mutants related to ABA biosynthesis. In the wild-type, 0.1 µM of ABA did not significantly induce either stomatal closure or Ca²⁺ oscillations. The authors did not observe stomatal closure in aba2-2 when MeJA was applied without ABA, while in the presence of 0.1 µM ABA, MeJA induced stomatal closure.

WHEN ABA MEETS ETHYLENE

Ethylene is a gaseous phytohormone that is involved in the regulation of numerous plant processes such as seed germination, root-hair growth, leaf and flower senescence and abscission, fruit ripening, nodulation, and plant responses to stresses (Bleecker and Kende, 2000). It has been observed that ethylene can influence stomatal response via crosstalk with ABA; however, reports on its effect have been contradictory. Ethylene has been linked to the promotion of both stomatal closure (Pallas and Kays, 1982) and stomatal opening (Madhavan et al., 1983; Levitt et al., 1987;



Merritt et al., 2001; **Figure 6**). These contradictory effects need to be verified. One possible reason could be related to the methods used for stomatal observation that use detached leaves. Experiments with detached leaves do not always reflect the real response to stress or other applied factors in plants.

Tanaka et al. (2005) showed that Arabidopsis plants exposed to gaseous ethylene first did not close their stomata after the application of ABA. This was clear evidence that ethylene repressed ABA action in stomatal closure. In a drought stressed eto1 (ethylene overproducer 1) mutant, stomata closed more slowly and were less sensitive to ABA than in the drought-treated wild type (Tanaka et al., 2005). In order to elucidate the interaction between ethylene and ABA during stomatal response, epidermal peels from the wild-type and eto1 were treated with ABA, ethylene, and both phytohormones. When ethylene was applied independently of ABA, it induced H₂O₂ synthesis within 30 min of the treatment. When ethylene was applied to the ABA-pretreated wild-type epidermal peels, an inhibition of stomatal closure was observed (Tanaka et al., 2005). Desikan et al. (2006) proved that ethylene-mediated stomatal closure is dependent on the H₂O₂ that is generated by NADPH oxidase. As was discussed above, H2O2 is one of the major molecules in ABA-induced stomatal closure.

There have been some studies that revealed both increased and decreased ethylene production in response to drought stress. However, most of them described experiments with detached leaves, which may not reflect the response of intact plants under drought conditions (Morgan et al., 1990; Abeles et al., 1992). Generally, elevated ABA concentrations limit the production of ethylene; and therefore a dramatic increase of ABA concentration during water stress probably causes a reduction in the production of ethylene (Sharp, 2002). The physiological mechanism of ethylene inhibition of the ABA-mediated stomatal closure may be related to the function of ethylene as a factor that ensures a minimum carbon dioxide supply for photosynthesis by keeping stomata half-opened under the stress conditions (Leung and Giraudat, 1998; Tanaka et al., 2005).

AUXINS AND CYTOKININS – AMBIGOUS PARTICIPATION IN STOMATAL MOVEMENTS

Auxins and cytokinins are major phytohormones that are involved in processes related to plant growth and development such as cell division, growth and organogenesis, vascular differentiation, lateral root initiation as well as gravi- and phototropism (Berleth and Sachs, 2001). Auxins typically play a positive role in stomatal opening but high concentrations of auxin can inhibit stomatal opening (Lohse and Hedrich, 1992; **Figure 6**). Auxins stimulate the PM H⁺-ATPase in the guard cells. Proton efflux leads to the hyperpolarization of the membrane and results in an uptake of K⁺. Low auxin concentrations activate inward K⁺ channels leading to stomatal opening, whereas high auxin level promotes outward K⁺ channels, while simultaneously inhibiting inward K⁺ channels, which results in stomatal closure (Lohse and Hedrich, 1992; Blatt and Thiel, 1994).

The impact of cytokinins on stomatal movements is also ambiguous. It has been shown that an increased cytokinin concentration in xylem sap promotes stomatal opening and decreases sensitivity to ABA. Drought stress inhibits the synthesis of cytokinins in roots and its transport to shoots, which in turn results in stomatal closure (Pospísilova, 2003; Pustovoitova et al., 2003). However, stomatal response to exogenously applied cytokinins depends on the concentration and cytokinin species (Figure 6). Generally, exogenous cytokinins and auxins can inhibit ABA-induced stomatal closure in diverse species (Stoll et al., 2000; Tanaka et al., 2006).

BRASSINOSTEROIDS PLAY IN THE SAME TEAM WITH ABA

Brassinosteroids (BR) are polyhydroxylated steroidal phytohormones that are involved in seed germination, stem elongation, vascular differentiation, and fruit ripening (Clouse and Sasse, 1998; Steber and McCourt, 2001; Symons et al., 2006). It has been shown that epibrassinolide (eBL) promotes stomatal closure and inhibits stomatal opening in epidermal peels of *Vicia faba* through the negative regulation of the inwardly rectifying K⁺ channels that are responsible for the uptake of K⁺ during stomatal opening (Haubrick et al., 2006; **Figure 6**). eBL is able to activate the transcription of drought-inducible genes in *Arabidopsis*, such as *RD29A* (*response to drought 29A*), *ERD10* (*early response to drought 10*), and *RD22* (*rehydration responsive 22*) (Kagale et al., 2007). Together, these results suggest that there is an interaction between BR and ABA in drought response that is related to stomatal closure.

THE-STATE-OF-ART AND WEAK POINTS IN OUR UNDERSTANDING OF STOMATAL MOVEMENTS

Stomata are epidermal pores on a plant's surface that are essential for the control of water balance in plants. Many factors that are responsible for the regulation of stomatal movements have been already identified, such as components of ABA and other phytohormone signaling pathways. The most important, and one that is supported by well-documented studies, is the interaction between ABA (when taking into account its biosynthesis, catabolism, de/conjugation, and core signalosome) and the pumps and ion channels in the guard cell PM, in the regulation of stomatal movements under the stress.

However, further analyses of the networks of protein interactions, the co-expression of genes, metabolic factors, etc. should provide new insights into the key regulators of drought response in relation to guard cell movements. Taking into account that phytohormone pathways are still under intensive investigations and there are still many gaps to be elucidated, many of the already established interactions may be changed as further progress in research is achieved.

There are ambiguous reports in regards to the role of some phytohormones, such as ethylene, auxins, or cytokinins, in the regulation of stomatal movement that need to be clarified. In addition, the interaction between the diurnal cycle and ABA pathway should be further investigated in order to achieve a full understanding of this process.

There are some points that should be highlighted as a possible cause of the ambiguous reports related to the action of the regulators of stomatal movements. The first of these is the technique

REFERENCES

- Abeles, F. B., Morgan, P. W., and Saltveit, M. E. (1992). *Ethylene in Plant Biology*. 2nd Edn. San Diego: Academic Press.
- Berleth, T., and Sachs, T. (2001). Plant morphogenesis: longdistance coordination and local

patterning. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 4, 57–62.

Blatt, M. R., and Armstrong, F. (1993). K⁺ channels of stomatal guard cells: abscisic-acid evoked control of the outward rectifier mediated by cytoplasmic pH. *Planta* 191, 330–341. that is used to observe the stomata. Most analyses of stomata under stress are based on stomatal aperture observations. Some studies rely on stomata replicas from plants treated with stress and control, and observed under the light microscopy. This method is simple and inexpensive but generates problems due to the type of material used for the replicas. The accuracy and precision in the determination of stomatal aperture width is limited by the resolution of the standard light microscope. In contrast, scanning microscopy (SEM) offers high resolution images of stomata but requires expensive equipment and is not suitable for collecting large numbers of probes (Lawson et al., 1998). Recently, a popular technique in stomatal observations is confocal microscopy (Cañamero et al., 2006). As long as a proper technique that is not controversial in regards to its influence on stomatal response is not applied, all aperture measurements will be under discussion.

Another crucial problem is that most reports describe experiments with detached leaves, which may not reflect the response of intact plants under drought conditions (Morgan et al., 1990; Abeles et al., 1992; Dodd, 2012). Franks and Farquhar (2007) addressed the problem of data integration in stomatal research. They pointed out the lack of the integration of mechanical and quantitative physical information about guard cells and adjacent cells in model of stomatal function. Such integration of data should allow gasexchange regulation to be better described and predicted. As long as guard cells are considered as a model without their surroundings, the results obtained may not be relevant. Another problem noted by Franks and Farguhar (2007) is that research on the impact of various environmental factors on the stomatal regulation and stomatal density should be performed on and compared among several species, not only one. This would allow a full picture of a broad morphological and evolutionary spectrum of possibilities of stomata development, density, and movement regulation in response to stresses to be obtained.

Summarizing, there are still many questions about the techniques used for evaluating the stomatal response to stress. Further development of proper methods will bring us closer to a fuller and more relevant understanding of stomatal action. The great progress in molecular biology studies enable insights into the signaling pathways, identification of new components, and interactions between them to be gained.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by the European Regional Development Fund through the Innovative Economy for Poland 2007– 2013, project WND-POIG.01.03.01-00-101/08 POLAPGEN-BD "Biotechnological tools for breeding cereals with increased resistance to drought," task 22. The project is performed by the POLAPGEN Consortium and is coordinated by the Institute of Plant Genetics, Polish Academy of Sciences in Poznan. Further information about the project can be found at www.polapgen.pl.

- Blatt, M. R., and Thiel, G. (1994). K⁺ channels of stomatal guard cells: bimodal control of the K⁺ inward-rectifier evoked by auxin. *Plant J.* 5, 55–68.
- Bleecker, A. B., and Kende, H. (2000). Ethylene: a gaseous signal molecule

in plants. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 16, 1–18.

Boyer, G. L., and Zeevaart, J. (1982). Isolation and quantitation of β-D-glucopyranosyl abscisate from leaves of *Xanthium* and spinach. *Plant Physiol.* 70, 227–231.

- Bright, J., Desikan, R., Hancock, J. T., Weir, I. S., and Neill, S. J. (2006). ABA-induced NO generation and stomatal closure in *Arabidopsis* are dependent on H₂O₂ synthesis. *Plant* J. 45, 113–122.
- Cañamero, R. C., Boccalandro, H., Casal, J., and Serna, L. (2006). Use of confocal laser as light source reveals stomata-autonomous function. *PLoS ONE* 1:e36. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000036
- Cheng, W. H., Endo, A., Zhou, L., Penney, J., Chen, H. C., Arroyo, A., et al. (2002). A unique short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase in *Arabidopsis* glucose signaling and abscisic acid biosynthesis and functions. *Plant Cell* 14, 2723–2743.
- Chini, A., Fonseca, S., Fernández, G., Adie, B., Chico, J. M., Lorenzo, O., et al. (2007). The JAZ family of repressors is the missing link in jasmonate signalling. *Nature* 448, 666–671.
- Clouse, S. D., and Sasse, J. M. (1998). BRASSINOSTEROIDS: essential regulators of plant growth and development. Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol. 49, 427–451.
- Cominelli, E., Galbiati, M., Vavasseur, A., Conti, L., Sala, T., Vuylsteke, M., et al. (2005). A guard-cellspecific MYB transcription factor regulates stomatal movements and plant drought tolerance. *Curr. Biol.* 15, 1196–1200.
- Desikan, R., Last, K., Harrett-Williams, R., Tagliavia, C., Harter, K., Hooley, R., et al. (2006). Ethylene-induced stomatal closure in *Arabidopsis* occurs via AtrbohF-mediated hydrogen peroxide synthesis. *Plant J.* 47, 907–916.
- Dietz, K. J., Sauter, A., Wichert, K., Messdaghi, D., and Hartung, W. (2000). Extracellular β -glucosidase activity in barley involved in the hydrolysis of ABA glucose conjugate in leaves. *J. Exp. Bot.* 51, 937–944.
- Ding, Z., Li, S., An, X., Liu, X., Qin, H., and Wang, D. (2009). Transgenic expression of MYB15 confers enhanced sensitivity to abscisic acid and improved drought tolerance in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. J. Genet. Genomics 36, 17–29.
- Dodd, I. A. (2012). Abscisic acid and stomatal closure: a hydraulic conductance conundrum? *New Phytol.* 197, 6–8.
- Endo, A., Sawada, Y., Takahashi, H., Okamoto, M., Ikegami, K., Koiwai, H., et al. (2008). Drought induction of *Arabidopsis* 9-cisepoxycarotenoid dioxygenase occurs in vascular parenchyma cells. *Plant Physiol.* 147, 1984–1993.

- Fernández-Calvo, P., Chini, A., Fernández-Barbero, G., Chico, J. M., Gimenez-Ibanez, S., Geerinck, J., et al. (2011). The Arabidopsis bHLH transcription factors MYC3 and MYC4 are targets of JAZ repressors and act additively with MYC2 in the activation of jasmonate responses. Plant Cell 23, 701–715.
- Finkelstein, R. R., and Rock, C. D. (2002). "Abscisic acid biosynthesis and response," in *The Arabidopsis Book*, eds C. R. Somerville and E. M. Meyerowitz (Rockville, MD: American Society of Plant Biologists), 1–52.
- Finn, J. T., Grunwald, M. E., and Yau, K. W. (1996). Cyclic nucleotide-gated ion channels: an extended family with diverse functions. *Annu. Rev. Physiol.* 58, 395–426.
- Fonseca, S., Chico, J. M., and Solano, R. (2009). The jasmonate pathway: the ligand, the receptor and the core signalling module. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 12, 539–547.
- Franks, P. J., and Farquhar, G. D. (2007). The mechanical diversity of stomata and its significance in gas-exchange control. *Plant Physiol.* 143, 78–87.
- Franz, S., Ehlert, B., Liese, A., Kurth, J., Cazale, A.-C., and Romeis, T. (2010). Calcium-dependent protein kinase CPK21 functions in abiotic stress response in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Mol. Plant.* 4, 83–96.
- Fuglsang, A. T., Guo, Y., Cuin, T. A., Qiu, Q., Song, C., Kristiansen, K. A., et al. (2007). *Arabidopsis* protein kinase PKS5 inhibits the plasma membrane H+ -ATPase by preventing interaction with 14-3-3 protein. *Plant Cell* 19, 1617–1634.
- Fujii, H., and Zhu, J. K. (2009). Arabidopsis mutant deficient in 3 abscisic acid-activated protein kinases reveals critical roles in growth, reproduction and stress. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 106, 8380–8385.
- Fujita, Y., Nakashima, K., Yoshida, T., Katagiri, T., Kidokoro, S., Kanamori, N., et al. (2009). Three SnRK2 protein kinases are the main positive regulators of abscisic acid signaling in response to water stress in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell Physiol.* 50, 2123–2132.
- Gehring, C. A., Irving, H. R., McConchie, R., and Parish, R. W. (1997). Jasmonates induce intracellular alkalinization and closure of *Paphiopedilum* the guard cells. *Ann. Bot.* 80, 485–489.
- Geiger, D., Scherzer, S., Mumm, P., Marten, I., Ache, P., Matschi, S., et al. (2010). Guard cell anion channel SLAC1 is regulated by CDPK

protein kinases with distinct Ca²⁺ affinities. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 107, 8023–8028.

- Gonzalez-Guzman, M., Apostolova, N., Belles, J. M., Barrero, J. M., Piqueras, P., Ponce, M. R., et al. (2002). The short-chain alcohol dehydrogenase ABA2 catalyzes the conversion of xanthoxin to abscisic aldehyde. *Plant Cell* 14, 1833–1846.
- Grabov, A., and Blatt, M. R. (1999). A steep dependence of inward rectifying potassium channels on cytosolic free calcium concentration increase evoked by hyperpolarization in the guard cells. *Plant Physiol.* 119, 277–288.
- Guo, F.-Q., Young, J., and Crawford, N. M. (2003). The nitrate transporter AtNRT1.1 (CHL1) functions in stomatal opening and contributes to drought susceptibility in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 15, 107–117.
- Hamilton, D. W. A., Hills, A., Köhler, B., and Blatt, M. R. (2000). Ca²⁺ channels at the plasma membrane of stomatal guard cells are activated by hyperpolarization and abscisic acid. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 97, 4967–4972.
- Haubrick, L. L., Torsethaugen, G., and Assmann, S. M. (2006). Effect of brassinolide, alone and in concert with abscisic acid, on control of stomatal aperture and potassium currents of *Vicia faba* guard cell protoplasts. *Physiol. Plant* 128, 134–143.
- Hossain, M. A., Munemasa, S., Uraji, M., Nakamura, Y., Mori, I. C., and Murata, Y. (2011). Involvement of endogenous abscisic acid in methyl jasmonate-induced stomatal closure in *Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol.* 156, 430–438.
- Hosy, E., Vavasseur, A., Mouline, K., Dreyer, I., Gaymard, F., Poree, F., et al. (2003). The Arabidopsis outward K⁺ channel GORK is involved in regulation of stomatal movements and plant transpiration. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 100, 5549–5554.
- Hu, H., Boisson-Dernier, A., Israelsson-Nordström, M., Böhmer, M., Xue, S., Ries, A., et al. (2010). Carbonic anhydrases are upstream regulators in the guard cells of CO₂-controlled stomatal movements. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 12, 87–93.
- Huang, D., Wu, W., Abrams, S. R., and Cutler, A. J. (2008). The relationship of drought-related gene expression in *Arabidopsis thaliana* to hormonal and environmental factors. *J. Exp. Bot.* 59, 2991–3007.
- Hubbard, K. E., Nishimura, N., Hitomi, K., Getzoff, E. D., and Schroeder, J. I. (2010). Early abscisic acid signal transduction mechanisms: newly

discovered components and newly emerging questions. *Genes Dev.* 24, 1695–1708.

- Hugouvieux, V., Murata, Y., Young, J. J., Kwak, J. M., Mackesy, D. Z., and Schroeder, J. I. (2002). Localization, ion channel regulation and genetic interactions during abscisic acid signaling of the nuclear mRNA capbinding protein, ABH1. *Plant Physiol.* 130, 1276–1287.
- Humble, G. D., and Raschke, K. (1971). Stomatal opening quantitatively related to potassium transport: evidence from electron probe analysis. *Plant Physiol.* 48, 447–453.
- Jeanguenin, L., Lebaudy, A., Xicluna, J., Alcon, C., Hosy, E., Duby, G., et al. (2008). Heteromerization of *Arabidopsis* Kv channel a-subunits. *Plant Signal. Behav.* 3, 622–625.
- Jung, C., Seo, J. S., Han, S. W., Koo, Y. J., Kim, C. H., Song, S. I., et al. (2007). Overexpression of AtMYB44 enhances stomatal closure to confer abiotic stress tolerance in transgenic Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol. 146, 623–635.
- Kagale, S., Divi, U. K., Krochko, J. E., Keller, W. A., and Krishna, P. (2007). Brassinosteroid confers tolerance in *Arabidopsis thaliana* and *Brassica napus* to a range of abiotic stresses. *Planta* 225, 353–364.
- Katsir, L., Chung, H. S., Koo, A. J., and Howe, G. A. (2008). Jasmonate signaling: a conserved mechanism of hormone sensing. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 11, 428–435.
- Kim, M. J., Shin, R., and Schachtman, D. P. (2009). A nuclear factor regulates abscisic acid responses in *Arabidop*sis. *Plant Physiol*. 151, 1433–1445.
- Kim, T.-H., Bohmer, M., Hu, H., Nishimura, N., and Schroeder, J. I. (2010). Guard cell signal transduction network: advances in understanding abscisic acid, CO₂, and Ca²⁺ signaling. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 61, 561–591.
- Kohler, B., Hills, A., and Blatt, M. R. (2003). Control of guard cell ion channels by hydrogen peroxide and abscisic acid indicates their action through alternate signaling pathways. *Plant Physiol.* 131, 385–388.
- Krinke, O., Novotna, Z., Valentova, O., and Martinec, J. (2007). Inositol trisphosphate receptor in higher plants: is it real? *J. Exp. Bot.* 58, 361–376.
- Kuromori, T., Miyaji, T., Yabuuchi, H., Shimizu, H., Sugimoto, E., Kamiya, A., et al. (2010). ABC transporter AtABCG25 is involved in abscisic acid transport and responses. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 107, 2361–2366.

- Kuromori, T., Sugimoto, E., and Shinozaki, K. (2011). Arabidopsis mutants of AtABCG22, an ABC transporter gene, increase water transpiration and drought susceptibility. Plant J. 67, 885–894.
- Kushiro, T., Okamoto, M., Nakabayashi, K., Yamagishi, K., Kitamura, S., Asami, T., et al. (2004). The Arabidopsis cytochrome P450 CYP707A encodes ABA 8'-hydroxylases: key enzymes in ABA catabolism. EMBO J. 23, 1647–1656.
- Kwak, J. M., Mäser, P., and Schroeder, J. I. (2008). The clickable guard cell, version II: interactive model of guard cell signal transduction mechanisms and pathways. *Arabidopsis Book* 6, e0114.
- Kwak, J. M., Moon, J. H., Murata, Y., Kuchitsu, K., Leonhardt, N., DeLong, A., et al. (2002). Disruption of a guard cell-expressed protein phosphatase 2A regulatory subunit, RCN1, confers abscisic acid insensitivity in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 14, 2849–2861.
- Kwak, J. M., Mori, I. C., Pei, Z. M., Leonhardt, N., Torres, M. A., Dangl, J. L., et al. (2003). NADPH oxidase AtrbohD and AtrbohF genes function in ROS-dependent ABA signaling in *Arabidopsis. EMBO J.* 22, 2623–2633.
- Lacombe, B., Becker, D., Hedrich, R., DeSalle, R., Hollmann, M., Kwak, J. M., et al. (2001). The identity of plant glutamate receptors. *Science* 292, 1486–1487.
- Lau, O. S., and Bergmann, D. C. (2012). Stomatal development: a plant's perspective on cell polarity, cell fate transitions and intercellular communication. *Development* 139, 3683–3692.
- Lawson, T., James, W., and Weyers, J. (1998). A surrogate measure of stomatal aperture. J. Exp. Bot. 49, 1397–1403.
- Lee, K. H., Piao, H. L., Kim, H. Y., Choi, S. M., Jian, F., Hartung, W., et al. (2006). Activation of glucosidase via stress-induced polymerization rapidly increased active pools of abscisic acid. *Cell* 126, 1109–1120.
- Leonhardt, N., Vavasseur, A., and Forestier, C. (1999). ATP binding cassette modulators control abscisic acid-regulated slow anion channels in the guard cells. *Plant Cell* 11, 1141–1152.
- Leung, J., and Giraudat, J. (1998). Abscisic acid signal transduction. Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol. 49, 199–222.
- Levitt, L. K., Stein, D. B., and Rubinstein, B. (1987). Promotion of stomatal opening by indoleacetic acid and

ethrel in epidermal strips of *Vicia* faba L. Plant Physiol. 85, 318–321.

- Li, W. X., Oono, Y., Zhu, J., He, X. J., Wu, J. M., Iida, K., et al. (2008). The Arabidopsis NFYA5 transcription factor is regulated transcriptionally and posttranscriptionally to promote drought resistance. *Plant Cell* 20, 2238–2251.
- Liang, Y. K., Dubos, C., Dodd, I. C., Holroyd, G. H., Hetherington, A. M., and Campbell, M. M. (2005). AtMYB61, an R2R3-MYB transcription factor controlling stomatal aperture in *Arabidopsis thaliana. Curr. Biol.* 15, 1201–1206.
- Liu, Y.-C., Wu, Y.-R., Huang, X.-H., Sun, J., and Xie, Q. (2011). AtPUB19, a U-Box E3 ubiquitin ligase, negatively regulates abscisic acid and drought responses in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Mol. Plant.* 6, 938–946.
- Lohse, G., and Hedrich, R. (1992). Characterization of the plasmamembrane H+-ATPase from *Vicia faba* guard cells. *Planta* 188, 206–214.
- Ma, Y., Szostkiewicz, I., Korte, A., Moes, D., Yang, Y., Christmann, A., et al. (2009). Regulators of PP2C phosphatase activity functions as abscisic acid sensors. *Science* 324, 1064–1068.
- MacRobbie, E. A. C. (2006). Control of volume and turgor in stomatal guard cells. J. Membr. Biol. 210, 131–142.
- Madhavan, S., Chrmoinski, A., and Smith, B. N. (1983). Effect of ethylene on stomatal opening in tomato and carnation leaves. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 24, 569–572.
- Marin, E., Nussaume, L., Quesada, A., Gonneau, M., Sotta, B., Hugueney, P., et al. (1996). Molecular identification of zeaxanthin epoxidase of *Nicotiana plumbaginifolia*, a gene involved in abscisic acid biosynthesis and corresponding to the ABA locus of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. EMBO J. 15, 2331–2342.
- Melhorn, V., Matsumi, K., Koiwai, H., Ikegami, K., Okamoto, M., Nambara, E., et al. (2008). Transient expression of *AtNCED3* and *AAO3* genes in the guard cells causes stomatal closure in *Vicia faba. J. Plant Res.* 121, 125–131.
- Merlot, S., Leonhardt, N., Fenzi, F., Valon, C., Costa, M., Piette, L., et al. (2007). Constitutive activation of a plasma membrane H⁺-ATPase prevents abscisic acidmediated stomatal closure. *EMBO J.* 26, 3216–3226.
- Merritt, F., Kemper, A., and Tallman, G. (2001). Inhibitors of ethylene synthesis inhibit auxin-induced stomatal opening in epidermis detached

from leaves of *Vicia faba* L. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 42, 223–230.

- Meyer, S., Mumm, P., Imes, D., Endler, A., Weder, B., Al-Rasheid, K. A. S., et al. (2010). AtALMT12 represents an R-type anion channel required for stomatal movement in *Arabidopsis* guard cells. *Plant J.* 63, 1054–1062.
- Morgan, P. W., He, C. J., De Greef, J. A., and De Proft, M. P. (1990). Does water deficit stress promote ethylene synthesis by intact plants? *Plant Physiol*. 94, 1616–1624.
- Mori, I. C., Murata, Y., Yang, Y., Munemasa, S., Wang, Y. F., Andreoli, S., et al. (2006). CDPKs CPK6 and CPK3 function in ABA regulation of guard cell S-type anion and Ca²⁺-permeable channels and stomatal closure. *PLoS Biol.* 4:e327. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0040327
- Munemasa, S., Hossain, M. A., Nakamura, Y., Mori, I. C., and Murata, Y. (2011). The *Arabidopsis* calcium dependent protein kinase, CPK6, functions as a positive regulator of methyl jasmonate signaling in the guard cells. *Plant Physiol.* 155, 553–561.
- Munemasa, S., Oda, K., Watanabe-Sugimoto, M., Nakamura, Y., Shimoishi, Y., and Murata, Y. (2007). The coronatine-insensitive 1 mutation reveals the hormonal signaling interaction between abscisic acid and methyl jasmonate in *Arabidop*sis guard cells. Specific impairment of ion channel activation and second messenger production. *Plant Physiol.* 143, 1398–1407.
- Mustilli, A. C., Merlot, S., Vavasseur, A., Fenzi, F., and Giraudat, J. (2002). *Arabidopsis* OST1 protein kinase mediates the regulation of stomatal aperture by abscisic acid and acts upstream of reactive oxygen species production. *Plant Cell* 14, 3089–3099.
- Nadeau, J. A. (2009). Stomatal development: new signals and fate determinants. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 12, 29–35.
- Nadeau, J. A., and Sack, F. D. (2002). Stomatal development in *Arabidopsis*. *Arabidopsis Book* 1, e0066.
- Negi, J., Matsuda, O., Nagasawa, T., Oba, Y., Takahashi, H., Kawai-Yamada, M., et al. (2008). CO2 regulator SLAC1 and its homologues are essential for anion homeostasis in plant cells. *Nature* 452, 483–486.
- Neill, S., Barros, R., Bright, J., Desikan, R., Hancock, J., Harrison, J., et al. (2008). Nitric oxide, stomatal closure and abiotic stress. *J. Exp. Bot.* 59, 165–176.
- Neill, S. J., Desikan, R., Clarke, A., and Hancock, J. T. (2002). Nitric oxide is

a novel component of abscisic acid signaling in stomatal guard cells. *Plant Physiol.* 128, 13–16.

- Nemhauser, J. L., Hong, F., and Chory, J. (2006). Different plant hormones regulate similar processes through largely non-overlapping transcriptional responses. *Cell* 126, 467–475.
- Nishimura, N., Sarkeshik, A., Nito, K., Park, S. Y., Wang, A., Carvalho, P. C., et al. (2010). PYR/PYL/RACR family members are major in vivo ABI1 protein phosphatase 2C interacting proteins in *Arabidopsis. Plant J.* 61, 290–299.
- North, H. M., De Almeida, A., Boutin, J. P., Frey, A., To, A., Botran, L., et al. (2007). The *Arabidopsis* ABAdeficient mutant aba4 demonstrates that the major route for stressinduced ABA accumulation is via neoxanthin isomers. *Plant J.* 50, 810–824.
- Outlaw, W. H. Jr. (2003). Integration of cellular and physiological functions of the guard cells. *CRC Crit. Rev. Plant Sci.* 22, 503–529.
- Pallas, J. E., and Kays, S. J. (1982). Inhibition of photosynthesis by ethylenea stomatal effect. *Plant Physiol.* 70, 598–601.
- Parcy, F., and Giraudat, J. (1997). Interactions between the ABI1 and the ectopically expressed ABI3 genes in controlling abscisic acid responses in *Arabidopsis* vegetative tissues. *Plant J.* 11, 693–702.
- Park, S. Y., Fung, P., Nishimura, N., Jensen, D. R., Fujii, H., Zhao, Y., et al. (2009). Abscisic acid inhibits type 2C protein phosphatases via the PYR/PYL family of START proteins. *Science* 324, 1068–1071.
- Pei, Z. M., Ghassemian, M., Kwak, C. M., McCourt, P., and Schroeder, J. I. (1998). Role of farnesyltransferase in ABA regulation of guard cell anion channels and plant water loss. *Science* 282, 287–290.
- Pei, Z. M., Kuchitsu, K., Ward, J. M., Schwarz, M., and Schroeder, J. I. (1997). Differential abscisic acid regulation of guard cell slow anion channels in *Arabidopsis* wild-type and *abi1* and *abi2* mutants. *Plant Cell* 9, 409–423.
- Pei, Z. M., Murata, Y., Benning, G., Thomine, S., Klusener, B., Allen, G. J., et al. (2000). Calcium channels activated by hydrogen peroxide mediate abscisic acid signalling in the guard cells. *Nature* 406, 731–734.
- Peiter, E., Maathuis, F. J. M., Mills, L. N., Knight, H., Pelloux, J., Hetherington, A. M., et al. (2005). The vacuolar Ca2+- activated channel TPC1 regulates germination and stomatal movement. *Nature* 434, 404–408.

- Pillitteri, L. J., and Torii, K. U. (2012). Mechanisms of stomatal development. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 63, 591–614.
- Pilot, G., Lacombe, B., Gaymard, F., Cherel, I., Boucherez, J., Thibaud, J. B., et al. (2001). Guard cell inward K+ channel activity in *Arabidopsis* involves expression of the twin channel subunits KAT1 and KAT2. *J. Biol. Chem.* 276, 3215–3221.
- Pospísilova, J. (2003). Participation of phytohormones in the stomatal regulation of gas exchange during water stress. *Biol. Plant.* 46, 491–506.
- Pustovoitova, T. N., Drozdova, I. S., Zhdanova, N. E., and Zholkevich, V. N. (2003). Leaf growth, photosynthetic rate and phytohormone contents in *Cucumis sativus* plants under progressive soil drought. *Russ. J. Plant Physiol.* 50, 441–443.
- Qin, X., and Zeevaart, J. (1999). The 9cis-epoxycarotenoid cleavage reaction is the key regulatory step of abscisic acid biosynthesis in waterstressed bean. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 96, 15354–15361.
- Raschke, K., Shabahang, M., and Wolf, R. (2003). The slow and the quick anion conductance in whole guard cells: their voltage-dependent alternation, and the modulation of their activities by abscisic acid and CO₂. *Planta* 217, 639–650.
- Roelfsema, M. R., and Hedrich, R. (2005). In the light of stomatal opening: new insights into 'the Watergate'. *New Phytol.* 167, 665–691.
- Roelfsema, M. R., Levchenko, V., and Hedrich, R. (2004). ABA depolarizes the guard cells in intact plants, through a transient activation of Rand S-type anion channels. *Plant J.* 37, 578–588.
- Rook, F., Corke, F., Card, R., Munz, G., Smith, C., and Bevan, M. W. (2001). Impaired sucroseinduction mutants reveal the modulation of sugar-induced starch biosynthetic gene expression by abscisic acid signaling. *Plant J.* 26, 421–433.
- Santiago, J., Dupeux, F., Round, A., Antoni, R., Park, S.-Y., Jamin, M., et al. (2009). The abscisic acid receptor PYR1 in complex with abscisic acid. *Nature* 462, 665–668.
- Schachtman, D. P., Schroeder, J. I., Lucas, W. J., Anderson, J. A., and Gaber, R. F. (1992). Expression of an inward-rectifying potassium channel by the *Arabidopsis* KAT1 cDNA. *Science* 258, 1654–1658.
- Schmidt, C., Schelle, I., Liao, Y. J., and Schroeder, J. I. (1995).

Strong regulation of slow anion channels and abscisic acid signaling in the guard cells by phosphorylation and dephosphorylation events. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 92, 9535–9539.

- Schroeder, J. I., and Hagiwara, S. (1989). Cytosolic calcium regulates ion channels in the plasma membrane of *Vicia faba* guard cells. *Nature* 338, 427–430.
- Schroeder, J. I., and Hagiwara, S. (1990). Repetitive increases in cytosolic Ca2+ of the guard cells by abscisic acid activation of non-selective Ca²⁺ permeable channels. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 87, 9305–9309.
- Schroeder, J. I., Kwak, J. M., and Allen, G. J. (2001a). Guard cell abscisic acid signalling and engineering drought hardiness in plants. *Nature* 410, 327–330.
- Schroeder, J. I., Allen, G. J., Hugouvieux, V., Kwak, J. M., and Waner, D. (2001b). Guard cell signal transduction. Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol. 52, 627–658.
- Schwartz, S. H., Qin, X., and Zeevaart, J. (2003). Elucidation of the indirect pathway of abscisic acid biosynthesis by mutants, genes and enzymes. *Plant Physiol.* 131, 1591–1601.
- Schwartz, S. H., Tan, B. C., Gage, D. A., Zeevaart, J. A. D., and McCarty, D. R. (1997). Specific oxidative cleavage of carotenoids by VP14 of maize. *Science* 276, 1872–1874.
- Seiler, C., Harshavardhan, V. T., Rajesh, K., Reddy, P. S., Strickert, M., Rolletschek, H., et al. (2011). ABA biosynthesis and degradation contributing to ABA homeostasis during barley seed development under control and terminal droughtstress conditions. J. Exp. Bot. 62, 2615–2632.
- Seo, D. H., Ryu, M. Y., Jammes, F., Hwang, J. H., Turek, M., Kang, B. G., et al. (2012). Roles of four Arabidopsis U-Box E3 ubiquitin ligases in negative regulation of abscisic acidmediated drought stress responses. *Plant Physiol.* 160, 556–568.
- Seo, M., Aoki, H., Koiwai, H., Kamiya, Y., Nambara, E., and Koshiba, T. (2004). Comparative studies on the *Arabidopsis* aldehyde oxidase (AAO) gene family revealed a major role of AAO3 in ABA biosynthesis in seeds. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 45, 1694–1703.
- Sharp, R. E. (2002). Interaction with ethylene: changing views on the role of abscisic acid in root and shoot growth responses to water stress. *Plant Cell Environ.* 25, 211–222.
- Sheard, L. B., Tan, X., Mao, H., Withers, J., Ben-Nissan, G., Hinds,

T. R., et al. (2010). Jasmonate perception by inositol-phosphate-potentiated CO11-JAZ co-receptor. *Nature* 468, 400–405.

- Sirichandra, C., Gu, D., Hu, H. C., Davanture, M., Lee, S., Djaoui, M., et al. (2009). Phosphorylation of the *Arabidopsis* AtrbohF NADPH oxidase by OST1 protein kinase. *FEBS Lett.* 583, 2982–2986.
- Song, C. P., Agarwal, M., Ohta, M., Guo, Y., Halfter, U., Wang, P., et al. (2005). Role of an Arabidopsis AP2/EREBPtype transcriptional repressor in abscisic acid and drought stress responses. *Plant Cell* 17, 2384–2396.
- Steber, C. M., and McCourt, P. (2001). A role for brassinosteroids in germination in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Physiol*. 125, 763–769.
- Stoll, M., Loveys, B., and Dry, P. (2000). Hormonal changes induced by partial rootzone drying of irrigated grapevine. *J. Exp. Bot.* 51, 1627–1634.
- Suh, S. J., Wang, Y. F., Frelet, A., Leonhardt, N., Klein, M., Forestier, C., et al. (2007). The ATP binding cassette transporter AtMRP5 modulates anion and calcium channel activities in *Arabidopsis* guard cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 282, 1916–1924.
- Suhita, D., Kolla, V. A., Vavasseur, A., and Raghavendra, A. S. (2003). Different signaling pathways involved during the suppression of stomatal opening by methyl jasmonate or abscisic acid. *Plant Sci.* 164, 481–488.
- Suhita, D., Raghavendra, A. S., Kwak, J. M., and Vavasseur, A. (2004). Cytoplasmic alkalization precedes reactive oxygen species production during methyl jasmonateand abscisic acid-induced stomatal closure. *Plant Physiol.* 134, 1536–1545.
- Symons, G. M., Davies, C., Shavrukov, Y., Dry, I. B., Reid, J. B., and Thomas, M. R. (2006). Grapes on steroids. Brassinosteroids are involved in grape berry ripening. *Plant Physiol.* 140, 150–158.
- Szyroki, A., Ivashikina, N., Dietrich, P., Roelfsema, M. R., Ache, P., Reintanz, B., et al. (2001). KAT1 is not essential for stomatal opening. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 98, 2917–2921.
- Talbott, L. D., and Zeiger, E. (1996). Central roles for potassium and sucrose in guard-cell osmoregulation. *Plant Physiol.* 111, 1051–1057.
- Talbott, L. D., and Zeiger, E. (1998). The role of sucrose in guard cell

osmo-regulation. J. Exp. Bot. 49, 329-337.

- Tallman, G. (2004). Are diurnal patterns of stomatal movement the result of alternating metabolism of endogenous guard cell ABA and accumulation of ABA delivered to the apoplast around guard cells by transpiration? *J. Exp. Bot.* 55, 1963–1976.
- Tanaka, Y., Sano, T., Tamaoki, M., Nakajima, N., Kondo, N., and Hasezawa, S. (2005). Ethylene inhibits abscisic acid-induced stomatal closure in *Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol.* 138, 2337–2343.
- Tanaka, Y., Sano, T., Tamaoki, M., Nakajima, N., Kondo, N., and Hasezawa, S. (2006). Cytokinin and auxin inhibit abscisic acid-induced stomatal closure by enhancing ethylene production in *Arabidopsis. J. Exp. Bot.* 57, 2259–2266.
- Taylor, I. B., Burbidage, A., and Thompson, A. J. (2000). Control of abscisic acid synthesis. J. Exp. Bot. 51, 1563–1574.
- Thines, B., Katsir, L., Melotto, M., Niu, Y., Mandaokar, A., Liu, G., et al. (2007). JAZ repressor proteins are targets of the SCF(COI1) complex during jasmonate signalling. *Nature* 448, 661–665.
- Thompson, A. J., Jackson, A. C., Parker, R. A., Morpeth, D. R., Burbidge, A., and Taylor, I. B. (2000). Abscisic acid biosynthesis in tomato: regulation of zeaxanthin epoxidase and 9-cis-epoxycarotenoid dioxygenase mRNAs by light/dark cycles, water stress and abscisic acid. *Plant Mol. Biol.* 42, 833–845.
- Ueno, K., Kinoshita, T., Inoue, S., Emi, T., and Shimazaki, K. (2005). Biochemical characterization of plasma membrane H⁺-ATPase activation in guard cell protoplasts of *Arabidopsis thaliana* in response to blue light. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 46, 955–963.
- Umezawa, T., Sugiyama, N., Mizoguchi, M., Hayashi, S., Myouga, F., Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, K., et al. (2009). Type 2C protein phosphatases directly regulate abscisic acid-activated protein kinases in *Arabidopsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 106, 17588–17593.
- Vahisalu, T., Kollist, H., Wang, Y. F., Nishimura, N., Chan, W. Y., Valerio, G., et al. (2008). SLAC1 is required for plant guard cell Stype anion channel function in stomatal signalling. *Nature* 452, 487–491.
- Vatén, A., and Bergmann, D. C. (2012). Mechanisms of stomatal development: an evolutionary view. *Evodevo* 3, 11.

- Wang, P., and Song, C. P. (2008). Guardcell signalling for hydrogen peroxide and abscisic acid. *New Phytol.* 178, 703–718.
- Wang, X. Q., Ullah, H., Jones, A. M., and Assmann, S. M. (2001). G protein regulation of ion channels and abscisic acid signaling in *Arabidopsis* guard cells. *Science* 292, 2070–2072.
- Ward, J. M., and Schroeder, J. I. (1994). Calcium-activated K⁺ channels and calcium-induced calcium release by slow vacuolar ion channels in guard cell vacuoles implicated in the control of stomatal closure. *Plant Cell* 6, 669–683.
- Wasternack, C. (2007). Jasmonates: an update on biosynthesis, signal transduction and action in plant stress response, growth and development. *Ann. Bot.* 100, 681–697.
- Willmer, C., and Fricker, M. (1996). Stomata, 2nd Edn. London: Chapman & Hall.

- Xu, Z. J., Nakajima, M., Suzuki, Y., and Yamaguchi, I. (2002). Cloning and characterization of the abscisic acid-specific glucosyltransferase gene from adzuki bean seedlings. *Plant Physiol.* 129, 1285–1295.
- Xue, S., Hu, H., Ries, A., Merilo, E., Kollist, H., and Schroeder, J. I. (2011). Central functions of bicarbonate in S-type anion channel activation and OST1 protein kinase in CO₂ signal transduction in guard cell. *EMBO J.* 30, 1645–1658.
- Ye, N., Zhu, G., Liu, Y., Li, Y., and Zhang, J. (2011). ABA controls H₂O₂ accumulation through the induction of OsCATB in rice leaves under water stress. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 52, 689–698.
- Yoshida, R., Umezawa, T., Mizoguchi, T., Takahashi, S., Takahashi, F., and Shinozaki, K. (2006). The regulatory domain of SRK2E/OST1/SnRK2.6

interacts with ABI1 and integrates abscisic acid (ABA) and osmotic stress signals controlling stomatal closure in *Arabidopsis. J. Biol. Chem.* 281, 5310–5318.

- Zhang, X., Zhang, L., Dong, F., Gao, J., Galbraith, D. W., and Song, C. P. (2001). Hydrogen peroxide is involved in abscisic acid-induced stomatal closure in *Vicia faba*. *Plant Physiol*. 126, 1438–1448.
- Zou, J. J., Wei, F.-J., Wang, C., Wu, J. J., Ratnasekera, D., Li, W.-X., et al. (2010). Arabidopsis calciumdependent protein kinase CPK10 functions in abscisic acid- and Ca²⁺mediated stomatal regulation in response to drought. Plant Physiol. 154, 1232–1243.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that

could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 15 January 2013; accepted: 23 April 2013; published online: 13 May 2013.

Citation: Daszkowska-Golec A and Szarejko I (2013) Open or close the gate – stomata action under the control of phytohormones in drought stress conditions. Front. Plant Sci. 4:138. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00138

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Plant Cell Biology, a specialty of Frontiers in Plant Science.

Copyright © 2013 Daszkowska-Golec and Szarejko. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.

When stress and development go hand in hand: main hormonal controls of adventitious rooting in cuttings

Cibele T. da Costa^{1†}, Márcia R. de Almeida^{1†}, Carolina M. Ruedell¹, Joseli Schwambach², Felipe S. Maraschin¹ and Arthur G. Fett-Neto¹*

¹ Plant Physiology Laboratory, Center for Biotechnology and Department of Botany, Federal University of Rio Grande do Sul, Porto Alegre, Rio Grande do Sul, Brazil

² Institute of Biotechnology, University of Caxias do Sul, Caxias do Sul, Rio Grande do Sul, Brazil

Edited by:

Sergi Munné-Bosch, University of Barcelona, Spain

Reviewed by:

Carmen Diaz-Sala, Universidad de Alcala, Spain Uwe Druege, Leibniz Institute of Vegetable and Ornamental Crops Großbeeren/Erfurt e.V., Germany

*Correspondence:

Arthur G. Fett-Neto, Plant Physiology Laboratory, Center for Biotechnology and Department of Botany, Federal University of Rio Grande do Sul, P.O. Box 15005, Porto Alegre 91501-970, Rio Grande do Sul, Brazil. e-mail: fettneto@cbiot.ufrgs.br

[†] Cibele T. da Costa and Márcia R. de Almeida have contributed equally to this work. Adventitious rooting (AR) is a multifactorial response leading to new roots at the base of stem cuttings, and the establishment of a complete and autonomous plant. AR has two main phases: (a) induction, with a requirement for higher auxin concentration; (b) formation, inhibited by high auxin and in which anatomical changes take place. The first stages of this process in severed organs necessarily include wounding and water stress responses which may trigger hormonal changes that contribute to reprogram target cells that are competent to respond to rooting stimuli. At severance, the roles of jasmonate and abscisic acid are critical for wound response and perhaps sink strength establishment, although their negative roles on the cell cycle may inhibit root induction. Strigolactones may also inhibit AR. A reduced concentration of cytokinins in cuttings results from the separation of the root system, whose tips are a relevant source of these root induction inhibitors. The combined increased accumulation of basipetally transported auxins from the shoot apex at the cutting base is often sufficient for AR in easy-to-root species. The role of peroxidases and phenolic compounds in auxin catabolism may be critical at these early stages right after wounding. The events leading to AR strongly depend on mother plant nutritional status, both in terms of minerals and carbohydrates, as well as on sink establishment at cutting bases. Auxins play a central role in AR. Auxin transporters control auxin canalization to target cells. There, auxins act primarily through selective proteolysis and cell wall loosening, via their receptor proteins TIR1 (transport inhibitor response 1) and ABP1 (Auxin-Binding Protein 1). A complex microRNA circuitry is involved in the control of auxin response factors essential for gene expression in AR. After root establishment, new hormonal controls take place, with auxins being required at lower concentrations for root meristem maintenance and cytokinins needed for root tissue differentiation.

Keywords: adventitious rooting, auxin, receptors, jasmonic acid, cytokinin, nutrition, microRNAs, hormonal crosstalk

INTRODUCTION

If flowering is a key developmental process for sexual reproduction in plants, adventitious rooting (AR) occupies a central role in asexual propagation. Forestry, horticulture, and fruit crops depend to a large extent on the successful establishment of roots in cuttings and other propagules. Clonal propagation is of particular relevance to forestry, since genetic improvement in long lived species with large generation cycles is often limiting. Genetic gains from interspecific hybridization, mutations, and transgenic events can be captured and multiplied faster and more efficiently based on clonal propagation through AR of cuttings. Overall, the main application of AR is propagation by cuttings and its derived techniques adapted to clonal garden greenhouses and in vitro cultures, minicuttings and microcuttings, respectively (Assis et al., 2004). Therefore, rather than looking into the examples of developmentally programmed AR in intact plants, the focus of the present review is on AR of severed organs or in response to stressful conditions, such as flooding.

Most research on AR has been centered on the role of phytohormones, mainly auxins, and cutting physiological conditions. The role of stress responses associated with cutting severance and the relevance of mother plant status has often received less attention, although a shift in focus has been clearly taking place in the last two decades or so. Wound responses associated with cutting severance are integrated, and often necessary, in the steps leading to AR, and mother plant status is a key determinant of rooting propensity of cuttings derived from it. Therefore, the control of environmental variables of stock plants is rather relevant for the clonal propagation process. Clearly, a fundamental aspect governing AR responses to external and internal stimuli is cellular competence to respond. This developmental capacity to respond is responsible for many of the failures to obtain AR in mature cuttings, even upon careful manipulation of environmental variables and phytohormones that can modulate rooting.

The concept of adventitious root is based essentially on anatomical origin. Adventitious roots are formed in stems, leaves and non-pericycle tissue in older roots, differing from primary roots, of embryonic origin, and lateral roots, which are derived from the pericycle layer (Li et al., 2009a). There are two main patterns of adventitious root development: direct and indirect. The tissues involved in the process of root development are most frequently the cambium and vascular tissues, which undergo the first mitotic divisions, leading directly to root primordia in the first pattern. In the indirect pattern of AR, albeit the same tissues often take part, the formation of a callus is observed prior to differentiation of root primordia. In both cases, before root primordia become distinguishable, clusters of usually isodiametric cells are formed (meristemoids; Altamura, 1996). In the indirect pattern of AR, a bottleneck is frequently observed, i.e., the establishment of an effective vascular connection between the newly formed root primordia and the stem. Poorly connected vasculature with the stem leads to non-functional roots, with negative consequences for cutting survival (Fleck et al., 2009).

Adventitious rooting is a complex process that can be affected by numerous variables, both internal and external. A large body of evidence has supported the existence of successive physiological phases in the process of adventitious root development, each with specific requirements that can even be antagonistic, but operate in complementary fashion. The most widely recognized AR phases are induction, initiation, and expression (Kevers et al., 1997).

The induction phase in cuttings or detached organs, such as leaves, is generally marked by the immediate consequences of the wounding response caused by severance. It encompasses the first hours after cutting removal, with a local increase in jasmonate, phenolic compounds and auxin at the cutting base, often associated with a transiently lower peroxidase (EC 1.11.1.7) activity, and the establishment of a sink for carbohydrates in the same zone (Schwambach et al., 2008; Ahkami et al., 2009). Peroxidases are heme-containing enzymes with catalytic action on diverse organic compounds, including indole-3-acetic acid (IAA), and their activity has been used as a biochemical marker of the rooting phases (Corrêa et al., 2012a). The induction phase is devoid of visible cell divisions and involves reprograming of target cells to the following establishment of meristemoids, which takes place in the initiation phase. Studying AR in apple, De Klerk et al. (1999) launched the concept of an early phase of dedifferentiation (0-24 h), taking place before the induction phase. In the concept of the present review, the dedifferentiation phase postulated by De Klerk et al. (1999) corresponds to the early steps of the induction phase. During initiation, besides cell divisions, meristemoids and development of root primordia, often a lower auxin and phenolic concentration and higher peroxidase activity are observed. The expression phase corresponds to the growth of root primordia through the stem tissues and the establishment of vascular connections between the newly formed root and the original stem cutting. For simplification purposes, it is not uncommon to join the initiation and expression phases under a single denomination of formation phase (Fett-Neto et al., 1992).

These overall changes in phytohormone balance, along with other less predominant but not unimportant changes to be discussed ahead, trigger a sequence of gene expression events that leads to proteomic changes, culminating with new root differentiation. Considering different systems and the fragmentary information available, these molecular events of gene expression and gene product accumulation can be putatively summarized in chronological sequence as follows: wounding and water balance stress-related, carbohydrate sink establishment, auxin transport systems, cell wall degradation and assembly, transcription factors involved in cell fate determination, replication machinery, transcription factors with roles in growth and differentiation (Brinker et al., 2004; Sorin et al., 2005; Ahkami et al., 2009).

At the molecular level, including the participation of various phytohormones, considerably more knowledge is available on lateral root development. Certainly, there is at least some overlap between the processes of lateral root development and AR. Most of the similarities include the requirement for an initial auxin increase, followed by a reduction, the participation of auxin transporters, cell wall dynamics, and the activity of specific transcription factors in these processes. Root growth responses to nutrient gradients, such as nitrate and phosphate (Desnos, 2008), seem to be another feature apparently shared between lateral and adventitious roots (Schwambach et al., 2005). Lateral root development depends at least partially on auxin activation of founder cells in the pericycle at the primary root differentiation zone, possibly mediated by an interaction of auxin with its receptor TIR1 (transport inhibitor response 1; Petricka et al., 2012). The role of root development inhibitors, such as cytokinins and strigolactones, which will be discussed ahead, also seems to be shared between lateral root development and AR. However, besides the usual histological origin, other very important differences exist between lateral and adventitious root development, most likely related to the often associated wound response and particular reorganization of auxin transport systems in the latter.

Although AR in intact plants may take place in certain conditions, such as flooding or programmed development, the typical AR features of stress signaling and major shifts in root-shoot correlative influences are usually present in excised plant parts, such as cuttings, hypocotyls and leaves. Rooting protocols based on pre-etiolated intact seedlings, commonly used to investigate AR in Arabidopsis thaliana, have roots formed mostly from the pericycle, which extends from primary roots into the hypocotyls of young seedlings, and do not face stresses capable of disrupting root-shoot correlative influences. A comparison of an intact seedling system with de-rooted older plants or with rooting of petioles of detached leaves showed significant differences, not only in root founding tissues, but also in auxin requirements, sensitivity, and rooting mutant phenotypes (Corrêa et al., 2012b). The fact that lateral and adventitious root developments have fundamental functional differences can be further highlighted by the opposite effects of ethylene on both processes, observed in studies with tomato (Negi et al., 2010). Perhaps the pathways leading to adventitious versus lateral root development could be viewed as different roads, which may intertwine in some portions, and end up leading to the same destination, i.e., new roots.

MOTHER PLANT STATUS – DEVELOPMENTAL COMPETENCE TO RESPOND AND THE RIGHT SUPPLIES FOR THE HURDLES AHEAD

In vegetative propagation, a mother plant provides cuttings with improved selected characteristics, and the formation of new adventitious roots is essential for the restoration of the whole plant condition. Physiological and biochemical quality of mother plants, in addition to their genetic makeup, could limit rooting performance of cuttings derived therefrom (Osterc, 2009). The physiological condition of mother plants is directly affected by the environment in which they were raised or to which they were exposed, including light and temperature conditions, water and nutrient supplies (Moe and Andersen, 1988). Endogenous auxin, carbohydrate content, mineral nutrients, and other biochemical components, such as phenolics that could act as rooting co-factors or auxin transport modulators, may be affected by environmental factors and are transferred from the stock plants to the propagules when the cutting is severed. The content, metabolism, and interactions of these metabolites and components will influence early responses to wound and root induction of cuttings.

Auxin endogenous concentration varies over the course of rooting phases, and is needed at higher concentration during the induction phase for proper rooting (Kevers et al., 1997). In this context, high auxin content immediately after cutting severance originating from the mother plant, may result in improved rooting. As far as light treatments are concerned, shade conditions (low red:far-red ratios) induced auxin biosynthesis and increased IAA levels in *Arabidopsis* seedlings (Tao et al., 2008). Light availability and quality have been shown to affect auxin transport rate and its predominant anatomical path in the stem (Morelli and Ruberti, 2002). Sorin et al. (2005) described an interaction between light and auxin metabolism affecting *Arabidopsis* rooting. Mutants with low rooting capacity (*ago1*) had upregulated light responses and disturbed auxin homeostasis.

Mineral nutrition of stock plants is an important factor in determining AR capacity. The biosynthesis of one of the main auxin precursors, the amino acid tryptophan, requires zinc (Blazich, 1988; Marschner, 1995), which is also a structural component of the auxin receptor ABP1 (Auxin-Binding Protein 1; Tromas et al., 2010). Manganese and iron are co-factor and structural component of peroxidases, respectively. Therefore, these nutrients can affect this class of auxin catabolism enzymes (Campa, 1991; Fang and Kao, 2000). The appropriate management of light quality and fertilization schemes applied to mother plants, in a way to positive influence auxin biosynthesis, transport, and metabolism, could implicate in a better rooting response on subsequent cuttings produced by these stocks. The relevance of mineral nutrition for AR is highlighted by the fact that rooting phase-specific mineral nutrient compositions, optimized for cuttings themselves, have been shown to improve rooting and survival of Eucalyptus globulus plants (Schwambach et al., 2005). High nitrogen supply to stock plants and the resulting elevated N content in herbaceous cuttings have been shown to strongly promote AR (Druege et al., 2000, 2004; Zerche and Druege, 2009).

The initial content and composition of phenolic compounds are also transferred to cuttings from mother plants and the interaction of these metabolites with auxin and peroxidases may have effects on adventitious root formation (De Klerk et al., 1999). Flavonoids, a major class of phenolic compounds, can influence auxin transport (Peer and Murphy, 2007), mainly by interacting with efflux carrier PIN2 (PIN-FORMED 2) or affecting the distribution of other PIN proteins (Buer et al., 2010). Phenolics are also important in modulating peroxidase activity and could also act as antioxidants, preventing auxin degradation at cutting bases (De Klerk et al., 1999).

Several investigations have pointed out that the initial carbohydrate content of the cutting, should be enough to supply the energy reserves throughout the rooting period (Veierskov, 1988; Husen, 2008). On the other hand, there is evidence that carbohydrate allocation and distribution within the cutting could be more important than the content itself (Druege et al., 2000; Druege, 2009; Ruedell et al., 2013). Light and current photosynthesis of cuttings could play an important role in this scenario, influencing carbohydrate metabolism and reallocation (Hoad and Leakey, 1996; Rapaka et al., 2005). In the rooting recalcitrant E. globulus, donor plants grown in medium devoid of sugar and exposed to white irradiance promoted AR in cuttings, whereas presence of exogenous sugar in donor plant media favored rooting in the easy-to-root E. saligna, with no significant effects of irradiance (Corrêa et al., 2005). Appropriate light environment applied to mother plants may increase carbohydrate sink capacity at the root formation site in cuttings derived therefrom.

Maturation negatively affects the regenerative ability of plant material and, as a consequence, diminishes its AR potential. The content and profile of phenolic compounds, as well as the contents of carbohydrates and auxins, switch according to maturation state, correlating with rooting competence (Fernández-Lorenzo et al., 2005; Husen and Pal, 2007; Osterc et al., 2009). The use of juvenilelike material can help overcoming this limitation (Cameron et al., 2003; Kibbler et al., 2004). In vegetative propagation of trees, the use of minicutting technique, both in hydroponic or sand bed minihedges, affords a better environmental control of ministumps (mother plants), improving their physiological quality, and, consequently, the rooting propensity of the minicuttings obtained (Assis et al., 2004; Schwambach et al., 2008).

The molecular basis of rooting competence is an essential aspect of AR. In principle, even if all environmental variables are ideally manipulated so as to favor AR, unless developmental competence is present, responses to the root-promoting signals do not take place and rooting fails. Developmental responsiveness is likely dependent on presence and density of functional phytohormonal receptors and signaling pathways, particularly those for auxin. A detailed investigation on AR of hypocotyls (able to root proficuously upon exposure to auxin) and epicotyls (root poorly even in presence of auxin) of 50-day old seedlings of Pinus taeda showed that lack of rooting responsiveness in epicotyls was not related to auxin uptake, transport, distribution among cells, or metabolism. Localized fast cell division and root meristem organization were lacking in epicotyls (Diaz-Sala et al., 1996). Application of the auxin transport inhibitor N-(naphthyl)phthalamic acid (NPA) up to the first 3 days after cutting severance inhibited rooting without affecting auxin concentration or metabolic status at the rooting site, suggesting a role for auxin polarity in rooting capacity that would be different than simply moving auxin to the rooting zone.

Auxin capacity to trigger gene expression has been suggested as an early and critical point in AR competence of *Pinus taeda* stem cuttings, for example (Greenwood et al., 2001). In this system, the inability to root in mature cuttings was apparently due to the lack of cells capacity to arrange themselves into root meristems in presence of auxin. Cell division and callus formation, however, occurred similarly, both in physiologically juvenile and mature cuttings, leading the authors to suggest the existence of an auxin transduction pathway specific to root meristem organization. Members of the expansin gene family are among the early auxin-induced genes during AR of pine cuttings, particularly in non-growing zones of the stem before cell divisions that result in root development (Hutchison et al., 1999). Some auxinresponsive transcription factors have been shown to play roles in the control of cell division leading to root primordia differentiation in cuttings of tree species (Sánchez et al., 2007; Solé et al., 2008; Vielba et al., 2011; Rigal et al., 2012) and are discussed in further detail in the Section "Cell Cycle and Division-New Meristems" below.

The loss of AR capacity at physiologically mature stages is often associated with the transition to flowering (phase shift from juvenile to adult stage). However, in specific organ parts or under specific culture conditions, loss of rooting capacity can take place and become easily noticeable at much earlier stages of development (e.g., seedling), providing interesting experimental systems to study this process in trees (Fett-Neto et al., 2001; Greenwood et al., 2001). Another useful model to study AR and the loss of rooting capacity is Arabidopsis thaliana. Using de-rooted hypocotyls of young (12 day old) and adult (26 day old) plants of the Landsberg ecotype, it was shown that AR was much slower in adult de-rooted plants and that endogenous polar auxin transport (evaluated with NPA application) was crucial for AR (Díaz-Sala et al., 2002). These authors also showed that rooting was not dependent on phase shift to reproductive phase, although a correlation was observed. The decline in rooting capacity was probably linked to age-related processes. A correlation between reduced AR capacity and flowering phase shift was also shown in detached leaves of Arabidopsis plants of the Columbia ecotype, but only in leaves harvested 2-3 weeks after bolting (Corrêa et al., 2012b). A possible link between flowering and AR of detached leaves was not observed by analyzing the AR kinetics in two early and two late flowering time mutants of each of two ecotypes, Antwerpen and Columbia (Corrêa et al., 2012b). Interestingly, Díaz-Sala et al. (2002) showed that AR in derooted hypocotyls of Arabidopsis adult plants depended on RGD (Arg-Gly-Asp) peptides (a family of peptides bearing this signature domain), although these were not sufficient for rooting to occur and had no effect on young plant hypocotyls. The RGD peptides may be important in causing changes to the plasma membrane of plant cells and their interaction with cell walls, perhaps affecting cytological events required for AR in adult plant hypocotyls. Taken together these data indicate that Arabidopsis and in vitro culture systems of tree species are useful tools to study developmental competence to AR.

FEATURES ASSOCIATED WITH EXOGENOUS AUXIN SUPPLY

In addition to the already mentioned effect of endogenous auxin in adventitious root formation, it is well-established that this phytohormone can also act when exogenously supplied, entering the stem via the cut surface of cuttings. In many rooting recalcitrant species, application of exogenous auxin is needed to achieve satisfactory rooting responses (Diaz-Sala et al., 1996; Fett-Neto et al., 2001). In these cases, endogenous auxin produced in the shoot apex and transported basipetally to the cut surface may be complemented by exogenously applied phytohormone aiming at improving the rooting response (Pop et al., 2011). The absence of a shoot apical meristem has not limited AR in *Eucalyptus* microcuttings exposed to exogenous auxin (Fogaça and Fett-Neto, 2005).

Uptake of exogenously provided auxin implicates in a new auxin transport route, which enters the cuttings mostly via the cut surface (Kenney et al., 1969; Guan and De Klerk, 2000) and may be taken up by cells both through a pH trapping mechanism (Rubery and Sheldrake, 1973) and through influx carriers (Delbarre et al., 1996). Most of the supplied auxin acts at the wound site, inducing cell dedifferentiation, leading to a new root meristem later on. A portion of the supplied auxin could also be redistributed along the cutting, mostly via the xylem transpiration route (Osterc and Spethmann, 2001). In this case, auxin influx and efflux carriers would not take significant part in the process, losing directionality of the polar auxin transport throughout the plant (auxin transport is discussed ahead in detail). In fact, auxin uptake may also occur through the phloem and a better rooting performance in Prunus subhirtella juvenile cuttings was related to this kind of absorption path (Osterc and Stampar, 2011). However, studies with auxin transport inhibitors provided evidence that rooting in Pinus taeda hypocotyls is improved when exogenous auxin is incorporated in the polar auxin transport system (Diaz-Sala et al., 1996). Much of the data from different reports on interactions of exogenous auxins with the polar auxin transport system is probably difficult to compare because of the use of different auxins in the various experiments, including synthetic forms, for which the transport systems are poorly known.

CARBOHYDRATE ALLOCATION

Carbohydrates contribute to the formation of adventitious roots by supplying energy and carbon necessary for cell divisions, establishment of the new root meristems and root formation itself. The efficient partitioning of carbohydrates between the new sink of developing roots at cutting base and the shoot meristem sink could be critical for AR (Druege, 2009). Ahkami et al. (2009) proposed that the early establishment of a carbohydrate sink at the rooting site is a key metabolic event in Petunia hybrida adventitious root formation. Pre-incubation of Petunia cuttings in the dark increased carbohydrate levels at their bases upon transfer to light, improving AR (Klopotek et al., 2010). Similarly, a higher content of soluble sugars and starch in the rooting zone were associated with higher rooting response in Tectona grandis cuttings (Husen and Pal, 2007). Higher accumulation of soluble carbohydrates and starch at the root formation zone in microcuttings was associated with improved rooting capacity of E. globulus without exogenous auxin. This condition was observed when cuttings were obtained from mother plants grown in medium devoid of sucrose and exposed for a few weeks to far-red irradiation-enriched environment (Ruedell et al., 2013). When mother plants were grown in sucrose containing medium, the positive effect of exposing stock plants to far-red enriched irradiance on microcutting rooting capacity was abolished. Inhibition of AR in carnation cuttings by high carbohydrate content has also been proposed, although the importance of establishing an auxin-stimulated carbon sink was pointed out (Agulló-Antón et al., 2011).

Growth and differentiation of tissues can be modulated by carbohydrate signals through alterations in metabolic fluxes and carbohydrate concentrations during development, which may regulate gene expression (reviewed by Rolland et al., 2006). These carbohydrate signals are generated by photosynthesis and carbon metabolism in source and sink tissues and probably play a regulatory role in adventitious root induction (Druege, 2009). Interactions between phytohormones and carbohydrates are essential part of the sugar sensing and signaling network (Rolland et al., 2006): and a glucose and auxin signaling crosstalk was shown to be important for controlling root development and growth in Arabidopsis thaliana seedlings (Mishra et al., 2009). Auxin supply to Dalbergia sissoo cuttings enhanced the content of total soluble sugars and starch, promoting AR (Husen, 2008). Different carbon sources may affect the rooting capacity of eucalypt microcuttings in a rooting phase-dependent fashion, even in absence or with suboptimal supplied auxin concentrations, particularly in the difficult-to-root E. globulus (Corrêa et al., 2005). Taken together, available data suggest that low carbohydrate allocation to the root formation site may limit AR. Adequate supply of these compounds is a combined function of sink strength and the capacity of the source to meet sink demand (Druege, 2009). Carbohydrates play important roles, not only by providing energy and carbon chains for biosynthetic processes in new meristems and roots, but also by affecting gene expression, in co-action with auxin.

WOUND RESPONSE

Severance of a cutting from the donor plant has immediate consequences, including injury and the isolation from functional integrity of the whole plant condition, i.e., loss of root–shoot correlative influences (Druege, 2009). Excision of *Petunia* cuttings led to a fast and transient increase in the wound-phytohormone jasmonic acid (JA) and a continuous accumulation of soluble and insoluble carbohydrates during adventitious root formation (Ahkami et al., 2009). There is some evidence that AR is also influenced by ethylene production caused upon wounding during explant preparation, and a stimulatory role of endogenous ethylene would depend on achieving a relatively narrow concentration range (Mensuali-Sodi et al., 1995). In fact, for some *in vitro* studies, the use of anti-ethylene chemicals has resulted in improved rooting responses (De Klerk et al., 1999).

Adventitious rooting in cuttings may be compared to a stressinduced reprogramming of shoot cell fate. Acclimation to stress is often accompanied by metabolic re-adjustment. The alternative oxidase (AOX) plays a central role in determining reactive oxygen species equilibrium in plants and can be induced in response to diverse abiotic and biotic stress conditions (Santos-Macedo et al., 2012). Secondary metabolism during AR may be associated with AOX activity. Phenylpropanoid derivatives, especially phenolic acids and lignin, are known to be closely related to the regulation of cell division and differentiation. Enhanced accumulation of phenolic acids and some flavonoids was found to correlate with *in vitro* rooting (De Klerk et al., 1999). Moreover, a complex interaction between AOX and H_2O_2 signaling is apparent. Application of H_2O_2 could replace added auxin as a rooting agent in olive cuttings (Santos-Macedo et al., 2009) and the presence of an AOX inhibitor, salicylhydroxamic acid (SHAM), reduced rooting even in presence of exogenous auxin (Santos-Macedo et al., 2012).

Phenolic compounds are known to protect plants from oxidative stress (Jaleel et al., 2009) and allow the containment of excessive wound response that may inhibit subsequent regeneration processes (De Klerk et al., 2011). Phloroglucinol and ferulic acid displayed antioxidant action, protecting IAA from decarboxylation and the tissue from oxidative stress in *Malus* "Jork 9," thereby promoting AR. The decarboxylation was attributed to the wound response and did not occur to such an extent in non-wounded plant tissues. The action of the phenolic compounds suggests that, at least in part, rooting depends on the inhibition of IAA decarboxylation caused by wounding, so that more auxin is available to induce roots (De Klerk et al., 2011).

Hydrogen peroxide, a form of reactive oxygen, functions as a signaling molecule that mediates various physiological and biochemical processes, as well as controls responses to various stimuli in plants (Neil et al., 2002). Li et al. (2009b) showed that H_2O_2 might function as a signaling molecule involved in the formation and development of adventitious roots in mung bean seedlings. Production of H₂O₂ was markedly induced in indole-3-butyric acid (IBA)-treated seedlings suggesting that IBA induced overproduction of H_2O_2 and promoted AR via a pathway involving H_2O_2 . In another study, Li et al. (2009c) suggested that the mechanism underlying the IBA and H2O2-mediated facilitation of adventitious root formation is the early decrease of peroxidase and ascorbate peroxidase activities in IBA and H2O2-treated seedlings. The decrease in activity of these enzymes would be relevant to generate the necessary high level of auxin and H2O2 required for adventitious root induction.

WATER RELATIONS

The availability of water is one of the most important factors favoring root development, as cuttings have to maintain a positive water balance while roots develop (Loach, 1988). Puri and Thompson (2003) carried out a study to examine the influence of three levels of initial water potential in stem cuttings of Populus (dried, soaked, and fresh) on plant water status and rooting capacity under controlled environmental conditions, in combination with planting in soils with different water potential. Results clearly showed that soil moisture had a major effect on rooting. Water-stressed cuttings took a longer time to root and formed fewer roots. Pre-soaking of cuttings had a positive effect on rooting, mainly under the drier soil moisture conditions. Although unrooted hardwood cuttings needed moister soil to initiate rooting, once roots were established, they could tolerate somewhat drier conditions. In good agreement, cutting survival and AR were highest in moister substrate for stem cuttings of juniper (Juniperus horizontalis), azalea (Rhododendron), and holly (Ilex crenata; Rein et al., 1991).

Gas exchange and water relations have also been simultaneously evaluated. Relative water content (RWC) of leaves and osmotic potential increased upon formation of root primordia in *Poinsettia* cuttings (Svenson et al., 1995). Following formation of root primordia, and concurrent with increasing RWC and osmotic potential, stomatal conductance (g) increased. As roots initially emerged, net photosynthesis and g increased rapidly and continued to increase with further root primordia development and subsequent emergence of adventitious roots. Abscisic acid (ABA) often accumulates under water stress conditions and is a known inhibitor of cell cycle progression (Wolters and Jürgens, 2009). Hence, the level of water stress is a relevant factor for cutting establishment that should be minimized in order to avoid losses and slow establishment of plants.

PHYTOHORMONAL BALANCES: THE SEESAW OF PROMOTION VERSUS REPRESSION

Auxins have a rhizogenic action during the root induction phase (generally from cutting severance up to 96 h) and stimulate cells at the cutting base to engage in the establishment of meristemoids (Garrido et al., 2002). The same phytohormones become inhibitory after 96 h and may arrest or inhibit growth of root primordia (De Klerk et al., 1999). Diaz-Sala et al. (1996), using NPA treatments, showed that the initial 48 h were crucial for auxindependent root induction in pine. In addition, mRNA levels of transcription factors possibly related to root meristem fate, as well as cell wall remodeling genes, were increased in presence of exogenous auxin at 24 h (Hutchison et al., 1999; Sánchez et al., 2007; Solé et al., 2008; Vielba et al., 2011).

In general, free IAA endogenous levels have a transient increase during the induction phase, pass through a minimum at the initiation step and resume an increase in the expression phase (Bellamine et al., 1998). The importance of auxin at the induction and expression phases (first and last steps) of the rooting process was demonstrated through the use of anti-auxins, which prevent auxin from exerting its functions. In poplar cuttings, anti-auxins present at one of these phases caused significant inhibition of AR (Bellamine et al., 1998). Moreover, Negishi et al. (2011) compared easy and difficult-to-root lines of *E. globulus* and verified that IAA level was twofold higher in the easy rooting line, confirming the importance of IAA in AR.

A screen for chemicals that cause inhibition of cytochrome P-450 identified one chemical, MA65, which led to an increase in the number of roots of *Arabidopsis* seedlings and twofold higher IAA levels compared to the untreated *Arabidopsis* (Negishi et al., 2011). The observed phenotype was similar to the mutant *superrot2 (sur2)* which contains high concentrations of free IAA (Delarue et al., 1998) due to a defect in the *SUR2* gene, which encodes the CYP83B1 protein, a cytochrome P450-dependent monooxygenase (Barlier et al., 2000). This increase in IAA production probably happens because cytochrome P450 inhibition blocks the synthesis of indole glucosinolates, providing more substrate (indole-3-acetaldoxime) for the biosynthesis of IAA (reviewed by Bak et al., 2001). The same chemical MA65 was effective for inducing AR in *E. globulus*, but the exact mechanism of action of the chemical in this species awaits further investigation.

The regulation of auxin levels can be done by conjugation of excessive auxin to inactive forms, preventing phytohormone accumulation in the tissue. Auxin degradation, e.g., by peroxidases, is another means of controlling the activity of these regulators. Auxins of different metabolic lability may be conjugated: high stability 1-naphthalene acetic acid (NAA), low stability IAA and moderate stability IBA (De Klerk et al., 1999). IAA can form conjugates with sugars, amino acids, and peptides and these forms are considered resistant to oxidases. IAA can be stored in higher plants as IAA conjugates which might be hydrolyzed depending on the plant demand for free auxin; IBA can also yield IAA by β -oxidation (Woodward and Bartel, 2005). Even if in some cases the conjugation process can be irreversibly inactivated by oxidation (Epstein and Ludwig-Müller, 1993), the most part of auxin conjugates are reversible (De Klerk et al., 1999). When IAA and IBA were exogenously applied to cuttings of Pisum sativum L. during adventitious root formation, conjugation of auxins with aspartic acid was the predominant route of metabolism, forming indole-3-acetylaspartic acid (IAAsp) and indole-3-butyrylaspartic acid (Nordström et al., 1991). The authors also verified that the levels of IBA remained high for longer time than those of IAA, indicating higher stability of IBA in rooting solution.

Some gene members of the GH3 family are involved in the maintenance of auxin homeostasis, contributing to regulation of the auxin pool (Staswick et al., 2005; Chapman and Estelle, 2009). GH3 genes encode IAA-amide synthetases, which act in the conjugation of physiologically active free IAA excess to amino acids (Staswick et al., 2005). In the moss Physcomitrella patens, knock-out of GH3 genes increased the sensitivity to auxin causing growth inhibition (Ludwig-Müller et al., 2009). Altered auxin sensitivity was also observed in Arabidopsis thaliana by overexpression and insertional mutation of GH3 genes (Staswick et al., 2005). Gutierrez et al. (2012) reported a crosstalk of IAA and JA in which AR-inhibitory JA levels are reduced by conjugation with amino acids through expression of GH3.3, GH3.5, and GH3.6 auxin-induced genes, via the action of ARF6 and ARF8, leading to increased number of adventitious roots. GH3 genes would be required for fine-tuning adventitious root initiation in the Arabidopsis thaliana hypocotyl, where JA homeostasis is under auxin control (Gutierrez et al., 2012). Curiously, JA accumulation at the cutting base has been shown to be an early, transient, and critical event for rooting of Petunia cuttings, and has been discussed to contribute to increasing cell wall invertases and sink strength at the cutting base (Ahkami et al., 2009). Brassinosteroids (BR) have been shown to exert a mild negative regulation of JA-induced inhibition of root growth (Huang et al., 2010). If this applies to AR as well, there could be an additional antagonist crosstalk between JA and BR, regulating the formation phase.

Cytokinins and ethylene have an overall inhibitory effect on induction, but can play a promotive effect during the first 24 h, when cytokinins start to drive cell cycle movement, culminating in mitotic processes (De Klerk et al., 1999; De Klerk, 2002), and ethylene may contribute to auxin transport regulation (Lewis et al., 2011) or to increase the number of auxin-responsive cells (De Klerk and Hanecakova, 2008). Corrêa et al. (2005) observed that kinetin inhibited AR if present during the induction phase in *E. globulus*. The cytokinin type-B response regulator PtRR13, a transcription factor that acts as positive regulator in the cytokinin signaling pathway, has been shown to negatively regulate AR in *Populus*; PtRR13 inactivation upon cutting severance due to the removal of root sources of cytokinin, would alleviate AR inhibition, allowing basipetally transported auxin to accumulate at cutting base, promoting AR (Ramírez-Carvajal et al., 2009). Ethylene has been shown to promote adventitious root and inhibit lateral root development, predominantly by affecting auxin transport in distinct ways (Negi et al., 2010). Lateral root development inhibition by ethylene was linked to increased expression of PIN3 and PIN7 and auxin transport, preventing auxin accumulation maxima required for pericycle cell activation in roots; in contrast, adventitious root stimulation by ethylene in shoots was due to reduced auxin transport in these organs, favoring auxin accumulation and AR (Lewis et al., 2011). Stimulation of AR in flooded tomato plants was dependent on ethylene accumulation followed by auxin transport increase and allocation to flooded parts of the stem base. Local accumulation of auxin can cause further ethylene production, enhancing the process (Vidoz et al., 2010).

Strigolactones are also involved in adventitious root formation, mostly as repressors, by inhibiting the first divisions of founder cells independently of cytokinins, and perhaps negatively regulating basipetal auxin movement in *Arabidopsis thaliana* and pea (Rasmussen et al., 2012). Upon cutting severance, the content of strigolactones would reduce, since roots are a major source of these phytohormones.

Nitric oxide (NO) has also been proposed as a player in the control of AR. In cucumber, AR was favored by NO, acting downstream of auxin, possibly through different transduction pathways (Lanteri et al., 2009). Auxin-stimulated NO production would increase phosphate cyclic nucleotides cGMP (cyclic guanosine monophosphate) and cADPR (cyclic adenosine 5'diphosphate ribose), triggering activation of Ca²⁺ channels in the plasmalemma. The release of phospholipids promoted by NO would provide substrates for phospholipases, whose activity and released products could further activate Ca²⁺ release to the cytosol and activate both calcium-dependent protein kinases (CADPKs) and mitogen-associated protein kinases (MAPK). These kinases would in turn lead to cell growth and differentiation associated with AR. NO-promoted AR was also reported for other species, including greenhouse-grown cypress (Lanteri et al., 2009) and E. grandis (Abu-Abied et al., 2012). In these studies a coaction of NO and auxin has often become apparent, with NO being induced by auxin. In sunflower, it was suggested that NO could participate with auxin in adventitious root initiation and expression (extension), whereas induction would depend only on auxin (Yadav et al., 2010). Studies on AR of Tagetes erecta (marigold; Liao et al., 2009), Vigna radiata (mung bean; Li and Xue, 2010), and Chrysanthemum (Liao et al., 2010) have suggested that H₂O₂ and NO may act together, possibly as parallel independent pathways dependent on Ca²⁺, converging on the activation of MAPK cascades leading to AR. A novel interaction of NO and auxin has been shown at the level of NO dependent S-nitrosylation of TIR1 auxin receptor, enhancing TIR1-Aux/IAA binding and degradation of the latter, promoting auxin-mediated gene expression (Terrile et al., 2012). The extent of this interesting mechanism in the context of AR is a key research topic to be explored.

Gibberellins (GAs) are generally considered inhibitors of AR. This has been shown, for example, in poplar (Busov et al., 2006). Moreover, lateral root number and growth were promoted in plants with defects in GA production or perception, so that higher root mass and highly branched roots were produced. This inhibitory effect of GA on lateral root development has been partially attributed to changes in polar auxin transport (Gou et al., 2010). In contrast, initiation and elongation of adventitious roots was promoted by GA in deep water rice (Steffens et al., 2006). It is possible that GA may have an AR phase-dependent effect, being inhibitory to root induction and stimulatory to formation. ABA also acts as an inhibitor of lateral root development in *Arachis hypogaea* by blocking cell cycle progression (Guo et al., 2012). Inhibition of adventitious root formation step by ABA was also reported in deep water rice (Steffens et al., 2006).

Polyamines are nitrogen containing, polycationic, low molecular weight aliphatic compounds that can be found in meristematic and actively growing tissues. These metabolites (e.g., putrescine, spermidine, spermine) play various roles, mostly related to control of cell division, development, and stress responses. Because of their positive charges, polyamines are capable of binding to nucleic acids, proteins, and membranes, therefore potentially being able to interfere in processes such as gene expression, cell signaling, membrane stabilization, and modulation of some ion channels (Kusano et al., 2008). Polyamines have been treated as biochemical markers of AR because their concentration peak is consistently associated with the end of the induction phase, similar to auxins. In various unrelated species, AR or promptness to develop adventitious roots is often observed when polyamines peak at the end of adventitious root induction and are metabolized before or at the formation phase (Neves et al., 2002; Arena et al., 2003; Naija et al., 2008).

A tentative model summarizing some of the main data on phytohormonal control of AR is shown in **Figure 1**.

Given the importance of phytohormones, particularly auxins, to the control of AR, the next three sections will examine fundamental aspects of cell cycle control, root tissue differentiation, auxin transport, metabolism, and action. However, it must be emphasized that most of the knowledge presented in these sections is derived from investigations directed to general plant development or development of primary or lateral roots. Although it is clear that these processes are important in AR, their exact contribution in the specific context of the process is far from complete.

CELL CYCLE AND DIVISION – NEW MERISTEMS

Cell divisions in meristems depend on the cell cycle, which involves a mechanism governed by cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs; Inzé and Veylder, 2006; De Veylder et al., 2007). The association of CDKs and cyclins is required for the induction of cell cycle progression, through phosphorylation of substrates at the transition points of some of its phases (Inzé and Veylder, 2006). G1–S transition is regulated by D-type cyclins (CYCD), which might also be involved in G2–M transition. A-type cyclins (CYCA) are present in S–M, whereas B-type cyclin (CYCB) act in G2–M transition and during M period (De Veylder et al., 2007). G1–S transition may be blocked by abscisic acid, causing inhibition of lateral root primordia initiation in peanut (Guo et al., 2012).

Cyclin-dependent kinases present in plants are A-type (CDKA) and B-type (CDKB), the latter being plant-specific. CDKB



sink establishment before induction or at its early moments. Induction phase is positively regulated by auxin, polyamines and, in early stage, by CK and ethylene. However, during late induction, cytokinin and ethylene act as negative regulators. ABA has a negative effect on AR induction. Initiation phase is inhibited by auxin, polyamines, and GA. JA and auxin are conjugated with aa, so the levels of these phytohormones decrease allowing the progress of the initiation phase. Strigolactones may repress auxin action by reducing its transport and accumulation, or may directly inhibit AR. In

accumulation depends on the cell cycle period, specifically the B1 subclass in the S phase and after G2 until mid-M and B2 subclass, reaching a peak in G2 and M (Boudolf et al., 2006; De Veylder et al., 2007). Moreover, a plant homolog of the tumor suppressor Retinoblastoma (pRb), the RETINOBLASTOMA-RELATED (*RBR*) gene is considered a key cell cycle regulator downstream of the SCARECROW (*SCR*) patterning gene, a member of the GRAS family of transcription factors, acting in the control of cell division, differentiation and cell homeostasis (Wildwater et al., 2005; Borghi et al., 2010). The transcription factors *E2F* and *MYB3R* also take part in the cell cycle control, involved in activation/inactivation of the S-phase and M-phase genes, respectively (De Veylder et al., 2007). Cytokinin and auxin are the main hormones involved with cell proliferation and are indispensable for the progression of the cell cycle (Dewitte and Murray, 2003).

contrast, NO is regarded as a stimulator of AR, both during induction and initiation phases. Ethylene increases auxin transport, stimulates expression, but shows a direct repressor effect at induction phase, except perhaps at its early stage, as pointed out above. Auxin may also promote ethylene biosynthesis. Expression phase is induced by ethylene and GA, and suffers repression of ABA. Root emergence is the visible phenotype after the expression phase. Relative positions of phytohormone names within the scheme are not meant to represent differences in importance, but aim at better clarity of the layout. JA, Jasmonic acid; CK, cytokinin; ABA, abscisic acid; GA, gibberellin; NO, nitric oxide; aa, amino acids.

Plant development depends on meristem growth, which happens when cell division predominates over differentiation. The root meristem size is controlled by the balance between cell division and differentiation, where cytokinins and auxins act antagonistically and play important roles (Dello Ioio et al., 2007, 2008; Moubayidin et al., 2009, 2010). In *Arabidopsis*, the *short hypocotyl 2* (*SHY2*) gene acts as a negative regulator of auxin signaling (Tian et al., 2002) by forming heterodimers with *ARF* transcription factors and thus avoiding the activation of auxin-responsive genes. *SHY2* expression is activated by the presence of cytokinins via the route of AHK3 (*Arabidopsis* histidine kinase 3) receptor kinase/cytokinin-responsive *ARR1* transcription factor, and leads to negative regulation of *PIN* genes, involved in the efflux of auxin, which consequently causes a reduction in the root meristem size (Dello Ioio et al., 2008). Moreover, auxins

can cause *SHY2* degradation, and promote the expression of *PIN* genes (Dello Ioio et al., 2008). Furthermore, the transcription factor *ARR12* and GAs also seem to participate in this regulation, *ARR12* inducing a low level of *SHY2* expression and GAs repressing expression of *ARR1* during post-germination meristem growth (Moubayidin et al., 2010).

The root apical meristem is composed of sets of self-renewing and undifferentiated stem cells that allow continued root growth. The quiescent center (QC) takes part in maintaining this condition by supporting meristematic identity of the initial cells around it (Van den Berg et al., 1997; Osmont et al., 2007; Arnaud et al., 2010). The QC cells form part of a region that has a low rate of mitosis, and are histologically distinct from neighboring cells (Doerner, 1998). QC serves as a reservoir of cells for regeneration and ensures the persistence of the apex meristem, as they have self-renewal and self-maintenance capacities. Hormonal activity is important for the QC maintenance and organization (Sabatini et al., 1999; Ortega-Martínez et al., 2007). Reporter genes fused to promoters regulated by auxin were visualized with maximum expression in the position of the QC and root columella (Sabatini et al., 1999). Data obtained by Ortega-Martínez et al. (2007) suggest that ethylene promotes cell division in the QC, indicating that auxin alone would not be sufficient to carry out this function. Surrounding QC, initial cells perform stem cell-like divisions to generate a new initial and a daughter cell, so that the meristem gives rise to all different cell types (Van den Berg et al., 1997).

Some transcription factors, such as *SCR* and *SHORTROOT* (*SHR*), also belonging to the GRAS family of proteins, have crucial role in maintaining the meristematic cells pluripotent identity (Sabatini et al., 2003; Cui et al., 2007). *PLETHORA1 (PLT1)* and *PLETHORA2 (PLT2)* are also involved with meristem maintenance, are induced by auxin, and act in parallel with *SHR* and *SCR*, encoding transcription factors *AP2*-like (Aida et al., 2004). *SCR* expression appears to depend of the gene *PDR2* (Ticconi et al., 2009), acting indirectly on QC maintenance. The distribution of *PLT* mRNA is associated with the peak of auxin in stem cells and QC in root meristem (Sabatini et al., 1999). The homeobox transcription factor *WOX5* (*WUSCHEL-RELATED HOMEOBOX* 5), root homologue of the shoot *WUSCHEL (WUS)*, also has a function in the stem cell maintenance and signaling (Sarkar et al., 2007; Miwa et al., 2009; Stahl et al., 2009).

The involvement of some of these transcription factors in AR in cuttings of tree species has been described. An approach based on cDNA subtractive libraries from rooting competent cuttings of Pinus radiata and Castanea sativa treated or not with exogenous auxin (Sánchez et al., 2007) yielded data supporting the involvement of clones with homology to SCR (SCR-like or SCL). The content of the corresponding mRNA of these genes increased in both species upon auxin exposure within the first 24 h of the rooting process, coinciding with cell reorganization preceding divisions and establishment of defined root primordia. In Pinus radiata, an SHR-related clone was identified with an expression pattern similar to that of SCL, except for the fact that it was auxinindependent, possibly playing a role in root meristem formation and maintenance, as well as in the cambium zone of hypocotyls (Solé et al., 2008). The expression of SCL in C. sativa cuttings of juvenile and mature stages was examined in detail (Vielba et al., 2011). A combination of quantitative real time polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and *in situ* hybridization showed that *CsSCL1* was upregulated by auxin, localizing more strongly in the cambium layer and derivative cells in rooting competent shoots, whereas for root incompetent shoots its signal was more diffuse and evenly distributed in the phloem and parenchyma (Vielba et al., 2011). The authors suggest that *CsSCL1* may determine which cells will engage in the root differentiation route, athough they observed that expression of this gene was also present in lateral roots and axillary buds.

Recently, *AINTEGUMENTA LIKE1* (*PtAIL1*), a member of the *AP2* family of transcription factors, has been shown to be associated with cell division and further establishment of adventitious root primordia in *Populus trichocarpa* (Rigal et al., 2012). Transgenic poplar overexpressing *PtAIL1* displayed higher number of adventitious roots, whereas RNA interference (RNAi) downregulation of the same gene transcript resulted in delayed AR. A number of genes were co-regulated with *PtAIL1* based on microarray and comparative analyses of modified poplar lines up or downregulated for the *AP2* transcription factor, included among these additional transcription factors, such as *AGAMOUS-Like6* and *MYB36* (Rigal et al., 2012).

THE CENTRAL ROLE OF AUXINS: TRANSPORT, CONTROL OF LOCAL CONCENTRATION, TIMING, AND METABOLIC DYNAMICS

Auxins are very important for determining pattern in plants. Their spatial distribution is determinant for proper formation of the axis along the plant body. Auxin transport has two main forms: (a) rapid (up to 10 cm per h), often referred to as non-polar, bidirectional transport in the phloem sieve elements, (b) slow (approximately 10 mm per h) or polar, mediated by transporters (Kerr and Bennett, 2007), mostly in vascular parenchyma. Rapid transport in the phloem conducting cells essentially obeys sourcesink relations and involves both free IAA and inactive conjugates (Friml and Palme, 2002). Studies with radiolabeled IAA applied to pea leaves indicated that both transport pathways may communicate, at least from the non-polar to the polar system (Cambridge and Morris, 1996). There is also evidence that phloem-based transport may become relatively more important than polar transport, at least in roots, at later stages of seedling development (Ljung et al., 2005).

The polar transport of the major endogenous auxin IAA has specific carriers, which allow intercellular auxin flow and are well-known in *Arabidopsis*. In stems, the transport is active, polar, and basipetal. According to the chemiosmotic model (Raven, 1975), there is a pH gradient between the intra- and extracellular medium, generated by the action of proton pumps in the plasma membrane, which drive protons into the apoplast, making it acidic. In the apoplast, IAA can be found both in anionic and protonated forms, the latter being more lipophilic and capable of easily diffusing through the plasma membrane (Woodward and Bartel, 2005; Zazimalová et al., 2010). On the other hand, the anionic form lacks this capacity and, for it to enter the cell, the action of auxin influx carriers is required. These carriers are amino acid permease-like proteins of the AUX1/LAX family (reviewed in Vieten et al., 2007). These proteins act as H^+/IAA^-

symporters and may participate in lateral root emergence and root hair development (reviewed by Vanneste and Friml, 2009).

Members of the PIN Formed (PIN) protein family are involved with auxin efflux and their asymmetric distribution in the cells is fundamental to the characteristic polar basipetal transport along the stems. The correct localization of PIN proteins is determined by its phosphorylation status, defined by the balance between the kinase protein PID (PINOID) and the phosphatase PP2A. In the case of emerging primordia, the expression of PID is activated, turning PIN protein to a phosphorylated form, leading to its apical localization in the cell. On the other hand, in most situations, PP2A is more active than PID, leading to dephosphorylated PIN protein, resulting in a basal localization in the cell (Michniewicz et al., 2007). Furthermore, the NPA-binding protein and actin filaments of the cytoskeleton also function in the correct positioning of the PIN proteins (Muday and DeLong, 2001). This family of transmembrane proteins has eight members in Arabidopsis which are considerably homologous and functionally redundant, being involved in tropisms, embryo development, root meristem patterning, organogenesis, and vascular tissue differentiation (reviewed by Krogan and Berleth, 2007 and Vanneste and Friml, 2009). The Multidrug/P-glycoproteins of the ABCB (ATP-binding cassette B) transporter family (ABCB/MDR/PGP) also contribute to auxin transport, being more closely related to non-polar auxin efflux and maintenance of the main auxin fluxes (Geisler and Murphy, 2006). These transporters may also play a possible role in short-distance lateral auxin movement.

Basipetal auxin transport is also affected by the red/far-red (R:FR) light ratio (Morelli and Ruberti, 2002). In open daylight (high R:FR), auxin moves from the shoot to the root mainly through the central cylinder. However, in shade conditions (low R:FR), a new route, by the outer cell layers, is preferred. This alternative route is less effective and leads to increase in auxin levels in cell layers external to the central cylinder in the stem, enhancing cell elongation in this organ. Consequently, less auxin is transported through the vascular system, decreasing vascular differentiation and the auxin content reaching the root.

Recent findings revealed the function of a new family of putative auxin transporters, the PIN-LIKES (PILS; Barbez et al., 2012; Feraru et al., 2012). These proteins are considered evolutionarily older than PIN proteins and probably preceded the PIN-dependent auxin transport (Feraru et al., 2012), but are similar to PIN family members and also contain the auxin transport domain, predicted to carry out this function. The PILS proteins are localized in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and are involved in the intracellular transport of free IAA from cytosol to ER (Barbez et al., 2012; Feraru et al., 2012). According to these findings, PILS activity promotes auxin accumulation in the ER by increasing amide auxin conjugates, reducing free auxin levels. This action could be involved in a compartmentalized-type regulation of auxin metabolism (Barbez et al., 2012). The PIN family member PIN5, which is localized in the ER, is also suggested as an intracellular auxin carrier, stimulating the formation of auxin amino and ester conjugates and their transport to the ER (Barbez and Kleine-Vehn, 2012).

Auxin amino acid and glucose conjugates can also be stored in the vacuole (Ueda et al., 2011). The transport into this cellular compartment has been suggested as an action of the ABC transporter AtMRP5 (*Arabidopsis thaliana* multidrug resistance 5). *Atmrp5-1* mutants, defective in *MRP5* expression, have shown higher free auxin levels and inhibition of root elongation (Gaedeke et al., 2001). This could be due to increased levels of free auxin in the cytoplasm of root cells caused by a disruption in moving auxin conjugates away from the cytoplasm.

Considering other auxins, such as the endogenous IBA and the synthetic auxin (NAA), relatively little is known about transport and metabolism. IBA is more stable than IAA and persists for longer in plant tissues (De Klerk et al., 1999), being basipetally transported in seedling hypocotyls (Rashotte et al., 2003), similarly to IAA. However, IBA seems not to be transported in inflorescences, unlike IAA (Rashotte et al., 2003). Mutations affecting IAA transport did not cause significant effects in IBA transport. The differences between IBA and IAA transport suggest that IBA might use distinct transporters from those used to move IAA (Strader and Bartel, 2011). NAA is more stable than the above auxins and is probably transported by different carriers, as revealed by *aux1* loss-of-function mutants, which respond normally to NAA (Yang et al., 2006).

The formation of auxin gradients, originated by the combined processes of biosynthesis, conjugation, and degradation, as well as inter- and intracellular transport, independently of type, is relevant for both plant morphogenesis and determination of tissue patterns (Vanneste and Friml, 2009; Overvoorde et al., 2010; Simon and Petrasek, 2011). Previous studies of PIN expression and auxin distribution in *pin* mutants showed that PIN proteins are the major players in directional distribution networks that mediate auxin maxima and gradients during different developmental processes (reviewed by Vieten et al., 2007). In the developing embryo, the localization of PIN proteins assumes positions of auxin accumulation along the stages of development and form auxin convergence points, necessary for cotyledon initiation and positioning at the late globular stage (reviewed by Krogan and Berleth, 2007). In shoot apical meristems, auxin promotes PIN1 expression, which generates auxin accumulation at the sites of leaf primordia formation. These, once established, promote a drain of auxin, which will accumulate at a certain distance from the early primordia, enabling the phyllotactic pattern to be established (reviewed by Berleth et al., 2007).

Recent evidence points to a possible role of APY (apyrases) in regulating auxin transport (Liu et al., 2012). Exogenous ATP is capable of inhibiting auxin transport and gravitropic response in *Arabidopsis*. Apyrases (triphosphate diphosphohydrolases) are enzymes that participate in limiting ATP content. Polar IAA transport in roots and hypocotyls was reduced in *apy2* null mutants when these were suppressed of *APY1* (apyrase 1) expression by an estradiol-induced RNAi. Basal portions of APY-suppressed hypocotyls accumulated less free IAA and morphological defects were seen in roots with the same genetic modification. Problems in gravitropic asymmetry of auxin content were detected by means of DR5::GFP constructs in APY reduced plants, either genetically or treated with APY chemical inhibitors. The relevance of apyrase participation in auxin transport during AR is presently unclear and should be object of further investigation.

Auxin gradients are also very important for root organogenesis and both primary and lateral root formation are issues that had good advances in the last decades. Studying root outgrowth in *Arabidopsis*, Blilou et al. (2005) concluded that PIN-mediated modulation of auxin distribution controls both cell division and elongation, affecting meristem, elongation zone, and final cell sizes. Dubrovsky et al. (2008) revealed a spatial and temporal correlation of auxin maxima with developmental reprogramming, resulting in lateral root initiation (LRI). The sites and frequency of LRI are controlled by variations in auxin concentration in pericycle cells, which might be correlated with changes in PIN protein localization upon gravistimulation (Benkova and Bielach, 2010). These events will culminate in lateral root primordia formation.

Genetic studies revealed that *pils2pils5* double loss of function mutant had higher free auxin levels, increased hypocotyl growth and presence of lateral roots, which were longer and more abundant than in the PILS5 gain of function phenotype. This evidence suggests that PILS2 and PILS5 could have specific functions in the cellular regulation of root growth (Barbez et al., 2012).

However, relatively little is known about the effects of polar and non-polar auxin transport during adventitious root formation. Using inhibitors of polar auxin transport, various investigations in cuttings or de-rooted seedlings have provided evidence for a significant contribution of this type of transport to AR (e.g., Nordström and Eliasson, 1991; Liu and Reid, 1992; Koukourikou-Petridou and Bangerth, 1997; Guerrero et al., 1999; Garrido et al., 2002; Nicolás et al., 2004). Few studies analyzing the expression of genes encoding auxin carriers during adventitious rhizogenesis were conducted in de-rooted pine seedlings (Brinker et al., 2004), intact rice plants (Xu et al., 2005), carnation cuttings (Oliveros-Valenzuela et al., 2008; Acosta et al., 2009), and mango cotyledon segments (Li et al., 2012). The studies with carnation and mango showed the requirement of increased expression of auxin transporters and increase of polar auxin transport during the induction and formation phase of AR. However, in the case of pine seedling cuttings, increased expression was linked to root formation (Brinker et al., 2004). In rice, the expression of OsPIN1 was also important during root formation (Xu et al., 2005). Taken together, these findings corroborate the role of auxin in controlling organogenesis, but more studies are necessary to clarify the effects of auxin carriers in AR, mainly in woody species. A summary of mechanisms and factors possibly contributing to transport and local concentration of auxin during AR is illustrated in Figure 2.

Considering cuttings used for vegetative propagation, the progressive accumulation and local concentration of auxin in the base of the cuttings seems to be important to generate the peak necessary for starting the rooting process (Acosta et al., 2009) and often this can be facilitated by exogenous application of auxins in recalcitrant species. Meanwhile, recent studies indicate that basipetal auxin transport and auxin accumulation in the rooting zone may be negatively regulated by strigolactones (Rasmussen et al., 2012). This phytohormone class could act reducing auxin levels in the pericycle, decreasing root initiation. This could be a direct effect or via regulation of the amount of local auxin levels, presumably involving impairment of the rooting zone (Rasmussen et al., 2012). Thus, although auxin is the main hormone involved in AR, it clearly does not act alone, since crosstalk between several phytohormones is necessary for the success of this process.

AUXIN RECEPTORS AND ACTION MECHANISMS

Even though auxin is known to play a central role in AR, the specific mechanisms of auxin action in this process are far from being understood. However, considering plant development in general, in the past decade a vast amount of data was reported regarding auxin perception (Mockaitis and Estelle, 2008). At the cellular level, auxin induces various rapid changes in cell physiology, such as membrane depolarization, apoplast acidification, cell wall loosening, activation of plasma membrane ATPases, and control of gene expression (Scherer, 2011). Although many of the signaling pathways leading to the responses mediated by auxin are still to be elucidated, significant knowledge on nuclear receptors for auxin is available. In the recent literature two different proteins are accepted as true auxin receptors, ABP1 and TIR1/AFB (auxin signaling F-box) proteins. The TIR1/AFB-family of F-Box protein members were the first authentic auxin receptors to be discovered (Dharmasiri et al., 2005a; Kepinski and Leyser, 2005). These proteins form nuclear regulatory complexes called SCF-E3ubiquitin ligases and are responsible for the targeted degradation of a family of transcriptional repressors called AuxIAA proteins (Grav et al., 2001).

AuxIAA proteins are transcriptional repressors that act via dimerization with auxin-responsive transcription factors called ARFs (auxin-responsive factors). Upon binding of auxin to the F-Box (TIR1/AFB) subunit of the SCF TIR1/AFB complexes, their affinity toward the domain II of AuxIAA proteins is greatly enhanced with auxin acting as a "molecular glue" bringing the two proteins together; this binding triggers the ubiquitination of the AuxIAA by the SCF complex leading to its destruction by the 26S proteasome (Tan et al., 2007; Chapman and Estelle, 2009; Maraschin et al., 2009). The degradation of the transcriptional repressor releases the transcriptional activity of ARFs and auxinresponsive genes are expressed (Figure 3). The control of AR in intact seedlings of Arabidopsis by auxin, for example, involves activation of transcription factors ARF6 and ARF8 (Gutierrez et al., 2009). The TIR1/AFB family of auxin receptors is composed of 6 distinct members in Arabidopsis (namely TIR1, AFB1, AFB2, AFB3, AFB4, and AFB5), all of which are able to bind auxins specifically and show auxin-enhanced binding to AuxIAA proteins (Mockaitis and Estelle, 2008). Although much of the phenotypes of TIR1/AFB mutants indicate a large degree of redundancy, some specific features have already been identified. For example, TIR1 and AFB2 display a higher affinity for AuxIAA proteins compared to other members.

On the basis of the phenotype of single mutants, TIR1 appears to make the largest contribution followed by AFB2. Both AFB1 and AFB3 contribute to auxin response, but this contribution is only apparent in higher order mutant combinations. The *afb4* and *afb5* mutants are more resistant than *tir1* to picolinate auxins such as picloram, suggesting alternative substrate specificity (Parry et al., 2009). All of the defects observed in *afb4-2* mutant seedlings can be simulated in wild-type seedlings by treatment with auxin, indicating that AFB4 acts as a negative regulator of auxin-dependent processes. The *afb4-2* mutants have shorter roots



less efficient route by the outer cell layers (ol), is preferred. When exogenous auxin is applied to the medium, it is absorbed by diffusion, which can cause cellular expansion in the basal part of the plant, perhaps due to auxin accumulation. Once adventitious roots are established, they provide a follow up to stem basipetal transport, continuing through the subepidermal cell layers of

the newly formed organs. Intercential adxin transport involves specific carriers: AUX1/LAX proteins, related with auxin influx; PGP proteins, related with auxin efflux and lateral transport; and PIN proteins, which have an asymmetrical distribution and allow directed auxin efflux. The PIN correct localization in the cell and the route of the auxin flow is determined by the balance between the kinase protein PID and the phosphatase PP2A. Concerning intracellular transport, auxin can be transported into the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) by the action of PILS proteins and PIN5, which reduce free auxin levels and increase auxin conjugates. It remains to be elucidated if auxin conjugates can be formed into the ER or just in cytosol. For more details, see text. N – nucleus; IAA-? – auxin in free or conjugated form.

and display a higher lateral roots/primary root length ratio than wild-type seedlings, suggesting that AFB4 has a role in anchor or adventitious root production (Greenham et al., 2011).

The expression patterns of the TIR/AFB genes are highly overlapped and not auxin-responsive, with the most significant

regulation so far described being due to post-translational repression of TIR1, AFB2, and AFB3 by miR393 upon pathogen attack (Navarro et al., 2006). The structural specificity of auxin binding to TIR1 has been investigated to atomic level via X-ray crystallography. The details of this interaction provided valuable information



FIGURE 3 | Auxin action mechanism based on IIR1. Upon binding of auxin to the F-Box (TIR1/AFB) subunit of the SCF TIR1/AFB complexes, their affinity toward the domain II of AuxIAA proteins is greatly enhanced with auxin acting as a "molecular glue" bringing the two proteins together; this binding triggers

the ubiquitination of the AuxIAA by the SCF complex leading to its destruction by the 26S proteasome. The degradation of the transcriptional repressor releases the transcriptional activity of ARFs and auxin-responsive genes are expressed. E3 – ubiquitin protein ligase.

to understand the mechanism of binding and structural details for active auxins (Tan et al., 2007). Recently, intensive efforts have been successful in designing TIR1-specific auxin antagonists, such as BH-IAA (tert-butoxycarbonylaminohexyl-IAA) and auxinole (Hayashi et al., 2008, 2012). These molecules specifically interact with the auxin-binding pocket on the TIR1 protein, blocking the access to the domain II of AuxIAAs. By testing the effects of blocking TIR1/AFB responses one is able to determine the contribution of TIR1/AFB-dependent transcriptional responses on whole plant phenotypes such as adventitious root formation. Although such inhibitors were designed based on the Arabidopsis TIR1 protein, the conservation of the TIR/AFB-AuxIAA mechanism goes all the way to mosses such as Physcomitrella sp., broadening the application of chemical tools to investigate physiological events in many unrelated plant species. A scheme on the TIR1 model of auxin action is shown in Figure 3.

Auxin-Binding Protein 1 was the first auxin-binding protein discovered, about 40 years ago (Hertel et al., 1972). ABP1 binding to auxin is highly specific and pH-dependent. Null abp1 mutants are embryo-lethal and the functions of ABP1 on auxin signaling remained obscure since its discovery (Tromas et al., 2010). With the analysis of multiple TIR1/AFB mutants it became clear that nuclear perception of auxin and the degradation of AuxI-AAs cannot account for all auxin-dependent cellular responses (Dharmasiri et al., 2005b). It is believed that plasma membrane localized ABP1 acts as an extracellular auxin receptor inducing rapid responses on the membrane and cytosol (Shi and Yang, 2011). The mechanism through which ABP1 is able to transduce the auxin signal to other molecules is still unknown. ABP1 has emerged as the receptor responsible for fast, protein synthesis independent, membrane and cytosolic responses to extracellular auxin concentrations. Many early auxin-dependent responses are attributed to ABP1 signaling: a fast (few milliseconds) drop on plasma membrane polarization, K⁺ influxes (0.5 s), rise in cytosolic Ca²⁺ (30 s), phospholipase A activation (2 min), MAPK activation (5 min), among other rapid auxin-triggered responses (Tromas et al., 2010). Recently, it has been demonstrated that auxin binding to ABP1 is able to inhibit clathrin-dependent PIN protein endocytosis at the plasma membrane (Robert et al., 2010). It has been proposed that ABP1 would be the receptor to regulate auxin transport throughout the plant whereas the TIR1/AFB proteins would be the receptors responsible for intracellular auxin transcriptional responses.

The current scenario suggests that ABP1 and TIR1/AFB proteins are components of a two-receptor mechanism for auxin responses (Scherer, 2011) with ABP1 being an early sensor of apoplastic auxin concentrations regulating auxin transport and early, fast, transcriptional-independent, membrane and cytosolic responses, such as apoplast acidification and early elongation. TIR1/AFB would be the receptors responsible for the perception of nuclear and cytosolic auxin concentrations, involved in later, long term developmental responses, triggering transcriptional adaptive responses to the signal input generated by the ABP1-regulated auxin transport (Scherer, 2011). The relative participation of these auxin receptors in AR is currently unclear, but could putatively require sequential and conjunct activity in a rooting phase-dependent fashion. A putative model of ABP1 action and its interaction with TIR1 is shown in Figure 4.

miRNA CIRCUITRY

Several miRNAs were reported as involved in root development modulation, reinforcing the growing awareness that miRNAs play pivotal roles in many biochemical or biophysical processes



in planta (Meng et al., 2010). Gutierrez et al. (2009) established that microRNAs miR160 and miR167 were implicated in adventitious root formation through auxin signal further transduced by their downstream ARF targets (Meng et al., 2010). ARF6 and ARF8 targeted by miR167 were shown to be positive regulators of shoot-borne root emergence, whereas ARF17, a target of miR160, was a negative regulator (Gutierrez et al., 2009). ARF17 affects both miR167-dependent and independent regulation of ARF6 and ARF8. Conversely ARF6 represses ARF17 by activating miR160, whereas ARF8 directly represses ARF17. Finally, miR167 and miR160 appear to have opposite roles in controlling the expression of the auxin homeostatic enzyme GH3, which are required for fine-tuning adventitious root initiation in the Arabidopsis thaliana hypocotyl, acting by modulating JA homeostasis (Gutierrez et al., 2012). Thus miR160 targets reduce active auxin and AR, whereas miR167 targets act in opposite way (Rubio-Somoza and Weigel, 2011).

ROOT GROWTH AND EMERGENCE THROUGH THE STEM

Adventitious root primordia, with apical meristem and differentiation of the basic root body, are formed and grow through the cortex toward the surface of the stem. Ethylene seems to be important to induce cell wall loosening and facilitate root passage through the stem tissues (Vidoz et al., 2010). Once newly formed roots reach the surface of the stem, a disruption of the epidermis and additional cell wall loosening take place, leading to root emergence. Afterward, the stem itself develops a periderm around the opening of each of the adventitious roots formed, important for protection against microorganism attack and drought (Hatzilazarou et al., 2006). The vascular reconnection between newly formed roots and the shoot is then fully established, allowing root nutrition, hydration, and growth (Hatzilazarou et al., 2006). In this process of vascularization and vascular connection, auxins and cytokinins are relevant for phloem and xylem tissue differentiation. In deepwater rice,
a model has been proposed for phytohormonal interactions regulating root emergence. In this model, ethylene would promote epidermal programmed cell death, root emergence and elongation, and these processes would be co-stimulated by GAs and inhibited by ABA (Steffens et al., 2006).

FINAL REMARKS AND PERSPECTIVES

In spite of a large volume of information on AR accumulated over the last few decades, a complete picture of this key developmental process is far from sight. Phytohormones are certainly at center stage in the conundrum of factors that influence AR. Not surprisingly, their actions involve significant degree of crosstalk, adding to the complexity of the process. In addition, a relevant participation of carbohydrate metabolism and mineral nutrition is evident, frequently modulating phytohormone-based controls. The wound response associated with the typical AR protocols add other players such as JA, H_2O_2 , phenolics, and the action of enzymes on phytohormone content.

Faster advances of significant impact (both fundamental and practical) in the field of AR may depend on a number of strategies and scientific decisions for possible consideration by researchers. Although model species are a highly valuable tool for unveiling complex developmental processes, it is probably useful to somewhat diversify research objects, at least a couple of species for each general type of plant material (small herbaceous, monocots and dicots, horticulture/flower like crops, fruit crops, forest species, angiosperms, and gymnosperms) and within these seek for a few genotypes of easier or harder-to-root phenotype, in order to gain

REFERENCES

- Abu-Abied, M., Szwerdszarf, D., Mordehaev, I., Levy, A., Rogovoy, O., Belausov, E., et al. (2012). Microarray analysis revealed upregulation of nitrate reductase in juvenile cuttings of *Eucalyptus grandis*, which correlated with increased nitric oxide production and adventitious root formation. *Plant J.* 71, 787–799.
- Acosta, M., Oliveros-Valenzuela, M. R., Nicolás, C., and Sánchez-Bravo, J. (2009). Rooting of carnation cuttings. The auxin signal. *Plant Signal. Behav.* 4, 234–236.
- Agulló-Antón, M. A., Sánchez-Bravo, J., Acosta, M., and Druege, U. (2011). Auxins or sugars: what makes the difference in the adventitious rooting of stored carnation cuttings? *J. Plant Growth Regul.* 30, 100–113.
- Ahkami, A. H., Lischewski, S., Haensch, K. T., Porfirova, S., Hofmann, J., Rolletschek, H., et al. (2009). Molecular physiology of adventitious root formation in *Petunia hybrida* cuttings: involvement of wound response and primary metabolism. *New Phytol.* 181, 613–625.
- Aida, M., Beis, D., Heidstra, R., Willemsen, V., Blilou, I., Galinha, C., et al. (2004). The PLETHORA genes mediate patterning of the *Arabidopsis* root stem cell niche. *Cell* 119, 109–120.

- Altamura, M. M. (1996). Root histogenesis in herbaceous and woody explants cultured in vitro. A critical review. *Agronomie* 16, 589–602.
- Arena, M. E., Pastur, G. M., Benavides, M. P., Zappacosta, D., Eliasco, E., and Curvetto, N. (2003). Peroxidase and polyamine activity variation during the in vitro rooting of *Berberis buxifolia*. N. Z. J. Bot. 41, 475–485.
- Arnaud, C., Bonnot, C., Desnos, T., and Nussaume, L. (2010). The root cap at the forefront. *C. R. Biol.* 333, 335–343.
- Assis, T. F., Fett-Neto, A. G., and Alfenas, A. C. (2004). "Current techniques and prospects for the clonal propagation of hardwood with emphasis on Eucalyptus," in *Plantation Forest Biotechnoloy for the 21st Century*, eds C. Walter and M. Carson (Kerala: Research Signpost), 304–333.
- Bak, S., Tax, F. E., Feldmann, K. A., Galbraith, D. W., and Feyereisen, R. (2001). CYP83B1, a cytochrome P450 at the metabolic branch point in auxin and indole glucosinolate biosynthesis in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 13, 101–111.
- Barbez, E., and Kleine-Vehn, J. (2012). Divide Et Impera — cellular auxin compartmentalization. *Cur. Opin. Plant Biol.* 16, 1–7.

a better view of the process. A shift or at least a better balanced focus between research aiming at cuttings and at mother plant status and its implications on subsequent rooting may help achieve a more global understanding/predictable manipulation of AR. The recognition and identification of the main phases of AR should be taken into account in the various materials under investigation, for the process is quite dynamic and requisites and needs change along the process of re-establishing a root system.

From the experimental view point, solid associations must be established between structure and function, with a refinement of sampled cell types and tissues (cell/tissue-specific gene expression, proteomics, and metabolic profiling), always with a kinetic perspective of the successive phases. Another key association in the realm of methodologies is to maintain an open dialog between the basic and applied research with mutual benefits arising from exchanging operational strategies, investigation methods, and process modulation tools. Finally, a conjunct effort to establish clearer boundaries between lateral and adventitious root development and to seek an integrated look at these two processes within the various plant materials investigated may help clarify some of the contradictory data populating the rooting literature.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Authors thank the financial support of the Brazilian Agencies National Council of Scientific and Technological Development (CNPq), National Committee for Graduate Program Evaluation (CAPES), and Rio Grande do Sul State Foundation of Research Support (Fapergs).

- Barbez, E., Kubes, M., Rolcik, J., Béziat, C., Pencık, A., Wang, B., et al. (2012). A novel putative auxin carrier family regulates intracellular auxin homeostasis in plants. *Nature* 485, 119– 122.
- Barlier, I., Kowalczyk, M., Marchant, A., Ljung, K., Bhalerao, R., Bennett, M., et al. (2000). The SUR2 gene of Arabidopsis thaliana encodes the cytochrome P450 CYP83B1, a modulator of auxin homeostasis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 97, 14819– 14824.
- Bellamine, J., Penel, C., Greppin, H., and Gaspar, T. (1998). Confirmation of the role of auxin and calcium in the late phases of adventitious root formation. *Plant Growth Regul.* 26, 191–194.
- Benkova, E., and Bielach, A. (2010). Lateral root organogenesis — from cell to organ. *Cur. Opin. Plant Biol.* 13, 677–683.
- Berleth, T., Scarpella, E., and Prusinkiewicz, P. (2007). Towards the systems biology of auxin-transportmediated patterning. *Trends Plant Sci.* 12, 151–159.
- Blazich, F. A. (1988). "Mineral nutrition and adventitious rooting" in Adventitious Root Formation in Cuttings – Advances in Plant Science, Vol. 2., eds T. D. Davis, B. E. Haissig and

N. Sankhla (Portland: Dioscorides Press), 61–69.

- Blilou, I., Xu, J., Wildwater, M., Willemsen, V., Paponov, I., Friml, J., et al. (2005). The PIN auxin efflux facilitator network controls growth and patterning in *Arabidopsis* roots. *Nature* 433, 39–44.
- Borghi, L., Gutzat, R., Fütterer, J., Laizet, Y., Hennig, L., and Gruissem, W. (2010). Arabidopsis RETINOBLASTOMA-RELATED is required for stem cell maintenance, cell differentiation, and lateral organ production. Plant Cell 22, 1792– 1811.
- Boudolf, V., Inzé, D., and De Veylder, L. (2006). What if higher plants lack a CDC25 phosphatase? *Trends Plant Sci.* 11, 474–479.
- Brinker, M., van Zyl, L., Liu, W., Craig, D., Sederoff, R. R., Clapham, D. H., et al. (2004). Microarray analyses of gene expression during adventitious root development in *Pinus contorta*. *Plant Physiol.* 135, 1526–1539.
- Buer, C. S., Imin, N., and Djordjevic, M. A. (2010). Flavonoids: new roles for old molecules. *J. Integr. Plant Biol.* 52, 98–111.
- Busov, V., Meilan, R., Pearce, D. W., Rood, S. B., Ma, C., Tschaplinski, T. J., et al. (2006). Transgenic modification of gai or rgl1 causes dwarfing and

alters gibberellins, root growth, and metabolite profile in *Populus. Planta* 224, 288–299.

- Cambridge, A. P., and Morris, D. A. (1996). Transfer of exogenous auxin from the phloem to the polar auxin transport pathway in pea (*Pisum sativum* L.). *Planta* 199, 583–588.
- Cameron, R., Harrison-Murray, R., Fordham, M., Judd, H., Ford, Y., Marks, T., et al. (2003). Rooting cuttings of Syringa vulgaris cv. Charles Joly and Corylus avellana cv. Aurea: the influence of stock plant pruning and shoot growth. Trees 17, 451–462.
- Campa, A. (1991). "Biological roles of plant peroxidases: known and potential function" in *Peroxidases in Chemistry and Biology*, eds J. Everse, K. E. Everse, and M. B. Grisham (Boca Raton: CRC Press), 25–50.
- Chapman, E. J., and Estelle, M. (2009). Mechanism of auxin-regulated gene expression in plants. *Annu. Rev. Gent.* 43, 265–285.
- Corrêa, L. R., Paim, D. C., Schwambach, J., and Fett-Neto, A. G. (2005). Carbohydrates as regulatory factors on the rooting of *Eucalyptus saligna* Smith and *Eucalyptus globulus* Labill. *Plant Growth Regul.* 45, 63–73.
- Corrêa, L. R., Stein, R. J., and Fett-Neto, A. G. (2012a). Adventitious rooting of detached Arabidopsis thaliana leaves. Biol. Plant. 56, 25–30.
- Corrêa, L. R., Troleis, J., Mastroberti, A. A., Mariath, J. E., and Fett-Neto, A. G. (2012b). Distinct modes of adventitious rooting in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant Biol.* 14, 100–109.
- Cui, H., Levesque, M. P., Vernoux, T., Jung, J. W., Paquette, A. J., Gallagher, K. L., et al. (2007). An evolutionarily conserved mechanism delimiting SHR movement defines a single layer of endodermis in plants. *Science* 316, 421–425.
- De Klerk, G. J. (2002). Rooting of microcuttings: theory and practice. *In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Plant* 38, 415–422.
- De Klerk, G. J., and Hanecakova, J. (2008). Ethylene and rooting of mung bean cuttings. The role of auxin induced synthesis and phasedependent effects. *Plant Growth Regul.* 56, 203–209.
- De Klerk, G. J., Guan, H., Huisman, P., and Marinova, S. (2011). Effects of phenolic compounds on adventitious root formation and oxidative decarboxylation of applied indoleacetic acid in *Malus* 'Jork 9'. *Plant Growth Regul.* 63, 175–185.
- De Klerk, G. J., Van der Krieken, W., and De Jong, J. C. (1999). The formation of adventitious roots: new concepts,

new possibilities. In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Plant 35, 189–199.

- Delarue, M., Prinsen, E., Van Onckelen, H., Caboche, M., and Bellini, C. (1998). Sur2 mutations of *Arabidopsis thaliana* define a new locus involved in the control of auxin homeostasis. *Plant J.* 14, 603–611.
- Delbarre, A., Müller, P., Imhoff, V., and Guern, J. (1996). Comparison of mechanisms controlling uptake and accumulation of 2, 4-dichlorophenoxy acetic acid, naphthalene-1-acetic acid, and indole-3-acetic acid in suspensioncultured tobacco cells. *Planta* 198, 532–541.
- Dello Ioio, R., Linhares, F. S., Scacchi, E., Casamitjana-Martinez, E., Heidstra, R., Costantino, P., et al. (2007). Cytokinins determine Arabidopsis root-meristem size by controlling cell differentiation. Curr. Biol. 17, 678–682.
- Dello Ioio, R., Nakamura, K., Moubayidin, L., Perilli, S., Taniguchi, M., Morita, M. T., et al. (2008). A genetic framework for the control of cell division and differentiation in the root meristem. *Science* 322, 1380–1384.
- Desnos, T. (2008). Root branching responses to phosphate and nitrate. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 11, 82–87.
- De Veylder, L., Beeckman, T., and Inzé, D. (2007). The ins and outs of the plant cell cycle. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 8, 655–665.
- Dewitte, W., and Murray, J. A. (2003). The plant cell cycle. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 54, 235–264.
- Dharmasiri, N., Dharmasiri, S., and Estelle, M. (2005a). The F-box protein TIR1 is an auxin receptor. *Nature* 435, 441–445.
- Dharmasiri, N., Dharmasiri, S., Weijers, D., Lechner, E., Yamada, M., Hobbie, L., et al. (2005b). Plant development is regulated by a family of auxin receptor F box proteins. *Dev. Cell* 9, 109–119.
- Díaz-Sala, C., Garrido, G., and Sabater, B. (2002). Age-related loss of rooting capability in *Arabidopsis thaliana* and its reversal by peptides containing the Arg-Gly-Asp (RGD) motif. *Physiol. Plant.* 114, 601–607.
- Diaz-Sala, C., Hutchison, K. W., Goldfarb, B., and Greenwood, M. S. (1996). Maturation-related loss in rooting competence by loblolly pine stem cuttings: the role of auxin transport, metabolism and tissue sensitivity. *Physiol. Plant.* 97, 481–490.
- Doerner, P. (1998). Root development: quiescent center not so mute after all. *Curr. Biol.* 8, 42–44.

- Druege, U. (2009). "Involvement of carbohydrates in survival and adventitious root formation of cuttings within the scope of global horticulture" in Adventitious Root Formation of Forest Trees and Horticultural Plants – From Genes to Applications, eds K. Niemi and C. Scagel (Kerala: Research Signpost), 187–208.
- Druege, U., Zerche, S., and Kadner, R. (2004). Nitrogen-and storageaffected carbohydrate partitioning in high-light-adapted *Pelargonium* cuttings in relation to survival and adventitious root formation under low light. *Ann. Bot.* 94, 831–842.
- Druege, U., Zerche, S., Kadner, R., and Ernst, M. (2000). Relationship between nitrogen status, carbohydrate distribution and subsequent rooting of *Chrysanthemum* cuttings as affected by pre-harvest nitrogen supply and cold-storage. *Ann. Bot.* 85, 687–701.
- Dubrovsky, J. G., Sauer, M., Napsucialy-Mendivil, S., Ivanchenko, M., Friml, J., Shishkova, S., et al. (2008). Auxin acts as a local morphogenetic trigger to specify lateral root founder cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 105, 8790–8794.
- Epstein, E., and Ludwig-Müller, J. (1993). Indole-3-butyric acid in plants: occurrence, synthesis, metabolism and transport. *Physiol. Plant.* 88, 382–389.
- Fang, W.-C., and Kao, C. H. (2000). Enhanced peroxidase activity in rice leaves in response to excess iron, copper and zinc. *Plant Sci.* 158, 71–76.
- Feraru, E., Vosolsobe, S., Feraru, M. I., Petrášek, J., and Kleine-Vehn, J. (2012). Evolution and structural diversification of PILS putative auxin carriers in plants. *Front. Plant Sci.* 3:227. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2012.00227
- Fernández-Lorenzo, J. L., Ballester, A., and Rigueiro, A. (2005). Phenolic content of microcuttings of adult chestnut along rooting induction. *Plant Cell Tissue Organ Cult.* 83, 153–159.
- Fett-Neto, A. G., Fett, J. P., Goulart, L. W. V., Pasquali, G., Termignoni, R. R., and Ferreira, A. G. (2001). Distinct effects of auxin and light on adventitious root development in *Eucalyptus* saligna and *Eucalyptus globulus*. Tree Physiol. 21, 457–464.
- Fett-Neto, A. G., Teixeira, S. L., Da Silva, E. A. M., and Sant'Anna, R. (1992). Biochemical and morphological changes during in vitro rhizogenesis in cuttings of *Sequoia sempervirens* (D. *Don*) *Endl. J. Plant Physiol.* 140, 720–728.

- Fleck, J. D., Schwambach, J., Almeida, M. E., Yendo, A. C. A., De Costa, F., Gosmann, G., et al. (2009). Immunoadjuvant saponin production in seedlings and micropropagated plants of *Quillaja brasiliensis*. *In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Plant* 45, 715–720.
- Fogaça, C. M., and Fett-Neto, A. G. (2005). Role of auxin and its modulators in the adventitious rooting of *Eucalyptus* species differing in recalcitrance. *Plant Growth Regul.* 45, 1–10.
- Friml, J., and Palme, K. (2002). Polar auxin transport – old questions and new concepts? *Plant Mol. Biol.* 49, 273–284.
- Gaedeke, N., Klein, M., Kolukisaoglu, U., Forestier, C., Muller, A., Ansorge, M., et al. (2001). The *Arabidopsis thaliana* ABC transporter AtMRP5 controls root development and stomata movement. *EMBO J.* 20, 1875– 1887.
- Garrido, G., Guerreo, J. R., Cano, E. A., Acosta, M., and Sánchez-Bravo, J. (2002). Origin and basipetal transport of the IAA responsible for rooting of carnation cuttings. *Physiol. Plant.* 114, 303–312.
- Geisler, M., and Murphy, A. (2006). The ABC of auxin transport: the role of pglicoproteins in plant development. *FEBS Lett.* 580, 1094–1102.
- Gou, J., Strauss, S. H., Tsai, C. J., Fang, K., Chen, Y., Jiang, X., et al. (2010). Gibberellins regulate lateral root formation in *Populus* through interactions with auxins and other hormones. *Plant Cell* 22, 623–639.
- Gray, W. M., Kepinski, S., Rouse, D., Leyser, O., and Estelle, M. (2001). Auxin regulates SCF(TIR1)dependent degradation of AUX/IAA proteins. *Nature* 414, 271–276.
- Greenham, K., Santner, A., Castillejo, C., Mooney, S., Sairanen, I., Ljung, K., et al. (2011). The AFB4 auxin receptor is a negative regulator of auxin signaling in seedlings. *Curr. Biol.* 21, 520–525.
- Greenwood, M. S., Cui, X., and Xu, F. (2001). Response to auxin changes during maturation-related loss of adventitious rooting competence in loblolly pine (*Pinus taeda*) stem cuttings. *Physiol. Plant.* 111, 373–380.
- Guan, H., and De Klerk, G. J. (2000). Stem segments of apple microcuttings take up auxin predominantly via the cut surface and not via the epidermal surface. *Sci. Hortic.* 86, 23–32.
- Guerrero, J. R., Garrido, G., Acosta, M., and Sánchez-Bravo, J. (1999). Influence of 2,3,5-triiodobenzoic acid and 1-N-naphthylphthalamic acid on

indoleacetic acid transport in carnation cuttings: relationship with rooting. *J. Plant Growth Regul.* 18, 183–190.

- Guo, D., Liang, J., Qiao, Y., Yan, Y., Li, L., and Dai, Y. (2012). Involvement of G1-to-S transition and AhAUXdependent auxin transport in abscisic acid-induced inhibition of lateral root primodia initiation in Arachis hypogaea L. J. Plant Physiol. 169, 1102–1111.
- Gutierrez, L., Bussel, J. D., Pacurar, D. I., Schwambach, J., Pacurar, M., and Bellini, C. (2009). Phenotipic plasticity of adventitious rooting in *Arabidopsis* is controlled by complex regulation of AUXIN RESPONSE FACTOR transcripts and microRNA abundance. *Plant Cell* 21, 3119–3132.
- Gutierrez, L., Mongelard, G., Floková, K., Pacurard, D. I., Novák, O., Staswick, P., et al. (2012). Auxin controls *Arabidopsis* adventitious root initiation by regulating jasmonic acid homeostasis. *Plant Cell* 24, 2515– 2527.
- Hatzilazarou, S. P., Syrosa, T. D., Yupsanis, T. A., Bosabalidis, A. M., and Economou, A. S. (2006). Peroxidases, lignin, and anatomy during in vitro and ex vitro rooting of gardenia (*Gardenia jasminoides* Ellis) microshoots. *J. Plant Physiol.* 163, 827–836.
- Hayashi, K.-I., Neve, J., Hirose, M., Kuboki, A., Shimada, Y., Kepinski, S., et al. (2012). Rational design of an auxin antagonist of the SCF. ACS Chem. Biol. 7, 590–598.
- Hayashi, K.-I., Tan, X., Zheng, N., Hatate, T., Kimura, Y., Kepinski, S., et al. (2008). Smallmolecule agonists and antagonists of F-box protein-substrate interactions in auxin perception and signaling. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 105, 5632–5637.
- Hertel, R., Thomson, K. S., and Russo, V. E. A. (1972). In-vitro auxin binding to particulate cell fractions from corn coleoptiles. *Planta* 107, 325–340.
- Hoad, S. P., and Leakey, R. R. B. (1996). Effects of pre-severance light quality on the vegetative propagation of *Eucalyptus grandis* W. Hill ex Maiden. *Trees* 10, 317–324.
- Huang, Y., Han, C., Peng, W., Peng, Z., Xiong, X., Zhu, Q., et al. (2010). Brassinosteroid negatively regulates jasmonate inhibition of root growth in *Arabidopsis. Plant Signal. Behav.* 5, 140–142.
- Hutchison, K. W., Singer, P. B., McInnis, S., Diaz-Sala, C., and Greenwood, M. S. (1999). Expansins are conserved in conifers and expressed in hypocotyls in response to exogenous auxin. *Plant Physiol.* 120, 827–831.

- Husen, A. (2008). Stock-plant etiolation causes drifts in total soluble sugars and anthraquinones, and promotes adventitious root formation in teak (*Tectona grandis* L. f.) coppice shoots. *Plant Growth Regul.* 54, 13–21.
- Husen, A., and Pal, M. (2007). Metabolic changes during adventitious root primordium development in *Tectona grandis* Linn. f. (teak) cuttings as affected by age of donor plants and auxin (IBA and NAA) treatment. *New For.* 33, 309–323.
- Inzé, D., and Veylder, L. D. (2006). Cell cycle regulation in plant development. Annu. Rev. Genet. 40, 77–105.
- Jaleel, C. A., Riadh, K., Gopi, R., Manivannan, I. J., Al-Juburi, H., Zhao, C. X., et al. (2009). Antioxidant defense response: physiological plasticity in higher plants under abiotic constraints. *Acta Physiol. Plant.* 31, 427–436.
- Kenney, G., Sudi, J., and Blackman, G. E. (1969). The uptake of growth substances XIII. Differential uptake of indole-3yl-acetic acid through the epidermal and cut surfaces of etiolated stem segments. *J. Exp. Bot.* 20, 820–840.
- Kepinski, S., and Leyser, O. (2005). The Arabidopsis F-box protein TIR1 is an auxin receptor. Nature 435, 446–451.
 Kerr, I. D., and Bennett, M. J. (2007). New insight into the biochemical mechanisms regulating auxin transport in plants. Biochem. J. 401,
- 613–622. Kevers, C., Hausman, J. F., Faivre-Rampant, O., Evers, D., and Gaspar, T. (1997). Hormonal control of adventitious rooting: progress and questions. *Angew Botanik* 71, 71–79.
- Kibbler, H., Johnston, M. E., and Williams, R. R. (2004). Adventitious rooting formation in cuttings of *Backhousia citriodora* F. Muell: 1. Plant genotype, juvenility, and characteristics of cuttings. *Sci. Hortic.* 102, 133–143.
- Klopotek, Y., Haensch, K. T., Hause, B., Hajirezaei, M. R., and Druege, U. (2010). Dark exposure of petunia cuttings strongly improves adventitious root formation and enhances carbohydrate availability during rooting in the light. *J. Plant Phys.* 167, 547–554.
- Koukourikou-Petridou, M. A., and Bangerth, F. (1997). Effect of changing the endogenous concentration of auxins and cytokinins and the production of ethylene in pea stem cuttings on adventitious root formation. *Plant Growth Regul.* 22, 101–108.
- Krogan, T., and Berleth, T. (2007). From genes to patterns: auxin distribution and auxin-dependent gene regulation

in plant pattern formation. *Can. J. Bot.* 85, 355–368.

- Kusano, T., Berberich, B., Tateda, C., and Takahashi, Y. (2008). Polyamines: essential factors for growth and survival. *Planta* 228, 367–381.
- Lanteri, L., Pagnussat, G., Laxalt, A. M., and Lamattina, L. (2009). "Nitric oxide is downstream of auxin and is required for inducing adventitious root formation in herbaceous and woody plants" in Adventitious Root Formation of Forest Trees and Horticultural Plants – from Genes to Applications, eds K. Niemi, and C. Scagel (Kerala: Research Signpost), 222–245.
- Lewis, D. R., Negi, S., Sukumar, P., and Muday, G. K. (2011). Ethylene inhibits lateral root development, increases IAA transport and expression of PIN3 and PIN7 auxin efflux carriers. *Development* 138, 3485– 3495.
- Li, S. W., and Xue, L. (2010). The interaction between H2O2 and NO, Ca2⁺, cGMP, and MAPKs during adventitious rooting in mung bean seedlings. *In Vitro Cell. Dev. Biol. Plant* 46, 142–148.
- Li, S. W., Xue, L., Xu, S., Feng, H., and An, L. (2009a). Mediators, genes and signalling in adventitious rooting. *Bot. Rev.* 75, 230–247.
- Li, S. W., Xue, L., Xu, S., Feng, H., and An, L. (2009b). Hydrogen peroxide acts as a signal molecule in the adventitious root formation of mung bean seedlings. *Environ. Exp. Bot.* 65, 63–71.
- Li, S. W., Xue, L., Xu, S., Feng, H., and An, L. (2009c). IBA-induced changes in antioxidant enzymes during adventitious rooting in mung bean seedlings: the role of H2O2. *Environ. Exp. Bot.* 66, 442–450.
- Li, Y. H., Zou, M. H., Feng, B. H., Huang, X., Zhang, Z., and Sun, G. M. (2012). Molecular cloning and characterization of the genes encoding an auxin efflux carrier and the auxin influx carriers associated with the adventitious root formation in mango (*Mangifera indica* L.) cotyledon segments. *Plant Physiol. Biochem.* 55, 33–42.
- Liao, W., Xiao, H., and Zhang, M. (2009). Role and relationship of nitric oxide and hydrogen peroxide in adventitious root development of marigold. *Acta Physiol. Plant.* 31, 1279–1289.
- Liao, W., Xiao, H., and Zhang, M. (2010). Effect of nitric oxide and hydrogen peroxide on adventitious root development from cuttings of ground-cover *Chrysanthemum* and associated biochemical changes. *J. Plant Growth Regul.* 29, 338–348.

- Liu, H. J., and Reid, D. M. (1992). Auxin and ethylene-stimulated adventitious rooting in relation to tissue sensitivity to auxin and ethylene production in sunflower hypocotyls. *J. Exp. Bot.* 43, 1191–1198.
- Liu, X., Wu, J., Clark, G., Lundy, S., Lim, M., Arnold, D., et al. (2012). Role for apyrases in auxin polar transport in *Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol.* 160, 1985–1995.
- Ljung, K., Hull, A. K., Celenza, J., Yamada, M., Estelle, M., Normanly, J., et al. (2005). Sites and regulation of auxin biosynthesis in *Arabidopsis* roots. *Plant Cell* 17, 1090–1104.
- Loach, K. (1988). "Water relations and adventitious rooting" in Adventitious Root Formation in Cuttings, eds T. D. Davies, B. E. Haissig and N. Sankhla (Portland: Dioscorides Press), 102– 116.
- Ludwig-Müller, J., Jülke, S., Bierfreund, N. M., Decker, E. L., and Reski, R. (2009). Moss (*Physcomitrella patens*) GH3 proteins act in auxin homeostasis. *New Phytol.* 181, 323–338.
- Maraschin, F. S., Memelink, J., and Offringa, R. (2009). Auxininduced, SCF(TIR1)-mediated polyubiquitination marks AUX/IAA proteins for degradation. *Plant J.* 59, 100–109.
- Marschner, H. (1995). Mineral Nutrition of Higher Plants. San Diego: Academic Press.
- Meng, Y., Ma, X., Chen, D., Wu, P., and Chen, M. (2010). MicroRNAmediated signaling involved in plant root development. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 393, 345–349.
- Mensuali-Sodi, A., Panizza, M., and Tognoni, F. (1995). Endogenous ethylene requirement for adventitious root induction and growth in tomato cotyledons and lavandin microcuttings in vitro. *Plant Growth Regul.* 17, 205–212.
- Michniewicz, M., Zago, M. K., Abas, L., Weijers, D., Schweighofer, A., Meskiene, I., et al. (2007). Antagonistic regulation of PIN phosphorylation by PP2A and PINOID directs auxin flux. *Cell* 130, 1044–1056.
- Mishra, B. S., Singh, M., Aggrawal, P., and Laxmi, A. (2009). Glucose and auxin signaling interaction in controlling *Arabidopsis thaliana* seedlings root growth and development. *PLoS ONE* 4:e4502. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0004502
- Miwa, H., Kinoshita, A., Fukuda, H., and Sawa, S. (2009). Plant meristems: CLAVATA3/ESR-related signaling in the shoot apical meristem and the

root apical meristem. J. Plant Res. 122, 31–39.

- Mockaitis, K., and Estelle, M. (2008). Auxin receptors and plant development: a new signaling paradigm. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 24, 55–80.
- Moe, R., and Andersen, A. S. (1988). "Stockplant environment and subsequent adventitious rooting," in Adventitious Root Formation in Cuttings – Advances in Plant Science Series, eds T. D. Davis, B. E. Haissig, and N. Sankhla (Portland: Dioscorides Press), 214–234.
- Morelli, G., and Ruberti, I. (2002). Light and shade in the photocontrol of *Arabidopsis* growth. *Trends Plant Sci.* 7, 399–404.
- Moubayidin, L., Mambro, R. D., and Sabatini, S. (2009). Cytokinin– auxin crosstalk. *Trends Plant Sci.* 14, 557–562.
- Moubayidin, L., Perilli, S., Dello Ioio, R., Mambro, R. D., Costantino, P., and Sabatini, S. (2010). The rate of cell differentiation controls the *Arabidopsis* root meristem growth phase. *Curr. Biol.* 20, 1138–1143.
- Muday, G., and DeLong, A. (2001). Polar auxin transport: controlling where and how much. *Trends Plant Sci.* 6, 535–542.
- Naija, S., Elloumi, N., Jbir, N., Ammar, S., and Kevers, C. (2008). Anatomical and biochemical changes during adventitious rooting of apple rootstocks MM 106 cultured in vitro. *C. R. Biol.* 331, 518–525.
- Navarro, L., Dunoyer, P., Jay, F., Arnold, B., Dharmasiri, N., Estelle, M., et al. (2006). A plant miRNA contributes to antibacterial resistance by repressing auxin signaling. *Science* 312, 436–439.
- Negi, S., Sukumar, P., Liu, X., Cohen, J. D., and Muday, G. K. (2010). Genetic dissection of the role of ethylene in regulating auxin-dependent lateral and adventitious root formation in tomato. *Plant J.* 61, 3–15.
- Negishi, N., Oishi, M., and Kawaoka, A. (2011). Chemical screening for promotion of adventitious root formation in *Eucalyptus globulus*. *BMC Proc.* 5(Suppl. 7):P139. doi: 10.1186/1753-6561-5-S7-P139
- Neil, S. J., Desikanm, R., and Hancock, J. T. (2002). Hydrogen peroxide signaling. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 5, 388–395.
- Neves, C., Santos, H., Vilas-Boas, L., and Amâncio, S. (2002). Involvement of free and conjugated polyamines and free amino acids in the adventitious rooting of micropropagated cork oak and grapevine

shoots. Plant Physiol. Biochem. 40, 1071–1080.

- Nicolás, J. I. L., Acosta, M., and Sánchez-Bravo, J. (2004). Role of basipetal auxin transport and lateral auxin movement in rooting and growth of etiolated lupin hypocotyls. *Physiol. Plant.* 121, 294–304.
- Nordström, A. C., and Eliasson, L. (1991). Levels of endogenous indole-3-acetic acid and indole-3-acetylaspartic acid during adventitious root formation in pea cuttings. *Physiol. Plant.* 82, 599–605.
- Nordström, A. C., Jacobs, F. A., and Eliasson, L. (1991). Effect of exogenous indole-3-acetic acid and indole-3-butyric acid on internal levels of the respective auxins and their conjugation with aspartic acid during adventitious root formation in pea cuttings. *Plant Physiol.* 96, 856–861.
- Oliveros-Valenzuela, M., Reyes, D., Sánchez-Bravo, J., Acosta, M., and Nicolás, C. (2008). Isolation and characterization of a cDNA clone encoding an auxin influx carrier in carnation cuttings. Expression in different organs and cultivars and its relationship with cold storage. *Plant Physiol. Biochem.* 46, 1071–1076.
- Ortega-Martínez, O., Pernas, M., Carol, R. J., and Dolan, L. (2007). Ethylene modulates stem cell division in the *Arabidopsis thaliana* root. *Science* 317, 507–510.
- Osmont, K. S., Sibout, R., and Hardtke, C. S. (2007). Hidden branches: developments in root system architecture. Annu. Rev. Plant. Biol. 58, 93–113.
- Osterc, G. (2009). "A change in perspective: Stockplant qualities that influence adventitious root formation in woody species," in Adventitious Root Formation of Forest Trees and Horticultural Plants – from Genes to Applications, eds K. Niemi and C. Scagel (Kerala: Research Signpost), 175–186.
- Osterc, G., and Spethmann, W. (2001). Studies on auxin uptake in *Prunus* and *Malus* green cuttings. *Propag. Ornam. Plants* 1, 3–9.
- Osterc, G., and Stampar, F. (2011). Differences in endo/exogenous auxin profile in cuttings of different physiological ages. *J. Plant Physiol.* 168, 2088–2092.
- Osterc, G., Stefancic, M., and Stampar, F. (2009). Juvenile stockplant material enhances root development through higher endogenous auxin level. *Acta Physiol. Plant.* 31, 899–903.
- Overvoorde, P., Fukaki, H., and Beeckman, T. (2010). Auxin control of

root development. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 2, a001537.

- Parry, G., Calderon-Villalobos, L. I., Prigge, M., Peret, B., Dharmasiri, S., Itoh, H., et al. (2009). Complex regulation of the TIR1/AFB family of auxin receptors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 106, 22540–22545.
- Peer, W. A., and Murphy, A. S. (2007). Flavonoids and auxin transport: modulators or regulators? *Trends Plant Sci.* 12, 556–563.
- Petricka, J., Winter, C. M., and Benfey, P. N. (2012). Control of Arabidopsis root development. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 63, 563–950.
- Pop, T. I., Pamfil D., and Bellini C. (2011). Auxin control in the formation of adventitious rooting. *Not. Bot. Hort. Agrobot. Cluj.* 39, 307–316.
- Puri, S., and Thompson, F. B. (2003). Relationship of water to adventitious rooting in stem cuttings of *Populus* species. *Agrofor. Syst.* 58, 1–9.
- Ramírez-Carvajal, G. A., Morse, A. M., Dervinis, C., and Davos, J. M. (2009). The cytokinin type-B response regulator is a negative regulator of adventitious root development in *Populus*. *Plant Physiol*. 150, 759–771.
- Rapaka, V. K., Bessler, B., Schreiner, M., and Druege, U. (2005). Interplay between initial carbohydrate availability, current photosynthesis, and adventitious root formation in *Pelargonium* cuttings. *Plant Sci.* 168, 1547–1560.
- Rashotte, A. M., Poupart, J., Waddell, C. S., and Muday, G. K. (2003). Transport of the two natural auxins, indole-3-butyric acid and indole-3-acetic acid, in *Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol.* 133, 761–772.
- Rasmussen, A., Mason, M. G., Cuyper, C. D., Brewer, P. B., Herold, S., Agusti, J., et al. (2012). Strigolactones suppress adventitious rooting in *Arabidopsis* and pea. *Plant Physiol.* 158, 1976–1987.
- Raven, J. A. (1975). Transport of indole acetic acid in plant cells in relation to pH and eletrical potential gradients, and its significance for polar IAA transport. *New Phytol.* 74, 163–172.
- Rein, W. H., Wright, R. D., and Seiler, J. R. (1991). Propagation medium moisture level influences adventitious rooting of woody stem cuttings. *J. Am. Soc. Hortic. Sci.* 116, 632–636.
- Rigal, A., Yordanov, Y. S., Perrone, I., Karlberg, A., Tisserant, E., Bellini, C., et al. (2012). The AINTEGUMENTA LIKE1 homeotic transcription factor PtAIL1 controls the formation of adventitious root primordia in poplar. *Plant Physiol.* 160, 1996– 2006.

- Robert, S., Kleine-Vehn, J., Barbez, E., Sauer, M., Paciorek, T., Baster, P., et al. (2010). ABP1 mediates auxin inhibition of clathrin-dependent endocytosis in *Arabidopsis. Cell* 143, 111–121.
- Rolland, F., Baena-Gonzalez, E., and Sheen, J. (2006). Sugar sensing and signaling in plants: conserved and novel mechanisms. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 57, 675–709.
- Rubery, P. H., and Sheldrake, A. R. (1973). Effect of pH and surface charge on cell uptake of auxin. *Nat. New Biol.* 244, 285–288.
- Rubio-Somoza, I., and Weigel, D. (2011). MicroRNA networks and developmental plasticity in plants. *Trends Plant Sci.* 16, 258–264.
- Ruedell, C. M., De Almeida, M. R., Schwambach, J., Posenato, C., and Fett-Neto, A. G. (2013). Pre and post-severance effects of light quality on carbohydrate dynamics and microcutting adventitious rooting of two Eucalyptus species of contrasting recalcitrance. *Plant Growth Regul.* 69, 235–245.
- Sabatini, S., Beis, D., Wolkenfelt, H. T. M., Murfett, J., Guilfoyle, T., Malamy, J., et al. (1999). An auxin-dependent distal organizer of pattern and polarity in the *Arabidopsis* root. *Cell* 99, 463–472.
- Sabatini, S., Heidstra, R., Wildwater, M., and Scheres, B. (2003). SCARE-CROW is involved in positioning the stem cell niche in the *Arabidopsis* root meristem. *Genes Dev.* 17, 354–358.
- Sánchez, C., Vielba, J. M., Ferro, E., Covelo, G., Solé, A., Abarca, D., et al. (2007). Two SCARECROW-LIKE genes are induced in response to exogenous auxin in rootingcompetent cuttings of distantly related forest species. *Tree Physiol.* 27, 1459–1470.
- Santos-Macedo, E., Cardoso, H. C. G., Hernandez, A., Peixe, A. A., Polidoros, A., Ferreira, A., et al. (2009). Physiological responses and gene diversity indicate olive alternative oxidase as a potential source for markers involved in efficient adventitious root induction. *Physiol. Plant* 137, 532–552.
- Santos-Macedo, E., Sircar, D., Cardoso, H. G., Peixe, A., and Arnholdt-Schmitt, B. (2012). Involvement of alternative oxidase (AOX) in adventitious rooting of *Olea europaea* L. microshoots is linked to adaptative phenylpropanoid and lignin metabolism. *Plant Cell Rep.* 31, 1581– 1590.
- Sarkar, A. K., Luijten, M., Niyashima, S., Lenhard, M., Hashimoto, T., Nakajima, K., et al. (2007). Conserved factors regulate signalling in *Arabidopsis*

Hormonal controls of adventitious rooting

thaliana shoot and root stem cell organizers. *Nature* 446, 811–814.

- Scherer, G. F. E. (2011). AUXIN-BINDING-PROTEIN1, the second auxin receptor: what is the significance of a two-receptor concept in plant signal transduction? *J. Exp. Bot.* 62, 3339–3357.
- Schwambach, J., Fadanelli, C., and Fett-Neto, A. G. (2005). Mineral nutrition and adventitious rooting in microcuttings of *Eucalyptus globulus*. *Tree Physiol*. 25, 487–494.
- Schwambach, J., Ruedell, C. M., De Almeida, M. R., Penchel, R. M., Araújo, E. F., and Fett-Neto, A. G. (2008). Adventitious rooting of *Eucalyptus globulus* x maidenni minicuttings derived from mini-stumps grow in sand bed and intermittent flooding trays: a comparative study. *New For.* 36, 261–271.
- Shi, J. H., and Yang, Z. B. (2011). Is ABP1 an auxin receptor yet? *Mol. Plant* 4, 635–640.
- Simon, S., and Petrasek, J. (2011). Why plants need more than one type of auxin. *Plant Sci.* 180, 454–460.
- Solé, A., Sánchez, C., Vielba, J. M., Valladares, S., Abarca, D., and Díaz-Sala, C. (2008). Characterization and expression of a *Pinus radiata* putative ortholog to the *Arabidopsis* SHORT-ROOT gene. *Tree Physiol.* 28, 1629– 1639.
- Sorin, C., Bussell, J. D., Camus, I., Ljung, K., Kowalkzyc, N., Geiss, G., et al. (2005). Auxin and light control of adventitious rooting in *Arabidop*sis require ARGONAUTE1. *Plant Cell* 17, 1343–1359.
- Stahl, Y., Wink, R. H., Ingram, G. C., and Simon, R. (2009). A signaling module controlling the stem cell niche in *Arabidopsis* root meristems. *Curr. Biol.* 19, 909–914.
- Staswick, P. E., Serban, B., Rowe, M., Tiryaki, I., Maldonado, M. T., Maldonado, M. C., et al. (2005). Characterization of an *Arabidopsis* enzyme family that conjugates amino acids to indole-3-acetic acid. *Plant Cell* 17, 616–627.
- Steffens, B., Wang, J., and Sauter, M. (2006). Interactions between ethylene, gibberellin and abscisic acid

regulate emergence and growth rate of adventitious roots in deepwater rice. *Planta* 223, 604–612.

- Strader, L. C., and Bartel, B. (2011). Transport and metabolism of the endogenous auxin precursor indole-3-butyric acid. *Mol. Plant* 4, 477–486.
- Svenson, S. E., Davies, F. T. Jr., and Duray, S. A. (1995). Gas exchange, water relations, and dry weight partitioning during root initiation and development of *Poinsettia* cuttings. J. Am. Soc. Hortic. Sci. 120, 454–459.
- Tan, X., Calderon-Villalobos, L. I. A., Sharon, M., Zheng, C., Robinson, C. V., Estelle, M., et al. (2007). Mechanism of auxin perception by the TIR1 ubiquitin ligase. *Nature* 446, 640–645.
- Tao, Y., Ferrer, J.-L., Ljung, K., Pojer, F., Hong, F., Long, J. A., et al. (2008). Rapid synthesis of auxin via a new tryptophan-dependent pathway is required for shade avoidance in plants. *Cell* 133, 164–176.
- Terrile, M. C., Paris, R., Calderon-Villalobos, L. I. A., Iglesias, M. J., Lamattina, L., Estelle, M., et al. (2012). Nitric oxide influences auxin signaling through S-nitrosylation of the *Arabidopsis* TRANS-PORT INHIBITOR RESPONSE 1 auxin receptor. *Plant J.* 70, 492–500.
- Tian, Q., Uhlir, N. J., and Reed, J. W. (2002). Arabidopsis SHY2/IAA3 inhibits auxin-regulated gene expression. *Plant Cell* 14, 301–319.
- Ticconi, C., Luceroa, R. D., Sakhonwaseea, S., Adamson, A. W., Creffb, A., Nussaumeb, L., et al. (2009). ERresident proteins PDR2 and LPR1 mediate the developmental response of root meristems to phosphate availability. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 106, 14174–14179.
- Tromas, A., Paponov, I., and Perrot-Rechenmann, C. (2010). AUXIN BINDING PROTEIN 1: functional and evolutionary aspects. *Trends Plant Sci.* 15, 436–446.
- Ueda, J., Miyamoto, K., Uheda, E., and Oka, M. (2011). Auxin transport and graviresponse in plants: relevance to

ABC proteins. *Biol. Sci. Space* 25, 69–75.

- Van den Berg, C., Willemsen, V., Hendriks, G., Weisbeek, P., and Scheres, B. (1997). Short-range control of cell differentiation in the Arabidopsis root meristem. Nature 390, 287–289.
- Vanneste, S., and Friml, J. (2009). Auxin: a trigger for change in plant development. *Cell* 136, 1005–1016.
- Veierskov, B. (1988). "Relations between carbohydrates and adventitious root formation" in Adventitious Root Formation in Cuttings. Advances in Plant Science, vol. 2, eds T. D. Davis, B. E. Haissig, and N. Sankhla (Portland: Discorides Press), 70–77.
- Vidoz, M. L., Loreti, E., Mensuali, A., Alpi, A., and Perata, P. (2010). Hormonal interplay during adventitious root formation in flooded tomato plants. *Plant J.* 63, 551–562.
- Vielba, J. M., Díaz-Sala, C., Ferro, E., Rico, S., Lamprecht, M., Abarca, D., et al. (2011). CsSCL1 is differentially regulated upon maturation in chestnut microshoots, and is specifically expressed in rootingcompetent cells. *Tree Physiol.* 31, 1152–1160.
- Vieten, A., Sauer, M., Brewer, P. B., and Friml, J. (2007). Molecular and cellular aspects of auxin-transportmediated development. *Trends Plant Sci.* 12, 160–168.
- Wildwater, M., Campilho, A., Perez-Perez, J. M., Heidstra, R., Blilou, I., Korthout, H., et al. (2005). The RETINOBLASTOMA-RELATED gene regulates stem cell maintenance in *Arabidopsis* roots. *Cell* 123, 1337–1349.
- Wolters, H., and Jürgens, G. (2009). Survival of the flexible: hormonal growth control and adaptation in plant development. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 10, 305–317.
- Woodward, A. W., and Bartel, B. (2005). Auxin: regulation, action, and interaction. *Ann. Bot.* 95, 707–735.
- Xu, M., Zhu, L., Shou, H., and Wu, P. (2005). A PIN1 family gene, OsPIN1,

involved in auxin-dependent adventitious root emergence and tillering in rice. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 46, 1674– 1681.

- Yadav, S., David, A., and Bhatla, S. C. (2010). Nitric oxide modulates specific steps of auxin-induced adventitious rooting in sunflower. *Plant Signal. Behav.* 5, 1163–1166.
- Yang, Y., Hammes, U. Z., Taylor, C. G., Schachtman, D. P., and Nielsen, E. (2006). High-affinity auxin transport by the AUX1 influx carrier protein. *Curr. Biol.* 16, 1123–1127.
- Zazimalová, E., Murphy, A. S., Yang, H., Klára, H., and Hošek, P. (2010). Auxin transporters-why so many? *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 2, a001552.
- Zerche, S., and Druege, U. (2009). Nitrogen content determines adventitious rooting in *Euphorbia pulcherrima* under adequate light independently of pre-rooting carbohydrate depletion of cuttings. *Sci. Hortic.* 121, 340–347.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 22 January 2013; accepted: 21 April 2013; published online: 14 May 2013.

Citation: da Costa CT, de Almeida MR, Ruedell CM, Schwambach J, Maraschin FS and Fett-Neto AG (2013) When stress and development go hand in hand: main hormonal controls of adventitious rooting in cuttings. Front. Plant Sci. 4:133. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00133

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Plant Cell Biology, a specialty of Frontiers in Plant Science.

Copyright © 2013 da Costa, de Almeida, Ruedell, Schwambach, Maraschin and Fett-Neto. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.



The interaction between strigolactones and other plant hormones in the regulation of plant development

Xi Cheng, Carolien Ruyter-Spira and Harro Bouwmeester*

Laboratory of Plant Physiology, Wageningen University, Wageningen, Netherlands

Edited by:

Sergi Munné-Bosch, University of Barcelona, Spain

Reviewed by:

Abidur Rahman, Iwate University, Japan Jiahn C. Guan, University of Florida, USA

*Correspondence:

Harro Bouwmeester, Laboratory of Plant Physiology, Wageningen University, Droevendaalsesteeg 1, 6708 PB Wageningen, Netherlands e-mail: harro.bouwmeester@wur.nl

Plant hormones are small molecules derived from various metabolic pathways and are important regulators of plant development. The most recently discovered phytohormone class comprises the carotenoid-derived strigolactones (SLs). For a long time these compounds were only known to be secreted into the rhizosphere where they act as signaling compounds, but now we know they are also active as endogenous plant hormones and they have been in the spotlight ever since. The initial discovery that SLs are involved in the inhibition of axillary bud outgrowth, initiated a multitude of other studies showing that SLs also play a role in defining root architecture, secondary growth, hypocotyl elongation, and seed germination, mostly in interaction with other hormones. Their coordinated action enables the plant to respond in an appropriate manner to environmental factors such as temperature, shading, day length, and nutrient availability. Here, we will review the current knowledge on the crosstalk between SLs and other plant hormones—such as auxin, cytokinin, abscisic acid (ABA), ethylene (ET), and gibberellins (GA)-during different physiological processes. We will furthermore take a bird's eye view of how this hormonal crosstalk enables plants to respond to their ever changing environments.

Keywords: strigolactone, auxin, cytokinin, ethylene, gibberellins, hormone crosstalk, root and shoot architecture, phenotypic plasticity

INTRODUCTION

Plant hormones are small molecules derived from various essential metabolic pathways. They play critical roles during all developmental stages in plants, from early embryogenesis to senescence. Research on plant hormones started as early as the beginning of the last century and has resulted in the discovery of auxins, ethylene (ET), cytokinins (CK), gibberellins (GA), abscisic acid (ABA), brassinosteroids (BRs), jasmonic acid (JA), salicylic acid (SA), and the recently identified strigolactones (SLs). The biosynthetic pathways of these plant hormones have been mostly elucidated, with some minor exceptions, such as some missing steps in SL biosynthesis. Generally, plant hormones exert their effect locally at or near the site of biosynthesis or are mobile between different tissues. The mechanisms of hormone crosstalk can be diverse. Hormone signaling pathways are known to interact at the level of gene expression. A common crosstalk strategy is to control specific key components of signaling pathways of other hormones (Santner et al., 2009; Santner and Estelle, 2009). In this way, hormones might regulate synthesis (hormone levels), sensitivity (hormone response), and transport (hormone distributions) of other hormones.

During the last decade we have witnessed remarkable breakthroughs in plant hormone research, especially with the discovery of the SLs. With this discovery, plant scientists not only got a new tool to study hormonal regulation of plant development but were also triggered to critically assess existing hypotheses on hormone crosstalk mechanisms. SLs were known as hostderived germination stimulants for root parasitic plants such as the witchweeds (Striga spp.) and broomrapes (Orobanche and Phelipanche spp.) since the sixties of last century (Bouwmeester et al., 2003). Their function, as allelochemicals in symbiosis with arbuscular mycorrhizal (AM) fungi, was discovered only recently (Akiyama et al., 2005). SLs promote the establishment of mycorrhizal symbiosis which mainly facilitates the phosphate acquisition from the soil. Later, SLs were found to play a key role in shoot branching inhibition and thus were identified as a new group of plant hormones (Gomez-Roldan et al., 2008; Umehara et al., 2008). Their biological functions were further explored and it was discovered that they also exert their effects on different developmental processes including root development, seed germination, hypocotyl elongation, and secondary growth. Their conserved functions between different plant species are indicative of their indispensability in regulating plant development.

This review will focus on the current knowledge on the SLs and their hormonal crosstalk with other plant hormones such as auxin, CK, ABA, ET, and GA during bud outgrowth, root development, secondary growth, and seeds germination. We will furthermore take a bird's eye view of how this hormonal crosstalk

Abbreviations: P, primordium; SAM, shoot apical meristem; DM, distal meristem; PM, proximal meristem; AM, apical meristem; BM, basal meristem; TZ, transition zone; EZ, elongation zone; DZ, differentiation zone; FC, founder cell; RAM, root apical meristem; PR, primary root; RH, root hairs; LR, lateral root; LRP, lateral root primordia; SL, strigolactone; CK, cytokinin; ET, ethylene; PAT, polar auxin transport.

enables the plant to respond to its ever changing environment, including shade and nutrient deprivation.

SL BIOSYNTHESIS AND PERCEPTION

So far, at least 15 SLs have been structurally identified. They are typically composed of four rings (A–D). The A and B rings vary due to different side groups, while the C and D rings are highly conserved and seem to play an essential role in biological activity (Xie et al., 2010). Like ABA, SLs are also derived from the carotenoid pathway from which they are hypothesized to diverge at β -carotene (Matusova et al., 2005; Lopez-Raez et al., 2008; Rani et al., 2008) (see **Figure 1**). Interestingly, especially considering their common biosynthetic origin, a correlation between ABA levels and SLs production was observed in the ABA mutants *notabilis, sitiens*, and *flacca* and in plants treated with AbaminSG, an inhibitor of the ABA biosynthetic enzyme 9-*cis*-epoxycarotenoid dioxygenase (NCED). It was suggested that ABA may regulate SL biosynthesis (Lopez-Raez et al., 2010).

Several mutants with increased shoot branching phenotype have been identified in several plant species, including *more axillary growth* (*max*) in Arabidopsis (*Arabidopsis thaliana*), *ramosus* (rms) in pea (Pisum sativum), dwarf (d) or high-tillering dwarf (htd) in rice (Oryza sativa), and decreased apical dominance (dad) in petunia (Petunia hybrida). All these mutants are defective in SL biosynthesis or signaling. They form the basis for the discovery of genes involved in the SL biosynthetic and downstream signaling pathways. Key catalytic enzymes in the SL biosynthetic pathway include DWARF27 (D27) (Lin et al., 2009; Waters et al., 2012a), CAROTENOID CLEAVAGE DIOXYGENASE 7 and 8 (CCD7 and CCD8), and MAX1 (Booker et al., 2005; Kohlen et al., 2011) (see Figure 1). CCD7 and CCD8 are, respectively, encoded by the genes MAX3/RMS5/D17(HTD1)/DAD3 (Morris et al., 2001; Booker et al., 2004; Zou et al., 2006; Drummond et al., 2009) and MAX4/RMS1/D10/DAD1 (Foo et al., 2001; Sorefan et al., 2003; Snowden et al., 2005; Arite et al., 2007). Both the F-box protein MAX2/RMS4/D3 (Stirnberg et al., 2007; Yoshida et al., 2012) and the α/β -fold hydrolase D14/D88/HTD2/DAD2 (Arite et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2009; Gaiji et al., 2012; Hamiaux et al., 2012) have been shown to be involved in SL downstream signaling. More aspects about SLs biosynthesis, perception, and signaling as well as structure-function relationships have been nicely addressed and updated in several recent reviews (Janssen



and Snowden, 2012; Ruyter-Spira et al., 2013; Zwanenburg and Pospisil, 2013).

INTERACTIONS BETWEEN AUXIN, SL, AND CYTOKININ IN THE CONTROL OF BUD OUTGROWTH

Auxin plays a crucial role in the regulation of bud outgrowth. Auxin is produced mostly in the shoot apex and young leaves (Ljung et al., 2001) and is transported basipetally toward the root apex in the stem through the polar auxin transport (PAT) stream (Petrasek and Friml, 2009) (**Figures 2A–D**). The PINFORMED (PIN) proteins, a family of plasma membrane auxin efflux carriers, determine the direction of this PAT stream. The PINs export auxin out of the cell across the cell membrane into the apoplast from where it is taken up by the next cell after which the whole process is repeated (Galweiler et al., 1998; Wisniewska et al., 2006).

Based on the pioneering work of Sachs (1968), one hypothesis concerning the regulation of bud outgrowth (canalization-based model) proposes that an initial auxin flux from an auxin source (shoot apex or buds) to an auxin sink (root) is gradually canalized into cell files with a large amount of PINs. These cell files will subsequently differentiate into vascular tissue through which auxin will be transported (Sachs, 1981; Domagalska and Leyser, 2011). Auxin export from buds is correlated with the initiation of bud outgrowth and therefore it is believed that buds need to export auxin in order to be activated [reviewed by Muller and Leyser (2011)]. In this model, all buds compete for the release of their auxin into the common main PAT stream in the stem. Auxin exported from active buds (auxin source) reduces the auxin sink strength of the PAT stream in the stem and inhibits other buds from auxin export into the PAT stream (Sachs, 1981; Domagalska and Leyser, 2011). In pea, it was indeed observed that active axillary buds of decapitated stems rapidly triggered PIN1 polarization thus enabling directional auxin export from the buds (Balla et al., 2011). Auxin application on the apex of the decapitated stem inhibited this PIN polarization and also prevented the canalization of laterally applied auxin (simulated as the secondary auxin source) (Balla et al., 2011).

SLs can inhibit shoot branching via its regulation on auxin transport. In Arabidopsis, *max* mutants (*max1*, *max2*, *max3*, *max4*) shown increased transcript levels of the *PIN1/3/4/6* genes and an increased auxin transport capacity in the primary stem when compared to wild type plants (Bennett et al., 2006). Treatment with N-1-naphthylphtalamic acid (NPA), an auxin transport inhibitor, led to a remarkable inhibition of bud outgrowth in *max* mutants in Arabidopsis and *dwarf* mutants in rice (Ishikawa et al., 2005; Bennett et al., 2006; Arite et al., 2007; Lin et al., 2009). Basal application of the synthetic SL GR24 reduced basipetal auxin transport and PIN1 accumulation in the plasma membrane of xylem parenchyma cells in wild type and biosynthetic *max* mutants but not in *max2* (Crawford et al., 2010). These results suggest that SLs dampen the PAT stream in a MAX2-dependent manner (Crawford et al., 2010).

To understand how SLs regulate auxin transport, Leyser's group performed a computer modeling study, in which different processes affecting PAT were simulated. The results from this study suggested that SLs may modulate PIN cycling between the plasma membrane and endosomes (Prusinkiewicz et al., 2009). More recent computer modeling work provided additional support for the canalization-based model for shoot branching control (Shinohara et al., 2013). In this study, the relationship between PIN1 accumulation, auxin transport and shoot branching was explored in three Arabidopsis mutants that show excessive shoot branching: max2, gnom (gn), and transport inhibitor resistant3 (tir3) (Shinohara et al., 2013). Although all three mutants are highly branched, max2 plants show high PIN:PIN1-GFP levels at the basal plasma membrane of stem parenchyma cells, accompanied by a high PAT capacity, while tir3 and gn mutants show the opposite due to low PIN1 insertion rates at their plasma membranes (Shinohara et al., 2013). SL action was simulated to increase the PIN1 removal rate from the plasma membrane in these three excessive shoot branching mutants (Shinohara et al., 2013). Interestingly, the model predicted that, different concentrations of GR24 treatment can either inhibit or stimulate shoot branching, depending on the auxin transport status and concentration of the treated plant (Shinohara et al., 2013). This was confirmed to occur in tir3, in which a low concentration of GR24 promoted shoot branching (10 nM) while a higher GR24 concentration (0.1-1 µM) reduced branching (Shinohara et al., 2013). An explanation for this (maybe unexpected) induced shoot branching resulting from GR24 application is that, assuming that SLs systemically remove PIN1 from plasma membranes, auxin transport capacity is also systemically reduced. A slight reduction in auxin transport in tissue through which auxin is exported from the buds, would still allow bud outgrowth. However, due to this slight decrease, more buds can simultaneously participate in this auxin export process, hereby increasing the number of shoot branches that grow out. The above observation perfectly fits within the canalization theory for the regulation of shoot branching. Finally, the presumed SL mediated reduction in PIN1 endocytosis, used in the computer model, was finally experimentally confirmed and was shown to occur through a clathrin-dependent mechanism (Shinohara et al., 2013).

Consistent with the idea that SLs do not need to directly exert their branching-inhibiting function in the buds, *MAX2* in Arabidopsis is expressed throughout the plant, and particularly high in the vasculature of developing tissues (Stirnberg et al., 2007). Similarly, the other component involved in SL signaling, the α/β -fold hydrolase *D14*, is also expressed in vasculature tissues, especially in xylem parenchyma cells in leaves and stems in close vicinity to axillary buds (Arite et al., 2009). Taken together, depending on auxin transport status, SLs systemically regulate competition between buds to release their auxin into the stem, finally determining how many buds can be activated (Prusinkiewicz et al., 2009; Crawford et al., 2010; Shinohara et al., 2013).

An argument against the above described model is the fact that in Arabidopsis and pea, both wild type and SL biosynthetic mutants rapidly transport additional exogenously applied auxin, suggesting that their auxin transport capacity is not saturated (Brewer et al., 2009). In addition to this, another simulation study recently shown that the increase in auxin transport capacity in the main stem as a result of decapitation occurs too



FIGURE 2 | An overview of auxin, SL, and CK transport within the plant (left) and hormone interactions during the regulation of shoot and root development (right). Auxin, strigolactone (SL), and cytokinin (CK) transport are represented by black, red, and blue dotted line, respectively. For hormone interactions (right), arrows represent promotion, while flat-ended lines indicate inhibition. (A) Auxin, produced in the shoot apical meristem (SAM) and young leaves, is transported basipetally through the stem in the polar auxin transport (PAT) stream toward the root apical meristem (RAM). Here, but probably also throughout the entire vasculature of the plant, it positively regulates SL biosynthesis (Hayward et al., 2009). As shown by GR24 feeding experiments, SLs transported through the xylem from the root to the shoot down-regulate the free auxin level in young leafs in a MAX2-dependent manner hereby controlling their development (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). SLs in the vasculature negatively affect PAT capacity (Crawford et al., 2010), as observed for NPA (Ljung et al., 2001), which negatively feeds back on auxin levels at the sites of biosynthesis. This long distance SLauxin feedback mechanism, affects plant developmental processes as described below. **(B)** During the regulation of bud outgrowth, SLs reduce the capacity of the PAT stream in the main stem, leading to enhanced competition between buds to release their auxin into the stem (Crawford et al., 2010; Shinohara et al., 2013). On the other hand, SLs and CK are transported acropetally through the joint regulation of TCP transcription factor BRC1 (Braun et al., 2012; Dun et al., 2012). **(C)** SLs have a direct positive effect on secondary growth by activating cell division in the vascular cambium in which they act downstream of auxin. *(Continued)*

FIGURE 2 | Continued

The fact that the max1 mutant still displays some residual cambium activity might point to a SL independent response to auxin. However, this remaining activity could also be due to residual SLs in these mutants (Agusti et al., 2011). (D) Hormone interactions during primary root (PR) elongation, lateral root (LR) initiation and development (1) and root hair (RH) elongation (2). (1) Auxin imported from the main PAT stream into the root stimulates SL production. SL export into the xylem and down regulation of the PAT stream feedback on auxin levels in the shoot as described under (A). SL biosynthesis genes are specifically expressed in vascular tissue and the cortex of the proximal meristem of the root, through which the lateral auxin reflux toward the main PAT stream takes place. Therefore it is likely that locally synthesized SLs are controlling the efficiency of this reflux. Primary root elongation and lateral root initiation are determined by the auxin gradient inside the root tip, which is determined by auxin levels imported through the PAT stream, auxin synthesized in the root tip, and local auxin transport, including the auxin lateral reflux. Lateral root development and emergence are controlled by

auxin derived from the shoot for which the SL controlled PAT stream capacity and lateral auxin influx into the developing lateral root primordia (LRP) are the main determinants. Although in the flow diagram auxin is depicted as a positive regulator of root growth, auxin displays a dose-response curve with an optimum, such that supra-optimal auxin concentrations will have a negative effect (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). (2) The effect of SLs on RH elongation is dependent on both auxin and ethylene (ET) biosynthesis and signaling. It has been suggested that SLs negatively regulate auxin efflux (Koltai et al., 2010). If this would specifically occur in RH cells this would result in increased local auxin levels which stimulates BH elongation. This local action of SLs has not been proven yet. Alternatively, it may be that SLs affect auxin transport in the PAT stream and/or the root tip hereby indirectly affecting the auxin concentration in RH cells. ET acts downstream of SLs and has a direct effect on RH elongation but also interacts with the auxin pathway (Kapulnik et al., 2011b). Abbreviations: P, primordium; DM, distal meristem; PM, proximal meristem: AM, apical meristem: BM, basal meristem: TZ, transition zone; EZ, elongation zone; DZ, differentiation zone; FC, founder cell.

slow to explain the increased bud outgrowth (Renton et al., 2012). Rather, this simulation study suggested that if auxin canalization accounts for bud outgrowth, enhanced auxin levels in the bud itself may be the main driving force (Renton et al., 2012).

SLs as well as CKs are considered acropetally mobile signals that can enter the buds and directly regulate bud activity (secondmessenger model) (Figure 2B). Controversial to the canalizationbased model, this model emphasizes the local action of SLs. Expression patterns of SL biosynthetic genes reveal that SLs are likely synthesized in the vascular tissue of both roots and shoots. Root-derived SLs can be transported acropetally through the xylem sap stream (Kohlen et al., 2011). This is in accordance with grafting studies which already shown that branching-inhibitors can move from the roots to the shoot since the bushy phenotype of SL biosynthesis mutants can be rescued by grafting mutant shoots on wild type roots (Morris et al., 2001; Turnbull et al., 2002; Simons et al., 2007). However, grafting of wild type shoots on SL deficient mutant roots shown that this SL transport is not a prerequisite for branching inhibition, emphasizing the importance of local SL production in the stem. Besides, auxin upregulates the transcription of SL biosynthetic genes such as CCD7 and CCD8, whereas decapitation results in decreased expression of these genes (Sorefan et al., 2003; Johnson et al., 2006; Arite et al., 2007; Brewer et al., 2009; Liang et al., 2010). According to Dun et al. (2013), the GR24 signal was profoundly perceived in the axillary buds rather than adjacent leaves in pea, supporting the direct local inhibitory effect of SLs in axillary buds. They also shown that the inhibitory effect of GR24 was not permanent, which is consistent with SLs' transient signaling role in mediating rapid plant developmental responses (Dun et al., 2013). The recently discovered SL transporter gene, petunia PLEIOTROPIC DRUG RESISTANCE 1 (PhPDR1), is particularly expressed in the vasculature and nodal tissues near the axillary buds (Kretzschmar et al., 2012), consistent with the fact that cellular transport of SLs is likely needed in this specific region. Indeed, shoot branching in the Petunia pdr1 mutant is increased compared with the wild type, however not to the extent observed for SL biosynthetic mutants (Kretzschmar et al., 2012). This may point to a SL export-independent bud outgrowth

inhibitory process. Considering the co-localization of the expression of *PIN1* and SL biosynthetic genes in vascular parenchyma cells, this SL export-independent process is potentially represented by the SL-mediated inhibition of the PAT capacity. Similar to SL, CKs are mostly synthesized in the roots, albeit with some biosynthesis also occurring in the shoot, and are also transported acropetally through the xylem (Chen et al., 1985; Nordstrom et al., 2004; Tanaka et al., 2006). In contrast to SLs, however, CKs promote bud outgrowth directly and auxin inhibits CK biosynthesis by suppressing the CK biosynthetic gene *IPT (ADENOSINE PHOSPHATE-ISOPENTENYL TRANSFERASE)* (Tanaka et al., 2006). Accordingly, decapitation or application of an auxin transport inhibitor led to enhanced expression of CK biosynthetic genes in nodal stem and increased CK levels in pea (Tanaka et al., 2006).

Consistent with the second-messenger model, SLs and CK, mediated by auxin, act antagonistically and locally in the buds to control bud outgrowth (Brewer et al., 2009; Ferguson and Beveridge, 2009; Dun et al., 2012). Based on decapitation and girdling experiments, it was hypothesized that growing axillary branches/buds affect auxin sink strength and also bud responsiveness to SLs (Ferguson and Beveridge, 2009). Auxin levels in the stem negatively regulate bud outgrowth by maintaining local high SL and low CK levels (Ferguson and Beveridge, 2009). Once buds are activated, auxin is exported into the stem to allow vasculature development (Ferguson and Beveridge, 2009). Recent research suggests that both SLs and CK can interact directly in buds to control bud outgrowth, converging at a common target in the bud, possibly a TCP transcription factor, BRANCHED1 (BRC1) (Dun et al., 2012). In eudicots such as Arabidopsis and pea, BRC1 has been suggested to be expressed in axillary buds and act downstream of SLs signaling during shoot branching inhibition (Aguilar-Martinez et al., 2007; Braun et al., 2012; Dun et al., 2012). The expression of the pea PsBRC1 mostly occurred in the axillary buds and was up-regulated by application of GR24 and down-regulated by CK treatment (Braun et al., 2012; Dun et al., 2012). However, overexpression of BRC1 ortholog FC1 (FINE CULM 1) in rice could only partially rescue the tillering phenotype of the SL signaling mutant d3 (Minakuchi et al., 2010). GR24 treatment did not significantly affect the expression

of FC1 whereas CK treatment did down-regulate its expression (Minakuchi et al., 2010). In maize, it seems that BRC1 ortholog TB1 (TEOSINTE BRANCHED 1) has evolved independent from SL signaling which may be explained by the fact that maize domestication is associated with a gain-of-function mutation in the TB1 gene (Guan et al., 2012). Further research is still needed to clarify the regulatory mechanisms of the BRC1 gene family and to find out whether additional factors in the axillary bud are involved in the regulation of bud outgrowth. Recent findings have shed some light on how other factors interact with FC1 in rice, targeting D14 to control shoot branching (Guo et al., 2013). Their results shown that OsMADS57, which is one of the transcription factors from the MADS-domain family, directly suppressed D14 transcription to control rice tillering, while FC1 could disturb this inhibitory effect of OsMADS57 on D14 by binding to the OsMADS57 (Guo et al., 2013).

Although second-messenger and canalization-based models look controversial, they can also be compatible since both local and systemic action of SL signaling are needed for adaptive plant responses. **Figure 2** presents an overview of auxin, SLs and CK transport within the plant (left) and interactions between these hormones during the regulation of shoot and root development (right).

STRIGOLACTONE INTERPLAY WITH OTHER HORMONES IN REGULATING ROOT DEVELOPMENT

Plant root system displays a large plasticity which is required to guarantee resource acquisition in response to changing environments. Most dicot species have a typical allorhizic root system with a primary (tap) root (PR) and several orders of lateral roots (LR) (Osmont et al., 2007). Adventitious roots (AR) are initiated from non-root tissues such as the hypocotyl or stem. Most monocot species are characterized by a secondary homorhizic root system including the embryonic PR, post-embryonic shootborne crown roots, and LRs (Osmont et al., 2007). On a micro scale, the root system architecture also includes root hairs (RH) that expand the root surface area and hence the capacity of plants to withdraw nutrients and water from the soil (Gilroy and Jones, 2000).

PRIMARY ROOT DEVELOPMENT

PR growth is mainly determined by the activity of the root apical meristem (RAM). This is a complex region of the root tip including a stem cell niche (SCN), a proximal meristem (PM), and a distal meristem (DM) (Figure 2D). Cell division, elongation, and differentiation in the RAM are tightly controlled by plant hormones. In this process, auxin is the main player. Different levels of cellular auxin have a different effect on gene expression, which determines cell fate. In roots, high auxin levels tend to stimulate cell division whereas lower levels favor cell expansion (Doerner, 2008). Auxin is mostly synthesized in the young leaves at the shoot apex (Ljung et al., 2001) and directionally transported through the vascular cambium of the shoot toward the RAM (Blilou et al., 2005; Petrasek and Friml, 2009). In roots, auxin is particularly accumulated in the quiescent center (QC), the columella initials and lateral root cap where auxin maxima are formed (Blilou et al., 2005; Petersson et al., 2009; Petrasek and Friml, 2009; Brunoud

et al., 2012). Besides the auxin that is imported from the shoot, local auxin biosynthesis in the root also contributes to auxin homeostasis in the root tip (Chen and Xiong, 2009; Petersson et al., 2009). A major determinant of root growth is the auxin concentration gradient which is formed along the longitudinal axis of the root meristem. This concentration gradient is established due to the directional action of auxin transporters including auxin influx carriers such as AUXIN RESISTANT1(AUX1) and LIKE-AUX1 family and efflux carriers such as PINs and ATP-BINDING CASSETTE (ABC) transporters (Blilou et al., 2005; Kleine-Vehn et al., 2006; Grieneisen et al., 2007; Zazimalova et al., 2010). The directionality of the auxin flux is determined by the polar subcellular localization of these auxin efflux proteins (Sauer et al., 2006; Wisniewska et al., 2006; Petrasek and Friml, 2009). In the primary root, basally localized PIN1, PIN3, and PIN7 in the stele facilitate the acropetal auxin transport toward the root apex (Petrasek and Friml, 2009) (Figure 2D). In the columella, PIN3 and PIN7 redirect the auxin flow laterally toward the epidermis and the lateral root cap. PIN2 then facilitates the auxin flow from there upwards to the elongation zone (Petrasek and Friml, 2009). In addition, PIN2 in the cortex is also functional and fine-tunes both the rootward and shootward auxin flux, thus helps maintain auxin maxima at the root tip (Rahman et al., 2010). Finally, in the elongation zone, auxin is transported back into the main PAT stream through a lateral auxin reflux in the endodermis/cortex [as reviewed in Petrasek and Friml (2009)] (Figure 2D).

SLs are suggested to modulate the auxin gradient in the PR tip. The PR length of SL biosynthesis mutants (max1, max3, and max4) and SL signaling mutant (max2) is shorter than in wild-type plants (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). Application of GR24 ($2.5 \mu M$) rescued the short root phenotype of SL-deficient mutants but not of SL-insensitive mutant max2 (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). The increased PR length was associated with an expansion of the meristem and transition zone sizes, through a higher number of smaller cells in both zones (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). Previously, modeling in which a reduction of the lateral auxin reflux was simulated shown a similar cellular patterning in the primary root tip (Grieneisen et al., 2007). This suggests that SLs may reduce the efficiency of the auxin lateral reflux into the main PAT stream which would affect auxin levels in both meristem and transition zones (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). Also consistent with these results, it has been demonstrated that expression of MAX2 under endodermis-specific SCARECROW (SCR) promoter in max2 led to a wild-type level concerning meristem cell number, LR density, and RH elongation (Koren et al., 2013). Since PIN3-mediated auxin transport through the endodermis plays an important role in LR initiation (Marhavy et al., 2013), SLs' effects on PR growth and LR formation may indeed act through mediating auxin flux in the root tip (Koren et al., 2013). Interestingly, there was also evidence showing that SHORT HYPOCOTYL 2 (SHY2), which is the central mediator between auxin-CK antagonistic interaction in balancing cell differentiation with cell division in the meristem (Dello Ioio et al., 2008; Perilli et al., 2012), may be involved in endodermal SL signaling to regulate meristem size (Koren et al., 2013). Thus, SHY2 seems the converging point for auxin, CK as well

as SLs. SLs may regulate PIN-based auxin flux via MAX2 and/or SHY2 (Koren et al., 2013); however, it is still not clear how SLs regulate SHY2. Besides, both *max2* and *shy2-31* mutants shown reduced sensitivity to CK treatment, suggesting that MAX2 and SHY2 participate in CK signaling in the root (Koren et al., 2013).

It has been suggested that the regulatory role of SLs in PR growth is mediated through their inhibitory effect on auxinefflux carriers (Koltai et al., 2010; Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011; Koren et al., 2013). As mentioned in the previous part, SLs signaling has recently been found to rapidly trigger PIN1 depletion from plasma membrane of xylem parenchyma cells. However, compared to the shoot, the effect of SLs on PIN1 depletion in root is less drastic and less specific. No obvious short-term effect of GR24 on PIN1 accumulation was observed in the root tip even within 2 d (Shinohara et al., 2013). Only in the longer term (6 d), the inhibitory effect by GR24 treatment could be detected in the provascular region (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). This could be explained by SLs' feedback inhibition on auxin biosynthesis in young leaves and auxin transport capacity in the stem, which would lead to reduced auxin supply to the root (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). However, if the short term inhibitory effects of SLs on PINs are only expected to specifically occur in the endodermis cells of the transition zone (TZ), visualization of this process is technically challenging.

LATERAL ROOT INITIATION AND DEVELOPMENT

LR originates from a few auxin primed pericycle founder cells (FCs) located opposite of the xylem poles in the basal meristem (BM) of the parental root (Peret et al., 2009) (Figure 2D). LR formation is subsequently initiated through a series of anticlinal and periclinal cell divisions-controlled by auxin-in the primed FC. This process is promoted by the auxin reflux in the TZ (Casimiro et al., 2001; De Smet et al., 2007; Dubrovsky et al., 2008; Marhavy et al., 2013). Particularly, PIN3, which is transiently induced in the endodermis during early stages of LR initiation, enables proper auxin gradient for transition from FC to LR initiation (Marhavy et al., 2013). LR initiation is followed by tightly regulated cell divisions leading to subsequent LR primordial (LRP) development and finally LR emergence (Peret et al., 2009; De Smet, 2012) (Figure 2D). As LRP develop, auxin efflux carriers promote the accumulation of auxin in the tips of the multilayered LRP. The formation of a proper auxin maximum is a crucial event during LR development (Petrasek and Friml, 2009) (Figure 2D). The accumulated auxin in developing LR tips also serves as a local signal to remodel adjacent cells by inducing the expression of auxin influx carrier LAX3 (LIKE AUX1 3) in cortical and epidermal cells, which leads to cell separation in LRP overlaying tissues, thus enabling LR emergence (Swarup et al., 2008).

While LR initiation is dependent on auxin which is circling inside the root tip (and is derived from both the shoot and the root) (Reed et al., 1998; Casimiro et al., 2001; Marchant et al., 2002; Wu et al., 2007), subsequent LR development is solely sustained by shoot derived auxin transported to the parent root and into the LRP through the PAT stream (Casimiro et al., 2001; Bhalerao et al., 2002; Chhun et al., 2007; Wu et al., 2007). Inherent to these different auxin sources, the regulatory mechanisms controlling LR initiation and subsequent development are also different; however in both cases the control of PINs plays an important role.

SLs act as regulators for LR initiation and LRP development (Figure 2D). SL-deficient (max3 and max4) and SL-insensitive (max2) mutants shown increased density of LRs compared with wild type (Kapulnik et al., 2011a). Treatment of Arabidopsis seedlings with increasing concentrations of GR24 shown that LR density is reduced when 2.5 µM GR24 is applied, however LR initiation is only reduced with 5 µM GR24 (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). Therefore it was concluded that the reduction in LR density observed with 2.5 µM GR24 results from a delay in LR development (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). Indeed, a LR developmental study shown a specific accumulation of LR stage V primordia according to the LR developmental scale of Malamy and Benfey (1997). The arrested primordia displayed reduced levels of auxin reporter DR5-GUS and pPIN1-PIN1-GFP, suggesting that reduced auxin levels inside LRP are responsible for their delayed development or arrest (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). Auxin is provided to the developing primordia by a PIN1dependent auxin influx from the PAT stream in the stem into the LRP interior toward the LR cap. It has been shown that GR24 application to the roots of Arabidopsis reduced auxin levels in young leaves (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). Possibly, the SL-mediated reduction in auxin transport in the PAT stream temporarily increases auxin levels in vascular tissue throughout the plant, which negatively feeds back on auxin production in young leaves (or positively on auxin degradation), similar to what has been observed upon application of the auxin transport inhibitor NPA (Ljung et al., 2001). The role of SL signaling in lateral root development may also involve SHY2 (Koren et al., 2013), which has been suggested to suppress LR initiation but promotes LR development by mediating PIN activity and auxin homeostasis (Goh et al., 2012). Endodermisspecific expression of SCR:MAX2 in max2 background restored LR density to a wild-type level. As PIN3-dependent auxin reflux between endodermis and pericycle has a critical function in LR initiation (Marhavy et al., 2013), the fact that MAX2mediated endodermal SL signaling is sufficient to confer sensitivity to LR formation implies that SL signaling may regulate LR formation via modulating auxin flux in the elongation zone (Koren et al., 2013).

Hence the mechanism underlying the GR24 mediated reduction of LR initiation is likely similar to the one described above for PR growth, i.e., a reduction in auxin reflux through the transition zone. In addition, the above described reduction in shoot derived auxin likely also contributes to the reduction in both PR growth and LR initiation (**Figure 2D**).

ROOT HAIR ELONGATION

RHs are tip-growing, tube-like outgrowths that help to anchor roots in the soil and assist in the uptake of nutrients and water (Gilroy and Jones, 2000). In the differentiation zone (DZ) of the root, RH emerge at the base of the epidermis cells. RH development can be divided into two stages: determination of hair/non-hair cells and hair morphogenesis (Lee and Cho, 2008). A cell in contact with two cortex cells will develop into a hair cell.

RH initiation has been suggested to be directly mediated by optimal auxin levels and signaling, whereas ET's effect is indirect and likely to act through regulating intracellular auxin levels (Muday et al., 2012). RH elongation requires an optimal intracellular auxin level which is regulated by auxin efflux and influx carriers. Auxin efflux PIN2 facilitates auxin supply through basipetal auxin transport from the root apex to the RH differentiation zone (Cho et al., 2007). PIN2 in the cortex has recently been shown to fine-tune both the rootward and shootward auxin flux (Rahman et al., 2010). Modeling of the auxin flow suggests that auxin influx carrier AUX1-dependent transport through non-hair cells can maintain auxin supply for developing hair cells and sustain RH outgrowth (Jones et al., 2009). ET also plays a positive role in regulating RH elongation (Tanimoto et al., 1995; Rahman et al., 2002). Both the Arabidopsis ein2 (ethylene insensitive 2) mutant and ET-resistant mutant aux1 exhibited decreased RH length (Rahman et al., 2002). Application of a low concentration of 1-naphthaleneacetic acid (NAA) (10 nM) could restore RH length of ET-resistant mutant aux1 (Rahman et al., 2002). However, a much higher level of NAA (100 nM) was needed to recover RH length of *ein2* to the wild-type level, suggesting that the loss of ET signaling makes roots less sensitive to auxin (Rahman et al., 2002). SLs interact with auxin and ET in regulating RH elongation (Figure 2D). In tomato, a high dose of exogenous GR24 (27 µM) resulted in shorter and fewer RH than in the control (Koltai et al., 2010). The authors suggested that the effect of SLs is mediated via an effect on auxin efflux carriers (Koltai et al., 2010). In Arabidopsis, treatment with a low dose of GR24 increases the RH length in WT and in max3 and max4 mutants but not in max2, indicating the positive regulatory role of SLs in RH elongation, mediated via the MAX2 protein (Kapulnik et al., 2011b). Concerning RH elongation, SL signaling mutant max2 has a similar sensitivity to ET precursor ACC as wild type, whereas ET signaling mutants ein2-1 and etr1-1(ethylene resistant1-1) show reduced sensitivity to GR24, suggesting that SL signaling is not necessary for the ET response but ET signaling is involved in the SL response (Kapulnik et al., 2011b). Furthermore, SL application stimulates expression of ET biosynthetic genes (Kapulnik et al., 2011b). Taking together, these results suggest that ET biosynthesis is necessary for SLs to have an effect on RH elongation and that ET acts downstream of SLs (Figure 2D). The relationship between SLs and auxin in RH formation was also explored by the same authors. RH elongation upon IAA application in max2 was similar to that of wild type, suggesting that SL signaling is not necessary for the auxin response. In contrast, auxin perception mutant tir1-1 exhibited a reduced response to GR24 compared with the wild type, implying that auxin perception is needed for the SL response (Kapulnik et al., 2011b). However, the reduced sensitivity of tir1-1 to GR24 may also be due to its reduced response to ET since tir1-1 also shows reduced sensitivity to ACC. Moreover, the double mutant aux1-7ein2-1 (insensitive to auxin and ET) shows reduced sensitivity to GR24 compared with the wild type upon RH elongation. Therefore, the effect of SLs on RH elongation is dependent on both auxin and ET biosynthesis and signaling while ET signaling also directly interacts with the auxin pathway (Kapulnik et al., 2011b) (Figure 2D).

As mentioned above, RH initiation and elongation takes place in epidermis cells (Lee and Cho, 2008). Endodermal SL signaling, mediated by MAX2, is still sufficient to confer sensitivity for RH elongation, suggesting the effect of SLs on RH elongation is likely to occur in a non-cell-autonomous manner (Koren et al., 2013).

ADVENTITIOUS ROOT FORMATION

ARs are post-embryonic roots that arise from non-root tissues. They can be induced by direct organogenesis from differentiated cells or from callus formed upon mechanical damage such as a cutting (Li et al., 2009). The formation of ARs in tomato occurs in the lower part of the hypocotyl as well as from the shootroot junction. IAA application enhances AR formation in tomato hypocotyls in a dose-dependent manner (Negi et al., 2010). In rice calli, overexpression of auxin biosynthetic gene YUCCA1 (YUC1), results in increased numbers of ARs (crown roots) as well as active crown root formation in the elongated node of the stem, suggesting that increased auxin production promotes AR development from both callus and stem (Yamamoto et al., 2007). Interestingly, in the stem, OsYUC1-GUS is expressed in the parenchyma cells surrounding the vascular bundles, suggesting local auxin biosynthesis in the vasculature of the stem (Yamamoto et al., 2007). In addition, AR emergence and development in rice are significantly suppressed in OsPIN1 RNAi lines (Xu et al., 2005), suggesting an essential role of PIN1-dependent PAT during the process of AR initiation and development. Since SLs have been found to trigger PIN1 depletion from xylem parenchyma cells in the stem (Shinohara et al., 2013), it is also plausible to predict their inhibitory effect on PAT and thus AR development.

Indeed, studies on Arabidopsis and pea (Pisum sativum) show that SLs negatively regulate AR formation (Rasmussen et al., 2012a,b). SL biosynthetic and signaling mutants of both species displayed increased number of AR compared with wild type. It was suggested that SLs suppress AR formation by inhibiting the very early divisions of FCs (Rasmussen et al., 2012b). When MAX2 is expressed in max2 under the control of a xylem-specific promoter NST3 (NAC SECONDARY WALL THICKENING PROMOTING FACTOR3), the AR formation is restored to the wild type level. This is consistent with the fact that MAX2 is expressed in vasculature tissues throughout the plant. The authors suggest that SL signaling in the xylem is sufficient to mediate the formation of pericycle-derived AR. Interestingly, etiolation is known to induce AR formation in hypocotyls and this process is stimulated in all max mutants. The expression of MAX3 and MAX4 in wild type hypocotyls is induced upon light exposure, suggesting that local SL biosynthesis is involved in the regulation of AR formation during the process of deetiolation (Rasmussen et al., 2012b). SL treatment of Arabidopsis wild type and max biosynthesis mutants (but not the signaling mutant max2), results in a reduction in AR number even in the presence of elevated auxin levels (such as in 35S: YUC1 plants). The auxin response mutant auxin resistant 1 (axr1) and the axr1max1-4 double mutants hardly form ARs. Auxin application (although not all concentrations) increases the number of ARs in max mutants (Rasmussen et al., 2012b). These findings indicate that SLs can at least partially revert the positive effect of auxin on AR formation and AXR1 functions upstream

of SLs in the early stages of AR initiation (Rasmussen et al., 2012b). The authors also investigated possible crosstalk between SLs and CK in regulating AR development as CK are known to suppress AR formation. CK responsiveness is not impaired in the SL mutants and CK mutants are also SL-responsive, indicating that SLs and CK act independently in AR formation (Rasmussen et al., 2012b).

SL AND AUXIN ACTION DURING SECONDARY GROWTH

Plant growth initiated by apical meristems leads to development of primary tissues such as epidermis, vascular bundles and leaves. In addition to primary growth, plants, especially tree species, also display secondary growth during which they expand their growth axes laterally. Secondary growth depends on the activity of the vascular cambium which originates from the procambium and parenchyma cells (Ye, 2002). The vascular cambium has the capacity to divide and form a continuous ring of meristem cells located between the primary xylem and the phloem in the vascular bundles (Ursache et al., 2013). The cylindrical layer of cambium undergoes cell division, resulting in new xylem on the inside and new phloem on the outside (Ye et al., 2002; Ursache et al., 2013). There is strong evidence that procambium patterning is regulated by PIN1-dependent PAT (Scarpella et al., 2004, 2006). Also secondary xylem differentiation was shown to be associated with reduced PAT. The Arabidopsis interfascicular fiber mutant (ifl1) displays reduced secondary growth (Zhong and Ye, 2001). The authors shown that reduced expression of auxin efflux carriers and the resulting reduced PAT along the inflorescence stems and hypocotyls in this mutant lead to a block of vascular cambium activity (Zhong and Ye, 2001).

SLs have recently been proven to positively regulate secondary growth (Figure 2C). SL biosynthetic and signaling mutants all displayed reduced cambium activity compared with wild type. Local application of GR24 stimulates cell division in the interfascicular cambium in wild type and all Arabidopsis SL biosynthetic max mutants and to a lesser extent in the max2 signaling mutant (Agusti et al., 2011). Remarkably, the max2 mutant is still slightly responsive to GR24 which is not consistent with its complete insensitivity in other processes such as shoot branching and root development. This suggests that there may also be other factors involved in the transduction of the SL signal in this particular physiological process (Agusti et al., 2011). In this study of Agusti et al. (2011), shoot branching is not affected by GR24 application showing that the effect of SLs on cambium development in inflorescence stems is mechanistically independent from the effect they have on shoot branching (Agusti et al., 2011). Interestingly, although the max1 mutant displays reduced secondary growth, its auxin concentration, signaling and transport are enhanced. This suggests that the effect of SLs on secondary growth is direct and independent of auxin accumulation (Agusti et al., 2011). In addition to this, local NPA application, which reduces the initially enhanced auxin transport capacity observed in the max mutants, does not restore secondary growth, suggesting that SL biosynthesis and signaling are required for auxin to stimulate cambium activity. This conclusion is supported by the fact that GR24 application to the auxin insensitive axr1-3 mutant results in a similar increase in cambial activity as observed for wild type

and the *max* mutants. Collectively, these results suggest that SLs function downstream of auxin in the regulatory pathway of secondary growth in Arabidopsis (Agusti et al., 2011). However, the observed remaining cambium activity in *max1* cannot be ignored. It would suggest that either auxin also has a direct effect or that residual SLs are still present in the *max1* mutant background.

SL AND OTHER HORMONES DURING SEEDS GERMINATION

SLs have been identified as germination stimulants for seeds of parasitic plants Orobanche spp. and Striga spp. These parasitic plants seeds are usually dormant in soil and germinated only when they are close to host roots. Previous studies shown that ABA levels decrease during seeds pre-conditioning of O. minor (Chae et al., 2004). Still, seed dormancy release depends on an additional reduction of ABA levels which was recently shown to be mediated through ABA catabolism which is triggered by GR24 application (Lechat et al., 2012). Other hormones such as CK and ET can promote parasitic plant seeds germination in the absence of SLs (Logan and Stewart, 1991; Babiker et al., 1993, 1994; Sugimoto et al., 2003), suggesting that they may act downstream of SLs; whereas CK promotes germination by enhancing ET biosynthesis (Babiker et al., 1993). Furthermore, GA is necessary but not sufficient to trigger Striga seeds germination (Toh et al., 2012).

Currently, model plant Arabidopsis is also being used to explore hormone interactions, including SLs, during seed germination. Based on thermoinhibition experiments, a positive role of SLs in Arabidopsis seeds germination was revealed (Toh et al., 2012). Both SLs biosynthetic and signaling mutants shown enhanced sensitivity to high temperature which is a constraint for normal germination (Toh et al., 2012). GR24 could not only alleviate thermoinhibition by decreasing ABA levels and increasing GA levels, but also break secondary dormancy in Arabidopsis. Nice comparisons were made between hormone interactions occurring during the alleviation of thermoinhibition in parasitic and non-parasitic seeds germination (Toh et al., 2012). In both cases, SLs reduce the ABA:GA ratio, leading to enhanced germination activity. To trigger Striga seed germination, SLs also positively regulate CK which contributes to ET production (not proven for Arabidopsis yet) (Toh et al., 2012). However, as expected when considering the difference in germination behavior between parasitic plants and Arabidopsis, differences between hormone signaling networks were also reported. GA, for instance, is sufficient to counteract thermoinhibition in Arabidopsis seeds but is not sufficient to do so in parasitic plants seeds (Chae et al., 2004; Toh et al., 2012). Besides, parasitic plants seeds are very sensitive to SLs that are exuded from host plants, suggesting their evolutionary dependence on hormone interaction (Toh et al., 2012). Light signaling related topics concerning seeds germination will be discussed in the following The Response to Light section. Interestingly, a smoke-derived compound, karrikin, has similar effects on seed germination in a MAX2-dependent manner (Nelson et al., 2011). The kai2 (karrikin insensitive 2) mutant seeds are insensitive to GR24. It was suggested that there is a butenolide-based signaling mechanism via KAI2 which is distinct from SL signaling, providing an adaptive response to smoke (Waters et al., 2012b).

HORMONE INTERACTIONS IN RESPONSE TO ENVIRONMENTAL STIMULI

Plants, unlike animals, are sessile organisms and hence require phenotypic plasticity, which is the ability of a certain genotype to produce different phenotypes in response to varying environmental conditions (Pfennig et al., 2010). Meristem development is of vital importance for the adaptation of plants to changes in the environment. Regulation of axillary meristem outgrowth, for example, is one of the major strategies that plants adopt to adjust their body plan, leading to changes in shoot branching. Another mechanism to modify the body plan is to alter secondary growth of stems and roots by regulating development of lateral meristem tissue, especially the vascular cambium (Agusti and Greb, 2013), allowing plants to regulate root and shoot thickness. Collectively, all plant meristems are closely coordinated to face environmental challenges during plant development. In the following paragraphs we will elaborate on how SLs and other plant hormones are involved in the regulation of two different environmentally regulated physiological processes, the response to light and the response to nutrient shortage.

THE RESPONSE TO LIGHT

Light is a highly variable environmental factor affecting plant growth and development. Changes in light quality and intensity affect multiple processes in plants, such as intensively studied shade avoidance syndrome (SAS). During this response, plants are able to detect a decrease in the R:FR and initiate morphological changes that help plants to compete with their neighbors (Franklin, 2008), such as elongation of internodes, hypocotyls, and petioles, reduced shoot branching and leaf development, inhibited root growth, early flowering, and reduced seed set in the long term (Ruberti et al., 2012). The stimulation of the elongation responses can be as rapid as a few minutes and the process is reversible. The photoreceptors responsible for the response to changes in light quality in the red and far-red regions are the phytochromes, including PhyA to PhyE in higher plants.

Light also affects the levels of plant hormones and in turn, plant hormones affect the photoreceptor signal transduction (Wang et al., 2013). Shade has been reported to induce a rapid increase in auxin levels, its PIN-based transport (i.e., PIN1 and PIN3) and auxin signaling, resulting in enhanced elongation growth (Tao et al., 2008; Keuskamp et al., 2010; Hornitschek et al., 2012). Notably, it has been shown that *PIN1* expression was regulated by the photomorphogenesis repressor COP1 (CONSTITUTIVE PHOTOMORPHOGENIC 1), which is suppressed by light-activated PHYB. COP1 not only controlled the transcription of *PIN1* and the capacity of the PAT stream in the hypocotyls but also affected PIN1 and PIN2 intracellular distribution in the root tip thus affecting root elongation. This suggests that COP1 efficiently coordinates both root and shoot growth under changing light conditions (Sassi et al., 2012).

SLs were shown to be essential components of the low R:FR mediated reduction of bud outgrowth. In Arabidopsis it was shown that both *BRC1* and the SL biosynthetic and downstream signaling genes *MAX4* and *MAX2* were needed to suppress

branching during low R:FR conditions (Finlayson et al., 2010). In addition to this, functional *AXR1*, was also essential for the control of shoot branching under low R:FR conditions, confirming that auxin signaling is important during shade avoidance reactions (Tao et al., 2008) and is probably needed to induce SL biosynthesis. Indeed, auxin was shown to induce SL biosynthetic gene expression under normal light condition (Hayward et al., 2009). It's very likely that it's the similar case under shade: auxin levels and PAT stream are promoted under shade, which may enhance SL biosynthesis, leading to reduced bud outgrowth.

A low R:FR and/or inactive PHYB also induce an elongation response in branches. Interestingly, the Arabidopsis max2 mutation inhibited the elongation response of rosette branches in the presence of the *phyB* mutation, while *axr1-12* and *max4* maintained the elongation response of branches in the phyBmutant (Finlayson et al., 2010). Also for other light regulated plant growth characteristics, such as decreased hypocotyl growth and de-etiolation, MAX2 dependency has been observed while the SL biosynthetic mutants did not display the corresponding photomorphogenic phenotypes. For instance, while max2 is hyposensitive to red, far-red, and blue light, leading to longer hypocotyls (Stirnberg et al., 2002; Shen et al., 2007; Nelson et al., 2011), this was not the case for max1, max3, and max4 (Shen et al., 2012). Therefore, it was suggested that MAX2 regulates photomorphogenesis in a SL-independent manner, and may form complexes consisting of different ligands and/or substrates. In this respect it is intriguing that not only the response to SLs, but also to smoke derived compounds called karrikins, requires MAX2 (Nelson et al., 2011). An alternative explanation could be that the SL biosynthetic mutants tested in these studies are leaky, and still produce sufficient SLs to result in different phenotypes when compared to the signaling mutant. Based on altered expression patterns of GA and ABA biosynthesis and catabolic genes in Arabidopsis max2 seeds, in combination with a max2 specific germination phenotype, it was hypothesized that MAX2 would also affect photomorphogenesis by modulating hormonal levels in a non-SL dependent manner (Shen et al., 2012). However, again, it could be that the hormonal levels in the SL biosynthetic mutants are not enough reduced to result in a phenotype. It would therefore be interesting to include SL biosynthetic double or triple mutants in these experiments. A direct link between SLs and photomorphogenesis has been suggested (Tsuchiya et al., 2010). It was shown that SLs inhibit hypocotyl elongation in the dark. However, it must be noted that non-physiological levels of GR24 (50 µM) were applied. A mechanistic explanation for the MAX2/SL role in photomorphogenesis was provided with the discovery that GR24 (10 µM) mediates nuclear exclusion of COP1, which leads to the stabilization of HY5 (ELONGATED HYPOCOTYL 5) and reduced hypocotyl elongation (Tsuchiya et al., 2010). This led to the intriguing conclusion that SL application can mimic light under dark conditions (Tsuchiya et al., 2010). However, in contrast to above results (Tsuchiya et al., 2010), it was recently found that HY5 is not necessarily required for MAX2-dependent SL regulation of hypocotyl growth (Waters and Smith, 2013). It was proposed that HY5 and MAX2 act in separate signaling pathways during early light-mediated seedling

development and that they may subsequently interact, in later developmental stages, downstream of auxin and light signaling (Waters and Smith, 2013).

THE RESPONSE TO NUTRIENT DEPRIVATION

Nutrient deprivation is another important abiotic stress frequently encountered by plants. Phosphorus (P), for example, is one of the essential macronutrients required by plants but only the inorganic phosphate (Pi) is the phosphorus form which is accessible for plants. As roots are the main site for Pi acquisition, plant roots usually cope with Pi-limiting conditions by investing more energy into root growth, resulting in reduced shoot/root ratio (including inhibited shoot branching), inhibited PR elongation and enhanced LR and RH growth (Williamson et al., 2001; Linkohr et al., 2002; Niu et al., 2012). It has been shown that the root tip is involved in sensing low Pi (Svistoonoff et al., 2007).

In Arabidopsis, the *phosphorus starvation-insensitive* (*psi*) mutant, displaying reduced inhibition of PR growth and reduced LR and RH growth under Pi-limited conditions, shown less sensitivity to auxin and enhanced ability to sustain auxin response in the root tip than wild type plants under low Pi, suggesting that low Pi can increase the sensitivity of roots to auxin (Wang et al., 2010). The enhanced auxin sensitivity induced by Pi deprivation is conferred by an increased expression of *TIR1*, which accelerates the degradation of AUX/IAA proteins (Perez-Torres et al., 2008).

In addition to auxin, SLs are also important regulators of root architecture under Pi-limiting conditions. SL production in roots is promoted by Pi starvation (Yoneyama et al., 2007; Lopez-Raez et al., 2008; Jamil et al., 2011). Interestingly, while LR development in Arabidopsis SL biosynthetic and signaling mutants was increased during normal Pi conditions, LR outgrowth was decreased during Pi starvation (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). Similarly, in rice, crown root elongation in wild type was increased in Pi-deficient media while d10 and d14 mutant plants did not show such response (Arite et al., 2012). Particularly the results in Arabidopsis suggest that the increase in SL production under Pi-limited conditions is necessary for the expansion of the root system, allowing the plant to explore a larger area of the soil for nutrients. That this is due to an interaction with auxin is suggested by the results of an experiment in which GR24 was applied to Arabidopsis plants growing on medium also containing auxin (NAA) which resulted in a more rapid elongation of lateral roots than in the absence of GR24 (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). Moreover, GR24 application to plants grown with sufficient Pi caused a more severe reduction in lateral root number compared with plants grown under Pi starvation (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). Because Pi starvation increases auxin sensitivity (Perez-Torres et al., 2008; Koltai, 2012) and GR24 application was shown to decrease auxin levels in the leaves, it is likely that the final effect of GR24 (or SLs in general) in the low Pi response depends on the auxin status of the plant, as affected by the environment (Pi level) of the plant.

The effect of SL on Pi starvation-mediated changes in RH density also sheds light on the mechanism by which SL affect auxin signaling. Arabidopsis SL biosynthetic and signaling mutants shown a remarkably lower RH density, than wild type plants and only the response of the SL biosynthetic mutant *max4*, not that of *max2*, could be rescued by exogenous treatment with GR24 (Koltai, 2012; Mayzlish-Gati et al., 2012). These results could be explained by the absence of low Pi mediated induction of TIR1 in *max2* while TIR1 expression is induced in wild type plants. This would render SL mutant plants less sensitive to auxin during Pi starvation. Moreover, this SL-mediated RH response to low Pi was suggested to be independent or downstream of the ET signaling pathway, while only auxin, and not ET was able to restore the relatively low RH density in the *max2* mutant (Koltai, 2012; Mayzlish-Gati et al., 2012).

The expression of SL exporter PDR1 is also induced by Pi deprivation. PDR1 is localized in the plasma membrane of subepidermal cells of roots, facilitating SL exudation into the rhizosphere and promotes the symbiotic interaction with AM fungi and hence Pi uptake by the plant (Kretzschmar et al., 2012). SL production in the root is relatively high. A part of this SL pool is transported upwards to the shoot. It has been shown in Arabidopsis and tomato that under low Pi, increased levels of SLs travel through the xylem (Kohlen et al., 2011). This systemic mode of action allows SLs to rapidly regulate aboveground architecture by altering PIN accumulation (Shinohara et al., 2013), thus facilitates nutrient re-allocation. However, under Pi deficiency, transcript levels of SL biosynthetic genes were also slightly increased in the shoot (Umehara et al., 2010), suggesting that local SL biosynthesis in the shoot also contributes to the branching inhibition observed during low Pi conditions. However, currently it is not known to what extent this local production is sufficient, and if it is, why SLs are transported to the shoot through the xylem. One explanation could be that long-distance transport of SLs provides a feedback mechanism for auxin levels (through production and/or degradation) in auxin producing tissues in the shoot, as was demonstrated to occur upon GR24 application in Arabidopsis seedlings (Ruyter-Spira et al., 2011). In conclusion, SLs play multiple roles in the response of plants to low Pi conditions. They not only improve Pi acquisition by improving AM fungi symbiosis but also act as long-distance signal to optimize shoot architecture in a nutrient-limited environment and regulate root architecture in such a way that Pi uptake can be improved.

In summary, plants have evolved multiple adaptive mechanisms to achieve phenotypic plasticity, not only by regulating whole plant architecture, but also by balancing nutrient allocation among different organs in response to changing environments. Plant hormones play a crucial role in these adaptive responses and their intricate interaction enables fine-tuned responses to many different changes in the environment.

PERSPECTIVE

Plants exhibit a high degree of plasticity, which is defined by their ability to adjust their development to changes in the environment. Hormone interactions can fine-tune the plant response and determine plant architecture when plants are challenged by environmental stimuli such as nutrient deprivation and canopy shade. One of the essential nutrients plants strongly respond to is phosphate. Modern agriculture is highly dependent on its application, and its finite resource is worrying and deserves immediate attention. Future strategies need to focus on lower phosphate fertilizer application accompanied by improved phosphate use efficiency (PUE) by agricultural crops. Improved PUE is a highly desirable trait to which also root architecture contributes. Since SLs are involved in different plant developmental processes leading to plant architectural changes, including root architecture, more knowledge about their role, particularly under phosphate limiting conditions, is highly desirable. This includes the low phosphate mediated regulation of SL transport within the plant and the exudation to the rhizosphere as well as the local regulation of SL biosynthesis and transport in close vicinity to the buds.

SL crosstalk with other plant hormones is still a research area in its infancy, certainly at the cellular and genetic level. As we have pointed out in this review, a common target for many plant hormones is the regulation of auxin levels and gradients through their effect on PINs. The exact mechanism of how SLs do this however still needs to be resolved. Because different hormonal and environmental signals also interact with each other this is very complex. Computational modeling and simulations may facilitate the interpretation of complicated datasets, leading to predictions or the establishment of new models.

REFERENCES

- Aguilar-Martinez, J. A., Poza-Carrion, C., and Cubas, P. (2007). Arabidopsis BRANCHED1 acts as an integrator of branching signals within axillary buds. *Plant Cell* 19, 458–472. doi: 10.1105/tpc.106.048934
- Agusti, J., and Greb, T. (2013). Going with the wind-adaptive dynamics of plant secondary meristems. *Mech. Dev.* 130, 34–44. doi: 10.1016/j.mod.2012.05.011
- Agusti, J., Herold, S., Schwarz, M., Sanchez, P., Ljung, K., Dun, E. A., et al. (2011). Strigolactone signaling is required for auxin-dependent stimulation of secondary growth in plants. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 108, 20242–20247. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1111902108
- Akiyama, K., Matsuzaki, K., and Hayashi, H. (2005). Plant sesquiterpenes induce hyphal branching in arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi. *Nature* 435, 824–827. doi: 10.1038/nature03608
- Arite, T., Iwata, H., Ohshima, K., Maekawa, M., Nakajima, M., Kojima, M., et al. (2007). DWARF10, an RMS1/MAX4/DAD1 ortholog, controls lateral bud outgrowth in rice. *Plant J.* 51, 1019–1029. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2007.03210.x
- Arite, T., Kameoka, H., and Kyozuka, J. (2012). Strigolactone positively controls crown root elongation in rice. J. Plant Growth Regul. 31, 165–172. doi: 10.1007/s00344-011-9228-6

- Arite, T., Umehara, M., Ishikawa, S., Hanada, A., Maekawa, M., Yamaguchi, S., et al. (2009). d14, a strigolactone-insensitive mutant of rice, shows an accelerated outgrowth of tillers. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 50, 1416–1424. doi: 10.1093/pcp/pcp091
- Babiker, A. G. T., Butler, L. G., Ejeta, G., and Woodson, W. R. (1993). Enhancement of ethylene biosynthesis and germination bv cytokinins 1-aminocyclopropaneand l-carboxylic acid in Striga asiatica seeds. Physiol. Plant. 89, 21-26. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3054.1993.tb01781.x
- Babiker, A. G. T., Cai, T., Ejeta, G., Butler, L, G., and Woodson, W. R. (1994). Enhancement of ethylene biosynthesis and germination with thidiazuron and some selected auxins in Striga asiatica seeds. *Physiol. Plant.* 91, 529–536. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3054.1994.tb02984.x
- Balla, J., Kalousek, P., Reinohl, V., Friml, J., and Prochazka, S. (2011). Competitive canalization of PIN-dependent auxin flow from axillary buds controls pea bud outgrowth. *Plant J.* 65, 571–577. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2010. 04443.x
- Bennett, T., Sieberer, T., Willett, B., Booker, J., Luschnig, C., and Leyser, O. (2006). The Arabidopsis MAX pathway controls shoot branching by regulating auxin transport.

Finally, the intriguing structural diversity in SLs observed in plants and its relevance for differential regulation of various plant developmental processes is of great interest. Improved knowledge about SL perception and downstream signaling mechanisms will shed more light on the biological relevance of this structural diversity. The discovery of genetic variation and favorable alleles of genes involved in SL diversification and downstream signaling processes would be an interesting asset to future breeding programs as it will help to fine-tune SL action in such a way that maximum benefit is obtained in agriculture (improved PUE, better crop architecture, etc.), without negative side effects (germination of parasitic weeds).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We acknowledge funding by the Dutch Technology Foundation STW (to Carolien Ruyter-Spira; grant number 10990), the Chinese Scholarship Council (CSC; to Xi Cheng) and the Netherlands Organization for Scientific Research (NWO; VICI grant, 865.06.002 to Harro Bouwmeester). Harro Bouwmeester was co-financed by the Centre for BioSystems Genomics (CBSG) which is part of the Netherlands Genomics Initiative/Netherlands Organization for Scientific Research.

Curr. Biol. 16, 553–563. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2006.01.058

- Bhalerao, R. P., Eklof, J., Ljung, K., Marchant, A., Bennett, M., and Sandberg, G. (2002). Shoot-derived auxin is essential for early lateral root emergence in Arabidopsis seedlings. *Plant J.* 29, 325–332. doi: 10.1046/j.0960-7412.2001.01217.x
- Blilou, I., Xu, J., Wildwater, M., Willemsen, V., Paponov, I., Friml, J., et al. (2005). The PIN auxin efflux facilitator network controls growth and patterning in Arabidopsis roots. *Nature* 433, 39–44. doi: 10.1038/nature03184
- Booker, J., Auldridge, M., Wills, S., McCarty, D., Klee, H., and Leyser, O. (2004). MAX3/CCD7 is a carotenoid cleavage dioxygenase required for the synthesis of a novel plant signaling molecule. *Curr. Biol.* 14, 1232–1238. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2004.06.061
- Booker, J., Sieberer, T., Wright, W., Williamson, L., Willett, B., Stirnberg, P., et al. (2005). MAX1 encodes a cytochrome P450 family member that acts downstream of MAX3/4 to produce a carotenoidderived branch-inhibiting hormone. *Dev. Cell* 8, 443–449. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2005.01.009
- Bouwmeester, H. J., Matusova, R., Sun, Z. K., and Beale, M. H. (2003). Secondary metabolite signalling in host-parasitic plant interactions. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 6, 358–364. doi: 10.1016/S1369-5266(03)00065-7

- Braun, N., de Saint Germain, A., Pillot,
 J. P., Boutet-Mercey, S., Dalmais,
 M., Antoniadi, I., et al. (2012).
 The pea TCP transcription factor
 PsBRC1 acts downstream of strigolactones to control shoot branching. *Plant Physiol.* 158, 225–238. doi: 10.1104/pp.111.182725
- Brewer, P. B., Dun, E. A., Ferguson, B. J., Rameau, C., and Beveridge, C. A. (2009). Strigolactone acts downstream of auxin to regulate bud outgrowth in pea and Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiol.* 150, 482–493. doi: 10.1104/pp.108.134783
- Brunoud, G., Wells, D. M., Oliva, M., Larrieu, A., Mirabet, V., Burrow, A. H., et al. (2012). A novel sensor to map auxin response and distribution at high spatio-temporal resolution. *Nature* 482, 103–106. doi: 10.1038/nature10791
- Casimiro, I., Marchant, A., Bhalerao, R. P., Beeckman, T., Dhooge, S., Swarup, R., et al. (2001). Auxin transport promotes Arabidopsis lateral root initiation. *Plant Cell* 13, 843–852. doi: 10.1105/tpc.13.4.843
- Chae, S. H., Yoneyama, K., Takeuchi, Y., and Joel, D. M. (2004). Fluridone and norflurazon, carotenoid-biosynthesis inhibitors, promote seed conditioning and germination of the holoparasite Orobanche minor. *Physiol. Plant.* 120, 328–337. doi: 10.1111/j.0031-9317.2004.0243.x
- Chen, C. M., Ertl, J. R., Leisner, S. M., and Chang, C. C. (1985). Localization of cytokinin

biosynthetic sites in pea plants and carrot roots. *Plant Physiol.* 78, 510–513. doi: 10.1104/pp.78.3.510

- Chen, H., and Xiong, L. (2009). Localized auxin biosynthesis and postembryonic root development in Arabidopsis. *Plant Signal. Behav.* 4, 752–754. doi: 10.4161/psb.4.8.9177
- Chhun, T., Uno, Y., Taketa, S., Azuma, T., Ichii, M., Okamoto, T., et al. (2007). Saturated humidity accelerates lateral root development in rice (*Oryza sativa* L.) seedlings by increasing phloem-based auxin transport. *J. Exp. Bot.* 58, 1695–1704. doi: 10.1093/jxb/erm026
- Cho, M., Lee, S. H., and Cho, H. T. (2007). P-Glycoprotein4 displays auxin efflux transporterlike action in Arabidopsis root hair cells and tobacco cells. *Plant Cell* 19, 3930–3943. doi: 10.1105/tpc.107.054288
- Crawford, S., Shinohara, N., Sieberer, T., Williamson, L., George, G., Hepworth, J., et al. (2010). Strigolactones enhance competition between shoot branches by dampening auxin transport. *Development* 137, 2905–2913. doi: 10.1242/dev.051987
- De Smet, I. (2012). Lateral root initiation: one step at a time. *New Phytol.* 193, 867–873. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2011.03996.x
- De Smet, I., Tetsumura, T., De Rybel, B., Frey, N. F., Laplaze, L., Casimiro, I., et al. (2007). Auxin-dependent regulation of lateral root positioning in the basal meristem of Arabidopsis. *Development* 134, 681–690. doi: 10.1242/dev.02753
- Dello Ioio, R., Nakamura, K., Moubayidin, L., Perilli, S., Taniguchi, M., Morita, M. T., et al. (2008). A genetic framework for the control of cell division and differentiation in the root meristem. *Science* 322, 1380–1384. doi: 10.1126/science.1164147
- Doerner, P. (2008). Plant roots: recycled auxin energizes patterning and growth. *Curr. Biol.* 18, R72–R74. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2007.11.048
- Domagalska, M. A., and Leyser, O. (2011). Signal integration in the control of shoot branching. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 12, 211–221. doi: 10.1038/nrm3088
- Drummond, R. S. M., Martínez-Sánchez, N. M., Janssen, B. J., Templeton, K. R., Simons, J. L., Quinn, B. D., et al. (2009).
 Petunia hybrida CAROTENOID CLEAVAGE DIOXYGENASE7 is involved in the production of negative and positive branching signals in petunia. *Plant*

Physiol. 151, 1867–1877. doi: 10.1104/pp.109.146720

- Dubrovsky, J. G., Sauer, M., Napsucialy-Mendivil, S., Ivanchenko, M. G., Friml, J., Shishkova, S., et al. (2008). Auxin acts as a local morphogenetic trigger to specify lateral root founder cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 105, 8790–8794. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0712307105
- Dun, E. A., de Saint Germain, A., Rameau, C., and Beveridge, C. A. (2012). Antagonistic action of strigolactone and cytokinin in bud outgrowth control. *Plant Physiol.* 158, 487–498. doi: 10.1104/pp.111.186783
- Dun, E. A., de Saint Germain, A., Rameau, C., and Beveridge, C. A. (2013). Dynamics of strigolactone function and shoot branching responses in *Pisum sativum. Mol. Plant* 6, 128–140. doi: 10.1093/mp/sss131
- Ferguson, B. J., and Beveridge, C. A. (2009). Roles for auxin, cytokinin, and strigolactone in regulating shoot branching. *Plant Physiol.* 149, 1929–1944. doi: 10.1104/pp.109.135475
- Finlayson, S. A., Krishnareddy, S. R., Kebrom, T. H., and Casal, J. J. (2010). Phytochrome regulation of branching in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiol.* 152, 1914–1927. doi: 10.1104/pp.109.148833
- Foo, E., Turnbull, C. G., and Beveridge, C. A. (2001). Long-distance signaling and the control of branching in the rms1 mutant of pea. *Plant Physiol.* 126, 203–209. doi: 10.1104/pp.126.1.203
- Franklin, K. A. (2008). Shade avoidance. *New Phytol.* 179, 930–944. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2008.02507.x
- Gaiji, N., Cardinale, F., Prandi, C., Bonfante, P., and Ranghino, G. (2012). The computational-based structure of Dwarf14 provides evidence for its role as potential strigolactone receptor in plants. *BMC Res. Notes* 5:307. doi: 10.1186/1756-0500-5-307
- Galweiler, L., Guan, C., Muller, A., Wisman, E., Mendgen, K., Yephremov, A., et al. (1998). Regulation of polar auxin transport by AtPIN1 in Arabidopsis vascular tissue. *Science* 282, 2226–2230. doi: 10.1126/science.282.5397.2226
- Gilroy, S., and Jones, D. L. (2000). Through form to function: root hair development and nutrient uptake. *Trends Plant Sci.* 5, 56–60. doi: 10.1016/S1360-1385(99)01551-4
- Goh, T., Kasahara, H., Mimura, T., Kamiya, Y., and Fukaki, H. (2012). Multiple AUX/IAA-ARF

modules regulate lateral root formation: the role of Arabidopsis SHY2/IAA3-mediated auxin signalling. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 367, 1461–1468. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2011.0232

- Gomez-Roldan, V., Fermas, S., Brewer, P. B., Puech-Pages, V., Dun, E. A., Pillot, J. P., et al. (2008). Strigolactone inhibition of shoot branching. *Nature* 455, 189–194. doi: 10.1038/nature07271
- Grieneisen, V. A., Xu, J., Maree, A. F. M., Hogeweg, P., and Scheres, B. (2007). Auxin transport is sufficient to generate a maximum and gradient guiding root growth. *Nature* 449, 1008–1013. doi: 10.1038/nature06215
- Guan, J. C., Koch, K. E., Suzuki, M., Wu, S., Latshaw, S., Petruff, T., et al. (2012). Diverse roles of strigolactone signaling in maize architecture and the uncoupling of a branching-specific subnetwork. *Plant Physiol.* 160, 1303–1317. doi: 10.1104/pp.112.204503
- Guo, S., Xu, Y., Liu, H., Mao, Z., Zhang, C., Ma, Y., et al. (2013). The interaction between OsMADS57 and OsTB1 modulates rice tillering via DWARF14. *Nat. Commun.* 4, 1566. doi: 10.1038/ncomms2542
- Hamiaux, C., Drummond, R. S., Janssen, B. J., Ledger, S. E., Cooney, J. M., Newcomb, R. D., et al. (2012). DAD2 is an alpha/beta hydrolase likely to be involved in the perception of the plant branching hormone, strigolactone. *Curr. Biol.* 22, 2032–2036. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2012.08.007
- Hayward, A., Stirnberg, P., Beveridge, C., and Leyser, O. (2009). Interactions between auxin and strigolactone in shoot branching control. *Plant Physiol.* 151, 400–412. doi: 10.1104/pp.109.137646
- Hornitschek, P., Kohnen, M. V., Lorrain, S., Rougemont, J., Ljung, K., Lopez-Vidriero, I., et al. (2012).
 Phytochrome interacting factors 4 and 5 control seedling growth in changing light conditions by directly controlling auxin signaling. *Plant J.* 71, 699–711. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2012.05033.x
- Ishikawa, S., Maekawa, M., Arite, T., Onishi, K., Takamure, I., and Kyozuka, J. (2005). Suppression of tiller bud activity in tillering dwarf mutants of rice. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 46, 79–86. doi: 10.1093/pcp/pci022
- Jamil, M., Charnikhova, T., Cardoso, C., Jamil, T., Ueno, K., Verstappen, F., et al. (2011). Quantification of the relationship between strigolactones and *Striga hermonthica* infection in rice under varying levels of

nitrogen and phosphorus. *Weed Res.* 51, 373–385. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3180.2011.00847.x

- Janssen, B. J., and Snowden, K. C. (2012). Strigolactone and karrikin signal perception: receptors, enzymes, or both? *Front. Plant Sci.* 3:296. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2012.00296
- Johnson, X., Brcich, T., Dun, E. A., Goussot, M., Haurogne, K., Beveridge, C. A., et al. (2006). Branching genes are conserved across species. Genes controlling a novel signal in pea are coregulated by other long-distance signals. *Plant Physiol.* 142, 1014–1026. doi: 10.1104/pp.106.087676
- Jones, A. R., Kramer, E. M., Knox, K., Swarup, R., Bennett, M. J., Lazarus, C. M., et al. (2009). Auxin transport through non-hair cells sustains root-hair development. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 11, 78–84. doi: 10.1038/ncb1815
- Kapulnik, Y., Delaux, P. M., Resnick, N., Mayzlish-Gati, E., Wininger, S., Bhattacharya, C., et al. (2011a). Strigolactones affect lateral root formation and root-hair elongation in Arabidopsis. *Planta* 233, 209–216. doi: 10.1007/s00425-010-1310-y
- Kapulnik, Y., Resnick, N., Mayzlish-Gati, E., Kaplan, Y., Wininger, S., Hershenhorn, J., et al. (2011b).
 Strigolactones interact with ethylene and auxin in regulating root-hair elongation in Arabidopsis. *J. Exp. Bot.* 62, 2915–2924. doi: 10.1093/jxb/erq464
- Keuskamp, D. H., Pollmann, S., Voesenek, L. A., Peeters, A. J., and Pierik, R. (2010). Auxin transport through PIN-FORMED 3 (PIN3) controls shade avoidance and fitness during competition. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 107, 22740–22744. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1013457108
- Kleine-Vehn, J., Dhonukshe, P., Swarup, R., Bennett, M., and Friml, J. (2006). Subcellular trafficking of the Arabidopsis auxin influx carrier AUX1 sses a novel pathway distinct from PIN1. *Plant Cell* 18, 3171–3181. doi: 10.1105/tpc.106.042770
- Kohlen, W., Charnikhova, T., Liu, Q., Bours, R., Domagalska, M. A., Beguerie, S., et al. (2011). Strigolactones are transported through the xylem and play a key role in shoot architectural response to phosphate deficiency in nonarbuscularmycorrhizal host Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiol.* 155, 974–987. doi: 10.1104/pp.110.164640
- Koltai, H. (2012). Strigolactones activate different hormonal pathways for regulation of root

development in response to phosphate growth conditions. *Ann. Bot.* doi: 10.1093/aob/mcs216. [Epub ahead of print].

- Koltai, H., Dor, E., Hershenhorn, J., Joel, D. M., Weininger, S., Lekalla, S., et al. (2010). Strigolactones' effect on root growth and roothair elongation may be mediated by auxin-efflux carriers. J. Plant Growth Regul. 29, 129–136. doi: 10.1007/s00344-009-9122-7
- Koren, D., Resnick, N., Gati, E. M., Belausov, E., Weininger, S., Kapulnik, Y., et al. (2013). Strigolactone signaling in the endodermis is sufficient to restore root responses and involves SHORT HYPOCOTYL 2 (SHY2) activity. *New Phytol.* 198, 866–874. doi: 10.1111/nph.12189
- Kretzschmar, T., Kohlen, W., Sasse, J., Borghi, L., Schlegel, M., Bachelier, J. B., et al. (2012). A petunia ABC protein controls strigolactonedependent symbiotic signalling and branching. *Nature* 483, 341–344. doi: 10.1038/nature10873
- Lechat, M. M., Pouvreau, J. B., Peron, T., Gauthier, M., Montiel, G., Veronesi, C., et al. (2012). PrCYP707A1, an ABA catabolic gene, is a key component of *Phelipanche ramosa* seed germination in response to the strigolactone analogue GR24. *J. Exp. Bot.* 63, 5311–5322. doi: 10.1093/jxb/ers189
- Lee, S. H., and Cho, H. T. (2008). Auxin and Root Hair Morphogenesis. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, 1–20.
- Li, S., Xue, L., Xu, S., Feng, H., and An, L. (2009). Mediators, genes and signaling in adventitious rooting. *Bot. Rev.* 75, 230–247. doi: 10.1007/s12229-009-9029-9
- Liang, J., Zhao, L., Challis, R., and Leyser, O. (2010). Strigolactone regulation of shoot branching in chrysanthemum (*Dendranthema* grandiflorum). J. Exp. Bot. 61, 3069–3078. doi: 10.1093/jxb/erq133
- Lin, H., Wang, R., Qian, Q., Yan, M., Meng, X., Fu, Z., et al. (2009). DWARF27, an ironcontaining protein required for the biosynthesis of strigolactones, regulates rice tiller bud outgrowth. *Plant Cell* 21, 1512–1525. doi: 10.1105/tpc.109.065987
- Linkohr, B. I., Williamson, L. C., Fitter, A. H., and Leyser, H. M. O. (2002). Nitrate and phosphate availability and distribution have different effects on root system architecture of Arabidopsis. *Plant* J. 29, 751–760. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-313X.2002.01251.x
- Liu, W., Wu, C., Fu, Y., Hu, G., Si, H., Zhu, L., et al. (2009). Identification

and characterization of HTD2: a novel gene negatively regulating tiller bud outgrowth in rice. *Planta* 230, 649–658. doi: 10.1007/s00425-009-0975-6

- Ljung, K., Bhalerao, R. P., and Sandberg, G. (2001). Sites and homeostatic control of auxin biosynthesis in Arabidopsis during vegetative growth. *Plant J.* 28, 465–474. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-313X. 2001.01173.x
- Logan, D. C., and Stewart, G. R. (1991). Role of ethylene in the germination of the hemiparasite *Striga hermonthica. Plant Physiol.* 97, 1435–1438. doi: 10.1104/pp.97.4.1435
- Lopez-Raez, J. A., Charnikhova, T., Gomez-Roldan, V., Matusova, R., Kohlen, W., De Vos, R., et al. (2008). Tomato strigolactones are derived from carotenoids and their biosynthesis is promoted by phosphate starvation. *New Phytol.* 178, 863–874. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2008.02406.x
- Lopez-Raez, J. A., Kohlen, W., Charnikhova, T., Mulder, P., Undas, A. K., Sergeant, M. J., et al. (2010). Does abscisic acid affect strigolactone biosynthesis? *New Phytol.* 187, 343–354. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2010.03291.x
- Malamy, J. E., and Benfey, P. N. (1997). Organization and cell differentiation in lateral roots of Arabidopsis thaliana. Development 124, 33–44.
- Marchant, A., Bhalerao, R., Casimiro, I., Eklof, J., Casero, P. J., Bennett, M., et al. (2002). AUX1 promotes lateral root formation by facilitating indole-3-acetic acid distribution between sink and source tissues in the Arabidopsis seedling. *Plant Cell* 14, 589–597. doi: 10.1105/tpc.010354
- Marhavy, P., Vanstraelen, M., De Rybel, B., Zhaojun, D., Bennett, M. J., Beeckman, T., et al. (2013). Auxin reflux between the endodermis and pericycle promotes lateral root initiation. *EMBO J.* 32, 149–158. doi: 10.1038/emboj.2012.303
- Matusova, R., Rani, K., Verstappen, F. W., Franssen, M. C., Beale, M. H., and Bouwmeester, H. J. (2005). The strigolactone germination stimulants of the plant-parasitic Striga and Orobanche spp. are derived from the carotenoid pathway. *Plant Physiol.* 139, 920–934. doi: 10.1104/pp.105.061382
- Mayzlish-Gati, E., De-Cuyper, C., Goormachtig, S., Beeckman, T., Vuylsteke, M., Brewer, P. B., et al. (2012). Strigolactones are involved in root response to low phosphate conditions in Arabidopsis. *Plant*

Physiol. 160, 1329–1341. doi: 10.1104/pp.112.202358

- Minakuchi, K., Kameoka, H., Yasuno, N., Umehara, M., Luo, L., Kobayashi, K., et al. (2010). FINE CULM1 (FC1) works downstream of strigolactones to inhibit the outgrowth of axillary buds in rice. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 51, 1127–1135. doi: 10.1093/pcp/pcq083
- Morris, S. E., Turnbull, C. G., Murfet, I. C., and Beveridge, C. A. (2001). Mutational analysis of branching in pea. Evidence that Rms1 and Rms5 regulate the same novel signal. *Plant Physiol.* 126, 1205–1213. doi: 10.1104/pp.126.3.1205
- Muday, G. K., Rahman, A., and Binder, B. M. (2012). Auxin and ethylene: collaborators or competitors? *Trends Plant. Sci.* 17, 181–195. doi: 10.1016/j.tplants.2012.02.001
- Muller, D., and Leyser, O. (2011). Auxin, cytokinin and the control of shoot branching. *Ann. Bot.* 107, 1203–1212. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcr069
- Negi, S., Sukumar, P., Liu, X., Cohen, J. D., and Muday, G. K. (2010). Genetic dissection of the role of ethylene in regulating auxin-dependent lateral and adventitious root formation in tomato. *Plant J.* 61, 3–15. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2009.04027.x
- Nelson, D. C., Scaffidi, A., Dun, E. A., Waters, M. T., Flematti, G. R., Dixon, K. W., et al. (2011). F-box protein MAX2 has dual roles in karrikin and strigolactone signaling in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 8897–8902. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1100987108
- Niu, Y., Chai, R., Jin, G., Wang, H., Tang, C., and Zhang, Y. (2012). Responses of root architecture development to low phosphorus availability: a review. *Ann. Bot.* doi: 10.1093/aob/mcs285. [Epub ahead of print].
- Nordstrom, A., Tarkowski, P., Tarkowska, D., Norbaek, R., Astot, C., Dolezal, K., et al. (2004). Auxin regulation of cytokinin biosynthesis in *Arabidopsis thaliana*: a factor of potential importance for auxin-cytokinin-regulated development. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 101, 8039–8044. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0402504101
- Osmont, K. S., Sibout, R., and Hardtke, C. S. (2007). Hidden branches: developments in root system architecture. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 58, 93–113. doi: 10.1146/annurev. arplant.58.032806.104006
- Peret, B., De Rybel, B., Casimiro, I., Benkova, E., Swarup, R., Laplaze, L., et al. (2009). Arabidopsis lateral

root development: an emerging story. *Trends Plant Sci.* 14, 399–408. doi: 10.1016/j.tplants.2009.05.002

- Perez-Torres, C. A., Lopez-Bucio, J., Cruz-Ramirez, A., Ibarra-Laclette, E., Dharmasiri, S., Estelle, M., et al. (2008). Phosphate availability alters lateral root development in Arabidopsis by modulating auxin sensitivity via a mechanism involving the TIR1 auxin receptor. *Plant Cell* 20, 3258–3272. doi: 10.1105/tpc.108.058719
- Perilli, S., Di Mambro, R., and Sabatini, S. (2012). Growth and development of the root apical meristem. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 15, 17–23. doi: 10.1016/j.pbi.2011.10.006
- Petersson, S. V., Johansson, A. I., Kowalczyk, M., Makoveychuk, A., Wang, J. Y., Moritz, T., et al. (2009). An auxin gradient and maximum in the Arabidopsis root apex shown by high-resolution cell-specific analysis of IAA distribution and synthesis. *Plant Cell* 21, 1659–1668. doi: 10.1105/tpc.109.066480
- Petrasek, J., and Friml, J. (2009). Auxin transport routes in plant development. *Development* 136, 2675–2688. doi: 10.1242/dev.030353
- Pfennig, D. W., Wund, M. A., Snell-Rood, E. C., Cruickshank, T., Schlichting, C. D., and Moczek, A. P. (2010). Phenotypic plasticity's impacts on diversification and speciation. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 25, 459–467. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2010.05.006
- Prusinkiewicz, P., Crawford, S., Smith, R. S., Ljung, K., Bennett, T., Ongaro, V., et al. (2009). Control of bud activation by an auxin transport switch. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 17431–17436. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0906696106
- Rahman, A., Hosokawa, S., Oono, Y., Amakawa, T., Goto, N., and Tsurumi, S. (2002). Auxin and ethylene response interactions during Arabidopsis root hair development dissected by auxin influx modulators. *Plant Physiol.* 130, 1908–1917. doi: 10.1104/pp.010546
- Rahman, A., Takahashi, M., Shibasaki, K., Wu, S., Inaba, T., Tsurumi, S., et al. (2010). Gravitropism of *Arabidopsis thaliana* roots requires the polarization of PIN2 toward the root tip in meristematic cortical cells. *Plant Cell* 22, 1762–1776. doi: 10.1105/tpc.110.075317
- Rani, K., Zwanenburg, B., Sugimoto, Y., Yoneyama, K., and Bouwmeester, H. J. (2008). Biosynthetic considerations could assist the structure elucidation of host plant produced rhizosphere signalling compounds (strigolactones) for

arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi and parasitic plants. *Plant Physiol. Biochem.* 46, 617–626. doi: 10.1016/j.plaphy.2008.04.012

- Rasmussen, A., Beveridge, C. A., and Geelen, D. (2012a). Inhibition of strigolactones promotes adventitious root formation. *Plant Signal. Behav.* 7, 694–697. doi: 10.4161/psb.20224
- Rasmussen, A., Mason, M. G., De Cuyper, C., Brewer, P. B., Herold, S., Agusti, J., et al. (2012b). Strigolactones suppress adventitious rooting in Arabidopsis and pea. *Plant Physiol.* 158, 1976–1987. doi: 10.1104/pp.111.187104
- Reed, R. C., Brady, S. R., and Muday, G. K. (1998). Inhibition of auxin movement from the shoot into the root inhibits lateral root development in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiol.* 118, 1369–1378. doi: 10.1104/pp.118.4.1369
- Renton, M., Hanan, J., Ferguson, B. J., and Beveridge, C. A. (2012). Models of long-distance transport: how is carrier-dependent auxin transport regulated in the stem? *New Phytol.* 194, 704–715. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2012.04093.x
- Ruberti, I., Sessa, G., Ciolfi, A., Possenti, M., Carabelli, M., and Morelli, G. (2012). Plant adaptation to dynamically changing environment: the shade avoidance response. *Biotechnol. Adv.* 30, 1047–1058. doi: 10.1016/j.bio techadv.2011.08.014
- Ruyter-Spira, C., Al-Babili, S., van der Krol, S., and Bouwmeester, H. (2013). The biology of strigolactones. *Trends Plant Sci.* 18, 72–83. doi: 10.1016/j.tplants.2012. 10.003
- Ruyter-Spira, C., Kohlen, W., Charnikhova, T., van Zeijl, A., van Bezouwen, L., de Ruijter, N., et al. (2011). Physiological effects of the synthetic strigolactone analog GR24 on root system architecture in Arabidopsis: another belowground role for strigolactones? *Plant Physiol*. 155, 721–734. doi: 10.1104/pp.110.166645
- Sachs, T. (1968). On the determination of the pattern of vascular tissue in peas. Ann. Bot. 32, 781–790.
- Sachs, T. (1981). The control of the patterned differentiation of vascular tissues. Adv. Bot. Res. 9, 151–262. doi: 10.1016/S0065-2296(08) 60351-1
- Santner, A., Calderon-Villalobos, L. I., and Estelle, M. (2009). Plant hormones are versatile chemical regulators of plant growth. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 5, 301–307. doi: 10.1038/nchembio.165

- Santner, A., and Estelle, M. (2009). Recent advances and emerging trends in plant hormone signalling. *Nature* 459, 1071–1078. doi: 10.1038/nature08122
- Sassi, M., Lu, Y., Zhang, Y., Wang, J. Y., Dhonukshe, P., Blilou, I., et al. (2012). COP1 mediates the coordination of root and shoot growth by light through modulation of PIN1- and PIN2-dependent auxin transport in Arabidopsis. *Development* 139, 3402–3412. doi: 10.1242/dev.078212
- Sauer, M., Balla, J., Luschnig, C., Wisniewska, J., Reinohl, V., Friml, J., et al. (2006). Canalization of auxin flow by Aux/IAA-ARF-dependent feedback regulation of PIN polarity. *Genes Dev.* 20, 2902–2911. doi: 10.1101/gad.390806
- Scarpella, E., Francis, P., and Berleth, T. (2004). Stage-specific markers define early steps of procambium development in Arabidopsis leaves and correlate termination of vein formation with mesophyll differentiation. *Development* 131, 3445–3455. doi: 10.1242/dev.01182
- Scarpella, E., Marcos, D., Friml, J., and Berleth, T. (2006). Control of leaf vascular patterning by polar auxin transport. *Genes Dev.* 20, 1015–1027. doi: 10.1101/gad.1402406
- Shen, H., Luong, P., and Huq, E. (2007). The F-box protein MAX2 functions as a positive regulator of photomorphogenesis in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiol.* 145, 1471–1483. doi: 10.1104/pp.107.107227
- Shen, H., Zhu, L., Bu, Q. Y., and Huq, E. (2012). MAX2 affects multiple hormones to promote photomorphogenesis. *Mol. Plant* 5, 750–762. doi: 10.1093/mp/sss029
- Shinohara, N., Taylor, C., and Leyser, O. (2013). Strigolactone can promote or inhibit shoot branching by triggering rapid depletion of the auxin efflux protein PIN1 from the plasma membrane. *PLoS Biol.* 11:e1001474. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio. 1001474
- Simons, J. L., Napoli, C. A., Janssen, B. J., Plummer, K. M., and Snowden, K. C. (2007). Analysis of the DECREASED APICAL DOMINANCE genes of petunia in the control of axillary branching. *Plant Physiol.* 143, 697–706. doi: 10.1104/pp.106.087957
- Snowden, K. C., Simkin, A. J., Janssen, B. J., Templeton, K. R., Loucas, H. M., Simons, J. L., et al. (2005). The decreased apical dominance1/Petunia hybrida CAROTENOID CLEAVAGE DIOXYGENASE8 gene affects

branch production and plays a role in leaf senescence, root growth, and flower development. *Plant Cell* 17, 746–759. doi: 10.1105/tpc.104.027714

- Sorefan, K., Booker, J., Haurogne, K., Goussot, M., Bainbridge, K., Foo, E., et al. (2003). MAX4 and RMS1 are orthologous dioxygenaselike genes that regulate shoot branching in Arabidopsis and pea. *Genes Dev.* 17, 1469–1474. doi: 10.1101/gad.256603
- Stirnberg, P., Furner, I. J., and Ottoline Leyser, H. M. (2007). MAX2 participates in an SCF complex which acts locally at the node to suppress shoot branching. *Plant J.* 50, 80–94. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2007.03032.x
- Stirnberg, P, van de Sande, K., and Leyser, H. M. O. (2002). MAX1 and MAX2 control shoot lateral branching in Arabidopsis. *Development* 129, 1131–1141.
- Sugimoto, Y., Ali, A. M., Yabuta, S., Kinoshita, H., Inanaga, S., and Itai, A. (2003). Germination strategy of *Striga hermonthica* involves regulation of ethylene biosynthesis. *Physiol. Plant.* 119, 137–145. doi: 10.1034/j.1399-3054.2003.00162.x
- Svistoonoff, S., Creff, A., Reymond, M., Sigoillot-Claude, C., Ricaud, L., Blanchet, A., et al. (2007). Root tip contact with low-phosphate media reprograms plant root architecture. *Nat. Genet.* 39, 792–796. doi: 10.1038/ng2041
- Swarup, K., Benkova, E., Swarup, R., Casimiro, I., Peret, B., Yang, Y., et al. (2008). The auxin influx carrier LAX3 promotes lateral root emergence. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 10, 946–954. doi: 10.1038/ncb1754
- Tanaka, M., Takei, K., Kojima, M., Sakakibara, H., and Mori, H. (2006). Auxin controls local cytokinin biosynthesis in the nodal stem in apical dominance. *Plant J.* 45, 1028–1036. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2006.02656.x
- Tanimoto, M., Roberts, K., and Dolan, L. (1995). Ethylene is a positive regulator of root hair development in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant J. 8, 943–948. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-313X.1995.8060943.x
- Tao, Y., Ferrer, J. L., Ljung, K., Pojer, F., Hong, F., Long, J. A., et al. (2008). Rapid synthesis of auxin via a new tryptophan-dependent pathway is required for shade avoidance in plants. *Cell* 133, 164–176. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2008.01.049
- Toh, S., Kamiya, Y., Kawakami, N., Nambara, E., McCourt, P., and Tsuchiya, Y. (2012). Thermoinhibition uncovers a role for strigolactones in

Arabidopsis seed germination. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 53, 107–117. doi: 10.1093/pcp/pcr176

- Tsuchiya, Y., Vidaurre, D., Toh, S., Hanada, A., Nambara, E., Kamiya, Y., et al. (2010). A small-molecule screen identifies new functions for the plant hormone strigolactone. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 6, 741–749. doi: 10.1038/nchembio.435
- Turnbull, C. G., Booker, J. P., and Leyser, H. M. (2002). Micrografting techniques for testing long-distance signalling in Arabidopsis. *Plant J.* 32, 255–262. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-313X.2002.01419.x
- Umehara, M., Hanada, A., Magome, H., Takeda-Kamiya, N., and Yamaguchi, S. (2010). Contribution of strigolactones to the inhibition of tiller bud outgrowth under phosphate deficiency in rice. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 51, 1118–1126. doi: 10.1093/pcp/pcq084
- Umehara, M., Hanada, A., Yoshida, S., Akiyama, K., Arite, T., Takeda-Kamiya, N., et al. (2008). Inhibition of shoot branching by new terpenoid plant hormones. *Nature* 455, 195–200. doi: 10.1038/ nature07272
- Ursache, R., Nieminen, K., and Helariutta, Y. (2013). Genetic and hormonal regulation of cambial development. *Physiol. Plant.* 147, 36–45. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3054. 2012.01627.x
- Wang, Q., Zhu, Z., Ozkardesh, K., and Lin, C. (2013). Phytochromes and phytohormones: the shrinking degree of separation. *Mol. Plant* 6, 5–7. doi: 10.1093/mp/sss102
- Wang, X., Du, G., Wang, X., Meng, Y., Li, Y., Wu, P., et al. (2010). The function of LPR1 is controlled by an element in the promoter and is independent of SUMO E3 ligase SIZ1 in response to low Pi stress in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Cell Physiol. 51, 380–394. doi: 10.1093/pcp/pcq004
- Waters, M. T., Brewer, P. B., Bussell, J. D., Smith, S. M., and Beveridge, C. A. (2012a). The Arabidopsis ortholog of rice DWARF27 acts upstream of MAX1 in the control of plant cevelopment by strigolactones. *Plant Physiol.* 159, 1073–1085. doi: 10.1104/pp.112.196253
- Waters, M. T., Nelson, D. C., Scaffidi, A., Flematti, G. R., Sun, Y. K., Dixon, K. W., et al. (2012b). Specialisation within the DWARF14 protein family confers distinct responses to karrikins and strigolactones in Arabidopsis. *Development* 139, 1285–1295. doi: 10.1242/dev.074567

- Waters, M. T., and Smith, S. M. (2013). KAI2- and MAX2-mediated responses to karrikins and strigolactones are largely independent of HY5 in Arabidopsis seedlings. *Mol. Plant* 6, 63–75. doi: 10.1093/mp/sss127
- Williamson, L. C., Ribrioux, S. P. C. P., Fitter, A. H., and Leyser, H. M. O. (2001). Phosphate availability regulates root system architecture in Arabidopsis. *Plant Physiol.* 126, 875–882. doi: 10.1104/pp.126. 2.875
- Wisniewska, J., Xu, J., Seifertova, D., Brewer, P. B., Ruzicka, K., Blilou, I., et al. (2006). Polar PIN localization directs auxin flow in plants. *Science* 312, 883. doi: 10.1126/science.1121356
- Wu, G., Lewis, D. R., and Spalding, E. P. (2007). Mutations in Arabidopsis multidrug resistance-like ABC transporters separate the roles of acropetal and basipetal auxin transport in lateral root development. *Plant Cell* 19, 1826–1837. doi: 10.1105/tpc.106.048777
- Xie, X., Yoneyama, K., and Yoneyama, K. (2010). The strigolactone story. *Annu. Rev. Phytopathol.* 48, 93–117. doi: 10.1146/annurev-phyto-073009-114453

- Xu, M., Zhu, L., Shou, H., and Wu, P. (2005). A PIN1 family gene, OsPIN1, involved in auxin-dependent adventitious root emergence and tillering in rice. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 46, 1674–1681. doi: 10.1093/pcp/pci183
- Yamamoto, Y., Kamiya, N., Morinaka, Y., Matsuoka, M., and Sazuka, T. (2007). Auxin biosynthesis by the YUCCA genes in rice. *Plant Physiol.* 143, 1362–1371. doi: 10.1104/pp.106.091561
- Ye, Z. H. (2002). Vascular tissue differentiation and pattern formation in plants. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 53, 183–202. doi: 10.1146/annurev. arplant.53.100301.135245
- Ye, Z. H., Freshour, G., Hahn, M. G., Burk, D. H., and Zhong, R. (2002). Vascular development in Arabidopsis. *Int. Rev. Cytol.* 220, 225–256. doi: 10.1016/S0074-7696(02)20007-8
- Yoneyama, K., Xie, X., Kusumoto, D., Sekimoto, H., Sugimoto, Y., Takeuchi, Y., et al. (2007). Nitrogen deficiency as well as phosphorus deficiency in sorghum promotes the production and exudation of 5deoxystrigol, the host recognition signal for arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi and root parasites. *Planta* 227,

125-132. doi: 10.1007/s00425-007-0600-5

- Yoshida, S., Kameoka, H., Tempo, M., Akiyama, K., Umehara, M., Yamaguchi, S., et al. (2012). The D3 F-box protein is a key component in host strigolactone responses essential for arbuscular mycorrhizal symbiosis. *New Phytol.* 196, 1208–1216. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2012.04339.x
- Zazimalova, E., Murphy, A. S., Yang, H. B., Hoyerova, K., and Hosek, P. (2010). Auxin transporters - why so many? Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 2, a001552. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a001552
- Zhong, R., and Ye, Z. H. (2001). Alteration of auxin polar transport in the Arabidopsis ifl1 mutants. *Plant Physiol.* 126, 549–563. doi: 10.1104/pp.126.2.549
- Zou, J., Zhang, S., Zhang, W., Li, G., Chen, Z., Zhai, W., et al. (2006). The rice HIGH-TILLERING DWARF1 encoding an ortholog of Arabidopsis MAX3 is required for negative regulation of the outgrowth of axillary buds. *Plant J.* 48, 687–698. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2006.02916.x
- Zwanenburg, B., and Pospisil, T. (2013). Structure and activity of

strigolactones: new plant hormones with a rich Future. *Mol. Plant* 6, 38–62. doi: 10.1093/mp/sss141

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 05 February 2013; accepted: 28 May 2013; published online: 17 June 2013.

Citation: Cheng X, Ruyter-Spira C and Bouwmeester H (2013) The interaction between strigolactones and other plant hormones in the regulation of plant development. Front. Plant Sci. 4:199. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00199

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Plant Cell Biology, a specialty of Frontiers in Plant Science.

Copyright © 2013 Cheng, Ruyter-Spira and Bouwmeester. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and subject to any copyright notices concerning any third-party graphics etc.



José A. O'Brien^{1,2} and Eva Benková^{1,2,3}*

¹ Department of Plant Systems Biology, VIB, Gent, Belgium

² Department of Plant Biotechnology and Bioinformatics, Ghent University, Gent, Belgium

³ Institute of Science and Technology Austria, Klosterneuburg, Austria

Edited by:

Maren Müller, University of Barcelona, Spain

Reviewed by:

Inhwan Hwang, Pohang University of Science and Technology, South Korea Ykä Helariutta, University of Helsinki, Finland

*Correspondence:

Eva Benková, Institute of Science and Technology Austria, Am Campus 1, 3400 Klosterneuburg, Austria e-mail: eva.benkova@psb.vib-ugent.be As sessile organisms, plants have to be able to adapt to a continuously changing environment. Plants that perceive some of these changes as stress signals activate signaling pathways to modulate their development and to enable them to survive. The complex responses to environmental cues are to a large extent mediated by plant hormones that together orchestrate the final plant response. The phytohormone cytokinin is involved in many plant developmental processes. Recently, it has been established that cytokinin plays an important role in stress responses, but does not act alone. Indeed, the hormonal control of plant development and stress adaptation is the outcome of a complex network of multiple synergistic and antagonistic interactions between various hormones. Here, we review the recent findings on the cytokinin function as part of this hormonal network. We focus on the importance of the crosstalk between cytokinin and other hormones, such as abscisic acid, jasmonate, salicylic acid, ethylene, and auxin in the modulation of plant development and stress adaptation. Finally, the impact of the current research in the biotechnological industry will be discussed.

Keywords: cytokinin, stress, hormonal crosstalk, salicylic acid, abscisic acid

INTRODUCTION

During their lifespan, plants are exposed to continuously changing environmental conditions and pathogen threats. Various abiotic and biotic stresses, such as heat, cold, drought, high salinity, or pathogen attacks, can severely affect plant development, growth, fertility, and productivity. To survive, plants must be able to react rapidly to various stress signals, activate efficient defense responses, and adapt to new conditions. Plant hormones are key components of these defense and adaptation mechanisms. To mediate the responses and adaptations to stresses, different hormonal pathways are upregulated or downregulated. Modifications in the hormonal abundance and signaling will usually impact on the degree of resistance or susceptibility to the various stresses.

HORMONES AND ABIOTIC STRESSES

Plants can perceive and respond to environmental changes. For instance, seasonal variations in day/night length or in temperature might directly affect the reproductive cycle, flowering, and fruit set. However, unpredicted changes, such as flooding, extreme temperature, heavy metals, drought, or high salt levels, will be perceived as stress conditions and might have a strongly negative impact on grain yield, grain weight, and plant biomass. Likewise, the root system architecture will adapt in terms of growth and branching as a reaction to different stresses. Among the various stress conditions, salinity and drought are currently the major problems. Saline soils represent a total of 323 million hectares worldwide (Brinkman, 1980), whereas drought affects 1–3% of the land surface and is predicted to increase to up to 30% by 2090 (Burke et al., 2006). To cope with these stresses, plants modify the levels of the different phytohormones directly or indirectly. This altered hormonal

balance also affects the plant development, with a direct impact on seed development, seed germination, dormancy, and overall plant growth (Finkelstein et al., 2002).

ABSCISIC ACID -THE ABIOTIC STRESS HORMONE

In response to abiotic stresses, such as drought and salinity, endogenous abscisic acid (ABA) levels increase rapidly, activating specific signaling pathways and modifying gene expression levels (Seki et al., 2002; Rabbani et al., 2003; Kilian et al., 2007; Goda et al., 2008; Zeller et al., 2009). In fact, up to 10% of protein-encoding genes are transcriptionally regulated by ABA (Nemhauser et al., 2006).

Abscisic acid is one of the most studied phytohormone because of its rapid response and prominent role in plant adaptation to abiotic stresses. In the meantime, the key components of the ABA signaling pathway have been characterized (Sreenivasulu et al., 2007; Cutler et al., 2010; Hirayama and Shinozaki, 2010; Raghavendra et al., 2010; Debnath et al., 2011; Fujita et al., 2011). In Arabidopsis thaliana, the pyrabactin resistance1 (PYR1)/PYR1-LIKE (PYL)/regulatory components of ABA receptor (RCAR) proteins have been proposed as the main intracellular ABA receptors (Ma et al., 2009; Park et al., 2009; Santiago et al., 2009a; Nishimura et al., 2010). Multiple ABA receptor loss-offunction mutants, such as pyr1/pyl1/pyl4, pyr1/pyl1/pyl2/pyl4, and pyr1/pyl1/pyl2/pyl4/pyl5/pyl8 are insensitive to ABA, even at concentrations as high as 100 µM (Park et al., 2009; Gonzalez-Guzman et al., 2012). Particularly, the quadruple and sextuple mutants were less sensitive to the ABA-mediated inhibition of seed germination, root growth, stomata closure, and expression of ABA responsive genes (Park et al., 2009; Nishimura et al., 2010; Gonzalez-Guzman et al., 2012). Accordingly, *PYL5* overexpression resulted in high drought resistance and an enhanced response to ABA (Santiago et al., 2009b).

In the presence of ABA, the PYR/PYL/RCAR proteins form a ternary complex that via direct interaction inhibit clade A protein phosphatase 2C (PP2C), including ABA-INSENSITIVE 1 (ABI1), ABI2, and hypersensitive to ABA 1 (HAB1) (Nishimura et al., 2007; Santiago et al., 2009a; Szostkiewicz et al., 2010). Similarly to the receptor mutants, mutants in the PP2C activity, such as *abi1-1*, are also insensitive to ABA (Fujii and Zhu, 2009; Cutler et al., 2010). PP2C repression activates downstream targets, such as the protein kinases belonging to the sucrose non-fermenting 1-related subfamily2 SnRK2.2/D, SnRK2.3/I, and SnRK2.6/OST1/E, which trigger ABA-dependent gene expression and signaling (Umezawa et al., 2009; Vlad et al., 2009). Accordingly, the *snrk2.2/snrk2.3/snrk2.6* triple mutant is highly insensitive to ABA and severely affects plant growth and seed yield (Fujii and Zhu, 2009).

CYTOKININ IN ABIOTIC STRESS RESPONSES

Besides ABA, other hormonal pathways, including cytokinin (CK), are activated when a plant is exposed to stress. The CK-dependent modulation of stress responses has been studied at various levels. The alteration of endogenous CK levels in reaction to stress suggests that this hormone is involved in stress responses. For instance, in response to drought, the in planta concentration and transport of trans-zeatin riboside decreases drastically, whereas the ABA levels increase (Hansen and Dörffling, 2003; Davies et al., 2005). Interestingly, when the partial root zone-drying approach was applied, the CK concentration decreased, not only in roots, but also in leaves, buds, and shoot tips, along with increased ABA levels (Stoll et al., 2000; Kudoyarova et al., 2007). These observations demonstrate that the local stress exerted on the root might trigger changes in the CK levels in various plant organs, including the shoot, and, consequently, in developmental processes, such as the apical dominance (Hansen and Dörffling, 2003; Schachtman and Goodger, 2008). Typically, reduced CK levels would enhance the apical dominance, which, together with the ABA regulation of the stomatal aperture, aids to adapt to drought stress.

The negative CK-regulatory function in plants exposed to drought has been demonstrated in genetic studies in which the endogenous CK levels were modified, either by loss of the biosynthesis genes isopentyl transferase (IPT) or by overexpression of cytokinin oxidase (CKX)-encoding degradation genes (Werner et al., 2010; Nishiyama et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2011b). A reduced CK content in the *ipt1/ipt3/ipt5/ipt7* quadruple and *ipt8* single mutants or overexpression of *CKX1* and its homologs correlates with an increased resistance to both salt and drought stresses.

In agreement with the increased abiotic stress resistance at low CK levels, mutants lacking the functional CK receptors are more resistant to abiotic stresses (Tran et al., 2007; Jeon et al., 2010; Kang et al., 2012). For example, the *Arabidopsis histidine kinase* (*AHK*) loss-of-function mutants *ahk2/ahk3* and *ahk3/ahk4* were significantly more resistant to freezing temperatures than the wild type (Jeon et al., 2010). Similarly, all *ahk* single and multiple mutants, with the exception of *ahk4*, showed an enhanced resistance to dehydration (Kang et al., 2012). Furthermore, like the CK-metabolic mutants *ipt1/ipt3/ipt5/ipt7*, *ipt8*, and the *CKX1*-overexpressing plants, the *ahk* mutants affected dramatically the ABA sensitivity (Tran et al., 2007) and were hypersensitive to ABA treatments.

Downstream of the AHK receptors, the Arabidopsis histidine phosphotransfer (AHP) proteins mediate stress signaling (Hwang and Sheen, 2001; Hutchison et al., 2006; To and Kieber, 2008; Hwang et al., 2012). AHP proteins translocate into the nucleus and activate the type-B Arabidopsis response regulator (ARR) factors that trigger the transcription of specific genes in response to CK. A negative feedback loop is provided by type-A ARRs that inhibit the activity of type-B ARRs by a still unknown mechanism (Figure 1). Of all ARRs, type-A ARRs are the only ones of which the expression is altered under stress, e.g., ARR5, ARR6, ARR7, and ARR15 are upregulated upon cold stress (Jeon et al., 2010; Jeon and Kim, 2013); ARR5, ARR7, ARR15, and type-C ARR22 are upregulated in response to dehydration (Kang et al., 2012); and ARR5 expression increases in response to salt stress (Mason et al., 2010). Stimulation of ARR5, ARR6, ARR7, and ARR15 expression in response to cold stress requires the activity of several components of the CK signaling pathway, including AHP2, AHP3, and AHP5, and also ARR1 (Jeon and Kim, 2013). Likewise, in response to salt stress, ARR5 upregulation depends on ARR1 and ARR12 (Mason et al., 2010). Furthermore, the negative regulatory role of AHP2, AHP3, and AHP5 during drought stress has been described recently (Nishiyama et al., 2013).

Despite the clear indications that CK and the CK signaling components function in stress responses (Hwang et al., 2012), the high degree of redundancy in the CK signaling pathway, including three CK receptors, six AHPs, 10 type-A ARRs, and 11 type-B ARRs, makes it difficult to dissect the role of each specific component (Hwang et al., 2012). Interestingly, although CK levels are reduced, the type-A ARRs that belong to the early CK-responsive genes are upregulated (Jeon et al., 2010; Mason et al., 2010; Kang et al., 2012; Jeon and Kim, 2013). Furthermore, a quadruple type-A ARR loss-of-function mutant arr3/arr4/arr5/arr6 is resistant to salt stress, which is unexpected because to type-A ARRs act as CK signaling repressors (Mason et al., 2010). These observations imply that in stress responses the role played by the CK signaling pathway is more complex. In this context, AHKs might function as stress sensors that would activate the CK signaling pathway independently of CK levels (Urao et al., 1999; Tran et al., 2007; Jeon et al., 2010). In fact, another member of the histidine kinase family, AHK1, is able to sense and transduce changes in osmolarity to trigger downstream signaling pathways (Urao et al., 1999; Tran et al., 2007). However, unlike the CK receptors AHK2, AHK3, and AHK4, AHK1 positively regulates stress responses. Thus, it remains to be elucidated whether AHK2, AHK3, or AHK4 can sense abiotic stresses independently of CK, or whether AHK1 might crosstalk with a downstream CK signaling cascade.

Besides core components of the CK transduction cascade, downstream targets in stress responses have been disclosed as well. The cytokinin response factor (CRF) transcription factors of the APETALA2 (AP2) family have been identified as early CK response genes of which the expression is rapidly induced after CK application (Rashotte et al., 2006). Interestingly, the *CRF6* homolog is also highly responsive to various abiotic stress



FIGURE 1 | CK and crosstalks during abiotic stress responses. Under non-stress conditions, CK activates signaling mediated through AHK receptors, AHPs, and type-B response regulators ARRs. Type-B ARRs stimulate the expression of the early CK response genes, including type-A *ARR* genes that provide a negative feedback loop of the CK signaling. Besides this negative feedback loop, type-A ARRs also repress the expression of *ABIS* and interfere with the ABA signaling, through the physical interaction with ABI5. In response to stress, ABA levels increase and, simultaneously, CK levels decrease. The recognition of ABA by the

treatments (Zwack et al., 2013) and, recently, its regulatory role has been characterized in leaf senescence control (Zwack et al., 2013).

HORMONAL CROSSTALKS AND ABIOTIC STRESS RESPONSES

The altered ABA sensitivity in plants with modified CK levels and signaling (Tran et al., 2007; Werner et al., 2010; Nishiyama et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2011b) hints at a crosstalk between ABA and CK. Interestingly, ARR4, ARR5, and ARR6 have been found to interact with ABI5 and also to regulate its expression levels. ABI5 is a basic leucine zipper protein that positively regulates the ABA signaling. The interaction with type-A ARRs attenuates the ABI5 activity and suppresses the ABA signaling (**Figure 1**; Wang et al., 2011b). Thus, type-A ARRs might, in addition to their regulation of the CK signaling, also control ABA signaling.

New insights into the ABA-CK crosstalk have been gained from the functional analysis of ABI4 (Shkolnik-Inbar and Bar-Zvi, 2010), that belong to the AP2 family of transcription factors. Similar to ABI5, ABI4 is also a positive regulator of the ABA signaling (Wind et al., 2013) and of the type-A *ARR5* expression receptors PYR/PYL/RCAR promotes the interaction with PP2C proteins that will activate downstream responses through signaling components including ABI5 and ABI4. At the same time, ABA interferes with the activity of CK and auxin and via ABI4 attenuates the expression of the *PIN1* auxin efflux carrier and enhances the transcription of the CK signaling repressor *ARR5*. Interestingly, type-A ARRs, such as ARR5, are upregulated, despite the low CK levels, probably because of the indirect activation of the CK signaling pathway by alternative receptors of the histidine kinase family, such as AHK1.

that represses the CK signaling. Simultaneously, ABI4 attenuates the expression of the *PIN-FORMED 1* (*PIN1*) gene, an auxin efflux carrier that is an essential component of the polar auxin transport machinery (Shkolnik-Inbar and Bar-Zvi, 2010). Thus, ABI4 might represent an important crosstalk point on the interface of ABA, CK, and auxin pathways (**Figure 1**), in agreement with observations demonstrating that both the levels of CK and auxin, as well as of the PIN3 and PIN7 auxin efflux carriers, are suppressed when the ABA level increases (Hwang and Sheen, 2001; Wang et al., 2011a). Altogether, the strong impact of stress on plant development might result from the combined activities of several hormonal pathways, such as ABA and development-related hormones, such as CK and auxin.

The hormonal pathway of ethylene (ET) contributes also to the complexity of the hormonal network underlying plant responses to stresses. ET has been studied both in a developmental and stress context (Cary et al., 1995; Chae et al., 2003; Dietz et al., 2010; Kushwah et al., 2011; Beguerisse-Díaz et al., 2012; Vanstraelen and Benková, 2012; Zhai et al., 2013) and, recently, its role as a negative regulator of freezing tolerance has been demonstrated (Shi et al., 2012). The ET activity in stress responses is mediated by the downstream transcription factor of the ET signaling cascade, ethylene-insensitive 3 (EIN3). EIN3 suppresses the expression of the C-repeat/dehydration response element-binding factor 1 (CBF1), CBF2, and CBF3 genes, which mediate the response to cold stress, and also of the CK signaling repressors ARR5, ARR7, and ARR15 by direct binding to their promoters (Shi et al., 2012). Although ET interferes with the CK signaling output, its pathway is also affected by CK. Indeed, CK stabilizes 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylate synthase 5 (ACS5) and ACS9 (Vogel et al., 1998; Chae et al., 2003; Hansen et al., 2009) that convert S-adenosyl-methionine to 1-aminocyclopropane-1carboxylic acid (ACC), the rate-limiting step in the ET biosynthesis. This stabilization might lead to an ET accumulation and, consequently, affect plant growth processes, such as root growth (Cary et al., 1995; Růžička et al., 2007). The complexity of the hormonal regulatory network underlying stress responses has been suggested (Lehotai et al., 2012) by the activation of both CK and ET signaling in response to selenite-induced stress by means of the ARR5 and ACS8 markers and decrease in the auxin levels.

Interestingly, the CK-ET and CK-ABA interactions exhibit tissue-specific features. CK treatments have been demonstrated to promote the ABA accumulation in shoots, but not in roots, in contrast to ET that accumulates predominantly in roots in response to high CK levels ($\tilde{Z}d'$ árská et al., 2013).

PLANT HORMONES IN RESPONSES TO BIOTIC STRESSES

Hormones also tightly regulate plant responses against pathogens. The networks that control the immune responses in plants are highly complex and have been extensively reviewed (Feys and Parker, 2000; Broekaert et al., 2006; Robert-Seilaniantz et al., 2007; Nishimura and Dangl, 2010). The best characterized hormones that play a role in pathogen response/defense are salicylic acid (SA), jasmonate (JA), and ET. Depending on the lifestyle of the pathogens, a different response will be triggered by the plant. Against biotrophic pathogens, the resistance largely depends on SA-mediated responses and the principal defense strategy is programmed cell death (apoptosis) that restricts the biotrophic pathogen to the infection site, preventing its proliferation, and further spreading in the plant (Dangl and Jones, 2001; Jones and Dangl, 2006; Nishimura and Dangl, 2010; An and Mou, 2011). In contrast, for necrotrophic pathogens that feed on death tissue only, cell death is beneficial. These pathogens induce defense responses that depend on JA and ET to prevent cell death and that trigger the secretion of antimicrobial compounds and the accumulation of proteins with antimicrobial and antifungal activity, such as plant defensins (Overmyer et al., 2000; Andi et al., 2001; Alonso and Stepanova, 2004; Broekaert et al., 2006; Balbi and Devoto, 2008; Fonseca et al., 2009; Gfeller et al., 2010). Because of their difference in the nature of the defense strategy, the JA-ET interaction tends to antagonize the SA responses (Peña-Cortés et al., 1993; Doares et al., 1995; Petersen et al., 2000; Kloek et al., 2001), so that the stress-activated JA-ET signaling might suppress the SA-mediated resistance and vice versa. However, these two pathways might synergistically interact and be considered a fine-tuning mechanism to

respond to biotic stresses (Cui et al., 2005; Mur et al., 2006; Truman et al., 2007).

Once the pathogens or microbes have gained access to the plant tissues, they are sensed in each cell by pattern recognition receptors present in the plasma membrane of the host plant cells and bind to microbe-associated molecular patterns (MAMPs; Gómez-Gómez, 2004; Zipfel et al., 2006), the mechanism designated basal resistance or MAMP-triggered immunity (MTI). To overcome MTI, pathogens secrete effectors into the plant cytosol. In this manner, these proteins interfere with the plant immune responses (Chisholm et al., 2006) and modify the host proteins to evade detection and, hence, enhance their virulence, which is referred to as effector-triggered susceptibility. However, the coevolution of plants and microbes has led to the acquisition of the R proteins that specifically recognize these pathogen effectors or avirulence (avr) proteins in a characterized response known as gene-for-gene resistance or effector-triggered immunity (ETI) (Flor, 1971). This specific resistance response is noticeable by localized cell death at the infection site and is known as the hypersensitive response (Hammond-Kosack and Jones, 1996; Greenberg and Yao, 2004).

SALICYLIC ACID IN BIOTIC STRESSES

During the hypersensitive response, different signal transduction pathways are activated. Tissues distal from the infection site develop an enhanced broad-spectrum resistance to secondary infections that is the systemic acquired resistance (SAR; Yarwood, 1960; Ross, 1961). Before SAR is triggered in remote leaves, SA, which is crucial for this defense strategy, accumulates (Malamy et al., 1990). When transgenic Arabidopsis plants express the bacterial SA hydroxylase gene nahG that disables the SA accumulation because of its fast turnover to catechol, they cannot develop SAR and induce the pathogen resistance (PR) gene expression (Gaffney et al., 1993; Delaney et al., 1994). Furthermore, lipid transfer proteins and SA-binding proteins might be involved in the SA accumulation-triggering signaling in SAR (Park et al., 2007). The non-expresser PR1 (NPR1) protein acts downstream of SA and transduces the signal to promote the PR gene expression (Durrant and Dong, 2004). During SAR induction, an oxidative burst occurs, followed by an increase in antioxidants to neutralize the harmful effects of reactive oxygen species. This reducing environment can then convert NPR1 from its inactive oligomeric form into its activated monomeric form that can be transported from the cytosol to the nucleus and activate transcription factors (Kanzaki et al., 2003; Mou et al., 2003), via protein-protein interactions between NPR1 and the TGACG sequence-specific (TGA) transcription factors (Zhang et al., 1999).

JASMONIC ACID AND ETHYLENE IN BIOTIC STRESSES

The defense response to an attack by necrotrophic pathogens and chewing insects is mediated through the JA pathway that commonly acts together with ET to mount a coordinated defense response. One of the best characterized components of the JA signaling pathway is the coronatine insensitive (COI1) receptor (Devoto et al., 2002; Xu et al., 2002). COI1 is part of the Skp1/Cullin/F-box (SCF) E3 ubiquitin-ligase protein degradation complex SCF^{COI1}. High JA levels promote the interaction of the SCF^{COI1} complex with the JA ZIM (JAZ) domain repressors

and activate the transcription of JA-responsive genes. The *coil* mutants that lack the functional JA receptor are more susceptible to infections by insects and necrotrophic pathogens, such as *Botrytis cinerea*, *Pythium irregulare*, or *Alternaria brassicicola* (van Wees et al., 2003; Adie et al., 2007; Ferrari et al., 2007; Ye et al., 2012). Likewise, mutations that stabilize the JAZ proteins (JAZ1 Δ 3A) increase the susceptibility against herbivores, such as *Spodoptera exigua* (Chung et al., 2008), further supporting the significance of a functional JA signaling pathway in plant defense responses.

The JA-mediated responses against pathogens is strengthened by the ET activity. Ethylene is perceived in plants by the receptors ethylene resistant1 (ETR1), ETR2, ethylene-insensitive4 (EIN4), ethylene response sensor1 (ERS1), and (ERS2) that belong to a histidine kinase family (Bleecker et al., 1988; Chang et al., 1993; Hua et al., 1995, 1998; Sakai et al., 1998). Mutations in these receptors not only confer ET insensitivity, but also increase susceptibility to necrotrophic pathogens (Geraats et al., 2003). Downstream from these receptors, the Raf-like kinase constitutive triple response 1 (CTR1) is active, which is a negative ET response regulator. In the presence of ET, the CTR1 repression activates EIN2 (Guzmán and Ecker, 1990; Kieber et al., 1993; Chao et al., 1997) and, subsequently, stimulates the EIN3/EIL-like (EIL) transcription factors, whereas mutations in EIN2 confer ET insensitivity, in addition to an increased susceptibility to necrotrophic pathogens (Geraats et al., 2003).

Although both JA and ET contribute jointly to the plant's fight against pathogen attacks, the molecular mechanisms of their crosstalk are not well understood, but new insights into the molecular mechanisms underlying their interactions have been provided (Zhu et al., 2011). The JAZ repressors of the JA signaling interact physically with the EIN3/EIL1 transcription factors and attenuate their ability to activate genes (Zhu et al., 2011). This interaction has a striking developmental impact, because it enables JA to contribute to the ET response regulation. Thus, besides the classical mechanism in which ET induces the EIN3/EIL1 stabilization (Guo and Ecker, 2003; Potuschak et al., 2003), EIN3/EIL1 is released from repression by JA through JAZ degradation, thereby triggering ET responses (Zhu et al., 2011).

The hormonal interplay between pathways that depend on JA–ET and SA is particularly important when plants are exposed to multiple pathogens of both biotrophic and necrotrophic types. Under such conditions, an effective defense requires only one of these pathways, but still they need to be tightly balanced with each other. This very complex crosstalk between JA and SA has been reviewed thoroughly (see Beckers and Spoel, 2006; Thaler et al., 2012).

CYTOKININ AND ITS CROSSTALK WITH SALICYLIC ACID

One of the first indications on the involvement of CK in biotic stress came from tobacco (*Nicotiana tabacum*) plants in which the *S*-adenosyl-homocysteine hydrolases (SAHHs) were downregulated. Originally, SAHHs have been studied in mammals because of their role in the regulation of transmethylation and mRNA 5' capping during viral replication (De Clercq, 1998). Interestingly, the tobacco plants with low *SAHH* expression not only exhibited an enhanced resistance against the tobacco mosaic virus

(TMV), cucumber mosaic virus, potato virus X, and potato virus Y (Masuta et al., 1995), but also increased CK levels and CK-related developmental defects.

In attacked plants, the CK levels are coregulated with the SA levels (Kamada et al., 1992; Sano et al., 1994, 1996; Masuta et al., 1995). Tobacco plants that overexpressed the Ras-related small GTP-binding protein 1 (RGP1)-encoding gene exhibited higher levels of SA and of the acidic pathogenesis-related 1 (PR-1a) gene than those of wild-type plants, in correlation with an enhanced resistance against TMV infection. Interestingly, these transgenic plants also showed phenotypes typical for a high endogenous CK activity, such as reduced apical dominance and increased tillering (Kamada et al., 1992), as was, indeed, confirmed later (Sano et al., 1994, 1996). Furthermore, in both wild-type and RGP1-overexpressing plants, the CK perception inhibited by the use of the competitive inhibitor 2-chloro-4-cyclohexylamino-6ethylamino-s-triazine interfered with the expression of the SAdependent PR-1a and the basic JA-dependent PR-1 after wounding (Sano et al., 1996), thereby suggesting that CK contributes to the defense responses mediated by SA and JA.

As mentioned, the recognition of the pathogen Avr effector proteins by the resistance (R) proteins is an important part in plant defense responses. This interaction triggers ETI, which is characterized by the production of SA and the subsequent induction of PR genes and SAR. A dominant-positive mutant of the coiled-coil nucleotide-binding leucine-rich-repeat (CC-NB-LRR) protein UNI (uni-1D) that constitutively activates ETI (Igari et al., 2008) exhibits an enhanced expression of PR-1, PR-5, and of the type-A ARR CK-signaling repressors and increased endogenous CK levels, with phenotypic alterations typical for high CK activity as a consequence (Figure 2; Igari et al., 2008). In uni-1D plants, CK levels decreased by the CKX1 induction reduces both the PR-1 and of type-A ARR gene expression. However, in these uni-1D plants, overexpression of the bacterial SA hydroxylaseencoding nahG gene prevents SA accumulation and interferes with the PR-1 expression, but without effect on the type-A ARR gene induction and the CK-like phenotypes (Igari et al., 2008). A similar CK-related phenotype has been observed in the knockdown mutant rin4K-D of the resistance to Pseudomonas syringae pv. maculicola (RPM1)-interacting protein 4 (RIN4), which is a negative regulator of R proteins. In rin4K-D plants, the R proteins Resistant to P. syringae 2 (RPS2) and RPM1 are constitutively active and trigger ETI, whereas both PR-1 and ARR5 transcript levels are upregulated and the phenotypic alterations are typical for high CK activity (Figure 2; Igari et al., 2008).

Another indication of the crosstalk between CK and SA has emerged from the characterization of the CRF 5 (**Figure 2**; Liang et al., 2010). Indeed, the *CRF5* expression is upregulated in response to *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. *tomato* DC3000 (*Pst* DC3000) and the transcript levels of SA-induced *PR-1*, *PR-3*, *PR-4*, and *PR-5* are increased in the *CRF5*-overexpressing lines (Rashotte et al., 2006; Cutcliffe et al., 2011). This crosstalk mechanism between CK and SA has been elucidated (Choi et al., 2010) by showing that pretreatment of *Arabidopsis* plants with CK significantly increased the resistance against *Pst* DC3000 infection. Correspondingly, mutants defective in CK perception and signaling, such as *ahk2/ahk3* and *arr2*, or plants with reduced



Pathogen attacks stimulated by PAMP-triggered immunity (PTI) and effector-triggered immunity (ETI) correlate with a dramatic production of SA and CK. The accumulation of CK will induce the production and accumulation of phytoalexins in a SA-independent manner and also enhance the SA-dependent immunity. In response to pathogens, NPR1 monomerizes and translocates to the nucleus where it interacts with TGA3. The NPR1-TGA3

endogenous CK levels, such as 35S::CKX2 and 35S::CKX4, were more susceptible to Pst DC3000. In contrast, the plant resistance to Pst DC3000 was enhanced by high endogenous CK levels due to overexpression of the CK biosynthesis (IPT) genes or by CK signaling promoted by increased ARR2 expression (Choi et al., 2010). Therefore, CK has been proposed to affect priming, a defense-related response activation and might assist plants to cope with infections through the induced SA signaling and increased PR expression levels (Igari et al., 2008; Choi et al., 2010; Liang et al., 2010). This scenario is strongly supported by the findings that ARR2 interacts directly with the SA response factor TGA3, which binds the promoter regions of PR-1 and PR-2, and that this interaction is essential for the enhanced resistance of the 35S::ARR2 lines. Altogether, both the SA-triggered translocation of NPR1 into the nucleus and the formation of a complex with TGA3-ARR2 are seemingly necessary for the development of a full SA-mediated defense response (Choi et al., 2010, 2011). The impact of CK on the plant defense has been characterized in the activity is further regulated through interaction with the type-B ARR2 response regulator, a component of the CK signaling pathway. The TGA3-NPR1-ARR2 complex is required to induce the SA-mediated resistance and to trigger the expression of *PR1* and *PR2*. High CK levels, induced after pathogen attacks, can activate the *CRF5*-mediated branch of the CK signaling pathway and contribute to the regulation of the *PR1*, *PR3*, *PR4*, and *PR5* expression.

Pst DC3000-*Arabidopsis* interaction model with the *SA induction deficient 2 (sid2)* mutant that fails to accumulate SA (Naseem et al., 2012). The increased susceptibility of *sid2* toward *Pst* DC3000 can only be partially recovered by CK treatment (Naseem et al., 2012), thereby supporting that CK treatments enhance the immunity in an SA-dependent manner (Naseem and Dandekar, 2012).

Recently, the CK-promoted protection against pathogenic infections has been suggested to be involved in SA-independent mechanisms (Großkinsky et al., 2011). In the *P. syringae* pv. *tabaci*tobacco interaction model, higher CK levels before infection increase the resistance of tobacco against *P. syringae* pv. *tabaci* and this resistance depends on increases phytoalexin levels, such scopoletin and capsidiol, which accumulate in the presence of CK (Großkinsky et al., 2011). Thus, the mechanism underlying the CK-mediated resistance of tobacco differs from that in *Arabidopsis* that is based on an SA-dependent transcriptional control. In the solanaceous plant species, CK appears to promote primary defense responses through an increase of the phytoalexin-pathogen ratio in the early infection phases that then efficiently restricts the pathogen development.

CYTOKININ AND ITS CROSSTALK WITH JASMONIC ACID

Even though there is not much evidence for an interplay between JA and CK, these hormonal pathways might be linked directly (Ueda and Kato, 1982; Dermastia et al., 1994; Sano et al., 1996) and their interaction might be antagonistic (Naik et al., 2002; Stoynova-Bakalova et al., 2008). Typically, in wounded plants, the JA levels increase significantly, whereas the SA levels remain unchanged, but both CK applications and high endogenous CK levels accelerate the defense response to reach a faster maximum release of JA and methyl jasmonate (MeJA) than in control plants (Sano et al., 1996; Dervinis et al., 2010). In potato (Solanum tuberosum), JA treatments can induce the accumulation of CK ribosides (Dermastia et al., 1994), whereas they might strongly inhibit the CK-induced callus growth (Ueda and Kato, 1982). These observations hint at a very complex and unexplored interplay, in which the outcome probably depends not only on the CK-JA ratio, but also that of other hormones as well.

CYTOKININ AND ITS CROSSTALK WITH AUXIN

Crosstalk between CK and auxin has been widely studied over the years, particularly in a developmental context in which their interaction is primarily antagonistic (Bishopp et al., 2011; Vanstraelen and Benková, 2012), although a number of recent studies undoubtedly point toward a role of auxin in stress responses. Various pathogens can produce auxins or modulate auxin levels in planta to enhance the plant susceptibility to infection (Chen et al., 2007; An and Mou, 2011). In Arabidopsis plants lacking the functional RPS2 gene, the expression of the P. syringae type III effector AvrRpt2 decreased the resistance against Pst DC3000, and also show altered auxin levels and auxin-related phenotypes (Chen et al., 2007). This direct correlation between sensitivity and auxin levels implies that auxin promotes plant susceptibility. Also, a recent study in which PR1 was used as a marker gene in the Pst DC3000-Arabidopsis interaction revealed that, whereas the immunity was positively promoted by CK and SA, it was negatively regulated by auxin, JA, and ABA (Naseem et al., 2012). Interestingly, the positive effect of CK pretreatments on the plant immunity can be repressed by a combined CK and auxin treatment (Naseem et al., 2012). Based on this evidence, CK and auxin might play a highly possible antagonistic role in plant defense responses, but the specific mechanisms that modulate this crosstalk are still unknown.

A model for the CK–auxin interplay in plant defense has been proposed (Naseem and Dandekar, 2012). After infection, pathogens will modulate the auxin levels and the signaling that will diminish the responses mediated by SA and CK, whereas CK pretreatments will prevent the auxin-based susceptibility, due to the known effect of CK on auxin transport and signaling.

CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

Nowadays, one of the major objectives of plant biologists is to improve plant performances under less favorable environmental conditions. By enhancing plant defense responses against biotic and abiotic stress, non-cultivable land might be used, the losses due flooding and infections be decreased, and the amount of applied fertilizers and pesticides in the fields be reduced. However, because the crosstalk between stress-related and developmental hormones is largely unknown, and uncharacterized, usually unforeseen problems occur when the stress resistance is modified. Ideally, plants with enhance resistance to stress or pathogen attacks should not be affected in growth or developmentally hampered. In this context, it is crucial to understand the hormonal crosstalks underlying plant responses to various stresses, because the modification of one single hormonal pathway will very probably alter the activity of other hormonal pathways as well.

The complexity of the impact of hormones on the resistance to stress can be nicely illustrated with examples of plants with altered CK levels. Due to the importance of CK in stress responses, several genes involved in the regulation of CK levels have been proposed as possible targets to enhance stress resistance, such as the IPT and CKX genes (Werner et al., 2010; Nishiyama et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2011b). However, the benefit of the stress-tolerant phenotype of the IPT loss-of-function mutants or of CKX-overexpressing plants was counteracted by developmental defects caused by low bioactive CK levels, such as N6-(Δ 2-isopentenyl)adenine and *trans*-zeatin (Nishiyama et al., 2011). To overcome this drawback, it is necessary to control the CK activity either in an organ or in a tissue-specific manner, an approach that has already been used in several species (McCabe et al., 2001; Sýkorová et al., 2008; Ghanem et al., 2011; Qin et al., 2011). For instance, as a consequence of downregulated CK levels in root tissues only (Werner et al., 2010), root length, branching, and biomass increased and the plants were also more resistant to abiotic stress treatments, such as severe drought or heavy metal contaminations (Werner et al., 2010). Furthermore, modulation of CK-mediated defense to stress might at the same time attenuate the input provided by other signaling pathways, such as ABA (Wang et al., 2011b). A reduced CK content leads to a decrease in ABA content and hypersensitivity to ABA treatments (Nishiyama et al., 2011), in contrast to the stressed plants in which the ABA levels are upregulated (Stoll et al., 2000; Hansen and Dörffling, 2003; Kudoyarova et al., 2007). Correspondingly, overexpresssion of IPT8 results in insensitivity to ABA treatments and prevents the induction of ABI1 and ABI5 in seedlings (Wang et al., 2011b). These examples clearly show that a good knowledge of the molecular mechanisms underlying the hormone-mediated responses and of the mutual communication among hormonal pathways might be very rewarding in the targeted modulation of specific hormonal pathways and, hence, in the effective plant adaptation to concrete environmental conditions.

Extended studies on the genes that mediate the crosstalk between CK and other developmental and stress-related hormones might identify novel targets for the stress tolerance improvement of crop species. Importantly, the identification of molecular components and mechanisms that mediate the phytohormonal interplay might enable us to dissect the stress-related from the developmental functions.

Finally, to increase the plant resistance against various stresses, new alternative approaches should take in account the specific features of the plant species and the distinct mechanisms that underlay their stress responses (Choi et al., 2010; Großkinsky et al., 2011). A nice example of such a strategy is the enhanced drought stress tolerance of alfalfa (*Medicago sativa*) by means of CK-overproducing *Sinorhizobium meliloti* without impact on nitrogen fixation (Xu et al., 2012).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Annick Bleys and Martine De Cock for their help in preparing the manuscript. This work was supported by the European Research Council with a Starting Independent Research grant (ERC-2007-Stg-207362-HCPO) and the Central European Institute of Technology (project CZ.1.07/2.3.00/20.0043). José A. O'Brien is a postdoctoral fellow of the Research Foundation-Flanders. We apologize that, due to space restrictions, the scientific contributions of only a limited number of original articles could be cited and discussed.

REFERENCES

- Adie, B. A. T., Pérez-Pérez, J., Pérez-Pérez, M. M., Godoy, M., Sánchez-Serrano, J.-J., Schmelz, E. A., et al. (2007). ABA is an essential signal for plant resistance to pathogens affecting JA biosynthesis and the activation of defenses in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Cell* 19, 1665–1681. doi: 10.1105/tpc.106.048041
- Alonso, J. M., and Stepanova, A. N. (2004). The ethylene signaling pathway. Science 306, 1513–1515. doi: 10.1126/science.1104812
- An, C., and Mou, Z. (2011). Salicylic acid and its function in plant immunity. J. Integr. Plant Biol. 53, 412–428. doi: 10.1111/j.1744-7909.2011.01043.x
- Andi, S., Taguchi, F., Toyoda, K., Shiraishi, T., and Ichinose, Y. (2001). Effect of methyl jasmonate on harpin-induced hypersensitive cell death, generation of hydrogen peroxide and expression of PAL mRNA in tobacco suspension cultured BY-2 cells. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 42, 446–449. doi: 10.1093/pcp/pce056
- Balbi, V., and Devoto, A. (2008). Jasmonate signalling network in Arabidopsis thaliana: crucial regulatory nodes and new physiological scenarios. New Phytol. 177, 301–318. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2007.02292.x
- Beckers, G. J. M., and Spoel, S. H. (2006). Fine-tuning plant defence signalling: salicylate versus jasmonate. *Plant Biol. (Stuttg.)* 8, 1–10. doi: 10.1055/s-2005-872705
- Beguerisse-Díaz, M., Hernández-Gómez, M. C., Lizzul, A. M., Barahona, M., and Desikan, R. (2012). Compound stress response in stomatal closure: a mathematical model of ABA and ethylene interaction in guard cells. *BMC Syst. Biol.* 6:146. doi: 10.1186/1752-0509-6-146
- Bishopp, A., Benková, E., and Helariutta, Y. (2011). Sending mixed messages: auxin-cytokinin crosstalk in roots. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 14, 10–16. doi: 10.1016/j.pbi.2010.08.014
- Bleecker, A. B., Estelle, M. A., Somerville, C., and Kende, H. (1988). Insensitivity to ethylene conferred by a dominant mutation in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Science* 241, 1086–1089. doi: 10.1126/science.241.4869.1086
- Brinkman, R. (1980). "Saline and sodic soils," in Land Reclamation and Water Management: Developments, Problems, and Challenges, ILRI Publication No. 27 (Wageningen: International Institute for Land Reclamation and Improvement), 62–68.
- Broekaert, W. F., Delauré, S. L., De Bolle, M. F. C., and Cammue, B. P. A. (2006). The role of ethylene in host-pathogen interactions. *Annu. Rev. Phytopathol.* 44, 393–416. doi: 10.1146/annurev.phyto.44.070505.143440
- Burke, E. J., Brown, S. J., and Christidis, N. (2006). Modeling the recent evolution of global drought and projections for the twenty-first century with the Hadley Centre climate model. J. Hydrometeorol. 7, 1113–1125. doi: 10.1175/JHM544.1
- Cary, A. J., Liu, W., and Howell, S. H. (1995). Cytokinin action is coupled to ethylene in its effects on the inhibition of root and hypocotyl elongation in *Arabidopsis thaliana* seedlings. *Plant Physiol*. 107, 1075–1082. doi: 10.1104/pp.107.4.1075
- Chae, H. S., Faure, F., and Kieber, J. J. (2003). The eto1, eto2, and eto3 mutations and cytokinin treatment increase ethylene biosynthesis in *Arabidopsis* by increasing the stability of ACS protein. *Plant Cell* 15, 545–559. doi: 10.1105/tpc.006882
- Chang, C., Kwok, S. F., Bleecker, A. B., and Meyerowitz, E. M. (1993). Arabidopsis ethylene-response gene ETR1: similarity of product to two-component regulators. Science 262, 539–544. doi: 10.1126/science.8211181
- Chao, Q., Rothenberg, M., Solano, R., Roman, G., Terzaghi, W., and Ecker, J. R. (1997). Activation of the ethylene gas response pathway in *Arabidopsis* by the

nuclear protein ethylene-insensitive3 and related proteins. *Cell* 89, 1133–1144. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80300-1

- Chen, Z., Agnew, J. L., Cohen, J. D., He, P., Shan, L., Sheen, J., et al. (2007). *Pseudomonas syringae* type III effector AvrRpt2 alters Arabidopsis thaliana auxin physiology. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 104, 20131–20136. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0704901104
- Chisholm, S. T., Coaker, G., Day, B., and Staskawicz, B. J. (2006). Host-microbe interactions: shaping the evolution of the plant immune response. *Cell* 124, 803–814. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.02.008
- Choi, J., Choi, D., Lee, S., Ryu, C.-M., and Hwang, I. (2011). Cytokinins and plant immunity: old foes or new frieds? *Trends Plant Sci.* 16, 388–394. doi: 10.1016/j.tplants.2011.03.003
- Choi, J., Huh, S. U., Kojima, M., Sakakibara, H., Paek, K.-H., and Hwang, I. (2010). The cytokinin-activated transcription factor ARR2 promotes plant immunity via TGA3/NPR1-dependent salicylic acid signaling in *Arabidopsis. Dev. Cell* 19, 284–295. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2010.07.011
- Chung, H. S., Koo, A. J. K., Gao, X., Jayanty, S., Thines, B., Jones, A. D., et al. (2008). Regulation and function of *Arabidopsis* JASMONATE ZIM-domain genes in response to wounding and herbivory. *Plant Physiol.* 146, 952–964. doi: 10.1104/pp.107.115691
- Cui, J., Bahrami, A. K., Pringle, E. G., Hernandez-Guzman, G., Bender, C. L., Pierce, N. E., et al. (2005). *Pseudomonas syringae* manipulates systemic plant defenses against pathogens and herbivores. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 102, 1791–1796. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0409450102
- Cutcliffe, J. W., Hellmann, E., Heyl, A., and Rashotte, A. M. (2011). CRFs form protein-protein interactions with each other and with members of the cytokinin signalling pathway in *Arabidopsis* via the CRF domain. *J. Exp. Bot.* 62, 4995–5002. doi: 10.1093/jxb/err199
- Cutler, S. R., Rodriguez, P. L., Finkelstein, R. R., and Abrams, S. R. (2010). Abscisic acid: emergence of a core signaling network. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 61, 651–679. doi: 10.1146/annurev-arplant-042809-112122
- Dangl, J. L., and Jones, J. D. G. (2001). Plant pathogens and integrated defence responses to infection. *Nature* 411, 826–833. doi: 10.1038/35081161
- Davies, W. J., Kudoyarova, G., and Hartung, W. (2005). Long-distance ABA signaling and its relation to other signaling pathways in the detection of soil drying and the mediation of the plant's response to drought. J. Plant Growth Regul. 24, 285–295. doi: 10.1007/s00344-005-0103-1
- De Clercq, E. (1998). Carbocyclic adenosine analogues as S-adenosylhomocysteine hydrolase inhibitors and antiviral agents: recent advances. *Nucleosides Nucleotides* 17, 625–634. doi: 10.1080/07328319808005205
- Debnath, M., Pandey, M., and Bisen, P. S. (2011). An omics approach to understand the plant abiotic stress. *OMICS* 15, 739–762. doi: 10.1089/omi.2010.0146
- Delaney, T. P., Uknes, S., Vernooij, B., Friedrich, L., Weymann, K., Negrotto, D., et al. (1994). A central role of salicylic acid in plant disease resistance. *Science* 266, 1247–1250. doi: 10.1126/science.266.5188.1247
- Dermastia, M., Ravnikar, M., Vilhar, B., and Kovač, M. (1994). Increased level of cytokinin ribosides in jasmonic acid-treated potato (Solanum tuberosum) stem node cultures. *Physiol. Plant.* 92, 241–246. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3054.1994.tb05332.x
- Dervinis, C., Frost, C. J., Lawrence, S. D., Novak, N. G., and Davis, J. M. (2010). Cytokinin primes plant responses to wounding and reduces insect performance. *J. Plant Growth Regul.* 29, 289–296. doi: 10.1007/s00344-009-9135-2
- Devoto, A., Nieto-Rostro, M., Xie, D., Ellis, C., Harmston, R., Patrick, E., et al. (2002). COI1 links jasmonate signalling and fertility to the SCF ubiquitin-ligase complex in *Arabidopsis. Plant J.* 32, 457–466. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-313X.2002. 01432.x
- Dietz, K.-J., Vogel, M. O., and Viehhauser, A. (2010). AP2/EREBP transcription factors are part of gene regulatory networks and integrate metabolic, hormonal and environmental signals in stress acclimation and retrograde signalling. *Protoplasma* 245, 3–14. doi: 10.1007/s00709-010-0142-8
- Doares, S. H., Narváez-Vásquez, J., Conconi, A., and Ryan, C. A. (1995). Salicylic acid inhibits synthesis of proteinase inhibitors in tomato leaves induced by systemin and jasmonic acid. *Plant Physiol*. 108, 1741–1746. doi: 10.1104/pp.108.4.1741
- Durrant, W. E., and Dong, X. (2004). Systemic acquired resistance. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 42, 185–209. doi: 10.1146/annurev.phyto.42.040803.140421
- Ferrari, S., Galletti, R., Denoux, C., De Lorenzo, G., Ausubel, F. M., and Dewdney, J. (2007). Resistance to *Botrytis cinerea* induced in *Arabidopsis* by elicitors is independent of salicylic acid, ethylene, or jasmonate signaling

but requires PHYTOALEXIN DEFICIENT3. Plant Physiol. 144, 367–379. doi: 10.1104/pp.107.095596

- Feys, B. J., and Parker, J. E. (2000). Interplay of signaling pathways in plant disease resistance. *Trends Genet.* 16, 449–455. doi: 10.1016/S0168-9525(00)02107-7
- Finkelstein, R. R., Gampala, S. S. L., and Rock, C. D. (2002). Abscisic acid signaling in seeds and seedlings. *Plant Cell* 14, S15-S45.
- Flor, H. H. (1971). Current status of the gene-for-gene concept. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 9, 275–296. doi: 10.1146/annurev.py.09.090171.001423
- Fonseca, S., Chico, J. M., and Solano, R. (2009). The jasmonate pathway: the ligand, the receptor and the core signalling module. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 12, 539–547. doi: 10.1016/j.pbi.2009.07.013
- Fujii, H., and Zhu, J.-K. (2009). Arabidopsis mutant deficient in 3 abscisic acidactivated protein kinases reveals critical roles in growth, reproduction, and stress. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 106, 8380–8385. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0903144106
- Fujita, Y., Fujita, M., Shinozaki, K., and Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, K. (2011). ABAmediated transcriptional regulation in response to osmotic stress in plants. J. Plant Res. 124, 509–525. doi: 10.1007/s10265-011-0412-3
- Gaffney, T., Friedrich, L., Vernooij, B., Negrotto, D., Nye, G., Uknes, S., et al. (1993). Requirement of salicylic acid for the induction of systemic acquired resistance. *Science* 261, 754–756. doi: 10.1126/science.261.5122.754
- Geraats, B. P. J., Bakker, P. A. H. M., Lawrence, C. B., Achuo, E. A., Höfte, M., and van Loon, L. C. (2003). Ethylene-insensitive tobacco shows differentially altered susceptibility to different pathogens. *Phytopathology* 93, 813–821. doi: 10.1094/PHYTO.2003.93.7.813
- Gfeller, A., Liechti, R., and Farmer, E. E. (2010). Arabidopsis jasmonate signaling pathway. Sci. Signal. 3, cm4. doi: 10.1126/scisignal.3109cm4
- Ghanem, M. E., Albacete, A., Smigocki, A. C., Frébort, I., Pospíšilová, H., Martínez-Andújar, C., et al. (2011). Root-synthesized cytokinins improve shoot growth and fruit yield in salinized tomato (*Solanum lycopersicum* L.) plants. J. Exp. Bot. 62, 125–140. doi: 10.1093/jxb/erq266
- Goda, H., Sasaki, E., Akiyama, K., Maruyama-Nakashita, A., Nakabayashi, K., Li, W., et al. (2008). The AtGenExpress hormone and chemical treatment data set: experimental design, data evaluation, model data analysis and data access. *Plant J*. 55, 526–542. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2008.03510.x
- Gómez-Gómez, L. (2004). Plant perception systems for pathogen recognition and defence. Mol. Immunol. 41, 1055–1062. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2004.06.008
- Gonzalez-Guzman, M., Pizzio, G. A., Antoni, R., Vera-Sirera, F., Merilo, E., Bassel, G. W., et al. (2012). Arabidopsis PYR/PYL/RCAR receptors play a major role in quantitative regulation of stomatal aperture and transcriptional response to abscisic acid. Plant Cell 24, 2483–2496. doi: 10.1105/tpc.112.098574
- Greenberg, J. T., and Yao, N. (2004). The role and regulation of programmed cell death in plant – pathogen interactions. *Cell. Microbiol.* 6, 201–211. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-5822.2004.00361.x
- Großkinsky, D. K., Naseem, M., Abdelmohsen, U. R., Plickert, N., Engelke, T., Griebel, T., et al. (2011). Cytokinins mediate resistance against *Pseudomonas* syringae in tobacco through increased antimicrobial phytoalexin synthesis independent of salicylic acid signaling. *Plant Physiol.* 157, 815–830. doi: 10.1104/pp.111.182931
- Guo, H., and Ecker, J. R. (2003). Plant responses to ethylene gas are mediated by SCFEBF1/EBF2-dependent proteolysis of EIN3 transcription factor. *Cell* 115, 667–677. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(03)00969-3
- Guzmán, P., and Ecker, J. R. (1990). Exploiting the triple response of *Arabidopsis* to identify ethylene-related mutants. *Plant Cell* 2, 513–523.
- Hammond-Kosack, K. E., and Jones, J. D. G. (1996). Resistance gene-dependent plant defense responses. *Plant Cell* 8, 1773–1791.
- Hansen, H., and Dörffling, K. (2003). Root-derived trans-zeatin riboside and abscisic acid in drought-stressed and rewatered sunflower plants: interaction in the control of leaf diffusive resistance? *Funct. Plant Biol.* 30, 365–375. doi: 10.1071/FP02223
- Hansen, M., Chae, H. S., and Kieber, J. J. (2009). Regulation of ACS protein stability by cytokinin and brassinosteroid. *Plant J.* 57, 606–614. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2008.03711.x
- Hirayama, T., and Shinozaki, K. (2010). Research on plant abiotic stress responses in the post-genome era: past, present and future. *Plant J.* 61, 1041–1052. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2010.04124.x
- Hua, J., Chang, C., Sun, Q., and Meyerowitz, E. M. (1995). Ethylene insensitivity conferred by *Arabidopsis* ERS gene. *Science* 269, 1712–1714. doi: 10.1126/science.7569898

- Hua, J., Sakai, H., Nourizadeh, S., Chen, Q. G., Bleecker, A. B., Ecker, J. R., et al. (1998). EIN4 and ERS2 are members of the putative ethylene receptor gene family in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 10, 1321–1332.
- Hutchison, C. E., Li, J., Argueso, C., Gonzalez, M., Lee, E., Lewis, M. W., et al. (2006). The Arabidopsis histidine phosphotransfer proteins are redundant positive regulators of cytokinin signaling. *Plant Cell* 18, 3073–3087. doi: 10.1105/tpc.106.045674
- Hwang, I., and Sheen, J. (2001). Two-component circuitry in Arabidopsis cytokinin signal transduction. Nature 413, 383–389. doi: 10.1038/35096500
- Hwang, I., Sheen, J., and Müller, B. (2012). Cytokinin signaling networks. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.* 63, 353–380. doi: 10.1146/annurev-arplant-042811-105503
- Igari, K., Endo, S., Hibara, K.-I., Aida, M., Sakakibara, H., Kawasaki, T., et al. (2008). Constitutive activation of a CC-NB-LRR protein alters morphogenesis through the cytokinin pathway in *Arabidopsis. Plant J.* 55, 14–27. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2008.03466.x
- Jeon, J., and Kim, J. (2013). Arabidopsis response regulator 1 and Arabidopsis histidine phosphotransfer protein2 (AHP2), AHP3, and AHP5 function in cold signaling. *Plant Physiol.* 161, 408–424. doi: 10.1104/pp.112.207621
- Jeon, J., Kim, N. Y., Kim, S., Kang, N. Y., Novák, O., Ku, S.-J., et al. (2010). A subset of cytokinin two-component signaling system plays a role in cold temperature stress response in *Arabidopsis. J. Biol. Chem.* 285, 23371–23386. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109.096644
- Jones, J. D. G., and Dangl, J. L. (2006). The plant immune system. *Nature* 444, 323–329. doi: 10.1038/nature05286
- Kamada, I., Yamauchi, S., Youssefian, S., and Sano, H. (1992). Transgenic tobacco plants expressing rpg1, a gene encoding a ras-related GTP-binding protein from rice, show distinct morphological characteristics. *Plant J.* 2, 799–807. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.1992.tb00149.x
- Kang, N. Y., Cho, C., Kim, N. Y., and Kim, J. (2012). Cytokinin receptor-dependent and receptor-independent pathways in the dehydration response of *Arabidopsis thaliana. J. Plant Physiol.* 169, 1382–1391. doi: 10.1016/j.jplph.2012.05.007
- Kanzaki, H., Saitoh, H., Ito, A., Fujisawa, S., Kamoun, S., Katou, S., et al. (2003). Cytosolic HSP90 and HSP70 are essential components of INF1-mediated hypersensitive response and non-host resistance to *Pseudomonas cichorii* in *Nicotiana benthamiana. Mol. Plant Pathol.* 4, 383–391. doi: 10.1046/j.1364-3703.2003.00186.x
- Kieber, J. J., Rothenberg, M., Roman, G., Feldmann, K. A., and Ecker, J. R. (1993). CTR1, a negative regulator of the ethylene response pathway in *Arabidopsis*, encodes a member of the Raf family of protein kinases. *Cell* 72, 427–441. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(93)90119-B
- Kilian, J., Whitehead, D., Horak, J., Wanke, D., Weinl, S., Batistic, O., et al. (2007). The AtGenExpress global stress expression data set: protocols, evaluation and model data analysis of UV-B light, drought and cold stress responses. *Plant J.* 50, 347–363. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2007.03052.x
- Kloek, A. P., Verbsky, M. L., Sharma, S. B., Schoelz, J. E., Vogel, J., Klessig, D. F., et al. (2001). Resistance to *Pseudomonas syringae* conferred by an *Arabidopsis thaliana* coronatine-insensitive (coi1) mutation occurs through two distinct mechanisms. *Plant J.* 26, 509–522. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-313x.2001.01050.x
- Kudoyarova, G. R., Vysotskaya, L. B., Cherkozyanova, A., and Dodd, I. C. (2007). Effect of partial rootzone drying on the concentration of zeatin-type cytokinins in tomato (*Solanum lycopersicum* L.) xylem sap and leaves. *J. Exp. Bot.* 58, 161–168. doi: 10.1093/jxb/erl116
- Kushwah, S., Jones, A. M., and Laxmi, A. (2011). Cytokinin interplay with ethylene, auxin, and glucose signaling controls *Arabidopsis* seedling root directional growth. *Plant Physiol.* 156, 1851–1866. doi: 10.1104/pp.111.175794
- Lehotai, N., Kolbert, Z., Petó, A., Feigl, G., Ördög, A., Kumar, D., et al. (2012). Selenite-induced hormonal and signalling mechanisms during root growth of *Arabidopsis thaliana* L. J. Exp. Bot. 63, 5677–5687. doi: 10.1093/jxb/ers222
- Liang, Y. S., Ermawati, N., Cha, J.-Y., Jung, M. H., Su'udi, M., Kim, M. G., et al. (2010). Overexpression of an AP2/ERF-type transcription factor CRF5 confers pathogen resistance to *Arabidopsis* plants. *J. Korean Soc. Appl. Biol. Chem.* 53, 142–148. doi: 10.3839/jksabc.2010.024
- Ma, Y., Szostkiewicz, I., Korte, A., Moes, D., Yang, Y., Christmann, A., et al. (2009). Regulators of PP2C phosphatase activity function as abscisic acid sensors. *Science* 324, 1064–1068.
- Malamy, J., Carr, J. P., Klessig, D. F., and Raskin, I. (1990). Salicylic acid: a likely endogenous signal in the resistance response of tobacco to viral infection. *Science* 250, 1002–1004. doi: 10.1126/science.250.4983.1002

- Mason, M. G., Jha, D., Salt, D. E., Tester, M., Hill, K., Kieber, J. J., et al. (2010). Type-B response regulators ARR1 and ARR12 regulate expression of AtHKT1;1 and accumulation of sodium in *Arabidopsis* shoots. *Plant J.* 64, 753–763. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2010.04366.x
- Masuta, C., Tanaka, H., Uehara, K., Kuwata, S., Koiwai, A., and Noma, M. (1995). Broad resistance to plant viruses in transgenic plants conferred by antisense inhibition of a host gene essential in S-adenosylmethionine-dependent transmethylation reactions. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 92, 6117–6121. doi: 10.1073/pnas.92.13.6117
- McCabe, M. S., Garratt, L. C., Schepers, F., Jordi, W. J. R. M., Stoopen, G. M., Davelaar, E., et al. (2001). Effects of PSAG12-IPT gene expression on development and senescence in transgenic lettuce. *Plant Physiol.* 127, 505–516. doi: 10.1104/pp.010244
- Mou, Z., Fan, W., and Dong, X. (2003). Inducers of plant systemic acquired resistance regulate NPR1 function through redox changes. *Cell* 113, 935–944. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(03)00429-X
- Mur, L. A. J., Kenton, P., Atzorn, R., Miersch, O., and Wasternack, C. (2006). The outcomes of concentration-specific interactions between salicylate and jasmonate signaling include synergy, antagonism, and oxidative stress leading to cell death. *Plant Physiol.* 140, 249–262. doi: 10.1104/pp.105.072348
- Naik, G. R., Mukherjee, I., and Reid, D. M. (2002). Influence of cytokinins on the methyl jasmonate-promoted senescence in *Helianthus annuus* cotyledons. *Plant Growth Regul.* 38, 61–68. doi: 10.1023/A:1020926902352
- Naseem, M., and Dandekar, T. (2012). The role of auxin-cytokinin antagonism in plant-pathogen interactions. *PLoS Pathog.* 8:e1003026. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003026
- Naseem, M., Philippi, N., Hussain, A., Wangorsch, G., Ahmed, N., and Dandekar, T. (2012). Integrated systems view on networking by hormones in *Arabidopsis* immunity reveals multiple crosstalk for cytokinin. *Plant Cell* 24, 1793–1814. doi: 10.1105/tpc.112.098335
- Nemhauser, J. L., Hong, F., and Chory, J. (2006). Different plant hormones regulate similar processes through largely nonoverlapping transcriptional responses. *Cell* 126, 467–475. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.05.050
- Nishimura, M. T., and Dangl, J. L. (2010). *Arabidopsis* and the plant immune system. *Plant J.* 61, 1053–1066. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2010.04131.x
- Nishimura, N., Sarkeshik, A., Nito, K., Park, S.-Y., Wang, A., Carvalho, P. C., et al. (2010). PYR/PYL/RCAR family members are major in vivo ABI1 protein phosphatase 2C-interacting proteins in *Arabidopsis. Plant J.* 61, 290–299. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2009.04054.x
- Nishimura, N., Yoshida, T., Kitahata, N., Asami, T., Shinozaki, K., and Hirayama, T. (2007). ABA-hypersensitive germination1 encodes a protein phosphatase 2C, an essential component of abscisic acid signaling in *Arabidopsis* seed. *Plant J.* 50, 935–949. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2007.03107.x
- Nishiyama, R., Watanabe, Y., Leyva-Gonzalez, M. A., Ha, C. V., Fujita, Y., Tanaka, M., et al. (2013). *Arabidopsis* AHP2, AHP3, and AHP5 histidine phosphotransfer proteins function as redundant negative regulators of drought stress response. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 110, 4840–4845. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1302265110
- Nishiyama, R., Watanabe, Y., Fujita, Y., Le, D. T., Kojima, M., Werner, T., et al. (2011). Analysis of cytokinin mutants and regulation of cytokinin metabolic genes reveals important regulatory roles of cytokinins in drought, salt and abscisic acid responses, and abscisic acid biosynthesis. *Plant Cell* 23, 2169–2183. doi: 10.1105/tpc.111.087395
- Overmyer, K., Tuominen, H., Kettunen, R., Betz, C., Langebartels, C., Sandermann, H. Jr., et al. (2000). Ozone-sensitive *Arabidopsis* rcd1 mutant reveals opposite roles for ethylene and jasmonate signaling pathways in regulating superoxidedependent cell death. *Plant Cell* 12, 1849–1862.
- Park, S.-W., Kaimoyo, E., Kumar, D., Mosher, S., and Klessig, D. F. (2007). Methyl salicylate is a critical mobile signal for plant systemic acquired resistance. *Science* 318, 113–116 [Erratum Science 321, 342]. doi: 10.1126/science.1147113
- Park, S.-Y., Fung, P., Nishimura, N., Jensen, D. R., Fujii, H., Zhao, Y., et al. (2009). Abscisic acid inhibits type 2C protein phosphatases via the PYR/PYL family of START proteins. *Science* 324, 1068–1071.
- Peña-Cortés, H., Albrecht, T., Prat, S., Weiler, E. W., and Willmitzer, L. (1993). Aspirin prevents wound-induced gene expression in tomato leaves by blocking jasmonic acid biosynthesis. *Planta* 191, 123–128.
- Petersen, M., Brodersen, P., Naested, H., Andreasson, E., Lindhart, U., Johansen, B., et al. (2000). Arabidopsis MAP kinase 4 negatively regulates systemic acquired resistance. Cell 103, 1111–1120. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)00213-0

- Potuschak, T., Lechner, E., Parmentier, Y., Yanagisawa, S., Grava, S., Koncz, C., et al. (2003). EIN3-dependent regulation of plant ethylene hormone signaling by two *Arabidopsis* F bos proteins: EBF1 and EBF2. *Cell* 115, 679–689. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(03)00968-1
- Qin, H., Gu, Q., Zhang, J., Sun, L., Kuppu, S., Zhang, Y., et al. (2011). Regulated expression of an isopentenyltransferase gene (IPT) in peanut significantly improves drought tolerance and increases yield under field conditions. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 52, 1904–1914. doi: 10.1093/pcp/pcr125
- Rabbani, M. A., Maruyama, K., Abe, H., Khan, M. A., Katsura, K., Ito, Y., et al. (2003). Monitoring expression profiles of rice genes under cold, drought, and high-salinity stresses and abscisic acid application using cDNA microarray and RNA get-blot analyses. *Plant Physiol*. 133, 1755–1767. doi: 10.1104/pp.103.025742
- Raghavendra, A. S., Gonugunta, V. K., Christmann, A., and Grill, E. (2010). ABA perception and signalling. *Trends Plant Sci.* 15, 395–401. doi: 10.1016/j.tplants.2010.04.006
- Rashotte, A. M., Mason, M. G., Hutchison, C. E., Ferreira, F. J., Schaller, G. E., and Kieber, J. J. (2006). A subset of *Arabidopsis* AP2 transcription factors mediates cytokinin responses in concert with a two-component pathway. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 11081–11085. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0602038103
- Robert-Seilaniantz, A., Navarro, L., Bari, R., and Jones, J. D. G. (2007). Pathological hormone imbalances. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 10, 372–379. doi: 10.1016/j.pbi.2007.06.003
- Ross, A. F. (1961). Localized acquired resistance to plant virus infection in hypersensitive hosts. *Virology* 14, 329–339. doi: 10.1016/0042-6822(61) 90318-X
- Růžička, K., Ljung, K., Vanneste, S., Podhorská, R., Beeckman, T., Friml, J., et al. (2007). Ethylene regulates root growth through effects on auxin biosynthesis and transport-dependent auxin distribution. *Plant Cell* 19, 2197–2212. doi: 10.1105/tpc.107.052126
- Sakai, H., Hua, J., Chen, Q. G., Chang, C., Medrano, L. J., Bleecker, A. B., et al. (1998). ETR2 is an ETR1-like gene involved in ethylene signaling in *Arabidopsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 95, 5812–5817. doi: 10.1073/pnas.95.10. 5812
- Sano, H., Seo, S., Orudgev, E., Youssefian, S., Ishizuka, K., and Ohashi, Y. (1994). Expression of the gene for a small GTP binding protein in transgenic tobacco elevates endogenous cytokinin levels, abnormally induces salicylic acid in response to wounding, and increases resistance to tobacco mosaic virus infection. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 91, 10556–10560. doi: 10.1073/pnas.91.22.10556
- Sano, H., Seo, S., Koizumi, N., Niki, T., Iwamura, H., and Ohashi, Y. (1996). Regulation of cytokinins of endogenous levels of jasmonic and salicylic acids in mechanically wounded tobacco plants. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 37, 762–769 doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.pcp.a029011
- Santiago, J., Dupeux, F., Round, A., Antoni, R., Park, S.-Y., Jamin, M., et al. (2009a). The abscisic acid receptor PYR1 in complex with abscisic acid. *Nature* 462, 665–668. doi: 10.1038/nature08591
- Santiago, J., Rodrigues, A., Saez, A., Rubio, S., Antoni, R., Dupeux, F., et al. (2009b). Modulation of drought resistance by the abscisic acid receptor PYL5 through inhibition of clade A PP2Cs. *Plant J.* 60, 575–588. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2009.03981.x
- Schachtman, D. P., and Goodger, J. Q. D. (2008). Chemical root to shoot signaling under drought. *Trends Plant Sci.* 13, 281–287. doi: 10.1016/j.tplants.2008.04.003
- Seki, M., Narusaka, M., Ishida, J., Nanjo, T., Fujita, M., Oono, Y., et al. (2002). Monitoring the expression profiles of 7000 *Arabidopsis* genes under drought, cold and high-salinity stresses using a full-length cDNA microarray. *Plant J.* 31, 279–292. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-313X.2002.01359.x
- Shi, Y., Tian, S., Hou, L., Huang, X., Zhang, X., Guo, H., et al. (2012). Ethylene signaling negatively regulates freezing tolerance by repressing expression of CBF and type-A ARR genes in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 24, 2578–2595. doi: 10.1105/tpc.112.098640
- Shkolnik-Inbar, D., and Bar-Zvi, D. (2010). ABI4 mediates abscisic acid and cytokinin inhibition of lateral root formation by reducing polar auxin transport in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 22, 3560–3573. doi: 10.1105/tpc.110.074641
- Sreenivasulu, N., Sopory, S. K., and Kavi Kishor, P. B. (2007). Deciphering the regulatory mechanisms of abiotic stress tolerance in plants by genomic approaches. *Gene* 388, 1–13. doi: 10.1016/j.gene.2006.10.009
- Stoll, M., Loveys, B., and Dry, P. (2000). Hormonal changes induced by partial rootzone drying of irrigated grapevine. J. Exp. Bot. 51, 1627–1634. doi: 10.1093/jexbot/51.350.1627

- Stoynova-Bakalova, E., Petrov, P. I., Gigova, L., and Baskin, T. I. (2008). Differential effects of methyl jasmonate on growth and division of etiolated zucchini cotyledons. *Plant Biol.* 10, 476–484. doi: 10.1111/j.1438-8677.2008.00034.x
- Sýkorová, B., Kurešová, G., Daskalova, S., Trčková, M., Hoyerová, K., Raimanová, I., et al. (2008). Senescence-induced ectopic expression of the *A. tumefaciens* ipt gene in wheat delays leaf senescence, increases cytokinin content, nitrate influx, and nitrate reductase activity, but does not affect grain yield. *J. Exp. Bot.* 59, 377–387. doi: 10.1093/jxb/erm319
- Szostkiewicz, I., Richter, K., Kepka, M., Demmel, S., Ma, Y., Korte, A., et al. (2010). Closely related receptor complexes differ in their ABA selectivity and sensitivity. *Plant J.* 61, 25–35. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2009.04025.x
- Thaler, J. S., Humphrey, P. T., and Whiteman, N. K. (2012). Evolution of jasmonate and salicylate signal crosstalk. *Trends Plant Sci.* 17, 260–270. doi: 10.1016/j.tplants.2012.02.010
- To, J. P. C., and Kieber, J. J. (2008). Cytokinin signaling: two-components and more. *Trends Plant Sci.* 13, 85–92. doi: 10.1016/j.tplants.2007.11.005
- Tran, L.-S. P., Urao, T., Qin, F., Maruyama, K., Kakimoto, T., Shinozaki, K., et al. (2007). Functional analysis of AHK1/ATHK1 and cytokinin receptor histidine kinases in response to abscisic acid, drought, and salt stress in *Arabidopsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 104, 20623–20628. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0706547105
- Truman, W., Bennettt, M. H., Kubigsteltig, I., Turnbull, C., and Grant, M. (2007). Arabidopsis systemic immunity uses conserved defense signaling pathways and is mediated by jasmonates. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 104, 1075–1080. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0605423104
- Ueda, J., and Kato, J. (1982). Inhibition of cytokinin-induced plant growth by jasmonic acid and its methyl ester. *Physiol. Plant.* 54, 249–252. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3054.1982.tb00255.x
- Umezawa, T., Sugiyama, N., Mizoguchi, M., Hayashi, S., Myouga, F., Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, K., et al. (2009). Type 2C protein phosphatases directly regulate abscisic acid-activated protein kinases in *Arabidopsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 17588–17593. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0907095106
- Urao, T., Yakubov, B., Satoh, R., Yamaguchi-Shinozaki, K., Seki, M., Hirayama, T., et al. (1999). A transmembrane hybrid-type histidine kinase in *Arabidopsis* functions as an osmosensor. *Plant Cell* 11, 1743–1754.
- van Wees, S. C. M., Chang, H.-S., Zhu, T., and Glazebrook, J. (2003). Characterization of the early response of Arabidopsis to Alternaria brassicicola infection using expression profiling. Plant Physiol. 132, 606–617. doi: 10.1104/pp.103.022186
- Vanstraelen, M., and Benková, E. (2012). Hormonal interactions in the regulation of plant development. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. 28, 463–487. doi: 10.1146/annurevcellbio-101011-155741
- Vlad, F., Rubio, S., Rodrigues, A., Sirichandra, C., Belin, C., Robert, N., et al. (2009). Protein phosphatases 2C regulate the activation of the Snf1-related kinase OST1 by abscisic acid in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 21, 3170–3184. doi: 10.1105/tpc.109.069179
- Vogel, J. P., Woeste, K. E., Theologis, A., and Kieber, J. J. (1998). Recessive and dominant mutations in the ethylene biosynthetic gene ACS5 of *Arabidopsis* confer cytokinin insensitivity and ethylene overproduction, respectively. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 95, 4766–4771. doi: 10.1073/pnas.95.8.4766
- Wang, L., Hua, D., He, J., Duan, Y., Chen, Z., Hong, X., et al. (2011a). Auxin Response Factor2 (ARF2) and its regulated homeodomain gene HB33 mediate abscisic acid response in *Arabidopsis. PLoS Genet.* 7:e1002172. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1002172
- Wang, Y., Li, L., Ye, T., Zhao, S., Liu, Z., Feng, Y.-Q., et al. (2011b). Cytokinin antagonizes ABA suppression to seed germination of *Arabidopsis* by downregulating ABI5 expression. *Plant J.* 68, 249–261. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2011.04683.x
- Werner, T., Nehnevajova, E., Köllmer, I., Novák, O., Strnad, M., Krämer, U., et al. (2010). Root-specific reduction of cytokinin causes enhanced root growth, drought tolerance, and leaf mineral enrichment in *Arabidopsis* and tobacco. *Plant Cell* 22, 3905–3920. doi: 10.1105/tpc.109.072694

- Wind, J. J., Peviani, A., Snel, B., Hanson, J., and Smeekens, S. C. (2013). ABI4: versatile activator and repressor. *Trends Plant Sci.* 18, 125–132. doi: 10.1016/j.tplants.2012.10.004
- Xu, J., Li, X.-L., and Luo, L. (2012). Effects of engineered Sinorhizobium meliloti on cytokinin synthesis and tolerance of alfalfa to extreme drought stress. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 78, 8056–8061. doi: 10.1128/AEM.01276-12
- Xu, L., Liu, F., Lechner, E., Genschik, P., Crosby, W. L., Ma, H., et al. (2002). The SCFCO11 ubiquitin-ligase complexes are required for jasmonate response in *Arabidopsis. Plant Cell* 14, 1919–1935. doi: 10.1105/tpc.003368
- Yarwood, C. E. (1960). Topical susceptibility of plants to viruses. *Virology* 12, 245–257. doi: 10.1016/0042-6822(60)90198-7
- Ye, M., Luo, S. M., Xie, J. F., Li, Y. F., Xu, T., Liu, Y., et al. (2012). Silencing COI1 in rice increases susceptibility to chewing insects and impairs inducible defense. *PLoS ONE* 7:e36214. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0036214
- Žď'árská, M., Zatloukalová, P., Benítez, M., Šedo, O., Potěšil, D., Novák, O., et al. (2013). Proteome analysis in *Arabidopsis* reveals shoot- and root-specific targets of cytokinin action and differential regulation of hormonal homeostasis. *Plant Physiol.* 161, 918–930. doi: 10.1104/pp.112.202853
- Zeller, G., Henz, S. R., Widmer, C. K., Sachsenberg, T., Rätsch, G., Weigel, D., et al. (2009). Stress-induced changes in the *Arabidopsis thaliana* transcriptome analyzed using whole-genome tiling arrays. *Plant J.* 58, 1068–1082. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-313X.2009.03835.x
- Zhai, Y., Wang, Y., Li, Y., Lei, T., Yan, F., Su, L., et al. (2013). Isolation and molecular characterization of GmERF7, a soybean ethylene-response factor that increases salt stress tolerance in tobacco. *Gene* 513, 174–183. doi: 10.1016/j.gene.2012.10.018
- Zhang, Y., Fan, W., Kinkema, M., Li, X., and Dong, X. (1999). Interaction of NPR1 with basic leucine zipper protein transcription factors that bind sequences required for salicylic acid induction of the PR-1 gene. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 96, 6523–6528. doi: 10.1073/pnas.96.11.6523
- Zhu, Z., An, F., Feng, Y., Li, P., Xue, L., A, M., et al. (2011). Derepression of ethylenestabilized transcription factors (EIN3/EIL1) mediates jasmonate and ethylene signaling synergy in *Arabidopsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 12539–12544. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1103959108
- Zipfel, C., Kunze, G., Chinchilla, D., Caniard, A., Jones, J. D. G., Boller, T., et al. (2006). Perception of the bacterial PAMP EF-Tu by the receptor EFR restricts *Agrobacterium*-mediated transformation. *Cell* 125, 749–760. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.03.037
- Zwack, P. J., Robinson, B. R., Risley, M. G., and Rashotte, A. M. (2013). Cytokinin response factor 6 negatively regulates leaf senescence and is induced in response to cytokinin and numerous abiotic stresses. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 54, 971–981. doi: 10.1093/pcp/pct049

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 21 January 2013; accepted: 22 October 2013; published online: 19 November 2013.

Citation: O'Brien JA and Benková E (2013) Cytokinin cross-talking during biotic and abiotic stress responses. Front. Plant Sci. 4:451. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2013.00451

This article was submitted to Plant Cell Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science.

Copyright © 2013 O'Brien and Benková. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.